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INTRODUCTORY.

In \vritin<T about those I have met, in the followinif

pages, I have of course made mv own selections. Those

with whom I have been more or less associated in

Central Indiana, during the past forty years ; and, in

writing of them, I wish now to state, it is not my intention

to "slop over," but rather a plain unvarnished story relate.

In the shuffling cards of time, it has been our lot to

associate with them, talk with them, share their joys and

sorrows, and have learned to love them. Hence, this

book, in part is written, that I may say a word about them.

I do not claim that they are better than others. They do

not claim it for themsehes. They are mortal and have

sadly gone astra\-. Some of whom we write are with us

no more ; they have filled their mission and gone hence.

They are not aware that this poor, weak pen is picked up

to say a word in their memory ; and while what I have to

say about them can in no way benefit them, I hope it will

be read with interest, and treasured up by kned ones, and

the redeeming qualities patterned after, and their faults (if

they had any) overlooked by us.

I would gladlv extend mv sketches over more territorv,

and make them longer and more comprehensi\ e. but space
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and the number to be noticed forbid. I have aimed at

brevity. I lay no claim to high sounding words or studied

diction; have avoided "sameness" as much as the nature

of the work will admit. Sketches of this kind naturally

run in one channel, but to keep out of the ruts, has thrown

me on my constant guard.

Now, this much for what I have to say on this line is,

1 trust, sufficient. Others will have their say, which will

form a part of the work. These letters will be, I know,

read with great interest, for they come from well-informed

men and women. What they say comes fresh from their

pens, and will be read when they, too, have joined the

silent majority.

In this connection, I hope to be pardoned in saying a

word personal, as this will in all probability be the last

time I shall undertake to write a book. Before this, how-

ever, I wish to thank my friends in a general way for their

support in this and former imdertakings, and am sorry to

have in return been so unable to fitly return favors thus"

given.

I was born in Hamilton county. Indiana, November

21, 1831. My father and mother, John and Lucinda

Harden, were pioneers of that locality, and I was the

second child born in Clay township. This takes us back

to the little log cabin in the woods, with other pioneer

associations, such as the rude school-house, where I re-

ceived the scanty education that has been my fortune only

to obtain. I was raised on the farm until the age of 'four-

teen, when I was apprenticed to learn the saddler's trade

at Eaglevillage with an older brother. I worked with him

two years, when I was again put out at Indianapolis— this
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was in the fall of 1S4S, this time with W. II.Pa\ne, where

the Odd Fellows' Mall now stands, corner of Washington

and Pennsylvania streets. Here I worked two years,

where I finished my trade, when I started on a tramp to

Zanesville, Ohio, where I worked a short time with A. K.

Hall, when I went to Delaware, Ohio, and worked one

month for Mr. Hector Pettibone, when, getting out of

work, I started to Bellefontaine, Ohio, on foot, with tools

and a few clothes in a carpet-sack. I had got perhaps

half way, when I met two men driving catde from Illinois

to New York City. The one in advance asked if I did not

want to go with them ; if so, they would give seventy-five

cents per day and pay all expenses. I accepted, looped

my worldly goods on the advance steer's horns, took hold

of a rope, and was promoted to advance guard of that

caravan.

I went as far East as Ithaca, New York, on the lakes.

Here the owners of the cattle desired to rest and let the

cattle remain four or six weeks, and my assistance was not

further wanted, so I returned by the way of Rochester,

Buffalo, Cleveland and Indianapolis in September of 185 1.

In march, 1852, I started to California in company with

I. N. Cotton, Henry French, brother George Harden,

James Du/.an and James X. Lee, with ox teams, and after

a tedious journey of six months, arrived in the Golden

State on the 17th da\- of Auiiust of that vear, arri\ing at

"Hangtown," or Placerville, soon engaged in mining,

which I followed until August i, 1S55, with varied results.

I am ({lad I made this trip. Tliouifh not a financial suc-

cess, it paid me well for all the trouble in reaching there.

The various scenes alonif the route, the mountains and
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valleys crossed over, gave me a better appreciation of the

Master hand that made those "eternal hills," and filled

them, as well as the rivers and vallevs, with crold.

It was my good fortune while in California to go to

the tamous "Suter" mill, where Marshall, in 1S4S, discov-

ered gold. The old mill was then (1853) standing on the

South fork of the American river, at Coloma, then the

county seat of Placer county. Yes, the grand scenerv of

California paid me. The snow-capped mountains, the

lovely valleys in the distance, conspired to make it asi'^htlv

State. The late California I do not know anvthino- about

with its orange groves, and fruits and flowers, its booms,

&c. But of its mining and pioneer days I know some-

thing ; its rich gulches, placer diggings, with the honest

miners, their long, uncombed hair, mining cabins and

modes of living are all yet vivid in my mind, though thirtv-

five years with its many changes have come and gone. In

August, 1855, I set sail for home, via the Nicaragua route

to New York City, and after a thirty days peaceful vovage,

I arrived at the metropolis, thus putting me aci-oss the con-

tinent. Three days later I arrived at home near Zions-

ville, Indiana, ten days later arrived at Huntsville, Madi-

son county, Indiana, where I commenced work in the

tanyard for brother George. Soon after, I met a girl at a

quilting who soon became my wife, with whom I have

lived now thirty-one years. She is a daughter of the late

J. T. Swain. This event occurred October 28, 1856.

Soon after we took up our abode in Marklevllle, wJiere I

worked at my trade for fifteen years. In August, 1S62, I

enlisted in Company H, 69th Indiana \^olunteers, then

forming at Middletown, Indiana, and on the 19th dav of
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said month was sworn into Uncle Sam's service. Eleven

days after, I was wounded in battle at Richmond, Ken-

tucky, and was discharged the following November, the

25th day of said month. I was in the hospital there a

short time, and when I returned to Markleville was

appointed postmaster there in 1862. In 1S74 ^ published

the primary history- of Madison county, when I moved to

Anderson and worked two years with M. M. Rozelle at

the tannin**' business. In March, iSSo, I commenced flie

publication of the history of Hancock county, Indiana, in

connection with the late James K. King, of Greenfield. I

sold m}' interest to J. II. Binford, in September of that

year, who completed the work. I found him and Mr.

King both gentlemen and well qualified for the work. In

1887, I published the "Early Times of Boone County, In-

diana," in connection with George L. Spahr, of Lebanon,

a young man of worth and integrity. In October, 1SS7, I

commenced this work, which I now oiler to mv triends,

and to whom it is respectfully dedicated.

Little by little, I have been drawn into this work, and,

naturall}' inclined in this direction, I am now where I am.

As I said before, I lay no claim to special literary attain-

ments, but in the evening of life, after untold mistakes

and failures, I have done under all the surrounding cir-

cumstances the best I could, beinii consoled with the

reflection that the immortal Shakespeare has given encour-

aorement to all mankind bv savin<r that ''He who does his

best does well."

And now, if you find an\thing in the following pages:

well said, accept it, and if you find mistakes overlook them.

Let me sa\', I am u'lad I ha\e met vou alonir the ruuLTed
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Washington, along with his company ; was mustered out

of the service and returned to IndianapoHs, where he was

discharged June 13, 1S65. After a brief visit to tViends

and rehxtives in Madison county, he left tor his home in

Virginia. The supreme event in his history occurred No-

vember 15, 1S65, when he was united in marriage to

Louisa J. Pyles in the city of Gallipolis, Ohio. In October,

1866, Mr. Overshiner came to Elwood and opened up a

wagon and carriage shop, and continued in the sale and

manufacture of such vehicles until the spring ot 1874.

From that time till 1880, he devoted his time to perfecting

different inventions of great utility, upon which he received

patents and disposed of throughout the United States. In

1880 he embarked in the hardware and implement business,

in which he has been successfully engaged ever since.

From an annual trade of twelve thousand dollars, his busi-

ness has irraduallv increased until it has reached the

splendid sum of forty thousand dollars yearly, disclosing

at once the fact that he possesses eminent business ability,

as well as other qualifications which must necessarily enter

into the composition of the successful merchant. ' His

business increased to such proportions that he was com-

pelled to erect a larger and more commodious building,

which he did in 1887, and now occupies what can truth-

fully be said to be the largest and finest retail hardware

and implement establishment in Indiana. One may get

an idea of the capacity of the building by stating that

there are three rooms, each one hundred feet 'long and

fortv-four feet wide. These rooms are required to display

his immense stock of goods.

Mr. Overshiner is a member of two secret fraternities,

the Masonic and Knights of Pythias, in both of which he

stands very high. In politics he is a Republican, and

while decided in his views, is neither discourteous nor of-

fensive in expressing them. Three children have been

born to him and his estimable wife. Ellsworth li. was born
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January 14, 1867; Cora, October 28, 1869; Arthur V.,

March 3, 1872. But two of these are living, Cora having

died August 6, 1870.

As a broad-minded, enterprising, public-spirited citi-

zen, Mr. Overshiner stands among the foremost, not only

of his own community, but of the county in which he

lives, and it atTords me pleasure to place him in this volume

among the many successful men of his time whom I have

met.

JOHN W. FOLAXD.

Mr. Foland was born in Hamilton count}-, Ind., in 1S41,

and remained on the farm until 1859, ^^'li^n he went to

Greencastle, and was a student at Asbury University until

the spring of 1S61. At the breaking out of the rebellion he

enlisted as a private in Company E, 34th Indiana \'olun-

teers ; was promoted successively Corporal, duty Sergeant,

Orderly Sergeant, and was commissioned First Lieutenant

June I, 1865. He participated in thirty-seven different

battles and skirmishes ; was at Cairo, New Madrid, Island

No. 10, Fort Pillow, Port Gibson, Grand Gulf, Champion
Hills, Black River, Jackson, \'icksburg and Palmetto

Ranch, May 13, 1865. Re-enlisted as a veteran December
14, 1863, and served continuously four years, three months
and twenty-six days. Immediately after his discharge

from the arm}*, in February, 1866, he was united in mar-

riage to Mary Jane Jackson, daughter of James M.
Jackson. Two sons, James Elmer and George McClellan,

are the fruits of this union. He now resides with his

family at Frankton, Madison county, Indiana.

ABRAHAM NICHOLSON,

Son of W. Nicholson, one of the earlv settlers _of Green
township, Madison county, Indiana, uas born November
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I, 1835, '^^ Rush county, Indiana, and was a lad when his

father became a citizen of Madison county, and has resided

in the same township ever since. He is among its promi-

nent citizens, ownin^r a tine farm and en(Tai£ed larirelN in

stock raising, in which pursuit he takes special delight.

Mr. Nicholson was married to Maria C. Davis,who was
born in Fayette county, Indiana, September 28, 1S45. She
is a most estimable ladv in all that term siijnifies. I have

often partaken of their generous hospitalit}', and received

the kindliest attentions while at their home. The followinir

are the names of their children: George B., born No-
vember 14. 1S63, and married to Laura A. House December

24, 1883 ; Watson, born September 2;^, 1866, is a graduate

of college and a successful teacher in the public schools
;

Harriet A., born May 26, 1S6S ; Homer, born August 9,

1870 ; Louisa, born July 27. 1872 ; Blanche, born December

13, 1877. Harriet died January iS, 1872, and was buried at

the "Nicholson Cemeter\'."' in Green township. Mr.
Nicholson served six years as Trustee of Green township,

and likewise a number of years as Assessor, in both of

which offices he ga\e the greatest satisfaction. He enlisted

in the army April 22, iS6r, in Company E, 8th Indiana

Volunteers, and served the term for which the call had
been made, which was three months. Mr. Nicholson is a

stalwart Republican in politics ; as to his religion, he is

liberal, and in all things a splendid gentleman. Their

portraits will be tbund elsewhere in this woik.

ELMER ELLSWORTH STOXER.

This brief biographical sketch is of the second son of

Daniel and Martha Stoner, who was born near Mt. Com-
fort, Hancock county. Indiana. October 21, 1861, his

parents being among the tirst settlers of that county. His

father was a successful and prosperous firmer. Elmer
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received his education at the common district schools of

his native township, the McCordsville graded school and

State Normal at Terre Haute. He was a teacher in the

common schools when only filteen \-ears of age, which

fact shows him to have been a remarkably precocious

youth. He was one of the most active and successful

teachers of his time. He was Principal of the Philadel-

phia, New Palestine and Maxwell schools respectively,

and twice received the complimentary vote of his party lor

County School Superintendent. Mr. Stoner began solicit-

ing farm insurance in 1884, at which vocation he has proved

quite successful, being employed in 1SS7 by the Home
Insurance Company as Special State Agent, an honor

conferred upon few so young. He is a man of family,

having been married to Miss M. Irene Wilson, of Eden,

Indiana, September 5, 1883. The result of this alliance has

been one child, Nellie. Mr. Stoner is a member of the

M. E. Ciiurch, and takes great interest in Sunday school

work. He is an active Republican in politics, and a

courteous, cultivated gentleman.

A. V. B. SAMPLE.

The subject of this sketch was born in Jacksen town-

ship, Hancock county, Indiana, on the 29th of April, 1S36.

His father came from \'irginia to this State wlien it was a

\Vilderness, unbroken to any great extent bv the hand of

man, and consequently the educational facilities were
meager, and but little opportunity existed for acquiring an

education at the time the mind is most susceptible of culti-

vation. He spent the winter of 1S54-5 ^^ ^^"^*^ Indiana

Central railroad as route agent between Indianapolis, In-

diana, and Xenia. Ohio. In 1856 he was appointed

Deputy Clerk of the Hancock Circuit Court, which posi-

tion he filled with credit to himself -and his enn lo\ er up to
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the general election in the fall, when he retired. After he
had reached the years of manhood, he felt the more deeply
that he had not sufficient education to successfully grapple
with the problems of lite, and he accordingly entered the

academy at Greenfield, and took what was then an
academic course. lie then devoted his time to farmincr

and teaching. In iS6o he was married to Miss Venila E.

Ross, by whom he had six children. In the year 1872 his

wife died, and he again married in 1873 toZethiC. Moore,
by whom he had two children, one bo\- and one girl. The
children by his first wife were all boys. In 187 1 he was
appointed School Examiner by the Board of County Com-
missioners, the duties of which office he discharged in a

most commendable manner. In the fall ot 1874 he was
elected Township Ti-ustee, and again in two years re-

elected by an increased majority. During his first term of

office he built the first brick school-house erected in the

township. Man}- of his friends tried to keep him from

doing this, and argued that it would be used to defeat him
for re-election. Mr. Sample told them that he would do
what his judgment told him was right if he were beaten at

the next election by as many votes as there were bricks in

the house. He argued that if this house was of brick, all

the school-houses built in the township in the future would
have to be of similar structure, and that as the old houses

passed out of existence their places would be supplanted

^vith good, substantial bricks, a theor}' which has proved

to be correct, as the old structures are nearly all irone,

and in their places comfortable bricks of modern archi-

tecture stand. In the year iSS^ he was again elected to

the ofUce of Township Trustee, and served two years.

How well he discharged the duties of his office, let its

books and the records of the Commissioners' Court attest.

Although a farmer by profession, much of his life has been

spent in the fields of education. Two years School Ex-
aminer, nearly six 3ears Townsliip Trustee, and one
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hundred months a teacher in the common schools, is a

record of which any man ought to feel justly proud. For

some 3'ears past he has not been engaged in the active

work of teaching, yet he still manifests a deep interest in

all the educational matters of his county, ahva3-s attending

county and township institutes, and taking an active part

in all their deliberations. He is an outspoken advocate of

co))ipnho?-y education. In politics he is an uncompromising
Democrat of the old school, and for many ^-ears served his

party as Central Committeeman from his township, and as

Secretary- of the County Central Committee. He is open

and candid in argument, and always acts on all subjects

from a conscientious conviction of right. Mr. Siimple is

a member of the order of F. and A. IVIasons, and for man}-

years was the Master of Sardis Lodge Xo. 253, located at

Charlottesville, Indiana. In religion he is a Methodist,

and strictly adheres to the doctrines promulgated bv the

church.

While canvassing for the history of Hancock countv

in 1881, I first met Mr. Sample at his pleasant home near

Cleveland,' in that count\', when he encouraged me in mv
work. I have met him occasionalh* since, and ha\e alwavs
found him the same genial, whole-souled gentleman, well

posted in the general aflairs of his county, and especiallv

in educational matters, in which he has been felt, not only

in his own immediate vicinity, but throughout the countv in

which he lives.

CARL BROXXEXBERG,

Son of Michael Bronnenberg. was born in Madison countv,

Indiana, August 7, 1S44, and raised upon his father's farm,

five miles Xortheast of Anderson, on Killbuck creek. Like
the majority of farmers' boys, Carl worked upon the farm
during the spring and summer montlis and attended the

district school during the winter, therebv acquiring a fair
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education. In August, 1S62, he entered the army at Mid-
dletown, Indiana, in Company II, 69th Indiana \'olunteers,

and participated in the batde of Richmond, Kentuck}-,

August 30. 1S62, He was at"ter\vards transferred to Com-
pany M. O. V. C, at Columbus, Ohio. ID heahh soon
following, he was discharged. He is a member of Major
May Post, G. A. R., Anderson, Ind. He was in the same
company with the writer when he tn-st went out, and I al-

ways found in him a worthj- messmate in the army and a

true friend at home. In person he is sli<du of build, has li^ht

hair, fair complexion and blue eyes. In politics he is an

unflinching Republican.

FERDINAND A. COFFMAN,

First saw the light in Cambridge City, Indiana, December
10, 185 1. When about one year old, his parents moved to

Farmersville, Ohio, and subsequently removed from that

place in 1S56 to Pendleton, Indiana, where he resided,

excepting one 3-ear in Yorktown, Indiana, until the spring

of 1878, when he accepted a position as salesman in Bell

Bros, dry goods store in the city of Anderson, Indiana.

After one 3'ear with the above firm, he was employed as

salesman for H. C. Brown & Bro., of the same citv, re-

maining with them until September i, 1882, at which time

he accepted a position as traveling salesman with Byram,
Cornelius & Co.'s dr\' goods and notion house, of Indian-

apolis, Indiana, in whose employ he still remains, enjoying

the reputation of being the most successful commercial

traveler on the road. Mr. Cotlman commenced his mer-

cantile career when about twelve years of age, and

excepting the time devoted to study at Pendleton Academy,
was emploved as a handv bov in several ixtneral stores at

Pendleton, until he went to Anderson. It is scarcely nec-

essary to sa\- that he enjoyed the entire confidence of his
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employers. He was married to Mi<s Emma Cliapman at

Pendleton, Indiana, October 2, 1877.

In common parlance, Ferd, as he is commonly called,

is "one of the boys," and will no doubt always remain so.

Happ3', generous and gentle, given to viewing the bright

side of life, his cheerful presence enlivens the social circle,

and renders him immenseh' popular with everybody wher-

ever he is known. Witty and vivacious, with a keen sense

of the ludicrous, he is wont to "keep the table hi a roar,"

and many is the laugh his friends enjoy over his laconic

expressions. Ferd is an enthusiastic Democrat, and

believes that the world isgo\'erned too much. The part he

took in the local ratification of his party over the election

of Cleveland and Hendricks will ne\er be forgotten by the

citizens of Anderson, on account of its unbounded mirth-

provoking character. Taken for all and all, it would be

hard to find his like, and I can sincerely say that as a

gentleman he is as fine as the finest among those I have

met. , .

WILLIAM M. LEWIS,

A gentleman both by nature and inheritance, was born in

Hancock county, Indiana, August 12, 1844. At the early

age of fifteen, he became a licensed school teacher, and
taught school for eighteen years in the same immediate

vicinity. His own education was acquired by dint of hard

study at the home fireside. In 1S73-4 he was appointed

Deputy Land Appraiser of Hancock county, in which po-

sition he gave entire satisfaction. In 1S82 he was the

choice of the Democratic party in Hancock county tor

Sheriff, and at the fall election was chosen by the people

and served one term in tiuit otiice. At"ter retiring- trom
office, he engaged in the insurance business, and is at

present employed as general agent by the Diebold Safe
and Lock Company of Canton, Ohio. Although a groat
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lover of home and domestic enjo3-ments, tlie hand of
affliction has been hiid heavily upon him, having lost two
wives and also two children. He is now livin-''- with his

third wite, formerly Miss Ilattie Gant. to whom he was
married in 18S5. He was married the tlrst time to Miss
Jennie Lineback, daughter of Rev. Jonathan Lineback,
and she d3-ing in 1S78, he was again united in marriage to

Miss Ettie Handy, (daughter of Hon. A. C. Handv) who
only lived ?ibout two years. He is now enjoving again the

pleasures and comforts of a happy home. I hrst became
acquainted with ]Mr. Lewis in iSSi, when canvassintr

Jackson township tor the history of Hancock countv, and
found him then as now a courteous gentleman. May he
live long and prosper, and his afflictions grow lighter as he
advances in years.

DR. A. S. HUSTON,

Is a descendant of one of the first families of >radison

county, Indiana, his grandfather, Samuel Huston, having
settled in i\dams township in the vear 1S34. ^^^ lather.

Rev. Asa Huston, being a resident of Fall-creek township,

Henry county, Indiana, residing upon a farm one and
one-half miles East of Mechanicsburg, where the subject

of this sketch was born November 29, 184S, and where he

spent his boyhood days in working on the farm in summer
and attending school in winter, until he was seventeen

years of age. As his services were not needed upon the

farm, he set out to fight the battle of lite for himself. He
was engaged in various pursuits, but principally in attend-

ing school and teaching, until November 7, 1S72. at which
time he was married to Miss Sarah A. Weeks, daughter

of Dr. J. Weeks. In 1S73 he commenced the studv of

medicine, and in 1S76 graduated in the phvsio-medical

c<.)llege at Indianapolis, and located at Pendleton in March
of the same year. His thorough knowledge of medicine^
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tot^ether \\ith his atTuble \va\'s, soon secured for him an

extensive practice, and tor \-ears past he has been recog-

nized as one ol' the leading pliysicians of his town and

county. He is very liberal in his views upon religion,

politics and medicine, seeking after the tme science in

each, regardless of creeds, schools and systems. In

each book of his medical library is found a tab containing

a number an'd the following motto: '-Unbiased investiga-

tion and the appropriation of truth from all sources, with a

medication in harmony with the laws of life, will give to

the world the nee;ded physician." Also, an extract from

an address <fiven to a class of medical graduates in 18S2.

"In vour research for knowledge pertaining to the healing

art, know no boundaries as to sect, school or pathy. but

with an unbiased mind, in\estigate every available held.

from the depths of ultra allopathy to the heights of atten-

uated homeopathy, and from this wide field choose that

which your own experience and the experience of others

have demonstrated will relieve the sutTering and restore to

health the afflicted." He has held various offices of trust

in the 2"ift of his tellow-townsmen with credit to himself

and satisfaction to the people, although his unswer\ ing

and indomitable advocacy of what he believes to be right

oftimes makes for him bitter enemies, but also warm triends.

He is one of the leading members of the M. E. Church,

in which societ}- he has and now holds various official rela-

tions. The doctor is a great Sunday school worker, and

he and his wife attended the International Sunday School

Convention as delegates at Toronto, Canada, in iSSi.he

alone to the Louisville Convention in 1SS4, and he and wife

to Chicago in 1S87. He has been a number of years

President of the Fourteenth District Sunday School Union

of Indiana. His comniotliinis lioine is e^er open to the

worthy, and is frequented b\ a largo number of social, re-

ligious and professional friends.
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• JOHNSFIARP.

Among the thousands I have met, it gives me great

pleasure to mention my old friend, John Sharp, not old in

years, but in the standing ot" the friendly relations between

us. Mr. Sharp was born August 31, 1841, in Salem town-

ship, Delaware county, Indiana. He was raised upon a

farm, and, owing to the fact that his father died when he

was thirteen years old, enjoyed but few educational ad-

vantao'es. He remained upon the farm with his mother

until past nineteen years of age, when he went to Frank-

ton and clerked one year in a general store. Retiring

from that position he returned home, where he enlisted

August 10, 1S62, in Company H, 69th Regiment Indiana

Volunteers. Was with his regiment in the battles of Rich-

mond, Kentucky, Chickasaw BlutTs, Arkansas Post, Port

Gibson, Champion Hills, r>lack River Bridge and Vicks-

burg, and was mustered out of the service June 29. 1865,

He was married to Miss Jane Qiiick, of Frankton, Indiana,

on the 9th of November, 1S65, and has never had any

children.

In the spring of 1S67 he moved on a farm near

Elwood, Indiana, and remained until the tall of 1870,

when he moved to Frankton, and shortly after engaged in

mercantile business with C. and Wm. H. H. Qiiick, under

the firm name of C. Qj.iick «S: Co., with which firm he re-

mained until September, 1S7S, when he engaged in the

grain trade for a period of three years. Since that time

he has been engaged in farming and breeding short-horn

cattle. Mr. Sharp is a Mason, having joined the order at

Elwood in 186S. He joined the G. A. R. in the spring of

1874, being a charter member of Frankton Post Xo. 349,

and its commander the three first 3-ears of its existence.

My first acquaintance with Mr. Sharp was at Middletown,

Indiana, where we enlisted together in Company H, 69th
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Indiana Volunteers, now over a quarter of a century ago.

Oh, how time flies ! We were tlien }oung and active, but

time has wrought great changes in us both. I have often

met him since our first acquintance, and have found him

at all times a worth}' C(jmriide and friend.

SAXFORD R. MOSS,

One of the substantial men of Madison county, Indiana,

who resides two miles West of the city of Anderson, was

born near the place of his present residence on the 12th of

March, 1846. He is the son of Jefferson Moss, a pioneer

of the count\', who has been called to his reward, but whose

memory- is fondly cherished, not only b}" his descendants,

but by all who knew him a quarter of a century ago.

Sanford R. was married to Martha Thornburgli, dau^rhter

of Thomas Thornburirh, an old and hij^hlv esteemed citizen

of the county, August 14, 1S76. No children have been

born to bless their wedded life. Mr. Moss is extensivel}'

engaged in stock raising and trading, and has as hifrh as

two hundred fine head of cattle at a time on his extensive

farm, which is also stocked at all times with horses, hogs,

sheep ; in fact, all kinds of stock. He has a large, fine

brick residence on his farm, with other conveniences cal-

culated to make home desirable. Mr. Moss is an uncom-
promising Democrat of prominence and influence in the

county, and always takes an acti\'e part in elections. When
he announces himself in fa\or of a man for office, it will

be found upon investigation that he is competent and hon-

est. He is not a member of anv order or church, and is

liberal in his notions generally. Qiiiet and unobtrusive in

his bearing; toward men, he ofides along through life en-

joying the comforts thereof in a modest and becoming

manner, and the entire confidence of the comnuuiitv in

which he lives.
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'

JOHN H. RENT.

The subject of this sketch was born August 6, 1S39,

in Lebanon count\% Pennsylvania, and moved with his

parents to Indiana June i, 1S52. His entirehfe. excepting

the time spent in the service or his country, has been upon
the tarm. He was married to Parthena Lindsay, Septem-
ber 29, i860. There have been four children born of this

union, Charles A., Laura, Arthur and Mary. Arthur
died in his infancy, and was interred in the Mechanicsburg
cemetery. Mr. Rent enlisted in Company F, 57th Reg-
iment Indiana Volunteers, in defense of the old flag,

October 20, 1S61, as a pri^'ate, and veteranized Januarv i,

1864, at Blain's Cross Roads, East Tennessee. He was
commissioned First Lieutenant November 6, 1S64, and
appointed Captain of the company, March i, 1865, which
command he held until June 15, 1865, when he was detailed

as Provost Marshal of the Second Brigade, Second Di-

vision. Fourth Army Corps, which position he held until

September 25th, when he was returned to his company.
He was mustered out at Port Lavaca, Texas, December
14, 1865, Mr. Rent was engaged in the following batdes :

Shiloh, Tennessee, April 7, 1862 ; Stone River, December
31, 1862; Perryville, Kentucky, October 9th; Mission

Ridge, Tennessee, November 27, 1863 5 Rocky Face,

Resaca and Jonesboro, Georgia, on the Atlanta campaign.
Returning to Tennessee he participated in the engage-
ments at Spring Hill, Franklin and Nashville, serving four

years and two months. Mr. Rent is a most excellent

farmer, as he was a brave and efMcient soldier, and is loyal

to the core. He resides one mile north of Hunts\ille.

Indiana. He is the son of Frederick Rent, an old and
esteemed citizen of Henry county, Indiana, and spent his

boyhood near the little village of Mechanicsburg.
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• JOHN H. HICKS.

Was born in tlie State of Pennsyhania, March 10. 1S2S.

His father emigrated to the West in 1837, and lived near

Dayton, Ohio, until 1S39, when he moved to Indiana,

locating near New Columbus on a farm, which John
assisted in clearing up. This farm is still owned b^• his

father, and is among the tmest in Madison countv. In

1847 the Mexican war fe\er raged in the communii\- where

John resided, and he fell a x'ictim to it, enlisting in Com-
pany A, 4th Regiment Indiana \'olunteers. John A. Walles

commanding the compan\- and Willis A. Gorman the

regiment. Mr. Hicks was mustered out of the Mexican
service in Jul}', 1848 at Madison, Indiana, and went to

Marion, Indiana, and learned the shoemaker's trade. He
then returned to Xew Columbus and started a shoe shop,

workincr at his trade imtil the break inL>- out of the rebellion,

which so aroused his patriotism that he volunteered as a

private in Company K, 8th Indiana \'olunteers. He was
in the service from July, 1861, to 1864, and was promoted

three times. In 1864 he resigned his position in the arm\-

on account of ill health, and returned to his home and
engaged in business. In a short time he sold out and

moved to Pendleton, Indiana, where he resided till 1883,

when he again sold out and went to Alexandria, Indiana,

where he lived four years. In 18S7 he moved to Union
City, Indiana, where he now li\es. He was appointed a

Justice of the Peace shortl\- at'ter moving to Union Cit\-,

the only political otlice he ever held. He was married

March 9, 1854, '•^* Miss Sophia Fesslt-r, who died in 1882

at Pendleton. He was again married on the i ithof Jamuuv.
1883, to Anna Hatfield, of Charlottesville, Hancock countv,

Indiana. The result of ihis marriage has been three chil-

dren, Charles, Jane aiul Norma. There were no children

by his first wife. Mr. Hicks is a Mas(ui of prominence.
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beinij a Sir Kniuiit. Me has a nice, comfortable home,

and as a friend of long standing, I hope he ma}' li\e long

to enjoy it.

ELBERT M. JOHNSON, M. D.

I hardly know when I first became acquainted with

Mr. Johnson. He is a son of the late David Johnson, who

was among the first merchants of Markleville, Indiana,

where Elbert was raised and went to school. He was born,

according to the family chronology, on the 27th of De-

cember, 1S58. in Hancock, county, Indiana, and with the

family moved to Markleville, Madison county, in 1859.

Subsequendy the family moved to several ditTerent locali-

ties, settling at Warrington, Hancock county, where he

commenced the study of medicine under Dr. R. D. Hanna.

His tirst course of lectures were taken at the Indiana

Medical College, located at Indianapolis. He tirst com-

menced the practice of medicine at Dillman, Wells county,

Indiana, where he remained four years, and again returned

.to Warrington, in 1SS5. He graduated with the highest

honors in 1SS7, and immediately entered upon the practice

of his profession at Greensboro, Indiana, where he now

resides and en)0\-s a fine practice. In person the doctor is

a fine specimen of physical manhood, weighing two hun-

dred pounds and handsomely formed. I wish him continued

and abundant success, since he is in every way worthy

and honorable.

JOHN X. HARMON,

Was born in Chatham county, North Carolina, T larch 4,

1849. ^^ is of English, German and Irish descent ; but

a few generations back the Harmon family came tVom

Germonv. In the fall of 1S51 the subject of this sketch

came with his part-nts to Tipton county, Indiana, and a

year later setded in Madison countv, north of Elwood.
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In early boyhood he took quite an interest in reading-

books and papers, which has developed to a passion ot

great power in Liter life. To gratify this desire, while a

boy he purchased several books ; read those in the familv

and borrowed others, principally out of the township

library. At present he has a good librarv, much above

the average of many ministers. At the age of nineteen

he had so improved his time in the countv schools and bv
stud\-ing at home, that he secured a license to teach school,

and taught his first term of school in the winter of 186S-9.

For ten years he taught and attended school most of the

winter and worked on the farm in summer. His experi-

ence as a teacher was acquired in the countv schools ot

Madison and Howard counties, and in Kankakee countv,

Illinois. Most of his teaching was in the township in

which he was principally raised. Having a desire to better

prepare himself for his profession, in the spring of 1S71 he

attended the State Normal School at Terre Haute. He
attended this institution six terms, but tor vears he had
felt a deep consciousness that the ministrv was his lite

work, so he gave up the profession of teaching and never

completed a course of study. While at school Mr. Har-
mon distinguished himself for his love of and success in

debate, and an unusual ability in acquiringgeneral inform-

ation and remembering details. As a teacher he gave

general satisfaction. He was trained bv pious parents.

and trom a child was inclined to be religious. In his sev-

enteenth year he joined the M. E. Church at Elwoud. In

January, 1S76, he quit school at Terre Haute and returned

home to complete his plans for entering the ministr\-.

September, 1S77, he was appointed as a ••supplv" on t;ie

Beaver Lake Circuit, in Xewton countv. On the 14th of

September. 1S78, he ioined the Northwest Indiana Con-
ference at Brazil. He has spent two years of his ministerial

lite in Newton county, two in \Vhito, three in Cass, one
in Clinton, and is now closing up his third year in P.'.rke
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county. Mr. Harmon has met with emnient success in the

ministry. He is not an orator, but is studious, diligent,

earnest, an untiring worker, and noted for his organizing

and pastoral abilities. He takes great Intere>t in education,

Bible, Sunday school and temperance work. He is held

in high esteem as a man and Cliristian w orker b\' all classes

of people wherever he has li\ed. While a teacher in 1S73

he bejjan writinu tor the Anderson Herald under the }ioni

de -phuiic of "Hoosier DwartV and at ditierent times has

contributed to the press throughout the State more than

one hundred articles upon historical, scientific, educational

and religious topics. The fLither of this sketch (Thomas

W. Harmon, who is now over se\'enty) left North Carolina

because of his dislike for slavery, and on account of the

poor country. The son was raised a Republican, and was

for several years an active worker in the party, but always

voted for the best men, regardless of party. Since 1SS5

he has been an active worker in the Prohibition party.

Mr. Harmon was married October 16, 1S79, "^^ Miss Lizzie

E. Erlougher,^ a leading teacher of Howard county, and

well qualified in mind and heart to assist her husband in

the discharire of his duties as a minister. The result of this

union has been two boys—Charles L. and Merle S., aged

respectively six and three. My Hrst acquaintance with

Mr. Harmon dates from 1874, at which time I was gathering

material for the history of Madison county. Before that

time I only knew him as a correspondent of the Anderson

Herald^ writing under the )io»i dc ^Iidul of "Hoosier

Dwart','* which led me to believe that he was in reality

what the name indicated ; but, imagine my surprise when,

upon being introduced to him, I found him fully six teet

three inches in heiuiit.

ROBERT E. POIXDEXTER,

Whose portrait ma\' be found on another page ot this

work, was born in Mason count}-, Virginia, April iS, 1S25,
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and is the sun of Josephus Poindexter, one of the pioneers

of Adams township, Madison county, Indiana. Mr. Robert

E. Poindexter was married to Miss America McAllister,

February 15, 1S47. She died July 23, 1883, at Indianapo-

lis, and was buried at Crown Hill Cemetery. She was a

perfect lady in every sense of that term, and had a host of

friends who sincerely mourned her death. She was the

daughter of Garrett McAllister, one of the first settlers on

Fall creek, in Madison county. Mr. Poindexter learned

the carpenter's trade, and worked at it a few years in and
about Pendleton, when he located on a tarm midway be-

tween Pendleton and Markleville, where he resided a few

years. From there, he went to New Columbus and en-

gaged in mercantile pursuits. In 1S72 he was elected a

Justice of the Peace, and served four }ears in a manner that

was creditable to himself and acceptable to the people. Fie

went to Anderson and engaged in the grocery business

during 1S7S-9. At this time he patented a saw, which he

has since manufactured extensively in Indianapolis and
handled successfully everywhere. The '"Dexter" saw is

justly famous throughout the countr}'. and Mr, Poindexter

is the recipient of a handsome yearly income from its

manufacture and sale. In earlv life he joined the ^Masonic

order, and all through life has observed its noble teachin<'"s

in his conduct and dealings with men. In politics Mr.
Poindexter is an old-tashioned Democrat, and in religion a

Universalist. He was married some time after the death

of his first wife to Mrs. Xancy Sebrell and the\' are now
enjoying the comforts of a happ\- home in the citv of Indi-

anapolis.

|; .,

JOSEPH WEEKS, M. D.,

Was born in Orange count}'. New York. His parents

—

Joseph and Susanna Earle Weeks, were of English descent,

and were married October 10, iSo_|., in Xew York, where
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they lived until 1S36. In that year they moved to Indiana,

and first stopped for a short time near Dublin, Wa\ne
county. The mother died in a few days after reaching

this point. The father lived until 185 1. He bought a farm

near Pendleton, Madison county, and tlie same year (1836)

moved on it. Their son—Joseph Weeks—was born Sep-

tember 17, 1820. He is a graduate of the Physio-Medical

College of Ohio. I find the following in the history of

Henr}- county, published in 18S4 : "Dr. Jos. Weeks, Me-
chanicsburg, is considered by all as the father of physio-

medicalism in this county, and perhaps in the State. He
has practiced for a third of a century. He has practiced

longer than any other physio-medical pliysician in the

county. A great many physicians have received their first

medical instruction from him, and many who have read

under him have become prominent physicians of the State.

Dr. Weeks was married in Fall-creek township, Henry
county, to Susanna Swain, daughter of John and Ann
Swain, on the 22nd day of November, 1S49. Dr. Weeks
and wife moved to Iluntsville, where the}' resided

until 1856. In this year they moved to Mechanicsburg,

where he has practiced successfully in his profession for

more than thirty years. They are the parents of three

daughters, Sarah A., Elizabetii J. and Emily, Sarah A.
is the wife of Dr. A. S. Huston, Pendleton, Indiana.

Elizabeth, the second daughter, graduated from Physio-

Medical College of Indiana in 1886, and since that time

has been practicing in her chosen profession at Mechanics-

burg. Dr. Wrecks is a member of the Society of Friends.

In politics he is a Republican," When I first went to

Huntsville, in 1855, ^^- ^^eeks was a resident there, but

soon moved to Mechanicsburg, where he has ever since

been a resident. He is at this time (June, 1S88) nego-

tiating for property with a view ot becoming a citizen of

Anderson, Indiana. Dr. Weeks has grown gra}' in the

practice of his profession, of which he is a shining orna-
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ment, and there are but few homes near Mechanicsburg

but that he has visited. All who know him will testif\- to

his sterling worth, not only as a physician, but as a tip-top

citizen. His accomplished wife is a noble woman in all

the term signifies. At home she shines brightest. Mav
she long live to be the light of her happ\- home.

RICHARD WISEHART,

The present proprietor of the Junction House at Xew
Castle, Indiana, was born March 23, 1843, near the village

of Mechanicsburg, Henry county, Indiana, and belongs

to a large and highl}- respectable family of that name. He'

spent his boyhood upon a farm, and employed his time as

do other boys similarly situated. Upon the breaking out

of the rebellion he enlisted in Companv F, 57th Regiment
Indiana Volunteers, as a private, and after faithfullv serv-

ing his countrv four years and two months in its grand and

glorious struggle for existence, was discharged December

25, 1865, as Orderly Sergeant, with commission as Second
Lieutenant. Mr. Wisehart was enfiacred in some of the

hardest fought battles of the war, and was wounded in the

shoulder while with his command leading the charge in the

desperate struggle at Kenesaw Mountain, Georgia, on the

27th of June, 1864. Mr. Wisehart is a member of the

G. A. R., having joined the organization at Middletown.

Indiana, during the year 18S1, and is now a member 01

George \V. Lennard Post at Xew Castle. He became an

Odd Fellow in 1882, and has taken all the degrees of that

order. He is also a Mason, having joined the order at

Greensboro, Indiana, in 18S4. jNIr. Wisehart was married

at Spring Valley, Minnesota, on the 29th of December,

1869. ^^ person he is of fine physical mould, with dark

hair and eyes, and possesses a happy disposition that will

make him friends wherever he may go. I became ac-

quainted with him at Middletown, Indiana, in 1S62. and

have enjoyed his friendship e\'er since.
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DR. CHARLES N. BRAN'CH.

The subject of this sketch was born on the i6th ot'

September, 1S20, in New York. He came West with his

parents to Ohio, and located in the county ot" Clermont, on

the Little Miami river, at a place now called Branch Hill,

in 1S33. His lather, who was of English lineage, was the

descendant of one of two brothers that crossed the Atlantic

in the good ship ''Castle,"' and landed in the colonv of

Connecticut in the seventeenth centur}-. Of the two

brothers—Samuel and Peter—who came to America, Peter

cast his lot in the colony of South Carolina, and Samuel
remained in Connecticut, of which New England branch

the subject of this sketch is a descendant. Joseph W.
Branch, the tather of Dr. C. X. Branch, died in 1S34. -^^

older brother—Dr. George \V. Branch—living in New
York, being appointed guardian of Charles, he was taken to

the New York brother, under whose care and guardianship

he was educated, attending college at Geneva, New York,

and Castleton, ^'erm()nt, where he graduated in 1S46.

Closing his career in the Eastern States, he selected

Cincinnati, Ohio, as the held for future work in his chosen

profession, where he practiced for six ^-ears. From there

he went to Hamilton county, Indiana, in 1S60, and tive

years later moved to Madison count}-, locating at Perkins-

ville, where he practiced medicine with great success until

18SS, when he moved to Anderson, where he now lives in

a handsome, comfortable home on one of tlie most popular

thoroughtares in the cit\'. Dr. Branch is a stalwart Dem-
ocrat, and was chosen by his party in 1SS4 to represent

^Ladison county in the State Legislature, which he did

with credit to himself and constituency Dr. Branch mar-

ried the daughter of William R. St. Clair, a Butler county,

Ohio, pioneer, by whom there were three children born to

him—Lillie, John and Charles. Of these, Lillie and John
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have passed to tlie spirit land, and Charles is at this time a

"selected" student at Purdue from Madison county

.

CAPTAIN ETIIAX M. ALLEX,

Son of W. B. Allen, one of the pioneers of Madison
county, Indiana, was born in Ander>on, Indiana, on the

26th day of August, 1S37. During his early boyhood he
attended school in the winter and spring months, and en-

gaged in light, congenial employment during the summer.
He also attended college at Greencasde, Indiana, known
then as Asbur\- University, but at this time as De Pauw,
where he remained >ome time in pursuit of knowled'>"e.

After leaving college he engaged in various business enter-

prises, until the breaking out of the war, when he enlisted,

in the army as Captain of Company G, 17th Indiana Vol-
unteers, July S, 1S62. He resigned his commission in the

army December 17, 1S62, and returned home, when he
was immediately appointed Provost Marshal of his District,

where he did excellent service as well as in the held. He
was as cool and intrepid a man as there was in the ser\ice

of the country at a time when those qualities were required,

and discharged his duty with courage and circumspection.

Captain Allen joined the Masonic fraternitv soon at'ter

attaining his majority, but at the time of his death, which
occurred August i, 1879, '^^^^^ ^'^^ '^^ afhiiated member.
He was married to Miss Gertrude Smith, daughter of Prot'.

Seth Smith, a highl\- cultivated gendema'n and one of the

earliest school teachers in Madison countv, on the 7th of

July, 1S6S. She was born February 2^, 1S47, and bore
him four children—Edna, who died in intancv ; Ethan,
born February 26, 1S71 ; Howard, March 11, 1S73. and
Electa, November 22, 1S74. Captain Allen was in his

make-up a genial, whole-souled gentleuKm, well informed,
and possessed of a tine physique, sparkling black eves, or,

what might be termed, "laughing eves," and fine features

3
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throughout. He was a neighbor of mine in Anderson,
and I knew him socially as well as in other relations, and
I- always found him a modest, courteous, chivalrous gen-
tleman.

B. F. REEVES, ESQ^

Among the prominent and most worth\- men ot"*Han-

cock county, Indiana, I do not wish to overlook, is the

gentleman whose name appears at the top of this paf^e.

Mr. Reeves resides in Brown townsiiip, a short distance

East of Warrington, and North of Wilkinson Station, on
the I., B. & W. railroad. It will be noticed in the follow-

ing memoranda of matters concerning him. that he has

been closely connected with the atTairs of his township and
county. He owns a tine tarm and splendid brick residence,

where he is surrounded bv all of the accessories that to to

make a happy home. He is a member of the Missionarv
Baptist Church and a Dem^^cr.it in whom there is no ^uile.

No man of whom I shall write is more worthv than he in

all the relations of life. He was boim in Brown county.

Ohio, on the 2d of May, 182S ; moved to Rush county,

Indiana, in 1837, '"i<^ ^o Brown township, Hancock countv,

in 1840, where he has lived ever since. He was married
to Caroline Harlan on the ist day of November, 1S49.

She died March 25, 1873. He married again on the 15th

day of August, 1S74, ^^ Nancy Garner. He has raised

eight children, all of whom are living. Their names are

Allen J., Mary" A., Sarah J., Arthur C, Albert B., Eliza-

beth H., Cicero R. and Chadie F. Mr. Reeves was
appointed School Trustee b_v the County Auditor in 1S51,

and was elected Township Trustee in the spring of 1S58,

also in 1862. He was elected Justice of the Peace at three

successive elections, serving from 1866 to 1S7S, and again
elected Trustee in 18S6 and re-elected in t88S. This record

shows him to be what he really is, very popular with his

neiiihbors.
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ROBERT H. HAXXAH, ESQ^

;
Among the names of the many modest men of true

worth which these pages disclose, none stands fairer in this

regard than that of the subject of this sketch. Although

not intimately acquainted with him, I have met him during

his term of office as Clerk of the Madison Circuit Court,

in the transaction of the duties of that office, and tbund

him there as everj'where, the same agreeable and ac-

commodating gentleman.

Mr. Hannah was born on the first day of September.

1830, neal- Milton, \Va_vne county, Indiana. When he

was nineteen years of age he went to Alexandria, Madison
county, Indiana, and engaged in the manufacture and sale

of saddles and harness. He continued at this business

about two years and then returned to Wayne countv, but

came back to Alexandria again in 1S56, and has been in

Madison county most of the time ever since. He v.'as

married June 21, 1S60. to Caroline Scott at Alexandria.

To them have been born six children, tour of whom are

now living, viz. : William S., married and livin-^ at

Kansas City, Kansas : Minnie, married to John Malone
and living at Indianapolis, Indiana; ViviaJ., married to

James B. Clark, living at Portsmouth, Ohio, and Etta.

unmarried and living at home. In politics Mr. Hannah is

a Democrat and was elected upon the Democratic ticket to

the responsible office of County Clerk in 1S74, "^^'I'li'-'li '^^

held for four years, declining to otTer tor a second term.

He joined the order of F. and A. Masons in Mav, 1S52, at

Milton, taking the Royal Arch degree at Anderson and

Knights Templar degree in July, iSSo. Mr. Hannah is

the owner of a splendid tarm and comfortable residence,

lying South of Alexandria, just outside the corporate limits,

,

from which he looks out upon the world and its affairs \\ ith

much complacenc}'.
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WILLIAM BOUGIIMAX.

On the i4tii of January, 183S, the abo\'e named gen-

tleman was born in Frankhn county, Penns\lvania, and at

the age of nineteen came with his parents to Indiana and

settled in Madison count\' in 1S57. He engaged in farming

until 1S62, when he enlisted in Compan\- B, 89th Regiment
Indiana Volunteers, and served until the close of the war,

being mustered out Juh- 19, 1S65. Mr. Boughman partici-

pated in the battle of Monfordsville, Kentucky, and Fort

Dorussia, Pleasant Hill. Ba}ou La Moire and Yellow-

Bayou, Louisiana, Tupalo, Mississippi, Nashville, Ten-

nessee, and Fort Blakelv, Alabama. He was married to

Miss Rebecca Davis, of Fall-creek township, June 14, 1S66,

Esquire Swain performing the ceremony. Mr. Boughman
is of a quiet, retiring disposition, and is of those who earn

their bread bv the sweat of their brows. He belongs to

Major May Post, Anderson, Indiana. In politics he is of

the Republican faith, and in religious matters he, as well

as his wite, affiliates with the membership of the Church

of God.

WILLIAM J. GUSTIX.

Among m\- manv friends, I desire to remember the

gentleman whose name appears above. Mr, Gustin is the

son of Amos Gustin, long a resident of Union township,

Madison countv, Ind., and irreatlv esteemed in his lifetime.

William was born on the old homestead in Union town-

ship, February 28, 1S51, and has always li\ed upon the

farm, preferring it to an}- other vocation in lite. Although

he has traveled extensively, and mingled a great deal in

society, he has never yet found a helpmate, and is enjoying

a life of single blessedness, ^^'hy this is the case I am at

a loss to know, since he is fond of societv and blessed
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with a fine appearance. He joined the Masonic order at

Middletown, Ind., in June, 1883. In politics he is a Re-
publican of the strictest sect, but not offensive in asserting

his principles and expressing his views. In matters of

religion Mr. Gustin is very liberal, and will be f<_>und a

gentleman at all times and under all circumsiances.

JOHX D.ELLIS,

Of whose history this page will give a brief account, was

born in the State of North Carolina in the year 1834. '^^^

came to Indiana with his parents the same year. After a

residence of two years in Union county, he came to Madison

county, where he has resided ever since. Mr. Ellis spent

his boyhood upon a farm and at the carpenter's bench.

where he learned his trade. He enlisted in Companv D.

34th Indiana Volunteers, September 21, 1S61, and served

three years, when, his time expiring, he enlisted again and

served until February 3, 1S66. He was discharged at

Brownsville, Texas. .Mr. Ellis spent fiftv-seven da\s of

his service in sieges, three days at Madrid, Missouri. tbrt\'-

seven at ^'icksburg, and seven at Jackson, Mississippi, and

participated in several small tights and skirmishes ; was in

several hard battles, including Port Gibson and Baker's

creek and the last battle of the war. Mr. Ellis had two
brothers in the service, and he and they together served

ten years and seven months—a splendid record lor one

family.

SAMUEL H. TETRICK

Was born August 26. 1S27. in Clark county, Ind.. a little

better than eleven years after the State had been admitted

into the L'nion. and at the age of eleven went to Johnson
county, where he remained until 1872, when he came to

Madison countw where he has since resided. Mr. Tetrick





38 THOSE I HAVE MF:T,

enlisted in Company D, 3rcl Indiana \^olunteers at Franklin,

Ind., and went to Mexico where he participated in the

battle of Buena \'ista. He was mustered out of the ser-

vice at New Orleans, June, 1847 : retiu'ned home and

engaged in agricultural pursuits during the entire period

from that time up to August, 1862, when he enlisted in

Company I, 70th Indiana Volunteers, thus making him a

soldier of two wars. He was detailed as wagon-master

soon after entering the service, in \^hich capacitv he served

two years and ten months,

Mr. Tetrick was married to Priscilla P. Kelley, in

Johnson county, on the 25th of November, 1S47. She
was born in the year 1828. Mr. Tetrick is a member of

the G. A. R. Post at Elwood, having joined in 18S5 ; is a

Republican in politics, but not a bitter partizan. Although

sixty-one years of age, the years that have flown over his

head have touched him gently, and he still enjoys a strong,

healthy constitution. I sincerely hope that the years that

are to come as his portion on the earth may be prosperous

and happy.

HON. DAVID S. GOODING.

Perhaps there is not a more familiar name in Central

Indiana than that of the subject of tliis sketch, and the

author would feel that this volume would not be complete

did it fail to give it that honorable mention uhich its prom-

inence merits. The tbllowinfi facts concernin<r his ante-

cedents and public services I have taken the liberty to

appropriate from J. H. Binford's history of Hancock county,

Indiana :

Judge David S. Gooding, son of Asa and Matilda

Gooding, and grands(jn of Col. David Gooding, a Captain

in the war of 181 2, was born in Fleming county, Kentucky,

January 20, 1824. In the fall of 1826 or 1S27 he came

with his parents to Indiana, and settled in the green woods

of Rush county. In 1836 they moved to ILmcock county
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and settled in Greenfield, Mr. Gooding's early education

was received in Rush and Hancock counties, after which

he entered Asbury University at Greencastle, where he

continued his studies for about two vears, but his finances

being very limited, health poor, and finally the death of

his father compelled him to leave college before graduation.

At the age of fifteen he united with the M. "E. Church, and

was afterwards licensed an exhorter, which license was

renewed for five consecutive years. He was several years

Superintendent of the M. E. Sunday school, and also for

five years President of the County Bible Society.

In 1847 he represented the county in the lower house

of the legislature, being elected by a maforitv of torty-two

votes over Dr. J. W. Flervey, now of Indianapolis. In

1848 he was elected county Prosecuting Attorney. In

185

1

he was Circuit Court Prosecuting Attorney in the

Indianapolis Judicial Circuit, composed of Marion, Boone,

Hendricks, Johnson, Shelb}* and Hancock counties. In

1852 he was elected Common Pleas Judge, and 1856 State

Senator. In 1861 he was again elected Common Pleas

Judge. In the year 1863 he volunteered in the pursuit

of the rebel forces under General John Morgan in their

raid through Indiana, and was severely wounded while

marching in line of duty near Lawrenceburg, which
ended his career as a Union soldier. In the year 1S64

he resigned his office as Judge of the Common Pleas

Court, and accepted the position assigned him by the Union
State Convention at the head of the Lincoln and Johnson
electoral ticket as Elector at Large. He thorouirhlv can-

vassed the State, was elected, and cast his electoral vote

ior Lincoln and Johnson. In 1S64 President Lincoln nom-
inated Judge Gooding to the Senate of the United States

for a United States Judgeship in New Mexico, which
(at the request of said Gooding) the President witlulrew,

but not until after the proper committee had directed a
report recommending his confirmation.





4^ <. THOSE I HA\ K .MET,

In June, 1S65, Pi'esident Johnson, without recom-
mendation or solicitation, and on his own option,
telegraplied Mr. Gooding asking his acceptance of the
United States ^^larshalship for the District ot' Columbia,
which position he accepted and entered at once upon his

duties. He soon became the only executive dtllcer of tlie

Supreme Court for tlie District of Columbia : also of the
Supreme Court of the United States. In January, 1866,
Mr. Gooding was unanimously confirmed bv the United
States Senate as such Marshal. He held the lull con-
fidence of President Johnson to the end of his term,
and immediately after the inauguration of President
Grant he personally tendered his resignation, which waii

accepted, though not to take effect until a successor was
duly appointed and qualified. He soon after returned to

his old home and resumed the practice of law in Greenfield
in 1869. Referring to his early history, he was licensed to

practice law in 1845. In 1867 he was admitted to the bar
of the Supreme Court of the United States on the motion
of Hon. Henry Stansbury, Attorney-General of the United
States. He was reared a Whig, and was a great admirer
of Henry Clay, adhering to the principles of the Whigs
until 1850, when he withdrew from his old partv and united
with the Democracy. Differing from the leaders of his

party, he opposed the repeal of the Missouri Compromise,
and in 1S60 was for Douglas and popular soverei<>-ntv.

When the great rebellion threatened this country with
destruction, he came tbrward for the defense of the Union.
His war speeches aroused enthusiasm among the people,
and in co-operation with Wright, Douglas, Johnson, and
many other war Democrats, he continued to snir the people
to action. Since 1866 he has been in full sympathy with
the principles of his party, and has had great infiuence in

conducting its campaigns.

Since the foregoing appeared in the history of Han-
cock county. Judge Gooding was in 1884 elected to the
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lower house of the State Legishiture by a majoritv of over

six hundred, and was prominently mentioned tor the

Speakership of that body. He has always stood in the

front rank of his profession at the bar in Indiana, and has

been eminently successful in cases of great importance,

especialh' those in defense of men charged with murder

and other high crimes. As a political orator he is tervent

and eloquent, and has but few equals and no supericjr 'in

the State of Indiana upon the hustings. His commandin-^-

presence, splendid \ oice and happy manner of expressing

his ideas, together with an unsurpassed power of ridicule

and iron\'. render him a formidable ad\ersarv in a contro-

versy. His oratory is of an order peculiar to himselt", and

but few men can command closer attention or arouse

greater enthusiasm amunir the masses.

As an instance of this gitt, his race for Congress in

i87oma\'be mentioned, altlnuigh not in its regular sequence.

Judge Gooding received the unanimous nomination of

his party, and had tor a competitor Judge Jerre Wilson, of

Connersville, and made a canvass that excited admiration

throughout the entire countr\-. Althouirh the District was
largely against him, his speeches aroused such enthusiasm

that he came within a few votes of being elected, if in truth

it can be said that he was defeated, for it is believed bv
many that he was defrauded out of the election. I have
been personally acquainted with Judge Gooding for manv
years, and it affords me pleasure to say that among the

many public men whom I have met, he stands pre-eminent

as an able advocate, conscientious citizen, and genial,

generous gentleman.

DR. B. H. COOK,

Was born August 22. i.'^58, near Wilkinson. Hancock
county, Indiana, where he lived with his parents upon a

farm, and enjoyed such facilities for acquiring an education
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as were otTered by the common schools. Being of a

studious turn of mind, and inclined to metiiods which will

make the scholar whether in a cabin or a college, he

acquired such proficiency in his studies that he was enabled

to teach school, which he did for two vears with credit to

himself and perfect satisfaction to his pupils. lie com-
menced the study of medicine with Dr. B. L. Fussell in

1884, and continued his studies with great care and dili-

crence for three vears, graduating from the Indiana Medical

College February 26, 1885, with the highest honors. Dr.

Cook is a prominent member of three fraternities, being

a Mason, a Knight of Pythias and an Odd Fellow. He is

located at Wilkinson, near the place of his nativit}', and

enjo}'s not only the friendship and esteem of his immediate

neighbors, but of everybody with whom he has ever come
in contact, either professionally or otherwise. When I was

postmaster at Markleville, away back in the sixties, I often

handed out letters to him for his parents—Mr. and Mrs.'

Matt. F. Cook, who were early pioneers of Hancock
county, and greatly esteemed. I am glad to learn that

Dr. Cook has made a success in his profession, and that he

enjoys what his talents so richly merit, a large and lucrative

practice. . .

WILLIAM IFORD,

Of Montgomery county, Ohio, was born April 12, 1818,

and came to Madison county, Indiana, in the year 1852,

locating near Pendleton upon a farm where he has lived

for more than a third of a century, enijaffed in airricultural

pursuits, and enjoying life philosophically as becomes a

believer in the doctrines taught by John Calvin. Mr. Iford

enlisted during the war in Company B, 89th Regiment

Indiana Volunteers, on the 5th of February, 1S64, and par-

ticipated in the battles of Pleasant Hill and Yellow Bayou,

Louisiana, and many other en<ra<jements in the Red River

country. At the close of the war he was mustered out and
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returned home and resumed his farm labors. lie was
married to Miss Christina Ebbert, January 8, 1S44, in the

State of Ohio, who faithfully accompanied him along the

journey of life for thirty-two years. Mrs. Itord died

October 5, 1876, and was buried at Oyid Cemetery.

I first became acquainted with Mr. Iford in 1855, and

have always found him, in e\ery vicissitude of fortune, an

honest, upright citizen and good friend. He is a Repub-
lican politicall}', and a Presbyterian in his religious views,

but offensive in neither. He enjoys a large acquaintance,

and is a great lover of his friends, who are legion.

SOL F. HARDY.

The irentleman whose name heads this sketch is amoni;

the prominent men of whom I shall write with more than

ordinary pleasure. Mr. Hard}- is the son of the late Xeil

Hardy, of Fall-creek township, Madison county, Indiana,

and was born October 19, 1S37. ^^^ ^^''^^ reared upon a

farm, two miles East of Pendleton, in the "Qiiaker settle-

ment" of that township, and received aneducation common
to earh' times. While it is not classical or polished, it is

practical and useful, and has enabled him to master his

chosen avocation—that of merchant—in which capacitv he

commenced his career with the late David Johnson, at

Markleville, Indiana, in 1866. Since that time he has

been associated in business at different times with different

parties, among whom are Messrs. D. Johnson, Albert G.
Lewis and Ralph Williams, but at the present time (1888)

and for nve years past has been engaged in business alone,

assisted by his oldest son, Charles N. Hardy. Mr. Hard\-

enjoys the entire confidence of the people, and has built up
a trade aggregating twenty-five thousand dollars per an-

num. In 1859 ^^^ went to Pike's Peak and engaged in

nijning for two years, when he returned to his home near

Pendleton. Shortly after returning home the late war
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broke out, and Mr. Hardy enlisted in Company A, i6th

Indiana \'olunteers, and ser\ed till its cl<,ise. He was in

the battles of Richmond, Kentucky (where he was

wounded). Chase's Bayou, Arkansas Pi\st, Mcksburg,

Champion Hills, Pleasant Hill, Sabine Cr(.)ss Roads, and

man}- skirmishes. He was discharged at New Orleans in

June, 1S65. He was married on the 19th of June, 1S6S, to

Rebecca James, daughter of Joshua P. James, now of

Greenfield, Indiana, with whom he has lived happily for

twenty years. The result of this union has been seven

children, viz.: Charles X., Horace G., Elizabeth R.,

Joseph J. (died at the age of five years). Thomas M.,

Roscoe W. and Sol F.

Mr. and Mrs. Hardv are both members of theQiiaker

Church. Mr. Hardy is an Odd Fellow and Mason, and

for many ^ears was postmaster at Markle\illc. In 1885

he erected a hue residence at Markleville. Previous to

this, in 1872, he built a splendid business house where he

is now conducting his business. In politics Mr. Hardy is

a Republican, but liberal, as he. is in all of the various

relations of lite. Without exaggeration it can betruthtully

said that he is one of nature's noblemen. I have otten

been the recipient of many acts of kindness at his hands,

and can only regret my inability to repay him.

JOHN J. JUSTICE,

Son of the late Hezekiah Justice, was born inGalia county,

Ohio, Febnuiry 18. 1827, and came with his parents to

Madison county, Indiana, locating upon a farm near Pen-

dleton in 1830. During his early boyhood John worked

upon the tarm, but later on learned the carpenter's trade,

at which he has worked ever since, and is acknowledged

one of the best mechanics in the county. On the 13th da}-

of January, 1850. he was united in marriage to L<nistacy

Blake, daughter of John Blake, one of the old pioneers ot
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Madison county, and now a resident of Markleville. The
result of this happy union has been the following named
children: Dr. William A., married to Francena Lacv,

resides in Eden. Indiana ; Dr. John H.. married to Emma
Barrett, resides in Maxwell, Indiana : Ella, married to Dr.

B. L. Fussell, resides in Markleville ; Ethan A., mam'cd to

Mollie Sin-ber. resides on the home tann. just East r»f Mar-

kleville : Maggie, married to Harry Hardv, but deceased

June 22, iS6S, and Lucian.who died at the age of two

years.

Mr. Justice was made a Mason at Pendleton in 1S52,

and has received many if not all of the degrees of that

ancient order. He is a charter member of Rural Lodge
No. 324, and for years its presiding otTicer. He was
elected Justice of the Peace in Adams township in 1S56,

and serxed in that capacity for eight \ ears. For three

terms of two years each he served as Trustee of that

township, and has been a noturv for tifteen vears, receivin"-

his commission from Governor Morton. Mr. Justice was
elected to the offices of trust which he has held as a Dem-
ocrat, and filled them with credit to himself and the party

that elected him. In religion he is a Universalist. and in

all things a whole-ijouled, cle\"er gentleman.

REUBEN S. WILKINSON,

Was born in Putnam county, Illinois, May 10, 1S36. and
came to Henry county, Indiana, in December of the same
year with his parents, George and Sarah Wilkinson, w ho
settled on Sugar creek, in Harrison township. Reuben
worked on the farm during seasonable weather and
attended school in winter, acquiring for himself a good
common school education. He was married to Lucv
Williams September 25, iS6i. She was the daughter of

Joseph Williams, and was born July 23, 1S41. The tol-

lowing are the names of their children : Ross. Rosanna,
•
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Richard, Alonzo, Albert and Charles. Mrs. \Vilkir.son

died October 12, 1884, and was buried at Mechanicsburj^.

Indiana. She was an indulgent mother, an affectionate

wife and a splendid type of noble womanhood.
Mr. Wilkinson joined the Masonic order at Markleville.

Indiana, and is a member of Rural Lodge Xo. 324. He
owns and resides on his own farm on Suirar creek, in Har-

rison township, and is in all respects an excellent farmer.

Independent upon all subjects, he does his own reading

and thinking, for both of which he is distinguished among
the ajjriculturalists of his count\-.

JOSEPH WILKINSON,

Was bom in Harrison township, Henry county, Indiana,

March 28, 1S46, and was reared upon the farm of his

parents, George and Sarah Wilkinson, who were earh-

settlers of that countv, and helped to make it what it is

to-da}', one of the finest counties in the State. Joseph

enjoved such facilities for acquiring an education as the

countrv schools of his boyhood days afforded, which were

certainly meagre enough in comparison with what they

are to-day. He was married to Rosanjia Clark November

14, 186S. She is the daughter of William Clark, deceased,

and was born August 28, 1S48. Of this union three chil-

dren have been born—Susan, John and Josephine— all of

whom are at home. Mr. Wilkinson was tor a number of

years a resident of Adams townsliip, Madison county,

Indiana, where he kept a ''general store." In 1S80 he

was elected Township Trustee by the Democratic part}'.

and served one term. He was also postmaster at Ovid

when he was a citizen of that place. Mr. Wilkinson luis

been a life-long Democrat until recently. He now affiliates

with the Prohibition part}', and votes for its candidates and

principles. In 1S68 he joined the Masons at Markleville,

Indiana, and has held positions ot honor and trust in that
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order. In person Mr. Wilkinson is fully six feet in stature,

has dark hair and eyes, and although seeming a little

rough in his "make-up," is possessed of a warm, sunny

nature, is sincere in his likes and dislikes, and devoted to

anv object he seeks to accomplish.

I JAiMES n. GILMORE,

Dates his birth December _}., 1S41, and place of natixitv' in

Adams township, Madison county, Indiana, where he was

reared and worked uptra a farm until the fall of iS6i. when

he enlisted in Company F, 57th Indiana \'olunteers. and

ser\'ed until June, 1862, when he was discharged. He was

married to Miss Marv Wilson, daughter of Peter ^\'iIson,

now of Hancock count}-, on the 26th of December. 1866.

Of this marriage the following named children were born :

William P.. Sarah E., Elmer, Lurane, James R. and

Nathan A. Mr. Gilmore is now a resident of Henr\"

county, Indiana, near Springport. where he enjoys the con-

tidence of the people, b}' whom he was elected Assessor at

one time and served to the satisl'action of everybody con-

cerned. In June. 1888, he recei\-ed the Democratic numina-

tion for SherifV, and at this writing is a candidate tor that

responsible othce. For the past eight or ten \ears he has

been extensively engaged in stock tradinir, and his iud"'ment

on stock of all kinds as to weight, etc., is conceded to be <'f

the very best order. He and his esdmable wit'e, as well as

his two oldest children, are members of the ChristicUi

Church. Two of his children died in intanc\', and are

buried at Gilmore's Cemetery, in Madison countw In person

Mr. Gilmore is of medium size, light hair and complexion,

and a pleasant gentleman to meet.

ROSS WILKINSON,

Was bom June 8, 1S39, upon the farm of his parents, George
and Sarah Wilkinst)n, in Harrison township, Henr\ count\-.
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Indiana. Ross spent his boyhood upon the tann. but let no

opportunity escape to sti>re his mind with useful infonnati(Mi.

The opportunities tor acquiiing an education which presented

themsehes were necessarily limited, but what tew thev were

received his zealous attendon. Arri\ing at manhood ht? was
married to Miss Susan Keeslini;" Januar\' 6, i<S65, h\ whom
he had one dauy."hter. Sarah E., now the wife ot' John J.

Dudley. Mrs. Wilkinson died in Ma\', 1876. and is buried

at Mechanicsburg. Henry count}', Indiana. He mar-

ried again, this time to Amy C. W'eaver. of whose gentle

companionship he was deprived bv death October 9. 1879.

She also is buried at Mechanicsburg. Januar^• 4. 1887, he

was united in marriage to Almira E. Upp, with whom it is

to be hoped he will enjoy a long and happ\' life. Mr. Wil-

kinson joined the Masons at Warrington. Indiana, in i860,

and is now acting as Master at Mechanicsburg. He is a

member of the Chapter at Pendleton, Indiana, and recei^ed

the council degrees at Knightstown, Indiana, October, 186S.

I have otten met him in the lodge room, where he is per-

fecdv at home in the East, West or South. He also belongs

to the I. O. O. F., K. of P. and Grange—the latter at

Woodville, Henn' count\'. Indiana. Mr. Wilkinson is a

ven' superior fanner, and is well intbrmed upon general

subjects. He is a tinn believer in Democratic principles, and

free to maintain them. In person he is of fine physical

make up, ruddv complexion, with dark hair and e\'es. Mr.

Wilkinson owns a fine tarm in Harrison township, where he

is comtbrtably sitiuited to enjoy lite.

JAMES M. LEWIS,

One of the prominent men of the county of Madison and

State of Indiana, was born in Rush count}', Indiana,

March 5, 1846, and is the son of Abisha Lewis, one

of the earlv settlers of that county, but at this time a resi-

dent of the citv of Anderson.
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James M. Lewis came with his pai\-nts to ^fadison countv

in 1S64, and located near Marklcvillc, in Adams township. He
was manned to Miss Eliza W. Gihiiore June 8, 1S65. ?»Iiss

Gilmore was the daugiiter of the late William Gilmore. of

Adams township, and was bom November 26, 1S45. The
following" are the names of the children that have been born

of their mamai^e : Essie J., married to Victor Cooper;

Ulvsses A., Cora L. (died September 28. 1S72. and br.rit.-d

at Gilmore Cemetery- j. Ida M., Ross McCall, James E.,

Mabelle D. (died Augii.st, 18S3), Georgie F. and Hazel M.
Mr. Lewis now resides one mile East of >rark!evil]e, where

he owns a tine farm, the proprietor in all of seven hundred

and ten acres of ven.- fine land. For the past fourteen vears

he has devoted his time to buying and raising stock, in

which business he stands at the head in Madison cnuntv bv
common consent. Mr. Lewis is a man of atTairs generallv,

and takes some interest in politics. He is a Republican, and

ran tor SheritI' in 18S4 on that ticket in Madison count\", and

although he had a majority- of eight hundred to overcome,

he reduced it to tvvo hundred and ninetv-one, thereb\' dem.on-

strating the tact that he is held in high esteem bv his tellow-

citizens. He joined Rural Lodge of Masons, Xo. ^2^. in 1S70

at Markleville. where he still retains his membership. In

matters of religion he is liberal, while Mrs. Lewis belongs to

the Christian Church, and shows b\- her dailv walk and con-

versation that she is a tnie christian ladv.

WESLEY W. SEWARD.

I do not wish to forget my voung friend, whose name
heads this sketch, for in all mv comings and guings upon the

earth I have never met one whom I mi>re sincereK' esteemed.

The son of Elder Joseph I. and Charlotte Seward, Weslev,
was born in Rush coimt}', Indiana, JuK' 30, iSjg, but when
quite young came with his parents to Madison countv, Indiana,

where they located in 1850 on a fu-m in Adams township.

4
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Young- SeuarJ worketl on the tarm during- the busv season
of the year, and attended district school during the winter,
where he early developed a talent tor learning. easil\- out-
stripping his classmates. He was particularly bright in

composition and declamation, and made such rapid progress
in the elementary brandies that his parents sent him to the

Northwestern Christian University (now Butler; at Indian-
apolis, where he remained a year or two. About tb.is time
the late war broke out. and \\\'sley. tired with zeal and lo\e
for his country, enlisted in its del'ense, joining Companx' F.
57th Indiana Volunteers, December 18. 1S61. He "was
immediate!}- appointed Sergeant, in which capacity he did
excellent service in Kentucky and Tennessee. He was
killed in the battle of Murtreesboro. Tennessee, December
31, 1862, after having served one year and thirteen davs.
His broken-hearted parents, with much trouble and expense,
went to the battle-held and brought his remains home for

interment. It was the intention to have Rev. F. A. Hardin
(his Lieutenant-Colonel) preach his funeral sermon at White
Chapel, in x\dams township, but in this manv were disap-

pointed, as he could not leave his post. Elder William
Vanwinkle was substitiited in his place, and to a very lar'>e

audience paid a glowing and eloquent tribute to his memon.
He was interred at Mechanicsburg, Henrv countv, Indiana.

Friends have erected a suitable slab to mark the resdng place

of this noble young man, who fell at hispostof dutv. fartVom
home and kindred. I hrst became acquainted widi him in 1S59.

when he was just twent}- years of age, full of life and with

bright hopes of the tliture. It is now thirt}- }ears agone, and
I can scarcely realize how the time has winged awa\- ; but

the memory of this splendid young man is still fresh and
green, and I sincerely regret my inabilit}- to write of his life

and character as the}' so eminently deserve. In person he

was full six feet high, dark hair, bright eyes, and calculated

to make a good impression on sight. Vale, Wesle\-, vale.
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JAiMES F. MAL'ZV.

Frank, as exerybdcK' calls him. was born in Rush

county, Indiana, May 18, I1S50, and at the age of two \ears

came with his parents—C. G. and Sarah A. Mauzy—to Lick

creek, one mile W'^est of Markle\ille, ^^ladison count\', Indi-

ana, in which vicinit\" he has resided ever since. He was

raised on a farm, and has all his life engaged in agricultural

pursuits, excepting the past ten years,which ha\'e for the greater

part been devoted to stock trading and shipping. He was

married to Mar}' M. Davis, daughter ofMaxey Davis. June

17, 1S68. The tollow lug are the names of the children born of

this mamage : Orie W., William M., Roscoe L. and James

F., all bovs, and I will add here that if the name of Mauzy
is not perpetuated it will not ha\e been Frank's fault. Frank

evidenth' believes that

"Everv care to our coffin add^^ a nail no doubt.

And everv laugli so nierr\- draws one out!"

as he is "a hale fellow well met." full of life andenerg\-. and

possessed of a disposition calculated to make e\er\bod\-

happy around him. He is a Republican in politics, and ran

for the office of Trustee on the Republican ticket in Adams
township, and although the township is strongh' Democratic,

came within a few votes of defeating his competitor. He
resides one mile East of Markleville, where he owns a tine

farm under a high state of culti\'ation. His suiTOundings are

of such a character that the observer can see no reason why
he should mu be a happ\' man. Frank is liberal in his

religious views, and belongs to no denomination, while Mrs.

Mauzy is an earnest member of the Christian Church. I

have visited their hospitable home, and am under obligations

for many kindnesses bestin\ed upmi me b\' the hunih'.
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GEORGE W. MILLER.

In answer to a letter directed to the above named 'j^cn-

tleman, asking for certain data concerning liiniselt". I received

the tbilowing letter, w liich I have taken the libert\- to publish

as his own aiito-biograplu'

:

Lapp:l, Indiana. Julv .:, iSSS.

J/r. Scuinicl Ilardcti

:

Dear Old Co^[I{Ar)K—In compliance with vour request, I

send vou the following hi-^torv of n\\ elf:

I was born at West Alexandria. Preble countv, Ohio, July
22, 1S34, and was married at Somer\ ille, Butler countw Ohio,

August 5. 1S60. to Frances M. Anderson, of Caldwell. Essex

county. New Jersey. I came to Fishershurg. Madi-on countv,

Indiana, and have resided in Stony-creek township ever since.

I have been engaged at wagon-making ever since mv fifteenth

year, with the exception of the time I served in tlie armv. and

until the past year. I have had to abandon mv trade on account

of disease contracted in the armv. I ioined Stonv-creek Lodge,

I. O. O. F., in March, 1876. I was a charter mend)er and was
instrumental in bavin'-- Iliram G. Fisher G. A. R. Post oro-an-

ized at Fishershurg. June 27. 1SS4. and have been adjutant of

the same ever since it^ organization, with the exception of the

first term. I first eidisted in the army April iS, 1S61, in Com-
pany C, 1st Ohio Volunteers, and was in the first Bull Run
battle. At the expiration of the three months for which I

enlisted, I came home, and August 5th I re-enlisted in Companv
G, 93d Ohio Volunteers. Was in the battles of Perryville,

Stone River, Chickamaut^a, Orchard Knob, Mission Ridge,

Ringold, Pickett's Mill, New Hope Church, Dalton. Rocky
Face Ridge. Buzzard Roost, Resaca. Chattahoochee, Maiietta,

Ackworth, Bic: Shanty, Altoona. Peach Tree Creek. Bald Hill,

Atlanta, Jonesboro. Loxcioy's Station, Fianklin and Xashville.

Was discharged from the service February i r. iSo^. I now
reside at Lapel, Madison count} , Indiana. I am not a mcndier

of any church.

Respectfully \ours.

George W. Miller.
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A prettx' good record for ser\ice as a soldier, is it not?

I first met Mr. Miller at Fishersburg. in 1S74, while he was

a resident ot* that place, \et I knew him long betore that as

a coiTespondent of the Anderson Herald, under the iioin dc

-pliiiiic of ••Slocum," over which name he has won for him-

self a deserved reputation as a smooth, easy writer. He is

also a correspondent of the Xt)bles\'ille Ledger, and known

by the name of ••Golly." Mr. Miller is now writing up

reminiscences of Preble count}-, Ohio, and I believe intends

to put them in b(K)k form. Mr. Miller is a Republican in

politics, and a modest gentlem.an of tnie worth. I am glad

to name him among ••Those I Have Met.""

;.
RALPH WILLIAMS.

It aftbrds me much genuine pleasure to record the above

name among ••Those I Have Met." I tirst met '"Rafe"" at

Markleville. Indiana, in October, 1S59. '^"*^ at once became

acquainted with him. This acquaintance soon developed

into a strong friendship, which has ne\"er waned nor grown

cold during the Hight of better than a quarter of a centiu*}'.

He is a man of strong convictions and tenacitA' of purpose

:

fearless and determined in what he conceives to be right,

he will stand or tall alone, if need be. in the advocacv

ot a cause \vhich he deems just. As an instance of this

characteristic, he alone voted t'or James G. Burne\'. the Free

Soil candidate for President in 1848 in Adams township. A
strong temperance man from awav back to the first settlement

of x\dams township, he is now (tS88) a Prohibitionist of the

strictest sect. He was raised a Democrat, but being a hater

of human slaver\-. he earh' acted with the partv best calcu-

lated to bring about the tVced(Mn of the slave—a cherislied

idea all through life.

Mr. Ralph Williams is a son of Ralph Williams. Sr..

one of the tirst settlers of the South part of ^^ladison county,

iind a prcadier of some note in an earl\- day. The sub)cct of
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this sketch was born in Franklin county. Indiana. Xovember

15, 1810, and came to Madison county, Indiana, in 1834.

He located near ^Nlarkleville. in Adams township, and has

lived there ever since. He was married to Catharine \Wn-
dell November 20, 1834, '^'^'ith whom he lived until Januarv

14, 188 1, when she died. She was the daughter of the late

Frederick Wendell, an earl\' setder on Lick creek in ]Madison

county. Mrs. Williams is interred at the McAllister Ceme-

tery' in Adams township. The tbllowing are the names of

their children and tamilv record : Mariali, born November

1835, ni^i'ncd first to Abner Huston, second time to Isaac

Ford, now deceased; Ruhama, born December 8, 1838,

married to Joseph P. Blake December 15, 1S53. Frederick

and Anthonv both died while quite \'0ung', and are binned at

the McAllister Cemeterv. Mr. and Mrs. Williams early in

life joined the M. E. Church, and have lived worthy mem-
bers thereof all their lives. Mr. Williams has given more

perhaps in the cause of Methodism than any man in the

county, having at one time given five hundred dollars to the

DePauw Fund, for which act of christian generosity he

has had a room in that institution tinished and furnished in

fine style, and his name inscribed upon the walls thereot".

Churches and societies all over the country can testify of

his unostentatious benevolence. About the year 1854 he

commenced business as ^ merchant in Markle\ille, at

which he continued for fourteen years, building up a large

trade and accumulating a competency. Since retiring

from mercantile pursuits he has been more or less engaged

in stock raising and trading. In 1834 ^""^^ entered forty

acres of land just East of Markleville. where in 1S56 he

built what was at that time the finest house in the county.

He was married in 1S84 to Mrs. Catharine Boyden, widow

of the late Dr. F. M. Bovden, of Anderson. In 1885 he

built a fine residence in Markleville, where he has retired

and lives in peace and comfort.
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JAMES E. PRICE,

Now a resident of \"anBiiren townsliip. near Summitville,

Madiyon county, Indiana, was born in the State of Mary-

land, in the year 1842 ; came to Franklin county, Indiana,

with his parents in 1S44, and to Madison county in 1S56,

where he has since resided. He was married near Alex-

andria, Indiana, in 1856. Mr. Price has always been a

farmer, and now owns a fine farm upon which he resides

and delights to cultivate. He enlisted in Company D, 34th

Indiana \"olunteers, October 13, 1S64. and after a brief

service was mustered out October 12, 1S65. He has served

two terms as Trustee of VanBuren township, and gave

entire satisfaction to the people. He is now, and has been

for years, a prominent member of the Baptist Church, and

one of the first-class men of Madison county. I am glad

to remember him here as one among my choice friends.

In person Mr. Price is a large, strong-made man, t'ully six

feet in height, with dark complexion. I first met him at

his home in 1874.

JOHN AND LUCINDA HARDEN.

In writing about those I have met, it miirht reasona-

bly be expected that I should remember my parents whose

names head this sketch. Away back in 1S31. in the wild-

woods of Hamilton county, Ind., I was introduced to them,

and although I have no special recollection of the occa-

sion, they did, and often told me about it.

This acquaintance on their part has long ago ceased.

My mother—blessed be her memory—died March 2^,

1862, when our country was in the throes of ci\il war and
six of her bo\s in the arniv. The sunderinij of the ties

which bound her to her children and friends was not pleas-

ant, yet she willingly laid down the staff of her earthh'

pilgrimage and crossed the dark river at"ter luuing tried
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to be a good and useful woman tor more than half a

century. She is sleeping in the cemeterj- at Zionsville,

Ind. My father was born in Rosgra, Irehmd, Januar\- 19,

1802, and came to America in 1S15. He learned the car-

penter trade in the city of Baltimore, and about the year
1818 moved with his. parents to Coshocton county, Ohio,
where he assisted them until 1S26, when he was united in

marriage to m\' mother, then Lucinda Beaty. Four years

later they concluded to come West, which they did, and
settled in Clay township, Hamilton county, Indiana, four-

teen miles North of the capital. Three children, William,

Marilla and George were born to them before coming to

Indiana. Samuel, Beaty W., Martha, Mary, John, Adi-
son, Milton, Calvert and Harriet were born in Indiana.

Of these, William, Martha, John, Milton and Harriet are

deceased. John Harden, my lather, died in Oliio, Feb-
ruary, 1S79, ^^"*^^ ''^''^''^ brought to Indiana and buried at

Zionsville. My mother died in Lebanon, Indiana, Will-

iam in Nebraska, Martha and John at Jamestown, Indi-

ana, Milton and Harriet at Lebanon. John is buried at

Jamestown, William at Brownsville, Nebraska, in 1S64.

Martha died January 14, 1S74. ^^ilton died 1S66, Harriet

August, 1858. Brother George resides in Hamilton count}-,

Indiana, Mary in Mt. Gilead, Ohio, Beaty W. at Leb-
anon, Indiana, Cahert in Ohio, and the author of this

book at Anderson, Indiana. William was never married
;

Marilla was married to L. M. Oliphant November 3,

1855, George to Mary Wageman in 1867, the author to

Eliza Swain October 28, 1S56. Beaty W. to Mina \^arner,

Martha to James H. Chamberlain. Mary is single, John
was married to Mary Williams, Adison is sinjrle and
resides' in Texas, Milton is single, Calvert married a lady

in Ohio whose name I cannot recall. Harriet died at the

age of twelve years. Just half of the family, including

parents, are dead—seven. Father and mother were mem-
bers of the Christian Church.
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. JAMES A. THOMPSON.

I have received man}' humorous answers to letters

which I have written trom time to time asking tor certain

data concerning the Hves of persons whom I wished to

mention in these pages, and among them I hnd one which,

on account of its droll humor and veracit^, I shall take

the liberty ot' making public. He says:

An'dehsov, Indiana. Julv 4. iSSS.

j\fr. Samuel Ifardcii :

Dear Sir: In answer to your card of inquir\-: I was born in

the town of Milton on the 12th dav of October, 1S34. coiintv of

Wayne, this State. I came to Madison countv in the spring of

1S39, and have lived in the countv ever since. Was married

February 12, 1S57, in this county, and strange to sav I am still

living with the same woman. I am a house carpenter and
have worked at the trade for twentv-three vears. I joined the

Masonic order November 22. 1S60. and have been an active

member ever since. I am a thirt\ -second degree member at

Indianapolis, (and in general a prett\ good fellow.) I enlisted

in the year 'Gt^. and was in the tamou< battle of Pogue's Run
at Indianapolis. I did not get wounded. A\'as dischar-^ed the

same day. I am not getting an\ pension yet. but will do all in

my power to have a reunion of the survivors of that battle at

the fair grounds in thi> city thi< fall, to discu-^s pension matters

and try to get Congress to pass an act placing all who came
out of that battle ali\e on the pension li<t and t'urnish each one

an honoralile discharge. I belong to no church and have no

desire to because of the manner in which thev are conducted.

i. Yours, etc.,

James A. THOMf>o\.

As tar as I am concerned I am willing to admit brother

Thompson to all the honors belonging to an ex-soldier,

and further to place him on the pension rolls, where he of

right belongs, and no doubt would have been had it not

been for that episode at Pogue"s Run which he reters to.

Mr. Thompson is a bright Mason and long a Master and
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W. M. of Mt. M(M-iah lodire in Anderson. He is a •'^ood

mechanic and a Democrat of the olden time. He is the

son of the Late W. A. Thompson, a Baptist minister of

great nati\e abihty, wliose memory is still cherished bv
the older citizens of Madison countv.

",
,

augustl:s f. shirts.

The subject of this bio^Taphical sketch was born in

Hamilton county, Indiana, November 26, 1S24, and resided

with his parents until tiie death of his father, which occur-

red in March, 1S40, leaving a widow and seven children

without means. Guardians were selected for three of the

children, one of whom was A. F. wShirts. The guardians

so chosen at once proceeded to find homes for the children

contided to their care. A. F. Shirts was, according to the

statutes of the State then in tbrce. bound out to one H. G.
Finch until he shi:)uld arri\e at his maioritx". A verv meaner
provision tor education was made in the article of indenture,

and a failure to comply with it in lull left him at the age of

twenty-one years with practically no education. He verv

early in lite, however, became an eager seeker after know-
ledge, reading everything that came in his way, and closely

observing educational methods, he acquired a sufiicient edu-

cation to enable him in after years to eno-aire in business.

His coming of age foimd his mcjther still a widow and in

indigent circumstances. He at once took char^'e of her

and her small children, and cared for them until she afiiun

married, which occurred in 1847. In the meantime he

had learned the tanning business, and, after the marriage

ol his mother, remoxed to Boone county, Indiana, where he

continued to work at his trade. In 1S4S he made the

acquaintance of Xancv Barnhill, of Marion countv, Indiana,

to whom in June, 1849, he was married. vSiiordv afterthis

event he engaged in a small way in the mercantile business,

in which at times he enira'jed until iSs6, when ht- mo\'edto
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Hendricks county, Indiana, wliere he continued in the mer-

cantile business, and also commenced the study ot* law

under J. M. Gregg, of Danville, Indiana. This work was

done by procuring books of Gregg to be read at night, and

when no customers were in the store. This he continued

to do, passing an examination each week until i860, \\hen

Mr. Gregg offered him a limited partnership in his business.

He then sold his mercantile etiects and entered upon the

practice of law. In 1861 he returned to Xoblesville, his

nati%'e town, where he has since resided. Although he

came up under the adverse circumstances enumerated

herein, his advanct^ment in his profession was rapid, and he

soon attained a prominent position among the leaders of the

bar in his county, so much so that in 1S78 he was chosen by
the Republicans as their candidate for Judge of the 2-j.th

Judicial Circuit. The majority- being vers- small for the

Republicans in the Circuit, he was defeated in the election

through the machinations of jealous competitors and their

friends. He has, however, by industry and econom\- accu-

mulated a competency and lives comtbrtablv, but still clings

to the practice of his profession. He is, and has been for

forty years, an exemplary member of the Christian Church.

He has three children living—two sons, one a lawyer

(George) and one a banker (Elbert), and one daughter

(Mary), all married and well started in lite, owing much to

the proper influence of father and mother. He is called

the "reminiscence writer" of tiamilton countv, having done

much accurate work in that line.

I
- -

.

I • MR. AND MRS. DAVID AUSTIN.

-' Those two worthv persons were among the earl\- set-

tlers of Monroe township, Madison countv, Indiana. Da\id

Austin was the son of Rew Sanniel Austin, and was born

in Charlottesville, Virginia, August 26, 1799. At the age

of nine \'ears he with his parents mo\ed to North Carolina.





6o THOSE I HAVE MET,

He was married in 1823 to Wilkie Ballaiu-e, dau;;-hter of
John and Amy Ballance. She was born in North CaroHna
March 11, 1804. In January, 1834, they moved to Rush
county. Indiana, remaining there one year. Thev mo\ed
to Monroe township in Madison county when that portion
of it was quite new and unsetded. Here they endured
together all the trials and hardships incident to pioneer life.

Mr. and Mrs. Austin were both prominent members of the

M. E. Church, and among the first to help form a society in

their locality. Mr. Austin died March 20, 1863, and is buried
at Deadman Cemetery in Monroe township, where all the

deceased members of the family are buried. Mrs. Austin
was left single to batde with the affairs of life, not however
until she was surrounded by plenty and free from want. I

first met this good woman in 1874. ^vhile getting items for

the history of Madison county, and I found her a verv
intelligent lady, well informed on the early events of her
locality, and especially on church matters. The following

is the tamily record as to die children born to Mr. and Mrs.
Ausrin : Samantha, died in North Carolina, aged nine

years; Anna J., resides in Monroe township, was married
to the late Samuel Hughes; Sarah, deceased, was married
to John R. Brunt: Mary, married to Thomas Hughes,
resides near Alexandria, Indiana ; Elizabeth, married to the

late George Smith, both deceased: Wilkie, married to John
R. Perrv-, died May 4, 1S73 : Martha, died March 23, 1863 :

Pleasant IL, died at the age of twenty-four \-ears ; Samuel
E., bom September 10, 1844, ^" Monroe township, where
he has ever since resided. He was tirst married to Mary
McCaule}-, March 23, 1866. She died November;, 1868.

The second time he was married to Sarah A. Brown, of

Kansas. November [3, 187S. Mr. Samuel E. Austin is

among the best farmers in his township, and stands deserv-

edly high in all the relations of life, not onlv among his

neighbor, but all who kncnv him. He is a sterling Demo-
crat ot the Jacksonian order, and as became his infanc\', was
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rocked in a hickor\- cradle. He joined the I. O. O. F. at

Alexandria, Indiana, August 5, 1S66. and has passed

through all the chairs of that splendid organization.

JOHN V. PRESTOX.

My acquaintance with the above named gentleman

dates back to August, 1S62, when the 69th Indiana Regi-

ment was being organized at Richmond, Indiana. \\'e

were both members of the same company and regiment.

There is to me a peculiar friendship between ex-soldiers,

especially with members of the same company. Company
H, like other companies, has dwindled down until one

only meets a messmate occasional!}', and it therefore affords

me peculiar pleasure to say a word concerning Mr. Preston,

with whom I was so closely associated in arms.

He was born in Middletown, Ilenr}' county, Indiana,

June 23, 1S36, and was the son of Dr. A. G. and Elizabeth

Preston, early pioneers of that count}-. John failed, like

many other young men, to acquire a comprehensive edu-

cation when the opportunity was otTered him, preferring

to learn a trade and depend upon his brawn for a compe-
tence. In 1S44 he moved with his parents to Putnam
county, Indiana, where he learned the stone mason's

trade. In 1S59 ^'^ returned to Henry county, and on the

3d day of January, i860, was married to Deborah Fattig.

But one child, a daughter, was born of this union, and slie

died at the age of fourteen years. In August, 1S62, he

enlisted in Compan\- H, 69th Indiana X'olunieers at Mid-
dletown, Indiana, and in a short time participated in the

battle of Richmond, Kentucky, where he was captured

and paroled. His regiment was subsequently transterred

to the trans-Mississippi department, where he saw hard

service, being engaged in the battles of Chickasaw Blutr,

Arkansas Post, Richmond, Louisiana, Port Hudson, Grand
Gult', Raymond, Champit)n Hill, Black River Bridge and
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the siege of ^'icksbu^g. He was in the Red River cam-

paign and at the taking of Spanish Fort, Ahibama. He
was discharged at Mobile, Ahibama, and immediately

commissioned Second Lieutenant of Company D, 156th In-

diana ; went with his command to Virginia and served until

the close of the war when he returned home. He moved

to Madison county in ^Nlarch, 1S67, and located in Rich-

land township, where he has remained ever since, working

at his trade. In politics a Republican and religion a Meth-

odist ; much of a sportsman and hunter, he is considered

one of the best shots in the county.

JOHN R. ELLIOTT.

Mv old comrade in Company H, 69th Indiana \'olun-

teers, and now a resident of Mechanicsburg, Indiana,

was bom in Henry county, Indiana, February 22, 1S34,

He learned the carpenter's trade and worked with Hon.

N. R. Elliott t'or many years. For the past twenty years

he has been engaged in the saw-mill business Dt Mechan-

icsburg. He was married to Lucy A. Dudly on the ist

of March, 1855. On the 19th of August, 1862, he enlisted

in Companv H, 69th Indiana Volunteers at Middletown,

Indiana, and went to the front as Orderly Sergeant of that

company. Eleven days after (August 30, 1862) he was

severely wounded at Richmond, Kentucky, being shot

throu<Th the lett lunfj- I saw him a few hours at"ter he was

shot and did not think he could possibly survive. He
remained in the hospital at Richmond several weeks and

on being paroled returned home, and in the tbllowing

November went to the front again. He was discharged at

Young's Point March 6, 1863. Mr. Elliott is a member of

the 7th day Adventists in religion, and in politics a Repub-

lican. In person he is six feet one inch in height and has

dark hair and complexion. He is now (18S8) along with

his son nmning a saw-mill at Mechani^csbiu'g, where he
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has lived so loriL^. I have aKva\'s found Mr. Elliott the

soul of honor and a clever, genial gentleman.

J. G. HAAS.

The gfentleman whose name heads this sketch was born

in Wurtemberg, Germany, February i. 1S47. and came

with his father to America in 1852. tir^t settling in Penn-

sylvania. Four years later he came to Madison county,

Indiana, and located, where he has lived e\'er since, except-

ing one year, which he spent in Kansas. He was married

near Pendleton. Indiana. August 30. 1S76, to Miss Lizzie

Kerr, with whom he spent eleven of the happiest }'ears of

his life, when her gentle spirit winged its flight to that dis-

tant Eden, where Hope prox'ides an elysium lor the soul,

and mortals assume immortality. She was a daughter of

the late Rev. Kerr, who resided near Pendleton. Teaching

school has been the principal avocation of Mr. Haas, he

having been engaged in that profession for nineteen vears,

seventeen of which were in Madison countv. Of late years

he has combined farming with teaching, having piu-chased

a farm four miles West of Pendleton, in Green township,

where he now resides. I ha\'e had the pleasure of visiting.

upon several occasions, the schools taught b\- Mr. Haas in

Green township, and I bear cheertul testimony to the fact

that if there is such a thing as model schools, he alwavs
has one. Mr. Haas is a Republican, a member of the M.
E. Church, and" in every respect a cultivated, christian

gentleman.

MILES F. WOOD.

I first met Mr. Wood at Summitville, Madison countv,

Indiana, in 1S74, ^vhere he then, as now resides, and found

him a most agreeable gentleman. Nature has done much
for Mr. Wood in bestowing upon him a tine physical make
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up, which is almost faultless, being six feet high, with ruddy
complexion, of that character which betokens perfect

health, and finely prop(^rtioned. And although he has lost

one arm, I should very much dislike to meet him in combat.

He is, I am glad to know, entirely able to defend himselfboth

physically and mentally. He was born in Preble county,

Ohio, October iS, 1849, '^^'^ came to Madison county,

Indiana, with his father in 1S51, settling near Alexandria.

January 3, 1S64. he enlisted in Company K, 130th Regi-

ment Indiana \'olunteers, and for the brief time he was in

the army saw desperate ser\-ice. He participated in the

battles of Potato Hill. Buzzard's Roost, Resaca, GeorLria,

and lost his left arm at Lost Mountain. Georgia, June 17,

1864. He was discharged January 3, 1S65, just one year

from the date of liis enlistment. Mr. Woods joined the

order of Odd Fellows at Fairmount, Indiana, and has been

one ever since. He is a lawyer by profession, and his loca-

tion enables him to practice both in the Madison and Grant

countv courts without much inconvenience. He is a con-

sistent member of the Christian Church, and in politics is a

Republican.

DAVID K. CARVER.

The parents of the above named gentleman came from

Putnam county. New York, and settled in Fayette county,

Indiana, in the year 1S13. The father went with the first

wagons that left Eastern Indiana for that part of Madison

count}' around Pendleton, and located a piece of land upon

which he built a log cabin, but returned to Fayette county

and never occupied it. David K. was born in Fayette

countv September 15. 1S36, and was raised upon a tarm,

enjoying only such facilities for acquiring an education as

obtained in Indiana at that early day. In i\pril, 1S55, he

w^ent to Madison county and engaged in farming until

1861, when on the first day of September, 1861, he enlisted
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as a private in Company D, 34th Indiana Volunteers.

DuriniX the winters of '61 and '62 he was in char^re of reiri-

mental teams, and was appointed Qiiartermaster Serijeant

in 1862. He was also commissioned First Lieutenant of

Company D, October i, 1S62, and served with his com-

pany until June, 1863, when he was assigned to the ambu-

lance corps, in which capacity he served until Ma}', 1864.

He was appointed and commissioned Regimental Qiiarter-

master Ma\', 1864, and ser^-ed until the 21st of July, 1S65,

wiien he was mustered out of the service at Clarkesville.

Texas. lie then returned to his home in Madison count}"

and commenced farming again. On the 17th of March,

1867, he was united in marriage to Miss Mary Mete ilf, by
whom he has had seven children, five of whom are living,

namely : Leerd, aged twenty }'ears ; Grace, seventeen ; Ed-

win, twelve ; Blount, six, and Mar\', one. In 1S70 lie was
elected Sheriff' of Madison county upon the Republican

ticket, although the county was largely Democratic. He
made an excellent otlicer and was popular with lawyers

and litigants, and in fact everybody else with whom he

came in contact in his otllcial capacitv. He is a member
of Necessity Lodge I. O. O. F. at Alexandria. Indiana,

and also the Patriarchs at Anderson, Indiana.

'I tirst met Mr. Carver in Adams township when he

was a candidate tor Sheriff' in 1870, and have known him

quite well ever since. It will be noticed that he has been

quite prominent in the splieres of life in which he has

moved. He and his worthy wife are prominent members
of the Madison Count}' Farmers Club, and take great

interest in everything appertaining to agricultural matters.

He now owns and cultivates a tarm^of tour hundred and
fitty acres, one and a half miles South of Alexandria, in

Monroe township, where he resides. lie has been \cr}'

successful in his farm labors, and lias accunndated i|uite a

competenc}', which I hope he and his famih' n^i\y long li\e

to en)o\'.

5
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'
' HENRY C. GARRIOTT,

Was born in Brown township. Hancock county, Indiana,

July I, 1842, and was reared there. During his boyhood

he attended the district schools and received a common

business education, which he has employed to some pur{?ose

in his dealings with the world. On the 4th of November,

1861, he enlisted in Company A, 57th Regiment Indiana

Volunteers, and served his country bra\ely and well until

March i, 1865, '^vhen he was discharged. He was engaged

in the battles of Perryville. Stone River, Mission Ridge,

Tunnel Hill, Rocky Face, Resaca and skirmishes without

name and almost without number. Mr. Garriott was mar-

ried to Eliza A. Newman December 14, 1S64, and is the

father of thirteen children, ten of whom are still living, and

all of them bovs but one. This of itself should entitle him

to a pension, to say nothing of his services as a soldier.

He joined the Independent Order of Odd Fellows in 1S71, and

the Masons in 1876, taking the Sir Knio-ht dei^ree in Feb-

ruaiy, 188S. He is also a member of Lorenzo Fort G. A.

R. Post at Willow Branch. Indiana. August i, 1874. ^'^^

commenced business in general merchandise at Warriri'-tun,

Indiana, and afterward, in 1S82, started a branch business

at Wilkinson. Indiana, to which place he moved in 1883,

and at present resides. Mr. Garriott started in business

with the little sa\'ings of his army wages, andlost all during

the panic; but, by diligence and industr\-, has got a small

home and is doing a fair business. I first met him in 1881,

while canvassing for the histor\- of Hancock county, and
found him a verv sociable and intellijrent jjentleman. Mr.
Garriott is an occasional coiTespondent of the papers

throughout the country, and his letters command attention

wherever the}' appear.
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CAPT. JONATHAN JONES,

A brief biography of whose life is here given, was born in

Mason county, West \'irginia, on the 6th of January, 1S23,

and came with his parents to Madison county, Indiana, on

the 2d of November, 1834, ^^^ located in Adams township.

The journey from \"irginia was made in wagons, and young

Jonathan, at that time but eleven years of age, walked the

entire distance, driving two cows, a feat in pedestrianism

which speaks well for his endurance. His entire lite,

saving the time spent in the army, has been devoted to

farming. He cultivated a tarm in Monroe township suc-

cessfully for fourteen years, and afterward bought land in

Fall-creek township, where he resided tor many years and

until quite recently, when he moved to the city of Anderson.

where he now resides in a comfortable home on West ^\'il-

liams street. Capt. Jones was mustered into the service as

Captain of Company D, 34th Indiana \'olunteers on the

2ist day of September, 1S61, and was engagad in the

battle which resulted in the evacuation of Island No. 10,

New Madrid and Riddle's Point and the capture of about

four thousand prisoners. Capt. Jones resigned his position

in the army at Helena, Arkansas, on account of ill health

and returned home. He has been married twice and is the

father of eigrbt children—seven bv his tirst wife and one b^'

his last. He was married to his tirst wife—Eliza Busb\"

—

on the 19th of x\pril, 1849. and she dying, he united in

marria<je with Miss Anna M. Willits on the i6th of Mav,
1876." Capt, Jones is a member of the I. O. O. F.. ha\ing

joined that order in Alexandria in 1S60, and also belongs to

Major May Post G. A. R. at Anderson, Indiana. In pol-

itics he is an ardent Republican, and a Universalist in his

religious views. He is quiet and unobtrusive in his man-
ners, and an upright man.
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T: ' DR. WILLIAM P. HARTER.

When I was living- in Marklcville, in April, 1866, there

came a beardless youn;^^ man to that village to locate and
enter upon the practice of medicine, which he did and
boacded with mv tamily for several months. The voun*'-

man was Dr. William P. Ilarter, who had just graduated at

the college of medicine at Ann Arbor, Michigan, having-

previously studied under Dr. J. H. Harter at Fishersburg,

Indiana. He was at Markleville but a short time until he

had a large and lucrative practice, which steadily increased

up to the time of his leaving there, his practice extending

far into Henry and Hancock counties. On entering the

practice at Markleville he was associated the first year with

Dr. Daniel Cook, who was then practicing at that place.

Later on he was associated with his brother. Dr. J. H.
Harter, for several years at the same place. xVbout the

year 1879 he moved to a large farm he had purchased just

West of the fair ground at Anderson, Indiana, known as

"Oak Dale," where he now resides. This farm is one of

the finest in ]\Iadison county, and is situated just outside

the city limits, where the doctor delights to welcome his

many friends. He was married in 1879 ^^ Isabel Miller,

of Cicero, Hamilton county, Indiana, a most excellent ladv

a,nd well worthy the handsome, comfortable home over

which she presides. There have been born to them three

interesting children, named as follows: Donna M., Rubv
E. and Harry. Dr. Harter is the son of the late James B.

and Harriet Harter. He is of handsome mould, being six

feet in stature and finely proportioned, with ruddy com-
plexion and "laughing eyes." Scarcely on the hill-top of

lite vet, he has accumulated enough of this world's goods

to secure himself and famil}' against want in his declining

years. Always afiable and modest, he is as companionable

a man as the best among those I have met.
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THOMAS LYST,

Now a resident of the cil\" of Ander>on, Indiana, was born

in Fayette county, Indiana, May 19, 1833. -^^ ^^'^^ ^o^ '-'^

two years he went with his parents to Builer county, Ohio,

and remained there until 185S, when the tamily came to

EKvood, Madison count\', Indiana, where he resided until

1862. At that time he enlisted in Company G, 75th Indiana

Volunteers, and followed the fortunes ot' war tor three

years. He was engaged in trying to wear the rebels out

in the following battles : Chickamauga, Peach Tree Creek,

Resaca, Bentonville and Smithfield. Histor}- tells how
well he and those engaged with him in those battles suc-

ceeded. He was discharged July. 1S65. when he soon

after became a citizen of Anderson, where he has remained

ever since, engaged in cistern building and plastering, at

which he is a success and alwa}'s bus\". He is a member
of Major May Post G. A. R. and a ^ood, hard-workini^

citizen.

PETER JULIUS.

In 1859 ^ ^^"^^ "^*^^ Mr. Julius and \\ite. who were living

at Markleville when I mo\ed there. We at once became
neighbors, and have up to this time ( 1S88) been on inti-

mate terms. Mr. Julius was born in Pittsylvania count\',

Virginia, November 16, 1S30. and came to Madison countv,

Indiana, in 1854 and settled at M:irkle\'ille. in Adams
township, where he commenced working at the carpenter

trade and has tbllowed it e\er since. He was married to

Sarah J. Markle, daughter of the late Adam Markle,June

26, 1856. She was born near Bath. Xew York, in the \-ear

1835, ^''"'^ removed to Markleville. Indiana, with her

parents in 1852. The following are the names of their

children : Charles E., married to Ella Wysong and resides

in the citv of Anderson, Indiana: Louisa A., married to
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Jesse Thomas, resides two miles West of Anderson on a

farm ; Addie, single and at home. Mr. Julius moved to

Anderson in 1867, and commenced work with Nathan
Armstrong, in that gentleman's planing mill, where he has

worked continuously for nineteen years. This alone speaks

well for him as an industrious man and jrood mechanic.

Mr. Julius owns a farm two miles West of the city, where

he once resided a few years. He is a good, old-fashioned

Democrat, and a Universalist in his religious taith. He
joined the order of Masons at Ovid, Indiana, in 1861.

Those who enjoy the acquaintance of Mr. and Mrs. Julius

will testify of their unpretending worth.

'"
VOLNEY B. IRISH,

Was born in Pendleton, Madison county, Indiana, August

24, 1837, and was the son of the late Samuel Irish, who
was ver^' widely known, not only in the county but in the

State. Volney spent his boyhood working in his father's

woolen, saw and flouring mills at Pendleton. In 1861 he

enlisted in the 19th Indiana regimental band, and served

until October, 1862, when he was mustered out by order of

the Adjutant-General at Washington City, the other mem-
bers having been previously discharged. Returning to his

home he again entered the army as First Lieutenant of Com-
pany F, I loth Indiana, known as minute men. While in the

service at the battle of second Bull Run, or Gainesville, he

was taken prisoner while taking care of the wounded by

Lieut. Reid, of the 49th Virginia Regiment, and taken to

the rear of Gen. Jackson's division and kept prisoner until

after the Federal army had retreated into Maryland, when
he was paroled and sent through the lines to Washington,

and on to parole camp at Annapolis, Maryland, where he

was mustered out. He returned to his home in Pendleton

and engaged in farming. He was married to Idella M.
Laughlin, of Steubenville, Ohio, a lady of rare accomplish-
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ments and musical genius, on the 2 2d day of February,

1865. Mrs. Irish was born in Steubenville July 11, 1846.

The following are the names of their children : Ada V.,

Volney B., Stella D. and Ira x\rthur. Mr. Irish continued

on his farm till 1868, when he removed to Missouri and was
there enjjaijed as a director and builder of a railroad for a

term of years. In 1874 ^^''^ elected Township Clerk of

Washington township, Clark county, Missouri. Soon after

this he removed to Keokuk, Iowa, and engaged in the

milling business in the Gate Cit}' mills. In December,

1878, he returned to Pendleton, and re-engaged in milling

at the Falls mills. In 1884 he was elected Constable, and

served two years ; he also served one year as Town Mar-
shal of Pendleton. In 1886 he was appointed Deputy

Sheriff of Madison county, and at this time (188S) is in

charge of the county jail. Mr. Irish is a memberofPendleton
Lodge, No. 88, 1. O. O. F., and Star Encampment at Ander-

son. He is also a member of Major Sam Henry Post, No.

230, G. A. R., at Pendleton. Mr. and Mrs. Irish, as well

as their children, belong to the M. E. Church at Anderson.

THOMAS P. KELLY.

Among the many names that will find honorable men-
tion in this book, none will be found that stands fairer

where it is best known than that which appears above.'

Mr. Kelly was born in Eaton, Ohio, January 7, 1S49, ^^^

came with, his parents to Anderson, Madison county, Indi-

ana, in 1856, where he has resided eversince. Hissituation

in life during his boyhood was not of that character which,

affords the best and highest opportunities for acquiring an

education, but, such as it was, he utilized to the best pos-

sible advantage, and while necessitv compelled him to

work, he at tlie same time qualified himself for other and
higher pursuits than those of a common laborer. He learned

the stone mason's trade under the late Benj. Thomas, of
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Anderson, and soon became a skillful workman. In 1S71

he commenced teaching school, and has up to this time

(188S) taught sixteen years, with signal credit to himself

and entire satisfaction to those most interested. The w inter

Tnonths are emploved in teaching, and the summer in

working at his trade and contracting, in which line of busi-

ness he has achieved much success and prominence in

Central Indiana. Mr. Kelly was mamed June 8, 1875, to

Miss Marv Breen, as gentle and atTectionate a helpmeet as

€ver blessed with smiles and kindness the life of man.

Mrs. Kellv, at"ter a ver\- brief illness, passed aw ay on the

29th of September, 1SS7, deeply lamented by all who had

enjoved the pleasure of her acquaintance. In religion Mr.

Kelly is a Catholic, and in politics a Democrat, and was

elected in April, 1SS8, upon the Democratic ticket to the

office of Trustee of Anderson township, which office he is

now tilling with perfect satisfaction to the people.

DR. JACOB H. HARTER,

Son of the late James B. and Harriet Harter, first looked

out on this beautiful world of ours Februar}- 14, 1840, in

Delaware countv, Indiana. His boyhood was spent in that

and Grant countv, where he laid the tbundation tor a thor-

ough medical education. He read medicine with Drs.

Spann and Menitee, at Anderson in i86o-i, and attended

lectures at the University of Michigan at Ann Arbor in

1862-3, where he graduated. At"ter leaving college he loca-

ted at Warrington, Indiana, where he practiced one year,

when he removed to Fishersburg. Indiana. Here he prac-

ticed several vears, and was married to Miss Elizabeth

Kemper, who died April 15, 1S66. and is buried in the

Busby Cemetery, in Stony-creek town^hip, Madison count}".

He was the second time married. May 10. 1867, to Miss

Malinda Fisher, daughter of Clias. Fisher, Esq., one of

the pioneers of his locality in Madison count}'. About this
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time (1S67) he moved to Marklcvilk-, and was associated

with his brother, Dr. Wm. Ilarter, in the practice of medi-

cine for some time, when he moved to Pendleton, Indiana,

and remained there ten years. About the year 1879 he pur-

chased a handsome residence on La}'ne street, Anderson,

Indiana, where he now resides and continues in the practice

of his profession. He owns a tine tarm just outside the cit^-

limits, on the West, where he at one time resided. Mr.
Harter has but one chiki—a daughter, Dora, who was born

in April, 186S. Dr. Harter and his wortln- wife are mem-
bers of the M. E, Church, and lune buen tbrvears. He is

a member of the Masonic order, and belongs to the Madi-

son County ]Medical Society.

Dr. Harter is a man of splendid phvsical proportions,

being fully six teet in height, and weighing two hundred
pounds ; and it would be difficult, indeed, to find a couple

better mated, as to size, than he and his estimable wife. I

very highly prize the acquaintance of this worthy couple,

and I trust the evening of their lives mav be tar in the

future, and full of peace and happiness.

CAPT. ALONZO S. MAKEPEACE.

I have been acqiuiinted with Capt. Makepeace for

many years, and it at^brds me pleasure to preserve in these

pages a brief sketch of his history- , a portion of which has

been ot a very thrilling character, and will no doubt be of

great interest to many hereafter. He was born on the 9th

of April, 1S34, ^^ Pendleton. Madison county, Indiana,

and was the son of Alfred and Hannah Makepeace, two
of the earliest settlers in the county. About the vear 1S36

his parents mo\ed to Anderson, where Lon, as he is famil-

iarly called, was raised, the greater portion of his time

being devoted to fanning. On the ist dav of April. 1S56,

he started in compan}- with a party of young men from

Anderson tor California, b\ the Nicaragua route, and got
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as far as Central America, landing at Graytown April 15,

1856. At this time the famous filibuster, Gen. Walker,

was creating great excitement and disturbance among
the natives of that countiy, and this, with other consid-

erations, induced the party to return to the United States,

which they did. After arriving at New York, Mr. Make-
peace took a trip through the State and returned to his

home in Indiana, by way of Canada and Niagara Falls.

He then commenced work at the carpenter trade, which

he followed almost continuously up to the 5th of July, 1861,

when he enlisted in Company A, 19th Indiana Volunteers,

of which company he was elected Second Lieutenant, and

afterward promoted to Captain. The regiment went into

camp at Indianapolis, and immediately after the first Bull

Run battle was ordered to join the army of the Poto-

mac. The 19th Indiana was a part of the justly famous

Iron Brigade, and suffered as much perhaps, ifnot more, than

any regiment of the war. Capt. Makepeace was engaged

in the battles of Lewisville, Antietam, Fredericksburg,

Chancellorsville, Gainesville, Rappahannock, and, in fact,

all the battles of the South-east, up to the battle of Gettys-

burg, where he was captured on the night of the ist of

July, 1863, which was the second da}' of that decisive and

memorable battle. He, with several thousands captured at

the same time, was taken to Libby prison, and subsequendy

transferred from time to time to nearly every prison in the

Confederacy. He escaped several times, but was always

recaptured. On one of these occasions he succeeded in

eluding the rebels for forr\--two days, although pursued by

bloodhounds. He traveled only at night, and in that time

walked over four hundred miles, suffering innumerable

hardships and encountering many dangers. He was

finally set at liberty, and came through the rebel lines on

the ist day of March, 1S65, having been in prison for

twenty months to a day. The reminiscences of his cap-

tivity and services would fill a small volume. He was
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discharged- at Washington, D. C, in May, 1865, and

returned home, where he resumed his trade, but soon

entered the hardware business with Xichol & King, as

clerk, and has remained in the business ever since as a

partner, Mr, King having retired. Capt. Makepeace was

nominated by the Republicans of Madison county for

Sheriff in 1886, and was elected, overcoming a majority of

eight hundred. He is a member of the order of Odd
Fellows, and belongs to Major May G. A. R. Post at

Anderson. Capt. Makepeace was married to Margaret

Robinson, sister of Col. M. S. Robinson, in April, 1S58,

by whom he has had two children—Frank and Hallie.

Frank is a railway postal clerk, and has been for years,

and is married. Hallie is sin^rle and livinjr with her

parents. Capt. Makepeace is comfortably situated in life,

and is popular with all classe:?.

WILLIAM E. SWAN,

Was born in Brookville, Franklin county, Indiana, April

18, 1857, and is the son of Selvey and Elizabeth Swan,
well known in that county, beinir amongf its earliest resi-

dents. Mr. Swan was raised upon a farm, but being of a

studious turn of mind, went to Terre Haute, Indiana, anS

entered the State Normal School at that place, where he

qualified himselfto teach in the public schools. Mr. Swan
learned the carpenter's trade when quite young, and is now
engaged at it. He has taught school for twelve years, six

in Franklin county and six in Madison, but proposes to

abandon the profession and work at his trade, it being the

more preferable of the two. He was married to Martha
N. Cupp, of Franklin county, and came to Madison in

March, 18S2, locating in the city of Anderson. In iSS6he

was elected to the City Council from the First Ward upon

the Democrat ticket, and re-elected in 18SS. Mr. Swan is

a member of the Christian Church, attends strictly to his
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own affairs, and is a quiet, courteous gentleman, wliom it

is a pleasure to know and count among ones triends.

• HON. GEORGE W. HAM,

Was born in Waterloo, Favette count\', Indiana, March 16,

1840, and moved to Madison county at the age of eight

years. On the 17th of October, 1S61, while attending

school at New Castle, Indiana, he enlisted in Company F,

57th Indiana Volunteers, and served his counti"^' faithfullv.

He was mustered out of the service as Qiiartermaster-

Sergeant Januarv 3, 1S66, ha\ing serxed four years, two

months and sixteen davs. lie was married on the 17th

of March, 1S67, and moved to Tipton county, Indiana,

in the tall of 186S, 'where he resided until the ist of

June, 1SS4. when he removed to Hancock county, Indi-

ana, which at this time (18S8) is his home. Mr. Ham
is a Democrat in politics, and was honort-d with two

terms in the State Legislature from Tipton county, where

he rendered his county and State good service. He was

elected in "80 and re-elected in 'Sz. When I tirst got

acquainted with Mr. Ham (1859) he was living with his

parents on the line dividing Madison trom Hancock county,

three miles South-east of Markleville, and assisting on

the fann in crop time and attending school in winter. He
earlv acquired a usetul education, and I think at one time

tauijht school. When vounij he took <ireat interest in

debates, which occurred at times in his neighborhood, and

was always conceded a read}' debater and good speaker. He
is well intbrmed upon general topics, and is a great reader.

He was married to Adie Titus, daughter of Samuel Titus,

of Adams township, Madison count}'. I have known her

from girlhood, and it gives me great pleasure to speak of

her as a rare, good woman. Mr. Ham is a brother of Hon.

B. F. Ham, of Clinton connt\'. His eldest son is a student

at the Naval Acadeni}' at Annapolis, >[ar}land. Mr. Ham
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in person is of tine physique, dark hair and eves, and is

verv companional)!e.

JAMES C. POIXDEXTER.

I first met the above named gentleman at Markle-

ville, Indiana, in 186 1, just before he went into the

army. He was at that time singie, light of heart,

and in ever}' particular a desirable companion. He was

of medium size, and would weigh one hundred and eiirhtv

pounds. He was the son of the late Josephus Poindexter,

an earh' settler of Adams township, Madison countv, Indi-

ana, and was born April 11, 1S36, in Mason coimtv,

Virginia. He came with his parents to Madison countv

in 1837. He enlisted in Company- K. Sth Indiana Volun-

teers, in 1861, and went out as Orderly Sergeant, was
promoted Lieutenant, then Captain, and finali\', after ren-

dering good service for his country, was discharged August

28, 1865. Mr. Poindexter was married to Emma McCal-
lister April zS, 1S64, at Hunts\ille. Indiana. He mo\ed
to Vermillion count}', Illinois, in the spring of 1866, and

engage<l in farming for tweh'e }'ear>, when his health fail-

ing him, he sold his farm and moved to Firmount, in the

same State, and went into the drug business, in which he

remained until his health failed entirelv. He returned to

Indiana in 1S77, where he died Januarv 2^, 1S78. having

been an in\-alid for tuo }'ears. He was the lather of four

children—Cora, Charlie, Nettie and Maud— all of whum
are living with their mother on their farm, four miles South-

west of Anderson.

Mr. Poindexter was a member of the ^Tasonic Lodge
at Pendleton, Indiana, and also a member of the Christian

Church. He is sleeping his eternal sleep at the Busbv
cemeterv.





78
' •

THOSE I HAVE MET,

BENJAMIN F. AIMEN.

In 1855, an averag'e lifetime ago, I first met Mr. Aimen
at Huntsville, Indiana, and our friendship which was formed

at that time has continued undisturbed ever since. He was

then a young man, and was associated with his brother,

Andrew, in operating a saw-mill just South of the village,

and has been connected with milling industries ever since.

Some twenty years ago he bought the Huntsville Mills,

which then had a good name, and has since under his man-

agement acquired one of the best in the State. Besides

his milling interests, Mr. Aimen owns a larire warehouse

in Pendleton, Indiana, where he deals largely' in grain and

agricultural implements, and has built up a splendid trade.

His well known business qualifications and reputation for

honesty, procured tor him the Democratic nomination and

election for three successive terms to tlie oflice of Commis-
sioner for the First District of Madison countv. During

his service as Commissioner the fine Court-house which this

county has, was erected, as well as other public works, of

which the people are justly proud. Mr. Aimen was born

in Montgomery- county, Pennsyhania, March 6, 1827, and

came to Madison county, Indiana, in November, 1852. He
has been twice married ; his first wife. Miss Edith Dobson,

to whom he was married on the 25th of March, 1S58, died

and is buried in the villafje cemetery- at Hunts\ille. In the

course of time he was married to Miss ?^Iaggie Hardin,

with whom he is now living at Pendleton, where he owns a

fine residence and is surrounded with all of the comforts of

life. Mr. Aimen joined the Masons in 1854, is a Democrat

of the Andrew Jackson school, and is liberal in his religious

views. By constant industry and attention to business, he

has accumulated enough of tliis world's goods to render him

independent for life. Always generous and accommodating,

modest and unassuming, he is respected by all who know
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him, and has as many warm personal friends, as any man

in Madison county.

NIMROD R. ELLIOTT,

Was born May 4, 1827, in Parquimins county. North Caro-

lina, and came with his parents to Wayne count}', Indiana,

in June, 1829, and in 1833 settled in Henry county, where

he has remained ever since. Mr. Elliott was married in

Cadiz, Indiana, in September, 1S51, and made a Mason in

Middletown Lodge, No. 271, in August, 1862. He first com-

menced his career as a merchant in Mechanicsburg January

12, 1852, and has continued in the business for better than

a quarter of a century. Mr. Elliott is jusdy numbered

amonof the prominent men of Henn' countv and Eastern

Indiana, where he is widely known, on account not onlv of

his long residence, but his great energy and enterprise. I

have been personally acquainted with him tor twentv-fi\ e

years, and have often met him in Masonic lodges at ditler-

ent times and places, and been instructed by his work,

especially while he was in the "East," where he has served

so long and well. From a poor boy he has grown to a man
of wealth and influence in the community in which he

resides. He assisted in orjjanizinjj the Farmers' Bank at

Middletown, Madison County Bank of Anderson, Indiana,

and Citizens' Bank of Hagerstown, Indiana, and other

public and private enterprises, which have made him de-

servedly popular with all classes. He has been chosen bv
his fellow-citizens to fill numerous places of honor and trust,

and has been mentioned on se\'eral occasions as a suitable

candidate for Congress, a place he is eminently qualitied to

fill. As an old friend, I can only wish that the eveninir of

his days may be as peaceful and happy as his tbrmer ones

have been honorable and prosperous.

I have dedicated this work in part to Mr. Elliott, whom
I regard as a representative man of Henry county.
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DR. GEORGE X. IIILLIGOSS.

Was born in Rush county, Indiana, January 23, 1S39, '^^'^

is the son of John W. ITi!lig"oss. Dr. HilHgoss was reared

upon a farm, and enL;"aij;ed in agricuhural pursuits up to the

asfe of twentv-two years, when he read medicine under the

tutelage of Dr. W. A. Hunt, of Anderson, Indiana, from

1864 to 1867, in which year he graduated at the Medical

College of Ann Arbor University. He at once entered

upon the practice of his profession at North Vernon, Jen-

nings county, Indiana. lie was married August 23, 1870,

at Madison, Indiana, to Caroline Crawling, a lad\' of fine

presence and rare accomplishments. She was born in the

cit}- of Franktbrt-on-the-Main, Germany, September 20,

1845, and came to this countr}- in 185 1. She was at one

time principal of one of the ward schools in the city of

Madison, where, among other branches, she taught German.

Soon after their marriage Dr. Hilligoss moved to Fishers-

burir, ^Madison countv, Indiana, \vhere he at once entered

upon the practice of medicine in partnership with Dr.

Daniel Cook. This partnership lasted but one year, when

it was dissohed, and Dr. Hilligoss continued in the practice

alone, doing a large and lucrative practice both in Madison

and Hamilton counties. In 1877 he moved to Lapel, in the

same township (Stonv-creek), and for six years engaged in

mercantile pursuits in connection with liis practice. Attliis

time (iSSS) he contemplates moving to Anderson, where

he owns a fine piece of property. Dr. Hilligoss went to

Fishersburg a poor man, and possessed of but little of this

world's goods, but with an abundance of grit and energy,

he went to work and has carved out a competency for him-

self and fmaily. He now owns thrt-e hundred and fitty

acres of choice land in ^^tony-creek township, under a high

state of cu]ti\'ation.

Two children have been born to Dr. and Mrs. Hilli-

goss, and both ha\e passed to spirit hu'd : Charles Ingersol,
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REV. J. F. COLLIER, (Deceased.)





MARGARET COLLIER, Markleville, Ind.
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born November lo, 1S70, died December 9, 1SS7, and

Gertrude Pauline, born August 26, 1S75, died December

7, iSSr. Further mention of these children mav be found

in another part of this work. Dr. Hilligoss is a Democrat

of the old school, and is a brother of J. W. Hilligoss, at

one time editor of the Anderson Doiiocrcit, but now a citi-

zen of Washington, D. C. Dr. and ^Nfrs. Hilligoss are

both very firm believers in modern spiritualism.

JAMES \V. HARDMAX,

Was boiTi Febiaiary iS, 1S37, riear Morristown, Shelby

county, Indiana, the eldest of five children. When but

eleven years old he lost his fiitherby death, and had to labor

to help support himself and the family, which had been left

desdtute. He worked at such employment as he could get,

principally farm work, until he was nineteen years old,

when he apprenticed himself to learn the carpenter's trade,

working in Shelby county and Indianapolis, in the mean-
time attending the district schools whenever opportunity

offered. While working at his trade he took a scientific

course at the old academy at Monistown, then under the

control of Dr. O. F. Fitch, vet living at Moriistuwn.

During this time he made his home with his mother near

Morristown and at Freeport, in Shelby county. While
attending school at the old academy, in the winter of 1S59

and 1S60, he was called to take charge of the school at

Freeport—his home, which had been abandoned b\- its

teacher on account of insubordination, and finished the

school with credit to himself and satisfaction to his patrons.

He taught again the next winter at the old district school

house where he received the fir^t rudiments of his educa-
tion. In the spring of 1S62, feeling the need of a more
thorough training for the wurk of teaching. Mr. IT. went to

Greenfield and took a special course in a private scliool,

taught bv a Mr. Mendonhall. At'ter tliis he worked at his

6
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trade in Greentield. and taught school in Jackson township,

Hancock countv.

In July, 1S63, ^Ii". H. came to Pendleton, in Madison
county, where he has since resided, except one vear, when
he lived at Fortville when teaching in that vicinity.

In December, 1S64, he was married to Miss Lou Wilson,
of Altbnt, who died in January, 1S72. Two children were
born to them, one ot" whom died in infancy, and the other

at the age of seven years. He was again married in

October, 1S73, to Miss Amelia Carpenter, who, with their

five children, compose the family.

In the spring of 1S6S Mr. Hardman was elected a

Justice of the Peace, and immediately commenced the study
of law, reading under the direction of the late Judge
Craven. In the spring of 1S72 he resigned the office of

Justice and entered into the pracdce of law, and was admit-
ted to the Anderson bar April, 1S72 . He however continued
to teach during part of the dme, until the spring of 1S77,

when he entered into partnership with C. T. Goodrich in

the practice of law at Pendleton, Indiana.

May, 187S, Mr. H. was elected a member of the Town
Council, but resigned the same fall on account of moving
out of the ward. June, iSSo, he was elected by the Town
Council a member of the School Board, and served as

President of the Board tor six years. As a teacher and a

school otiicer he took high rank, and when he abandoned
teaching he held the second highest certihcate in the county.

Mr. H.'s parents were from Virginia, and were of the

Methodist faith. Both of his grandfathers were preachers
in that church. His father was an ardent \Vhi<T, and he
remembers him singing Harrison log cabin songs. The
subject of this sketch has followed his early training. He
holds his membership in the M. E. Church, and is an un-
compromising Republican, having cast his first vote for

Albert G. Porter for Congress in 1S5S. In almost every
campaign since 1S74 ^^^' ^^'^^ taken an acti\e part in politics,
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making speeches, attending conveniinns, and otherwise

doing what he could for the success of his part\'. In 1S7S

he recei\'ed the nomination of his party for Prosecuting

Attorney' for the 24th Judicial Circuit, and made a can\ass

of the Circuit, He was also a prominent candidate for

Joint Representative for the counties of Madison, Flancock

and Henry in 18S2 and 1SS4, receiving the solid support of

his county in the tirst instance, and only withdrew from the

convention when he was certain of success, so that the

nomination miiiht jjo to Hancock countv. which was entitled

to the office,

Mr, H. was for many years engaged in the county

Sunday school work, and acted as Secretary of the county

organization. Refusing a re-election as Secretan.' in 1883,

he has since devoted his time to his own Sundav school, in

which he has been a teacher for more than twenty years.

He has also been acti\'elv engaged in all temperance

movements, except the third pail:^' movement, and has been

all his life a strict teetotaler, Mr. H. has been Deputy

Prosecutor for the South end of the count}- for the last six

years.

Mr, Hardman was among the first coiTespondents in

the county to the Anderson Hcrahh and his contributions

were always ^vell received. I became acquainted with him

awa}' back in the sixties, and am glad to record him among
my valued triends. In person Mr. Hardman is rather under

medium size, with black hair and eves, and a speaker of no

mean ability.

DR. WARREX R. KING,

V\ as born in Hamilton county, Indiana, Febmary 6, 1842,

His parents \vere nati\-es of Central New York, and came
to Indiana in an eiu'h- da\' and settled in Hamilton count}'.

They both died August 14, 1845, within seven minutes of

each other, and were buried in the same grave. Bv their
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death four small children were left orphans. Tlie .subject

of this sketch was taken by his uncle, Daniel Shortridge,

Esq., to his home in Favette county, where he was given

such opportunities for acquiring an education as were otTcred

by the common schools, and two terms in Fairview

Academy. In August, 1S62, he enlisted in Company K, 69th

Regiment Indiana Volunteers, and three weeks thereafter

was in the battle ofRichmond, Kentucky, w'here he received

a gunshot wound in the right thigh, which caused a partial

paralysis of his right foot. During the winter of 1863 and

and spring of i8<'i4, he attended two full courses of medical

lectures at Keokuk, Iowa, in the medical department of

Iowa University, and during the last course was an acting

medical cadet in one of the militar\^ hospitals of that cit\'.

In July, 1864, he contracted as Paymaster's clerk in the

United States Navy, and ser\-ed until the following March.

when, owing to bad health, he resigned and went home.

Thence he went to jVfiami county, and began the practice

of his profession. In August following he was married to

Martha Havnes, of that county, who was born near Ilar-

veysburjj, Ohio. Two children were born to them, one

dying in infancy, and the other—Frank—is now a telegraph

operator with the Pan Handle s}'stem of railroads. They
moved to Philadelphia, Hancock count}-, in March, 1S76,

where Mrs. King died on the 21st of December, 18S1. On
the 6th of September,. 1883, he was married to I>elle Reed,

youngest daughter of John Reed, who was one of the pio-

neers of Hancock county. In politics Dr. King is a Repub-

lican, a member of the Christian Church, G. A. R., and the

tbllowing medical societies: The Hancock County, The
Indiana State and The American Medical Association.

In 1845, when a boy fourteen years of age, my parents

were neighbors of Benjamin and Esther King, parents of Dr.

King, in Clay township. Hamilton C()unty. I call to mind

the fact that I went to schr)ol to Mrs. King, an accomplished,

amiable lad\-, and also the circumstances of her ck'atli and
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that of her husband. I was at their funeral, and it made a

deep impression upon my mind ; so deep that I can now
recall all the scenes attending the funeral in that then new
countiy, fort}'-three years ago. I had lost sight of the orphan

children, but in iSSi, while canvassing for the history of

Hancock county, I met Dr. King at Philadelphia, and was
glad to make his acquaintance. He is a gentleman in even'

particular, stands high in his profession, and has a large

practice.

CHARLES C. STUDLEY,

Came into the world on the 2d dav of August, 1843. in

Stonj'-creek township, >radison county, Indiana, and ex-

cepting the time spent in the service of his country, has

resided in the same count}' ever since. He uas raised upon

a farm,,and his life has been devoted to farming pursuits.

On the 1 2th of December, 1S63, he enlisted in Companv
E, 130th Regiment Indiana \'olunteers, and went into camp
at Kokomo, Indiana, where he remained but a short time,

when his regiment was ordered to the front. He was under

fire for the first time at Buzzard's Roost, and after that

battle went on the Atlanta campaign, and was either under

fire or within hearing for one hundred consecutive d/Vys.

After the fall of Atlanta, he started with Sherman on his

march to the sea, but was ordered to Washinirton and from

there to Fort Fisher. After its surrender he was ordered

up the Cape Fear river to Fort Anderson, which also

capitulated, and then the regiment was ordered back to

Moorhead City, from which place it marched through North

Carolina to Raleicrh, doinir hard tiLrhtinir, and narticinatinir

in the capture ofJohnston's entire arnu'. Here he remained

until the 2d of December, 1S65, when he was discharged

and returned home to Madison countv. Mr. Studley has

been married twice. His first wite was Louisa Hanger, to

whom he was married on the gtlu^f September, 1S66. This
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good woman bore him five children, with whom he^

house after her death (which occurred on the 4th of A

1880), until the 19th of February. 1S83, when he was ui

in marria-e to TiUie Cottrell. The result ot this uniot

been two\hildren. He has nse children livmg anc

dead. >rr. Studley belon-s to the G. A. K., and

worthy cidzen in every respect.

JOHN BAKER.

The subject of this sketch was born in Wayne co

Indiana, on ihe 20th of August, 1842, and removed

his parents to Madison county, Indiana, March he

1848, locadng on Fall creek, one and one-ha t miles

of New Columbus, where he lived and worked upo

farm undl August 20, 1S62, when he enlisted as a p

in Company K, 8th Indiana Volunteers, and servec

his re-iment until the close of the war. Being m

delicat^e health after the close of the war, he sought en

ment as clerk in the city of Anderson, and was emf

bv Mr E. H. Seward, a leading grocery merchant^

ciU-, whom he faithfully served from September, i.

October. iS77,at which time he embarked in the g

business for himself, and continued in .it until Oct.

1886, when he sold his stock of go-xls and went

business. He was soon after, however, offered die :

of the Adams Express Company at Anderson, wh,

accepted and still holds. Mr. F.aker is an enthi

Democrat, and was nominated by his party tor the c

Cit^' Clerk at the last citv election, in May, ibbb, a

the' onlv man elected on.his dcket. He was marrK

ruarv 16, 1S67, to Mary E. Pool, daughter of the lat

mon andSarah Pool, of Adams township. Hie tolknN

the names of the children born of this union: Min

born September 19, 1S68, and married to Otis P.

Rena G., died at the age of one and one-halt ye^i
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buried at Ovid, Indiana; Anna G., born May 19, iSSo.

Mr. Baker was made a Mason at Ovid in 1S68, and is a

charter member of Major Ma\- Posl G. A. R. at Anderson.

In matters of religion Mr. Bakt-r inclines to the Universalist

faith, while Mrs. Baker is a zealous member of the Christian

Church.

WILLIAM CARMAXV,

Was born at x\nnville, Lebanon count}-, Pennsylvania,

November ri, 1845, and came to Indiana in 1856, locating

at Pendleton, Madison county, on the loth of November 01

that year. Mr. Carmany learned the carpenter's trade

earlv in life, and has ah\ a\'s foll(n\ed it, excepting the short

time he spent in the army. He enlisted tVom Madison
county in February, 1S64, in Companv G, 47th Indiana

Volunteers, and participated in the battles of Duval's BlutT,

Alabama ; the famous Banks raid up Red river ; Pleasant

Hill, Atchafalaya Bayou : the sieges of Forts Spanish and

Blakely, and the hnal surrender of Mobile, Alabama. He
was discharged November 10, 1S65. Mr. Carmanv joined

the Masonic order at New Columbus, Indiana, in February-,

1869, and was married to Ida M. Revnolds in the same
place, and on the 17th of June of the same vear. At this

time (iS8Sj he is the Assessor ot Adams township, where
he resides, and is known by ever\-body as a straightforward^

honorable gentleman in e\'ery relation in life. He is a

member of the M. E. Church, and is consistent before the

world.

MAJOR HENRY P. SHAFFER,

v\as born in Chambersburg, Franklin countv, Pennsyh'a-
nia, in [824, and subsequently mo\-ed to the State of Ohio,

where in 1S40, at Dayton and Cincinnati, he learned the

tanner's trade. In 1846 he went to the Mexican war,

enlisting in the 4th Ohio Regiment, Companv F, "Rough
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and Ready" cadets of Cincinnati, and served until

when he was discharged. He .was married to x

Anderson, daughter of Wright Anderson, at Sprin

Ohio, in 1S49, ^^^^ fruits of whicli union were ten ch

as follows : Emma (Mrs. L. S. Smith, of Muncie, Inc

Florence (Mrs. A. Garrctson, of Pendleton, In(

WilHam H., Ada (deceased), Alice A. (Mrs. A. K. B

of Pennville). Margaret B., Charles A., Johnnie V
ceased), Nettie ^T. and Walter P. He enlisted in t

war in 1S61 ; was in most of the battles in West Vi

was promoted from time to time for meritorious se

and was finally discharged at Nashville, Tennes.-

July, 1S65. In 1 87 2 Major Shatfer and his tamily re

from Dayton, Ohio, to Indiana, locating at Pendleton

ison county, where for years he carried on the t

business successfully. lie was chosen by the Dem
party as its nominee for the lower house of the State

lature in 1SS2, and was elected and served one ter

credit to himself and count\'. On the 4th dav of

1887, his wife—Mrs. x\nn J. Shaffer—was called tVon

She was born in 1824, in Talbott county, Maryland

lived a most exemplary, christian lite, esteemed anc

by all who knew her. Family and friends deeph'

her too early departure.

I would be ashamed to let my book go out ^

remembering this intert'Stinir fimih', thouLfh mv ac

ance with the members—except the Major—was sligl

is so consti-ucted in his make-up as to make friends 01

and has the happy faculty of holding them. He ^

you will notice, a soldier of two wars, in both of wl

acquitted himself well and made an honorable reco

lifelong Democrat, a Mason of high standing, and

gentleman, he is deserAcdU- jiopular with all classes.
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ELIJAH WILLIA>rS,

Came upon this mortal stage on the 5th ot* October. 1S21,

in Chester county, Penns\lvania. In 1S40 he came to

Indiana and located in Madison county, where he has resided

ever since. He was married to JuHett Fleming, in Madison

county, on the 2d of June, 1S43. She was born June 17,

1822, in Wayne county, Indiana. The following are the

names of the children born to them : Martha E., Sarah J.

(deceased), Chauncey F. (married to Deila Clark), David

J. (married to Hulda J. Frank, and resides in Fall-creek

township). ]Mr. Williams enlisted in Company- B, S9th

Indiana Volunteers as a pri\ate : was elected Second Lieu-

tenant August 29, 1S62, promoted to First Lieutenant, and

on the 30th of July, 1863, \vas promoted to Captain. He
was a fine soldier, and served until the last armed foe had

lain down his arms. As an evidence of his standing and

popularit}' among the people where he resides, it is but

necessary to state that he was elected Trustee of Fall-creek

township in '76 and '78, and after an intervening term of

two years, he was again elected in '84 and 'S6. In 18S0 he

took the census of Fall-creek township. Mr. Williams has

been a Mason since 1852, and has tilled the chairs in the

Blue Lodge at Pendleton ; is also a charter member of

Major Hemy Post G. A. R. at the same place. In matters

political he is an uncompromising Republican, yet as in all

things, mtxlest and tolerant. Mr. Williams owns a tine

farm, just West of Pendleton, and is an agriculturalist of the

highest and best class, luuing great energv and superior

judgment. I have known him tor twentv-tive years, and have

always t'ound him a high-minded, honorable gentleman.

the same to-day as yesterdav. and always a man whose
"Word is as <>"ood as his bond.





90 THOSE I HAVE MET,

STEPHEN D. AND GIDEON PADGETT,

Brothers, and sons of John and Lonisa Padiiolt, earK

tiers of Adams township. Madison countv, Indiana, th(

raised in the above named ttiwnship, were born in Cleri

county, Ohio. The box'.s were quite small when
parents settled on Big Licke, where Mrs. Padgett

resides, Mr. Padgett having died some tliirt\' \ears

They were raised upon a fann, and recei\ed an ordi

education, and after their father's death were of untold

to their widowed mother, up to 1S62, when they enlistt

the armv. Stephen enlisted in Company A, 19th Inc

Volunteers, July 29. 1861. and was killed at Gaine::

xAucjust 28, 1862. Gideon enlisted in Compan\- II,

Indiana Volunteers, August 19. 1S62. He was my n

mate in the armw and I tound him at the Iront, as w(

home, a voung man of hue qualities, truthful and ho

He died at Keokuk, Itiwa. in the fall of 1S62—the d

do not know. It was a terrible blow to this family to

'these tvvo young men so nearly at one time, and theii

was deeply mourned. The following are the names o

brothers and sisters of this tamih : Joseph R., deceii

Abigail, married to N. B. Ginn, and resides in Ande:

Indiana; Fannv, married to James Vand\"ke, lives in

derson : William, married to Miss Cass, resides in Han
county, Indiana: Charles D., married to a Miss (

resides on the old home t'arm ; Mary, married to a

Cass, resides in Hancock county; Arthalinda, marrit

\Vm. Boyer, resides at Wilkinson, Indiana ; John, doct

about the year 1850. Ht- was twehe years of nge,

died very sudden! \'
; was found dead.

WILLIAM L. PIIILPOT.

Mr. William Philpot tirst saw the liglit of day

7, 1828, in Fayette county, Indiana. In the vear 183
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came with his parents to Hancock county, Indiana,

fourteen miles East of Indianapoh's, where he assisted

his father in clearing a farm in siunmer, and attended

the rude schools of that early day in winter, where

he obtained a practical education. At odd times, and when
not otherwise engaged, he learned the art of platting chair

bottoms, and also how to make spinning wheels, so useful

at that period. It was about this time, while assisting in a

clearing, that a brc'ther was killed b\' a falling tree, himself

barelv escapmg. In the year 184S, \\ hen our trouble with

Mexico arose, he enlisted in July of that year, and went

to the front, being absent about fi\e months, for which

service he obtained a warrant for forty acres o( land. On
his return home he was married to Mi-^sParlina A. Morris.

Nine children were born to them, six of whom, as well as

the mother, are dead, and buried at Frankton, Indiana,

except Cyrus B., who is buried in the cemetery at An-
derson, Indiana. The three living children are : Arlina,

married to John Taylor, resides in Anderson ; Lucinda,

married to James Erwin, resides in Muncie, Indiana;

Everetta, married to Lee M. Heath, and resides in Muncie.

In the year 1S50 Mr. Philpot moved on his forty acres of

land, and cleared up thirty-five acres, remaining there

several vears. In 1857 he located at Anderson, Indiana,

and started a turning lathe and furniture establisiiment.

About the year 1S5S he went to Frankton, where he at

once became identified with the people, and li\-ed many
years. In 1S5S he joined the Masonic order at Frankton,

'and was a charter member of Frankton Lodge, No. 290,

serve'd in all the various stations, and filled the chair in

the "East" many years. About this time he built a

dwelling and started up a wagon shop, in which business

he did well. In 1S62 he enlisted in Company G, 75th

Indiana \'olunteers ; was promoted to Second Lieutenant,

but resigned in December of that vear on account of disa-

bilitv, Returning to Frankton, ho resumed his trade. In
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1866 he was appointed postmaster at Frahkton, sei

until 1S74. In 1S70 he joined the I. O. O. F., bei

charter member of Frankton Lodge, Xo. 3S8. He is

a member of the Grand Lodges of the State of bot

Masons and Odd Fellows. He is likewise a meml

Ononga Tribe of the Improved Order of Red Mt.

Anderson. At this time he is a member of botl

Masonic and I. O. O. F. Lodges at Anderson. lb

taken all the higher degrees in the various orders to v

he belongs, and has represented them all with fideIit^

ability in their annual sessions at the capital. He i^

carrying on the wagon and carriage repairing busiiK

Anderson, where he enjoys the esteem of all. Mr.

pot's first wife died March 5, 1S75. -"^ 3'^'^^' hitev lu

married to Mrs. Elizabeth Walden, widow of tlu

Samuel Walden. Mr. Philpot. as well as his estir

lady, belongs to the M. E. Church. He is a Repul

in whom there is no guile.

- WILLIAM B. THOMPSON.

In 1S60 Mr. Thompson taught school at the "l

school-house near Markleville. and it was about thh

that I first met him. He was born in Miami county,

January 10. 1S3S, and came to Madison county, Int

in 1841, where he lived up to 1S7S, when he bought

farm of one hundred and S4xty acres four miles \V

Lapel, in Hamilton county, where he now resides

November, 1S62, he was married to Eliza W. ]

daughter of the late Jacob Little, one of the early pic

of Adams township, Madison county, Indiana. Th

lowin^»- are the names of his children : James M. (tea(

Clara J., Mary V., Walter L., Harry C. and Rosa Tv

Mr. Thompson has taught school twenty -seven
;

mostly in Wabash and Madison counties. During V

traveled extensivelv in Montana and Idaho, and ret
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highly pleased with that sightly country, lie is a Mne

scholar, deep thinker, and withal a fine conversationalist.

He has given up teaching for the past ten years, and

devoted his entire time to his t'arm. In politics Mr.

Thompson is a Republican, and in religion a Methodist.

JOHN COSTELLO.

This son of the Green Isle was born June 9, 1S35, ^"^

at the age of tifteen years, with high hopes of the future,

came to America. He landed in 1850, and came to

Madison count}', Indiana, and settled in Fall-creek town-

ship, w^here he has ever since remained. From a poor

boy, Mr. Costello has grown to be one of our most pros-

perous farmers, owning near three hundred acres of land

on the North bank of Fall creek, six miles South of An-
derson, Indiana. In May, 1S69, he was married to Anna
Heenan, of Logansport, than whom there is not in all the

countryside a more amiable and estimable lady. Seven
children have been born of this union, whose names are

as follows : Mary, Margurerte, Anna, Josie, James, Jere-

miah and John. Mr. Costello has engaged in agriculturcd

pursuits all his life, and his tarm proclaims his intelligence

and industrv more siirniflcantlv than anv lan2:uau"e I mi^ht

use. He is a man of fair education, a great reader of the

current events of the times, and is well posted on general

subjects. He is an active Democrat, of influence in his

party, and takes a lively interest in political matters, with-

out giving otTense to those who may ditTer with him in

opinion. In April, rSSS, he was nominated bv his party

for the highly important office of County Commissioner,
and will no doubt be elected. Mr. Costello and fimily are

members of the Catholic Church at Anderson, and are

noted for the deep interest they manifest in all the atlairs of

that denomination.
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William G., Dora M., ^rinnie D., Delia V., Harry C.

Arthur. Mr. Silver joined the Masonic order in 1850,

has served in all the chairs of the Blue Lodge ;
is an ac

member of the Chapiter, Council and Commandery, ai

brii^ht in all the work and teachings of the order.

Silver has always taken a prominent part in all the

crressive movements for the improvement of his town

county, being at the head of the Agricultural Societ

Pendleton for years. He owns four hundred acres ot 1

and one of the finest residences in the county, just S

of Pendleton, where he enjoys life to the utmost.

<rood wife is prominent in every christian work, and ab

ready with her abundant means and willing hands to re

assis'tance where it is needed. She is a worthy memb

the Universalist Church, and is beloved by all who !•

her. Mr. Silver belongs to no church, but is iden

with that class known as Advanced Thinkers. Ht

Republican in politics, is well informed in useful knowlt

and a high-minded, honorable citizen.

J -^
.

^ CHARLES S. LAWSON,

Was born in Clermont county, Ohio, on the 7th of M
1840; was brought up on a farm, and received a con

school educadon. He first came to ?v[adison county,

ana, in 1S60, and located in Stony-creek township, \

he still resides, and is engaged in agricultural pui

Mr. Lawson enlisted in Company K, Sth Indiana \

teers, August 20, 1S61, and was with that jusdy tci

regiment until the close of the war. He participated

battles of Port Gibson, Jackson, Black River Bi

Champion Hill, siege of Vicksburg, Atchafalaya

Pea Ridc'-e, Fort Esperanza, Winchester and Cedar C

He was discharged September 5, 1865, having serv

country faithfully for over four years. Mr. Lawso

made a Mason at Fishersburg in August, 1SS6, an





SAMUEL HEXRY, (Df.ceased.)
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charter member of Iliram Fisher Post G. A. R, at Fishers-

bur<^ He was married at Fishersburcr to Miss Marv M.
Hanger on the 26th of December, 1869. He is a Repub-
lican from away back, but belongs to no religious denom-
ination. Mr. Lawson is a quiet, unpretending gentleman,.

a good farmer and an excellent citizen.

JOHN E. DYE,

The subject of this sketch, was born in Philadelphia, Han-
cock county, Indiana, on the 2 rst of June, 1845 ; was raised

upon a farm, and has engaged largely in agricultural pur-

suits. He was married to Henrietta, dauLrhter of Dr. M.
M. VanLaningham, on the 23d of June, 1864. Of this

union seven children have been born, tive of whom are

living. ]Mr. D} e \\ as elected a Commissioner of Hancock
county in 1880, and served until December, 1S83. In 1886

he was elected Trustee of Sugar-creek township, and served

one term. He is at this time (188S), and has been tor the

past five years. Secretary and Treasurer of The Farmers'

Insurance Association of Hancock county. I first met Mr.

Dye at his pleasant home near Philadelphia in 1880, and

tarried over night with him. I h.ave met him occasionalh'

since, and have found him a ver\- agreeable gentleman.

He has a tine farm, pleasanth- located, upon which there

is an artificial lake. He is a great lover of tield sports, and

devotes much of his time to such pursuits. He belongs to

the Patrons of Husbandry, is a Jacksonian Democrat, a

thoroughbred i^entleman, and one of the best shots in

Indiana.

JOHN HOOVER.

Mr. Hoo\-er is strictl\' an Anderson, Indiana, bov,

having been born and reared there. He was born tm the

10th of May, 1847. He is the son o{ the late Garv T.

7
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Hoover, an earlv resident of Anderson, and one c

\vorth\'-pioneers of ISIadison count}-, whose memorx' ;

j^reen, though many summers have passed and gone

he hiid him down to sleep. John learned the but

trade, and assisted his father in that business unt

breakinc out of the kite war, when he enhsted in Con

G, 17th Indiana Volunteers, and served for three year

eight davs. During his term of service he was engai,

manv hotly contested battles, and endured such exp

as to permanently atfect his sight. He was disch

June 20, 1864, since which time he has been for the g
part engaged in the restaurant business. On the i

April, 1867, he was married to Miss Martha J. Shaul

at this time (1SS8) is an active, zealous worker i

Church of God at Anderson, and an estimable la

every sense of that word. Mr. Hoover is an ardent R
lican, but affiliates with no religious denomination,

greatest pride and boast is that he is a nati\e Anc

boy, or "one of the boys."

JOHN H. TERHUXE.

Is a native of Fleming count\', Kentuck\'. having beei

there on the 25th of December, 1S47. When eight

of age, or in 1S55, he came with his parents to In

and settled near Cadiz, in IIenr\- county, where he w

on a farm until 1863, at which time he accepted a cle

in the drug store of Caleb Bond, at Cadiz, and ren

in that employment imtil the early spring of 1864. wl

enlisted in Compan\' F. 57th Indiana \'eteran \ oli

Infantry. He was on detailed duty most ot the ti

courier at brigade headcpuirters. and participated in

eniraixement of the .\tlanta campaign, including lone

Spring Hill, Franklin and Nashville. After seeing

hard service, he was mustered out on the 3d da}' ofjai

1866. In 1866 he again entered the drug business
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located at Midclletown, Indiana, where he met his fate in

the person of Miss Laura, onh' daughter of Capt. Fred

Tykle, an old and highly respected citizen of Henry county,

to whom he was married on the 12th dav of March. 1S68.

Of this happy unum two children ha\e been born—Misses

Clara and Hallie. ?vlr. Terhune ctjntinued in business at

Middletown tor seven }'ears, during which time he was

elected and re-elected to the otlice of Trustee of Fall-creek

township. In April, 1S74, he came to Anderson, Indiana,

and assisted in oroanizing the Madison CDuntv National

Bank, of which organization he was cashier for six years,

and contributed largel}' t(jward making it one of the most

popular and successful institutions of the kind in Central

Indiana. Upon retiring from the banking business, he

purchased an interest in the Anderson Foundry and Ma-
chine Works, and is at the present time (1S8S) President of

that important and prosperous institution, spending almost

his entire time representing its interests throughout the

country. Mr. Terhune was elected to the Common Council

of the city of Anderson at the spring election in 1SS7 by a

larger majority than an\- previous candidate had ever

received for that otTlce since the organization of the city

government, and is still serving his constituents in that

important ofhce. jMr._ Terhune is a Master and Royal

Arch Mason, and belongs to the Knights Templar: is also

a member of the Ro\al Arcaiuim, Knights of tlonor. and

is a charter member of Major Mav Post G. A. R. in

Anderson. In politics Mr. Terhune is a stalwart Repub-
lican, and is ever read\- tor a friendl}' contro\ers\' in defense

of his principles. Industr\' is one of his prominent char-

acteristics, and by it. together with his shrewd business tact,

has accumulated a handsome competencv.

JAMES M. FARLOW.

The subject of this sketch was born in Madison countv,

Indiana, on the 21st of July, 1S39, '•^^^^ ^^'^=^ spent his entire
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life in agricultural pursuits, save a few terms of scho(

he taught in his earlier years. He comes of goc

pioneer stock, his fiither, Reuben Farlow, having set

Wayne county in the }ear iSii, and served in the

1812 as a soldier and Indian scout. Mr. Farlow

great pride in his calling, and is among the first

intelligent, progressi\'e farmers in his county. H
steadfast friend and defender of the tarming interesi

times and under all circumstances, and believes th

farmer's callintr is the noblest of them all. He was m
to Malinda E. Hasket on the 27th of Januar\-, 1861.

results of this marriage have been six children, th

whom (daughters) are living. Mr. Farlow resides on tl

dividing the counties of Hamilton and Madison, tbui

North of Perkinsville, where he owns a fine farm a:

accumulated considerable property. He is a great r

and is well intbrmed upon general topics : has serv^

term as Trustee of the township in which he resides

son), and has been mentioned tor the office of State St

He is a Democrat in politics, liberal in religion, and

feet o-endeman at all times and wherever vou meet h

SIMOX P. SHETTERLY,

Son of George Shetterly, was born in Clermont c

Ohio, May 16, 1S36, and came to Madison county, Ir

when a voung man. At'ter coming here he taught

up to August, 1862, when he enlisted in Company I^

Ohio Regiment, and served until June 14, 1S65. t

discharged at that time at Camp Dennison, Ohio

having seen hard service and participated in mar

guinary battles. He returned to Madison county

located in Anderson, where he worked at the painter's

and while so engaged fell from a scaffold on which 1

standing, and was almost instanth' killed. This t

casualty occurred on the 26th of February, 1S77. I
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married to Abbie B. Small May 17, 1866, in Kentuck}-.

She was born in that State October 14, 184S. The following

are the names of their children: Allen B., Clara D.,

Clinton L. and Leo, all of whom are at home with their

mother, who resides one mile West of the city of Anderson.

At the time of Mr. Shetterly's death he was a member of

the Knights of Honor, and was buried by that organization

in the Anderson cemetery.

JOHN H. COTTRELL,

Is a resident of Green township, ^fadison county, Indiana,

and has li\ed there all his life. He is a son of Abraham
Cottrell, one of the hardy pioneers of that locality, having

settled on the banks of Lick creek about the year 1S2S.

John. H. was born October 10, 1S29, and reared upon the

hills of Fall and Lick creeks, where he is now (iSSS)

engaged in farming pursuits. On the 9th dav of August.

1862, he enlisted in Company G, 12th Indiana Volunteers

as Corporal ; served through the war with credit, and was
discharged at Washington. D. C, June S, 1S65. ]\lr. Cot-

trell is a Republican in his political views, but does not get

very hoarse during a political campaign from abusing his

voice. He is an urbane, level-headed cjentleman. and an

agreeable comrade.

JOSEPH GARRETT.

Was born on the Sth of July. 1S36. in Wayne countv,

Indiana. Mr. Garrett's father (Henry) was one of the

early pioneers of that county, and was held in high esteem.
lie died when Joseph was onlv live vears of age. On the

4th of March, 1S54. he moved with his mother to Hancock
county, Indiana, and settled on a farm, where he has

remained ever since. He was married to Xanc}' Ann Shaw
on the 22d day of March, 1857. Of this alliance six chil-

dren have been born, five of \\honi are living, the oldest
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havitior died. The following; are their names : O. F

rett, Henry J., Lu\'ina A., Isaac L. and Leona M
Garrett joined the Union Baptist Church in the yeai

was elected Clerk of the church at the May meeting

and has acted in that capacity ever since, exceptin,

or four years. On the 4th of October, 1878, he was
Clerk and Treasurer of Harmony Baptist Associatic

has tilled the position e\er since. Mr. Garrett was i

Justice of the Peace of Brown township in 18S0, ;

elected in 1SS4 to the same office, which he is now
fillin<:.

During his service as Justice he has tried seve

dred cases, and married one hundred and fifty coup]

the number of cases tried, but two have been appeak

his court, and but two chanijes of venue taken.

In i860 I first became acquainted with Mr. G
who was then, as now, living in Brown township, H;

county, Indiana. I hardlv know what that townsliip

do without Mr. Garrett: he is so closely connected \

interests—social, reli;rious and legal. Dr. Garr

Cadiz, Henry countv, Indiana, is his son, whom ]

known tor years, in fact, all his lite, and who I am
^

know has a fine practice and well situated in life.

Garrett is a Democrat, and as such was elected Justi

PATRICK CAIN,

Is a native of Ireland, and Avas born on the 14th of ?

1838. He came to America in December, 1S57, an

landing at New York City came West to Richmond
ana, and remained there two years. At the expirn

that time he came to Middletown, Indiana, whc

engaged in the occupation which he has since folk

engineering. In 1S62 he enlisted in Company II

Indiana Volunteers, and on August 11, 1862, just

days from the time he enlisted, received a terrible
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at the battle of Richmond, Kentucky. He was discharged

the following November. Pat and the writer are alike in

some respects. We. volunteered on the same da\', in the

same company and regiment, were wounded the same day,

in the same battle» discharged the same month, and reside

in the same town. He has been married three times, and

if his name is not perpetuated, it will be no fault of his, since

nine boys answer to their names three times a day as thev

crather around the table. Mr. Cain was first married to

Elizabeth Lanham ; she dying, he married Marv Woltrey,

with whom he lived seven years, when she died. He next

married Mary Hanley, with whom he now lives in tlie city

of Anderson.

.

^
JAMES W. AHLBURX,

Was born in Flushini^, Belmont c<nuitv, Ohio, November
14, 1853. and came with his parents to Indiana in 1857.

Mr. Milburn was raised upon a farm, but has varied his

labors by teaching school, in which profession he has been

veiy successful. He began teaching in 1S72 in Ston\'-creek

township, Madison county, and has taught everv winter

since to this time (1S88). He was married April 22, 1884,

to Miss Alta B. Blacklidge, daughter of James Blacklidge,

of Richland township. Mr. Milburn is a member of the

I. O. O. P., having joined that order at Fishersburg in

1880. He is an ardent Republican, and believes in the

principles of protection. In 1875, ^vhilein Green township,

I called at Beach Grove school-house, and found Mr. Mil-

bum teaching the youth of'that localitv. and if appearances
indicate anything, I must say that he understands tl.e art

of teaching abo\e many. He is the son of Mahlon
Milburn, of Fishersburg. a highlv esteemed citizen of that

place. Mr. Milburn owns and resides on a fine tarm near
vjilman, in Richland township, where he enjovs the respect

and confidence of all.
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H. B. BRATTAIX

Was my Second Lieutenant in Companj- 11, 69th I

Volunteers, and I first became acquainted with him i

gust, 1862. tie was born in Wayne connty, Indiana
Boston, six miles South ofRichmond, October 23, 183
was married to Miss Louisa Wiseheart May 28, 1853,
chanicsburg, Heniy county, Indiana. Of this union t

lowing named children have been born : Miss S.J.Br
married to J. P. Deane, of Des Moines, Iowa; Miss
Brattain, married to Edwin Fulton, of Lvnchburg,
Miss M. A. Brattain, married to Frank Castle, of
andria, Indiana ; C. A. Brattain, married to Allia H
of Alexandria, Indiana: J. C. F. Brattain, marr:
Indiana Howard, of Alexandria;}. B. Brattain, resi

Elkhart, Indiana ; Will Brattain, resides at Middh
Indiana, and Frankie E. Brattain, deceased. Mr. Bi

came to Madison county in 1S35, ^vhere his father ei

land four miles South of Fishersburg. Here he rerr

many years, when he removed to Henry county.
breaking out of the war he enlisted in Company ]

Indiana Volunteers (three months service) and partic

in the battle of Rich Mountain, West Virginia. 1

expiration of his term of service, he re-enlisted in Cor
H, 69th Indiana \'olunteers, July, 1862, and was e

and commissioned Second Lieutenant of that com
was in the battle of Richmond, Kentucky, and resi'-i

Memphis, Tennessee, December 20th, on account
health. He was made a ^iason at Clarksville, India

1853. and an Odd Fellow at Middletown in 1863. II

member of Lew Tyler Post G. A. R. at Alexandr
have known Mr. Brattain for many years, at home s

the Held, and he was never found wanting in an emeri^
He was a brave man and a good ofllcer, and well lik

his comrades. He now resides in Middlet<nvn, Inc
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where he and his estimable lady belong to the Methodist

Church, and are held in the highest esteem.

JAMES II. WORKING.

Mj' friend James was born in Cambridge, Indiana,

Januar}- 22, 1842 ; learned the carpenter trade early in

lite, and has worked at it ever since, excepting the time

spent in the army. He enlisted in the three months service

April 16, i86i,in Company A. 8th Indiana Volunteers,

and re-enlisted September 16, iS6i,in Company C, 36th

Indiana \"olunteers : was discharged September 21, 1864,

and enlisted again January 10, 1S65, and tinally discharged

at Victoria, Texas, on the 30th ot' September, 1865. He
saw much hard service, and participated in the battles of

Shiloh, Stone River, Lookout Mountain, Mission Ridge
and Kenesaw Mountain. Mr, Workinix was married to

Lizzie K. Jackson January 4, 1S66, at Anderson, Indiana.

Seven children have been born of this marriage, all of

whom died at a tender age save one, Walter R., who was
born March 13, 1873, at Anderson. Mr, Working is an

Odd Fellow, and belongs to the justly t'amous Uniformed
Patriarchs of Anderson, where he has so long resided.

He is also a member of Major Ma\- Post G. A. R., and
.belongs to the Methodist Church. Mr. Working is a quiet,

unassuming "gentleman, and a good citizen.

GEORGE DUNHAM

Was born on the 25th of November, 1842, in Hancock
county, Indiana, and was reared upon a fami, where he
enjoyed such facilities for acquiring an education as were
afforded by the district scIuk^Is. He enlisted during the

war in Company G. 12th Indiana Volunteers, and rendered

honorable service. He was discharged July 22, 1865, when
he came to Fishersburg, Indiana, and entered into the
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mercantile busines- in September, iS66, in which b\

he has been enga^^ed up to this time (iSSSj, e\c

about two years devoted to recuperatincr his svstem

was elected a Justice of the Peace in 1869, and
about eight years with credit to himself and satisfac

the people. Pie has been a Mason in good standing

1S65, and was a member of the I. O. O. F. at Fishe
until the lodge went down. He is also a member
M. E. Church, and belongs to Hiram Fisher Post G.
jNIr. Dunham was married to Miss Virmnia Cook, da
of Dr. Cook, December 10, 1S6S. But one child h?

born of this marriage, at this time an accomplished
lady about eighteen years of age. From a poor be

Dunham has grown to be a man of means, owning
or four hundred acres of land. He is a thorough bi

man, well informed upon gener.d topics, and in all th

tions of lite a gentleman.

GEORGE W. SEARS.

I do not wish to forget my old pioneer friend, C

\V. Sears, in this work, and neither shall I. When
Secretar}- of the S. S. Union of Madison countv. In

I first met Mr. Sears, who was then, as now, (iSt

active worker in the Sundav school cause, and a to

strength in his own township and throughout the c

He was born in Brown countv. Ohio, April 15. 1S2

was married to Catherine Graham April 5, 1840.

came to Madison county, Indiana, in i'^49. The loll

are the names of their children, places of residen

whom married, etc.: Henr\- W.. deceased, bur
Raysville, Indiana: John A., resides on home tarm
ried to Mar\' Studley (deceased): Louisa R., mr.r

Dates E. Studley (deceased): Elizabeth E., man-
Thomas Cook, and resides in Stonv-creek tow-

William, married to a Miss Pavev : James W.. mar
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Ella Hershbarger : Theophilus M., married to Alice Ilersh-

baro"er ; Albert, at home, and Mary C, deceased. Mrs.

Sears died June 21, 1SS7, full of years and Christian graces.

She, as vvell as Mr. Sears, was a member ot" the M. E.

Church tor nearly halt" a centur\-. Mr. Sears is an active

Republican and strong temperance advocate. He joined

the Masonic order at Chirksville, Indiana, in 1S6S. but is

not at this time (1SS8) an affiliated member. The world

would be better it" there were more men like Geo. \V. Sears.

JASPER HOPPIS

Was born in Madison countv, Indiana, June i, 1837, and

is the son ot" Isaac Hoppis, one of the early pioneers of the

county. Jasper was raised upon a farm, and enjoyed but

few educational privileges. He enlisted in Company Aj

19th Indiana Volunteers, February 17, 1864. and served

until the close of the war, participating in the battles of the

Wilderness, Petersburij and other euijaLrements. He was

married to Hester A. Clem on the 24th of June, 1858. Of
this marriage the following children were born : Edward
F., William E., Cari, Flora J.. Ollie and Walter. Mr.

Hoppis belongs to Major Ma\' Post G. A. R. at Anderson,

Indiana, where he resides. I lived a neighbor to him for

several years, and always found him, as well as his family,

kind and accommodating. In politics he is a Democrat
of the Jet^ersonian school.

DAVID W. PATTY

Was born in Preble county, Ohio, September 5, 1834. and
came with his parents in October of that year to where
Trader's Point is now situated in Marion count\". where he
remained with his parents until seventeen years of age,

receiving such meager educational benefits as the schools

0^ that dav afforded . At that age he entered the grocerv
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.Store of his uncle at Morristown, Indiana, and reni

with him until his parents moved to Bethlehem, in I

ton count}-, Indiana, in December, 1S52. After tl

-divided his labors between farm and railroad work
he commenced learning the trade of wagon and ca

making, at which he afterward worked journe\- \\c

several years. Mr, Patty always took great inter

politics ; cast his first vote for Oliver P. Morton in

and at the succeeding election in November, for Fr(

for President. He enlisted Julv, 1S62, in Company .

Indiana Cavalry, and served three years, during

time he participated in all the scouting, skirmishin

battles his rey,iment was enorai^ed in, includinjr Rhe;i

Henderson's Mills, Dandridire, Rutledije, sieire of ]

\alle, Bean Station, Walker's Ford, Blountsville, U

Bull's Gap and Zollicofier. He was in all of the A
campaign up to the 27th of July, 1S64, when his reg

joined Gen. Stoneman in his ill-advised and ill-starre

inside the rebel lines in the rear of Atlanta, where 1"

surrounded and surrendered his entire command.
Patty was taken to Andersonville, where he sutTei

the horrors of that hell on earth. He was also i

prisons at Sa\annah, Charleston and Florence, in a

months. On retiring from the army, he resumed his t

occupation, when in 1S70 he was nominated b}' the R
licans of Hamilton county for the othce of Sherit

endorsed by the Democrats and Independents, and e

without opposition. At\er retiring from the SheritT's

he studied law, and was admitted to the practice

Hamilton Circuit Court in 1S76. In April, 1SS8, h

nominated by the Republicans f u* Prosecuting Attor:

the 24th Judicial Circuit, and is now running for that 1

able and important otiice.
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I • PHILIP P. AXSHUTZ

Came into the world on the i ith of April. 1S34, '" Clermont

county, Ohio, and removed with his parents to Vevav,

Switzerland county, Indiana, in 1837, where he remained

twelve years, coming to Madison count}- in 1S49, ^^^^^

locating in Stony-creek township. Mr. Anshutz was twice

married, the first time to Mar}- Delawter in 1S54, who died

in 1856, and the second time to Catherine Delawter, sister

to his first wite, on the 20th of June, 1S58. Of tiiis marriage

four children have been born, one boy, who died in 1862 in

infancy, and three girls, Mary J., the wife of George
Huntsinger, of Stonv-creek township; Ida M. and Xancv
M., who are unmarried and at home. In 1853 Mr. Anshutz

commenced teaching school, and taught everv w inter until

1861. In August of that year he enlisted in Company K,
8th Indiana \'olunteers, and was the first that enlisted in

Stony-creek township. He was in everv battle that his

regiment was eni^faired in until at"ter the fall of \'icksbur'^

He was discharged in 1864 at Madison, Indiana, In 1S65

he was elected Trustee of Stony-creek township, and served

one term, when he was elected Justice of the Peace of that

towmship, and continued in office tor twelve vears. In 18S2

Mr. Anshutz moved to Anderson, Indiana, where he now
resides. His good wife was taken away from him bv death

on the 14th of November, 1887, and is buried at Woodward
cemetery, in Stony-creek township. Mr. Anshutz is a

member of the Christian Church (as was his wife) in An-
derson, and is in ever\' respect an honorable, upright citizen.

JESSE WILLIAMS

*V as born in Henry county, Indiana, Julv 23, 1838, ami
was raised upon a farm until the age of eighteen vears,.

when he commenced learning the carpenter trade. He
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enlisted in the arni\' on the I4tli of August, iS6

served until the close of the war. He participated

battles of Black Water, Missouri ; Sugar Creek, Ark
Pea Ridge, Cotton Plant, Champion Hills, siege of

burg. Austin, Baton Rouge, Xew Madrid, Winchester

er's Hill and many others. He was married to Miss ]

daughter of the late Beniah Riggs, one of the pion<

Eastern Indiana, on the 23d of September, 1S6S. H
resides one and one-half miles South-east of Mark'

Madison county, Indiana, where he works at his trac

enjoys the respect of all who know him.

SILAS R. MAUZY.

Mr. Mauzy first looked out upon the world ir

county, Indiana, Mav 30, 1846. and came with his
j

(C. G. and Sarah Mauzy j to a farm near Markle\'ille

ison county, Indiana, in 1S52. wliere he has lived e\"ei

Mr. Mauzy is the owner of two hundred acres of ve

land, upon which is erected one of the finest dw
(with corresponding out-houses, including barn) i

county, where he and his estimable wife and inte

family enjoy home life to its utmost. He was mar
Lurane Gilmore, daughter of the late William Gilmi

the 14th of Ma}-. 1S67. She was born Januarv 6, i:

Adams township. The names of their children are

lows : Cora Maud, born January 2, 186S, died Janu;

1SS6. and is buried at Ovid cemeterv (She was just

ing womanhot)d when she tell a \ictim t() consumptic

her untimely death ciist a gloom, not onh' over the

of her fond parents, but of the entire \icinit\\ wlu

was greatly esteenu-d. She was tenderh- behwed in li

sincerely lamented in death; : Kat\' L., born March 31

Mary M., born August i, 187S : Pheraby Fa\-, boi

vember 14, 1884. Mr. Mauzv has been extensivelv er

in stock raising and trading f )r the past tit'teen vea
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oreat success, having shipped more stock than any man in

Adams township, excepting perhaps one person. In poH-

tics Mr. Mauzy is a Repiibhcan, but does not belong to any

relif^ious denomination or order. Mrs. Mauzy is a worthy

member of the Christian Church, of which she is very

proud.

Mr. Mauzv was nominated by his party for Counts-

Commissioner on the iSth of August, iSSS, and is now
making a canvass tor that office.

BARNEY DeWITT

Was born in Tuscarawas count}', Ohio, near Newcomers-

town, October lo, 1839, and came to ^fadison count}',

Indiana, in 1849, where he worked on a farm. In Sep-

tember, 1 86 1, he enHsted at Camp Anderson in the 34tli

Indiana \'ohmteers, Company E., and participated in

many of the hard battles of the war, including Port Gib^on,

Champion Hills, Seige of \'icksburg. second capture of

Jackson, and Fairfield, Louisiana. He was discharged

February, 1S66, having served during the entire war. He
joined the Good Templars in 1867, and is a charter mem-
ber of Hiram Fisher Post, G. A. R., at Fishersburg.

Indiana.

On the 1st of March, i8('iS, he was married at Pt-rkins-

ville, Indiana. Mr. DeWitt resides two miles North ot

Fishersburg, on the line dividing Madison and Hamilton
counties, where he owns a tine tarm and has an interesting

tamil}-. In politics he is a Republican.

ALFRED L. FORKNER

Was born May 7, 1855, in Richland township, Madison
county, Indiana, and is a son of Madison Forkner. an old and
highly respected citizen of that count}-. AltVed was reared

upon a tarm, but enio}ed educational ad\'antagcs superitir
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to those offered to most vounjr men similarly situ;

life. He not only attended the district school re<.

for many winters, but spent two years at Asbury Uni

and one at the \'alparaiso Normal School. He
school several years, but abandoned that professic

entered the Methodist ministry, taking charge <

McCordsville, Indiana, circuit in 18S4. In 18S5 he e

the North Indiana Conference of the M. E. Churcl

the 6th of May, 1SS5. he was united in marriage t

Cora E. Bell, one of the teachers of Richland tow

Mr. Forkner beloniis to Anderson Lod<re I. O. O. F., i

Republican politicallv. casting his first vote for Gen,

Harrison in 1876, when that gentleman was a candici

Governor of Indiana. Mr. Forkner is now ( 18SS) sti

at Redkey, Indiana, where he is successfully enga

promulgating the sublime teachings of the Master.

- :. JAMES REEDER

First saw the light on the loth of March, 1S29, in th^

of Ohio. At the a'^e of eight vears he went w
parents to Rush countv. Indiana, where he remainec

years, when he came to Madison county wliere 1

since lived. Mr. Reeder is a farmer and has spt

greatest portion of his lite in Pipe-creek township, er

in that important and highly honorable industry. 1

been married twice : his first wife being a Miss Jai

whom he was married April 28, 1850. She died ii

and on the 23d of November, 1856, he was mar

Sarah A. Cox. On the 28th of July, 1862, he enli.^

Company G, 75th Indiana \'olunteers, and seryed a;

missary Sergeant until June 16, 1865, when he w;

charged. Mr. Reeder is a Republican in whom thei

guile, and a clever comrade at all times and under

cumstances. He is now (1S88) and has been a resii

Elwood, Indiana, tor the past seven or eight years.
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CORNELIUS G. MAUZY.

I would leel that I had not discharged my duty were

I to fail in giving proper mention in this work of the names

of Mr. C. G. Mauzy and family, whom I have known so

lon<'" and intimately. I first met Mr. Mauzy in October,

1859, at Markleville, Indiana, and soon found him to be a

tip-top man. And now, at'ter twenty-nine years have sped

awav into the past, it is gratif\ing to me to say that the

high opinion I first formed of him has been fully sustained

through all those ^ears. lie has given of his time and

means to build churches, not only in his own county, but

in others throughout the State, and has always taken a

prominent part in every enterprise of a public nature. His

manv christian virtues and gentlemanly graces commend
him to the confidence and respect of all. A little past the

meridian of life, I hope he, as well as his worthy wife, ma}'

live long to enjoy the comforts of their happ\' home and the

confidence and esteem of their manv friends.

Mr. Mauzy resides just West of Markleville. where

he owns a fine farm and fur the past t\\ enty years has been

extensively engaged in stock raising and shipping. At
the present time (iSSS), howe\er, he has about abandoned

I

the stock business' and is de\oting much of his time to re-

I

Hgious and Sunday school matters.

I

Mr. Mauzy is of French descent, and was bt)rn in

I Bourbon county, Kentucky, August 20, 1S21. He came
{with his parents to Rush count}', Indiana, in 1S31, and

i

remained there unul 1S52, when he came to Adams town-
iship, Madison county. Indiana, where he has resided ever

jSmce. He was married March 13, 1S42. to Sarah A. Gar-

j

risen, who died March 22, 1S63. On December 6, 1864,

1

he was married to Pheriba Lacv, a native of North Caro-
lina, who came to Indiana when fi\e vears of age. Mr.

j

Mauzy joined the Christian Church at an earlv age, but
8 ' ^
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is now a member of the Church of God. In

he is a Republican, but liberal in his views. He
nected as a stockholder with Butler University at Irv

Indiana. The following are the names of his cl:

Miry J., Winifred A. (deceased). Silas R., John W.
F., Joseph T. (deceased), Ruth A. (deceased), Sii

(decased), Stanton L. (deceased), William S., I. A.

Laura, Minnie, George. Leo A., and Walter C. (dec

The deceased members of his family are all burie

McAllister cemeterv in Adams township.

WILLIAM H. JOHNSON

Was born in Brown county, Ohio, in 1827, and

Rush county, Indiana, in 1832, where he lived i

year 1864, when he came to Madison county and s

Green township, where he has remained ever sin<

was united in marriage to Miss Vilena Garrett in iS

was born in Fayette county, Indiana, in 1834. ^c

dren have been born of this union, one ot whom

Mr. Johnson h;is always been a farmer, is well ir

and came within a few votes at one time of recei

Democratic nomination of his county for the office

missioner. He is a good fireside talker, and ki

about pioneer life in Rush county, where his boyh(

were spent. It atTords me pleasure to mention Mr.

among the names of those I have met.

ROBERT B. BRICKLEY

Was born in Preble county, Ohio, on the 5th day

ber, 1840, and came to Madison county, Indiana,;

year 1856. ^Ir. Brickley learned two trades, paii

printing, and has worked at both, but has favored

the most, and may be considered a fine composite

the finest—accurate and painstaking. On the 2 2d
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1861, he enlisted as a private in Company E, 8th Indiana

\'olunteers, for a term of three months, and was mustered

out Au<nist 6, 1S61. He re-enlisted September r, 1861, in

the 2d Indiana Battery, and served until January i, 1863.

when he was discharged at Elm vSprings, Arkansas, for

disabilitv. He again enlisted August 15, 1863, at Cincin-

nati, Ohio, in the navy tor one year, and ser\-ed out his

term of enlistment. Mr. Brickley was married to Miss

Miranda V. Swallow on the 26th of April, 1S69, the result

of which marriage has been one son. In matters of relig-

ion Mr. Brickley's predilections are with the Christian

Church. He belongs to Major May Post G. A. R. at

Anderson, Indiana, where he now (iSSSj resides. In

politics he is a Democrat, and a modest, unpretending

gentleman in everything—one whom you would not regret

being acquainted with.

SAMUEL I). MAKEPEACE.

Among the many boys who were bom in Anderson,

Indiana, who are worthy of mention, is that of Sammy
Makepeace, who, like many others, went forth upon the

earth while voung to seek tortune and preferment. He
was born April iS, 1S44, and among his companions was

comparativelv a model bov. Early in lite he learned the

"art preservative," and w(M-ked at it occasionalh' imtil the

breaking out of the war, when lie enlisted in the 34th Indi-

ana Volunteers and served over three years. After leaving

• the army he engaged in business as a newspaper publisher,

!
and also as a teacher of band music, in both of which he is

[

very skillful. He was married to Miss Rebecca Eaton at

i Fort Wayne, Indiana, in March, 1870. and subsequently

j

moved to Westtield, Illinois, where he and his family now

]

(1888) reside, Mr. Makepeace has four children, the

i
eldest of whom is married.

Mr. Makepeace is still a young man, and the author
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sincerely trusts that his future, with that of his lami

be prosperous and happy.

TULLIUS C. SIMMONS.

The subject of this sketch was born on the 7th ^

1859, ^" Hancock county, Indiana. He was rear^

farm one mile East of Fortville, and has resided

village and on the farm all his life, excepting a ye;

that he traveled in Colorado, Utah and the great

Mr. Simmons was elected Clerk of Fort\ille in 18!:

again elected in 18S7, and re-elected in 1S88.

spring of 18S7 he embarked in the newspaper busim

is at this time (1S88) the editor of the Fortville

bright, newsy paper, that reflects great credit uf

journalistic ability. To be acquainted with "Tole

mons is to like him. I ha\e enjoyed his acquaints

ten or fit'teen years, and have always tbund him

clever ijentleman. He is still sinfjle, and this i

bothers the oldest inhabitants ; it puzzles them, it

young ladies cannot solve the mystery at all. Mc
will "reform" in this respect some of these davs, ai

his estate from croinir entirelv to seed. In anv e

hope he may live long and prosper, and that his

happy davs may grow happier as he grows older.

JASPER DEXXEY

Was born in Preble county, Ohio, September 5, 18.

was reared on a farm. Upon the breaking out of 1

he enlisted in Company K, 40th Ohio Volunteers

he rendered gallant service, participating in some

bloodiest battles of the war, including Lookout Mo
Mission Ridge, Jonesboro and Kenesaw Mountai

was discharged at Nashville, November 23, 1S64,

sumed his occupation—that of farming. In Dec
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1S69, he was married to Eliza Wright, daughter of Iredell

Wri'dit, of Tipton county, Indiana, and came to Madison

countv, locating on a farm in Duck-creek township, where

he still resides. Mr. Denny was elected to the office of

Township Trustee in iSS6, and re-elected in i8S8, as a

Democrat. He belongs to the order of Knights of Pythia:?,

and is a member of the G. A. R, Post at EKvood, Indiana.

There is not within the limits of Madison county a gentle-

man of more unpretending worth than he, and I can only

wish, in the language of Rip Van Winkle's toast, that he

*'may live long and prosper."

- NATHAN O'BRYANT

Was born in Roan county. North Carolina, Februaiy 20.

1822, and came to Alexandria, Madison county, Indiana, in

October, 1845. He was raised upon a farm, but on account

of an injury sustained while chopping wood in the winter of

'45, turned his attention to the shoemaker's trade, which he

has followed ever since. He was married to Agnes Chaplin,

aNorth Carolina girl, who came to Alexandria in 1S38. The
results of this union were eight children, three of whom
died in infancv. The follow ing are the names of the living :

Amanda, Belle (lives in Michigan), Mai-\-, Bradford, and

Stephen (lives in Tippecanoe county, Indiana). , Tiie

mother died March 1 1 , 188S. with all the consolation vouch-

safed to the humble Christian, having been a faithful

member of the M. E. Ciuu-ch for halt a century, w'^he

went to her reward deeplv lamented b}- all who knew her.

Mr. O'Br^-antis a prominent Mason, having tilled nearl}- all

the offices in his lodge and presided in the East three times.

As a souvenir of the esteem in which he is held by his

brethren, he has a lamb-skin apron, of which he is \'ery

proud. I tlrst met Mr. O'Bryant in 1874, '^vhile selling my
mstorj- of Madison county. Soon after I was sent as a del-

^g^te to Alexandria to attend a session of the Madison
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county Sunday School Union, and was a guest at his \

for two or three days. It was then I first began to kno

man whom I have' since tound out to be all that he

fesses, a faithful, zealous, devout christian, and a
^

worker in the Sunday school cause. He joined the :

Church after being converted in 1834, ^^ the State ot'

:

Carolina, and has tougiit a good fight and kept the ta

F. M. SHIVELY

Was bom in Madison county. Indiana, on the 19th ot

185 1, and has spent, the greater part of his lit"e in ag

tural pursuits. Ke was married to Sarah J. Wise Dec^

9. 1875. Of this marriage the following named ch

have been born, to-wit : Samuel E.. born April 30.

died June 23. 1S79 : Currilla M.. born August 20. iS-

July 5, 1S79: Nellie K.. bom March 30, iSSo, and

H.'.bora January 21. iS-S3. Mr. Shively is a mem

the M. E. Church, and takes great interest jn S

school' aflairs, being elected Superintendent of i^e

in Perkinsville. which he held for better than a year

he resigned. At the April election in 1SS6 he was .

Justice of the Peace of Jackson township, but resigi

office on the 23d of July, 1SS7. He moved from h

in 18S3 to Perkinsville. and engaged in the grocer

ness, which he has followed ever since. I first^ m

Shivelv when gathering material for my history cf M

countv in 1S74. and have ever since found him a

genial gentleman. He was a member of the t^rs

band organized in Perkinsville. and is a tirst-class mi

He stands high in the community in which he lives

• highly respected by all who know him.

CYRUS C. MAYS

Was bora in Lawrence county. Pennsylvania. Jam:

1S4S, and came with his father and mother to New
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bus, Madison count}', Indiana, in 1S54, where he went to

school and received a practical education—such as qualified

him for tlie ordinary business of life. At the age of sixteen

k-ears he went to Mechanicsburg, Flenry county, Indiana,

:o learn the shoemaker's trade with Gooding & Greenlee,

3f that place, and subsequently with another firm at Pen-

ileton, Indiana, where he finished his trade. lie worked

It his trade for several years, but finally abandoned it for

farming in 1869 or '70. He located near Frankton, Indiana,

kvhere he now resides. He was married in February, 1870,

:o Miss Alice Abdon, of Centerville, Indiana. She was

3orn FebiTiary 12, 185 1. Mr. Mays joined the I. O. O. F.

It Frankton, and was a member of that lodge for many
i'ears, serving in all the chairs. He and his worthy wife

ire members of the Christian Church at Frankton, and are

iield in high esteem by all who know them. I hope the

rears of their future may be many and prosperous.

:. THOMAS R. MOORE.

This prince of good fellows was born on the 13th of

May, 1841, in Pipe-creek township, Madison county, Indi-

ana. He was raised on a farm and his whole lite has been

spent in agricultural pursuits, save a few years in which he
5er\ed the people of his native county as Sheriff. He was
nominated by the Democratic party in the spring of 18S2, for

the office of SheritT, and was elected at the following fall

election. He served out his term and was renominated
ind re-elected in 1884. The office of SiieritT in manv re-

spects is a difficult one to fill, but Mr. Moore succeeded in

discharging its duties not only with credit to himself, but
to the satisfaction of the people. At'ter retiring from office

"le remained in Anderson tor a short time, engaged in the

butchering business, but soon removed toEhvood, Indiana,

^vhere he at present (188S) resides. Mr. Moore has been
"tarried twice. His first wife was Sarah J. Groendyke, to
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whom he was married February 12, 1863. The f

this union were three children—one boy and two gi:

of whom are Hving. Mrs. Moore died in October

and is buried at Elwood. In September, 1873, 1

married to Lydia A. Pogue, by whom he has h:

child—a boy. Mr, Moore possesses certain charact

which render him popular with all classes. He is u

candid and generous to a tault. His liberalit^ has b

chief fault and has worked him injury, yet he is th

to-da}' as yesterday and will be to-morrow what
always been, a kind hearted, accommodatin<( irentleo o

THOMAS T. DESELMS.

Mr, Deselms was bora in Henry count\', Indiii

the 9th day of March, 1845, and is a son of Jonath

selms, one of the pioneers of that county. Thomas \

on his father's farm during the summer, and at

school during the winter, thereby acquiring a

knowledge of books, and thus when the war brok

found him just the right age and disposition to make
intelligent soldier. He enlisted in Company K, 36t

ana Volunteers, and served three years. He re-e

at the expiration of his first term, in Compan}- B, gt]

Veteran Corps (Hancock's), and served until April

when he was discharfred. Durintr his terms of ser

participated in many of the hardest fought battles

war—Shiloh, Chickamauga, Resaca. Stone River, L
Mountain and others. Returning to his home he wi

ried to Abigail Brookshire October 10, 1866, after

he went to Sulphur Springs, Henry county, Indiar

worked at blacksmithinij tor a while, when he en""i

the wagon-making business, and has followed it u^

present time (18S8). He left Sulphur Springs and ^

Anderson, Indiana, where he worked at his trade

years; at'terward went to Perkinsville, Indiana, wli
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started a shop and remained until 1S76, when he returned

to Anderson and has remained there ever since. He joined

the I. O. O. F. at Sulphur Springs in 1869, and is now a

member of Anderson Lodge, Xo. 131 ; is also a member of

Star Encampment, Xo. 84, and a member of the Grand

Lod<Te Encampment. 'He is also a member of Major May
Post G. A. R. at Anderson, and a Republican t"rom away

back. Mr. Deselms is a well-informed gentleman, and a

fine mechanic. He resides on Benton street, and takes life

philosophicalh'.

ISHAM BEXEFIEL.

In writing of those I have met, I take no little pleasure

in mentioning mv old friend whose name appears above.

He was born near Perkinsville, Jackson township, Madison

count}-, Indiana, in the year 1837, ^^^^ raised upon a farm.

Mr. Benetiel has been married four times. His tirst wite

was Miss Elizabeth Cannon and his last Elizabeth Stokes.

to whom he was married February 28, 1884. He has been

stran(jelv unfortunate in his matrimonial a tlairs. bavin ir lost

three wives by death. On the 4th of September, 1861, he

enlisted in Companv E, 34th Indiana \'olunteers, to serve

during the war, and on the 6th da}- of February, 1862. was

dischar<red on account of disabilitv, which still remains

with him and will no doubt to the day of his death. Mr.

Benefiel insists that his regiment lost more men at Camp
Wicklitie, Kentuckv. directh- and indirect!}-, than in any

battle it was en<j;ai:ed in durinir the war. He joined the

G. A. R. at Elwood. Indiana, in 18S3. Up to 1886 Mr.
Benefiel was always an ardent Republican, having cast his

first vote for Lincoln and ior every Republican candidate

'or that office since, but at that time he became an active

prohibitionist, and now (1888) proposes t(^ vote for Clinton
B. Fisk. He was the candidate oi the Prohibitionists for

Recorder of Madison count}- in 1886. and polled the lull
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Strength of his party. For tlie past Hve or six ^-eai

Benefiel has been a resident of Elwood, where, at ont

he was the proprietor of a restaurant. I do not

whether he belongs to any christian drnotnination c

but I do know that for sobriety and moral uprightne

Christianity in the broad Catiiolic sense of that term,

consciensious desire to practice the Golden Rule, n

can claim precedence over him in Madison county.

JEFFERSON SEVBERT.

Mr. Seybert was born near Pendleton, Indiana,

3, 1833, and was raised on a farm. lie was man
Caroline Pavy, November 29, 1855. She was the da

of the late William Pavy, one of the pioneers of M
county, Indiana, and was born August 25, 1834,

Seybert enlisted in Company B, 89th Indiana \'olu]

August 6, 1862, and was discharged Juh' 19, 1865

having participated in manv hard-fought battles. Ah
year 1878, he with histamily, moved to Iloopstown, I]

where he died 1885 or '86. i.\tter his death the famil

to Kansas, and located at Selkirk, a new town in \^

county. The following are the names of the childre;

to Mr. and Mrs. vSevbert : Emma A., born Januar\' 17,

died October 24, 1872 ; Orin D., born November 24,

William E., bom April 3, 1862. Mr. and Mrs. S
were both members of the M. E. Church. Althoi

died in Illinois, he was buried in the Falls cemet

Pendleton, Indiana. I ha\-e been acquainted with ?vl

Mrs. Se3'bert for manv vears, and am glad to rem

them here—he as a brave soldier, and she as an esti

lady.

HON. WESLEY DUNHAM

First saw the light in Union count}', Indiana, in April
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and came with his parents to Madisc^n county in the spring

of 1834, when this splendid county was comparatively a

ivilderness, and inhabited by an exceedingly sparse popu-

lation. His early boyhood was spent upon the farm, where

he remained until 1845, when (his father and mother both

having died) he apprenticed himself to a gentleman at Hun-

tington, Indiana, to learn the trade of brick-laying. At'ter

serving his term of apprenticeship, he was united in mar-

riage to Elizabeth L. Longacre. This event occurred on the

ist of August, 1847, the iVuits of which were four children,

three boys and one girl. After his marriage Mr. Dunham
did some farming in a small way in Madison county, but

his principal occupation was brick-laying. Mrs. Dunham
died on the tirst of April, 1S73, and Mr. Dunham again

married on the 23d of November, 1873, to Xancy Moss,

who died on the 2d of March, 1876. There were no chil-

dren born of this union. Subsequently he was again

married to Xanc\- E. Gilmore. b\- whom he has had two

children. All of his children are living, save one b}' his

last maiTiajje. At'cer the death of his second wife Mr.

Dunham moved to Anderson, Indiana, where he had

formerh* resided atone time, and worked at his trade up to

186S, at which time he received the Democratic nomination

lor Mayor, and was elected and served one term, after

which he commenced contracting in brick work, and con-

tinued in that vocation until the spring of 1880, when he

was again elected Mayor, served out his term of office and

was re-elected. On account of his health, he declined to

run again tor the office, and resumed his former occupa-
tion, in which he is now engaged. Mr. Dunham is a Mason
of prominence in Mt. Mtniah Lodge. Xo. 77, in Anderson,
^nd is a member, as well as iiis worth\- wife, of the Christian

Church. In politics Mr. Dunham has been a lite-long

Democrat. I have known him for mar.v years, and it

affords much pleasure to mention liim among those I

have met.
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HON. B. F. HAM.

Mr. Ham was raised on the count\' line dividing

cock and Madison counties, three miles South-t

Markleville, and is a son of Vernon Ham, one of th

settlers of that locality, and brother of Hon. G. W.
of Hancock county, spoken of in another chapter

work. Ben, as he is familiarih' called, obtained a

practical education in the common schools of his da

when quite young developed a talent for public spt

and to-day is among the best speakers in the Statt

was married to Charit\" Titus, daughter of the late i:

Titus, about the year 1863. He took great interest

tics early in life, and was then, as he is now, a

Democrat. In 1872 he took decided interest in the (

movement, and w as appointed Grand Lecturer and

lain of the State and tra\'eled extensiveh', irivino- 1

and establishing lodges. Mr. Ham remained a cit

Madison county up to 1882, when he became a cit

Clinton county, Indiana, where he now resides ani

a fine farm. In 18S6 he was nominated for Congres

Ninth Con<:^ressional District and ran as a De
against Hon. J. B. Cheadle, who was elected b\" ;

majoritv. In this election Mr. Ham carried his own c

although it went Republican for other candidates

Ham has a great fund of useful information, and is

ital fireside companion—no bigot or partizan, but lit

his views. By strict attention to fniancial matters

accumulated a handsome estate before the noon of
'

became acquainted with Mr. Ham in 1S59. He w;

quite young,'but his exact age I can not state. Ho
he must ha\-e been born about the 3'ear 1S43. He ;

worth\' wite. who is a few years his junior, are now

in the prime of lite, where I will lea\e them, hopii

their future may be more pleasant, if possible, than tli
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Since the abo\e was written Mr. Ham has received

the Democratic nomination for Sheriff of CHnton county,

and is at this time (i88S) making a canvass.

U. S. JACKSOX.

The subject of this biographical sketch was born three

and one-half miles South-east of Fortville, m Vernon town-

ship, Hancock county, Indiana, on tlie 6th of Julv, 1846,

where he was reared and taught to swing an ax in the

dense woods. He is of that number whose brawn swept

away the wilderness and made the waste places of Indiana

blossom like the rose. On the Sth of March, [S64, he was
married, to Mary J. Thomas, of which union seven chil-

dren have been born, \'iz : Millard M., Solomon E., Rosa
E., Flora B., Early Q^, Kate and Owen, all of whom are

living. Mr. Jackson engaged in farming up to 1876, when
he embarked in a general merchandise business at Fort-

ville, and continued in that business undl 18S2, when he

went into the stock trade quite extensively in the counties

of Hancock, Marion, Hamilton, Madison and others. At
the age of twent\'-t\vo years Mr. Jackson was appointed

land appraiser of Brown township, Hancock county, and
in 1870 was appointed deputy Assessor of \'ernon township.

In 1872 he was appointed deputy Constable, to which ofHce

he w'as elected by the Democratic partv in 1S74. '^""^ served

until 1S76, when he was elected Trustee of ^'ernon town-
ship, and re-elected in 1S7S. In 1SS4 ''"^^ ^^'^^ elected to

the office of Siieritfof Hancock county by a larger majoritv

than was ever gi\en to a county officer in that count}', and
gave such satisfaction to the people that he was re-elected

'n 1886 without opposition, and is at this time (1S88) serv-

'^g out his term. He also occupies the important and
honorable position of Chairman of the Democratic Central

committee of his county, the term of which dees not ex-
pire until March 1890.





126 THOSE I II.WH MKT,

I tirst met Mr. Jackson while catua^siiiL;" for the

of Hancock county at Fort\iIle in iSSi, and found

very agreeable gentleman, highK intelligent ai

mensely popular witli his fellow-townsmen. He Iki

a lite-long Democrat, and has ccjntributed freely

time and means to promote the interests of that ore.

tion, and in return has been honored by its partial:

manner that will alwaxs remain, no doubt, a source (

ification and pride to him and his children. Nati

been exxeedingly kind to Mr. Jackson, bestowing

him a splendid physique, which would distlnguis

among man^•. I am i-lad to mention him amonii"

have met.

y- DR. DANIEL COOK.

The gentleman whose name heads this sketch i

of the late Joel Cook, of Hancock county, Indian

one of the pioneers of Ilrown township. Daniel can

his parents trom \'irginia when a \'outh of ten or

years. He studied medicine when quite young, an

menced the practice before he attained his majorit

is now% and has been for the past fifteen years, a r

of Fishersburg, where he has built up a tine practice

vious to this he practiced man\' years at Markle\illt

ana, where I tirst met him in October, 1S59. ^ ^^'^^

well acquainted with him since, and have always fou

a cleve;" gentleman and worth} of the greatest cont

He has been married three times. His fu'st marria

to Miss Shelton, daughter of Thomas Shelton, of

township, Madison countv, Indiana. Two childre

born of this marriage, when she sickened and dice

is buried at the McAllister cemetery in Adams to\

His second marriage was to Elizabeth A. Walker,

ter of Seth Walker, one of tiie pioneers of Hancock (

With this worthy christian woman he li\ed many }'e
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reared a large tamil\-. She died about tlie year 1S70, at

Fishersburg, Indiana. The}' were neighbors to me in

Markleville for man\- years. His third marriage was to

EvaHne Ellison, daughter of Rew James E. Ellison. She

was born in \'irginia about the \ear 1846, and is a lad\' ot

fine attainments and rare christian virtues. Dr. Cook was

also born in Virginia about the year 1S26. In politics he

is a Democrat of the old school and is liberal in ids religious

views. I am glad here to notice this most worthy couple.

who have so often entertained me at their comfortable

home.

ROSS YONKIX

Was bom on the i6th of Januarv, 1S44, in Somerset county.

Pennsylvania, and moved to Clinton countv, Indiana, on

the 20th of October, 1856. Earh- in life Mr. Yonkin learned

the carpenter trade and worked at it up to October 26,

1864, when he enlisted at Lafu'ette, Indiana, in Company
G, 30th Indiana A'olunteers. lie participated in the battles

of Franklin and Xashvillc, Tennessee, also numerous

skirmishes, and was discharged at \'ictoria, Texas, Octo-

ber 25, 1865. He came to Madison county, Indiana,

August 22, 1868, and located in Markleville where he still

resides. He was married to Samantha C. Collier Novem-
ber 4, 1869. ^ have been acquainted with Mr. Yonkin for

many years—as far back ns 186S, and with liis wite from

childhood. She is a member of the Baptfst Church and a

most estimable ladv. I am glad to remember this worthv

couple among those I have met.

DR. WILLIAM W. CORXKLIUS.

The subject of this biographical sketch was born in

Monmoth count}', New Jerse}', on the 15th da}' of October,

1822. In October, 1824, he came with his mother to Xew-
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{^ardentown, Wavne county, Indiana. Two \eai

his father came also and bought a quarter section o

much of which William at'terw ard assisted in cleai

and making tillable. He qualified himself for te

school and went to the South-west and taufjht Y

school in Platte county, Missouri, in 1842. He stjl

a certificate as to iiis qualitlcations to teach a good
given by three examiners, two of whom signed b}' i

their mark. He returned to Indiana and taught sc

Wayne county from 1846 to 1848, when he commen
study of medicine under Dr. Taylor, who is still li

Williamsburg, Indiana. In 1 850-1 he attended I

and commenced the practice, although he had pr

considerable under the instructions of his preceptc

1849. ^^ ^^^^ -'-*^^^ of April, 1850, he was married ti

Johnson, of Williamsburg, and on the 28th of Fel

1852, moved to Chesterfield, Madison countv, Ii

where he actively engaged in the practice of his pre

until April, i860, when he had a severe attack of t

fever, from the etTects of which he has never entii

covered. In the spring of 1864 the Doctor moved t(

x-ille, Indiana, where he now (1S88) resides, h

actively engaged in the practice—treating onh' the

his township. Dr. Cornelius cast his first vote i;

for lames K. Polk, but havinir seen somethinir of

in Missouri, returned to Wayne county and assi:

organizing the Republican party, being chairman

first convention held for that purpose in the countj

has never faltered in his devotion to the principles

party, and is t(j-day an ardent supporter of its nor

I first became acquainted with Dr. Cornelius in 187c

at work in Dale\ille. I was an inmate of his he

several months, antl learned to have a high opinion

and his family. He is highly impulsive and a r

stron^I convictions : he is either tor vou or airainst vo

no half-wav iirounds. He has irrown Lfrav in the r
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of his profession, and before ill health overtook him had

an extensive practice in Madison and Delaware counties.

He is well informed on political as well as medical subjects,

and stands deservedly high in the esteem of his fellow-

cirizens. I am proud to mention him as one of my friends

in Delaware county.

JACOB ASKIX

Was born in Montgomery count}', Ohio, August 12, 1832 ;

came to Shelby county, Indiana, in 1853, and went to

Fayette county in 1857, where he enlisted in Company H,

36th Indiana, August 28, i86r. Mr. Askin was a gallant

soldier and did excellent service for the Union. He parti-

cipated in many battles and skirmishes, and was discharged

September 21, 1864. Soon after receiving his discharge

he came to Madison county and settled at Fishersburg,

where he worked at blacksmithing tor several years. He
afterward worked at the same trade at Lapel, in the same
township (Stony-creek) up to 1886, when he bought a farm

three miles South-east of that place, where he now re-

sides. Mr. Askin has been married three times, his first

two consorts having died. It was in 1S74, '^^ Fisher>burg,

that I first met Mr. Askin, and I have been well acquainted

with him ever since. He has the record of being a good
soldier at the front and always receives a warm grasp of

the hand from comrades where\er he meets them. He
was made a Mason at Clarksville, Indiana, in 1865, '^^^

is a member of Hiram Fisher Post, G. A. R., at Fishers--

burg. In politics he is a Republican of the strictest sect.

DAVID JOHNSON.

\\ hat shall I write about my old friend Johnson,
whose remains now lie in the Harlan cemetery, tour miles

South of Markleville, in Hancock county, Indiana?— I ask

9
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myself. T first mot him in Markleville in October,

and soon formed an attachment for him that lastei

his death, and often recall his memory since \v

deepest emotions of friendship. He was a true an

friend to me alwavs. We were together often in the

room in the silent watches of the night : in the festiv

the passing hour and around the bed of affliction a;

and he was ever the same ;
accommodating, gent

generous. He was born in North Carolina in iS;;

came with his parents to Henry county, Indiana, ^

mere youth, setding not far from Greensborough.

lie received a good, practical educati(.»n, that fittt

for the ordinary business affairs of lite. He was

and lived on a farm up to the time of his majority,

1857 was married to Miss Mary Stanford, daughter

late Thomas Stanford, an eariy settler and prominent

of Henry county. This union proved a very hap

and a more agreeable couple to their neighbors, ol

I was one, never lived. Four sons were born of tl

riage: Dr. Elbert Johnson, of Greensborough,

county, Indiana : Harry and Alva, of Hancock

and Frank, of Marion, Indiana. Mrs. Johnson re;

the home farm near Warrington, Indiana. Mr.
_

died February 27, 1S73, in Adams township. lit

good, practical business man, and by correct me

business affairs had secured a competency for his

He was among the first residents of Marklevilh

he lived some ten years, but afterward moved to

ton, Indiana, where he engaged in the drug bu

short time. wSelling out his drug store he purchase(

on Lick creek, in Adams township, Madison co

which he moved about the year 1869. and where

as above stated. He was a Mason and an Odd

and died as he had lived, a Universalis!. In pei

Johnson was of medium size, fair complexion, aub

o-ood features, well informed and fond of his frien
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HIRAM TRl'MULE X'AXDEVEXUKR.

The subject of this sketch was born in Franklin C(junt\'.

Ohio, October 8, 1839, '^"^ ^^ '^* ^^ ^^^^ ^^ Adam and

Ehzabeth \'andevender, who came to Indiana and settled

in Madison count}' at an earl\' day. Hiram was raised

upon a farm, but received the benefits of an early training

in the common schools, and always stood high with his

class-mates and teachers. I'pon the breaking out of the

rebellion in 1861, he assisted in raising a companv at

Anderson, Indiana, for the three months service, of which

he was elected Captain. The company was mustered into

the service at Indianapolis in April, 1S61, in the 8th

Indiana \'olunteers, and was designated as Compan\' K.

Captain \'ande\ender went with his company and regiment

to Virginia, and participated in the battle of Rich Moun-
tain, after which, his term of service expiring, he enlisted

in Company E, in the same regiment, for three years or

during the war. He participated in the battles of Pea
Ridge, x\rkansas, Magnolia Hill, Raymond, Jackson, Bol-

ton, Black Ri\er Bridge, and fell at \'icksburir w h;le com-
manding his company- in a charge on that stronghold. Ma\'

23, 1S63. Captain \'andevender was as bra\e and tearless

an officer as ever buckled on a sword in defense of his

country-, and his death was deeph' mourned, not onl\- by
his company and regiment, but by all who knew him, and
especially b\- his }'oung and accomplished wife, whom he

married after entering the service. She survived him but

a few years, and was laid b}' his side in a tomb co\"ered

^^^th a broad slab of Italian marble, in the cemetery at An-
derson. Her maiden name was Caroline Myers. She
was the daughter of Samuel and Elizabeth Myers, two of

the early pioneers of Madison count\-, who are still living

and held in the highest esteem by the people of Anderson,
where the\' have resided so long. When the organization
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of the Sons of Veterans had been effected in

the camp was named Captain Vandevender, i

that chivalrous soldier, and when Major May Pc

observed Decoration Day in 1S77, memorial se:

held above his tomb. In person he was of spier

being fully six feet in height, with dark hair

and finely proportioned.

JOHN T. STARR

Was bom in Henrv county, Indiana, Xovemb
and is a son of Wylie Starr, an old and greatl

citizen of that county. John was raised upon

engaged in farming pursuits until he arrived at h

when he commenced trading, and soon after m;

alty of fine horses, in which he has been very

having in his extensive operations in thatbusinc

some of the finest horses that were ever brought

Indiana. He came to Madison county in 1882,

for a short time near Ixuntsville; thence he

Spring Vallev, one mile East of Pendleton, Indi

he now (1888) resides. Mr. Starr was marric

A. Pring, daughter of William Prin^j, of Her

September 27, 1S74. ^^ ^'^^^ union but two ch

been born—James M. and \\'alter L. IVIrs. Stai

in Henr^- county, Indiana, March 21, 1854. -^

a member of the I. O. O. F. at Mechanicsbur

having joined the order at that place in 1873.

the Masonic order at Pendleton in March, 1886.

is a brisk and sagacious trader, and has had gr

ence in stock raising and shipping. I hope his

be as successful as his past has been, and th:

may be many and happy. His portrait will '1:

another page.
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CAPTAIN ANDREW J. KELTNER,

Ot Anderson, INIadison county. Indiana, was bom in

Montgomery count} , Ohio, near the town of Miamisburg.

on the 6th of November, 1826. Early in life he learned

the carpenter's trade', and has t'ollowed it ever since, ex-

cepting the time spent in the service of his country. On
the 2d of September, 1S48, he was married to Miss Martha

J.
Ammons, of Preble count}', Ohio, and two years subse-

quent moved to Maiion, Grant county, Indiana, where he

pursued his vocation of contracting and building until the

breaking out of the rebellion, when he was one of the hrst

to respond to his country's call, enlisting in Company K.

8th Indiana Volunteers (three months senice) and on the

2d of July, 1861, participated in the battle of Rich Moun-
tain, Virginia. On the day tbllowing he was promoted

trom Eighth Corporal to First Duty Sergeant for meritor-

ious conduct in that en^ragement. After his term of

enlistment expired he returned to his home and on the 2d

of August, 1862, enlisted in tlie 5th Indiana Cavalry, being

mustered in on the loth of October, as Orderly Serireant

of Company M, 90th Regiment. He served in the East

Tennessee campaign, and was wounded in the fight at

Walker's ford, on the Chinch river, December 2, 1S63,

and fell into the hands of the enemy. From the scene of

this engagement he was taken to Bell Island, Riclimond.

\ irginia, at which place he was confined during the win-

ters of 1863-4. ^^*^ ^^'^^ o"^ ^'' ^^"'^ ^'^^'^'^ shipments oi pnsoners
sent South to Andersonville, but m.maged to make his

escape at Forestville, North Carolina. Af'ter having eluded
the enemy o\er thirty da\'s he was recaptured near the

Lnion lines and taken to Saulsbury, North Carolina, and
remained in that prison about one month, when the}' ship-

ped him South. He again escaped in the same manner
that he succeeded in gaining his liberty in the first instance.
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which was by cutting a hole in the end of tlie car, crawhu"-

out on the coupling, ascending to the toj) and going to the

rear end of the train where he jumped oft'. His escape

was -made in the suburbs of Charlotte, North Carolina,

from which place he traveled West until he came to the

State line separating the two Carolinas, which he followed

until he reached the Blue Ridge Mountains at Powell's

Gap. From this point he directed his course to Knoxville.

Tennessee, where, after a journey of thirtv-two davs of

apprehension and suffering, he reported to General Carter,

who had him properly clothed c.nd placed in one of the best

hotels .in that city until he recuperated and could join his

command. After getting in proper condition he started to

join his command, and got as far as Chattanooga, Tennes-

see, where he learned that it had been captured at Sunshine

Church, Georgia. Through the influence of Colonel Stan-

ley, of the 1 2th Ohio Infantiy, he succeeded in getting a

furlough home, but shortly after reported to his regiment

near Atlanta, Georgia, which was sent back to Kentuck}'

to reorganize. After reorganizing it started on the Wilson

raid, but was left at Pulaski, Tennessee, where it remained

until the close of the war. Captain Keltner was commis-

sioned Second Lieutenant while he was at Bell Island, and

came out of the service as Captian. He was in all the battles

and skirmishes, and on all the marches that his regiment

participated in, excepting while he was a prisoner of war.

And notwithstanding the vicissitudes of time and hard-

ships of war he is to-day (iSSSj a hale and hearty gentle-

man, and capable of enduring more than a majorit\- of men
not half so old. He is affable and courteous in his bearing

toward all and is highly esteemed. Captain Keltner is a

Republican in politics and a member of the G. A. R.

MR. AND MRS. E. H. SEWARD.

Elias H. Seward, was born June 29, 1828, at Mount
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Pleasant, Hamilton county, Ohio. His boyhood was

passed in that village, and aside from going to schf)ol, his

chief employment consisted in assisting his father in the

management of a hotel at that place. Kate McClellan

Seward was bom and raised at Clover Hill, Preble county,

Ohio, September 21. 1828, and where, on the 14th of

February, 1856, she was given in marriage to Elias H.

Seward. In April of that year the}- went to Shelby

county, Illinois, and remained one year. They then went

to Peoria county, Illinois, and stayed four years, and in

the summer of 1S61 came to Madison county, Indiana,

locating on a farm near Markleville, where they remained

during the war. In August, 1867, they moved to Markle-

ville, where Mr. Seward accepted a position as clerk in the

store of G. W. Stevenson, and remained for two years.

In 1869 they came to the city of Anderson. Indiana, and Mr.

Seward entered the store ofMr. B. G. Ackerman as principal

clerk, but remained with him only two years, as he desired

to engage in business for himself, which he did in June,

1872, purchasing a stock of groceries on South Main street,

near a location which he subsequently purchased and im-

proved, and has occupied ever since, both as a residence

and place of business. I first became aquainted with the

worthy couple, whose names appear above, in i860, and

soon after lived next door neighbor to them in Markleville

for two years, and at"ter\vards at Anderson, so that our

association and friendship has never died out, and certainlv

on my part not grown cold : hut on the contrary, the many
acts of kindness extended to me has ' stren<:thened mv
triendship, and I am onlv too glad to mention them here as

among the best of my living friends. Never were two

people more nearlv alike as to their tastes and habits, or

whose hearts beat more nearly as one ; neither two people

who have lived more happilv together. No children have
been born to bless this union, but they are descending the

hill of life together, notwithstanding, as happilv as children
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returninir from school. "Uncle 'Lias" and ''Aunt Kate''

are household words, not only in Madison, but in Hancock

county, where the best days of their united lives have been

spent. Mr. Seward is a first-class business man, and fi-om

a small beginning, has attained, through his straightfor-

ward business methods, a position as a merchant second to

none in Anderson. Mrs. Seward is a lady of fine attain-

ments and facile with her pen, which she sometimes wields

for pastime, but more often to keep alive the memory of

loved ones gone. Mr. Seward is a stalwart Democrat, and

both are, what we might call, free thinkers.

- • CHARLES H. McCARTY

Was born on the 15th of December, 1840, three and one-

half miles West of Pendleton, Madison county, Indiana,

where he lived until the death of his father, which occur-

red in 1850, when he moved to Pendleton with his sister,

Mrs. Jane Guy, and worked in a tannery for her late hus-

band, Mr. E. V. Guv. In 1857 he accepted a clerkship in

the dr}' goods store of James R. Silver, in Pendleton, and

remained with that gentleman two years, when he accepted

employment of J. O. Hardy, of the same place, and

engaged in the same business. At the expiration ot one

vear he purchased a stock of goods and removed to Cadiz,

Henrv count}', Indiana, where he remained one year, when

the war broke out. He sold his stock of goods and went

to Indianapolis for the purpose of enlisting in the army,

but was refused on the ground that the quota of men had

been filled for which the call was made. He then went to

Anderson, Indiana, accepUng a clerkship in the dry goods

house of the late R. N. Clark, where he remained until

the 8th of August, 1862, when he enlisted with the late

Captain Samuel Henry, in Company B, 89th Indi-

ana Volunteers, and remained in the service until the

19th of December, 1S62, when he was discharged on
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account of disability, from which he has suffered more or

less ever since. Subsequent to his discharge he again en-

gaged in the dry goods business, either as a clerk or for

.himself until 1871, when he went to Indianapolis and

engaged in the real estate and patent right business. For

the past ten years he has been engaged in the United

States claim business. I first met Mr. McCartv at Pendle-

ton away back in the sixties, and have known him quite

well since. He is an acknowledged good business man,

and is well informed on general subjects. He was not onl\

popular as a dr}- goods salesman, but successful. Charley

does not talk as loud as some, but as long as anv one and

to some purpose. He is no\v (1888) engaged in the prose-

cution of claims, bounties, etc., at Indianapolis, where he

resides, and I am glad to learn, is doing well. I wish him

abundant success, and if Uncle Sam ever owes me any-

thing, I will get him to collect it.

JAMES A. MARTIN

Was born in Scott county, Kentucky, June 21, 1S16 : came
to Madison count}-, Indiana, in 1840, and settled on a tarm

four miles West of Anderson, where he has resided ever

since. He was married to Almina Davis on the 19th of

December, 1839, ^^^^ result of which marriage has been

six children, named as follows: Elizabeth, married to

George Harpold : William H., married to Martha Petty;

Violet, married to Jacob Gross
; Jacob, married to Eliza-

beth Robinett ; Adaline, married to Thomas E. Smith
;

James M., married to Jane Thomas. Uncle Jimmy, as he

is familiarly called, enlisted in Conipan\' G. 17th Indiana

Volunteers, in. 1862, and was discharged at Murfreesboro,

Tennessee, March 23, 1S63, on account of disability.

He is a member of Major May Post. G. A. R., at Ander-
son, and a Republican in whom there is no guile. Uncle

Jimmy enjoys a joke whether it is perpetrated on himself

or not, and believes that life is wortii the li\ ing.
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. WILLI A>r II. MARTIN,

Son of James A. ^idrtin, mention of whom is mude else-

where in this work, was bom in Fayette count}', Indiana,

in December, 1840. and came with his parents to Madison

county, Indiana, in his" infancy. Mr. Martin's life has

been devoted to agricultm-al pursuits and is among the

progressive farmers of the county. In 1S64 he was mar-

ried to Martha Fettv. the results of which marriage have

been tive children, named as follows: Ollie, Annie,

Almeda, Grace and Martha. In 1861 Mr. Martin was

among the \ ery tirst to respond to the call for volunteers,

enlisting in Company E, 8th Indiana Volunteers, and serv-

ing out the term of his enlistment. And now, at'ter twentv-

live years have elapsed since those eventful days, he is

young and active, just in his prime, and should an emer-

ijencv arise wb.erein our flafj would become endangered,

would be found in the front as in 1861. He is quiet and

unpretending in his manners, and votes the Republican

ticket.

DR. ISAAC X. VAX METRE

Was born near where he now resides, in Lafayette town-

ship, Madison county, Indiana, April i, 1849, '^"^ ^^ '^^

only surviving member of a tamily of eight children. His

parents were natixes of Ohio, and came to Madison

county in an earh' day. The mother died in 1S58 and the

father in 1859. Being a close student and diligent in the

prosecution of his studies, Isaac was enabled to commence
teaching in the public schools at an early age. After

attending a temi or two in the public schools of Anderson

and ha\ing had some experience in teaching, he entered

the Indiana wState Universitv in 1S68. where his time was

almost wholly spent until 187 1. From the age of seven-

teen, when not teaching or attending school, he could
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always be found in the office of his friend, Dr. John Hunt,

a distinguished physician of Madison count}-, apphing

himself to the study of medicine until 1S71, when he com-

menced attending lectures in the Indiana Medical College.

After attending medical college in 1S71-2, he opened up

an office in New Lebanon, Sulliyan county, Indiana,

where he practiced his profession until 1876, when he

remoyed to his old home, P'lorida. Madison county, Indi-

ana, where he has practiced his profession eyer since. He
was married to a daughter of Dr. J. S. Guisinger. an old

and highly respected citizen of Madison county, in 1872,

the results of which marriage haye been seyen children,

six of whom are liyin<:—tliree sons and three daujrhters.

Mrs. Van Metre died June 8, 18S7. Dr. Van Metre is a

member of the Indiana State and Madison county Medical

Societies, and has seryed one term as President of the

latter. He has always been interested in educational

affiiirs, and at present (r888) is Trustee of Lata}"etfe

township, and Secretary of the Madison county Board of

Education. In politics. Dr. \'an Metre has always faith-

fully adhered to the Democratic party. He is one of the

leading physicians of the county, and enjoys a fine prac-

tice, as well as the respect of all with whom he comes in

contact.

JAMES WALTER HERVEY, A. M., M. D.,

Was born April 5, 1819, near Rrookyille, Indiana, but was
raised and educated in Butler county. Ohio ; studied med-
icine in Preble count}', Ohio : attended one course of

lectures in Cincinnati, and graduated trom thr medical

department of Asbury Uniyersit}-. At'ter graduating Dr.

Heryey located in Hancock county, near the place where
Mount Comfort now stands, and close to the Madison and

Hamilton county lines, where he enjoyed a large and
lucratiye practice. Shortly after the breaking out ot the
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war he was commissioned as Surgeon of the 50th Indiana

Volunteers, and served with his retrinient until disabled at

Parker's Cross Roads, on the last dav of 1862. He was
discharged from the service on account of disabilit\ on the

3d of February, 1S63. At'ter partiallv recovering from his

disability he was appointed Acting Assistant Surgeon
U. S. A., in charge of Burnside barracks, where he served

until the close of the war. He then moved to Indianapolis,

Indiana, where he entered upon the practice of his profes-

sion and immediately took a high position among the

leading physicians of the capital. Besides being tlie author

of many able State papers on Public Hygiene, he wrote

the Maniac of the Mound, a temperance tale of much
merit, which was published in 1S5S. The Doctor was a

member of the State Health Commission until it was super-

seded by the State Board of Health, and is a member of

the Marion county Medical Society, the State ^Medical

S"ociet^-, the American Medical Association and the Inter-

national Medical Congress. He has been president of the

Old Settlers' Social and Historical Association of Madison,
Hancock, Hamilton and Marion counties ever since it was
organized, and a member of the Methodist Church lor

fifty years. In 1850 Dr. Hervey joined the Masonic tra-

temity and has been a contributor}- member of Oakland
Lodge, No. 140, ever since. He is also a member of

George H. Thomas Post, G. A. R., at Indianapolis. Dr.

Hervey represented Marion county in the State Legislature

in 1854-5, '^^*^ ^^ ^^^^^ ^1^ ^^'^1^ '^^ eveiy other position he has

been called upon to fill, discharged his duty ablv and lo

the satisfaction of those \\hom he represented. He has

been a newspaper correspondent lor different papers for a

number of years, and has, either in speech or througi) the

public prints, expressed an opinion upon all of the leading-

questions of the day. The Doctor is now advanced in

years, but still retains the mental vigor that distinguished

him in his earl\- manhoud.
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WILLIAM H. HARDEN

Was born in Hamilton county, Indiana, in 1834, '^"^ ^^ '^

son of Samuel and Malona Harden, two ot" the early set-

tlers of that county. William received only an ordinary

education, as the facilities for acquiring one at that earlv

day were meagre in the extreme. At the age of eighteen

he was apprenticed to learn the saddler's trade, in the citv

of Indianapolis, in which business he engaged for twentv-

five or thirty years ; first at Zionsville, Indiana, and then at

Knightstown, Indiana. At the latter place he carried on
business for some twenty-five years, and was married there

on the i6th of October, 1S56, to Emma Stratton, of that

place. She died in 1SS5, and is buried at Knightstown.

The following are the names of his children: Ralphs

Earle, Ward, Edward and Ada. Ralph is tbreman in

a carriage shop at Columbus, Ohio ; Earle is a telegraph

operator at Lebanon, Indiana, and is married : Ada is at

home in New Castle, Indiana, where the tamih* now
reside. She is an accomplished vocalist and musician.

William H. Harden was nominated for Treasurer of Henr\-

county, in April, 18SS, and is at this time a candidate, and
will, in all probability, be elected. He is one of nature's

noblemen—a born gentlemnn and a splendid workman. I

cannot remember when I first met him, but it was awav
back in the thirties, in the new county of Hamilton and in

our parents' log-cabins in the woods. About the same a'^e

we went to school together, and although he is onlv a

cousin, I almost feel like he was my brother. We have

grown gray as friends, and I have no relative (>r friend

whose kindly regard I appreciate more highlv.

JOHN PATTERSON.

As far back as 1S47 I have been acquainted with Mr.
Patterson. He had just returned from Mexico, where he

r*
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had been engaged in the service of his country. This was

at Eaglevillage in Boone county, Indiana. Mr. Patterson

was born Februan- 22, 1825, in the State of \'irginia,

where he learned the tailor's trade, and has followed it e\er

since. lie came to the city of Indianap<^lis, Indiana, ia

1844. and in 1846 enlisted in Capt. McDougle's Company,

1st Reiriment Indiana Volunteers. He was absent twelve

months, and durini^ that time participated in several battles

and skirmishes in Mexico. He was discharged at New
Orleans on the istof July, 1847, and returned to Indianap-

olis, where he was married to Mary Winchel December 26,

185 1. She was born in Indiana October 9, 1S30. The

results of this marriage have been eight children, whose

names are as follows: Sarah J.. Annie X., George M.,

Benjamin F.,Tillic F., John W., Mary A., and George U.

(deceased and buried at Brownsburg, Indiana). Annie mar-

ried W. T. Smith and resides at Indianapolis : B. F. married

Tillie Marshall and resides at Muncie, Indiana : John W.
married Etta Cottrell and resides at Indianapolis. Upon the

breaking out of the late war Mr. Patterson enlisted in

Company D, 26th Indiana \\)lunteers, in May 1861, and

was appointed Regimental Color Sergeant. He was dis-

charo-ed at Sedalia, Mo. in 1S62. He is one of the few of

whom I shall write who has been a soldier in two wars.

Mr. Patterson now resides at Pendleton. Madison county,

Indiana, and has for the past ten years, where he has been

workinn- at his trade. Both he and his estimable wife are

devout members of the Methodist Church, and are held in

hifh esteem bv all who know them. Ivlr. Patterson is a

charter member of Sam Henry Post G. A. R. at Pendleton.

MADISON MOORE.

Matt, as he is called by everybody, was born in Mad-

ison county, Indiana, near the Hamikon county line, in

Pipe-creek township, on the 4th of September, 1849. ^^^





OR BOYS IX I5LL R. H3

was raised on the farm upon wliicli his parents settled in an

early day, and received only an ordinary education, but

with good native business qualities has. ne\-ertheless, made
his stock ot" early acquirements usetul. He was married

to Eliza J. Barton, daughter of the late William Barton, of

Elwood, September i. 1S74. Two ^•ery interesting chil-

dren were born of this marriage, but both sickened and

died while young. Mr. Moore served tour years as

Deputy SherifTof Madison county under his brother, and

was the regular nominee of the Democratic partv for that

office af the election in 18S6. By a combination of circum-

stances, for which he was in no wax responsible, he was

defeated b}' a few \otes. Mr. Moore is blessed with a Hne

physique, and has a host of warm, devoted, personal

friends, not onlv in Madison count\", but all over the State.

He now (1S8S) resides in the cit\- of Anderson. Indiana,

where he is engaged in raising and trading in fine horses.

Mrs. Moore is a kind, christian ladw and is a member of

the Christian Church at Anderson, where she is high.h'

respected by all who know her.

- JOHN R. BOSTON

Was born on the 4th of October, 1S21, in the citv of Balti-

more, Maryland, and came with his parents to Pendleton.

Madison county, Indiana, in May. 1S31. He received his

education in the common schools, and commenced his mer-
cantile career with the late James Gray, at Pendleton, with

whom he remained twelve years. In 1S51 he engaged in

trade by himself, and tor several years conducted a large

and thriving; business. He was married to Margaret Rod-
gers, March 25, 1S49, ^^"^*^ fruits of which union were six

children, whose names and occupations are as follows:

William S., preacher, at Logansport. Indiana : James G..

farmer ; Benjamin lives on the home tarm in Fall-creek

township: Charles E., Margaret and Marv are at home.
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Mrs. Boston died in November. 1866, and is buried at the

Friends cliurch-yard, near Pendleton. She was the

daughter of Benjamin Rodgers. one of the early settlers

of Madison county. When Mr. Boston first came to Mad-
ison county, better than half a centurv ago, the fair fields

and blooming gardens of this now splendid county were
one unbroken wilderness, whose primeval silence had
scarce!}- been disturbed by the sound of the woodsman's
ax, or the songs of the brave and hardy pioneers who
afterwards razed it to the ground and reared upon its bosom
homes of beauty, happiness and comfort. He has con-

tributed largely to the vast changes that have occurred and

progress that has been made in his township and count\'

by encouraging public improvements, and the greatest of

all civilizers—the public schools. In his day, he has been

one of the largest land-owners in the county (atone time

owning one thousand acres), but in latter years divided it

up and gave it to his children, for whose weltare and com-

fort he has always exercised the greatest providence. In

188 1-2 he erected a larije saw-mill and tile factorv in Fall-

creek township, and is now (iSSS) giving a great deal of

attention to those industries. Mr. Boston is a member of

the M. E. Church, and an ancient Odd Fellow. In poli-

tics he is an uncompromising Republican. i\s one of the

prominent citizents of Madison countv, whose acquaintance

I have so long enjoyed, I take pleasure in remembering

him in "Those I Have Met," and sincerely hope that his

days of usefulness may yet be long upon the earth.

PROF. JUSTIN NELSON STUDY

Was born February 25, 1S46. upon a farm in Wayne county,

Indiana. His boyhood was spent at Hagerstown in the

same county, and here he received a common school and

academic education. He engaged in teaching in 1864 as

teacher of a district school, and tau:iht two district schools.
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"From 1867 W '1S69 hi. was an assistant teacher in Prof.

McNeill's Academy -At Hagerstown, aLso pursuing a classi-

cal course of study 5i^ the sanae time. In the tall ot' 1869 Mr.

Study entered the junior class ot" the Ohio \\'esle\an Uni-

A-ersity, from uhrch institution he \vas graduated in 1871,

receiving the degree of A. B. In 1S74 ^^^ received the

degree of A. 'SI. from the same institution. In 1S71 Mr.

Studv went to Anderson, Indiana, as principal of the.

second ward school, which position he held two years. At;

the expiration of that time the Board determined to regra Je

and sj'stematize the schools and put them under charge

of a superintendent. Mr. Study was elected superintendent

and proceeded to reorganize the public school system of

Anderson, which he did so etliciently and ably withal, that

the citizens of that city will e\'er hold him in kindlv re-

membrance. He held this position until 18S1, when he

resigned to accept the superintendencv of the citv schools

of Greencasile, Indiana, at a higher salarv. Here he

remained three years. In 18S4 he was elected superintend-

ent of the city schools at Richmond, Indiana, and is now
(188S) tilling that position.

On the 1st of January, 1874. Mr. Studv w;'.s married
to Miss Belle Wiggins, daughter of Andress Wiggins, who
then lived near Hagerstown, but is now (1S88) a resident

ot Kansas. Of this marriage four children have been
born—Edna, Blanche, Ruth, and Richard. The two last

named died in 1882 at Hagerstown, while upon a visit

there.

Mr. Study is a member of the M. E. Church, a Free
^lason, a Knight of Honor, a member of the Roval
Arcanum, the National Union, and the Delta Tau Delta,
Greek fraternity, of which he is very proud. He repre-
sented the Grand Council of Indiana in the Supreme
Council ot the Royal Arcanum in 1884-^. and is now a

inember of the Senate ot the Nation;il I'nion, the supreme
body of tliat order.

10
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I feel proud to mention Prof. Stiid}' in ''Thoye I Have
Met," as he is a hii:,-!i-minded, honorable, cultivated gentle-

man, and of whom it will be written hereafter that the

world was better for his having lived.

WILLIAM A. KITTIXGER.

The subject of this sketch was born in Wa3ne county,

Indiana, October 17. 1849. ^^^ spent his boyhood on a tarm

in Madison county, where he worked during the spring and

summer months and attended the district schools in winter.

Bein'-r industrious, and having aspirations for a position in

prot'essional life, he applied himself to study and soon qual-

ified himself for teaching in the common schools. He
pursued this vocation for five years, with credit to himself

and satisfaction to his patrons and pupils, at the same

time taking a private course of stud}- in law. In 1872 he

came to Anderson, Indiana, and continued his studies with

renewed assiduity until October 1874, ^^^en he was ad-"

mitted to the Madison county bar, and entered upon his

professional career with a vim and determination that gave

assurance of success. The faithfulness and zeal and nerve

which he displavs in discharging his duties as an attorney

have won tor him not only the devotion of a large and

prominent clientage, but the admiration of all.

On the 9th of September, 1874,. Mr. Kittinger was

united in marriage to Miss Martha E. Kunneke at Colum-

bus Grove, Ohio. Mrs. Kittinger was born in Dayton,

Ohio, Januarv 21 , 1854. The fruits of this happy marriage

have been four children, named as follows : Mary E., born

July 18, 1875, died August, 1875 ? Theodore A., born

September 3, 187S : Leslie P., born December 17, iSSo;

Helen M., born April 5. 1888.

Mr. Kittinger was elected Prosecuting Attorney of the

24th Judicial Circuit of Indiana, at the October election of

1880, and discharged the duties of that ofhce so t'aithfully





, r OR HOYS IN BLUE. I47

and ably that he was re-elected in November, 18S2, and

served out his term of office, making one of the most

efficient and popular oHlcers the district ever had. Mr.

Kittinger is a Mason, and belongs to Anderson Com-
mander}', Xo. 32, Knights Templar, tie is also a member
of the I. O. O. F., the Improved Order of Red Men,
and Kniffhts of Pvthias. Mrs. Kittin'-er is a worthv

member of the Presb\"terian Church, while Mr. Kittino-er

belongs to the denomination known as New Liu'hts.

In politics ^^r. Kittinger is a Republican, but liberal

and generous, as he is in all things. His home, on

the corner of Water and Williams streets in the city of

Anderson, is one of elegance and comtbrt, where I will

leave him with the wish that his future may be long and

happy and prosperous.

FRANCIS WATKINS. •'

I first had the pleasure in 1S74 ^^ meeting Mr. Wat-
kins at his home in Richland township, Madison count\'.

Indiana, where I was a guest. I tbrmed a good opinion of

him then, and time has only increased rather than lessened

this opinion. He was born in Warren county, Ohio. Octo-

ber 5, 1831, and came to ^ladison county, Indiana, in

October, 183S, where he has resided ever since. Mr.

Watkins has always been a farmer, and now (18SS) resides

on his farm just Xortli of the city of Anderson, where he

is pleasanth' located. He was married to Marv A.

Stephens on the 23d of February, 1853. She was born in

Clermont county, Ohio, September 5, 1830. Before moving
to his now pleasant home Mr. Watkins lived tor man\'

years in Richland township, where he stood deser\edh"

high among his fellow-citizens and served several vears as

Justice of the Peace, being elected in' 1874. He belongs

to the Masonic fraternity, and his daily walk shows that he

not only appreciates but practices its manv excellent teacli-
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ings. He and his excellent wife are faithful members of

the Methodist Church and cont^tant attendants upon the

ministrations of the Gospel. Mr. \\'atkins takes great

interest in Sunda\' school affairs, and is prominently con-

nected at this time with the Madison County Simday
School Union, bein^; treasurer of that beneficent or<£ani-

zation. He is in every sense of the term a christian

gentleman.

''^-t'i DAVIS JONES. .'

Some thirty years ago I first became acquainted with

Mr. Tones, then an jictive vounsi man, lull of vii^or and

hope. Soon after he enlisted in the army and went to the

tVont, where he served his country with fidelity and courage.

He was born in Adams township, Madison county, Indi-

ana, on the 23d of May, 1S39. ^^^^ ^^'^^ reared on a farm.

He enlisted in Company B, Spth Indiana \\)lunteers, and

was mustered in August 12, 1S62. and was discharged at

Mobile, Alabama. July 19, 1S65. He was married on the

i6th of April, 186S. to Martha F. Cox, who was born in

Fall-creek township, Madison count}', Indiana, January 9,

1S52. Mr. Jones died on the 6th of October, 18S6. The
last tew years of his life were spent in the cit\' of Anderson,

Indiana, where his wid')W still resides. All who knew
comrade Jones will cheert'ully attest his true worth as a

citizen ; his comrades in the army will remember him as a

brave and generous soldier. He is sleeping his eternal

sleep in the beautiful cemeter\' across the ri\er at Anderscm,

where he will be remembered annualK' so long as the

Grand Army of the Republic shall last. In politics he

was a stalwart Republican.

DAVID F. ELLISON

Was born in Madison cnunt}-, Indiana, Marcli 16, 1S42.
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His whole life ha^ been spent in agricultural pursuits, ex-

cepting the time spent in the service of his countr}". In

1861 he enlisted in Company A, 19th Indiana \'olunteci"s

(Iron Brigade), and was wounded at the battle of Gainsxilk*,

Virginia, after which he was discharged on accoimt of dis-

ability. Mr. Ellison was married on the 13th of September,

1867, to Sina L. Keesling, daughter of J«)hn Keesling. one

of the pioneers of Henrv count}'. Of this marriage three

children have been born, nameK' : Francis M. (died in

1868 and buried in the Ellison cemt-terv), John R., and

Bett}' Mary. Mr. Ellison resides three miles South-east

of the city of Anderson, Indiana, on a tine larm, which

he owns and delights to cultivate. He has recently erected

a comfortable dwellin^j thereon, where the latch string is

ever out to his friends. He is a zealous member of the

Church of God, and a Democrat of the stalwart order. It

is gratifying to me to remember him in this work as one

of the survivors of Gainsville, where so manv ^rood and

brave and true men laid down their lives.

MILES M. ROZELLE.

In 1S57, while working for the late A. K. Rockentield,

of Huntsville, Indiana, notice of whom will be found on

another page of this ^^ork, I tirst met Mr. Rozelle. He
was just out of his apprenticeship at Vorktown, Indiana,

where he learned the tanner's trade. Miles sax's he was
born in a tanyard and has worked in all the various depart-

ments connected with one from theb;u-k-mill to the tlnishing

table. At any rate he is a good workman. V. e worked
together for several months for ^fr. Rockentield, and at'ter-

ward as partners. Later. I worked lor him in Andersi_>n.

In all, we worked together several vears, and I al\\a\s

found him the same constant, honorable <rentlenian in all

the varied relations of lite. He was born in Delaware

county, Indiana, March 5, 1S3S. and came to >ratlison
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countv in 1S57, where he has li\-ed ever since, tirst at

Huntsville and then at Anderson, to which phice he

removed in 1864, and now resides. In i860 he was mar-

ried to Malvina Tillson, of Huntsville, daughter ot* the late

John Tillson. Ot this union seven children have been

born, five of whofri— all boys—are li\ing. Miles is a

prominent Mason, having joined the order at Pendleton,

Indiana, and taken the higher degrees of that order.

He is a member of Anderson Commandery of Knights

Templar, and also belongs to the Knights of Honor. Mr.

Rozelle is a Republican in politics and is well intbrmed on

general topics. I have now been acquainted with him

thirtv-one years and the triendship existing between us has

never, on m^- part at least, grown cold. He is now (18S8)

in the citv of Indianapolis, Indiana, with his son, Otto ^\ .,

engaged in the plumbing business.

MRS. JOSEPH I. SEWARD.

Some one has written the following beautiful obituary

nodce of Mrs. J. I. Seward, mother of M. W. Seward,

mention of whom is made in another place in this work.

This notice will find an appropriate response—indeed has

—

in the hearts of all who were acquainted with her. Our

families were neighbors in Anderson, Indiana, in 1877,

and one mornini^ at dawn when the Angel ot Death

was hovering over our sorrowful home, waiting to

receive the gentle spirit of our daughter, Ernestine,

and convov it to its eternal abode : in that hour ot

sorrow and gloom, when sympathetic friends are wont

to sav a kindly word, to soothe, if possible, the broken

hearted, this good woman came like a sweet spirit,

as she had ot"ten come before when most needed, and

tendered her kindly ofiices. As I ot'ten call to mind her

many excellent virtues, I gladly add a word to her

memorv :
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OKITl'ARY.

With sorrow we are called upon to record the death of our

old friend and nei^j^hhor, Mrs. Charlotte Seward. She was the

wife of J. I. Seward, and was for manv years a resident of

Madison county, Indiana, where she leaves many friends to

mourn her death. Four years ago, with her familv, she moveil

to Iowa, and less than a year ago the\ located near Great

Bend, Barton county, Kansas, where, after a short illness, on

the 26th day of June, 1SS7, she died. She was born Julv 10.

1S20, at Cincinnati, Ohio, and spent the early part of her life

in and near there. In 1S37 she was married to the husband

that survi\es her. In 1S46 they came to Madison countv,

Indiana, the country then heiiig almost an unbroken wililerness.

Like all early settlers, she knew the hardships of pioneer life.

and was always ready with willing hands to help the need\"

and those less fortunate than herself. On the banks of Fall

creek she helped to improve a beautiful home, and lived for

many years beloved by all who knew her for her sunnv and

cheerful disposition. She was the mother of ten children, six

sons and four daughters. Her oldest son was kil!ed at the bat-

tle of Murfreesborough in 1S62. Since then another son and

two daughters have crossed the dark river, leaving six children

—Mrs. Sarah Bronnenberg. ^Irs. Icy Clevenger and Freeman
Seward, all residing near Anderson, Indiana, the three sons

living in Kau'-as with their parents. She was a member of the

Christian Church for many vears. and proved her christian

character by living a devoted wife, a loving m«>ther and true

friend. As we shed the tear of sympathv for those near ami

dear to her. we feel "that they mourn not as those without

hope," and though their l<^ss is irreparable, thevcan cherish her

memorv and imitate her good example. K.
4

JOSEPH GRAVES.

In 1862 I Hrst met Mr. Graves at Middlelown, Indiana.

when we enli.sted together in Coinjninv II, 69th Indiana

Volunteer.s. He was born April 15, iS^^9, and reared up(^)n

a farm—the same he now lives upon, and his entire lite.
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ex'cepting the time spent in the arm}-, has Ijeen dexoled to

agriculture. He enhsted August 8, 1S62, and serxed until

the close of the war, being discharged Juh- 3, 1865, at

Mobile, Alabama. He was in the battles of Riclimond,

Kentucky, Black Ri\er Bridge. Champion Hill, and at the

siege ot' Vicksburg ; was with the Red ri\er expedition,

and at Fort BlakeK'. He participated in main other san-

guinary engagements, and escaped with but one slight

wound. Mr. Graves resides one and a half miles

North-west of Middletown, Henry county, Indiana, where

he owns a tine tarm of one hundred and fifty acres under a

high state of culti\'ation, with fine buildings and other sur-

roundings. Mr. and Mrs. Graves are both members of

the Christian Church. I have tasted s;ilt with them in their

comtortable home, and have received courtesies at their

hands which will be pleasent for me to remember,

WILLIAM H. RU>n.ER

Was born January 11, 1S38. in Chester county, Pennsxl-

vania, and came to Huntsville. Indiana, in 1839, where he

was raised on a tarm until 1857, when he commenced
working at blacksmitlnng under A. B. Cromer at Xew
Columbus, Indiana. On the 28th of June. 1862. Mr.

Rumler was united in marri;ige to Sarah A. Fesler, the

results of which union have been tive children, whose
names are as follows: Mary C, Rebecca A., Peter J.,

Elizabeth, and Emizetta. Mrs. Rumler was born in Octo-

ber. 1830, and is the daughter of the late Jacob Fesler. one

of the early and highly respected pioneers ot'* Madison
county. Indiana. Mr. Rumler joined the Masonic fratern-

ity in 1S62, at New Columbus, where he learned his trade

and now (1888) resides. He is a tine mechanic and his

fair dealing among those with whom he has li\ed so long

has won tor him the esteem of all. He has an extensive

trade in his business, extending miles around and far into
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Hancock county on the Soulli. In politics Mr. Rumler is

a Democrat of the JetTerson school, and a straight-forward.

lionest. unpretending citizen.

;- JOHN P. DAVIS

First saw the light in Mddison count}', Indiana, on the

lOth of December, 1S43. and is the son of Charles Davis,

an old soldier and one of the early pioneers of Madison

county. John P. Davis was reared on a tarm, and his

entire life has been de\-oted to agriculture, excepting the

time spent in the armv during the rebellion. He enlisted

in Company F, 34th Indiana A'olunteers, at Anderson,

Indiana, September 25, 1S61. and after participating in the

siege of Vicksburg. battles of Champion Hill, Fort Gib-

son and twenty or thirt\' other hard-tbught battles and

skirmishes, was discharged by expiration of term of enlist-

ment, at Indianapolis, Indiana. September 21, 1S64. He
returned home and on the 4th of Januarv, iS6(^, was mar-

ried to Mar\- S. Kindle. Five children have been born of

this marriage, whose names are as tbllows: Jennette,

Alice J.,John C. (deceased at the age of two vears), Cora

and Marv E. Mr. Davis belongs to Major Ma\' Post

G. A. R., at Anderson, and is a member of Ononga Tribe,

Improved Order of Red Men. In politics he is an acti\ e

working Democrat, and when a political tight is on. takes

great interest in assisting his party.

ZIBA DARLIXGTOX

\\ as born in Chester count\-, Pennsxlvania. and removed
to Madison countv, Indiana, in 1S56. wh.ere he settled on

a farm and has since dexoled his time to tarming. sa\e that

portion of it spent in the service cf his country. He en-

listed in Conipanv \, i6th Indiana \'olunteers, on the

14th of July, 1862, ami was engaged in his first battle at
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Richmond, Kentucky, on the 28th of AiiL;iist, 1862, where
he received a wound in the shoulder and was taken pris-
oner. However, he was paroled and returned home, subse-
quently goino into drill-camp at Indianapolis, Indiana,
until he was exchanged. He then went South with his

regiment and participated in the batdes of Arkansas Post,
Grand Gulf, Port Gibson, Raymond, Champion Hill,

Black River Bridge, and the unsuccessful charge against
Vicksburg on the 22d of May, 1S63, where he was wounded
by a.minie-ball in the lett hip. After being wounded he
was taken to a hospital where he remained for fifteen

months. He was discharged August 6, 1S64, and returned
home. In 1S66 he was married to Elmina F. Rogers, the
fruits of which marriage have been four children—Charles
R., Harry C, Sarah F., and Elizabeth S. Mr. Darlington
resides four miles South-west of Pendleton, where he owns
a magnificent farm in a fine state of culdvation. He and
his estimable wife take great interest in all matters apper-
taining to agriculture and are always to the front in their

efforts to promote its success. Mr. Darlington is secretarv
of the Madison County Horticultural Society, and is quite

prominent among agriculturist of the county. Redring in

his disposition, he does not make much noise, but usuallv

succeeds in all his undertakings. He is a member of the

G. A. R. at Pendleton, Indiana, having joined Major
Henry Post August 28, 18S3.

ORANGE 15. SHAUL

Was born in Champaign county, Ohio, on the 6th of ]May,

1825, and moved with his parents to Madison county.
Indiana, in 1836, where he lived until 1847. From the

latter date until 185 1 he lived and worked near Troy.
Ohio, where, on the 4th of January of that \-ear, he was
united in marriage to Catherine Kissinger. After this he

moved back to Madison count}', Indiana, and settled upon
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a farm, where he has remained ever since, enjoying the

iVuits of his hibor and living a Hfe of quiet contentment.

About twenty vears ago I first became acquainted with my
old friend, Orange B. Shaul, of Green township, one ot

the well known and highly respected pioneers of Madison

county. He is the son of John Shaul, one of four brothers

who came to the county in an early day and contributed

their manly efforts toward clearing up the wilderness and

converting it into a place of beauty and refinement. Mr.

Shaul owns a fine farm four miles West of Pendleton,

Indiana, where he has lived nearly all his life. I hardly

know how Green township could get along without him.

since he has been so lon^r identified with its interests—its

progress in public improvements, such as highways, drain-

age, bridges, etc. He takes great interest in the public

schools, as he does in evervthing that appears to be for the

public good. He is one of the solid men of the count}', a

strong Republican and a splendid citizen. I have often

been a jjuest at his comfortable home, and have received

many acts of kindness from himsejf and family.

GEORGE C. LEWIS.

When George came witli his father to Madison countv,

Indiana, and settled upon a tarm near MaVkleville. in 1864,

he was a boy of sixteen or seventeen years of age. I have

known him ever since—twentv-four years. He was born

in Rush county, Indiana, November 15. 1847. and has

been enfraifed in ajxricultural pursuits exclu>i\elv until

nbout ten \'ears ago, when lie embarked in the stock trading

and shipping business, which he is now extensively en-

gaged in. He was married to Elsie Seward, daughter of

the late Samuel and Elizabeth Seward. October 22. 1868.

Mrs. Lewis was also born in Rush county on the 17th day
ot August 1849. ^^^*^ '^ '^ worthv member of the Christian

Church and a splendid t\ pe lA perfect womanhood. The
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following are the names of their children : Honiei% Thomas
(deceased June 2S, 1S68, and buried at Ovid cemetery),

Florence B.,Ozro, and Mary M. Mr. Lewis is a splendid

specimen of manhood, being fully six feet in stature, tlneh

proportioned and weighs one hundred and eight\- pounds.

In politics he is a Republican, but belnngs to no religious

denomination.

WILLIAM R. STOKER.

The subject of this sketch was born near Dayton,

Ohio, January 2;^, 1830. His paternal ancestry were from

Germany ; his mateimal from Ireland. He was the oldest

son of a tamily of seven children born to William and

Rebecca Stoker. In 1S34 they came to Shelby county,

Indiana, but removed to Pipe-creek township, ^Madison

county, Indiana, in 1S36, when that portion of the county

was almost an unbroken wilderness, abounding in beasts of

prey and wild game in abundance. Schools were almost

entirely unknown in that locality, and consequently Wil-

liam's opportunities for acquiring an education were \er\-

meagre. L'pon arriving at his majority he chose carpentrx'

as a livelihood, and tbllowed his vocation until he was
thirty years of age, at which time, having by economy and
industry secured eighty acres of land, he married Miss

Mary Canaday, }oungest daughter of Caleb and Martha
Canaday, of Madison county, the fruits of which union

have been two sons and one daughter, all of \\ hom are li\-

ing. With the assistance of his good helpmate he went to

work with renewed energy, and is now living upon a farm

of two hundred acres of hnely culti\ ated land and sur-

rounded b\- all of the comforts of life. Politiccdh , Mr.

Stoker has been a lite-long Republican. Without an\-

solicitation on Ids part, he was elected Tru-stee of Pipe-

creek township in 1S75, and served one term, and in iSSo

his party placed him up(»n the count\' ticket for Treasurer,
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)Ut there being a large Democratic majority to overc<jme,

le was defeated. Religiously, he is recognized as a

nember of the Christian Church, having, as he says,

nade the good confession and was baptized by the late

amented Benjamin Franklin, of Anderson, Indiana, on

he 2d of June, 1862. I first met Mr. Stoker at his pleas-

int home in Pipe-creek township in 1S74. while selling my

listory of Madison county. lie gave me a hearty wel-

;ome and purchased a copy of the work, which not only

tssisted me at the time, but greatly encouraged me withal.

:n a private note concerning this work he expresses the

lope that it will be a success, tor which he has my heartfelt

hanks.

JESSE II. McCOXXELL ; ^

Nixs born in Fayette county, Indiana, on the 14th of Janu-

iry, 182S, and moved to Duck-creek township. Madison

:ounty, Indiana, in October, 1S51. where he located on a

"arm and has remained ever since. His lite has been spent

n farming pursuits, and it can truthfully be said that it has

lot been spent in vain. In 1874 I first had the pleasure of

neetino- Mr. McConnell at his hom.e in Duck-creek town-

;hip, where I found him surrounded with plenty and

injoving all the comforts that a long lite of toil and economy

:an confer. He stands deservedly high as an intelligent,

)ains-taking farmer, and his farm bears stronger testimony

than any words that might be offered, that he delights to

:ultivate it. When he went to Duck-creek to live the out-

look was not encouraging, but little by little, with the

;ist;istance of his estimable wife, he has carved out of the

.vilderness a home of comfort and plenty, where he can

pend his declining vears in happiness and peace. Mr.

VIcConncll is a member of the Christian Church, having

oined that denomination in 1846. In politics he is a Re-

Jublican of the old school, and a gentleman at all times and

ander all circumstances.
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CHARLES V. IIARDIX

Was born on tlie i6th of September, 1S38, in West Phihi-

delphia, Pennsylvania, and came to Indiana in 1S40.

Early in lite he learned the blacksmith's trade under John
Wirtz, of Huntsville, Madison county, Indiana, and after-

wards worked under John Ireland at Pendleton, Indiana.

On the 17th of January, i860, he was married to Miss Sue
March, of Hancock county. Indiana, the fruits of which
union have been seven children, named as follows: Willa

D., Fannie M., Jesse L., Neva C. Freddie L. V., Lena
M., and John M. At"ter residini,^ in Pendleton and Hunls-
\-ille a short time he moved to Alfont, Indiana, where, on
the 1 2th of August, 1S62. he enlisted in Compan\- G, r2th

Indiana Volunteers, for three years. He was discharged

at Washington, D. C, at'ter having participated in twenty
batdes, some of which were the hardest of the war:
Resaca, Mission Ridge, Kenesaw Mountain, the sieges of

Vicksburg and Atlanta. After receiving his discharge he

returned home and resumed his trade. On the loth of

August, 1S74, ^*^ removed to Fortville, Indiana, where he
now (iSSS) resides. Mr. Hardin is a member of the I. O.
O. F. and the Improved Order of Red Men, and belongs

to Sol. D. Kempton Post G. A. R. at Fort\ille.

When I went to Huntsville in 1S55, Charles V. Hardin
was about tit'teen vears of age. He needed no training*-

to make him a gentleman, as he was one from the da}' of

his birth, and has always stood deservedly high in the con-

fidence and esteem of his neighbors and fellow-citizens.

SAMUEL W. HUTTOX

Was born in Champaign county, Ohio, in 1S2}., and came
to Henry County, Indiana, in 1S36. where his bovhood
was spent upon a tarm. He received the benelits of a
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course of instruction under the late Prof. S. K. Ilushour,

at Cambridge Seminary, which amply qualified him for iiis

future vocation in life. In 1856 he emigrated to Tama
county. Iowa. In 1S57 he was married to Ann E. Shank-

lin, the fruits of which marriage ha\'e been four children,

two boys and two girls, named as follows : Charles, Eliz-

abeth, Edward and Mar}-. In 1868 Mr. Hutton removed

to Green township, Madison coimt\', Indiana. He resides

three miles North-west of Pendleton, Indiana, where he

owns a splendid farm which he takes great interest and
pride in cultivating. He is among the best and most pro-

gressive farmers of the county, and is always ready with

tongue or pen to uphold and promote the higli calling of

agriculture. Mrs. Hutton is the daughter of the late

Andrew Shanklin, one of the early citizens of Madison

county, and represented its interests at one time in the State

Legislature. Mr. Hutton is a Republican in politics, and
well informed on general subjects. Courteous and kind,

unpretending and at^able in his manners, he is held in high

regard as a citizen.

HON. SIMEON T. YANCEY, M. D.

The subject of this sketch was born in Franklin count\-.

Kentuck}', on the 2d of September, 1835. ^^^^ father was
Charles L. Yance\-, and his paternal great grandfather was
Col. Robert Yancey of Revolutionary fame, who helped

arm and equip a regiment of \"irginians, and commanded
them for seven \-ears during that fjreat stniu'uie of the

fathers for independence. The Doctor's mother was the

daughter of Col. Thos. Hancock, of Franklin countw Ken-
tucky, who was a soldier of the war of 1S12-15. The subject

of this sketch was a poor bo}', who was compelled b\' ad-

verse circimistances to carve out his ow n wa\' in lite, his

father having died when he was but fourteen vears of age.

His mother was left with se\en children, all under twent\-
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years of age, and he went to work tor the pittiful sum of

twenty-fiye cents a day to assist her in supporting her des-

titute family. At the age of eighteen he was employed

in a drug store, where he rtrst conunenced the study of

medicine. His health has been poor all his life, yet he has

labored on farms, in blacksmith shops, paper mills and

clerked in stores in order to secure means sufficient to com-

plete his medical education. When the war of the rebel-

lion broke out the Doctor enlisted in Company A, 70th

Indiana Volunteers, and served as a private soldier from

July 22, 1S62, till the close of the war. His knowledge of

medicine was the means of his being detailed in hospital

service nearlv the whole term of his enlistment. Alter

receivinii his discharfje from the armv he attended a course

of medical study in the medical department of Michigan

University at Ann Arbor. In 1866 he located at Straw-

town, Hamilton county, Indiana, for the practice of his

chosen profession. Here he met and married Miss Rachel

P. Flanders, of Franklin county, Ohio, who only lived

about six months after the marriage. He lived as best he

could alone until he met ?.Iiss Hattie E. Willes, of Pots-

dam, New York, whom he married on the 21st of January.

1869. They are now li\;ng happily together in their (;om-

fortable home in the town of Fortville, Hancock county.

Indiana, where they located in August, 1S70. In 1880 he

was the Republican nominee for Joint State Senator ftjr

the district composed of the counties of Marion, Hancock

and Shelby, and althougli the district was largely Demo-

cratic, he defeated his competitor by a majority of five

hundred and fifty-seven. Dr. Yancey is a member of the

M. E. Church, having united with it twenty years ago.

He also belongs to the Masonic fraternity and manifests by

his conduct and conversation that he appreciates its noble

teachings. In politics he is an ardent Republican and

canvassed the State in i88_|. for the State and national

tickets. Nature has been verv kind in bestowing upon
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Dr. Yancey a fine plu'sique. In a mixed assembly of ten

thousand one would pick him out as a man of note.

JOHN C. MAY.

The subject of this sketch was born June ii, 1853,

near Cambridge. Wavne county, Indiana. His parents,

Samuel and Elizabeth May, came to ^ladison county in

the fall of 1855 and settled "on a small space of ground

in the green woods." Here John grew to manhood, assist-

ing his father in clearing up the farm and cultivating the soil.

His father, although having a large family to support and

needing the assistance of his children, knew the impor-

tance of an education, and whenever the time came around

for winter schools to commence, urged upon them tlie im-

portance of acquiring an education, telling them that that

was the only fortune he could leave them. And out of a

family of nine children, six of them have been licensed

teachers in Madison county. John taught his first school

during the winter of 1S73-4, in one of the pioneer log

school-houses of Duck-creek township. Since that time

he has taught every winter, and in addition to this, two

terms in the summer, one of which was for teachers and

those preparing for that profession. On the 8th of Sep-

tember. 1S78, he was united in marriage to Sarah E. Brunt,

for man}' years one of the best teachers oi Boone township.

Of this union three children were born. While still in the

bloom of a splendid womanhood tJKit insidious and imre-

lenting disease, consumption, seized upon the kind wife

and indulgent mother, ami after a year of atlliction which

batlled all medical skill, she died, Febnuiry 27. 18SS, in

the triumph of a cluM'stian faith. v*^ince that sad excnt ^Tr.

^lay has resided on his firm at Linwood, Indiana, caring

tor his motherless childrou. He is a member of the Chris-

tian Church and a firm beliexer in its doctrines, and

endeavors to so act that his neighbors can sav, he is in

1

1
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reality, all he professes. I first met Mr. May while can-

vassing in Lafayette township in 1S74. tie was teaching-

school in the ''Wilson school-house," in that township. I

have often met him since and am glad to number him
among those whose friendship I highly prize. He is in

ever}- respect a christian gentleman, and enjovs the repu-

tation of being an excellent school teacher.

• - JOHN RIGGS

Was born in West \'irginia December 25, 1808, and came
to Clermont county, Ohio, when quite young. Here he

was married, in 1833, to Rebecca Donohue. She was
born in Maiyland in 18 10. In April, 1837 t^ev immigrated

to Adams township, Madison county, Indiana, and were
of that number who cleared away the wilderness and re-

claimed its wild, waste places. John Riggs died in Henry
county, Indiana, in April, iSS^. His wife died in the same
county in 1S72. They are both buried at ?vlechanicsburg

in that county. Mr. Riggs was a hardy pioneer and an

indefatigable worker. He was an old line Whig up to

1856, at which time he abandoned that party and voted his

first Democratic ticket. He took much interest in educa-

tional matters and helped build the first school-house in

Adams township. It is now thirty* years since I first saw
him, and I can truly say that while he was an unlettered

man, he was possessed of a big, warm, generous heart,

and was a good, honest citizen. His son, Isdell Riggs,

was born in Ohio, September 3, 1835, and was but two
years old when his tatlier came to Madison county. He
now resides two miles South of Anderson, Indiana, where
he owns and cultivates a good farm. He cast his first vote

in 1856, which was Democratic, and has been voting that

way ever since. He is as firm in the Democratic faith as

the everlastin^r hills.
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E. R. CIIARMAX
i

Was born in Surry, En^^land, on the i6th of April, 1S43.

, In September, 1S49, when he was upwards ot" six

I

years of age, his parents left their native countr\-

for America, and landed in New York City in Octo-

ber, 1849. After a brief stay in the Metropolis, his

family departed for the great West, and arrived in

Centerville, Indiana. Mr. Charman remained in Center-

ville with his parents until the year 1S51. In that year,

when he was eifjht vears of acre, he went to Muncie. Indi-

ana, with two of his brothers, James and Frederick.

and there engaged in the bakerv business, and learned the

trade. In 1S61, his father becoming impressed with the

favorable location of Anderson. Indiana, and believing it

to have a promising future, mo\'ed to that now promising

litde city and opened up the grocery and bakery business,

on the West side of the Public Square : and --Ross."' as he

is familiarh' called, went with him. His father remained

in the business until 1S65. "^^'hen he s< -Id out his interest to

Messrs. John W. Smith and II. J. Blackledge. and Ross

continued in the business, working for the new firm tor

several vears. In May, 1S6S, he was elected Treasurer of

the citv of Anderson, and served in that capacity tor two

3'ears. On March 31, 1S6S, when he was nearly twentv-

five years old, he was married to Miss Matilda Elliott. In

the year 1S72, after working about seven vears with

Messrs. Smith & Blackledge, Ross sianed in the bakers"

and groceiy business tor himselt", at the same old stand

where his father commenced business in 1S61. He re-

mained there in business until the great tire of Mav 26. 1S76,

which burned up most of the buildings on the West side of

the Public Square, his own store and etlects among them.

Alter the fire, which greatly crippled him in his worldly

means, Ross wont into business with Doctor Brandon, in
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the Doctor's drug store, and remained there nearly three

years. He then bought out the interest of Hugh Swaren-

ger, in the grocery bu^Ine^s, and went into that business

with John Baker, carrying on a general pro\'ision and gro-

cery trade. At'ter a period spent in business with Mr.

Baker, Ross became infected with the Western fever, hav-

ing received favorable accounts of the business, climate

and products of the Willamette Valley, Oregon, from his

brothers, who settled in Oregon City, in that State, in the

year 1852. On Mav i, 18S2, Ross and wife accordingh-

left Anderson, so long their home, for the land of the set-

ting sun, and at once went into the general merchandise

business, at Oregon Citv, Oregon, with his brother Thomas,

under the firm name of Thomas Charman & Son. This

firm is the oldest one in Oregon City, and have probabh'

been lonirer in business of the same character than anv

other hrm in Oregon.

E. R. Charman was initiated in the Mount Moriali

Lodge, Xo. 77, F. and A. Masons, in the \ear 1867, and

is one of the charter members of Anderson Chapter, No.

52, R. A. M. In 18S4 or "85 he removed his membership

from Alount ^^oriah Lodge and joined Multnomah Lodge.

No. I, F. and A. ^l., at Oregon City, Oregon. This lodge

is the oldest on the Pacific coast, beinir the tlrst one organ-

ized West of the rocky mountains, and ha\'ing initiated

the first member that was ever initiated West of the Mis-

souri river.

I became acquainted with ^^r. Charman t\vent}'-fi\e

years ago, and alwavs kaind him a very congenial and

companiable gentleman. lie is "one of the boys'" and

alwax's will be, it matters not how old he ma}' get. He is

fond of a joke, and appreciates a good one as much, per-

haps, as Ruy living man. He is benex'olent in disposition

and just in everything.
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I . JOHN H. brown-

Is the son of the kite James Brown, an earl\- citizen ot

Madison county, Indiana, and was born at Pendleton, in

that count}-, May 2, 1837. John learned the blacksmith's

trade at Pendleton, in 1S52-3, under W. W. Webb, and

soon after worked with his father for manv years, but is

now carrj'ing on business by himself. In April, iS6r,

he enlisted in the three montlis service, in Companv C, Sth

Indiana Volunteers, served out his time and re-enlisted

in Company E, same regiment, for three years. He ser\ed

for one year, when, by special order, he was transferred to

the naval service, where he served one year on the gun-

boat, Benton. During this service he was in the battles ot

Hayne's Bluff, Grand Gulf, and ran the blockade at Vicks-

burg. He was discharged at Natchez, Mississippi,

August, 1863, and returned home, but not having enough
of the war, he enlisted again in Company F, I32d Indiana

Volunteers (one hundred da^-s service), in May, 1S64.

He served out his term of enlistment and was discharored

in September, 1S64. Mr. Brown is a member of Major
Heniy Post, G. A. R., at Pendleton. He is a Republican
in politics and a big one at that—weighs two hundred and
fifty pounds, and as kind-hearted as he is large.

^ GEORGE HASTY, M. D.

The subject of this sketch was born in Madison count\',

Indiana, on the 13th of September, 1S35. ^^^^ father,

Thomas Hasty, was born in Kentuckv. His mother, Ann
Rapur Hasty, was b<M-n in \'irginia. His bovhood was
full of events common to boys of a time when t"arms were
being evolved out of a heavily timbered country and
almost trackless wilderness. His educational advantages
were such as the log school-houses of the period afforded

;





l66 THOSE I HAVE MET,

being at the close of the greased-paper-window and begin-

nincj ot'the grhiss-window eras. He worked on the farm in

summer and attended school, when there was any, in win-

ter. Having paid some attention to medical questions for

sometime, he entered the otTice of Dr. Joseph Weeks at

Mechanicsburg, Indiana, as a student in January, 1858,

and during the winter of 1S5S-9, he took his first course of

lectures in the Phvsio-Medical Colleire of Ohio. Durin<r

1859 ^^^ continued the study, and practiced some, with Dr.

Weeks. He attended a second course of lectures in the

Physio-Medical Institute of Cincinnati, Oliio—the first ses-

sion of the Institute—in the winter of 1859-60, and received

the degree of Doctor of Medicine Februarv i, 1S60. The
remainder of 1S60 was occupied in the practice with Dr.

Weeks. In 1S61 he began the practice for himself, in his

native place—Mechariicsburg. He w;is married on the

25th of April, 1S61, to Miss Caroline M. Julian, of Cadiz,

Indiana. He continued the practice in Mechanicsburg until

December, 1872, when he changed his location to Indian-

apolis, Indiana, and has been in the practice in the latter

city to the present time (1888). In i860 he received the

appointment as prot'essor of chemistry in the Physio-

Medical Institute of Cincinnati, Ohio, and lectured on the

subject one term. In 1861 he was transferred to the chair

of Anatomy and Phvsiologv in the same institution. This

position he filled till the session of 1867-S, when he was

again transferred to the chair of Surgery. This position

he occupied tor three years. In 1S73 he assisted in the

organization of the Physio-Medical College of Indiana, at

Indianapolis, the first course of lectures being held in the

same during the winter of 1S73-4. The work of the surgi-

cal department was again allotted to him, and he tilled the

position till the session of 1S79-80. when he was transferred

to the chair of Theory and Practice of Medicine, a position

that he still holds. He has assisted in or^janizing and is a

member of the Indiana Phvsio-Medical Association, the
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First District Physio-Medical Association ot' Indiana, the

Indianapoh's Physio-Medical Society, and the American
Association of Physio-Medical Physicians and Surgeons.

He is editor and publisher of the /-'//ys/'o-.l/cc/ira/ yoinnial.

In July, i860 he became a member of Ovid Lodge of Free

and Accepted Masons, and was made a Master Masoii

August 28, i860. In June, 1862. he transferred his mem-
bership to Middletown Lodge, where he remained until the

institution of Mechanicsburg Lodge, when he transferred

his membership to that lodge and remained with it until atter

he left his native town. In politics he is a Republican,

casting his first vote for John C. Fremont, in 1856. Relig-

iously he believes in doing that which will result in the

greatest good to the greatest number.

It is now a quarter of a centure since I first met Dr.

Hasty, who was then just entering upon what has since

proved a successful medical career. By industry and hard

study he has ascended from an humble position to one of em-
inence in his profession. The \-arious positions he has so

successfully filled, speak louder than words of his eminent

ability. I am glad to record the progress he has made in his

profession since he began at Mechanicsburg, where he spent

his bovhood and commenced his professional life so many
years ago. His aged father still lives to take pride in the

success he has achieved. His portrait will be found upon
another page of this work.

f

' GEORGE W. SOUERWIXE

Was born near Cicero, Hamilton covmty, Indiana, Febru-

ary 9, 185 1, and was the eldest scm of William and

Elizabeth Souerwine. His father was a \'iririnian ; his

mother was a native of Wavne cnmtv, Indiana, and her

maiden name was Gentrv. Mr. J^Duerwine was united in

marriage to Amanda E. White, eldest daughter of John
W. White, of Brown township, Hancock county, Indiana,
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August 17, 1S76. Of this union one child has been born,

Lola v., on the 3o:h of September, 1877. In 1S7S he

moved to Hancock county, and to his present tarm rn 1S79.

In 1S-S2 he was elected Justice of the Peace of Jack:?on

township, and re-elccted in April. iS-:56. Mr. S'^uer.vinc

is a member of the Lutheran Church, having connected

himseh" with that denomination in 1S71. His wife is and

has been a member of the Christian Church for several

years. Mr. Souerwine joined the Masonic fraternir\' Fcb-

ruar\- 12, 1S73. and has since taken many of the higher

degrees and served as Grand Master lor three years in

Warrington Lodge. His presen: membership is in Gi'.cer.

Rule Lodge. Knightstown, Indiana. He joined t'r.e I. O.

O. F. fraternity in 1S73 and took all of the degrees in cne

month : has served in severed chairs, and was admitted as a

Past Grand of the Grand Lodge of Indiana, November 17.

1S75. He has been a regular attendant upon its sessions

and has served on importan: committees. He is at

present Grand Marshal of the Grand Lodge 01 I. O. O. F.

In March 1S7S he took the Encampment degrees ir. B'.ur

River Encam.pment. at Knightstown. and was admi::ec to

the Grand Encampmen: May 17. iSSr. w:-.ere he is now an

active member. Mr. Souerv. ine is. and has been a Direc-

tor in the Knightstown Fair for several years and is an

ardent worker in the cause. In p'.liiics he is a Republican,

and takes plenty of literature to keep himself posted

on current events. He is well informed upon general sub-

jects and is progressive in his ideas.

ABRAM B. HOPPER

Was born December 24. 1S44. at Mount Hetty. Ohi.. and

came to Henr\' county, Indiana, in 1SC5. He enlisted in

Company G. 30th Ohio Volunteers. August 12. iSfi.

at Cincinnati. Ohii'. and participated in t;:e fclli.ving

named battles: Le\in_r::^n. Mi>s:nr:: Xe.v Macria, Mis-
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souri ; Island Xo. lO ; Corintli, Mississippi, and many others.

He was with Sheraian on his niarcli to the sea, and

was wounded July 4, 1864, at Xick-a-jack creek, Georgia.

He was discharged in September, 1S64, at Cincinnati. On
the 1st of January, 1865, he was married to Arbenia

R. Dipboye, at !Middletown, Indiana. She was the daugh-

ter of the late Joseph Dipboyu, an old and highly

respected citizen of Henry county. The following are the

names of the children born to them : \'iola, deceased and

buried at Middletown, John L., Mable and James G. B.

^Ir. Hopper was a charter member and at one time com-
mander of George W. Rader, G. A. R. Post, at Middle-

town, but is at this time (1888), a member of Major May
Post, at x\nderson, Indiana, his present home. He is

a brick-mason by trade and has the reputation of being a

first-class mechanic. .
*

DOCTOR B. DAVIS •

Was born in Favette count}', Indiana, November 13, 1840,

and came with his parents to Stony-creek township, Madi-
son county, Indiana, on the 8th of December, 1854, where
he worked on a faiTn until December 9, 1861, when he

enlisted in Company G, 47th Indiana Volunteers. During
his term of service Mr. Davis did noble service for his

countr}' and participated in many of the hardest fought

battles of the war. He was with the Red River expedi-

tion, the Opolusis expedition, participated in the tighting

around Vicksburg and heard tlie thunder of cannon at New
Madrid, Port Gibson, Champion Hills and Jackson, Mis-

sissippi. He was discharged October 23, 1865, as Sergeant

;

returned home and resumed farming. On the 6th of Octo-

ber, 1867, he was wedded to Matilda E. Eads, who was
born September 12, 1S48, in Madison county necU" Ander-
son. Mr. Da\ is resides in Stony-creek township, where
he is engaged in farming and the niaiuifacture of tiling.
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He is a member of the Knights of Honor, at Anderson, and

belongs to Major May Post, G. A. R., at the same phice. In

politics Mr. Davis is a Republican, and ran forSherilTin 1S84

upon that ticket, but having a large Democratic majority

to overcome, was defeated, although he reduced the major-

ity over three hundred \otos. In religion he is a Methodist,

and in evervthing and always, an honorable, generous,

christian (gentleman, whose word is as good as current

coin.

ROBERT J. WALTON

Was born in East Rochester, Ohio, October 29, 1840, where

he passed his boyhood days, and received a good, practical

education, fitting him tor the business affairs of lite. In

April, 1S62, he enlisted in Company F, 126th Ohio Volun-

teers, and participated with the Eastern army in man\- of

the bloody battles it was called upon to fight. He was at

Martinsburg, \'irginia. Mine Run, the terrible conflict of

the Wilderness, SpotsvK'ania, Cold Harbor. Petersburg,

Opequan, and was twice woimded—once at Fisher's Hill^

September 22, 1S63, and again at Cedar Creek, on the 19th

of October, 1864. Previous to receiving his second wound
he was promoted to Sergeant. He was mustered out

at Columbus, Ohio, July 3, 1865. On the 22d of April,

1869. Mr. Walton was united in inarriage to IMary S.

Hibits, at Minerva, Ohio. She was also born in Ohio,.

October 15, 1841. The truits of this union have been two

sons, James A. and Ralph. In 1874 ^^^- ^^'^idton mo^•ed to

Hancock county, where he engaged in tlie saw-mill indus-

try, which business he has followed ever since
;
part ot the

time in Hancock county, and since 18S1, in Anderson,

Indiana, where he and his brotiier (the late A. C. Walton)

erected a'larije mill and conducted an extensive and flour-

ishing business. Mr. Walton was elected Councilman

from the First ward in the cit\- of Anderson, at the Mav
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election in '1SS7, without ;inv solicitation on his part, and is

now (188S) serving the cit\' in that capacity. Mr. Walton

is a Republican in politics, but quiet and undemonstrative.

He is highly respected for his many good qualities ot' head

and heart, and is popular with all classes.

ANDREW CLARKSOX HUNDLEY.

i^'
The parents of the subject of this brief sketch came to

Indiana from Ohio in 1850, and settled near the village of

Fairmount, in Grant county. Here Andrew first saw the

light on the 15th of January, 1859. ^^^^ father was a black-

smith by trade and followed the business until 1863. when
he moved on a farm, where the subject of this sketch spent

his boyhood. His opportunities for acquiring an education

were very limited, and at the age of ten years he did not

know his letters. From this time onward, however, he

applied himself diligently to study and made such rapid

progress that he considered himself competent to teach.

In the meantime his father died, which let\ a large I'amily

dependent upon liim and an older brother tor support.

They went to work, and at the expiration of five years had

liquidated their father's debts and so provided for the family

that Andrew ajrain entered school, where he remained

until he passed a successful examination and received

a license to teach in the public schools. Alter receiving

his license he commenced teaching and has pursued the

vocation with well merited success ever since. In 1S85

Mr. Hundley was married to Miss Phema Livingston,

of Delaware count}'. Indiana, and fourteen months later

she sickened and died, not, however, without leaving him

a child—a son. The infant soon followed the mother

to the tomb, thus adding greater poignanc}' to the father's

grief. Mr. Hundle}' is a member of the I. O. O. F.. at

Summitville, Indiana, ha\ ing joined the fraternitv in April.

1887. In politics he is an imcomproniising Republican.
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I am glad to remember Mr. Hundley among those I

have met, and sincerely hope that his future years may
be man}-, and happier and more prosperous than some of

the past ones have been.
I

ALFRED MODLTX

Was born in Henry countv, Indiana, on the 17th of Feb-

ruary', 1834. '^^*^ ^^'^s raised upon a farm. In the \ear

i860 he left that county and went to Grant county, Indiana,

where he maiTied Sarah J. Sutt'Ui, in July of that }'car.

She was born in Grant county on the 14th of January,

1837. Of this union the following named children ha\'e

been born: James H., born May 10, 1861, (deceased);

William E. and Rose E.—two died in infancy. On
the 2Sth of August, 1862, Mr. Modlin enlisted in Compau}'

C, 89th Indiana Volunteers, and after a faithful and honor-

able service of three years, was discharged August

8, 1865. He participated in the battles of Mumfords\iIle,

Kentucky ; Fort Duressa ; Yellow Bayou ; Ba3'ou La Moire ;

Tupalo, Mississippi ; siege of Fort Blakely ; Nash\'ille,

Tennessee : and was with the Red Ri\er expedition. Mr.

Modlin resides one mile South of Anderson, Indiana, on a

farm.

- JOHN J. BRAVY

First saw the light at Sidney, Ohio, on the 9t]i of Novem-
ber, 185S (just thirty years ago), and came to Madistjn

count}' in Augiist. 1861. On the 20th of April, 1S82, he

was married to Emma J. Jarrett. who has borne him two

sons, Fred W. and Walter J. Since his marriage, Mr.

Bravv has resided in Anderson, beinif encjao-ed a part of

the time as Deput}' Sheriir, and serving also spmeliiiK' as

Deputy Constable, in both of which offices he displa\ ed

much energy and promptness. He is now (i888j em-
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ploved in one of the planinj^ mills in Anderson, and, w ith

provident care for the future, is layinj^^ by that which

"makes all seasons summer." Industr\' and constancy

are his marked characteristics, and it is safe to say that

"Jake," as he is familiarly called, will not sutTor so long as

seed-time and harvest come and go upon the eartli. lie is

a member of Ononga Tribe. No. 50, of the Improved

Order of Red Men, and holds the position of Prophet

in the Tribe at Anderson. In politics he is a Republican,

but modest in asserting his principles as he is in evervtliing

else.

GEORGE T. PEXXISTEX
•

Was born December 23, 1S42, in Pike county. Ohio, and

came to Lafayette township, Madistni county. Indiana, in

1861, where he settled upon a farm. In the month ot

August, 1862, he enlisted in Company G, 75th Indiana

Volunteers, and in common with the great ma.jority of the

soldiers of the late war, encountered manv dangers and

endured much sutTering in defense of tiie tlag. During his

term of service he participated in the battles of Murfrees-

borough, Mission Ridge, Resuca, Atlanta, Jonesboro and
many skirmishes and engagements of less impmtance.

He was discharged June 16, 1865, and returned home.

where he was married to Louisa Bodkin. Mav 15, 1S66.

She is the daughter of the late Alexander Bodkin, and a

devout member of the Lnited Brethren Church. I tirst

met Comrade Pennisten in 1874. He was then living

in Lafayette township, and the first impression I receixed

ot him was a good one, and has improved ever since. A
good soldier most al\va\ s makes a good citizen ; at least

this holds good in Mr. Pennisten's case, and I ghullv

remember him among my friends and wish him manv
years of happiness and prosperit\

.
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CHARLES CADDY.

The subject of this sketch was born hi Port Washing-

ton, Tuscarawas county, Ohio, January i, 1844, On the

13th ot* x\ugust, 1S62, he enhsted as. Sergeant of Company

C, 90th Ohio \'olunteers, and was discharged March

10, 1863. In 1864, August 17, he re-enhsted in Company

E, 183d Ohio \'okmteers. On the 30th of November,

1864, he was wounded by a shell in the left breast, at

Franklin, Tennessee, and taken prisoner. He was con-

fined in Andersonville Prison until April, 1865, when

he was released on parole. He was discharged from the

Service at Camp Chase, Ohio, June 14, 1865. Mr. Caddy

was married to Mary Ellen Farmer, at Marion, Ohio,

December 23, 1S75. ^^^ J^'b' ^878, lie came to Madison

county, Indiana, and established the Pendleton Republi-

can^ and became its editt)r and publisher the latter part of

that year. He was made a member of Hesperian Lodge,

No. 12, K. of P., at Franklin, Indiana, in 1S73 : of Major

Henrv Post, G. A. R., at Pendleton, Indiana, in 1883;

and of Madison Lodge, No. 44, F. A. M., at Pendleton in

1888. I became acquainted with Mr. Caddy soon after he

came to Pendleton, and have met him often since

on dit^erent occasions. I ha\-e been an occasional corres-

pondent of his paper, and have tbund him to be a gentle-

man of versatile talents and one who thoroughly under-

stands his business. I wish him and the RcpiibliccDi

abundant success.

MR. AND MRS. JOIIX T. SWAIN.

In 1855, when I tirst went to Iluntsville, Indiana, I be-

came acquainted with 'Mr. and Mrs. Swain, who, at that

time, lived just North of the villag"e. A year or two later

I became connected with the famih b\' marrvini'" the oldest
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daughter. As I said in m}- introductory to this work, we
met at a party in Iluntsville, soon after my arrival there,

and it was not long before we were wedded. This impor-

tant event to me occurred October 28, 1S56. It is now
thirty-three years ago—^just an a\-erage life-time. But

I set out to say something in remembrance of my wife's

parents, and not about ourselves. J. T. Swain was born

in North Carolina, January 10, iSio, and came to Ilunts-

ville, Madison county, Indiana, when a young man, where

he remained the rest of his days. He worked in his

younger days at his trade, which was cabinet making and

carpentry, and was considered one of the best workmen in

the county. Later on, he bought a ("arm and culti\-ated it

until his death, which occurred January 6, 1S74. ' He was
held in the highest esteem bv the citizens of Fall-creek

township, and served over t\vent}"-tive years as Justice of

the Peace.

Miss Mary C. Butcher (maiden name of Mrs. Swain),

was born in \^irginia in 1814, and came to Madison countv.

Indiana, in 1833, She was married to J. T. Swain in

1S36. She was a benevolent, christian lady of the olden

time, and her home was ever open to her friends. She
died on the ist of January, 1867, at the age of fiftv-three

years. Mr. and Mrs. Swain will be kindly remembered
for years to come. Tliey are buried at the Iluntsville cem-
etery. Their children's names are as follows : Eliza.

married to Samuel Harden and resides in Anderson,

Indiana; George II., married to Lou Kirk, December iS,

1866, and resides in Windsor, Illinois ; Julia E., married to

Thomas M. Swain in 1863, and resides in Spiceland,

Indiana; Susan C, married to Joseph O. Ireland, Decem-
ber 18, 1S66; (Mrs. Ireland died April 26, 1S8S, and
is buried at Pendleton, Indiana. She was a noble woman
and is deeply lamented.) Emorilis M., born September,

1850, married to Harry Xewb\', o( Henry countv, Indi-

ana, in 18765 and resides in I'rbana, Illinois ; Letemander,
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married to Oliver 11. Cook, son of Dr. Ward Cook,

of Pendleton, in 1SS2 ; Flora, died when ten years of age.

Two or three odiers also died while in infancy.

DEMPSEY WAGGV.

Among the many worthy and patriotic young men who

responded to the call of their country during the late war,

whom I wish to remember, is Dempse}- Waggy. He was

born in Madison county, Indiana, on the i8th of March,

1844, and reared upon a fann. He was taught to plow,

and sow, and reap, and enjoyed but few, if any, of the

educational privileges accorded to other boys of his neigh-

borhood, but possessing an active mind and a willing

disposition managed to pick up at odd times, bits of book

knowledcre, which have often stood him a good turn. He
enlisted in Company B, 130th Indiana Volunteers, in 1S63,

and was in many of the bloodiest battles of the war. He
was with Thomas at Nashville ; with Sherman in the cam-

paio-n throufrh Georiria ; was transferred to the armv of the

East, and participated in the capture of Forts Fisher and

Anderson; was at Kingston, and was present at the sur-

render of Joseph Johnston's army at Greensboro, Xorth

Carolina. He was mustered out at Charlotte, Xorth Caro-

lina, December 11, 1S65. Mr. Waggy resides in Anderson,

where he is highly respected. In politics he is a Republi-

can. He belongs to the Red Men, and is a charter member

of Major May Post, G. A. R., at Anderson.

JOSHUA J. WILLI.\>[S

Was born on the 2 2d of March, 1836, in Wa\ne
countv, Indiana : came to Madison county, Indiatui, when

about four vears of age, and was reared upon a tarm

in Adams township. His experience while attending school

in the primative log school-house would be highl\' enter-
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taining to the school-children of to-day if properlv related,

and illustrate the great advantages they are now permitted

to enjoy as compared with those of the pioneer children of

this country. Mr. Williams was married to Elizabeth M.
Kinnaman, on the 13th of December, i<S55. Of this union

five children were born, all ofWhom are dead save one.

He was married again on the 8th of August, 1875, to Han-
nah E. Snell. In the year 1864, April 28, he enlisted in

Company E, 39th Indiana Volimteers, which was subse-

quently changed to the 8th Cavalry. He was with

Sherman on his famous march to the sea, and received his

discharge on the 14th of August, 1865, at Washington,

D. C. Mr. Williams is a Republican in politics, and cast

his first vote in 1S56 against James Buchanan for President.

He still resides in Madison countv, and is enjxaffed in

farming.

JOHN E. CAXADAY, M. D..

Son of Caleb and Martha Canaday. pioneers of Madison
county, Indiana, and among its best and most prominent

citizens, was born in Pipe-creek township, Madison countv,

Indiana, on the 22d of March, 1847, and passed his bov-

hood amid the scenes incident to t'arm lite. Besides

enjoying the privileges of the common schools, he attended

four collegiate terms of the North-western Christian Uni-

versity, at Indianapolis, commencing at the spring term of

i866. In the spring of 1869 he commenced the study

of medicine under Dr. Z. Ilockett, of Anderson, Indiana,

and on the ist day of September, 1870, was united in mar-

riage to Amelia F. Qiiick, daughter of John and Lavina
Quick, of Frankton, Indiana. lie attended his tirst course

ot medical lectures in 187 1-2, at Cincinnati, Ohio, and

graduated at the tirst session of the Physio-Medical Col-

lege of Indiana, February 12, 1874. ^^ '^^^ ^'^^'^ ^^

November, 1S72, he moved to Mechanicsburg, Ilenr}-
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count}', Indiana, where he commenced the practice of his

profession, and remained until the death of his w ife, wliich

occurred on the 15th of July, 1874. At'ter her death he

removed to Frankton, and engaj^ed in the practice of med-

icine until he was elected Auditor of Madison countw
In the meantime, he was again married, on the 24th of

December, 1S79, '^^ ^Ii"s- Alice T. Boys, youngest child of

Doctor and Mrs. Silas Blount, of Tipton countN', Indiana,

both of whom have passed the three-score-and-ten mile-

stone in lite. Mrs. Canada\' is a oraduate of the North-

western Christian Uni\ersit\' of Indiana, and a lady

of much culture and retinement.

Springing trom a Democratic ancestry, imbued with

the principles of Democracy, and possessing both ability

and integritv, toii^ether with man\- other qualifications

fitting him tor positions of a fiduciar^ character. Dr. Can-

aday was nominated bv the Democrac\' of Madison count\-

in the spring of 1S82, t"br the office of Auditor, and was

elected at the following fall election. At the expiration of

his term of office, he had administered its affairs so etfi-

cienth' and faithfulh- withal, that he was renominated

in 18S6, and re-elected, and is now (iSSS) serving his

second term. Immediateh' after his election to the otfice

of Auditor, Dr. Canada}' moved to Anderson, where he

has since erected one of the finest residences in the count}
,

and surrounded himself with the evidences of refinement

that Shenstone would ha\"e admired.

Dr. Canadax' has three children, two bv his first wife,

Ollie, Kate, and Harry B., and a step-daughter, Ethel}n

Floy Bo}'s. But one child has been born of his last mar-

riage, and it died in infanc\'. Dr. and Mrs. Canada}' are

prominent members of the Christian Church, in Anderson,

and active in all works of christian benevolence. E\'ei"

readv and willin^r to succor the distressed and relieve the

wants of the worthy poor, e\'er faithful in their etTorts

to promote a good cause, it is to be hoped that the da}'s ot
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this worth}' couple mav be man\- upon the earth, and tu!l

of happiness, comfort and peace. I first met Doctor Can-

aday in 1872, at Mechanicsburg. Indiana, and now. after

an acquaintance of sixteen years, it atlbrds me pleasure to

record his name among those I have met as a high-minded,

honorable, generous gentleman.





LETTERS ^^'COMMUNICATIONS.

Following will be found some letters and communica-

tions written by myselt' and others on varions subjects.

It was not m\- intention originally to publish the letters

written by myself, but there seems a space here in the

work for them, and this is my apology for inserting them.

ACROSS THE CONTIXEXT.

To cross the continent at this time (iSSS) with our

railroad advantages, sleeping cars supplied with reclining

chairs, is comparatively a breakfast spell to what it was

when I made the trip, mostly on foot, in 1851-2. Yes; I

said on foot. In 1S51 I went with a drove of cattle from

Bellefontaine, Ohio, to Ithica New York. Here I saw the

first steamboat on the lake; returned to Indianapolis via

Rochester, Buffalo and Cleveland. In the spring of 1852,

in company with brother George Harden, Marion Patter-

son, James X. Lee, James Duzan, Isaac N. Cotton and

Henry French, started overland to California, our tlrst

night's encampment being at Lebanon, Indiana, March

15th, via Crawfordsville, Indiana, Danville, Pekin, and

Qiiincy, Illinois. At the last place we crossed the father
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of waters on a steam fern-, tliere being' no bridges at this

time. Surveyors were then running tlie route for the

Hannibal and St. Joseph Raih'oad. After leaving Qiiincv

we went through Missouri via Palmira. Chillicotl^e, and

Lyneas to St. Joseph. This we reached the 25th dav

of April, where we rested and fitted out for the big

journey before us. On the 2d day of Ma\' we took our

turn in the long line awaiting transportation o\'er the

Missouri river by ferry. Landing on tlio Kansas side we
were met by a "good Indian" (they are all good, you

know) with the following salutations: "Much ii'ood Indi-

ana." "Howdy," "Howdy," "Sugar," "Tobacco." etc.

This was kept up all along the road nor stopped till we
arrived in California, where we met the "diggers." Thev
gave us no serious trouble except their ceaseless lying.

We traveled on an average of eighteen miles per da\', with

the three yoke of oxen we started with, and which landed

us safe in Placerville the following August, and on the 27th

day, making us on the road five months and twelve da\'s.

Our first stopping place, where there was any settle-

ment, was at Fort Karney, which was then, and had been

for years, garrisoned by soldiers. Here I saw the first

soldier on duty as he walked his "beat" in the broad sun-

light. Near here we struck the famous Platte river, and
like the Indians, were with it a long time. On its green

banks and numerous islands we slept and herded our teams,

drank of its turbid waters tor over seven hundred miles,

passing through Fort Laramie about the 20th of June.

When within a few miles of Salt Lake Citv we were

induced to take what was known as *• Sublett's cut-otL"

going to the North of the city. This I have always regret-

ted, tor it was no cut-ofTat all and deprived us from seeing

the city, an opportunity I have never liad. On this route we
struck the Bear river country, and turther on Green ri\er,

which we crossed with our wagons cm a raft, swimming
the cattle as we did numerous streams alonir the road.
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Further on the beauties ot' the mountains loomed up.

'•Pike's Peak" (afterwards noted) came in sight to the

South, visible ti\e or six days, with its snow-capped top

glittering in the simlight. Soon we struck the Sweet-
water country. Here are some grand sceneries, as it

cuts is way through the solid rock. At one point,

"Devil's Gate,'" it makes its way unmolested tour hundred
feet below the sm-face. We looked down a precipice

almost pei^pendicular. Independent Rock, another inter-

esting point, named by some parties uho reached here on

4th ot' July a number of years before. It is a solid, bluish-

looking rock some twenty-tive feet high, covering several

acres of ground, and situated on the North side of Sweet-
water. It was then literally covered with names, cut,

hewed and painted, with dates trom 1S42 to 1852. We
camped near its base and wandered over it, decipher-

ing names and dates until twilight shut out our view.

Then we were in the Rocky Mountains soon, and over

its •' back-bone," we climbed slowlv but surely up, up till

we gained the summit, and here rested, and drank out of

the lamous Pacific springs, tlere one of our oxen gave
out, though we had shod him, as well as all the others.

'"One morn we missed him," that is, he retused to get up.

Alter repeated pulls and twistings, we "left him alone in

his glory." Down on the other side we continued, and

we t'elt like our journey was at least half accomplished.

Onward was the word, and we soon reached the " Hum-
bolt" countrv, and down its winding banks we were en-

camped many a night. Here we, as well as for many
hundred miles, sto(jd watch at night, and looked tor the

Indians and the irrav morning in the East, so lono- to us

coming. Down this stream we tollowed until it was lost in

the sand. Here we struck the' desert. Who has not heard

of it? We approached it with fear and dread, yet we were

fortified with plent\' of water and grass obtained bctbre en-

tering it at 2 o'clock I'.'si. One dav, from dawn till mid-





ACROSS tup: continent. 183

night, we rested and supped (^ur cotTee and ate our hard-

tack, etc. By dayliii^ht, or sun up, we had passed the worst,

and we were happy. Here we again had passed another

ile-stone, so to speak, on the tiresome road. And now we
had almost reached the ••Sierras,"' or snow-capped moun-

tains, whose sun'imits are covered eternallv with snow.

Here, though it was in the last part ot' July, it would iVc-eze

at night, and the middle ot" next day it would melt a little.

And now another descent to the Pacific slope. I call

to mind the view I first had ot" it. It was grand, and

filled me with delight, mingled with awe. Such beauties!

The vallev smiling in the distance, as we quit the cold,

chilly air of the grand old Sierras ! Here we saw some

ot" the grand pine trees that moved their high, ever-green

boughs in silent majestv above us. But little ot" interest

occurred tVom this to Calit'ornia and until we arrived in the

mining camp and began prospecting. Of course I knew
all about mining, all green hands do, but three years later

I found out there was much to learn. I was mostly on .the

American rivers and their tributaries, such as " Oregon

Canyon," "Canvon Creek," etc. Georgetown being most of

the time my postotlice, or headquarters, I visited the his-

toric "• Suter's* Mill," on the South t'ork of the American

river and sixty miles North-east of Sacramento city. As I

looked at tiie mill and race where Marshall discovered gold

in 184S, mv mind was filled with reflections. Here in Col-

oma in i'S53, I saw two men hung, the first and last I e\"er

saw. Three years' stav in Calit"ornia, with its mining attrac-

fions, was to me all that I expected. It was hard work. \ et I

became used to it, and it was exciting at times as the yel-

low stutT would crop out to encourage one at the "Long
Tom." The miner's cabin was not without its interest, for

in it we did our own cooking and washing—that is, what
was done. Ves, we did our own cooking, and with tin

plates and cups set a good table, everything considered.

Of course I returned home wealthv. \Ve all did that.
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though not alwiu's in gold. We wore hke the ho\ tliat

got kicked by the mule, "We knowed a darned sight

more." Started home August i, 1S55, t'i"^ni San Fancisco,

on steamer ''Pacific'" with lour hundred passengeis. Had
a peacet'ul passage via tlie Nicaragua route to New York
City. Arrived at Indianapoli^ September 6, i<^55. All in all

I am glad I made the trip at the age of twenty }ears. I am
now fifty-seven, and I call to mind the mcmv incidents in

connection with this trip. Was tilled at times with admi-

ration for the various scenes alonii the road and the i>"rand

old ocean, the isthmus, etc. I only intended to glance at

things as seen along the way. as it would take a book to

give anything like a sketch.

A MOB SCENE IX CALIFORNIA.

Twenty years have come and gone since the writer of

this arrived in California : and dm-incr the three \ears" stav

nothing made a more lasting impression than the incident

I am about to relate. Late in the Fall of 1S53, as the rainv

season was setting in and our mining quarters had to be

changed, a proposition was made to go on a prospecting

tour. A few days later lour messmates with blankets on

their backs, set their faces toward the North in the directiem

of Iowa Hill, that being our destination.

When within a few miles of the town a rumcjr met us

that a man had been shot over a o-aminix table, and that

Judge Lynch would hold court there on the following day.

Arriving late in the day we found the town full of excited

miners, anxious that Judge L\ nch should take his seat

sooner. Better councils pre\ailed, however, and all was

quiet till morning. B}' ten o*cl«;)ck the town was again full,

and soon alter a man appeared on the balct»ny of one of

the buildings, and stated that a vote would be taken ; that

all in favor of hanging the criminal should take a position

on the North side ; those opposed, on the South side. At
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this announcement a ni^^h was made for the North side,

with fiendish yells, some reeling with drunkenness. A few,

however, went to the South side. The writer of this was

one, and I am glad to-day I did so, tor mob law is always

wrong. It certainly was in this case, as you will decide

ere I close m}- story.

A rush was made for the prisoner. With a rope

around his neck he was hurried to the West part of town

—

a lovely place, with its tall, sloping pines and low, bending

oaks, and over a limb of one of tiie latter a rope was

thrown. When the\' were about to put their designs into

execution, the prisoner asked to be allowed time to write a let-

ter to his parents who lived in New York State. Even this

was denied, and he was only allowed to dictate a tew lines.

A few moments later and all was over. Passing that

way on the following day, a \'ellow mound told where they

had buried him. A score of years have passed and yet I

see, in imagination, the chasincj mob, the bending limb,

the yellow mound, a? plain as I did on that dav. Nor do

I wish to forget them, for they strengthen me to oppose

mob law in anv shape. I say this as there is, over our

coimtrv, a growing tendenc\' to mob law. Let all good

citizens oppose it.

And now 1 will close up m}- storv. The man that was

shot and reported in a dying condition, was upon the streets

in a few da\'s, he being only slightly wounded. About a

year after, one of the leading spirits of that mob and the

writer had claims but a tew feet apart. The subject was
alluded to but once. He breathed nothing but remorse,

although blessed with a rich claim.

Mahkleville, Ind., 1875. S. Harden.

RECOLLECTIONS OF CALIFORNLV.

Thirty-two years, to look forward, seems a long time,

an average lifetime : but looking backward the time seems
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short ; in tact, it is more like a dream than a reaHt\'. There
are somethings that came under my ohservation in Cah-
ibrnia. While there are manv tilings forgrotten with the

lapse of time, and many I would like to tbrget, there are

some pleasant recollections that rise up in my memory of

the ffolcien State. Ilanirtown or Placerville was the hrst

mining town I ever saw. My first impressions were not

verv' gratifying. The tirst ni'dit after arriving; a man was
killed by another man. I soon got used to this phase of

mining lite. Hangtown was not, at that time, the count\-

seat of El Dorado, but is at present, and has bttn lor a

number of \ears. Coloma was the seat of justice in 1S52,

and when gold w as found in 1S4S. Those who have visited

Calitbmia without going to seethe old "Suter millrace
""

have missed one of the most interesting places in America :

not on account of its mere beaut\', tor there are man\'

places that far excel it in granduer, but for its historical

interest and the pleasant recollections called to mind in

looking at the old dilapidated mill and race where Marshall

tirst unearthed the glittering dust, which resulted in the

greatest gold lever ever known, and caused the jingle

of gold to be heard all over the ijlobe. Mv visit here was
with teelings of pleasure and delight, and I hardlv know
whether I am glad or otherwise, t'or uoinir there on the hrst

occasion. There were two men to be hung there in Octo-

ber. 1S53. I saw the two men hung, or rather twice hung,

tor the ropes broke and the\' had to be rehung. It was a

sickening sight, and ga\e me a horror of hanirinirs I sliali00-0 & O
never overcome. But more about the old mill. It is on

the South tbrk of the American ri\er, sixty miles from

Sacramento, where the foothills shake hands with the

mountains. It was a fitting place for the disco\-erv of

gold. Xo one can look out from this place without teeling

a deep interest in what it has brought about. The thousand

homes made happy ; others broken up lbre\er. The poor

old man, Captain Suter, died poor and is buried in a small
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town in Pennsylvania. Mr. Jacob Mays was at his grave

not lone since. There are manv thinijs about Calitbrnia I

do not wish to forget, especially its Sierras. I believe I

have a higher appreciati(~)n ot' the Master hand since look-

ing out over those ''eternal hills,'" with their snow-capped

mountains on one hand and the smiling valley on the other.

He that can look from such a place without being filled

with wonder and a sense of his own littleness must be a

fool. S. Harden.

• HARRISON THE REVIVALIST.

Being at Indianapolis attending the bedside of a dving

niece the past few davs, I have had the opportunity of

hearin<j the noted revivalist. Mr. Harrison, who has been

holdino- a series of meetinixs in this citv. I attended morn-

ing meeting on Sabbath last at Roberts Park, one of the

largest churches in the citv. It was full to overflowintj.

Many young con\-erts spoke. Judging t'rom their appear-

ance and the manner of their remarks, they had not had

much experience in the way of the world, and doubtless

many of them had been carried away bv the exciting

events of the revival.

I confess to being somewhat disajtpointed in the st\le

and appearance of the preacher. His gestures seemed

better adapted to the stage than the pulpit. He has won-

derful command of his emotions : can weep at will, or

throw himself into a very frenzv of excitement. His audi-

ence is as clav in the potter's hands. It weeps when he

wills it ; it surges with excitment when he orders it. \\'hile

he was speaking, I thought of such men as Beswick,

Gurley, Hull, Bayliss, Babb. Crar\', and others to whom
I had listened years ago, and mentallv contrasted their

style of preaching with that of this stripling, and wondered

why it was given this young man the privilege of holding

such popidar meetings, and t(^ receive the applause o\
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thousands, while those noble men. spoken of above, were

content to preach to ordinary- congregations.

Ingersoll was here a few davs ago, and preached to a

crowded house. His eloquence no one can denv ; \-et his

teachings are at variance with those of Harrison. These
men represent tlie two extremes of modern religious

thought. Somewhere between the two, it seems, should be

found the golden mean, which discards infidelitv on the

one hand, and the objectionable features of orthodox\' on

the other.

This ground was occupied b}" the good men above

named. Bes\\ick. though his eyeballs were sightless,

preached with a power unknown to Mr. Harrison. Gurlev.

in thunder tones, preached a doctrine that will stand when
these extremes and their advocates are forgotten.

July, iS8i. S. Harden.

- MEMOIRS OF THE >nNES.

The old adacje that <jood luck never comes single,

was verified under m\" observation in the mines. I had

been working tor Wash in what was regarded as a

poor claim, scarcely paying wages and water rent. In

fact, the water master had been there to collect sixt}' dol-

lars due. but Wash had had but poor luck and was unable

to pay. He had let't home against his parents' will, who,

by the way, were wealthy and lived in Southern Indiana.

He was industrious, and hoped to some dav make a strike

that would enable him to return in a ntting manner to his

friends. And it came suddenK' and ver\- desen'edly.

It was late in the evening. The hands had all quit

work and gone to their quarters. The writer, with Wash,
remained behind. I had gone to turn ol^' the water, and

on returning found him bendinir o\er the sluice evidentlv

much pleased : in fact, to use a mining term, we had

^'struck a lead."" \'erv much elated, we started to our
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cabin, and on passing out at the top of the sluice a solid

piece of gold was picked up, worth $512. This was
enough to send him to his cabin with a light step. But his

cup was yet comparatively empty. As we were preparing

supper a miner came in and said :
" Wash, good news for

you. Your tunnel company has struck thirty dollars to

to the pan on Jones' Hill." They had been prospecting

there, running a tunnel at a cost of $8 per foot, and on

that day had reached the "basin."

During the day we had made arrangements to go to

town on that night, as the mail would arrive at 11 o'clock,

and we were looking tor letters from loved ones at home.

How pleased we were to receive letters, and how eagerly

we read them by moonlight on our return.

Wash was in the line awaiting the assortin^j of the

mail, and in due time received a letter from his father

requesting him to return immediately, and he would put

him in possession of valuable property. His cup was now
full. He was not long in accepting his lather's offer, dis-

posed of his two claims for ^24,000, and sailed tor New
Orleans.

Eighteen years after, we accidentallv met in India-

napolis. The goddess of Fortune still smiled on him, and

from a poor miner he had grown to be one of the wealthi-

est men of Southern Indiana, but the same generous,

noble heart beat the same beneath broadcloth as it did

when covered by the rough jacket of the miner.

S. Harden.
Markle\'ti.le, Ind., 1872.

THIRTY \T:ARS AGO.

In a former letter the writer referred to the ministers

of the Capital. With your consent we will now sa}' some-

thing about the lawyers of that day, or at least a few of

them who were prominent then, but since summoned to
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the bar of God. William Qiuirles was at the zenith ot" his

power then. If there ever was a man that chose the right

profession, and that which was best adapted to his talents,

it was Mr. Qiiarles. Me was a National lawyer, and one
that, stood high ; ranking among the best of the State.

The writer once heard him in the old court-house, speak
three hours in a murder case. He cammanded the clearest

attention, and when he sat down but few dry eves were in

that court-house. His opponents in the case were Hugh
O'Neal and Hiram Brown, of whom I will refer to further

on, Mr. Q. was tor a long time a resident of the citv. He
married Miss Walpool, who was fondly attached to him.

After his death in iS^^o, she went dailv to his (a-ave tor

nearl\- a year, seldom missing when the weather was at all

fit. Mr, Q^ was a tall man, a little stooping, dark hair,

pleasant voice, yet powerful, when he was fullv warmed
up. His dark eyes flashed fire when he was fulh stirred

to his highest pitch.

Hugh O'Neal was a member of the bar for many
years. He was a peculiar man of a high order of talents,'

not very sociable, and his love was bestowed upon but tew.

He kept his own counsel, and was never married. He
could wear his hat the most on one side of his head, and
not have it fall ofl', of any man I ever knew. He was
somewhat vain, and was never seen on Washington street

•without his cane ; he had no use for it, for it was up in the

air half the time. He always was well dressed, and was
a great deal on the street, scarcely recognizing any one.

He wius a litde under the medium size in stature, but in

talent he was a giant. He died about the year 1S52. The
cup, the last few years, had its enchantment for him. His

brother, William, was at one time a resident of Anderson,
and will be remembered by the old citizens, and doubdess
many also knew Hugh.

Hiram Brown was a lawyer of ability. He was a

powerful man, both physically and mentally. He ta\ored
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and reminds one of Judge West, of this citv. lie was

sarcastic and bitter in his practice
;
quotations were to him

what the A B C is to the scho(jl boy. He had a pertect

command of them, and worked them tu cut, burn or blast.

as the case required. lie died in 1S51, aged sixtv-six

vears. He is the father of Igatious Brown, of Indiana-

polis.

A. A. Hammond came to the cit\- in 1846, from Col-

umbus, Indiana, and at once took high rank amon^r tlie

leadin^r attorneys. He was a tine lookinir man, and was

for a short time Governor of our State. He \\as also stvlish

in his dress, though not abo\'e speaking to anv one. The
writer heard him make one of the greatest speeches of his

life, at Lebanon, Indiana, in 1847; he and Mr. Qiiarles

occupied the day. It was a treat to hear those two attor-

neys. It was like steel strikincf steel, or diamond cuttinir

diamond, and while the profession was an honor to them
they \vere also an honor to the profession. It is said that law-

yers will resort to an}-thing to gain their point. This I do

not believe ; and while there are man\' that will, the above

persons were as clear of it as an\- that practiced at

Indianapolis. Mr. Hammond died eight or ten years since

in the prime of life. S. Harden.
Anderson, Ind., July i, 1SS6.

SAMUEL HARDENS LETTER.

Editor Ledger:

I have read with great interest the renu'niscences of

Hamilton county by A. F. Shirts. This, and lately being

in your county, has prompted me to write you a few jottings

in that way, as I was born in Clay township, in 1831. My
father, John Harden, came there in 1829, when that part of

the county was new. He lived near the center of the

township, and his house was used as a place of election

and public speaking. The election board was often com-
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posed of the following persons : Josiah Senior, Joseph

Tanner, and Edward Hall, all of whom are yet living, I

believe. The followincj old citizens have died who were

among the early settlers : Samuel Morrow, Robert Ellis,

James Sanders, John Essex, Wyatt Dalton, Samuel Rees,

Micajah Elston. Wyatt Dalton and mv father died quite

recently, the former near eighty-tive years, and the latter

seventj'-eight. My father died in Ohio, February last ; is

buried at Zionsville, Indiana.

Amonff those who I remember as beincj at our house

as early as 1840, at public speaking, are Mr. Cogswell,

Dr. Cfark, Dr. Butler, Mr. Kingsbury, Dr. Pfaff, Asa
Bales, and last our editor of the Ledger^ W. W. Conner,

who made one of his first speeches there in 1843, under a

big oak tree just East of the house, on the land of Robert

ElHs.

Our house was also headquarters for spelling schools.

I recollect at one time, as early as 1844, your County Clerk,

J. R. Gray, came over to attend one of those schools. He
was a good speller, as also was his sister. The}' cleaned

us all out spelling that night. His father was often at our

house, though I think he lived in Delaware township ; he

was a good man ; has been dead many years.

The first colored man who moved to the township was

Edmond Hurly ; camp from Kentucky in 1840 ; there was

great prejudice^against him on account of color ; he proved

a perfect gentleman, and was worthy the friendship and

confidence of any person. He would not eat at the table

with white folks at first, being at one time a slave in Ken-

tucky, but his gentlemanly wavs soon won for him the

hi<jhest rei^ards. I learned recentlv of his death.

I have a high veneration for the memories of those

men and their wives, who, with my parents, underwent

hardships and privations untold. I honor the graves that

hold their remains.

By the way, let me relate what I have heard my par-
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ents relate: In 1S30, the 3-ear before I was born, my
parents' nearest neighbor, who lived two miles distant,

came to' our house on a visit one Sunday morning and f<jund

my father and mother in the clearing busy at work. They
had been keeping Saturday tor Sunday. They had lost the

notch-stick or time reckoner. It was Robert Barnhill

and wife who came. They live at Zionsville, and are par-

ents of Mrs. A. F. Shirts. Sa^iuel Harden.
Anderson, Ind., Sept. 7, 1879.

HUXTSVILLE A QXJARTER OF A CENTURY AGO.

It is now nearl}' twenty-tive years since the writer

came for the first time to Huntsville, fresh from the beauti-

ful scenes of Calitbrnia, Central America, and the bus}'

throng of Xew York City. The first impression of the

quiet village did not strike me very favorably, but I soon

learned to adapt myself to the surroundings and the people

whom I learned to love and respect. The scenes of Cali-

fornia are somewhat ^rrown dim in that time. And though

the lapse of twenty-five years seems short, time has accom-

plished much, and many who were then in active duties of

life are now numbered among the dead. The once bus}'

streets of Huntsville are now, in a measure, deserted. I

have kept watch of persons and events of those times, and

it makes me feel sad when memorv recalls them. Ben-

jamin Snodgrass was old then, and fast losing his grasp on

things earthly. John Tillson was in his prime, activelv

engaged in tlie duties of life. Nathan \Vilson, engaged in

the milling business, was but little past the meridian of

life. H. Sweet was the miller. His sands, like wheat in

the hopper, have all long since run out. Col. Johnstm w as

just over the hill-top of life. P. R. Maul was in

active life—I have listened to him pray and exhort,

with interest—he was powerful in prayer. B. F.

Gregory was just beginning to speak in public : he

13
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lived on the hill just North of town, and was plcasantly

situated. Simeon Lewis was but Httle, if any, past the

half-way stone of life, and was always ready to wait upon

vou in the store, provided he did not have a fresh news-

paper to read. 'Squire Swain and Polly where just in

their prime ; their memory I revere. J. W. Roberts kept

the postotlice ; he always iuid a smile and a good word l"or

you, if not a letter. Hannah was also there, though she

did not always have so pleasant a smile. Philip Harden

was just beginning to descend the other slope of lile, yet

was active and worked at his trade. E. G. Mostler was

sincrle, and boarded at Mr. Sweet's, I think, as did also

Andrew and Benjamin Aimen ; they had a saw-mill just

South of town. x\ndrew- Welch, one of the hardest-work-

ing men I ever knew, was engaged at his trade, that of

shoemaking, near the tan-yard. Dr. Brickley was living

opposite the tan-yard, just beginning to practice his profes-

sion ; he is now gray in the cause. John Wirtz was single,

and Worked at blacksmithing. G. W. Campbell was a

small boy, just beginning to count up what per cent, one

would make provided he bought an article for one dollar

and sold it for two. He has successfully solved the prob-

lem. Wall Campbell was just beginning on the violin ;

has succeeded beyond expectation. A. K. Rockenfield

was just entering on lite's busy scenes; died at noon-day.

Walter and Harry Lewis were bright eyed little boys,

watching the fish as they glided under the old haIf-mo(jn

bridge South of town. John Cook is there yet; he is the

same boy only older in years. George Harden, with whom
I worked, kept the tan-yard. Henry Mesk was a gO()d

old crentleman and an excellent tarmer. The old church

was then standing near where the school-house now stands,

but was about that time moved to where it now stands.

Many are the good sermons and prayers that have gone

up from this old house, by such men as Henry Ward

Beecher, Westfall, Gibson, Franklin, Manford, Foster,
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Denton, and a host of others. Throujfh its broken windows

the wind now whistles sadly, in place ot' those voices.

There are others of whom I would like to speak, but space

forbids. However, I must mention a few of the gentler

sex before I close, of whom some luue passed over the

river to the brighter shore, a few remain, and some were

young, whose hopes then beat high, but who have since ex-

perienced the realities of life : Mrs. Maul and Mrs. Hardin

were at the middle way of life, as was also Mrs. Simeon
Lewis and Mrs. John Tillson. Anna Charles was caring

for her garden—hope she has gone where the flowers and

vines are green forever. Merriam Johnson was in the

prime of life ; I did not think she would suffer so much ere

the silver cord was loosened. Among the voung girls

then, and who have been called to active duties since,

were Eliza and \"ine Tillson, Mary Maul. Mary Sweet,

Kate and Mag Hardin, Celia Campbell, Eliza Tavlor,

Eliza Swain, Edith Uobson. Should the roll be called to-

day not more than half of tliose mentioned would answer

to their names. It is a sad thought, as our mind goes back

and calls up persons and scenes of those days. Some are

dead, others scattered abroad. Let us hope, when the

grand roll is sounded, tliat those lo\'ed voices will chime in

and give praise unto Him that hath loved us. and given

His life for us. S. Harden.

JOHN TILLSON, OF Hl'NTSVILLE.

Among my first acquaintances in Madison coimtv was

John Tillson. He came about the year 1S40. t"rom Ohio,

and engaged in the mercantile business, continuing it until

his death in 1864. Who has known him that does not

recall his tine physical form, bright smiling tace. and happv

make-up, that was so characterestic of the man through-

out? It was said by a friend of his, that he was fullv fifty

years in advance of his fellows in thought. This I fullv
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believe. He was well posted in the Scripture ; and woe
unto him that tackled him, unless he was also well posted.

He was a tree thinker, loved his fellow mortals, and above

all his God. He seemed to care little for making monev,

beyond that which made him and his tamily comfortable,

which he did to the utmost. His greatest theme was •shall

we live again." He had worked himself up in tiie belief

that departed spirits held interviews with those living. In

this I think he was honest, whether deceived or not, I am
not able to say. But the grandest character of his lite was

his kindness to the poor and suffering. He had tested the

truthfulness of that noble sentiment: •• It is more blessed

to inve than receive." He loved his fellow mortals, and it

was his great object to elevate them to a higher plane.

In this I think he was successful, lor • -though dead he yet

speaketh." I never go to the Huntsville cemeterv- without

2oin2 to his firave, althou;rh there is nothincr there but the

mortal remains. His spirit has joined the upper constella-

tion of all those who have labored tor the common good of

their fellows. And if it is allowed in the economy of the

Supreme Ruler tor departed spirits to visit this earth, may
his hover over those who knew him and persuade them to

do good. Such are a tew thoughts about John Tillson by

one who calls to mind his lite and character trom an un-

prejudiced mind. Long may his memor\' live.

S. Harden.

JOHX MARKLE.

To THE Editor of the Replblican:

Dear Sir—At the solicitation of many triends and

readers of your paper, I give you a brief biographical

sketch of John Markle. one of Madison county's old set-

tlers, which will probably meet the approbation of all, and

more especiallv the older citizens of the county.

John Markle was born in York State about the close

of the last centur\- ; came to this county in the year 1S2S.
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He first settled near Iluntsville on the farm now owned by

Mr. Quinlin ; was one of the members of the first grand

jury organized in the count}-. Mr. Markle was in many
respects a very peculiar man ; he was either your friend or

your enemy. He would get up at twelve o'clock at night

to accommodate a friend, as also he would get up at one

o'clock to disoblige an enemy. His natural ability was

fair, but he possessed a limited education. Mr. M. was
the most prejudiced man I ever knew, especially during a

political campaign ; he would pass a Republican without

speaking to him, and would go out of his way to speak to

a Democrat. His son-in-law was ultra in opposition to

him, politically, and it was quite amusing to hear them

argue the political questions of that day. He would often

in anger raise his cane to strike him, though when things

politically were quiet, and he was your tViend, he could

not do enough for you. Perhaps his most peculiar notion

was, that this earth is flat ; this was a fixed tact with him,

and all argument only made him the more confident. He
told a school teacher many years ago thut he did not want

him to teach his boys that the earth was round, tor, said

he, " Did not Joshua command the sun to stand still r" At
one time during the war some notices of a war meetintr

came through the mail to him, which he immediately de-

stroyed. Such was his hatred for the war and administration.

He settled at Markleville in the year 1S33. The town was
named after he was the first postmaster there. He was a

cripple with rheumatism the most part of his life, and sutler-

ed untold misery. During man}- years the writer has heard

him cr}' out with pain at the dead hour of night. This

continued until death came to his relief, December 19,

1866. He was buried at the McAlister jjravevard in Adams
township. His wite died in 1861. They raised a large

family who loved and respected their parents. Such are

a few disconnected thoughts relative to one of the pioneers

of our count\-. w ritten in the kindest of feeliuiis hv one
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who has been the recipient of many acts of kindness at his

hands. He was a believer in the Bible, and thought that

all the human t'amily would finally be saved.

S. Harden.
Anderson, Ind., October 14, 1879.

LAURA BLAKE.

Died, at her home in Markleville, May 2, 1883,

Laura Blake, aged 26 years, seven months and ten days,

after a short illness. She was the daughter of John and

Ruth Huston, of this place. Her remains were buried at

Collier cemetery, followed b}' one of the largest funeral

corteges ever seen in this locality. The funeral was

preached by Elder David Franklin, of near Middletown.

What shall I say of Laura's life and character, at once so

pure and lovely, like the flowers that come and go before

we appreciate tlieir beaut\', for such was her short life,

spreading light and happiness all aroimd her? And as

Elder Franklin said in his beautiful discourse at her tuneral,

"Those who knew her best loved her most." This beauti-

ful sentiment so truthful!}- sent back an echo from all

present, tor all who were associated with her were better

for that association. Tiie flowers will come and go

annualh', but her memory will be kept green for time to

come bv loved ones here. It is both sad and pleasant to

write of Laura ; sad to know that slie is gone from among
us, and pleasant to know that she is worthy ot "that grand

lite bevond,"" where her loveh' voice and bright smile will

be increased ten thousand times. It almost seems impos-

sible that she is dead ; one so young and so lovely, in full

womanhood. There is a vacant place, (I should say vacant

places) that cannot be tilled. A mother, a wife, a daugh-

ter ; how endearing those names. But God and angels

called her, and she responded, and to-day let us hope that

Laura is happv '* in a land fairer tlian this." Deceased
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joined the Cliristian Church in early life, and was a faith-

ful member till death ; was married to W. M. Blake in

April, 1876. She leaves an interesting little girl six vears

of a^e, also a babe some ten davs old. and friends without

number. S. Hardp:n.

Markleville. Mav 14. 1883.

A LETTER FROM GEORGE HARDEN.

The following letter, written bv George Harden,

formerly a citizen of Huntsville, but now of Hamilton

countv, was received bv his brother here. The letter ex-

plains itself:

Brother Sam : Your circular was received bv me a

few days since. In regard to your proposed book. "Those

I Have Met." I certainlv like th"e name you have chosen

for it. You have met many throughout the country. You
ask me to contribute something tor your book. I w(;>nder

the more at this request inasmuch as \"0u are aware of my
inabilitv to write anything like a creditable letter tor a

work that goes into the hands of manv literary persons.

I believe you ha\'e been fortunate in choosing the name,

"Those I Have Met."" as it carries with it delightful associ-

tions, and suggests dear friendships. Between no two

men exists stronger ties than between us. Beinii almost

twins, reared around the same hearth-stone, rocked in the

same cradle (sugar trough), schooled at the same old log

school-house in the woods, rambled over the meadtnvs and

woods where the merrv songster got in his work in the

lontj d'j'o : then later in life, when it was natural tor us

to look to the future and relv on ourselves, just entering

into strong manhood, in companv we went to the then tar-ofl'

Calitbrnia, where we delved in the mines and thought of

the lo\ed ones at home. Home, that endearing name,

where we recei\'ed such jrood advice from tather and

mother. Their parting words when we left, and their re-
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joicings when we returned, are vivid now in my mind. It

has been a long time since we tirst met. You can and no

doubt will speak of the first time you met this one and that

one, and when the last parting word was said, but you will

not be ably to tell when we first met. It cannot be long,

however, until one of us can say when we last met, and

when and where the last word was spoken. But I am, I

fear, irrowino; too sentimental. I wish vou success in vour

work, and may some guardian angel help you to speak

earnestly and thoughtfully of those you have met.

George Harden.

Eagletown, Ind., March 15, 18S8.

Friend Mitchell:— I accidentally picked up a copy

of your valuable paper the other day, while at Markleville,

which I read for an hour or two with great pleasure. I

was glad to notice the portrait of mv old friend, B. F.

Reeves, of Brown township, on the first page, and also to

know that it will adorn one of the pages of the forthcom-

ing histon^- of the county. You and your many readers

will pardon me when I sa}' that but few, if any, feel the

interest in this work that 3-our humble servant does, except

the publishers and yourself. It is now nearly one year

since I took the preliminary steps looking to the publication

of the " History of Hancock County." Almost a stranger

I entered your little city, and saw my good old friend, J.

K. King, who heartily entered into the work with me.

How glad I am to learn that the work so poorly begun is

turning out so grandly, and that so man}- good men will

be represented in it. Such men as D. S. Gooding, A. T.

Hart, Noble Warrum, Benj. Reeves, Wesley Williams,

Doctor Trees, John Addison, Benj. McXamee, Benj. Free-

man, Thomas Collins, Joseph Fort, James Hawk, Doctor

Trov, Elijah Tyner, Doctor Howard, and hosts of others,

whose names will go down with the history of the county.

I feel a great attachment to munv of your citizens tor their
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kindness to me while traveling over the county. I have

you all treasured up in m\' heart, and am glad to think

you will soon have a history worth}- of the attention of all.

I know something of the cost and untiring work vour tellow-

citizens (King & Binfordj have given it ; the sleepless

nights and toilsome da\s they ha\e spent in the preparation

of so vast a work. And now, reader, if you are a sub-

scriber to this work, when you get it, don't pick out some

oversight or little mistake ;but overlook it and turn tosome-

thincr that is well said, and has cost toil and labor to brinu

out. Know also that the publishers regret any mistake

that may occur vasth" more than 3 ou do. I wish your

people a happy new year, and hope that peace and plenty

may gather at 3'our doors in time to come.

S. Harden.

OBITUARY.

Markleville and vicinit}' have been in deep sorrow

the past few days over the the death of Mrs. John Huston,

which occurred on Thursday night, the 26th ult., at 10

o'clock. Mrs. Huston had just entered upon her tiftv-

fourth year a t'ew minutes before death claimed her. She
was born in Rush count}', Indiana, and came with her

parents, Mr. and Mrs. Oba Seward, to Hancock countv

about the year 1847 or '48. Mrs. Huston was the last one

of four sisters, viz: Mrs. Daniel Franklin. Mrs. John
Vandyke and Mrs. Dr. Adam Gregg, of Texas. Mrs.

Gregg was a resident of this city until the year 1874, the

year of her death.

But two of this pioneer famiK' are now living : Irvin

Seward, recendy of this locality, but now of Iowa, and

William, livintj near Markleville.

Ruth Seward was united in marriage to John Huston

Januar}- 17, 1850, and they lived together thirtv-tive vears,

and I might safely sa}- that never did two persons live to-
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gether in more harmony for so long a time. No jars or

clouds ever passed their married lite, that did not clear a\va\

witli the morning sun, and in the evening ot' hie, when the

sun went down on this rehition for the last time, there were
no clouds to dispel, but calm and serene this happ\- union was
broken forever, Mrs. Huston early in lite joined the

Christian Church, and sustained that relation until death.

She was a member worth\- the name. Not only did she

have hername on the church roll, but she was a consistent,

even-dav christian ladv. She was retirino; in her nature,

and her quiet ways won tor her in lite that high respect

which few attain, and now in death we more than ever

prize and cherish her good example through lite. It will

be a long time bet'ore her place is filled. Although her

ways were quiet, they have and will have their et^ect on

those with whom she mo\ed. "Though dead, she vet

liveth."

Soon the flowers will bloom o\er her irra\e. Friends

never stood around a more worth v person in death, nor

folded more uselul hands—always ready to do a kind act

—

tlian Mrs. Huston's. Ves, should you e\'er visit her quiet

resting place in the quiet Mechanicsburg cemeterv, you
may well sa}-, "Here lies Ruth Huston, a worthv Chris-

tian woman, loved by all." wShe leaves but two children,

L. D. and Frank Huston, both living at Markleville. the

two other children. Laura Blake and Lee Huston having

recently died. Two others died in infancv. Mrs. Huston's

funeral was preached by Elder Daniel Franklin at the M.
E. Church here to one of the lar^rest assemblies ever i-ath-

ered in this house, nearly all of whom tbllowed her remains

to the place of interment. Mr. Huston, the bereaved hus-

band has the heart-telt sympath\' of the entire conununit^•

in this most trving ordeal which he is called to pass through.

as the grass has not been j^rowinfj lonjx over the li^raves of

Laura and Lee, the two children referred to above.

S. Harokn.
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SKETCH OF THE LIFE OF ABEL JOHNSON.

I head m}- little sketch of ouv once fellow-citizen with

his proper signature, as he was familiarly known as

"Colonel'" Johnson. Many who read this will have known

the Colonel better than the writer, though we lived neigh-

bors several years. He was born in Kentucky about the

close of the last century, and if living would be about

eightv-five vears of age. He came to this county, I tliink,

in 1825 or '26, owned and lived on the farm now owned by

Wash Pettin-rew's heirs, thouirh his residence was Hunts-

ville for many years. His wife was the daughter ofJudge

Holliday, with whom he lived many years, raising a large

family of roving boys, who are scattered over many States

and Territories. His second wife was Mrs. Burk, who is

vet livincT, I believe. Their married lite was not of the

smoothest kind, and at his death they were not living

too-ether. The Colonel ran tor Legislative honors many

vears aero, but who his competitor was we do not positively

know—either Thomas McAlister or J. H. Cook—but in

either case the Colonel was defeated. He was an old

Whig of the Henry Clay type. The peculiar jerking of

his head, he told me, was acquired by adjusting his hat

when his hands were soiled with brick mortar, the odd

custom which staid with him through lite. The Colonel

was somewhat vain, loved distinction, and was a good fire-

side talker, tairly posted on the affairs of his day. How
his litde black eyes would sparkle when well warmed up

in his subject. His last days were not the most pleasant.

His familv scattered—his wite, who was twenty years his

junior, was not congenial—yet he bore up remarkably well,

evervthing considered. He was a man of peculiar habits

and stron^r prejudices, but strictly honest so tar as we ever

knew or heard. Don't let us forget him, at least that

which was good of liim. Let us keep his memory alive
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as one of the pioneers who helped to make this countr\'

what it is to-day, by undergoing the hardships incident to

the earl}- times. His death you will all call to mind as

havinii occuned midwav between Pendleton and Iluntsville

some twelve or thirteen years ago.

S. Harden.

The following letter explains itself. Miss Harden is

known to many persons in this count}'.

Dear Brother— I have just heard of your intention

of writing another book, by receiving 3'our circular. I

was not surprised at this, but was greath' surprised at the

request to write an article for its pages. I almost shrink

at the task, when there will be so many able and interest-

ing communications therein. It has been our fortune not

to be much together since we left the paternal roof—almost

strangers, in most respects. The last time I was at your

house in Anderson you were not at home, but engaged in

writing up the " Earh' Times in Boone Co.," where we
spent many happy davs at home, and where father and

mother lived so long, and where they are sleeping in the

quiet little cemetery at Zionsville.

Since I saw you I have traveled considerably in the

West—Colorado and California. While in the latter State

I thought of vou, as well as brother William, George and

Addison, all having been here in days past. I almost

wished I could call back tliirtv-tive years, when you were

here in the ''miner's cabin." I like the State as well as

Colorado, verv well, especially the beautiful scenery and

healthy climate, but like the rest have wandered back

East ai^ain.

Before I forget it I want to thank 30U for a copy of

'•Earlv Times in Boone." I have read it through and

through. I hope vou will do well in yoiu' present under-

takint;. Shall look forward with j^reat solicitude to its

appearance. Send me a copy whether \'ou print this scrib-
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bling letter or not, for I know it will sparkle with gems
from others that will amply repay a perusal. Vou will no

doubt write of many I have met in your c(junty, as well as

Boone and Hamilton. Mary Hardex.
Mt. Gilead, Ohio, March 15, 1888.

REV. E. R. SMALL.

The following is the memoir prepared by C. G. Hudson.

D. D., for the minutes of the Northern Indiana Cont^erence

of the ^L E. Church :

The Rev. Eli R. Small, A. M., D. B., was born in

iMechanicsburg, Henry county, Indiana, September 8, 1S53.

land died in his father's house near ]Markleville, Indiana.

February 26, 1888, in his thirty-tit'th year.

Our brother's childhood and youth were spent on the

[paternal farm. Here he early manitested intelligence,

[amiability, force and leadership. He remained on the tarm

luntil he was twenty 3'ears old. He then began his prepa-

jration for college, and graduated t'rom DePauw University

iat Greencastle, with credit to himself and his instructors.

He then spent three vears in Drew Theological Seminar\-.

He was an excellent student, and excelled in all his

classes, displaying all the qualities of a hard worker, a

strong thinker, a close reasoner, and a brilliant intellect.

In literarv" societies he was a powerlul and logical debater

and an eloquent speaker. He had a tine physique, and was
fond of athletic sports, especially foot-ball.

Brother Small was converted in December, 1S76, and

united with the Methodist Episcopal Church. Soon after

his conversion he was drawn to the work of the pulpit.

After a time he was for a time somewhat diverted trom this

object, and thought of becoming a lawyer. The simimer

after he graduated, for weeks he had a severe conflict, but

just as the school year began at Drew he yielded to the

will of God. He hastened away and was enrolled among
the students at Drew.
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Here he pursued the theolo^ncal course with gre;it

credit. lie was appointed book agent for the institution,

which <i-ave him an opportunity to select one of the best

libraries any minister of his age, probably, had in the

Stale.

At the conclusion of his course at Drew, he returned

to Indiana, and was received in the North Indiana Con-

ference. He was appointed to Dublin, where he labored

one year with irreat credit and acceptabilitv. He was then

sent to Centenille, where he labored for two years. Here

he did excellent work. He was ordained Deacon by

Bishop Harris. Last year, although in failing health, he

was appointed to the Wheatland Street Station, in the city

of Logansport. He filled his pulpit a few Sundays, and

then was obliged to resign his charge and return to his

father's house.

His ailment baffled the skill of all the physicians. His

decline was gradual, but steady, for nearly eighteen months.

During all his decline he was very patient and hopeful.

He was alwavs in a blessed frame of mind, resting calmly

in the hands of God, and submissive to the Divine will,

while battling mantully for a future life of usefulness. A
strong will held him up, and an unfaltering faith soothed

his pains. As every young man would naturally do, he

wanted to get well. He had a hallowed ambition to work

long and well for the Master. He frequently expressed

himself, "I do not want to get well on my own account at

all, but it seems to me that there is a grand work that I can

do." And often he said, "I would like to work for the

Master, but God's will be done. If it is my time to go, T

will gladly go."

Two days before the last he received a wonderful

blessing. He called the family and spoke at length, giving

a hallowed exhortation tor faith, patience and earnestness

in God's service. He made all the disposition of his pos-

sessions, directed to whom of the voung ministers his library
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hould be given, who should be his pall bearers, and who
jhould speak at his funeral. He retained his conscious-

less to the last. Said he, '*! should like to go." "I wish

hat I knew what I shall do in the gloiy land." At the

ast moment, he felt of his own pulse, folded his hands on

his breast, and, with a heavenh- smile, departed to be for-

ever with the Lord.

His funeral was conducted b\' a number of the ministers

of his conference, who tenderlv laid his bod}' away.

Brother Small was irreatlv beloved in his chargres, and

his ministrations were highly appreciated. He was a fine

scholar, a jxr^'it reader, a thorouirh student, a close and elo-

quent preacher. All of the interests of the church pros-

pered under his care. If his life had been prolonged he

'would have been one of our most prominent men. The
church has suffered a great loss in his earh' departure.

DEATH OF CHARLES L HILLIGOSS.

One of the most promising 3<)ung men—one of the

brightest intellects that !NLidison county has ever produced

was ushered into another world last Friday afternoon, after

H lingering illness of more than eighteen months.

About two \'ears ago, immediately upon his graduation

from the public schools, he prevailed upon his father to

send him to Purdue University. While there he led all his

classes and showed a wonderful precocity of intellect. The
cause of his subsequent illness and death was due to the

fact ot his over exerting himself one day in rambling up
and down the Wabash on a vacation day, in company with

his companions. Acute pain and inflammation set in a

few days afterward in his ankle. His father was immedi-
ately telegraphed and he went to Lafayette. It was with

the utmost ditiiculty that he could be brought home. He
suffered intensely. Bone ensipelas made its appearance,

finally pieces of bone began to protrude from the flesh, and
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at length amputation was decided upon. Doctors Branch,

Hunt, Jones, and Chittenden were called upon to perform

the operation and it was done last Friday. The limb was
taken off near the knee.

The unfortunate boy rallied for a short time after the

operation, then he was overcome b\' a fainting spell and in

it died. All that medical skill could do, all that tbnd and

lo\Tng parents could do, was done to stay the ravages of

the disease. He was all mentalitv, and it consumed him
physically.

Monday morning exercises were held at the home
before the funeral part}' left for the place of sepulture.

Songs were sung and in\-ocation was made bv Rev. H. C.

Smith, pastor of the M. E. Church at Fishersburg.

Two coaches were chartered to convey the remains,

relatives and friends to Anderson. A large number of the

friends of the family li\ing in this citv met the remains at

the Midland depot with a hearse and carriages, and at once

repaired to the cemetery, where W. R. Myers delivered

the followinfj remarks :

Friends—We are standing in the citv of the dead, with

moistened eyes and qui\ering lips, with no language to ex-

press the deep emotions of our hearts. The wax-like form

so beautifully moulded that we are about to commit back

to its mother earth, is all that remains of Charles Ingersoll

Hilligoss, who was born November lo, i87i,and died De-
cember 9, 1887, aged sixteen years and twent\'-nine davs.

Si X years ago to-day his parents, with aching hearts and

tender care, buried in this spot the remains of his little sis-

ter, Gertrude. They wept then as thev now weep, though

their tears are not those of bitterness and gloom. To them
no painful recollections rise to haunt like specters the re-

mainder of their pilgrimage. There are no thoughts to

hover round this tomb but tlmse of love and tenderness.

We realize that the stoic's teachings in an hour like this

are unavailing. Theories and philosophies are meaningless.
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Men without faith in a God and a future existence of

the soul, stand ai^diast in this presence. The deceased ex-

hibited a remarkable precociousness from his early child-

hood. He was never physically stroni;", and what his bodv

lacked in vigor his mind toc)k on. He was gentle, loving

and kind. Not etTeminately so, as he lacked none of the

masculine endowments. There was nobility in his gentle-

ness, puritv in his love, and sincerit\' in his kindness. He
[oved music, birds, poetry and flowers ; and at the age 01

twelve years gave evidence of discriminating taste in the

selection of pure literature. He was a tireless student, and

was advanced tar beyond what was common for his vears.

A.t the age of fifteen he entered Purdue University, and

took rank with those who were his seniors in vears. In

jOctober, iSS6, his health failed, and he was compelled to

;come home. His malad}' was pronounced inflammatory

jrheumatism. He was a constant suflerer from that time to

the day the angel Death relie\ed iiim, and tookhim to that

isun-lit clime where pains are unknown. Through his long,

iweary months of sufl'ering and pain, he never murmured
or complained. When his loving father and devoted

imother wrung their hands in sorrow because thev were

jpowerless to allay Ins pain, he smiled through his tears ot

languish and bade them not to grieve.

He was not stoical, but the spirit of fortitude seemed to

jbe a part of his nature. Less than two weeks ago we met

Ihim at a memorable gathering; at the home of his neiu'hbor.

jHe was unable to walk, but sat in his invalid chair, and

Ithere were none present who seemed to be more jovous and

jhappy than he. To the question, '-Do you sufler any

ipain.'" he said, "Yes, I have not been tree from pain for

!more than a vear." He conversed intelli<j;entlv on the

jcurrent topics of the day. He has been a frequent con-

jtributorto the press, and lias written several sketches which

[possess decided literary merit. He intimated to us that his

jambition was to be a writer. He spoke hopefully of the

i
H





2IO DEATH OF CHARLES I. HII.LIGOSS.

future. Mis malady had settled in one of his limbs, and it

had been tor sometime determined that amputation was
necessary. He spoke of it courageously and complacently.
The solicitude of his father and mother seemed to <'ive him
more concern than his own bodily infirmities. It was ar-

ranged that on Friday last the long dreaded operation

should be performed. He was serene and hopeful, as much
so as the physicians who performed the operation. He
listened for the coming of the train that was to brino- the

surgeons, and when the scream of the locomotive pierced

his ears, announcing their arrival, he moved his chair to

the instrument and played with a never to be forgotten

pathos, "In the Wilderness I hear a Crv."
When he was being prepared for the last trying ordeal,

he observed the tearful solicitude of his parents and said :

"Don't, oh I don't weep for me; my hopes and ambitions

are crushed, and I would rather be with Gertv." When
all was ready, and the an;esthic was administered, he was
the calmest of all who were present. After the operation

was over, he rallied to consciousness for a few minutes,

expressed his gratitude to all, again lisped the name of

Gerty, then quietly sank away and breathed for a few
hours as sweedy as when a babe he slept on his mother's

bosom, then slept the sleep of death. It is beautifullj- said

that

—

•Leaves have their time to fall.

And flowers to wither at the North wind's hreatli;

And stars to set, but all.

Thou hast all seasons for thine own, oh, death."

In this instance death came with a friendl\' hand to

their bright and beautiful boy, and transplanted him in a

clime where there are no sorrows to fade, no sins to bliiiht

the spirit that was just budding into manhood ; and now he

fonns another link in the chain that binds his parents to the

"Spirit World." While their tears flow and their heart*

ache, they are not without hope, for they possess an abiding
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faith that their loved and \ost ones are i^one where the niifht

dews never fall, and tiie ciiilHng winds of winter never

blow.

While the\' hu' liini here in the cold and cheerless hab-

itation of the dead, thev know his beautiful spirit shall live

on and on, through endless cvcles of time.

And is there not a celestial voice within us all, con-

Istantlv savin<T in startling; tones, around our doubtint; souls,

["Man, thou shalt ne\er die."

To this grief-stricken father and mother we can offer

no higher or purer consolation to their sorrowing souls than

they now possess. To the friends who are present, the

scene, though familiar, is an instructive one, and should not

fail to make its proper impress upon our hearts. The poet

has beautifullv and touchingh asked the question :

"Shall the tree live for ages and garnish the ground.

In \erdure and beaut\ and gladness aboiind."

Shall they enjo\- life for a thousand long vears,

Unburdered with sorrows, untroubled bv fears?

And yet man, the noblest of earth, sea and skies,

The upright, the thoughtful, the God-like and wise;

Shall he, like a flower, but lr\e for a day.

Unfold like a rose, and then wither awav.-

Or dance, like a bubble, awhile on the wave.

Look joyous a moment, then <ink in the gra\ e?

Oh, no! for Eternity calls him her son,

His circuit of glory he ever shall run;

The heavens present him their infinite store:

The years of the Highest are his evermore.

Redeemed from the clay, the immortal shall rise.

Till earth floats beneath him a speck in the skies;

The glad stars of even shall golden steps be.

And he shall ascend to the realms of the free."

And now, may He who notes the sparrow's fall, and
holds the universe in the hollow of His hand, guide, direct

and save us all.
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ORATION OF CHARLES I. IIILLIGOSS, DELIV-
ERED AT FISflERSIiURG COMMEXCEMEXT.

Charley Ililligoss, of Lapel, is one of the smartest

little boys of his age in the count\". He is only thirteen

years of age, and has been writing tor this paper ftir a

long time, and is one of our best correspondents. He car-

ried awav the hifjhest honor at his school, which recently

closed there. Below we give his essay in full and our

readers can see for themselves that he has been a hard

student and deseryes success :

'• What the object of graduation is, as outlined by our

school officers, we have never known, but believed it was
to furnish an impetus to higher endeavor ; to furnish a

guide-post and mile-stone at which the student might pause

for a moment of retrospection and gaze over the held of

his intantile work and see what had been accomplished : to

review the toils and struggles, victories and defeats ; to

pause a moment to gather new strength, to plunge into

the battle of life with the ardor of one who feels that he

has a firm basis upon which to build projects. It is the

goal-star of all those who have not reached it. and is, or

should be, an incitement to heroic etTorts to gain the sum-
mit of the rugged hill of knowledge. It is properly the

starting point of life. For after a student has passed the

examination necessary to become a graduate and receives

the certificate of the school otlicers to that effect, he natur-

ally feels reassured and competent to take up the afTairs of

life. He has tried his powers and they have stood the test,

and with renewed courajje he looks forward to the time

when he can enter that school where lessons are not

learned from books alone but the boundless field of nature.

He who has neglected his education can never peer into

the mysteries of nature or so keenly enjoy its many
beauties as one who by close application has made himself
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master of thetn. All persons are not ;^"iftecl enough to see

this and it is well for them that graduation is placed before

them as an incentive to hard labor with books and papers.

Otherwise their ambition might become dampened in con-

sequence of the fact that they see no immediate rewards

Ibr their toil ; their intellects lie dormant and the student

who might otherwise have become an intellectual and use-

ful man becomes a clod. He wonders how his neighbor.

ivvho had perseverance enough to Hnish his studies, can find

so much to interest him in the commonplace affairs of life.

The reason is that he has his mind more fully developed

and his resources are man\ . If called upon for any duty

he is generally prepared for it. Another good effect of

graduation from our common schools is this : It is alway a

pleasure to pupils to show their parents, teachers and tViends

what they can do, and it is natural, therefore, for them to

look tbrward to graduation as the best opportunity for

doing this, and consequenth' the}' pursue their studies

with increased vigor in order that they mav not appi^ar at

a disadvantage. Scholars are too prone to think that

graduation is the end of school lite. It is not. It is the

stepping stone to success. Without it our schof)ls would

become a mere nothing: a dull monotony of repetition.

The student \\ ould plod along ha\ing no object ahead ex-

cept to get through as quickh' as possible without labor.

He quits school not knowing as much as when he began,

because of the fact that he had nothing to work for. Place

before him while young the object of graduation ; let him

see other pupils graduate : teach him that unless he is thor-

ough he can never pass the gauntlet ; plant in his mind the

fact that it is one of the necessary things of lite, and he

will attack his studies with the vigor of a second Sampson,

a vigor that will make him a star amon<r his fellows and

secure to him an easier passage through lite than his tellow-

student who lacked the pluck to make the effort. A
student wlut can show a irood certificate of uratluation
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along with good morals need never go begging for a situa-

tion. The highest positions in this broad land are open to

him and all others like him. And the one wlio does not

avail himself of his advanages gets pushed into the gutter

and "left" in the great race of lite, while the graduating

student keeps pace with the throng and is an honor to his

birth-place. It is true that men have occupied high places

who never graduated, but they are few atul tar between,

and even then you will fmd that they stutlied night and

day. Look at Gartield, who graduated tVoin Hiram Col-

lege; Grant, who graduated trom West Point : Hawthorne,

from Bowdoin College; and Tennyson, from Trinity

Colleiie. All the men who have made themseKes famous

in the world's history have opposite their names, graduated

from (B or A) college or university in such and such a

vear. Even in ancient times the educators had a sort ot

graduation ceremonv. In China, the student who passes

their high examinations is rewarded with a high post of

public trust. There are thousands of pupils contimially

studying for these examinations night and day, dwelling

in little boxes four bv six teet and six feet high, cooking

their own tbod. If a Chinese student can do this to pass

an examination much harder than ours, cannot an American

student, surrounded by every comfort and convenience ot

civilized life, do as much? He surely has as nuich intel-

lect and he can do it. Trulv, graduation is the lite and

stimulus of the common schools. As long as this excellent

educational system exists, just so long will graduation lielp,

encourage and instruct. A pupil would teel rather dis-

couraged to think that at'ter all his years of toil and study

he is to have no recognition of his labor except an in-

creased mental faculty and an ability to pertorm the duties

of life. Although tliese are the principal things, the human

mind yearns after a little applause as some reward for its

efforts. This the pupil can never obtain in such gratitying

measure as at the graduation exercises, which makes him
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look forward to them all the more, and then it is a source

of satisfaction to those wlio have assisted in the great work

of education—parents, teacliers, trustees and schocil super-

intendents. Those who devote their time to the education

of humanitv wish to see some good results cominj^ from

their efforts, somethini; that will make them feel that their

endeavors are not void of fruition. What can do this more

than when on commencement night they see the pupils

they have helped and instructed being honored by the

plaudits of the people. They feel the honor as keenly as

the pupils themselves. Therefore, my good friends, we
are not here before you to-nigiit pretending to be tmished

and accomplished aspirants for your applause, but just to

remind vou that mother common-sense has felt the feeble

\nbrarion of her apron strings occasioned by our energetic

tugs thereof, and also to remind vou that, as citizens,

neighbors, teachers and parents, we owe you a debt of

gratitude which by our earnest endeavor we are trying to

repav by making of ourselves worth\" and lasting monuments

to your good examples, kindness and generosity. We teel

that we are the Stewarts of the puplic money spent in our

behalf, of which you are all dc^nors, and that we owe }'ou

i
this official report of the use made of time, mone}' and

I opportunities placed at our disposal as a great gift from

you. We now thank vou. and as an earnest of our sincerity,

will pledge to vou good conduct and honor in all the dealings

and walks of lite : industry in pursuing what we have com-

menced, and aim at what to every American bov should

be the acme of his hi^rhest ambition, namelv : To be a live

American citizen.

Dear Classmates and Companions—We have sur-

mounted the tirst obstacle placed in our \\ av in the great

battle of lite. Many and harder ones are to follow it, but

if we take heart we can surmount them as easily as we have

this one, and come t)ut triumphant. The time has come
when we are to terminate the relation we have sustained
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during the past, and come forth one step nearer to man-
hood and womanhood. Painful as this parting is, there is

with it a joy that we are \'ictorious in our tir^t struggle.

We are "On the Threshold" of our destinies ; let us tr\- to

shape them so that when we have turned the last niile-stone

of life's race, we can leave behind us "a record of a well-

filled past," one that no man may scorn, '"All the world is

ours," and its great and glorious possibilities are in\iting

u.s to "climb up higher," until we have reached the summit

of our ambition, and can stand unapproachable in the glory

of our achievements. In this great and equal land, the

peasant's son starts on an equal tooting with the son of a

millionaire in the great race for the top. We are not kept

down by tyranny and oppression, but like the voung eaglet,

have the whole emp\real regions of knowledge in which to

soar. Let us not be content with this one victor}-, but, like

Alexander, be continually seeking for new world's to con-

quer. We ha\e a larger field in which to work than Alex-

ander in his wildest dream could imagine, and we are con-

tinually enlarging our territory, but the human mind is

capiible of learning still more. The powers of that little

mass of fat and phosphorus seeminglv being illimitable;

theretore, let us take new courage, buckle on the breast-

plate of truth, the helmet of honest}", and with the sword

of courage in our hands, go boldl}' forth to meet the foe.

Let not our courage fail us, but, like the immortal Perrv.

let us be able to telegraph after e\'erv battle: "W^e have

met the enemy and they are ours." We can not all attain

distinction, perhaps none of us will. But public applause

is a very fickle thing, and very often makes mistakes ; be-

sides, true worth does not turn after every jjood action and

whimpering sa}' to the public, "Ain't you going to applaud

me?" If you live good, pure lives, and do what lies in

your scope, you have done your part as well as the man
who is long in the ser\iceof the nation. Do whatvou can,

and vou can do more. Remember, as Mrs. Piatt has so
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beautifully expressed it: "True treasure is not lightlv

won; }'our brother's hands, wherein you see only these

scars, show more to me than it* a kingdom's price I found,

in place of each forgotten woimd." It you have the scars

of a lifetime upon you, although you ma\- not have been

successful, the scars count as much as though you had come
laden with spoils. Let us ever remember that true worth

is the standard of all things, and govern oursehes accord-

ingly, and whatever our stations in life may be, I am sure

we can all look back with joy and pride to the commence-
ment night of iSS6.

.LETTER FROM A SOLDIER.

The following letter is published by request. The
parties both lived in Madison county in this State :

Respected Parents—This evening I received a letter

from you, dated Jul v 2d. * * * You wanted

to know if I Ljot the Stmidard. I have been ijettinir it for

several months. i\s you said something about the present

tissues now distracting the countrv. I have something to

I say in reply, not witli any wish to dictate to vou, but sim-

I
Pb' ^^ o^'^'^ "^y views. I agree with you in favor of putting

idown the abolitionists and the rebels; thev must be put

.down, and that, too, in the next two years, or our countrv

is gone. But there is a time for all things, and this is the

time to put out and down the rebellion. Put down tirst

those in arms against the Government, and then put down
those who are trying to change the Government, and tear-

ing it up tor the avowed purpose of destroving slaverv

—

one of its institutions. But you say put them both down at

one time. This cannot be done; for. if the North is di-

vided, it will give strength to the rebels, who are a little

too strong at the present time to suiteverv one.

You said we wanted the Constitution as it was ; that

is so, and it is the same as it alwa\s was and alwa\s will
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be. The. trouble is, there are some of its siibjcc/s thiit want

to be made as they were once, loyal to the Union, and then

all will be ri<;ht. Perlians vou mav sav that their ri<rhts

were interfered with. Xo. sir, in no instance did they lose

a sin"^le rii>"ht under the Constitution ; in no instance has the

Government interfered with slaverv in the States ; and in no

instance will it ever interfere with the propert\- of hnal

men.

I have noticed in the Siamfard iXvAi^iv. Barker is very

indiijnant at Democrats for beinjr in favor of a viixorous

prosecution of the war. Why is this? Cannot a man be

in tavorof putting down traitors without being censured as

an abolitionist? I would say to Mr. Barker, that if he can

be a Democrat, and oppose the prosecution of this war, he

is more wise than Billy Barbour's colt, who jumped into

river to keep out of the rain. But Mr. Barker would say

that he is in favor of the prosecution of the war, but to

what extent? Why, until the Constitution shall be estab-

lished as it was. It is evident that the Constitution is bein<r

invaded by some one ; and let us see bv whom it is being

trampled upor.. Is it not bv rebels? Thev are in arms

against it, defying the world to make tliem li\e under it,

and swear they will die betbre they will come back. But

there is another class of tellows, working at or on a princi-

ple that will lead to the same thing, but have not taken up

arms. Now, Mr. Barker, what is yoiu" polic\' or remed\'

?

It is to meet the rebels with muskets, and guard rebel prop-

erty, and they will come back. This won't do. Meet them

with the musket, and tell them to surrender, and if they

don't, shoot them on the spot : don't go to guarding them, or

you may guard them for tbrtv vears, and thev will shoot

you every chance they get. Fit'tv thousand men have lost

their lives guarding rebel property, and still you ask me
and your neighbors to keep on guarding. Then your polic}-

for abolitionists is to form and organize the Democratic

party, having for its sole object the destruction of the .\bo-
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lition party. When }Ou make this the sole object, you

make the part}- a sectional party, tlie same as tiie other.

I would say to every one, by everything you hold dear

and sacred in this world, to pause upon the edge of the

precipice betbre \ou go another step, and in e\ ery word

you speak, and in e\ery look and action. let it be in support

of your country. Your gray-haired lathers and aged

mothers call to you tVom their mouldering tombs, and tell

vou to let evervthinir iro, and save \our country.

I stood on picket duty the other day in a graveyard

where there was a Colonel of the revolutionary war buried,

who was killed at the battle of Waterloo, and, sir, the rebels

here would not permit the fence nor tombstone of that old

patriot to stand, but tore them down and threw them in the

mud, as they have the stars and stripes.

But I must close, bv saying and hoping the war mav
soon close, that I may return home to see my friends once

more. W. W. Seward.
, TowLLAHOMA, Tenx., August 7, 1S62.

THE CURSE OF OL'R COUNTRY.I-

I
%_. Could we litt the veil of sorrow

I
' From the home that's sore di-itresscJ:

S Could we change the clouds to sunshine.

Could we give the \\ear_v rest;

j^

Could we know the pain and heartaches

I
That no pen or tongiie can tell;

I'"-'

Could we soothe the restless spirit,

Ere it takes its last farewell.

Could we know the awful suffering

Endured h_v woman, pure and meek;

J.

Could we stav the tear of anguish,

f Flowing down the stainless check.

i In the almshouse and the prison,

\.
Find we victims of the cup;

[
Bereft of conscience, stripped of reason.

\ Trace thv fall t'rom tiiv tir>t sup.
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Oh! young man heed the pleadings.

Break the fetters binding thee;

Know no more tli_\ >ore temptations.

Quit the grog-shop and be free.

Sherman M \kf.1'i ack.

Chesterkikld, >r.\DrsoN Co.. IxD., June t, iSSS.

JOHN SUMAX.

One of the ear!}' pioneers of Madi.son countv, Indiana,

was John Suman, who immigrated to the count\' and set-

tled in Union township in the year 1820. He was born in

Maryland, May 16, 1790, and after arrixing at the proper

age, served an apprenticeship in the tanning business. Tn

the year iSio he came with his father to Montgomery
county, Ohio, and settled near Dayton. Flere he assisted

his tather in clearincf a farm and tillini; it. Durinir the war of

181 2 he was a soldier for six months. When Mr. Simian

came to Madison coimtv, the now splendid farms which

greet the sight on every hand with their evidences of pro-

gress, industtw and taste, were one dense and almost un-

broken wilderness. The Bronnenbergs, Makepeaces and

Diltzes, three old and prominent pioneer families of Madison

county, were about the onlv inhabitants in his localil\'. He
witnessed the execution of Saw\'er and Bridges at the falls

of Fall creek in 1824, tor the murder of several peaceable

and unoffending Indians in Adams township—a part of the

history of Madison count}' with which the older residents

are quite familiar. He was a t\'pical pioneer of those times

which now seem so remote in the historv of the countw
and of that intelligent, progressive class of men, without

whom such wonderful progress could not have been made,

as has been, in the past few decades. He was one of the

tirst to introduce machinerv into the county, and earl\- built

the Suman Mills, near Dalevilie, Indiana. Mr. Suman
was married to Elizabeth \'an Mater in 1828. Of this

Union were born: William. Marv A., Peter, John W,
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Absalom, Elizabeth and Samuel, lU'arl}' all of whom are

residents of California. William is a resident of Ander-

son, Indiana, and is one of the most prominent physicians

in Madison county, as well as a leading citizen in every

respect. He was married to Marietta McClannahan, a

daughter of one of the pioneers of Madison count}-. Dr.

Suman received his medical education in the Cincinnati

Eclectic College of Medicine, and at the Bellevue Medical

College of Xew York. Dr. Suman was bom August 27,

1,829, in Union township. I have been well acquainted

with the doctor tor the past twenty years, and have always

found him a gentleman in the highest sense of that term.

His medical skill is of the highest character, and his pro-

fessional attainments undoubted among the citizens of An-
derson, where he .enjoys a large and lucrative practice. He
is a stanch Republican in politics, and belongs, as well as

his worthy wife, to the Methodist Church, John Suman
died in September, 1856. and is buried near Chesterfield,

Indiana, wliere he worshiped many years in the United

Brethren Church, a brick building which stood just West
of the village. He was one of the founders of that society,

and long a member, as is his estimable wife, who now (18SS),

at the advanced age of eighty-one years, resides in Cali-

fornia. The Suman famih' will loi\g be remembered in

Madison county, and the influence for good which it ex-

erted will continue to be felt tor years to come. It was

prominent in every good and beneticent work, and took a

leading part in all matters which had for their object the

improvement of society and the progress of mankind.

I
ISRAEL MARTIX.

Perhaps there is no one mentioned in this book who
has traveled more extensively than the gentleman whose

name appears at the head of this sketch. He was for sev-

eral years associated with a surveying partv and traveled
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extensively in California, Oregon, Arizona, Colorado,

Utah and Montana. Three years thus spent in this

romantic and interestinir country gaxe him a knowledii'e of

the West and North-west possessed cnily b3' the few, and

when three more }'ears of tra\'el through the South are

added to this one may form an idea of his travels. It is

important to this statement as well as interesting to remark

that Mr. Martin did the greater part of his traveling on

foot. He was born in Delaware count} , Indiana, Septem-

ber 2, 1845. and at the age of five years went with his

parents to Washington, Iowa, where he worked on a farm

until the breaking out of the war. On the 12th of July,

1862, he enlisted in Company I, 18th Iowa \'olunteers,

and served in the South-west Department. He participated

in the battles of Pea Ridge and Springfield, Missouri
;

siege of Vicksburg, Mississippi
; Jenkin's Ferr}" and

Prairie Grove, Arkansas, and others. He was discharged

at Devenport, Iowa, July 20, 1S65. In 187 1 Mr. Martin

came back to Delaware countw where he was united in

mari'iafre to Mar\' M. Brown on the 2d of November of

that year. The following are the names of the children

born of this marriage: David \'., Katy, Margureta and

Lillie M. In 1877 Mr. Martin moved to Anderson, Indi-

ana, where he has resided e\'er since. He joined the

I. O. O. F. at Wheeling, Indiana, in 1871 and belongs to

Major May Post, G. A. R., No. 244 at Anderson. His

estimable wife, Mrs. Martin, was born in Centerville, In-

diana, August 29, 1848.

BARTHOLOMEW FORT.

In 1859, when I went to Markle\ille, Indiana, to look

up a location, I stopped at a blacksmith shop and inquired

of the proprietor if he knew of a house for rent in the vil-

lage. The gentleman thus addressed was the subject of

this sketch, ''Max" Fort, as he is called by ever\-body. He
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was the first person I met when I went there to li\e, and

he and Mr. Ralph WiHiains are the only two men living

who were residents of that place at the time. It is now
more than twenty-nine years ago since I first met ""Max,"

and the good opinicm I first formed of him has steadily in-

creased durincr all these vcars. I consider him and his

family among my best friends. He came to Markleville in

the year 1852 and commenced blacksmithing, and has fol-

lowed the occupation ever since. About the vear 1855 he

was married to Mar<raret Evans, who was born about the

year 1830, and raised near Markleville. Mr. Fort is

not a member of any church or order. He is a good,

industrious mechanic ; attends strictly to his own afi'airs,

and is a strong Democrat of the olden time. The follow-

'ing are the names of his children : Mary, married to

jAlonzo Dunlap, and resides in Markleville ; Evaline, mar-

jried to William Newman, and resides in Markleville
;

Alonzo, a resident of the same place, and working with

his father.

ADDISON L. PERDIEU.

Mr. Perdieu was one of my messmates in Company
H, 69th Indiana Volunteers. I first met him at Middle-

jtovvn, Indiana, in 1862, when our regiment was forming.

|We were about the same age, and now, after a lapse of

jtwenty-two years, I am unable to perceive \\ here either one

jhas any advantage over the other. He was born in Ilenrv

county, Indiana, February 14, 1833. and reared upon a

jfarm, where he worked until he entered the armv in 1S62.

iHe served his country faithfulh' for three vears, and

iwas in many of the hardest fought battles of the war, a

few of which were : Richmond, Kentucky : Haines' BlutV,

lArkansas Post, Thompson's Hill. Champion Hill, Black

jRiver, sieire of Vicksbiu-jr and others, and was dischar*'-ed

at Mobile, Alabama, July 6, 1865. Mr. Perdieu was mar-
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ried on the 31st of January, 1858, to Mary A. Graves, who
lived near Middletown. Of this marriaixe ten children

have been born, seven of whom are dead. Six are buried

at Alexandria, Indiana, and one—^John^at Painter's cem-
etery in Henry county. George, Rena and Emma are now
living. Mr. Perdieu lives near Alexandria, Madison
county, Indiana, where he is engaged in farming. He
and his worthy wife are members of the M. E. Church.

\VILLIA>r O. MARVIN

Was born in Kentucky, December 9, 1844, and came to

Madison count}-, Indiana, in 1861. On the 9th of Decem-
ber, 1862, he enlisted in tlie 25th Indiana Battery at Mid-
dletown, Indiana, and served one year under that grand
old soldier. General Thomas. He subsequentlv enlisted in

Company H, 124th Indiana \'olunteers at New Castle, In-

diana, and served two years, during which time he dis-

played many qualities both of hea.d and heart that gave
him prominence among that class of soldiers properlv de-

nominated '-good." He was in the battles of Pea Ridge,

Franklin and Nashville, and other enfjafrements durin"-

the three years of his service. He was a stout, hardy,

active young man, seventeen years of age when he entered

the army ; was never derelict in the discharge of anv duty,

nor disobedient to commands, and came out of the service

at the age of twenty years, a veteran. What a splendid

record for a boy ! It is one he can ever refer to with par-

donable pride. Mr. Marvin now resides near Markleville,

Indiana.

THE FIOLLINGSWORTH FAMILY.

Among the early and interesting tamilies who came
to Madison county, Indiana, about the year 1820, is the

one whose name heads this brief and imperfect sketch.





t^

Capt. l. d. McAllister, Andkksox, Ind.
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The family is of Qiiaker extraction as to religion and form-

erly resided in South Carolina, where it was both large

and influential. This sketch will notice only Elias and

Elizabeth Ilollingsworth and their son, James Ilollings-

worth, and his famih" in the regular line of descent.

Elias was born in South Carolina in 1793, and immi-

grated to ^fadison county, Indiana, ifi 1S20. He settled

in Fall-creek township, and was among the first of those

who had followed the star of empire Westward to cultivate

its rich and prolific soil. He was a strong man both physi-

cally and mentally, and a preacher of local note. He took

great interest in religious matters and was zealous in

orofanizino- churches in the new setUements and left a

character as a legacy to his descendents richer than lands

or gold. He was married in Ohio in 18 14, to Elizabeth

Curtis, who was born in Harrison county, Virginia, No-

vember 19, 1795. Of that marriage the following named
children were born: James, born in 1815 ; Pha'be,in 1817 ;

Benjamin, in 181S; Elias P., in 1S20—died in ^[iss(>uri in

1885 ; Elizabeth, born in 1823—died in 1854 : William F.,

born in 1825 ; Mary, in 1827—died in 1852 : Leonard, born

in 1829; Francis M., in 1832 : Susannah, in 1834—died in

1873 ; Absalom, born in 1836—died in infancy. The father,

[Elias Hollingsworth. died in Missouri in January, 1846 ; the

i

mother, Elizabeth Ht)llingsworth, died in Madison count\',

I

Indiana, in April 1849, ^^^ ^^ buried in Richland township.

I

This ffood woman, though dead, yet liyeth in the memory of

I

those who love and appreciate good works and kind offices ;

first to come to a new county ; first to take an interest in

ichurch and Sunday school affairs; first at the bed-side of

I

the sick and afllicted ; first in every christian charity, there

jis no wonder that her memory is deeply loved and revered.

I All of this earl 3- family are dead excepting James, and

jperhaps one or two others. James is the oldest, and was

jborn, as stated above, in 1815, September T4th. It is now

(1888) sixtv-eigiit years since he came to this county.

15
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What changes have taken place since that early day '

Anderson, now a city of eight thousand inhahitants, with

its telegraphs, telephones, street cars, gas—both natural

and artificial—electric lights, and other wonderful evidences

of an advanced and advancing civilization, was then to be

founded. Mr. Hollingsworth was married to Elizabeth

Shinkle March 19, 1836. She was born in Brown county,

Ohio, February 6, 18 19. Of this happy union the follow-

ing named children have been born : Margaret, born

January i, 1837, and married to Milton Langly—lives in

Topeka, Kansas; Elias, born May 11, 1838, and married

to Elizabeth Brown October 23, 1857—lives in Jasper

county, Indiana; Henry, born December 31, 1839, and

married to Lyda North January 14, 1858—died in 1861
;

Elizabeth E., born October 19, i84i.and married to Moses

Brown in 1858; George W., born April 3, 1843, and mar-

ried to Mary Farmer in 1858; Sarah J., born January 3,

1845, and married to Mathias Snclson Jul\- 15, 1866;

Phcebe C, born October 11. 1847, and maiTed U) James
Shinkle December 4, 1864—resides in xVnderson

; James

M., born September 16, 1849, and married to Sally B.

Wilson Ma}' 2, 1S75—resides in Anderson; William L.,

bom April 16, 185 1, and married to Sarah McGritV Sep-

tember 16, 1872—resides in Jasper county, Indiana ; Mary
IM., born October 21, 1853, and married to Oliver \'inyard

December 18, 1873 ; John F., born September i, 1853, and

married to Allie Worley July 16, 1882 ; Philip, born No-

vemer 9, 1857, and married to Ollie Dennis October 8,

1882—resides in Anderson; Allen, born September 19,

1859, ^"^ married to Susan Riggs April 28, 1878.

On the 19th of March 1SS6, Mr. and Mrs. Ilollings-

worth celebrated their golden wedding at their home in

Lafayette township, and within sight of the spot where

they were wedded fifty years before, on which occasion no

less than seventy-five of their children, grandchildren,

friends and neighbors, sat down to a banquet given in
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honor of the e\ent. The skies do not look so far to them

MOW, nor the hills so high as were their wont ; their years

are in the ''sear and yellow leaf." They are now residing

in Anderson, where it is to be hoped their days may yet be

many upon the earth and happy, and that finally when it is

theirs to go, they may take up their abode in that sweet

elysium where their hopes abide.

• JOHN SOMMERVILLE

Is a native of the State of Virginia and first looked out

upon its mountains, from the banks of the Ohio river, June

3, 1836. When a young man he came to Madison count}-,

Indiana, and engaged in agricultural pursuits, and has

continued in the business ever since. He was married to

Ann E. Sebrell, widow of the late William Sebrell, and

daughter of the late Thomas McAllister, of Adams town-

ship, on the 26th of June, 1859. ^Irs. Sommerville died

April 12, 1 88 1, and is buried at the McAllister cemetery in

Adams township, near her old home. Mr. Sommerville

was for many years a resident ot Adams township, but for

the past ten years has resided in Andeison township, four

miles South-east of the city, where he o\\ ns and cultivates

a large farm, and upon which he erected, in the summer of

1887, o"^ o*" ^'^^ handsomest farm residences in the countv.

He was again married on the 25th of March. 1SS5, to

Eliza McAllister, daughter of die late John W. McAllister,

an ex-Sheritf of Madison county. Mr. Sommerville is of

fine physical mould and blest with a good constitution.

He is liberal in all things, and is recognized as a pro-

gressive man. His love of field sports is one of his prom-
inent characteristics, and whenever he dons his huntin*'-

accouterments and goes a held, seldom returns with an

empty game sack. Mr. Sommer\ ille was former! v a mem-
ber or Rural Lodge, No. 324, F. and A. M., at Markle-

ville, but is now a member of Mt. Muriah, No. 77, in the
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citv of Anderson. He belongs to no church and in matters

political is a Republican. He is sincere in his friendships,

and honest as the day is long.

WESTOX SOMMERVILLE

Was born in the State of \'irginia January 12, 1832. He
is the son of David Soinmerville, an old citizen now (18S8)

residing with the subject of this sketch in Brown township,

Hancock county, Indiana. Weston, when a young man,

came to Indiana, and was soon after married to jNTary H.

McAllister, daughter of the late Thomas McAllister, a

well-known and honored citizen of Madison county, Indi-

ana, who represented the county for many years in the State

Leffislature. Mrs. Sommerville was also born in Virginia

and came to Madison count}' with her parents when quite

voung. Soon at'ter Mr. and Mrs. Sommerville's marriage,

thev moved to their farm in Hancock county, where they

have ever since resided. Bv practicing econom}' and

doinor much hard work, the\ have made for themselves a

happv and comfortable home. I tirst became acquainted

with Mr. Sommerville in 1859. '^"^-^ have known him quite

well ever since. He was tbrmerly a member of the

Masonic order—Rural Lodge Xo, 324— at Markleville,

until it went down. Here I often met him, and here, as

elsewhere, I found him "on the square." He is not a

member of any church, and when I contrast him with

others who do, I almost think it is a good thing not to be-

long to any. He is a Republican in politics, but not a

boisterous, domineering one. and on the morning of the

election will go to the polls, deposit his ballot and go

quietly awav about his business. He is well informed and

industrious, and his integrity has never been questioned.

It affords me pleasure to note him among the worthy men
of Hancock county. The following are the names of his

children: Margaret C, William C, Mary J., Elizabeth
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[., John A., Eliza O., Orin W., and Ada E. William C.

and John A. are deceased.

DR. B. L. FUSSELL.

The subject of this sketch was born near the citv of

Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, where he spent his boyhood

and received his education. He is a graduate of the Phil-

adelphia Medical College, and came to Madison county,

llndiana, about the year 1S62, and located in Pendleton,

jwhere he entered into a partnership with Dr. Brownback,

of that place, in the, practice of his profession, fie re-

mained here until 1S68, when he became a citizen of

Markleville, Indiana, where he now (18SS) resides and

enjoys not only the esteem and confidence of his fellow-

citizens, but a large and lucrative practice. He was

married to Miss Ella Justice, daughter' of John J. and

Lustacy Justice, two old and respected citizens of Adams
township, but as yet no children have been born to bless

this happy union. Politically Dr. Fussell is a Republican,

but conservative in his views. In 1884, although there

was a large majority against him in the township, he was
elected Trustee and served one term with entire satisfac-

tion to the people. He is a great lover of blooded stock,

and owns a fine herd of cattle as well as horses and other

blooded animals. He is a Mason and belonj^s to Rural

Lodge, No. ^2^, at Markleville, but is a member ot no

religious denominaticm. He is a plain, unassuming gentle-

man in his bearing and modest to a fault, and there is not

within the limits ot' Madison county a man of truer or more
generous instincts.

' CHARLES R. JAMES,

A son of Joshua James, of Greentield, Indiana, but form-

erly of the vicinity of Pendleton. Indiana, was born in

Fall-creek township, Matlison countv. Indiana, on the 13th
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of January, 1S44, ^^^ reared upon a farm. On the 20th

of June, 1862, he enlisted in Company A, i6th Indiana

Volunteers, and on the 30th of August, of the same year,

participated in the battle of Richmond, Kentucky, where

he was captured and paroled. He was exchanged in

November, 1S62, and went with his regiment to the front.

He was at Chickasaw Swamp. Arkansas Post, Green\ille,

Magnolia Hills, Port Gibson, Champion Hill, Black Riyer,

siege of Vicksburg, Jackson, Franklin, Alexandria, Sabine

Cross Roads, and many other battles and skirmishes that

tried men's yalor. After serving his country well and taith-

fiilly for a little better than three years, he was discharged

at the city of New Orleans on the 20th of August, iS6>,

and returned to his home near Pendleton, where he re-

sumed farming. Mr. James was married to Tabitha

Morton on the iSth of Noyember. 1868. He resides three

miles North-east of Pendleton, where he owns and culti-

vates a fine farm. He is a Republican politicalh" ; is well

posted upon general subjects ; belongs to the Qiiaker

Church, and is an upright citizen.

SOLON WALKER

Is the son of Seth Walker, one of the hardy pioneers of

Brown township, Hancock county, Indiana, where the sub-

ject of this sketch was raised and received his education.

About the year 1857 he went to Calitbrnia, where he worked
in the mines for four \ears with better than ayera^ie suc-

cess, when he returned home and purchased a fine farm

near Markleville, Adams township, Madison county. Indi-

ana, upon which he has erected an elegant residence and

one of the finest barns in the countv. His home is one of

beauty and comfort and bespeaks the good taste and intel-

ligence of the man. His farm is situated just North of the

Pendleton and New Castle pike, one mile West of Markle-

ville. x\bout the year 1863 he married Lorena Da\'is,
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laughter of the late John Davis, one of the early settlers

)f Adams township. She died about the year 1875, ^^^^ '^^

juried at the McAllister cemetery in that township. A few

/•ears later he was married to Miss Hodson, an accom-

plished lady and in every respect worthy to preside over

lis splendid home. Mr. Walker does not belong to anv

:hurch or order ; is a free thinker, and is conversant with

iterature. He keeps himself well posted on the current

events, and is specially informed on all matters appertaining

to agriculture. In politics he is a Republican.

ABISHA LEWIS,

Son of Thomas P. and Xancy Lewis, early settlers of

Fayette and Rush counties, Indiana, was born in Brown
county, Ohio, April 6, 18 14. and came with his parents,

in 1819, to Fayette county and afterward, in 1821, to Rush
count}'. Here his parents died and are buried ; his father

January 8, 1S31, and his mother in Februarv, 1S68. Thev
are buried in the Little Flatrock cemeterv. Mr. Lewis
received his education in the log school-houses of the

above-named counties, and while it is neither finished nor

polished, it is far superior to a majority- of those received

under vastly more advantageous circumstances. Rv dint

of industrv and hard studv under i^reat disadvantaire^. he

acquired a sound, practical education, which fitted him tor

the duties and business of lite. He was married to Mar-
garet Mauzy, daughter of the late Silas and Xanc\- Mauzv,
early settlers of Rush county. Mrs. Lewis was bom Feb-
ruary 2, 1S19. in St. Clair county. Illinois. Thev were
married on the 4th of August, 1836, in Rush county, and
began the struggle of their united lives upon a tarm. Here
they remained until 1864, when Mr. Lewis moved to Mad-
ison county, Indiana, and settled upcni what is known as

"the old Dobson farm," one and a half miles East of Markle-
ville in Adams township, where he now (1888) owns 360
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acres of land under liigh state of cultivation, and w ell equip-

ped with all the accessories necessary for successful tarming.

Growing old and becoming wearv of farm life, he remo\ed
to Anderson in 18S7, where he owns a comfortable residence.

Early in life both Mr. and Mrs. Lewis became members of

the Christian Church; Mr. Lewis in 1S33, and Mrs. Lewis
in 1838. Both have been consistent members e\ er since

and in eveiy way worthy of their high professions. L^p to

1848 Mr. Lewis acted with the Democratic part\-, but at

that time joined the Free Soil party, and was one of tour

who voted that ticket in Noble township, Ru>h countv.

He acted with the Republican party up to the last four vears

of the administration of Gen. Gr;int, for whom he voted,

when he joined the Greenback partv. His affiliations are

now with the Labor party and an ardent advocate of its

principles. He is also a strong temperance man. and be-

lieves in the doctrine of prohibition. In 1845 he joined the

Washingtonian Temperance Society, and has been identi-

fied with the temperance cause ever since. In his voun""er

days, Mr. Lewis, or Uncle 'Bisha. as he is atlectionatelv

called, was a splendid specimen of plnsical manhood,
being tall and tinely proportioned, but time and hard labor

have left their marks upon him, as the\' Jiave and ever will

upon all. He is yet hale and heart}-, and alwavs ready

for a friendly controversy with those who differ with him
upon his favorite subjects—politics and religion. His

familiarity with either or both of those subjects renders him

a formidable opponent in an argiiment, and it is s;ate to say

that in discussing them, he has but few equals and no

superior in the count}-. He is a big-brained, big-hearted

man and a credit to the community in which he lives. The
following are the names of his children, to-wit : Sarah J.,

born July 4, 1837—died June 23. 1S5S. and buried at Little

Flatrock cemetery in Rush county : Thomas born in 1S41—
resides in Kansas ; James M., born March 6, 1846—resides

near Markleville ; George C, born Xo\ember 5, 1S47—re-
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sides near Markleville. Sarah J. was never married;

Thomas married Elizabeth Sloan (deceased) ; James M.
was married to Miss Gil more, and George C. to Elsa

Seward.

DAVID A. IRELAND.

One of the grand men uf my acquaintance, is a resident

of Pendleton, Indiana. I first met him sometime in the

sixties, and a truer or more faithful man in his triendships

never lived. He was born September 12, r8i8, one and a

quarter miles North of New Paris, Preble count\', Ohio,

and came to Pendleton, Madison county, Indiana. Septem-

ber 22, 1837, '^"^^ engaged in farming. On the 20th of

July 1840, he was married to Margaret Shaul, daughter of

Aaron Shaul. an old and respected citizen of Madison

county. Of this union two sons were born—^Joseph O.

and Henr\' C. In the f<ill of 1844, lie removed to Cam-
bridcre Cit\-, Indiana, but returned to Pendleton in Febru-

ary 1847, and on the 29th of March buried his wite in the

old M. E. cemeterv at Anderson, Indiana. (This burying

ground has lonir since been vacated, and a dwelling is

now (1888) standing o\er her grave). He was again mar-

ried on the 29th of Ma^^ 1847, to Sarah J. McWhinney.
The fruits of this union were six sons, as follows : Francis

E.jborn August 10. 1850. mcU'ried to Eliza A. Teeters April

7, 1872, at present a resident of Anderson and engaged in

the restaurant business : Albert S., born June 24, 1S54,

married to Ella Reed and resides at Pendleton, and is en-

ijaged in harness makinir : Ed^ar and Elder, born March
15. 1857 ; George A.. September 9. i860; Anna P., born

Febniary 9, 1864. The last tour were born in Henr\-

county, Illinois. Joseph O., the eldest son by his Hrst wife,

was born October 24. 1841. and married to Susan C.

Swain November 18, 1866. She died April 26, 1888, and
IS buried at tiie Pendletqn cemeter\-. His second son.
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Henn- C, was born January 20, 1844. and died in the

army October 2^, 1863. He was buried at LaGrange.

Tennessee, bv his comrades. Mr. Ireland's second wife

deceased Februar\- 12. 1864, and is buried at Moirisiow n

cemetery, Henry county, Ilhnois. He was again married

September 22, 1S67, to Mrs. Ada Teeters, of Pendleton,

to which place he had returned after an absence of several

years in Illinois. Mr. Ireland is seventy years of age and

is still activelv ennaired in business. He is a strong and

out-spoken advocate of the cause of temperence and has

practiced its principles all his life.

BASIL B. TILSOX,

Son of the late John Tilson, of Huntsville, Indiana, was

born about the vear 1842, and spent his boyhood upon a

farm adjoining the above-named ^•illage. He is in tact a

Huntsville bo\' b\- birth, instinct, inclination, education

and relii{ion, and if we take out the three vears he served

in the arm\', his whole lite has been passed in this quiet and

unpretending \illage. He let't the farm in 1862 and en-

listed in the i8th Indiana Battery (Captain Lilly), where

he served th.ree vears. He made a good record as a soldier

as he has a citizen. Shorth- after his return home he was

married to Mollie Cline, a \ery excellent lad}', \\ ith w horn

he is now (1888) li\-ing just North of Huntsville, on what

is known as the Colonel Johnson farm. Mr. Tilson is a

practical farmer, and his annual crops make manifest the

fact that he understands his business. He is a member ot

Major Henrv Post, G. A. R., at Pendleton, Indiana, and

belongs to Anderson Commandery of Knights Templar at

Anderson, Indiana. He is connected with no religious

denomination and is liberal as rej^ards doctrines and creeds.

Four children ha\e been born to Mr. and Mrs. Tilson, two

of whom are living—William and Carrie—the othei- two

died in infancy.
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JOHN AND MORRIS GILMORE,

Twin sons of Morris and Elizabeth Gilmore, were born

in Adams township, Madison county, Indiana, May 10^

1841, and reared upon a farm near Ovid. Upon the break-

ing out of the war they enlisted at Indianapolis in Company
A, 19th Indiana \'olunteers, which subsequently became a

Ipart of the Iron Brigade. Morris was killed at the terrific

ibattle of Antietam September 17, 1862, and is buried there.

John was wounded at the second battle of Bull Run,
^August 28, 1862, and went to Douglas hospital at West
jPhiladelphia. Pennsylvania, where he remained two months.

|He \yas discharged at Philadelphia January 9, 1863 ; after

ivvhich he returned home and resumed farminor. He was
iraarried to Sarah S. Vanwinkle October 15. 1867. She
Iwas the daughter of the late Robert J. Vanwinkle, of

Adams township, and was born August 19, 1843. She
died November 30, 1878, and is buried at the Gilmore

cemetery, near her old home. She was a member of the

Christian Church and a most e.xcellent woman. She left

'five children to mourn her loss—Charles J., Eva F., Annie
;L., Robert M. and Homer H. In the spring of 1880 Mr.
iOilmore was married to Mrs. Evaline AVelsh. daughter ot*

IJohn Gvvinn, an early settler of Stony-creek township. Ot*

this marriage but one child has been born—Edna V. Mr.
[Gilmore owns and cultivates the old Morris Gilmore home-
[stead, just East of New Columbus. He is a consistent

member of the M. E. Church, a strtmg temperance man
}and a Republican of the strictest sect.

I

DAVID X. HARRIS,

jSon of John and Margaret A. Harris, two old and highly

respected pioneer citizens of Madison county, Indiana,^

was born on the 2c\ of November. 1842, in Anderson town-
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ship, county and State above mentioned, and passed the

greater part of his boxhood upon a farm. On tlie 12th of

July, 1862, he enh'sted in Company K, i6tli Indiana Vol-

unteers, and on the 30th of August of tliat vear participated

in the battle of Richmond. Kentuckw where the greater

part of his regiment was captured. He. however, escaped

and went into parole camp at Indianapolis. From here he

went to the army ot the South-west and participted in the

battles ot Chickasaw Bayou, Arkansas Post, Champion
Hill, and the siege of Mcksburg : after which he returned

home on a furlough, and was subsequenth- discharged on

account of disability March i ?, 186:;. Recoverinji- his

health he again enlisted in November. 1S64, ^'^ '^^^^ -S^h

Indiana Battery, and was in the battles of Franklin,

Spring Hill, and Nashville. Tennessee. He served till the

close of the war, and made an honorable record as a faith-

ful and tearless soldier. He was mustered out in the year

186V After returning home he resumed farminir. and has

been engaged in that pursuit ever since. In disposition he

is as gentle as becomes a man, and if he has an enem\'

upon earth it is himself. His religious predelictions

incline to Methodism ; in politics he is a C(jnservative Re-
publican. His principal characteristics are iiis generosity

and his sunny disposition.

JOHN BORAM.

Sometime ago when I decided to write up this book,

the one whose name heads this imperfect sketch I said

should be remembered. In 1859, ^'^^'^'^ I moved to Mar-
kleville, Mr. Boram was among the hrst to welcome me to

that little village ; the first to encourage me at my trade ; the

tirst and last to stand bv me durinirthe tit"teen years I was
there. Why should I now tbri^et him in this little book
where I have recorded the names of those whom I have

thought worthy? He lived just South of the village, where
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le owns a fine farm he himself carved out of the green

kvoods, and where he died in 1SS4 : is buried at the Collier

;emetery, in x\dams township, where his wife and children

have erected a monument to his memory. He was born in

West Virginia in nSry, son of Jacob and Elizabeth Boram,
ivho came to Madison county. Indiana, about the vear

11836. Jacob died man}- vears ago. Mrs. Elizabeth Boram
jdied about the year 1870, aged ninety-one \ears. Both

lare buried in the abo\e cemetery. John Boram came
{to Madison countv a poor boy, or rather young man, and

he did not come on the cars either, nor yet on horseback

or carriage, but with ax on his shoulder readv for the fur-

jest, strong and acti\'e, he came to this then new ccnmtrv.

It was then the struggle for a home began—an earnest.

long, hard battle. The ax was whetted and that manh"
form stepped to the front. Cheered by the songsters of

the forest, the chips flew to the right and the left. The
wild deer looked on with amazement : the turkev gobbled

with disdain. Time went on. the little clearing in tlie

woods widened out. the fields grew wider and wider, a

cabin was erected, and now the gi-andest event of his lite

was about to take place. John thought and realized that

the old saying was tnie, "It is not best for man to be

alone." A helpmate was sought and tbund, and in this.

as in many others, his decision was good. One worthv

for the emergency came also to the front. Came with

sti-ong hands and willing heart to help make this grand
effort ; an effort for home—a home for their old days. Time
went on. Children came to bless their home. Plentv, by de-

grees, also passed that way. as it always does where

honesty and frugalit}- is practiced. Forty vears have fled

away. Let us look over the once little fields, now large-

No little cabin—it is gone. Given wav for a better one.

The little log stable was long ago suppanted bv a large com-
modious barn. But why particularize. From almost

nothing has spnuig plenty. Thus we find this interesting
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family in 18S4. But a change must come ; that good man
is called higher ; tViends gather round and say "a good

man has fallen." He died as he lived ; had no misgivings

as to the future ; relied on that same Being that "doeth all

thinirs Avell." He did not belontj to anv church, but was

liberal in his ideas and notions in religious matters as well

as all others. He earlv joined the Masonic order at Pen-

dleton, Indiana, and was a charter member of Rural Lodge

No. 324, at Markleville. and many years its presiding

officer, where in the '-East'" his rulings were always good.

Mr. Boram was a well informed man, an incessant reader,

"had the mind to reason from cause to effect, to draw his own
conclusions, and with all his manhood to do what bethought

was right. He was married to Margette Hedick in 1839.

She is vet living on the old tarm in the evening of life.

The following are their children's names: Mary, married

to J. W. Shimer, resides in Kansas; Gideon V., died at

the age of twenty-four vear, a grand young man full of

promise. He is buried at the Collier cemetery. James,

married to Carshenia McAllister, resides in Markleville.

Letha (deceased), mamed to George Sebrell. She is

buried at the McAllister cemetery. i\rminta, married to

Robert Morris, resides in Henry county, Indiana. Allen,

married to Jennie Kirk. She was born in Pennsylvania

and came with her parents to Huntsville in 1S60. Loyal,

who is sin<rle and at home.

ROBEBT R. MARKLE,

Now a resident of Hamilton count}', Indiana, just West ot

Fishersburg, where he owns a tarm and is pleasantly located

and engaged in t'arming. Pie is the son of Jacob and

Amelia Markle, formerly of New York State, but since

1854 have lived in Madison county, Indiana. Robert was

born in Thompkins countv. Xew York, Ma}- 2, 1835, '^^^^

•come with his parents to Madison count\-, Indiana, as above
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Stated. Soon afttT coming to IMarkleville, \\herethe\- first

settled in Indiana, he went to learn the wagon-maker's

trade, which he worked at tor several years, both at Mar-

kleville and Fishersburg, though most of the time, when a

citizen of the latter place, he was engaged in a saw-mill,

[which he built and operated several }"ears there, just on the

jcountv line. lie went from Markleville there in 1857. In

1

1860 he moved to where he now resides as above stated.

Just thirty years ago I first met Mr. M., and always found

jhim a gentleman well informed and polished, a type of phys-

[ical manhood—true Democrat. He has been twice married,

[when I do not know. His first wife is buried at the McAl-

I

lister cemetery in Adams township. His father, Jacob

'Markle, deceased, is also buried at the McAllister ceme-

terv. His mother is yet li\ing, and who was, after the

death of Mr. M., married to the late John Anderson, of

Hamilton county. Indiana. He is a brother of Dr. John
E. Markle, of Winchester, Indiana.

WILLIAM JUDD.

In 1859, when I moved to Markleville, I first saw Wil-

liam Judd, a boy often or twelve years of age, an orphan

with his brother James and sister, now Mrs. John \'andyke,

a resident of Markleville, Indiana. James was a messmate
with me in Company- H, 69th Indiana \'oIunteers, and a

worthy young man, deceased about the vear 1875.

William was raised on a farm, and I think bv the latej. F.

Collier, of near Markleville. He received onlv an ordi-

nary education, but has made good use of that little. He
is a born gentleman. I have watched his course the past

thirty years, and from boyhood to the prime of life, and
know of no person of whose worth I can more cheerfulh-

speak of. He was married when about twentv-one vears

of age to Louisa Small, daughter of James Small, of

Adams township, a lady of good education and well trained
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mind. William belongs to the Missionar\- Baptist Ciiurcli,

and can be nothing but a good member. A Republican

from away back. Mr. J. was for several years a resident

of Stony-creek township, but ninv of Adams, his nati\'e

home.

JOHN A. SEBRELL,

Son of the late William and Anna Sebrell, earh' citizens of

Adams township, and where John A. was born about the

year 1848 or '49. He was left an orphan by the death of his

father at an earlv age, his mother atterwards marrying Jt)hn

Sommerville, who raised Mr. Sebrell. He worked with me
at ^larkleville during the year J 868 as- a partner, and I

found him an honest, agreeable young man. He was soon

after, about the year 1S70. married to Elma Lynch, daugli-

ter of x\dolphus Lynch, a true christian lad}-. She was
born in Henry couniv, Lidiana, about the year 1854. Mrs.

Sebrell is a member of the Church of God, and her daih-

walk gives evidence of her sincerity. John A. Sebrell was
elected in 1S72, and served one term as Justice of the Peace

for Adams township, to the entire satisfaction of all.

Elected as a Democrat, which he is now and has alwa\ s

been. Was for a shoit time engaged in the mercantile busi-

ness at Markleville. but his chief occupation has been that

of farming. Of late he has been en<raLred in tile-makinii"

in Adams township. No children lia\e been born to Mr.
and Mrs. Sebrell.

ALBERT LEWLS,

Son of the late John J. Lewis, of Fall-creek township,

Madison county, Indiana, and one of the pioneers of that

locality, was born there about the year 1844. I first met

him at Markleville in 1S65. He was for several years as-

sociated in the mercantile business at Markleville with S.

F. Hardy, from "68 to '78. He was. married to Emily
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Hardy, daughter of the late Neal and Elizabeth Hardy,

two of the early settlers of Madison count}-. Married about

the year 1869 ^^ '7^- ^Irs. Lewis was raised a Qiiaker,

and is a lady of many Christian virtues. I lived neighbor

to Mr. and Mrs. Lewis at ^VLarkleville several years, and

found them to be worthy the contidence and respect of any

people. Mr. L. is a stalwart Republican of general in-

formation. He was, up to 1876, a member of Rural Lodge
F. and A. Masons at Markleville, when it surrendered its

charter. Mr. L. is a good farmer, and most of his life has

been spent on a farm. He owns a part of the old Ralph
Williams farm, just East of Markleville. T am glad to

notice this wortlu' two in "Those I Have Met."

' M. A. CHIP>L\X,

Son of D. C. Chipman, was born in Xoblesville, tLimilton

county, Indiana, September 27, rS52. where he received

his education up to the time he entered the State L'niversity

at Bloomington, where he graduated in the law department

in 1873. Was admitted to the bar soon after at Anderson,

Indiana, where he has built up a tine practice by strict at-

tention to business, and to-day (1SS8) is among the fore-

most young attorneys of the State, a ready speaker at the

bar and on the stump as well. In 1870 he moved to Ander-
son, where he has ever since resided. In 1875, J^"*^ 2 2d,

he was married to ATiss Belle Buskirk, an accomplished

young woman of Paoli, Orange county, Indiana. Mr.
Chipman is an active member of the I. O. O. F. Lodge at

Anderson, No. 131. In iSSS Mr. Chipman was chosen bv
the City Council of Anderson as a member of the City

School Board. Mr. Ciiipman is associated in the practice

of law with his father, D. C. Chipman, in the I. O. O. F.

building. West side of square.

16
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NICHOLAS B. GINN,

One of my messmates in Compan}' 11,69th Indiana \'olun-

teers, was born in Kentucky, April 5, 1836, where he Hved

up to 1854, when he came to Ilenry county, Indiana with

his parents. In 1857, January 14th, he was married to

Mar}' A. Bowers, of that county, who he Hved with till

August 30, 1858, when she died. Buried at Mechanics-

burg, Ilenry county. One child was born to this marriage,

a son, who now resides in Nebraska. He \\ as born in 1858.

He was christened Theodore. Mr. Ginn was, on the 14th

of January, 1866, married to Abigail Padgett, of near

Markleville, Madison county. To them the following chil-

dren have been born: Gideon V., Louisa, Orpheus, and

Leona. All at home. On August 19, 1862, Mr. G. en-

listed in Compan}^ H,69th Indiana Volunteers, served three

years faithfully in the Gulf Department, was in manv bat-

tles, first at Richmond, Kentucky, August 30, "62, then at

Arkansas Post, Vicksbur<r and others. Dischariied at

Washington City, July, '6^. Mr. Ginn moved to Anderson

in 1878, and is now (18SS) a resident of that city. I have

been long and intimately associated with this most worthy

coupile, and am glad to say a word in my book about them.

LEWIS JOHNSON.

Mr. Johnson was born in Adams township, Madison

county, Indiana, July 30, 1846. He is the son ofJames and

Amanda Johnson, early settlers of the above township.

Lewis was raised on a farm, and received his education in

Adams and Fall-creek townships. Soon after gaining his

majorit\' he commenced trading in stock, bu}ing and

shipping, and has up to this time (1S8S) been more or less

thus engaged. On the 26th da}- of March, 1882, he was

married to Martha E. Slau<fhter, daujrhter of lames and
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Rebecca Slaughter, of Adams township. The following

are the names of their children: Carrie F., Cora B. and

James L. In 1872 Mr. Johnson joined the Masonic order

at New Columbus, Ovid Lodge No. 164, and is now an

honorable member of that ancient order. Soon after he

was married he moved to Anderson, where he lived up to

September, iSSS, when he moved on his farm in Richland

township, Madison countv. I have been acquainted with

Mr, and Mrs. Johnson many years, and am glad to have

their acquaintanace. Mrs. Johnson is a member of the

M. E. Church. Mr. J. belongs to no church; is a stanch

Democrat of the olden type.

DR. JOHN COOK,

Son of the venerable Ward Cook, of Pendleton, Indiana.

John is strictly a Pendleton boy, having been born and

raised there, went to school and studied medicine with his

father, and to-dav (iSSS) is a resident of that little city ot

the falls. I was going to say John was married there, but

since he is not married at all, this would have been a little

premature. Dr. Cook is a graduate of the regular school

of medicine, and is among the foremost young physicians

of the State. He has been a student under that grand old

man and phvsician. Dr. Ward Cook, and now, after forty

years practice, that highl}' reputed doctor is about to retire,

and the mantle so justly worn bv him will fall worthily on

Dr. John. Dr. John Cook is a member of the Madison

County Medical Society, and at one time, I believe, its Pres-

ident. His practice extends over a goodly portion of Mad-
ison, Hamilton and Hancock counties. He is a nephew 01

the late John H. Cook, and brother of W. W. Cook, attor-

ney at Greenfield, Indiana.
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WILLIAM C. FLEMING

Was born January iS, 1S25, at Fairmuunt, Marion county,

West Virginia: removed with his parents to Indiana in the

spring of 1831 : was educated in the common schools, ex-

cept two sessions, one at New Castle, Henry county,

Indiana, and one at Muncie, Delaware countv, Indiana, at

the county seminar\- of each county. In 184S and "49 he

read law with Judge David Kilgore. and was admitted to

the bar, but did not afterwards practice to anv great extent.

In 1850 he was the candidate of his part}- tor delegate to

the constitutional convention of Indiana, but was defeated

bv Judge John Davis by one hundred majoritv. In 1S52 he

was nominated and elected to the legislature of Indiana bv

a majority greater than his party strength b\- one hundred.

In the legislature he was a member of the committee on ed-

ucation, and took an active part in the interest of our com-
mon schools. He was nominated for re-election in 1854,

but being in the mercantile business at the time, declined

the nomination. He was married to Catharine Thumma
September 25, 1S55, and in the Spring of 1S57 removed to

the then Territory of Nebraska. In 1858 he was elected to

the territorial legislature of Nebraska from the district

composed of the counties ot Richardson and Pawnee. At
that election there were five hundred and twent\' votes cast

in the two counties, of w hich Mr. Fleming receiwd tour hun-

dred and twenty-tour. In his own precinct in Richardson

county he received one hundred and thirt\' votes out of one

hundred and thirty-three. There were ten candidates and
three to elect. Mr. Fleming received the larcjest vote ot

any candidate. On the meeting of the legislature he was
made the Democratic candidate tor Speaker of the House,
and was defeated by three votes, but would have been

elected by one majority had all the members been present

at the time of the organization. About the middle of the
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session the Speaker was given leave of absence for three

weeks, and Mr. Fleming was unanimously elected Speaker
pro ton. In i860 he was elected to the territorial council

from the same district, but was counted out by the County
Clerks of the two counties, who were both opposed to Mr.
Fleming in politics. A contest was the result, and Mr.
Fleming was kept out of his seat by a tie vote of the coun-

cil. The vote to admit him was a strict parts' vote, except

the vote of John M.Thayer, the present Governor of Ne-
braska, a Republican, who voted to admit Mr. Fleming to

his seat.

In December, 1861, Mr. Flemini; removed back to

Madison county, Indiana, where he still resides. In 1863

he was elected Real Estate Appraiser for the countv, and

in May, 1865, was appointed Clerk of the Madison Circuit

Court, to fill the vacancy caused by the death of the Clerk,

and was elected to the office in October, 1865, which posi-

tion he held until October, 1870. He was nominated for

re-election, and his election was assured, but he declined

the nomination. At one time he was the editor and pro-

prietor of the Anderson Dcnwrrat, the political organ of

the Madison county Democracy, but did not continue in the

newspaper business long until he sold out and purchased the

Moss Island Mills, located near Anderson, of which he

was the sole proprietor for several years. On the 15th of

April, 1888, he was appointed Justice of the Peace of An-
derson township, to fill the unexpired term of E. M.Jack-
son, deceased, and is now acting in that capacity. Mr.
Fleming is a prominent ^Nlason, and has always taken an

active interest in the welfare of the Democratic party. He
is a member of no church, and is liberal in his relijiious

views as he is in ever\*thin<]f else.

AMOS KISLING.

Another of my messmates in company H, 69th Indiana

Volunteers, was Amos Kisling, now a resident of Median-
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icsburg, Henry count\', Indiana. He was born October

22, 1839, '^^^ ^'^^ devoted his whole life to farming, ex-

cepting that portion of it spent in the arm}'. On the 19th

of August, 1862, he enlisted in the army, and eleven days

thereafter participted in the battle of Richmond, Kentucky.

Afterwards he participated in the battles of Chickasaw

Blut^s, Arkansas Post, and many others. He was a good

soldier in war and has ever been an excellent citizen in

peace. He was married on the 14th of November, 1867,

to Rhoda Swain, sister of Mrs. Dr. Weeks, Ezra Swain.

John Swain, Elihu Swain, and the late Dr. \Mlliam Swain,

of Henry county. She is a lady of Hne attainments and

manv christian graces. Mr. and Mrs. KisHng are mem-
bers of the Methodist Church and zealous in ever}' good

work. Mr. Kisling is a prominent member of a large and

highly respected family of that name in Henry county, and

is in every sense of the word an honorable gentleman.

ELDER JOHN HUSTON.

My old friend and neighbor, whose name appears

above, was born in Wayne county, Indiana, April 20, 1S27,

son of the late Samuel Huston, who with his t'amily, John

included, in 1834 settled in Adams township, where the

family lived manv years. Samuel Huston and wite both

lived to be old—Mr. H. eightv, and Mrs. II. over ninety.

Died at Middletown, Indiana, and are buried at Mechanics-

burg, Indiana. A grand old couple whose memor\' I re-

vere. John Huston was raised on a t'arm, and helped his

parents in clearing up the farm trom the native green. Mr.

H. only received a scantv education and I have often won-

dered how he has so wonderfully succeeded as a public

speaker as a Christian minister. He joined the Chnstian

Church at about the age of twenty-tive years, and the past

fifteen years has devoted much time as an elder. His

labors are appreciated throughout the country, where his
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presence is in demand. He has been a close student of

the Bible and has much of it at his command. On the 17th

of January. 1854, he was married to Ruth Seward, daugh-

ter of the late Obid Seward, an early settler of Hancock

Icountv, Indiana. Mrs. H. was born in Rush countv. Indi-

ana, February 25, 1S32. A grand, good woman and

christian wife and mother. She died Februar\' 26. 18S5 ;

lis buried at Mechanicsburg. Henry county, Indiana. The
following are the names of their children: Ledger D.,

;married to Miss Rider—resides in Kansas ; Laura, married

'to 'William M. Blake. She died May i, 1883, and is

buried at the Collier cemeter\', in Adams township. (See

her obituary on another page). Frank married and lives

in Kansas. Lee, died April 29. 1883, buried at Mechanics-

burg. Lee was a briiiht but afflicted little bov all through

life. No one ever knew little Lee without liking him. He
was in tlie eighteenth vear of his age when he died. Mr.

H. is a Republican, but belongs to no order. He thinks

the church is enough, and to this church and its work he

is stronirlv wedded. Mr. H. is now a resident of Markle-

ville since 1870. where he is engaged in the saw-mill

business.

I

ROBERT \V. GATHER,

Was bom May 4, 1823. in Frederick countv, Virginia.

When he was four year's old his lather's family removed to

' Clinton county, Ohio, and at'ter a residence there of ten

years they removed to Madison countv, Indiana, arriving

in the autumn of 1837. The climate was tor many \ears

unhealthy, and of a large tamily of children onlv two,

Robert W. Cather and Elizabeth Myers, remained. Mr.

Cather was married in 1844 to Maria White, who died two-

years later. In 1849 he was again united in marriage to

Elizabeth J. Arbogast. who was born near Springfield,

Ohio, April 7. 1832. Her parents removed the same vt'ar
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to Madison county, Indiana, wliicii has evei" since been her

home. Of a family of eleven children, all arc living but

one, which died in infancy. Six of them are married. L.

D. Gather resides at LaGrange, Indiana
; John W. and W.

S. Gather in Anderson. Indiana ; Sarah E. Webb at Moss
Island, Indiana ; Glara B. Elliott at Kokomo, Indiana

;

flattie G. Myers and J. M. Gather near Bakersfield, Kern
county, Galifornia ; Gharles P., Oliver G. and Ma^ijie E.

Gather reside with their parents upon the old homestead,

four miles West of x\nderson, in Jackson township. Mr.

Gather has been engaged in agricultural pursuits from boy-

hood, and belongs to the more intelligent and progressive

class of farmers. He has never belonged to any church or

order, and is conservative in his views upon public ques-

tions. In politics he is a Republican. Mrs. Gather early

united with the M. E. Ghurch, but has of late years been

connected with the M. P. Ghurch.

JAGOB MAYS.

Son of Henry and Anna M. Mays, was born in Lawrence
county, Pennsylvania, June 22, 1845, and came with his

parents to New Golumbus, Adams township, Madison

county, Indiana, where they settled in 1854. Jacob, or

"Jakey," as he is familiarly called, spent a few years at

New Golumbus, working on a farm in summer and attend-

ing school during the winter. In the autumn of 1859 he

came to x\nderson, Indiana, and entered the Democratic

Standard office, where he worked for a short time, when
he entered the ilfadison County Republican office. He
stayed here until he entered the service with Gaptain May,
Company A, 19th Indiana \'olunteers, where he remained

until the 28th of August, 1861, when he was examined and

rejected on account of age and size. He returned to An-
derson, and on the 5th of September, 1861, enlisted in

Company F, 34th Indiana X'olurUeers, and was accepted by
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the same examining officer who rejected him but a few

days previous. In October he left for the front, passed the

winter at Camp WickHffe, Kentucky, and early in the

ispring of 1862 left lor Smithland, at the mouth of the Cum-
iberland river. At this point he got separated from the

command, along with others, and was taken up the Cum-
jberland

;
passed Fort Donelson the day after it was cap-

itured, and arrived at Nasluille while the brid<res and

'steamboats were vet burnin<^, and the rebels evacuating the

citv\ He afterwards joined the regiment in the rear of New
Madrid, and remained there until its capture and the fall of

jlsland No. 10. He was in the Yazoo cut-off' expedition in

J1863,
and soon after joined the expedition against Vicksburg.

lAlthough somewhat weakened by measles, he participated

in the battle of Port Gibson, was at Champion Hills, and

tthence to the rifle pits of Vicksburg, where in the latter

part of June he was injured by the explosion of a shell.

He was sent to the hospital the following dav, and had to

be led on account of blindness. After the fall of Vicksbur<>-

he was sent to an eye infirman.- at St. Louis, Missouri,

under Dr. Dickerson, where he remained until December
8, 1863, when by request he retxu'ned to his regiment when
he should have joined the invalid corps. He reached his

command on the 27th of the same month at Algers, Lou-
isiana, and in a few days left for Pascavallo, Texas. This

point was reached in eleven days, when the vovage should

have been accomplished in forty-eight hours. The term

for which he had enlisted having expired, he re-enlisted,

but being annoyed on account of impaired sight, went to

the hospital again, where in November, 1864, he was dis-

charged on account of disability. A comrade accompanied
him home by order of Gen. Hulbert. Some time after re-

turning home Mr. Mays took a literary and musical course

of study at the institute tor the blind at Indianapolis, and

has a diploma from that institution ; also one from the insti-

tute for the blind at Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, and has
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taught music three years in the institute tor the blind ac

Wyandotte, Kansas. In 1876 he was nominated for the

office of Representative by the Republicans of Madison
county, but that party being in a hopeless minority, he was
defeated. Xotwithstandinff Mr. Mavs has lost his siiiht,

he travels extensively, and apjiarently experiences but little

difficulty in his locomotion. He is well informed upon lit-

erary subjects ; keeps posted upon current events ; is an

interesting conversationalist, and an in\eterate punster.

He enjoys life as well as the best, and is rated as ''a hale

fellow well met."

, ANDREW J. CUNNINGHVM.

One of the tirst men I met in Adams township in 1859
was the one above mentioned. He was born in Virtrinia,

June 27, 1830 ; came when a young lad to Adams township,

Madison county, Indiana, where he has ever since lived,

and where he is well known as a number one man, honest

in every particular. A Democrat of the olden type. He
was married April 27, 185 1, to Elizabeth A. Fort. Three
children were born to them— Ronuilus, Laura and Ben-
jamin. Laura married Milton Bond ; the bovs are sinirle.

Benjamin is one of the prominent school teachers of the

county. Mrs. C. died about the year 1872. Mr. C. was a

few years later married to Ann Mitchell, widow of the late

James Mitchell, of Adams township. Mr. C. has served

twelve years as Justice in Adams township, and was at one

time a candidate for County Commissioner of Madison
county. Joined the Masonic order, and practices its most

excellent teachinjrs. He is a member of the Christian

Church, and his every day walk gives evidence of his pro-

fession.

= JAMES H. CHAMBERLAIN,

Was born in Canandagua, New ^'ork, about the year 183S
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or '39, where he received his education. About the year

1856 he came to Indiana, and for a number of years resided

at Zionsville. lie learned the carjienter trade, and worked
at it at Zions\ille, Leb;inon and Jamestown ; the hitter phice

he lived several years, and wi\ere his wife died January- 14,

'74, and is buried at Zionsville. Indiana. He was married

to sister Martha Harden December 24, "61, at Markleville.

Indiana. The following are his children's names : Ferdi-

nand, Lou, Frank, William and Harry. Lou and Wil-

liam are deceased, the former at the age of eighteen years,

the latter six or eight years of ixiie. Mr. C. was a^iain

married to Mrs. Cohea, a lady of Russiaville, Indiana,

about the year '79 or '80. He now resides in Frankt'ort,

Jndiana, and has been engaged a number of years as a

traveling man in the interest of a coal oil firm at Toledo,

Ohio. Mr. C. has traveled extensively over much of the

United States, and is well informed. His first wife was

born at Indianapolis, Indiana, in 1836. Mr. C.is a Repub-

lican, and a member of the Traveling ?vlen's Association of

Indiana.

BENJAMIN LUKINS.

Mr. Lukins was born in Pennsylvania, about the year

182 1. Came to Pendleton when a young man. He at once

became identified with the interests of the country, largely

engaged in farming, and was the owner of a large amount

of land. For many years one of the pioneer merchants ot

Huntsville, and afterwards at Pendleton, selling dry goods

and farm implements of all kinds. In fact, it would be

hard to define his occupation, so varied was it. first at tarm-

ingr, then millin«:, then trading iienerallv, then back again.

But in all his varied trading and business with thousands ot

persons, none dare say he was not honest. Social, had a

good word and smile for the poor as well as the rich.

When I first came to Huntsville. in 1855, he was living on
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his farm, just East of the cemetery there, where his wife

died in November of that 3'ear. and was buried at tlu- cem-
•etery near by. She was born in Pennsylvania also. Her
maiden name was E\-aline Tilson, daughter of the latv John
Tilson. Two children were born to them—^Jonathan and

Bye. Jonathan is deceased. Mr. Lukins was the second

time married in 1857, to Miss Mary E. Ireland, ofPendleton,

an accomplished lad}-, sister of D. A. and John Ireland.

She is a resident now of Pendleton, where she is held in

hijjh esteem b\' all who know her. Mr. L. was raised a

Quaker, I think, but was liberal in his notions, an acti\e Re-

publican, strong temperance man, and stricth' moral. His

advice was sought after both morally and financially. He
was without doubt one of the most successful business men
of his day, a true friend and safe adviser. His death,

which occurred about the year i8Si,was regretted by a

large circle of friends. He is buried at the Pendleton cem-

etery. In person Mr. L. was near six feet higli, of good

proportions, fair complexion, good features. Three chil-

dren were born to Mr. Lukins by his second marriage.

William, born in 1858, now a resident of Pendleton, Indi-

ana. The other two died young. Bye Lukins, by his first

wife, was married to Mr. Baker, who died about the year

1884 or '85. The following memorial of Mr. B. Lukins

will be read with interest:

Benjamin Lukins, one of Pendleton's prominent citi-

zens and leading business men, died on Sunday morning,

the 24th inst. Mr. Lukins has long been a sutTerer, and

for a few years past a confirmed invalid. He had been

-examined and prescribed for by prominent physicians, at

home and abroad, at one time visiting Scotland with the

hope of obtaining relief, but all his eflbrts proved of no

avail as to cure, only being palliative. The peculiarity of

his symptoms were such as to cause various opinions among

medical men as to the character of his ailment. After death

the family kindly consented to have a post ynortcm, and it
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possible learn the cause that had produced so much suffer-

ing. On Tuesday morning Dr. A. S. Huston, his attending

physician, conducted the examination in the presence of

the resident physicians. The result of the investigation

revealed an extreme case of emphysema of the lungs, some
portions presenting the appearance of bladders distended

with air. A portion of the left lung onlv presenting ap-

pearances of deca\-. The other organs of the thorax and

abdomen presenting only such diseased appearance as

would accompany- such a case of long continued suffering.

and being of interest only to the physician. The diseased

condition of the luncrs bein<r the cause of his sufferin;j and

death. Mr. Lukins was born in Montgomery' count\'.

Pennsylvania, September 15, 1821, where he lived with

his father until he was twenty-one years old, at which time

he came to Madison county, Indiana, and engafied in aff-

riculture some three years. He then engaged in merchandise

and opened a store at Huntsville, since which time he has

been occupied at different times as a merchant, grain dealer

and farmer, and at the time of his death was interested in

all of them. During this time he lived in or near Pendle-

ton, except two 3ears spent at Indianapolis. Mr. Lukins

was twice married ; tirst to Miss E\aline Tillson, October

31, 1847, the result of which union was three children, one

daughter and two sons, the daughter only surviving him in

the person of Mrs. W. P. Baker. At'ter a brief but happy

married lite of eight years, Mr. Lukins was called to

mourn the loss of his faithful and devoted wife November

23, 1855. ^^ ^^''^^ again married to Mary E. Ireland,

March 29, 1859, ^^^^ result of which union was three chil-

dren, one daughter and two sons, one son only surviving

his father in the person of William J. Lukins. Mr. Lukins

was a man of stron<f and indomitable will, and success at-

tended his various undertakings. He has been a sufferer

for the past nine years, during which time he never com-

plained of his lot. but was always hopeful of regaining his
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health. He was always cheerful when n(3t oveixome with
severe suffering, and at ditTi'rent times expressed himself

as having no fears of death. During his last severe illness

he said he could not recover, but requested his physician

not to let him sutler during his last hours. Mr. Lukins was
possessed with extraordinary social qualifications, which
gained for him a large circle of friends ; he was kind to

all ; benevolent to the needy and sympathizing with the dis-

tressed. He was a kind and indulgent father, an affec-

tionate and devoted husband, such as must be known to be

appreciated. In his death society loses a good citizen,

friends a true associate, and the family a loved one whose
dear memory will be cherishtd tor the many acts of devo-

tion that have made their family circle one of happiness.

His soul peacefully quit its mortal tenement at two o'clock

the morning of the 24th of April, 1881, his age at that time

being fifty-nine years, seven months and nine da^'s.

A Hglit is from our Iiouschold gone;

A voice we loved is stilled;

.- . A place is vacant at our hearth

Which never can be filled.

A gentle heart that throbbed

With tenderness and lo\ e,

Has hushed its weary throl^bings here,

To throb in bliss abo\ e.

'Tis to the home where angels are.

His trusting soul has tied,

And yet we bend above his tomb

With tears, and call him dead.

We call him dead, but ohi we know

.. He dwells where living waters flow.

O. N. TRANBARGER.

South of Elwood, in Pipe-creek township, Madison

count}', Indiana, the subject of this sketch was born on the

i8th of Julv, 1848. He is the son of David Tranbarger, a

native of Virginia, and at one time a Justice of the Peace
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in Duck-creek township, Madison couniv, Indiana, where

he has long been a resident and is greatlv respected. His

mother's maiden name was Eunice Cook. Mr. Tran-

barger is the oldest of se\'en children, and was reared upon

a farm. He received his education in the common schools

of the count\' and at the Pendleton Academy, where he

was an industrious and pains-taking student. He com-

menced teaching at the age of nineteen, and has remained

in the profession ever since, attending in the meantime sev-

eral sessions of the Normal University at Lebanon, Ohio.

On the 1 2th of February, r88o, he was married to Josie E.

Young, of Perkinsville, Indiana. Mr. Tranbarger was

Principal of the Perkinsville schools tor three terms, in

which capacity he ga\e entire satisfaction to pupils and

patrons. He has given much attention to education, and

stands at the head of his profession in Madison county as a

reader and recitationist. He belongs to no religious de-

nomination, and believes in tiie greatest libertv in reliirious

matters. Politically, he is a Democrat of the Jeft'ersonian

school, and believes in the exercise of the greatest liberty

consistent with the ri<;hts of others.

SAMUEL HICKS. Jr.

Mr. Hicks, now a resident of Adams township, Mad-
ison countv, Indiana, was born in Lebanon county, Penn-

sylvania, March 6, 1834. Came with his parents to Madison

county, Indiana, in 1840. Samuel and Sophia Hicks were

pioneers of the county, and helped to develop the county.

The\' were of the highest respectability. Samuel Hicks,

Sr., lived to be very old—nearly eighty years, and died in

1888. Mrs. H. died several years ago. Samuel, Jr., was

raised on a farm, and has been thus engaged nearlv all his

life, except three years spent in the army. He enlisted in

Compan}' K, 8th Indiana \'olunteers, September 5, "61,

discharged September 5, '64, at Berryville. Mrginia. He
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was in several hard-fought battles—Pea Ridge, Siege of
Vicksburg, Cedar Creek, Chafaloye Bayou, Louisiana;

Jackson, Mississippi, etc. Returning home, he was mar-
ried to Martha A. Hodson, who was born in Adams town-
ship September 5, 1845. She is a member of the Christian

Church. This marriage occurred July 16, 1866. Mr. II.

is a Republican, and a member of Major May Post, No.

244, G. A. R., at Anderson, Indiana. Mr. H. owns and
resides on a farm in Adams township, near New Columbus.

RICHARD HANKINS,

One of the "boys in blue," was born in Madison countv,

Indiana, July 14, 1837, j^Jstat the right age to make a good
soldier, which he was. Enlisted August 14, [861, in Com-
pany E, 8th Indiana Volunteers, served faithfully three

years, and was in the following hard-fought battles : Black-

water, Missouri : Rich Mountain ; Sugar creek, Arkansas
;

Pea Ridge, Cotton Plant, Fort Gibson, Champion Hills,

Jackson, Black river, Mcksburg, Austin, Baton Rouge,
Carrion Crow, Chalatbye, Berryville, Halltown, Winches-
ter, Newmarket and Cedar Creek. What a noble record for

a soldier. Returning home covered with glory, he was mar-
ried to Miss Kisling, dauirliter of Andrew Kislinij:, Decem-
ber 7, 1865. Resides now, in '88, on what is known as the

"Old Collier Farm," in Adams township. Mr. H. has

always been a farmer, and to-day (1888) is tlius engaged.

E. G. MOSTLER.

In 1855, when I first went to Iluntsville, Indiana, I

first met Mr. M., who was then working at his trade (shoe-

making) there. I have known him all the time since—now
thirty-three years—an average lifetime. The time, to look

back, seems short. Ed. was born in the Qiiaker city of

Philadelphia August 20, 1830, where he lived the first ten
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years of his life, when he went to hve with an uncle for

several years near that city. At an earlv a^^e (1843) he

went to learn the boot and shoe trade, which he has worked
at most of his life, most of the time at Ilimtsville and

Knightstown, Indiana. In 1S52 he tirst came to Huntsville,

worked two years, when he went back to Pennsylvania,

but returned in Au<,aist. 1855. On Mav i, 1856, he was
married to Mary Maul, daughter of the late Paul R. and

Eliza Maul, of Iluntsville. Eight children have been born

to them, two of whom are in California, and the others

scattered. Mrs. M. is a lady of fine attainments, a true

christian woman, wife and mother, worthy the confidence

of any one.

At'ter their marriage in Huntsville, thev continued to

live there till August, 1865, when he moved to Knightstown.

Indiana, where he now lives, and u here he enjoys the con-

fidence of the people he has lived among so long. lie has

been ouperintendent eight vears. Superintendent of the

Knifjhtstown fair eijrht vears. Mr. and Mrs. Mostler are

members of the M. E. Church. Mr. M. was many years

ago made an Odd Fellow in Pennsvhania. and has alwa}'s

taken an interest in that order. Mr. Mostler is a good

mechanic, has fine business qualifications, and is stricth-

honest. I know of no two more worthy than Mr. and

Mrs. Mostler.

ELI HODSOX.

Mr. H. is the vouniiest son of the late Judge Eli Hod-

son, one of the early settlers of Madison county, Indiana,

coming in 1827, entering his land near th.e line di\iding

Henry and Madison counties. Here he lived and made out

of the woods one of the finest farms on Fall creek. Here

Eli was born on the 28th of December, 1838. He helped

his father on the farm in summer, and in the winter at-

tended schools at Meciianicsburg and Middletowii, Indiana.

where he received a f\ir education tor those early da\s.

17
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Soon after gainini^ his majority, he was married toLucinda
Meeker, of Ilenry county. This event occurred January

6, 1859. Soon after marriage they went to keeping house,

and to-day (18S8) they own a fine farm in the Eastern edge
of Madison county, and near the county .line of Henrv.

Ten children have been born to them ; nine are vet li\incr,

six boys and three girls ; one died in infancy. Mr. H. has

lived in this localit\- all his life. Of a retired nature, not

seeking notorietw preferring home life on the farm and the

pursuits of agriculture, to which he has given much stud\-.

A well-informed gentleman, an incessant reader, has the

mind to reason after reading;, and amonff our intelli<>-ent

farmers. A Jacksonian Democrat from away back. In

1863 Mr. II. traveled extensively in the great Northwest,

but found no place better than the old home on Fall creek,

where he thinks ot remaining the rest of his life. Twenty-
five years ago I first met Mr. H., and our friendship has

always been of a sincere rather than an intimate nature.

THE MAKEPEACE FAMILY.

The Makepeace family are of English descent.

'i'homas Makepeace, the common progenitor of the line I

shall discuss, came from Enffland and settled in Massachu-

setts in 1660. Previous to this date I know nothing of the

ancestors. In the above State, Amasa Makepeace, a de-

scendant of Thomas Makepeace, was born November 29.

1777. Here Mr. Makepeace grew to m.anhood, and on

May 18, 1800, at the age of twenty-two, was wedded to

Betsey Babett. After an interval of a few years, he moved

to New Ilampsiiire, from which State spiimg the present

generation. Mr. Makepeace died Februar}- 28, 1848, and

his wife died June 18, 1858. Both were interred in the

Chesterfield cemetery.

In the spring of 1827 Mr. Makepeace, with his famih',

came from his New Hampshire home to Cincinnati, Ohio.
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After a brief residence at this place, he moved to a locality

known as Perry Creek, Randolph countv, Indiana, after-

ward to Anderson, this (Madison) countv. Here he

resided about two years, then moved to Union township,

entering one hundred and sixty acres of land near Chester-

field, at present owned by Bradlev and Willard Make-
peace, and occupied by the latter. After settling upon the

above farm, Amasa Makepeace built and operated the tirst

corn mill in Madison countv. After this mill had served

its usefulness, a grist and corn mill on a more complete

scale took its place, and it has onl\- been but a verv few-

years since it was abandoned.

To Mr. and Mrs. Makepeace twelve children were

born. From this number but one remains to tell the tale of

hardships and privations, and now awaits the t'uneral sum-

mons that sliall call him to join the innumerable caraxan.

The following are the names of the members of this tamilv :

Elizabeth, Allen, Altred. Ransom, Julia. Ilavden. George.

Bradley, Lura, Infant, Harriet and Amasa. Betsey was the

eldest, and was born June 26, 1801 . was married to Tiiomas

Fosnot July 12, 1S32. The result of this union was three

children, namely, Lura, Emih" and Jane. Betse_\' Fosnot

died January 8. 1873, and was interred in the Chesterfield

cemetery.

The second child—Allen, was born in the State of

New^ Hampshire, September 28, 1802, was married to Xancy
Shimer, near Chestertield, December 29, 1825. At the

time of his death, July 10, 187 1, he was acknowledged to be

the wealthiest man in Madison county, his estate being

valued at about $350,000. Mr. Makepeace began life in

very humble circumstances ; with a hand sachel filled with

notions, he trudged about the country as a peddler. By
frugality and strict economy he gradually rose tVom the

rude cabin to wealth and prominence.

The greater part of his life was spent at Chestertield,

and by him the town was laid out. He conducted a store
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at that place for many years. Three children were born to

Mr. and Mrs. Makepeace, as follows: Alvira (now Mrs.

John Corwin), Qiiincy and an infant unnamed, died aged

six weeks. rVllen Makepeace died in Michigan, where he

had gone to benefit his healtii.July lo, 1S71, and his w^ife

died October 2, 1877. Both were interred in the Chester-

field cemetery.

November 3, 1S04, Alfred Makepeace, the third child,

was born ; w^as married to Hannah Irish August 28, 1828.

The result of this union was eight children, namely:

Alonzo I., present Sheriff of Madison countv, elected in

1886; Allen L., Horace, Estey, Sam, Charlie, Delia, Lura,

and Letitia. Alfred Makepeace died and was buried in the

Anderson cemeter\'.

September 18, 1806, marked the birth of Ransom
Makepeace ; was married to Sarah McClennahan Decem-
ber, 183 1 . Mr. Makepeace was the tather of four children :

Alvin, Oliver, Lucinda and James B. Ransom Makepeace
died Februarv- 28, 1848. Buried at Chestertield.

The next to appear upon the stage of life was Julia,

who was born December 23, 1808 ; v\ as ne\er married
;

died in young womanhood, and was laid t(j rest in the

Helvia cemetery.

The birth of Hayden Makepeace occurred July 23,

181 1 ; was wedded to Betsey Fosnot February 7, 1833. To
them three children were born : Willard, Jacob and Alden

Bradford. Hayden Makepeace died of milk-sick in Dela-

ware county, x\ugust 6, 1823, and was buried on what is

known as the Helvia tarm, near Yorktown.

George Makepeace was born May 25, 1813 ; was mar-

ried July 21, 1836, to Margaret McClennahan. To them

seven children were born. They are, Tilson, Sophrona,

Delia, Lura, Maggie, Adda and Elizabeth. George Make-
peace, from the time of his marriage until death, resided

in Chesterfield. He built the Makepeace (brick) store and

hotel combined at the above place. George Makepeace





OR BOYS IN BLUE. 261

died March 2S, i860. The advent upon thu stage of action

of Bradley Makepeace occurred Juh- 15, 1815 : was mamed
to Rachel Dilts Decemher 24, 1840. No children were

born to bless their union. Mr. Makepeace is the onlv

surviving member of the twelve children, and at present

resides at Anderson, Indiana.

February 2, 1818, witnessed the birth of Lura ; was
married to Simeon Landry. Lura Makepeace Landr\-

died September 13, 185 i. Five cliildren were the fmits of

this union, namely : Bradley, George, John, Elizabeth and

Julia. An intant, unnamed, aged six weeks, was born at

Lebanon, Ohio, March, 1820.

Harriet Makepeace was born in Union township. Mad-
ison count}', October 29, 1824, and died August 17. 1S27,

aged three years.

Amasa Makepeace, the youngest of the t'amih', was
bom on the old homestead, in Union township, Ma}- 27,

1827 ; was never mari'ied. Mr. ^Llkepeace built the large

grist mill at Chesterfield, and controlled the same until his

death, which occurred March 29, 1877. Mr. ^Makepeace

was well and favorabh' know n in Madison countv, and

commanded the respect and esteem of all.

Of the above named thirt\"-f()ur irrandchildren of

Amasa ^Likepeace, Sr., twentv-six are ^•et living, and

eight are dead. Of the survivin^• members the followinff

are their places of residence and occupation, as we have

been able to learn them. Their present (not maiden)

names are fjiven in the tbllowini:" list:

Mrs. Lura Cornelius, resides at Chesterfield, Indiana.

Mrs. Emily Swain, Muncie, Indiana.

Qiiinc}' Makepeace, occupation unknown. Chesterfield,

Indiana.

Alvira Corwin, Middletown, New York.

Allen L. Makepeace, farmer, near Anderson. Indiana.

Alonzo I. Makepeace, SheritT Madison count}', An-
derson, Indiana.
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Estey Makepeace, marble dealer, Augusta, Kansas.

Sam Makepeace, printer, Westfield, Iowa.

Charlie Makepeace, music teacher, Denver, Colorado.

Delia Bennett, near Anderson, Indiana.

Lura Mays, San Diego, California.

Letitia Clitlord, Douglas, Kansas.

Alvin Makepeace, agent for wholesale house, Indian-

apolis, Indiana.

Lucinda Bartlett, near Chetopa, Kansas.

Willard Makepeace, fanner, near Chesterfield, Indiana.

Sophrona ^Nlinnier, Chesterfield, Indiana.

Delia Dilts, Elkhart, Indiana.

Lura Skinner, Ga3lor, Kans^as.

Maggie Moreland, Pana, Illinois.

Adda Love, near Marion, Indiana.

Bradley Landr\'. shoemaker, Anderson, Indiana.

George Landrv.

John Landry, farmer, near Marion, Indiana.

Julia Ackerman. Marion, Indiana.

Elizabeth Fleming, Anderson, Indiana.

In conclusion, we will say of those who have lived and

died, and of those who still sui"\ive, that they have done an

active part in shaping and promoting the welfare of their

country ; and now, as we lower the curtain upon the scenes

of life to those who have passed from the stage of action,

let us torget tiieir imperfections, if anv, andonlv remember
their good and noble deeds.

JACOB A. McDANIEL.

The subject of this sketch, is a resident of Brown
township, Hancock countv. Indiana, where he has resided

since 1857. He was married in 1S56 to Martha McCray,
daughter of the late Moses McCray, one of the first settlers o{

Brown township, and a prominent man in that locality for

years. Mr. McDaniel spent his boyhood upon a farm in
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Adams townsliip, Madison county, Indiana, and enjoyed

but few opportunities for acquiring an education. His

little stock of knowledge derived from books has been

greatly increased by general reading and extensive observ-

ations, and he ranks amon<; the first of the mtelli<{ent and

progressive farmers in his localitv. From a small begiri-

ning in 1857, he has added to his little farm until now
(1888) he has about five hundred acres of choice land,

upon which are erected buildings very much superior in

design, appearance and convenience to the generality of

farm buildings. He takes great interest in public improve-

ments and is an earnest advocate of every question having

that end in view. x\lways for good roads, churches,

school-houses, improved machinery and improvements for

farming purposes, in fact, everything looking to the eleva-

tion and ad\ancement of agricultural interests. Mr,

McDaniel is a Republican in his political views, but not

an offensive partizan. In matters of religion I am inclined

to believe he is a Universalist, but not a member of the

church. He is liberal in his views, and I will thus class

him in any event. In early manhood he joined the Ma-
sonic jVaternitv, and for vears has been a faithful member,

not only on the lodge books, but to its teachings.

I tirst met Mr. McDaniel about the year i860, and

can trutht'ullv sa\' that in my somewhat extensive travels

I have never become acquainted with any man more worthy

of the name of ifentleman than he. His trood wife deserves

a share of commendation for her zealous efforts to make
his home what it reall}- is—one of elegance and comfort.

I have often partaken of their generous hospitality and am
duly thankful lor their never-failing kindness.

REV\ WILLIAM GOSSETT

Was born March 7, 1843. His father, Jeremiah Gossett,

was a soldier in the Mexican war. and contracted a disease

from which he died three months after returning home.
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leaving a widow and five chiKlren, of wliom the abo\"e was

the third. At the age of seven he went out from liis

mother's care to gain a li\ing tor himself, which he sue-

ceedecl in doinix ; workiii*^ b\' the \'ear for several \'ears for

board and clothing, tlien by the month, attending school

in the winter.

At the age of eigliteen he enlisted in Compan\- B, Sth

Regiment, Indiana \'olunteers, tor three months
;
partici-

pated with the regiment in the battle of Rich Mountain,

Virginia; came home with the regiment; was discharged,

and entered school again. Rut, irrowin'i restless when the

Union cause seemed to drag, he again enlisted, in Com-
pany E, Sth Indiana \'olunteer Infantry for three vears,

and was discharged August 2>^, 1865. D'-ii'ing tiiis service

he was under fire tift^-five days, was in the siege of \'icks-

burg, and was aboard the boat, Acacia, when it sank in

the Mississippi river, saving his life b\' clinging to the wreck.

After the war he farmed for two vears, having in the

meantime married Miss Ruth A. Warnock, of Henrv
county, who has been a good wife and shared nobly in all

his labors. lie entered the mercantile business and con-

tinued for one year ; sold out and bought a farm in Ilfiward

countv, Indiana, m<i\ed to it and lived there three years;

sold that, moxed back to IIone\' Creek and engaged again

in merchandising for three \'ears, during which time he

united with the chiu-ch of the I'nited Brethren in Christ.

In 1876 he entered the active ministry, and has been an

itinerant minister to tliis writing. lie has traveled 35,000

miles, preached 2,500 sermons, received 1,500 into the

church, and has recei\ ed as salary an average of $500 per

year. His home is a type of modest beauty, being well

shaded with abundance of choice fruit trees, in the care of

which he delights. His latch-string is alwa\s out. In

person Mr. Gossett is of tine t\pe, full six feet high with

good features. As a minister he is well and favorably

knov\n throuii'hout central Indiana.
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: WILLIAM M. CROAX.

As I write the name above, I call to mind the first time

I ever saw him. This was in 1874, in thecitv of Anderson,

when I was selling my history of Madison county. We
met on the East side of the square. He said he wanted a

copy of mv book. We have been friends ever since. I

knew of him before as a correspondent of the x\nderson

Herald, over the no))i dc phtnic of "Kilbuck Crain." I had

often read his interesting local letters with interest. Mr.

Croan was born in Richland township, ^Madison count v,

Indiana, July 23, 1853, the son of the late David E.

Croan, an early and popular man of that localitv, and who
represented the county in the State Legislature in 1865, it

I am correct. William M. Croan, in the above township,

received his early education. Here he went to school,

here he taught school for several years in Richland and

adjoining townships. Not being satisfied to stop with his

attainments thus received, he sought a better education in

the higher schools of learning, and to-da^' (1888) is at the

head of one of the most popular and influential colleges in

the young and growing Stale of Iowa—the Northwestern

College, located at Shanendon. About the year 1SS4 he

bought this institution, whicli annualh' graduates fourteen

hundred students. Mr. C. has proven himself fully com-

petent to own and take charge of this college, and his many
friends all over the country are proud of his success as a

man and educator. In 1S80 he was associated in the pub-

lication of the Anderson Donorrat with W. R. Brownlee,

and here he developed editorial talent to that extent cred-

itable to him and the reputation of that sheet. In 1882 he

was elected County Superintendent lor Madison county.

serving a little over two years with great acceptability to

the people at large, and especially to the teachers of the

county. He at once raised the standard o[ interest in the
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educational affairs of the county, and put such life and
energy in it that to-dav it^ influence for irood is felt.

In 1878, and on the nth day of October, he was
united in marriage to Jessie F. Myers, daughter of Samuel
Myers, one of the early settlers of Anderson. This union

has proven a very happy one. Two children have been
born to them ; one has gone on before in the early morning
of life. Mrs. Croan is an accomplished huh- of tine attain-

ments, she herself being a teacher of ability, lun-ing taught

in the schools of her native county (Madison) for a number
of years previous to marriage, and to-day is a worthv
helper in all that goes to make home pleasant and desira-

ble. Mr. and Mrs. Croan are members of church, and
wherever their lot may be cast, will be found workers in

the cause of education, christianitv and (jood works.

ADAM H. CLINE,

Of Jonesboro, Grant county, Indiana, was born in the citv

of New York, on the 29th of September, 1845, of German
parentage. His parents died when he was but three years

of age, and at the age of eleven years he set out by him-

self tor the State of Indiana, where he worked on a tarm

until the breaking out of the war. He enlisted in Company
H, 69th Indiana Volunteers, and was the youngest soldier

in the company. He was severely wounded at the battle

of Richmond, Kentucky, in the right arm, and was the

first man in his regiment to receive a wound bv theenenn-.

Atter being wounded he went to the parole camp at Camp
Wayne, but was ordered home by his surgeon, where he

remained until his regirnent aijain went to the field. Fie

took an active part with his regiment from the 19th of

December, 1862, until the close of the war. in all its move-

ments, never missing a battle, skirmish, march or roll call,

although again being severely wounded in the head at

Jackson, Mississippi, the effects of which have since ren-
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dered him almost entirely deaf. He was also slightlv

wounded in a charge at Fort Blakely, on the 9th of xVpril,

1865, so that being the first in his regiment to get wounded,
he was almost (if not) the last. He was discharged July

20, 1865. Mr. Cline was married in October, 1S67, to

Mary A. Thomburg, at Middletown, Indiana. The fruits

of this union were five children, named -as follows: Oran
P., Angie B., Frankie (deceased), Clements L. and Fred

C. After twenty years of married life, his wife died on

the 23d of September, 1883. Mr. Cline was again mar-

ried October 25, 1884, to Lydia A. Pierce, the result ot*

which has been one child—Laura R. Mr. Cline is a

charter member of Mai^nolia Post G. A. R., and its first

Commander, being the youngest Post Commander at that

time in the State. He is also a prominent member of

Jonesboro Lodge K. of H. Mr. Cline does not belong to

any church, and thinks more of his membership in the

G. A. R. than all the church organizations combined.

In 1862, while Company H. 69th Indiana \'ohinteers

was organizing at Middletown, Indiana, I first met Mr.

Cline, who was then a vounjr man. He soon after became a

messmate of that company. The last time I saw him, but

once (September, 1888) was in the battle of Richmond,

Kentucky, twentv-six ^•ears airo. Twentv-six more vears

and we will both be, no doubt, in the great unknown. He
is now engaged in the manufacture of hard and soft wood
lumber at Jonesboro, where I am pleased to learn he is

doinjj well.

MRS. AGXES MADREN.

Mrs, Madren, now a resident of Madison, Kansas.

was born in Madison county, Indiana, September 16, 1S43,

where she was raised and lived up to 1879, ^^'^i^^ ^'^^ be-

came a resident of Kansas. She is a lady of many chris-

tian virtues and a true friend, fondly attached to her many
friends at her old home in ^Madison county. Mrs. M. has
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been twice married, the last time to Mr. Madren. To the

second marriage were bom tour children, two boys and two

girls, the bo_\'s are both deceased. Mrs. M. earlv in life

joined the Christian Church and has been a consistent

member for man\- years. She is a well informed lady,

fairly posted and an excellent fireside companion. She is

the daughter of William Gilmore, an early settle of x\dams

township. Her mother, a worthy woman and widow of

William, is yet living and highly esteemed in Madison

count}', where her best davs have been spent. Agnes is a

sister of Mrs. Silas R. Mauze}' and James Gilmore, spoken

of on another page of this book.

'
• ' GEORGE SHAUL.

IVIr. Shaul is the son of O. B. Shaul, of Green town-

ship, one of the early settlers of that township, and where

George was born and now (iSSS) resides. Mr. S. was

married to Miss George, daughter of John George, of the

same township, and where she was boni also. Mr. S. has

been for several years engaged in the tile manufacture and

brick-making. Is one of the progressive men and prom-

inent Odd Fellows of the count^. He owns and operates

a fine farm in connection with his factory. He resides four

miles West of Pendleton, just South and in sight of the No-
blesville and Pendleton pike. Should you pass that way you

will find a whole souled fellow, whose latch-string is always

out, where his worthv wife is ready to welcome her many
friends in their pleasant home. Four children have been

born to them ; their names are not at hand. Mr. S. is a

stalwart Republican, six feet in height.

GEORGE XICHOL.

The subject of this sketch was born January 14, 1830,

in Butler countv. Ohio, and passed his boyhood upon a
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farm. In the sprini^ of 1854 ^^^ came to Anderson, Madi-
son county, Indiana, and engaged in the hardware busi-

ness in partnership with Amos J. King. This mercantile

firm flourished for many years, and were the tirst to engage
in the hardware trade exchisively in Anderson. It contin-

ued in business up to 1S71, when it dissolved, and Mr.
Nichol formed a partnership with Alonzo I. Makepeace,
with whom he has ever since been associated in the same
line of business, and has perhaps to-day (1888) as large a

retail trade in hardware and sto\'es as any firm in central

Indiana. In September, 1S61, Mr. Xichol entered the

army as Quartermastm- if the 47th Indiana \"olunteers, and

was with that gallant regii.iciU in all of its marches

and engagements up to ?>[arch, 1864, when he returned

home and resumed business. In 1870 he was elected

Auditor of Madison count}- over tlie late Neil C. McCul-
lough, and served in that capacity tor four years. Mr.

Nichol was married on the 4th of December, 1S56, to Har-

riet Robinson, sister of Col. M. S. Robinson, of Anderson.

She was bom November, 1836, at Greensburg, Indiana.

The fruits of this marriage ha\e been two sons. Thomas J.

and George E., both of whom are married and associated

with their tather in business.

Mr. Nichol is at this time (1888) Treasurer of the

School Board of Anderson, and Presidentof the Anderson

Board of Trade, an institution that has done much toward

advancing the material prosperity of the cit\'. He is a

charter member of Major Ma\' Post G. A. R. at Anderson.

and has been its Qiuirtermaster since its organization. In

religion Mr. Nichol is a Presb\terian and in politics a Re-

publican. He is of that modest, unpretending nature that

wins triends and holds them ; ne\er haughty, overbearing

or vainglorious, he is the opposite of all of them, and is

greatly respected as an upright, enterprising citizen.
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DR. B. F. SPAXX

Was born on the r4th of May, 1830. in Jefferson countv,

Indiana, and either in 1834 or '35, moved witii his parents

to Vernon, Jennings county, where he was given a common
school education in the seminary at that place, an institu-

tion which was much in advance of similar schools in ad-

joining towns at that time. His father was a native of South

Carolina, but came to Indiana at an early day, and was
quite prominent in political affairs at one time in its histoi-\',

being a Stale Senator, and holding other places of trust

and honor. His mother was a native of New Haven,

Connecticut.

At the age of fourteen years the subject of this sketch

removed with his parents to a farm some distance from

town, where hard work and plentv of it was required of

him. Here he remained until he attained hismajorit}', at

which time he commenced reading medicine durinfj such

spare moments as fell to his lot, and recited to his brother,

Dr. N. C. Spann, when occasion offered. In 1852 he at-

tended a part of a course of lectures in New York, and

afterwards (1856) removed to Zionsville, Indiana, where

he continued the studv of medicine with Drs. N. O. Spann
and S. W. Rodman, of that place. From here he removed

to Lebanon, Indiana, where he did some practice, and

durinij the following winter attended a course of lectures

in Ohio Medical College at Cincinnati. On the 19th of

November, i860, he located at Anderson, Indiana, where

he has remained ever since in the enjoyment of a large and

lucrative practice. He graduated in Ohio Medical College in

1879. ^^' Spann was united in marriage on the 9th of Ma}',

1866, to Margaret O'Hara, of Richmond, Indiana. Of
this union there have been no children born to bless their

united li\es.

In politics Dr. Spann is a Democrat, but was never a
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candidate for any office, although he has filled several posi-

tions of trust, among which have been Physician to the

Poor, Street Commissioner, Physician to Orphans' Home,
Coroner of Madison county four years. Trustee of Indiana

Hospital for the Insane, and at this time (i8SSj United

States Pension Surgeon ; also. Trustee of the Indiana

State Normal School at Terre Haute. He is a member of

the American Medical Association, was President of the

Delaware District (composed of six counties) Medical

Societ}', and is now President of the Madison Countv

Medical Societ}' ; also, an original member of the Madison

County Historical Society. Dr. Spann is a member of the

Presbyterian church, and takes a deep interest in its affairs.

He is also a prominent member of the I. O. O. F. in An-
derson, and has been for years. As a moral, upriglit,

christian gentleman, these pages contain no fairer name
than his. He is gende and benevolent, a ";ood counsellor

and friend, honest as the dav is fair, and in all things a

splendid citizen.

STEPHEN METCALF.

The first time I ever met Mr. Metcalf was at a Repub-
can convention, held in Anderson, Indiana, in 1S72, at

Westerfield's hall. About that time he become editor of

the Herald^ and I have known him ever since. He was
born in Wayne county, Ohio, Januarv the nth, 1S42, and

where he received a good education, wiiich fitted him to

teach school in his younger days. He came to Madison
county, Indiana, in 1S54. First in Boone township, where

he resided up to 1S62, when he enlisted in July of that

year in Company G, 75th Indiana Volunteers, and served

until the 29th of July, 1864, when he was transferred to the

engineer corps. In this capacity he served till June 30,

1865. He became associated as editor and proprietor of

the Anderson Herald in November, 1872, and never left
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the helm until April, 1888, in whicli capacity he proxed

himselt'an able editor, to which the thousands of its readers

during that time will attest. In 1878 Mr. Metcalf was ap-

pointed postmaster at Anderson by the Republican admin-

istration, and served seven long \ ears in this trying and

perplexing place, retiring with the good wishes of tiie

patrons in 18S5, when his services were given more fully

to the Herald. ^Nlr. Metcalf was imited in marriaij^e to

Came M. Robb, August, 1867. She was born in Franklin

county, Ohio, in 1844. A lady of retired nature, yet no

less a lady of many very excellent qualities. To them two

children have been born—Mar\' and Eugene. Mr. Met-

calf is a charter member of Major May Post G. A. R.

Also a member of the Knights of Honor, and one of the

ori<T["inal members of the Madison Count\' Historical So-

cietv. ^Ir. Metcalf, in religious notions, is a free thinker,

stricdy moral, and he as well as his wife, are valuable citi-

zens, and as such are held in high esteem in Anders(ui,

their home.

JOHN W. PENCE,

Son of Cyrus P. and Eliza Littell Pence, was born on the

23d of Februarv, 1839, ^^ Franktort, Clinton county, In-

diana, to which place his parents immigrated in 1837 fiom

the Shenandoah Valley, Virginia. Here the subject of

this brief biography enjoyed such opportunities for acquir-

ing an education as the meagre facilities of diat early day

afforded to the young, and. possessing a vigorous, active

mind, laid the toundation for wiiat subsequently became a

finished business education. In April, 1853, his father re-

moved to Anderson. Madison county, Indiana, and engaged

in the tanning business. In this industry John worked

with his father during the spring and summer mouths, and

attended school during the winter, up to 1857, when he ob-

tained a license and taught school during the winter of that
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and the following 3'ear. He soon quit teaching, however,

to accept more agreeable and protitable employment in the

office of the County Auditor. Here he displayed such ad-

mirable business methods that his services were sought bv
other officers of the county, and at one time or another he

served as a deputy in ever}' countv office save that of Clerk.

In 1863 he went on a prospecting tour to the Pacific coast,

and after remaining two years in California and Nevada,
returned home and obtained a position as clerk in the office

of the Bee Line Railway Companv at Anderson. He was
afterwards appointed agent, and sen.ed in that capacitv

from 1866 to 1874, ^^'heri he resigned to assist in organizing

the Madison County National Bank, one of the soundest

institutions of its kind ever established in the countv. Here
he successively filled the positions of Assistant Cashier,

Vice-President and Cashier during the last five years of its

existence. In 1877 Mr. Pence was elected to the City

Council from the first ward of the city of Anderson, and

made one of the best and most efficient officers the citv

ever had. Being elected without any connivance or solici-

tation on his part, he retired at the expiration of his term

without seeking a re-election. In 18S5 he was appointed

postmaster at Anderson by President Cleveland, in which

capacity he is now acting.

Mr. Pence was married in October, 1S69, to Sarah E.

Mowrer, of New Castle, Indiana. The result of this mar-

riage has been one child—Robert N.. born December 26,

1870, died August 31, 1S76. It can truthfully be said

of Robbie, as has been sweetly and tenderly said of an-

other, that in laying down his mortality, he surrendered the

only circumstance that rendered him but little lower than

the angels.

Mr. Pence is neither a member of any church nor of

any secret society, and has no ct)nlidence in their practices

or methods. His religious belief is of the agnostic t}pe,

while his political faith is as firmly Democratic as the eternal
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hills. He is a man of strony^and prominent characteristics,

such as are possessed in the same degree of prominence by

the fortunate few. His honesty is proverbial, and his word

in a business transaction is as good as a bond. As to his

generosity, he lets not his right hand know what his left hand

doeth, yet there are those who know that he has "nexer

seen the riirhteous forsaken nor their seed begcjing bread."

Plain and simple in his tastes and habits, his great good

sense revolts at all ostentation and unnecessary disphu'.

Courteous and kind in his bearing toward others, he despises

servilit}" wherever displayed. Constant and true in his

friendships, it cannot be said that he e^er forsook a man
that was "aoi'nir down the hill." A bi<:-hearted, noble-

minded, temperate, sincere man, in whom there is neither

bio-otrv nor pride, and a citizen of whom an^• communit\'

could feel proud.

SAMUEL E. HAXXAH.

The subject of this sketch was born near Milton,

Wayne county, Indiana, April 8, 1S54. His father dying

in the spring of i860, he with his mother moved to Mil-

lino-ton, Illinois, sixtv miles Southwest of Chicago, where

he resided until January, 1S66, when his mother re-mar-

ried, and with her came to Madison county, Indiana. He
received the most of his education at the Newark Acadeni}-,

situated at Newark. Illinois, and at the Rockford High

School, Rocktord, Illinois.

On the 27th of December, 1876, he was united in

marriage to Florence Tappan, daughter of John Tappan,

an old and greatlv esteemed citizen of Madison county.

Of this union there has been one child born—Florence,

May 12, 1879. Mrs. Hannah was born in Anderson, In-

diana, June 10, 1853. Mr. Hannah owns a tine farm of

near two hundred acres of land in Richland township, and

-was engaged in agricultural pursuits up to the spring ot
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1888, when he purchased an interest in the hardware and
implement tirm of Carroll & Hannah at Anderson, where
he now resides. Mr. Hannah is a member of no secret

order, and is a Republican in politics. Both he and his

excellent wife are members of the M. E. Church. Mr.
Hannah is a young man of much activity and enterprise,

and just entering upon a mercantile career in which I pre-

dict for him abundant success. He is affable in his man-
ners, and hone-st and industrious in business. He deserves

well

.

A. E. RUSSELL

Was born seven miles abo\e Rochester on the Genesee
river, Monroe county, New York, on the 3d of January.

1817. In 1S20 he descended the Alleghanv river with his

parents on a rati along with tweni}' other families, trom

Olean, New York, to Pittsburrj. Penns\-lvania : thence down
the Ohio river to North Bend. Indiana, the hom'e of V.'il-

liam Henry Harrison, where he remained one vear, when
he moved to where New Castle now stands. (His t"ather,

being a carpenter, built the first trame house in that town).

Here he remained until 1827, when he removed to Center-

ville, \Va\-ne count}', Indiana, where his father died in

1831. After his father's death, he removed with his mother

to her t'ather's home two miles West of New Castle.

Shortly at'ter this he went to Indianapolis, Indiana, to learn

the shoemaker's trade with his uncle, but ran away in

about six months and returned home. About this time

William Silver, now of Pendleton, Indiana, bid for and

got the mail route from Centerville to Xoblesville, and

employed him to carry it, which he did, and brought the

first mail that came to Anderson tVom the East. He carried

the mail for tour years and atterw ards served three years

at the saddle and harness-maker's trade. He started the

first rci^ular harness and saddlerv business in Madison
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county, at Pendleton, and made the first side-saddle ever
manufactured in the county. On the 30th of August, 1840,
Mr. Russell was married to Caroline Patrick, daughter of
Palmer and Rachel Patrick, of Pendleton, two of the

earliest setders in the county, and the same week started

for Texas, but settled at Springs, Caddo Parish, Louisiana,

at which place he remained one vear, and not likin"- the

country reUu-ned to Evansville, Indiana, in 1841, and from
there to Pendleton in 1S42, where he remained until 1846,
when he bought the Fluntsville mills, which he afterward

traded for a farm known as the Zachariah Jones farm. He
then moved to Hancock county, Indiana, and settled upon
a tarm one mile and a half South of GreenMeld, where he
remained until 1S4S, when he returned to Pendleton and
purchased the old store of James Gray, which he con-

ducted in partnership with his father-in-law until the

breaking out of the rebellion. Early in 1862 he volun-

teered in the 5th Indiana Cavalry and served for two years,

when he was discharged on account ofdisability and returned

home ; after which he purchased the Knightstown mills and
removed to that place. He did not stay here long until he

sold out and bought the Hanover mills in Shelby county.

While running these mills he resided in Indianapolis.

This was in 1865, and in 1866 he moved to Anderson, In-

diana, and purchased a planing mill, but sold out in 1867

and went to Watseca, Illinois, where he owned a laro-e

body of land and went to grazing stock. He soon quit

this business and returned to Anderson and bought the

Moss Island mills, which he subsequently sold and en-

gaged in other business enterprises. He moved to Fort-

ville in 1873 and ran a hotel for a short time, and in 1874
removed to Pendleton, where he acted as Constable for two
terms. In 188 1 he returned to Anderson, where he has

resided eversince. Mr. Russell was made a Mason in 1S53,

and was the first Odd Fellow initiated in Madison count}'

—

December, 184S. He is a member of Major May Post
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G. A. R. at Anderson. He belongs to no church, but be-

lieves in Methodism. In politics he is a Republican. Ten
children ha\e been born to Mr. and Mrs. Russell, five of

whom are deceased. This aged couple are now descending

the hill of lite. In their time many vast and solemn

changes have passed before them ; the wilderness has been

leveled and its gloomy depths have been surrendered up

to a civilization that has never been equalled since the

fliijht of time beijan. I have known them for thirtv vears.

and I have always found them the best of citizens and

friends. Mrs. Russell is a taithful member of the M. E.

Church, and is worthy of all commendation for her chris-

tian zeal and works. I am glad to gi\'e them mention in

these pages and sincerely hope that their future may vet

be long upon the earth and tilled with happiness and

comfort.

ANDREW J. BLAKE.

Mr. Blake was born in Adams township, Madison
county, Indiana, Januar}- 30, 1835. '^^^^ ^'^^ most of the time

resided there since. He is now a resident of Markleville.

engaged in the mercantile business, and has been since

1877, and has, by strict attention to business, built up a tine

trade, amounting to fifteen thousand dollars annually. He
W'as married to Xancy J. Sloan, daughter of the late

William Sloan, on the 14th dav of September, 1S53. Two
children have been born to them—John E., who died

March 30, 1S5S : William M., born October 2, 1S55, mar-

ried first to Laiu^a Huston (deceased), second to Miss

Howard. William M. is in business with his father in

Markleville. A. J. Blake was elected Justice of the Peace

for x\dams township in 1874, Assessor in 1879. Joined the

Masonic order in 1S65. Rural Lodge. No. 324. at Markle-

ville. Mrs. Blake has lived nearlv all her lite in Adams
township, where she is well and favorablv known as a lady
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of many excellent qualities. We lived neighbors to them

several years, and can say they are both worthy the

confidence of any one. Mrs. Blake is a member of the

Church of God, and her ever\' day walk gives evidence of

her profession. A. J. Blake is a Democrat of the old

school, and as such was elected to the offices referred to

above, and in which he gave general satisfaction.

LEVI BREWER.

Mr. Brewer is one of the few men I shall write about

who is the hero of two wars, the ^^exican and the late war

of 1861-5. Mr. Brewer was born in Madison count}', In-

diana, Januar}- 7, 1825 ; was raised on a farm, and farming

has been his chief occupation all through life, with the

exception of the time spent in the service of his country.

In 1847 he enlisted in Captain John Wallace's regiment,

then forming at Anderson, Indiana, went to the tVont,

and served throuirh the war. Was in several battles : Vera

Cruz, Jalapa, siege of the Cit\' of Mexico, etc. He was

discharged at Madison, Indiana. August, 1848, and re-

turned home to Madison count\', where he was shortly

married to Phcebe A. Smith, whom he is to-day ('88) living

with in the same countv. He was married November 29,

1848. He now resides in Lafayette township. In October,

1862, he enlisted in C(UTipan\' H, i6th Indiana Volunteers,

served several months, when he was transterred to Company
H, 99th Indiana \"ohmteers, and was discharged at St.

Louis, Missouri, after three years service. During the late

war, as well as in the Mexican war, he was in many bat-

tles; in fact, Mr. Brewer is a fighter, and to-day (18S8)

would not stop much to enlist again if a just cause was to

come up for him to take a hand. Nearly all his lite has

been spent in Indiana, and he has seen the wonderful pro-

gress made during the past til'ty }'ears. War twice declared,

and peace come as often. Shake with the veteran, all.
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PETER MINGLE.

Among the pleasant homes and prosperous farmers of

Madison county,! do not wish to forget Mr. Peter Mingle,

who resides one mile Southwest of Pendleton, where he

owns near live hundred acres of choice land, and where

he has erected handsome and costly buildin^rs, costincr

many thousand dollars, and upon which land or farm is

one of the handsomest walnut gi'oves in the State, and

where formerly camp meetings were held. Mr. Mingle

was born in Montgomery count\', Ohio, and came with his

parents to Hancock county, Indiana, at the age of three

years, where he lived up to 1S69. Me was married to Sarah

Barnard, of that county, who was born October 18, 1S38.

in Hancock county, Indiana. This marriage occurred

April 29, i860. Mr. Mingle was born November 12, 1836.

The followin<r are the names of their children : Florence

M., born February 1 1, '65, married to Charles E. McCartv,

September 16, '84, resides two miles Southwest of Pen-

dleton. She is a fjraduate of Pendleton Hiirh School

:

Viretta A., born August 29, '67, at home; George R.,born

March 22, 187 1. Their first-born died in infancy. Mr.

Mingle is a Democrat. Mrs. Mingle is a member of the

M. E. Church,- and an intelligent lady, worthy the mis-

tresship of this interesting and pleasant home.

DAVID CONRAD,

One of the prominent men of Madison county, Indiana,

was born in New Jersey, December 19, 1828 : came to

Stony-creek township September, 1839, ^^'^^^i'^^ ^''*? ^'^'^-

since resided. He was married to Mary Gwinn, daughter

of Jacob Gwinn, June 2, 1853. Mr. and Mrs. Conrad are

both members of the M. E. Church at Fishersburg, Indiana.

where they stand deservedh' hi'di. Mr. Conrad has served
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his fellow-citizens long and well ; Township Clerk, and

six years as Township Trustee, ten or twelve years as

Vice-President of the Sunday School Union, and several

years as Superintendent of the Sundav school at Fishers-

burg, and has long been connected with the Sundav school

work, not onh- in his own locality, but throughout the

countv. For several vears he sold iroods at Fishersbur"-,

and later was in the grain and implement trade at Lapel.

in connection with Georire \Vrii>"hi. The tbllowin<: are the

names of their children : Sophia, married to George
Wright; Laura M., married to Robert K. Aldred ; Albert,

at home. Mr. Conrad owns and operates a fine farm, just

North of Lapel, where he is surrounded with all the com-
forts of a well appointed home, and enjovs the confideuLe

of the people at large. He is a Republican in politics.

CHARLES E. GOODRICH.

Mr. Goodrich was born away down in the State of

Maine January 31, 1S44. His father A\as a sea captain,

and with other sons has sailed over the "bright blue sea"

in nearly all nations, and to~dav our Charle}- sighs for the

blue salt sea and almost rei/rets not bein^' a sailor. But I

almost think in the turn of the tide of affairs a poor sailor

has been spoiled and a good citizen or "land lubber"

made. At the age of eleven years, it seems, Charles went

to sea and obtained his "sea legs," and no doubt the grand

old ocean had its charms tor him, but soon after he came
West with his parents to the great State of Missouri, in

1858. Here he received most of his education, and by the

way, of that kind which no down-easter need be ashamed.

At the a<;e of about eijjhteen vears, and when the uar broke

out in 1862, the home of Mr. Goodrich, as well as other

portions of our countr\', was in commotion, and it is not

strange that he should feel a patriotic wa\-e steal o\'er him

in that torn up and divided State. Earh' in 1S62 he en-
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listed in Company K, 33d Missouri \'olunteers, went to the

front, and was in man}- hard-fought battles during the three

years he was in the army. He was discharged June, 1S65.

Soon after he came to the State of Indiana, driftinir to Pen-

dleton. In 1869, November of that year, he was married

to Miss Shanklin, a daughter of the late Andrew Shanklin.

of Green township, three miles We^t of Pendleton. Mr.

S. was an early pioneer of that part of the countv, and at

one time represented it in the State Legislature. Mr.

Goodrich resides now (18SS) on this farm, which is one of

the best in the county, and which he delights to cultivate,

and has it stocked with fine cattle, sheep and other animals.

Mr. G. was many years practicing law in Pendleton with

J. W. Hardman, together with insurance and other legal

business. He is a Republican, and a fine conversationalist.

I am criad to record him amonir the ijood fellows I have

met. Mr. Goodrich is a member of Major Henry Post

G. A. R. at Pendleton, Indiana. Also, an Odd Fellow.

MATHIAS M. BROWER.

Mr. Brower was born in Xew Bnmswick, New Jersey,

June 30, 1830. At the age of three years became with his

parents to Ohio. At the age of eighteen years he went to

learn his trade (carpentry) at Hamilton, Ohio, where

he worked several vears. In September, 1861, he enlisted

in Companv F, 36th Indiana Volunteers at Richmond,

Indiana : served three years : was severely wounded in the

shoulder in battle, where he was on the field four days

.without food or attention. This was at Chickamauga. He
was in other battles, such as Shiloh, Stone River,

Corinth, Perr^ville. Atlanta, Jonesborough, etc. Was in

the Fourth Army Corps. He was discharged at Indianap-

olis September, 1S64: came to Anderson, where he has

since resided and worked nearly all the time in X. Arm-
strong's planing mill. He was in 1869 married to Susie
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Svvarrengin, of Anderson. He is a charter member of

Major May Post G. A. R., and a stanch RepubHcan and

fine mechanic.

JAMES BIDDLE,

Son of Caleb Biddle. one of the pioneers of Madison
county, settling in Adams township in 1828. James was
bom near Elizabeth City, November 7, 1817, and was in

his nineteenth year of age when he came with his parents

to Indiana. Arriving in the then new country, James as-

sisted his father in making a home in the woods, receiving

only a meagre education, owing to the school facilities of

his boyhood days. In 1827 he was married to Esther A.

Slaughter, of Adams township, a worth}- woman, and

daughter of the late John Slaughter, who was also an earlv

citizen of Adams township. James Biddle owns and re-

sides on the old homestead entered b}- his father in 1828,

two miles Southwest of New Columbus, and upon it has

now lived over tit'ty years, but has added to it in acres and

buildings and other improvements, till he has to-day one of

the best farms in old xVdams. Mrs. Biddle was bom in

Pennsylvania in 1827, and is a member of the old Baptist

Church. Mr. B. is a Democrat, but one of that kind who
allows others the same pirivilege he takes himself. Mr. B.

belongs to no church, but is a Mason since 1852. Joined

at Pendleton, Indiana. Children's names: Mary M.,

married to Roy Davis ; George, married to Ellen Itort

:

Jerusha, at home ; x\lice, married to Charles Mitchell :

John, married to Sarah Johnson : Charles and Ida at home..

All residents of Adams township.

HENRY C. CONRAD

Was born in Kenton. Ohio, March 18, 1838. Went to his

trade, wagon and carriage making, at South Bend, Indiana,
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where he worked. On the zist day of August, 1S62, he

was sworn into the service of Uncle Sam, Company A,
74th Indiana Vokmteers, at Indianapolis. He volunteered

at Warsaw, Indiana, as a private, but was soon promoted

to Orderly Sergeant and served all through the three vears

as such. He was in the followinjj battles : Chickamauira,

Mission Ridge, Buzzard Roost, Dallas, Kenasavv, Peach

Tree Creek, and many others as well as numerous skirm-

ishes ; was in all the Southern marches, including "'Sher-

man's March to the Sen." Was discharged at Washinf^ton

City September, 1S64. Returned home and was married to

Mary E. Graves September 6. 1866, when he became a res-

ident of Anderson, where he has since resided, and for the

most of the time he has worked at his trade. Was four years

a member of the City Council, elected as a Democrat, of

which party he is a devoted member. Was a charter

member of Major May Post, G. x\.. R., No. 244, at An-
derson. In September, iSSS. he was sent as a delegate to

the National Encampment of the G. A. R. at Columbus.

Ohio. Mr. C. has held many other positions of honor

and is held in hitrh esteem bv his fellow-citizens.

WILLIAM B. MARKLE.

When I first moved to Markleville in 1S59, ^ '^'"^^ ^^^^

Mr. Markle, and we became friends, and that triendship

lasted as lonsf as he lived. In the winter of 1S66 he died

at his home near Markleville, just in the prime of lite,

about thirty-five years of age. In 1861 he was married to

Hannah Cooper, daughter of the late Isaac Cooper, one of

the early settlers of Adams township, on whose farm

the noted Indian murders were committed in 1824, and where

Mrs. Markle now resides, one and one-half miles Northeast

of Markleville, in Adams township. Mrs. Markle was

born in Virginia, but was quite young when she came to

Adams township. She was born about the year 1832.
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Four children were born to Mr. and Mrs. Markle ; t\\ o

died when young-. Andrew J. and Elizabeth are living

with their mother. W. B. Markle was one of my best

friends, and a brother Mason—strictly honest. He was a

fine-made man, well proportioned, strong and active. A
Democrat of the olden type. A son of the late John
Markle, one of the earl}- selders of Adams, and after whom
the town of Markleville was named. Mr. Markle is buried

at the ^^cAllister cemetery, in Adams township.

AUGUSTUS DEXXIS.

Mr. Dennis is one of the prominent men of Hancock
count}', Indiana. I first met him at his pleasant home,
four miles South of Greenfield, in rSSi, while canvassing

for a history of that county. He, as well as his interesting

family, gave me a hearty welcome, subscribed tor m}-

book and gave me much encouragement in the work before

me at the time ; and as I was about to take m}- leave the

next morning, after tanking over night, he asked me if I

needed anj- money, if so he could just as well pay for the

book then as at an\' future time. Xever did five dollars

come more acceptable, tor I was out of money at the time.

I have thought of that incident since a thousand times,

though forgotten by him, no doubt. He was born in Far-

quar county, Virginia, in 1S27 : came to Ohio with his

parents ; remained there till 1844, ^^'^^en Augustus came to

Hancock county, Indiana, where he has ever since resided.

A poor boy with less than ^i .00 in his pocket he made his

start in the world, and has passed through all the stirring

scenes of an early pioneer life in Hancock countv, and

to-day (1S88) has a fine farm and other comfortable sur-

roundings, made by hard labor and frugality. In 1S47 he

was united in marriage to Miss Tvner, daughter of Lewis
Tyner, the first Clerk of Hancock county, Indiana. This

good woman has been a worthy ci^mpanion all through the
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varied scenes of a long wedded life. She knows all about

pioneer life from the little cabin in the woods to commodi-
ous dwellings of i8SS. Mr. Dennis served his fellow-

citizens of Hancock countv. Indiana, manv years as County

Commissioner ; served with ability and Hdelity for six years.

He was elected as a Democrat twice to the office above

referred to. Mr. D. was raised a Qiuiker, yet in all things

he is liberal, is no bigot or strong partizan. Seven chil-

dren have been born to Mr. and ^NTrs. Dennis, four are

living and three deceased.

BENJAMIN B. CAMPBELL,

Son of the late Rev. James Campbell, was born in Alle-

ghan\- county, Pennsylvania, October 3, 1S37. At the age

of thirteen years he. with his parents, went to Athens,

Ohio, where young Campbell received most of his educa-

tion. Rev. James Campbell was born in Pennsylvania in

1794, died at New Orleans in 1S76. He was mairied, tirst

to Sarah E. Campbell, about the year 1S19. She died in

Pennsylvania in 1S40. Mr. C. was again married to Laura
R. Collins. She died in New Orleans in iSSo. B. B.

Campbell came to the city of Anderson in 1S56. and has

been a resident ever since, except from 1870 to iSSo, when
he resided in New Orleans. Was married to Nancy J.

Roach, daughter of William Roach. Esq., of Anderson, in

i860. He entered the army Augiist 31, 1S61, first in the

34th Indiana \^olunteer Infantr}', was soon appointed As-

sistant Qiiartermaster Sergeant, and served till October,

1862, when he was appointed Qiiartermaster Sergeant,

April 17, 1862. In September, '6;^, he was appointed

Captain of Company G tor meritorious services at the siege

of Vicksburg. He was promoted Captain Adjutant-Gen-

eral of the United States Volunteers July 21, 1864, by

President Lincoln. Mr. C. was in the following battles,

besides many skirmishes, in the late war: Port Gibson,
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Champion Hills, Jackson, Black-river Bridge, Nashville,

and through the siege of Vicksburg. Mustered out of the

service February 15, 1S66, being in the army four }-ears

and four months. Returned to Anderson. Mr. C. has

served in the town of x\nderson as Clerk before it be-

came a city, and was the third agent of the depot of the Bee

Line railroad. In 186S was associated with A. A. Heling

in the clothing business in Anderson. In the arm\- he was

made W. M. in a Masonic Lodge F. and A. Masons, act-

ing under dispensation of the Grand Lodge. Was first

made a Mason in 1S60, in Mt. Moriah Lodge, No. 77, in

Anderson, Indiana. He is a charter member of Major

May Post G. A. R. at Anderson No. 244. Served as Town-
ship Trustee in '68, '82, '84, in all six years, in Anderson

township. Elected as a Democrat, with which party he has

alwavs acted. Engaged in the flour and grain trade in

Anderson in 1882, and is now (18S8) thus engaged, asso-

ciated with his sons.

His wite was born in Anderson in 1842 ; an accom-

plished ladv, who is well known in this State. Tlie tbl-

lowing are the names of their children : Joseph, who died

young, is buried at Huntsville, Indiana ; Albert A., Thomas

B. and Hugh J., who are associated with Mr. C. in business

on South Main street. The venerable William Roach,

Mrs. C.'s father, resides with them since 1880. Also, Miss

Adia Parris, a niece, who has been an inmate of their home

for several years.

N.HAMMOND MANFJNG, M. D.,

Was born in Bartholomew county, Indiana, September 19,

1847, removed with his parents to Madison county in 1S53 ;

was educated in the public schools of Madison county
;

was prominentlv connected with the schools of the count}'

form 1865 to J872 as one of its successful teachers. Entered

the office of Doctor Braxton Baker, at Alexandria, as a
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Student April 1872. Was engaged as a teacher during the

winter of 1872-3 and again resumed the study ot' medicine.

Entered Indiana Medical College October, 1874 ? ^^'^^

graduated from that college March 28, 1876. Graduated

again t'rom Medical College of Indiana. Located at Rig-

don, Indiana, May i, 1876, where he has since enjoyed a

large and lucrative practice. Is a member of Alexandria

Lodge F. and A. M., also, Independence Lodge, I. O. O. F.

Joined Methodist Episcopal Church at Rigdon March.

1878. Was married to Miss \"irginia B. Garretsun, of

Cincinnati, daughter of Rev. O. C. Garretson, December
20, 1877. T'he fruit of this marriage is one daughter, Mar\
Minnetta, born November 29, 1878. In politics the Doctor

is an unswervinjr Prohibitionist, and numbers amoncr the

immortal 150,000 who voted for John P. St. John in 1S84.

JOHN E. MARKLE. M. D.

Dr. ]Markle was born in Thompkins countv. State of

New York, about the year 1844. Came with his parents,

Jacob and Permelia ?klarkle, to Madison count\'. Indiana.

in 1854, settling at Markleville. Here John E. received

his early education at the common schools of the dav. In

i86o he commenced readinjj medicine with Dr. Daniel

Cook, of that place, after which he attended lectures at

Cincinnati, and later graduated. He tirst located at Fish-

ersburg, Indiana, in practice, and was married near there

to Miss Johnson, daughter of the late Jeptha Johnson, an

early settler of that locality. He enlisted in the armv
October 10, 1861, in Company K, 34th Indiana \'olunteers

;

went out as Second Lieutenant, was promoted Captain

May I, 1863, and assigned Assistant Qiuu-termaster of the

Regiment. Remained till the close of war. About the

year 1870 he located at Wincliester, Indiana, where he is

now (1888) living, and where he has, I am glad to know,
iin extensive practice, and where he stands deserxedh- high
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among all classes of his fellow citizens. Dr. Markle, I

first met at Markleville in 1859, ^^'o^t the time he was
reading \vith Dr. Cook. Dr. Markle has always been an

active, well informed man, not only in medicine, but in

things general. A Republican in politics. Dr. Markle has

a host of friends in Madison county who wish him success.

W. A. JOHXSOX,

Son of Martin and Emily Johnson, was born near Hunts-

ville, Indiana, about the \'ear 1849, ^^'h^''^ he was raised.

He was married there when about twenty-three years of

age to Miss Susie Cook, daughter of Thomas Cook. He
resided in the State of Illinois a few years, then returned

to Anderson, where he entered the store of E. H. Seward,

where he remained several 3'ears, and where he had the

reputation of being a first-class clerk and business man.

He received a good practical education in early life, fitting

him for active life. About the year 18S4 he moved to Los

Angeles, California, where he now (1888) resides^ and

where he is actively engaged in the real estate business,

and where his many friends in Indiana are glad to know
he is doing well. His father I did not know ; he must have

died in 1850 or 1S51. Mrs. Johnson (now Mrs. Lemon) I

have known long and well. She is a lady of many virtues,

and has many friends throughout the country. I became

acquainted with her in Huntsville in 1S57, lived neighbor

to her, and can testify of her worth as a lady, a neighbor,

and a christian woman. She is now (18S8), and has been

for the past ten years, a resident of Los Angeles, California.

SAMUEL FESSLER.

Mr. Fessler was born in the State of Pennsylvania, and

when vouno; came with his father, Peter Fessler, to Adams
township, where Sam was raised, educated, married and
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lived up to the year 1S82, when he moved to Longmont,
Colorado. At the age of about twenty-one years he was
married to Miss Mariah Shower, ot" Adams township, and

sister of James Shover, of Anderson, Indiana. Mrs.

Fessler died in iSSr, and is buried at the Baptist cemeter}-

near New Columbus, Indiana. Mr. F. was the second

time married to Miss Lou Charman, an accomplished

lady and teacher of Anderson, Indiana, when she went

to their new home in Colorado. She did not, however,

enjoy her Western home, dying about the year 18S6. Mr.

F. was at one time engaged in selling goods at New Co-

lumbus, Indiana, where he lived so long and was so

favorably known. He is a Democrat of the Jackson stripe.

A fine looking man, jovial and kind to all. Thirty vears

aoro I first met Sam, and two Sams were well met. Mr.

Fessler was born about the year 1832.

CHARLES E. RIGGS, M. D.

Dr. Riggs, now a resident of Linwood, Madison

county, Indiana, was born in the State of \'irginia. Cobble

county, November 20, 1S29, and where he went to school,

studied medicine and graduated at Bloomingdale, that

State, in 1849. Also, graduated at the Miami Medical

College at Cincinnati, Ohio, in 1S51. In 1845 he was the

first time married to Nancy E. Campbell, of \'irginia.

She was born there February 12, 182S, died August 12,

185 1. The following children were born of this marriage:

Arthur G., Emma and Roxy. ^Iv. R. was tlie second

time married to Sarah A. Nesbet, in 1857. Children's

names: Albert S. and Charles P. Mr. R. was the third

time married to Marv G. Mildruin, in 1SS3. Children's

names : John J. and Cecil. Mr. R. resided and practlcetl

medicine for twenty-five \ears at Independence, Indiana.

and where he had, at one time, an extensive practice in

both Madison and Grant counties. The past ten vears he

19
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has given his attention to chronic diseases, and his pres-

ence is in demand all over the country and his practice is

widening out in every direction. The Doctor is a polished

gentleman, makes friends and holds them wherever he is

known. He is a Democrat of the Jeffersonian school.

ISAAC BROWN.

Mr. Brown was born in Clermont county, Ohio, on

the 4th day of June, 1844. ^Vent with his parents when
young to the State of Illinois. Remained there a short

time. Came to Brown township. Hancock count\', Indi-

ana, in i860, where he lived most of the time up to 1885,

when he became a resident of Anderson, Indiana, and

where he has been engaged in the nursery business. In

1862 he enlisted at Iiidianapolis in Company I, I32d

Indiana Volunteers. Served two years, and was dis-

charged at the Capital City in 1864. In 1870 he was
married to Elizabeth J. Guard, a daughter of the late

Samuel Guard, of Hancock county, Indiana. The follow-

ing are the names of their children: Oliver W., Joseph A.

and James C. Mr. Brown is a Republican and a member
of the Lorenzo Fort Post G. A. R. at Willow Branch,

Indiana.

ISAAC M. MAY.

One of the noble yovmg men who fell in battle during

the late rebellion, is the one whose name appears above.

Just in the prime of lite and usefulness. He did not live to

see the country rail}' from the terrible conflict that was

going on when his life was sacrificed. His memor\' is

revered by many of his former friends in the city of An-

derson ; and, also, by many who only knew him as a fallen

hero. Major May Post, Grand Army of the Republic,

No. 244, in hi<? former home, established in 1884, was
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named in honor of him. He was born in Rockingham
count}', Virginia, September 14, 1832, where he received

a good practical education and where he learned his trade,

cabinet-making, and when he came to Anderson, in 1S55,

worked at it for several years at'ter. On the 6th dav of

February, 1856, he was married to Samantha Kendall, of

Darke county, Ohio. In September 1861, he enlisted in

Company A, 19th Indiana Volunteers, and on the 28th of

August, 1862, he was killed in batde at Gainsville, Vir-

ginia. He was a member of the I. O. O. F. Lodge in

Anderson, Indiana. Two children were born to them

—

Thomas M. and Isaac E., the latter a resident of Anderson.

FLEMING T. LUSE.

This jolly whole-souled gentleman and genial com-
panion first got a glimpse of the bewildering world from a

spot of ground occupied at this dme (18SS) by that some-

what tamous caravansary, the Bates House, at Indianapolis,

Indiana, on the 25th of April, 1838—more than a half

century ago. The city (town then) had only about two

thousand people residing within its limits at that time.

Here he went to school until he was fifteen years of age,

at what was known as the Marion county Seminar}, where

many of the prominent citizens, yet living there, likewise

attended. What is now known as L^niversity Square was

the school ground of the seminary. In 1853 he commenced
learning the printer's trade at Lafayette, Indiana, but in

1856 again started to school at Charlestown, Indiana. In

1857, '58 and '59 he attended Wabash College, at Craw-
fordsville, Indiana. Leavinir college he re-engaged in the

printing business and published papers at Warsaw. Indi-

ana, and Bloomington, Illinois. In No\ember, 1866, he

purchased The Donocratic Standard^ a weekly newspaper

published at x\nderson, Indiana, of a somewhat eccentric

individual, known at that time by everybody in that place
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as William E. Cook. Mr, Liise engaged in the newspaper

business some seven or eight 3ears, when he sold his press

and printing material to one M. Y. Todysman, who merged
it into The A)idcrso)i DcDiocrat. In 1S72 he began collect-

ing the county and State taxes for the Treasurer, James
W. Thomas, and continued in the business for nearlv thir-

teen years. During this time he worked for four ditlerent

Treasurers, and also for Mr. A. Taylor, Cit}- Treasurer of

Anderson, and collected over one hundred thousand dollars,

which were turned over to the proper officers without one

cent of shortage for his bondsmen to make good. In

September, 1885, Mr. Luse purchased a half interest in

The Crazjfordsz'illc Rcriczv, in the publication of which he

is now engaged.

I first met Mr. Luse some twentv vears aero, and found

him then, as I have ever found him since, a clever gentle-

man. He was a charter member of the Madison county

Historical Society, and did much toward making that in-

stitution not only a credit to the county, but to the State.

Mr. Luse is a Democrat of the old school and believes that

principles should govern, not men.

ALFRED ELLISON,

Son of the Rev. James E. Ellison, was born in Charleston,

Virginia, Febiiiary i, 1854. Came with his parents to

Middletown, Henry county, Indiana, in the spring of 1S60.

A few years later he became a resident of Madison county.

where he has ever since resided. He received a good

common education at the schools of his day, and in iSSo

attended the normal school at Valparaiso, Indiana, where

he graduated in the law department. He was admitted to

the bar at Anderson in 1883, where he is an acknowledged

attorney of ability. He was married to Alice Hancock,

daughter of Joseph Hancock, a prominent farmer of Rich-

land township, June 20, 1875. Children's names : Xora
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B., Joseph E. and D. Sherman. M'-s. Elhson was born in

Delaware county, Indiana, February 7, 1853. Mr. Ellison

is a member of Ononga Tribe of Independent Order of

Red Men, No. 50, at Anderson. Mr. Ellison is rated

among our best extemporaneous speakers in the countv of

Madison. His leisure moments are devoted to writing

poems, in which he has gained some tame, and which have

been copied into various papers throughout the State : and

he at one time published a book of poems, which ga\ e e\'i-

dence of true poetic genius.

SAMUEL A. TOWELL

Was born in Jennings county, Missouri, March 31. 1S46,

where he remained up to the }'ear 1863, when he enlisted

in Company G, 6th Indiana Cavalry, at Richmond, Indiana,

at the ao-e of sixteen vears. He went to the front and.

notwithstandinij his age, made a good soldier. He was in

many battles, such as Pulaski, Nashville, Muldro's Hill.

Etton Springs, where he was wounded Mav, 1S63. He
went out as a Dutv Serjeant, but at'ter beincr wounded was

appointed Second Lieutenant by Gov. Morton, in which

capacitv he served till the close of the war in 1865. At'ter

being discharged at Indianapolis September, 1S65, he came

to the city of Anderson, where he has since resided, most

of the time as salesman for John Barnes in the hardware

store. In July, 187 1. he was married to Anna M. Hilligcss.

of Madison count}-, where she was born in 1850. Chil-

dren's names: Maud L., Chauncey C, Courtland C.

and Sammy B. Mr. Towell is Chief of the fire department

of Anderson, and has served in that place long and well.

He is a member of Mt. Moriah Lodge Free and Accepted

Masons, and has received the Chapter degrees. He is also

a member of the Independent Order of Red Men, Onnaga
Tribe, No. 50, at Anderson, Indiana. Mr. Towell is also
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a member of the National Union. He is a Republican,
and with all a hi'rh-toned irendeman.

ELDER B. F. GREGORY.

Mr. Gregory- was born in Greenbrier county, West
Virginia, June 29, 1820. At the age of fourteen years he
came to Madison county, Indiana, with his parents, setding
one and one-half miles South of Pendleton. His
father died soon after. His mother lived to be verv
old, dying about the year 1864 at Huntsville, Indiana,
at the age of ninety-one years. Mr. B. F. Gregory
was married to Eliza Dobson, daughter of Adam Dobson,
one of the pioneers of Madison county, February 5, 1843.
Ten children were born to them, four of whom are now
(1888) living, six having died in infancy. Shannon S., the
oldest, was born November 29, 1843. He was in the army,
8th Indiana; enlisted in 1861, came home and died Novem-
ber 4, 1862, is buried at Pendleton cemetery-; Adam was
born Febmary 21, 1846, and resides in Kansas; Mary,
born March 18, 1849. died ^"^I'lrch 7, 1854; Oren, born
October 9, 1852, died August 2, 1853; Loran, born De-
cember 15, 1857, died March 12, 1862

; John, born August
23, 1862, died November 14, 1862; Ella, born May 15,

1865; Frank, born May 15, 1868, and Rosa, born June 21,

1872. Mrs. Gregory died December 28, 1874, ^^id is

buried at Pendleton cemetery-. She was a grand, good
woman, and was a member of the Christian Church. Mr.
Gregory was again married to Mrs. Vilinia C. Parsons,
March 15, 1876, widow of the late James Parsons. Mr.
Gregory died July 9, 18S8, at his home two and one-half
miles North of Pendleton, and is buried at the Pendleton
cemetery. His burial was largely attended. The funeral

discourse was by Elder T. N. Wilds.

Mr. G. came a poor boy to Madison county, but by
hard work and frugalitv became a man of influence and
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fine property, consisting of a farm two and one-half miles

North of Pendleton, where he lived some fifteen years pre-

vious to his death. About the year 1850 he joined the

Christian Church and made the Scriptures his studv, much
of which he had by heart, and was an earnest teacher of

more than local fame. He gave much of his time and

means to build up the Christian Church, and his labors

were not in vain. In 1855 I first met Mr. Gregory, who
was then living just North of Huntsville, where he lived

several years previous to moving to his farm. He was then

just beginning to preach in public, and take an interest in

church matters. He was an honest man, a good citizen, a

Republican in faith. I shall always think of him as a

friend and noble gentleman, one whom I am fflad to have

met and remember in this work. He worked at carpen-

tering most of his lite, and was a good workman. The
last ten years were spent on the farm.

DR. WILLIAM A. HUNT,

Son of William and Elizabeth Hunt, was born on the 21st

of October, 1S22, eight miles North of Richmond, Indiana,

and one mile West of the Ohio State line. His parents

were natives of North Carolina, who came to Indiana at

an early day and settled in Wayne county, where they re-

sided until the year 183 1, when they removed to Madison

county, Indiana, and located near the village of Huntsville.

Here the subject of this sketch went to a school taught by

Alfred Kilgore, brother of the late Judge Kilgore, and a man
ofmany accomplishments. He died in the year 1837, and his

pupil, boy as he was, lost a great and good friend. In

1843 Dr. Hunt commenced teaching school himself and

continued in that vocation until 1850. During the time he

was engaged in teaching he read medicine tor relaxation

and pastime and subsequently attended Starling Medical

College at Columbus, Ohio, where he graduated. In 1847
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he. was united in marria<je to Sarah C. Wri<{ht. She w as

born Auf,n.ist 9, 1827, in the viUage of Milton, Indiana.

Of this happy union three chikh-en were born, whose
names are as follows: Dr. M. Volnev, of Minnesota,

married to Addie Andre\ss (deceased, July 23, 1887): Dr.

J. W., of Alexandria, Indiana, married to Etta Bricklev.

and William Arthur (deceased October 7, 1877). Atttr

more than forty years of married li!e in which she shartd

alike the iovs and sorrows of one wh.ose comino-s and i>"o-

ings upon the earth have been in a great degree governed

by the sick and sutTering of his kind, Mrs. Hunt died

Februar}- 26, 1888. Of this noble woman no words can be

spoken or written that will add to the tender love and high

respect which will ever be cherished for her memory. She
is crone but not torgotten.

For many years Dr. Hunt resided in Lafayette town-

ship, where he enjoyed a large and lucrative practice, but

moved to Anderson, Indiana, in 1S68, in order that his

sons might enjoy better educational facilities, and has

resided there ever since. He is in every sense a student.

and his large and elegant librarv contains nearh', if not

all, the standard philosophical, metaphysical, historical

and scientific works of the a<^e. Endowed with a strontr.

well-balanced mind, lonjr vears of readintf and stud\- have

placed him among the first of his profession as a physician

and litterateur. Dr. Hunt is a prominent member of se\'-

eral leading medical societies, and takes an active interest

in everything which has tor it object the advancement of

medical science. He is a charter member of the Madison
county Historical Society and has contributed largely

toward making it not only a success, but a credit to the

county and State. Dr. Hunt has, perhaps, the largest and

finest private archa,'ological collection in Indiana, of which

he is justly proud. He is now (1S88), and has been for

several \-ears. Coroner of Madison county, to which oflice

he has been nominated and elected b}- his party practically
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without opposition. Dr. Hunt is a prominent Mason and

shows by his 'daily walks that he appreciates the noble

teachinors of the order. He is a Sir Knight and belonirs

to Anderson Commandery.
In politics he is an uncompromising Democrat, and in

reliirion is brave enoii<rh to declare his acrnosticism. He
appreciates true friendship and despises hvpocracy and

ingratitude. Temperate in all things, honest, generous.

gentle and sincere, he is held in the highest esteem as a

physician and citizen.

THOMAS J. FLEMING

Was born near Middletown, Henry countv, Indiana, on the

5th day of August, 1835. ^^^ father, David Fleming.

moved to Madison county when the subject of this sketch

was two 3'ears old. His boyhood, up to his sixteenth year,

was spent upon a farm, where he assisted his father during

the spring and summer and attended school during the

winter. At that time he went to Chesterfield, Indiana.

where he clerked in a dr\- goods store until 1S56. In 1S5S

he went to Nebraska and engaged in agricultural pursuits.

Here he was elected tt) the State Legislature. In 1S66 he

returned to Indiana, and in 1S67 was appointed Deput}-

County Clerk of Madison county b\' his brother, which

position he held until 1870, when he was nominated for

Clerk b}' the Democratic partv, and elected without oppo-

sition. He served until 1S74, ^^'^^^n he was appointed

Deputy Sheriff' under John W. McCallister, and served in

that capacity for one year, when he retired on account of

the death of Mr. McCallister. In 18S1 he was appointed

Deputy Assessor of Anderson township, and ser\ed four

years, when he was nominated by his party and elected to

the office of Assessor himself, which office he now (18S8)

holds.

Mr. FleminLi' was united in marriaire to Elizabeth
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Landry on the 23d of December, 1855. The results of this

union have been six children, \\ hose names are as follows :

Addie, Ella, Amanda, William C, Carrie and x\uirusta.

Mr. Fleming cast his first vote for A. P. Willard for

GoveiTior in 1856. and got such a good Democratic start

that he has voted the Democratic ticket ever since. It is

his boast that he never "scratched" a Democratic nominee

in his life. x-\s an officer Mr. Fleming has always been

kind, courteous and attenf.i\'e in the discharge of his duties,

and is very popular with all classes. In times past he has

been his own worst enemy, and too generous, perhaps
;

but, through everv- vicissitude of fortune, he preserved his

integrity and honor.

SPENCER G. BEVELHIMER.

This modest, unobtrusive gentleman was born in Frank-

lin countv, Indiana, September 12, 1845, and came to

Madison county in October, 1849. His whole life has been

spent in agricultural pursuits, excepting that portion de-

voted to the service of his country. In March, 1864. he

enlisted in Compan\' B, 130th Indiana Volunteers, and

participated in the battles of Buzzard's Roost, Resaca,

Peach Tree Creek, Kenesaw Mountain, New Hope Church,

Atlanta, Jonesboro and others. He was discharged at

Charlotte, North Carolina, December 2, 1865, and returned

home. He was married to Eliza J. Jenkins December 23,

1866, the results of which union have been eleven children,

named as follows: Mary A., Nora E., Frank, Amanda,
Emma V. (deceased), Charley (deceased), Anna, Wade
Hampton, Letha, Walter L. and Venila. Mrs. Bevelhimer

was born in Madison count}-, Indiana, September 23. 1843.

Mr. Bevelhimer joined the Masonic fraternity at Anderson,

Indiana, in October, 1872, and has taken all of the York

Rite degrees. He is a Sir Knight and belongs to Anderson

Commanderv ; also belongs to Major Mav Post G. A. R.
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at Anderson. Both he and his excellent wife are members
of the M. E. Church. In politics, Mr. Bevelhimer is a

firm and uncompromising believer in Jeffersonian De-
mocracy, and is ever ready to work in its cause. Its banner

to him is the emblem of peace, fraternity and union. He
is honest and earnest, and a first-class citizen in everv

respect.

JAMES H. DAVIS,

Son of the late John Davis, one of the earlv settlers of

Adams township, was born near Markleville, and has lived

there all his life ; owns a farm one and one-half miles North-

west of that village. He was born about the vear 1834,

and at the age of twenty-five was married to Susie Eppard,

of Hancock county, Indiana. I have been acquainted

with Mr. Davis twentv-nine vears, and have found him to

be a true friend, one that you can depend upon under all

circumstances. ^Vlr. Davis has all his life been encraijed in

agricultural pursuits, and home life has its attractions for

him, never having engaged in anv other vocation of life.

You can alwavs find him at home, taithfullv attached to

his little tamily, preterring this to adventures and mixing in

the busy throngs of lite. A Democrat of the olden t}'pe.

He is a brother of Mav Davis, of Adams ; Mrs. Arch. Bray,

of Adams ; Mrs. John Fatic, of Henrv count}-, Indiana :

William Davis, of Kansas : Henn." Da\is, of Kansas

;

Tany Davis, of Adams; Mrs. Solon Walker (deceased),

and John Davis, of Adams township, Madison count}-.

Indiana.

ADAM MARKLE

Was born at Ithaca, Thompkins county. New York. Octo-

ber 30, 1791, where his parents were amongthe first settlers

of that county. The writer of this has often heard him

remark, when speaking of the city of Ithaca, that his uncle
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Henry built the tlrst frame building in the town. But little

is known of his early lite, save he was very tond of driving

a good team, and would often tell about working his horses

in the engine-house, and pulling the first car thut ever went

up the inclined plane on the horse railroad at Ithaca.

During the war of 1S12, and near the time when Mr.

Markle was twenty-one years of age, a drat"t was made for

soldiers, and to designate who should be the luckv C?) men
a certain number of "blanks" and '-prizes" were put into

a hat, and each man drew a ticket which either left him

free or made him a soldier. When it came his turn to draw
there were but three tickets in the hat, and two of them
were prizes, but he drew the blank. Heat once concluded

to enlist, and as he stepped up to a recruiting office an old

friend slapped his hand on his shoulder and said : ''Adam,

3'ou have come clear, and I would advise vou not to enlist."

He stopped, hesitated a moment, and turned awav. One
can see in this how a tew words spoken, either tor good or

evil, may change the current of a whole lite.

December 13, 1S12, he married a Miss Abigail Cav-
wood, of the same county and State, who was about four

years his senior, and to them were born five children

:

Abram, April 8, 1S14 ; Samuel, Decembar i, 1S15 ; Anna,

July 3, 1817 ; Mary A., October 3, 1S19, and George, June
30, 182 1, all of whom married and raised tamilies.

March 13, 182S, his wife died, aged fortv-one years,

one month and eleven days, leaving him with five children,

the eldest under fourteen years of age.

November 20. 1S28, he married Miss Marv Henderson,

better known in late years as "Aunt Pollv," whose native

State was Vermont, born December 3, 1808, who bore him

a family of seven children: Merrit H., born August 19,

1831 ; Harriet C.,July i, 1833 ; Sarah J., Januarv 22, 1835 5

DeWitt C, November 17, 1837 ; Daniel W.. September

14, 1839 5 Abner A.. June 16, 1843, and Charles D.. June 14,

1845, all of whom are married and living at this writing.





OR BOYS IN BLUE. 3OI

He resided in Ithaca until 1833 or '34, when he bouglit

a farm in Chemung county, where he lived comfortablv tor

a number of years ; but sickness overtook his family : his

wife was confined to her bed for three years ; an epidemic

killed his cattle, and, while away from home one day, his

dwelling burned, consuming a large portion of his house-

hold goods. As he had sold his farm previous to his last loss,

he soon after purchased a farm near Corning, Steuben Co.,

where he lived about four years, when his brother John, of

Madison county, Indiana, whom he had not seen tor thirtv-

five years, came to see him and induced him to sell, wliich

he did in the fall of 1854, '^^^^ moved to Markleville, where

he remained until his death, which occurred Febiiiarv 19,

1862. Politically he was a Democrat, and his last vote was
cast for Stephen A. Douglas ; but, after the war of the re-

bellion had begun, and one of his sons (DeWitt C.) was

about to leave for the front, he said : "'Were I but \oun'r

enough, I would go with you." A few months later he

was borne to the tomb where, we trust, slaven" will never

cause rebellion, and war will be unknown.

He was baptized by Elder James F. Collier, and was

for a number of years a member of the Union Baptist

Church near Markleville. Mrs. Markle died November

25, 1876, and is buried with her husband at the McAllister

cemetery in Adams township.

When I mo\'ed to Markle\-ille in 1S59, ^ ^'"^^ became
acquainted with this good family, who were living there

then, and the friendship then tbrmed remained an un-

broken one for several years. Death, however, came at

last, and one of the happiest families I ever knew was

made sorrowful. Well educated, four or tive were school

teachers, and among the best of their day. When I wrote

the first history of the county (Madison), D. C. and D. W.
assisted me iii preparing the manuscript, and it, as a matter

of course, was well done. Discipline must ha\e been the

watchword in this household. Veneration and respect for
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one another, and especially for their aged parents, was
noticeable on ever}' hand. It affords me pleasure to notice

this now broken and scattered family in my book. Not
until this hand ceases to write will I forjxet Adam Markle
and familv.

HENRY PERRET

Was born in Cincinnati, Ohio, October 25, 1816. Here he

spent his early boyhood, but subsequently moved to Lew-
isburg, Ohio, where he learned the chair-maker's trade,

and followed it for a livelihood at that place and Eaton,

Ohio, for five vears. Afterwards he enuaired in the liven'

business at the latter place for fifteen or twenty years. In

the autumn of 1866 he sold out his business at Eaton, and

removed to Anderson, Indiana, where he has resided ever

since. His first venture in business at this place was in the

management of a public house, in which he continued for

several \'ears, when he disposed of his interest in the busi-

ness and commenced keeping boarders ; this he has en-

gaged in for nearly fifteen years, and is at this time (1S8S)

proprietor of the Ferret House, the only public boarding-

place in Anderson. He is attentive to his guests, and

coureous to everybody, and is consequently popular in his

vocation. To see Mr. Ferret tripping along the streets as

actively as a young man who had just attained his majority,

one would not suppose that he had seen the trees bud and

blossom .seventv-two times, but such is the case. He has

passed the three-score-and-ten milestone in life, and yet is

as voung in his actions as most men in middle life. He is

prompt and proper in business, enjoys his friends, is of a

jovial disposition, and enjoys a good joke. Mr. Ferret was

married in the autumn of 1867 to Mary E. Show, at

Eaton, Ohio. No children have been born of this union.

In politics, Mr. Ferret is a Republican ; in religion, a free-

thinker.
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. Sx\MUEL BUFKIX,

A native of Henry count}', Indiana, was born near

New Castle May i6, 1S50. Pie is a son of the late Samuel
Bufkin, an early settler of that county. His mother,

formerly Elizabeth Redding, but now Elizabeth Adamson,
is yet living and makes her home with Mr. Bufkin in An-
derson. Samuel Bufkin, the one whose name heads this

sketch, received his education mosd\- in New Castle and

Spiceland, Indiana. His earlier or bovhood days were

spent on a farm, but in the main Samuel's lite has partaken

of the variety. He worked several vears at wairon-makinii",

then carpentry, then painting, then farming, but for the

past eight or ten years has been traveling exiensiveh" for

the sale of agricultural implements all over the Xorthwest.

On the 9th day of June, 1872, he was married to Jane H.

Hoel, daughter of the late G. W. Hoel, of Adams town-

ship, an early and prominent citizen of that localitv. She

was born March 16, 1852, in Adams township. Mr. Buf-

kin has been a resident of Anderson since 1S86. The
following are the names of their two children: Turza J.,

bom September 28, 1875, <^ied March 19, 1S76, is buried

at Mechanicsburg, Indiana ; Catharine Pearl, born May
19, 1873. 'Sir. Bufkin is a member of the I. O. O. F., at

Mechanicsburg, Indiana, and a Republican from away
back. Mrs. B. is a member of the Chistian Church.

SAMUEL HARPOLD,

Son of Daniel K. and Elizabeth Harpold. was born in Mad-
ison county, Indiana, February 22, 1S47 ; was brought up

on a farm, and has been engaged in agricultural pursuits

most of his lite, if we except tlie three years spent in the

service of his country-. He enlisted in Company B, 130th

Indiana Volunteers, December, 1863. at Anderson, in
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Captain DalTs company. Mr. Ilarpolcl was in several

battles while in the army, such as Buzzard Roost, Resaca,
Peach Tree Creek, Kenesaw Mountain, New Hope Church,

Jonesboro and siege of Atlanta. He was discharged at

Charlotte, North Carolina, December, 1865. O" ^^^^ ^Sth

of February, 1869, he was married to Hannah Whetstone.

daughter of Jonas Whetstone. Three children have been

bom to them: Lewis J., Mertie M., and one died in

int'ancy. Mr. H. is a member of Major May Post G. A.
R. at Anderson ; also of the Independent Order of Red
Men, No. 50. Mrs. Harpold was born in Ripley county,

Indiana, July, 1S52. She is a member of the Xewlight

Church, and a lady who has many t'riends throughout the

country'.

BENJAMIN M. ZION.

Mr. Zion was born in the State of Indiana, Rush
county, in 1827, his leather being one of the first settlers of

that county, settling on Ben Da\'is creek as early as 1815.

Benjamin was raised on a farm, and has thus been engaged
all of his lite. He remained in Rush count}- up to man-
hood, was married there in 1S47, and sliortK' after came to

Green township, Madison county, Indiana, w^here he set-

tled on his farm near the Hamilton county line, seven miles-

West of Pendleton, where he lived tor over thirt}' years,

and where his children were born, and his wife died in

1881. When Mr. and Mrs. Zion, first came to their new
home, in '48, that part of the countv was not developed

verv' much, but with strong hands tliey went to work in

earnest in the woods, and then it was that the real struggle

or battle for life began. Little by little the countr}- was
developed, roads opened, fields cleari'd, and school houses

built. Neighbors came in, and soon plenty smiled on our then

new country, children were born, sent to school and
churches were organized. Mr. and ?klrs. Zion alwavs con-
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tributed their share to bring about all the above, nor tired by

the way. Early in Hte Mr. Zion joined the Baptist Church
and became a student ot" the Bible, and later on, an earn-

est preacher, well and tavorably known throughout the

country, and to-day ("SSj, when it is known that Mr. Zion

is to preach, it is a signal for a good house. A man of

fine, social habits, good company, a good earnest friend,

enjoys life philosophically, enjox-s lite to the utmost, looks

the world square in the face, for an honester man does not

reside in the county. A Democrat of the old school ; does

not fall into the new-fangled notions or ideas of the day.

In 1872 Mr. Zion was again married to Mrs. Wood, of

Madison county, a worthy woman, daughter of Barry

Maynard. Mr. and ?klrs Zion are pleasantly located in the

Southern part of the cit\' of Anderson, where the\' have a

pleasant home, and where thev are ever ready to welcome

their many friends.

BENJAMIN H. SEBRELL.

AmonfT the manv irood men who have been elected to

the office of Sheriff of ^Madison county, Indiana, none is

more worthy of honorable mention in that connection than

the man whose name appears at the head of this biograpliy.

Mr. Sebrell was born in Mason county. West Virginia,

Novembers, 1S25, and moved to Madison county, Indiana,

in April, 1S51, where he settled upon a farm, and engaged

in agricultural pursuits until 1S60, when he received the

Democratic nomination tor Siieriff. He was elected and

removed to Anderson, Indiana, where he served out his

term of office and was re-elected. At'ter serving out his

second term he retired and engaged in the hotel business

on the corner now occupied by the Perret House in Ander-

son. He contined in the hotel business up to 1S70, or 1871

,

when he returned to his tarm in Boone township, where he

died January 24, 1879. ^^^- Sebrell was married April

26
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i8, 1847, at Galliopolis, Ohio, to Elizabtth French. She
vvcis also born in Mason county, West Viry^inia, January i,

1829. Of this marriage the following named children

were born, viz: Lucy, born May i, 1848, in Mason
county, West Virginia, married to Henry Moland, resides

in California
; Augusta, born in Putnam county. West Vir-

ginia, September 4, 1850, married to John W. McClernev,
lives in Rigdon, Indiana

; John F. Sebrell, born in Madison
county, Indiana, July 19, 1S53, married to Miss Lou
Mason, resides in Kansas ; Laura, born in Madison county,

Indiana, December 4, 1855, married to M. L. Stewart and
lives in Kansas

; James D., born in Madison county August

25, 1857, lives in California :vSophia.born in Madison county,

Indiana, 1859, married to David Dehority and resides in

Elwood, Indiana. The good mother, Mrs. Elizabeth

Sebrell, departed this life September 19, 1878. Both Mr.
and Mrs. Sebrell are buried at Forrestville cemetery, in

Boone township.

At one time Mr. Sebrell was quite prominent in the

political affairs of Madison count}', and as a sturdy, honest

Democrat wielded a great deal of influence in his party.

While not a cultivated man, ho was undoubtedly a man of

large brain and could he have had the educational advant-

ages bestowed upon him which many have enjoyed, would

no doubt have occupied a prominent place in his country's

history. In relifjion, he was a free thinker. He was gren-

erous, honorable and conscientious, and for these charac-

teristics he will long be remembered by the people of

Madison county.

ANDREW J. RICHARDSON,

One of the prominent men of Madison county, and son of

John Richardson, one of the pioneers of Union township,

was born in Highland county, Ohio, September 28, 1827,

and came with his parents to Indiana at the age of seven
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years. He worked upon his father's farm in summer, and

went to school in the winter—such as they were at that time.

He earl}- developed talent for education, and was quick to

learn his lessons, llereceived a good practical education, tit-

ting himself for the ordinary pursuits of his dav. He gave

several of the best years of his life to the studv of "milk-

sick," its cause and cure. His investigations in this line

were conducive of good, and his theory has since recei\'ed

and commanded attention. At one time he brought his

investigations before the Indiana legislature, as this terrible

disease had caused much trouble to the early settlers of the

county. Mr. Richardson was tirmly of the opinion that it

was not a mineral cause, but an herb that grew in marsh3'

grounds that, when eaten b\- cattle, was the cause. This

theory is now ({eneralh' believed.

Mr. Richardson served t\s ent}'-two years as Justice of

the Peace in Union township, and was acting when he died,

November 28, 1873. He was married to Margette J. Judd,

December. 1854. Children's names : Zarilda F., married

to John Diltz, resides in Los Angeles, California: Daniel

W., accidentally killed in Union township at the age of

eleven years; John \\, a teacher in the public schools of

Madison county, and a young man of worth and ability-

;

Martha V., died at the age of four years; Mary E., a

teacher also in the schools of the county, and a lady of tine

attainments; Margette, married to John Chaplin.

Mr. A. J. Richardson was the second time married to

May A. Shikord, of Ohio ; one child was born to them

—

Elizabeth, who resides in Ohio. Mr. R. was a Master

Mason, and long W. M. in the Chesterfield lodge ; at'ter-

wards a member of Mt. Moriah Lodge at Anderson. A
Democrat of the Jacksonian school, well informed on gen-

eral subjects, an excellent lireside companion, safe coun-

selor and true friend. He, with his two children, are

buried at the Tucker cemetery in Adams township.
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JA>[ES GRAY,

Son of William and Miriam Gra\-. was born in New Co-

lumbus, Indiana, Novembor4, '44, and was raised pardy on

a farm and in that village. He went to learn the carpenter

trade when a voung man, and worked at it most of his life

up to now (1888), and is one of the best farmers and barn

builders in the county. In 1862 he enlisted in Company
K, 8th Indiana Volunteers, and served six months, when
he was discharged : re-enlisted at Indianapolis in the 7th

Indiana Cavalry, Co. K, May, 1863, Colonel Tom Browne.

He was in the following battles, besides many others, and

also many skirmishes : Tupalo, Black-river Bridge. Oko-

loma, Osa^cnier and Guntown. On returninfr home he was

first married to Susy Surber March 16, 1867 ^^^^ died

November 10, 1873. and is buried at McAllister cemetery.

Mr. Gray was the second time married to ]Mrs. Hulda

Mvers October 2, 1877. The following are the children's

names : James, Dick, Jessie and Sanuiel. Mrs. Gray was

born in Madison county, September i, 1849. ^^^- ^^'^y

is a member of Major May Post G. A. R. at Anderson,

and resides tour miles South-east of that city.

JOHN AUAMS.

Mr. Adams was born in the State of Kentucky, March

25, 1822, a son of William and Elizabeth Adams, who
were among the earlv settlers of Adams township. ^ladison

countv, Indiana. John Adams was raised on a farm his

father bouuht when he came from Kentuckv, in 1828. On
arriving at manhood Mr. John Adams enlisted in the 5th

Indiana Regiment, then forming to go to the Mexican war,

October, 1847. Captain Casey was his Captain. They

went first to Knightstown, Indiana, then to Madison. In-

diana, where thev remained a short time ; then to New
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Orleans, and from there to the seat of war. Mr. Adams
was at Vera Cruz, Pueblo, Cerro Gordo, City of Mexico,

St. Augustine and MoHno del Rev. Returning back via

New Orleans in July, 1848. to his home in Adams town-

ship, Madison county. Indiana, where he has since resided.

He owns a hue farm live miles South-east of Anderson, in

Union township. In February, 1849, ^^ ^^'^^ married to

Malindajoice, who wasboin in Adams township. Jul v, 1S29.

Children's names: Sarah E., married to Dempsev \'an-

devender ; Enoch, married to Hannah Clem: Ephraim.

married to Jennie Lowe: Mary E., married to William R.

Cline
; Julia A., married to Jacob Shatter ; Wilson, married

to Nora E, Basikei'
; John W., deceased : Geori^e B.. mar-

ried to Laura Stanley ; Alonzo, married to Laura Basiker
;

Permetia, married to Edwin Stanle\- ; Martha E., married

to Jasper Rector ; Granville H., at home. Ephraim and

William R. reside in Nebraska ; the rest of the famih- in

Madison county.

ARCHIBALD JUSTICE,

One of the pioneers of Madison coimt}", Indiana, was born

in Virginia in 1809, and came to Madison countv, near

Pendleton, in 1836, settling near where the Qiiaker Cnurch

is, just East of Pendleton, where he lived onlv a short time.

when he moved five miles further East, in Adams town-

ship, one and one-halfmiles West of Markleville. About the

year 1837 ^^^ married Miss Emily Shelton, sister of Jessie,

Thomas, Henry, John and William Shelton. Soon at'ter

their marriage the}' went to housekeeping in thenew home
in the woods, now over fifty \ears ago. And upon this

farm they are li\ing to-day (iSSS) : but what a change has

come, what work it has taken, what joys and sorrows by

the way. Their jovs, sorrows and struggles are nearly

over. Mrs. Justice was also born in \'irginia in 1810. The
following are their chiltlren's names: Lyphus, married
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Catharine Frame (deceased); Susan, married to Henry
Davis, resides in Washinj^ton Territory ; Marion, married
to Catharine Little; WiUiam A., married to Miss Burge :

Sarah, married to John Jones; Francis M., married to

Margette Surber (both deceased)
; Jane A., married to

Nathaniel Phipps. resides at Logansport, Indiana. With
the exception of Mrs. Davis and Mrs. Phipps, all the rest

of this family reside in Madison county, Indiana, where
they were all born. Frank and wife are buried at the

McAllister cemetery. Arch. Justice and wife are among
the best, as well as the first citizens of the county. Mr.
Justice has been a great reader, and his eves are now
grown dim. He is a Democrat, and a Universalist in his

religious faith. May happiness attend them in old age.

WILLIAM F. PENCE,

Son of David and Elizabeth Pence, early settlers of Madi-
son county, Indiana, was born in Logan countv, Ohio,

June 17, 1834. ^VilHam F. Pence resided with his parents

up to his sixteenth year, when he went to St. Paris. Ohio,

to learn the carpenter trade, where he was apprenticed with

Simeon Smith of that place. He came to Madison count\',

in 1854, settling in Ricliland township, where he resided

up to 1862. On the 20th of September 1855, he was mar-
ried to Margrette E. Dunham, daughter of the late Dr.

Valientine Dunham, of Richland township. She was born

February 6, 1838, in Union township, ]Madison couniv.

The following are the names of their children: Mav A.,

married to Dr. Sanders; Rhoda E., married to Christopher

C. Cain; Lilla M., married to Harry Andrews
; Jessie F.

at home. Mr. Pence early (1864) joined the Masonic
order and has taken all the detn-ees in Blue Lodire. and

served in the "East" several vears in Mt. Moriah Lodf/e,

No. 77, at Anderson. He is also a member of the Knights

Templar Commandery ; a member of Anderson Lodge,
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No. 131, I. O. O. F., joined in 1866. Also a member of

the Independent Order of Red Men, at Anderson, Xo. 50,

joined in 1885. Mr. Pence was elected as a Democrat as

County Commissioner for the Middle District in 18S4.

Served three 3'ears. He owns two fme farms South of

Anderson, where he devotes much time to the cultivation

of the soil. He is one of the best framers we have and

has his farms in a fine state of cultivation. Mr. Pence

resides one and a half miles Southeast of Anderson on the

New Columbus pike.

JOHN FRANKLIN.

Mr. Franklin resides in Adams township, on the North

bank of Fall creek, near the old Franklin mill site, built by

his father, the late Isaac Franklin, a prominent and highly

respected man, who at one time represented the county

in the State Legislature. John Franklin was married to

Miss Litde, of Wayne county, an accomplished woman,
who is worthy the mistresship of one of the best appointed

homes in the county. Thev have a splendid farm, fine

brick house, fine barn, in tact, everything to denote thrit't

and care. Mr. F. has on his farm plenty of fine stock, in

which he takes special delight. His buildings, fences, etc.,

speak in tones not to be misunderstood. Three children

have been born to them, who died in infincy, and are

buried at Mechanicsburg, Indiana. Mr. F. is a Mason of

long standing, and was for many years Secretary of

Rural Lodge, No. 324, at Markleville, Indiana. A Re-

publican in politics, but not of an offensive character. A
Universalist in faith, and with all a well informed man. I

am crlad to notice him and his wite in "Those I Have Met."

JAMES GWINN,

Son of John Gwinn, was born in Madison county, Indiana,
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March 31, 1S45. lie was raised on a farm and has been

thus entraLfed nearly if not all his litV'. takinir out the time

he served in thearm\-. In 1862 he enlisted in Compan\ L.

8th Indiana Cavalry (Captian Alfred Falkner). Mr. G\\ inn

was in the following battles : Stone Ri\er. Sliiloh.

Gettysburg. Atlanta, etc.. was discharged at Indianapolis

July 1865. Soon at'ter, July 1865. he was married to Eliza-

beth Wolf, daughter of J a in es Wolf, of Ston\'-creek town-

ship, an earlv settler ot Madison c(iunt\', Indiana. The
followinci are the names of Mr. Gwinn's children : Samuel.

William, Elizabeth, and Da\'id (deceased). Mr. Gwinn is a

member of Major May Post G. A. R. at Anderson. Re-

sides five miles West of the city of Anderson where he is

engaged in tarmmg. He is a Republican in politics.

ISAAC D. FORREST.

Mr. Forrest is the son of that grand old pioneer. Rev.

John Forrest, who was an early citizen of Boone township.

and who lived there so long and did so much for that part

of the county. He died in 1887, t'ull of }-ears and honor.

Isaac D. was born in \'irginia August i, 1840, and at the

age of seven years came with his parents to Boone town-

ship, where he has since resided and where he owns a fine

farm of near tour hundred acres of choice land well culti-

vated. Mr. Forrest has spent nearh' all his lite on a t'arm.

but the last ten years has been engaged in gravel road

making verv extensivelv. For one job alone he received

forty thousand dollars. He was married to Sarah Sullivan

July 19, 1862. The tbllowing are their children's names:

Allen C, Ella L., Eugene, and Ga}' G. Mr. Forrest joined

the Marsonic order at Independence. Indiana, in.October.

1868. Mr. F. is one of the finest made men in the count}'.

of ruddy complexion, six feet high. A Democrat of the

Jacksonian school.
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I
JAMES M. TRUEI5LOOD,

Son of Malichi and Sanih Trueblood, was born in New
Columbus, Madison count} , Indiana, Februan- 16. 1S38.

His boyhood was spent upon a farm, where he enjoved

such educational advantages as were common to boys

reared upon farms in his da\' and locality. In April, 1S59,

he went to Eden, Hancock county, Indiana. On the 9th

of February, 1S60, he was married to Juliet A. Archer.

Mr. Trueblood was elected Justice of the Peace of Green

township, Hancock county, on the 24th of April, iS6g, and

re-elected 1873-7, serving twelve }ears in that responsible

and important office. He was afterward appointed a

Notary Public, and acted in that capacity for tour wars.

During the time he served as Justice of the Peace, he offi-

ciated as Coroner upon toiu" diffierent occasions.

I tirst became acquainted with Mr. Trueblood at his

home in Eden, where he now (1888) resides, and where in

times past he has served the people so faithfully and well.

Many years ago he joined the Masonic fraternity, and has

given much time to the study of its sublime truths and pre-

cepts. He learned the carpenter trade early in life, and

his time has been divided between work of that kind and

farming. He is now ( 1888) engaged in contracting and

buildin<^ in the citv of Anderson, Indiana. Mr. Trueblood

is a companionable gentleman, well intbrmed upon current

questions, and happy in his manners and conversation. In

politics he is a Democrat, but of that kind who gi\e no

offense to those who differ with them.

t JOHN OOTOX.

Son of Jordan and Dorcas Oot(Mi, was born in Pike county,

Kentucky, May 8, 1825. In 1834 ^^'^ father moved to

Lawrence countv, Indiana, and in March of the tbllowing
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year removed to Lafayette township, Madison countv,

where he entered a tract of land two years before the

county was organized. Here the subject of this sketch

has resided ever since. His entire hfe has been spent in

farmin^r, in which he has disphwed great industry and

good management. In the year 1S47 he was united in

marriage to Sarah A. Troxal. Of this union two children

were born, both of whom died in intancv. In 1850 Mr.
Ooton was elected Constable of Lafavette township, in

which capacity he served two years. He was then elected

Justice of the Peace and served continuouslv in that office

until 1SS6. During that time he joined one hundred and

torty-nine couple in marriage, none of whom have ever

sought release from the marital obligations in the courts of

Madison coimty. Mr. Ooton and his estimable wife are

both members of the Christian Church and have been tor

years. In politics Mr. Ooton is a Democrat of the old

school and believes that the world would be better if not gov-

erned so much. He is a typical settler of the early times of

Madison county, and is universally respected. I am glad

to number him among the good people I have met.

ELI KEESLIXG

Was born in Fall-creek township. Henrv count\", Indiana.

April 9, 183 1. He was married to Miss Margaret Frank-

lin, daughter of Calvin Franklin, in Maw 1854. The tol-

lovving are their children's names : Wintield S.. deceased,

buried at Mechanicsburg ; Lutitia A., married to Henrv
Riley, resides at Middletown, Indiana : Susan B., married

to Nathan Rile\-, deceased, buried at Mechanicsburg, In-

diana ; Isaac, married to Dora Xorris, resides in Kansas,

Indiana : Elihu. married to Aliminia Clark, resides in

Washin'^ton Territory- : Mar\- E., married to Robert Olden,

resides in Kennard, Indiana: Siegel. Jessie F. and Jack

at home. Mrs. Keesling was born in 1855, and is a lady
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of many attainments. Mr. and Mrs. Keesling reside in

Madison county, Indiana. He owns a fine farm one and

one-half miles West of Mechanicsburg, Indiana, where he

has just (1888) erected a fine dwelling, and is well sur-

rounded with all the comforts of life. Mr. Keeslinir has

divided his time between farming and painting. A stanch

Republican and well informed gentleman.

ALEXANDER ROSS.

The subject of this brief biographical sketch first saw

the light in the highlands of Scotland in 1S37, ^vhere he

passed his boyhood and received his education. He early

engaged in the profession of teaching, and taught school

five years in his native country. In 1865 he came to

America, and went immediately to Canada, where he re-

mained one year. From here he went to Cincinnati, Ohio,

and in the vicinity of that city engaged in his profession

for a period of four vears, when he returned to Canada and

married Miss Hattie Densmore, of Cobourg. He tiien

moved to Missouri and taufjht for some time in one of the

departments of Pritchet School Institute of Glasgow.

He removed to Anderson, Indiana, where he opened

the first and only store in Anderson for the sale of books,

magazines and periodicals exclusively, ever attempted to

be established in the place. He continued in this business

for several years, when he disposed of his store and re-

sumed teachin<r, iioinir to Washinirton countv, Kentuckv,

where he taught for nine months. He is now (1SS8) en-

gaged in teaching one of the district schools of Anderson

township, Madison countv, Indiana, where he enjVns a

reputation as a successful teacher, second to none in the

county. This reputation has been earned by his superior

qualifications and honest zeal in his work.

In politics Mr. Ross is a Democrat, and at the last

nominating election held by his party, received the nom-
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ination for Surveyor of MacHt;on county, and was elected
to that office November 6, iS88.

He, as well as his good wife, are members of the Pres-
byterian Church, and, like a true Scot, adheres tenaciously

to his religious belief. Four children have been born to

Mr. and Mrs. Ross, whose names are as follows : John
A., Jennie M., Hattie D. and Bessie.

I became acquainted with Mr. Ross soon after he
located in Anderson, and it affords me pleasure to remem-
ber him here as a modest, unpretending, cultivated Gen-
tleman.

HENRY J. BRONNENBERG,

Son of Jacob and Nancy Bronnenberg, was born in Rich-
land township, Madison county, Indiana, December 2<S,

1847. His boyhood was spent upon a farm, where he
assisted his father during the summer and attended the

district schools during the winter. Here he laid the foun-

dation for a practical business education, which he subse-

quently completed in the graded schools of Anderson.
Afterwards he taught school several terms, but desiring

more congenial employment, he accepted a position in the

dry goods store of Mr. C. D. Harb, of iVnderson, where he

remained some time. He was afterwards appointed Deputy
Recorder, and served in that capacity up to 1870, when he

retired, and soon after embarked in the mercantile business,

which he pursued tor a short time. He afterwards pur-

chased a livery stable, and successfully conducted that

business up to 1S72. when he sold out and engaged in the

timber business. This business he gave up in a short time,

and engaged in mercantile pursuits, in which he continued

up to 1877, when he engaged in the manufacture of heading
on an extensive scale. He remained in this industry for a

period of seven years, during which time he disbursed not

onlv lari'e sums of money for nuiterial. but to a larLfe num-
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ber of men to whom he i^ave employment. The last year

his factory was in operation his business amounted to ninetv-

six thousand dollars. In the sprin^^ of 1879 Mr. Bronnen-

berg was elected a member of the city council, to which

position he brought a business experience that was of great

importance and benefit to the citv. Larjjelv through his

instrumentality the aflairs of the cit}' were placed in a

thorough, systematic condition, and its interests given an

impetus which has placed it among the Hrst cities of the

Scate in material prosperit}' and enterprise. He retired

after serving one term. Bad health compelled him to

retire temporarily from active business along in 1SS3-4, ^^^

in 1885 he was chosen by the stockholders of Doxev's

Music Hall to superintend the building of that splendid

edifice. After it had been completed, he commenced the

erection of one of the lariiest and finest business blocks in

Anderson. This building was finished in the spring of

1887, and is known as the Bronnenberg Block. It is a

credit not onlv to its owner, but an ornament to the city.

In the spring of 1887 ^^'^'^ natural gas era of Anderson

commenced. The discover}- of an apparently inexhaustible

supply of that useful fluid in Anderson gave new lite and

energy to all kinds of business enterprises. Mr. Bronnen-

berg was among the first to discover its great importance to

the welfare of the city, and as an individual, as well as a

member of the Board of Trade, has been imtiring in his

efforts to induce manufacturers and capitalists to invest

their means in Anderson. He is one of the original pro-

moters of the Citizens Natural Gas Company, and its Su-

perintendent. Too much of praise cannot be said of the

men who organized this company. They are public bene-

factors, and as such will be held in kindly remembrance.

On the 6th of July, 1875, ^^r. Bronnenberg was
united in marriage to Miss Aimie B. Gregory, of Rising

Sun, Indiana. Her father was a journalist, and at one

time a Representative in the State Legislature. Three





3l8 THOSE I HAVE MET,

children have been born to ^Ir. and Mrs. Bronnenberg,
whose names are as follows: Pearl, Stella and IIu*^!. ^Iv

Bronnenberg is a prominent Mason, and belongs to Ander-
son Commandery, Xo. — , K. T. He is also an Odd Fellow,
and a member of the Improved Order of Red Men in

Anderson. lie was for many years a member of the

Madison County Agricultural Society, and the President
of that organization for seven of the most prosperous years
of its existence. In politics Mr. Bronnenberg is a Demo-
crat, and prominent in the councils of his party. He is a

member of no religious denomination, but his predilections

favor the Presbyterian faith. He is eminently practical in

his ideas and methods, and possesses great energv. He is

a superior manager in business affairs, and a safe coun-
selor. Sincerity and perseverance are two of his promi-
nent characteristics, and whatever he undertakes he usually

accomplishes. ''Honor bright" with all men, his honesty

and integrity have never been brought into question. He
is a representative citizen in everv respect, and one of

which any community could feel proud.

WILLIAM BOLAND,

Son of Patrick and Nellie Boland, natives of Tipperary
county, Ireland, was born in Middletown, Henry county,

Indiana, March 25, 1857. His early boyhood was spent in

that village, where he attended school up to 1869, when on
account of better educational facilities offered by the pa-

rochial schools at Anderson, Indiana, he went to that place

and entered school. He there devoted his dme to study

and the perusal of the standard works in polite literature (of

which he is both fond and appreciative), up to 1S73, when
he accepted a position as clerk in a boot and shoe house in

the city of Indianapolis. He remained here until July,

1876, taking a course of instruction in book-keeping at

Bryant & Stratton's Commercial College in the meantime





OR BOYS IN JiLVE. 319

of evenings, when he returned to his home in Middletown
and engaged in various congenial pursuits up to March, "79,

when he accepted employment in T. M. Norton's brewery at

Anderson, as book-keeper, and has been connected with

that establishment ever since. As it did not intertere with

his business engagements at the time, he received and ac-

cepted the appointment of Engrossing Clerk in the State

Legislature in the winter of 1883. This position he filled

with credit to himself, and acceptably to the House of

Representatives. In 1884 Mr. Boland was elected Clerk

of the city of Anderson, and serv'ed one term, making as

faithful and etiicient an officer as has ever been connected

with the city government in that capacity. During his

administration of that office, a question as to the correct-

ness of the record arose conceniing certain action of the

Common Council, which gave him an opportunit}- in a

brief but truly eloquent etlbrt, to display in the highest

degree many of those noble qualities which have distin-

guished the race from which he has descended. His

speech was published at the time, and discovered to the

people the fact that their genial, unassuming Clerk was a

man not onlv of great force of character, but an orator of

ability. In politics Mr. Boland is a stalwart Democrat,

and as true to the principles of Jeffersonian Democracy as

the needle to the pole. On account of his eminent fitness

for the place, he was elected secretary- of the Madison
county Democratic Central Committee in 1886, in whicli

position he rendered valuable service to his part}' for two

years. In religion he is an earnest, ardent Catholic. He
belongs to no secret society, but is a prominent member of

the Commercial Travelers' Association of Indiana, and a

regular attendant upon its annual meetings. His great

affection for his brothers and sisters, and solicitude for their

welfare and happiness, have established him in the esteem

of all who are co<^nizant of his conduct. Tender reirard

for each other, however, is a conspicuous trait of the famil}-.





320 THOSE I HAVE MET,

Such a reciprocity of affection as exists between the indi-

vidual members of tliis tamily is as rare as it is commend-
able.

jNIr. Boland is modest and unpretending in his man-
ners, yet manly and independent, in\ariably courteous and

affable, generous to a fault, and sincere in his friendships :

honorable and candid with all men, he is in every sense

what he professes to be—a gentleman.

JOHN L. FORKXER.

This sunny gentleman was born in Liberty township,

Henr}- county, Indiana, January 20, 1844. His boyhood.

up to the age of tifteen years, was spent in assisting on the

farm at light labor during the summer and attending the

township schools during the winter. At the age of fifteen

years he entered his father's store in Millville, Indiana,

where he remained tor a short time as clerk. He then

went to Hagerstown, Indiana, and worked in the same
capacity for Loutz Bros. & Co. for one vear. The next two

vears he clerked for Hon. Lafe De\lin, of Cambrid"'e

Citv, Indiana. He then went to Anderson, Indiana.

where he engaged in various mercantile pursuits up to

1868. During that year he was elected to the office of Citv

Clerk, and after serving his term was re-elected. He at

the same time held the position of Deputv Clerk of the

Madison countv Circuit Court. In 1871 he resigned as

City Clerk, and also his position as Deputy County Clerk.

and became the local editor of the Anderson Dciuocnit.

This position he retained until 1872, when he entered the

Sheriff's office under A. J. Ross. He served in that

capacity during that gentleman's term of office and one

year under his successor. In 1874 he received the Demo-
cratic nomination for County x\uditor, and was elected.

His administration of the affairs <jf that office won for him

a reputation as a faithful, pains-taking, etlicient public ser-
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(vant, second to that of no man who has ever held that

office. Upon retiring from office Mr, Forkner became a

stockholder and officer in the Exchange Bank of Anderson,

with which institution he has been connected ever since.

He is also a member of the tirm of R. J. Walton & Co.,

extensive manufacturers of hard-wood lumber at Anderson.

This firm disburses thousands of dollars annually, and is

second to none engaged in a like business in Central

ilndiana. When natural gas was first discovered in Ander-

son, Mr. Forkner, in order to secure cheap tuel for the

jpeople, was among the first to advocate the organization

(of a Citizens' Natural Gas Company. This was done, and

he was chosen President of the companv, and is now act-

ing in that capacit\'. He has devoted much of his time to

the interests of his company, and much of its success is

attributable to his zealous efforts. His name will be insep-

iarably connected with the natural gas era of Anderson,

with the development of its material interests, and its rapid

progress in all that goes to make a prosperous, thriving city.

In March, 1873, Mr. Forkner was married to AnnaB.
Hemly, of New Castle, Indiana, the result of which union

was one child—Emma. Mrs. Forkner died of typhoid

fever in October, 1876, at the age of twenty-three years,

[leaving behind her a memory as sweet and gentle as

the autumn davs in which she departed. Mr. Forkner was

again married on the 29th ofJanuary, 1S7S, to Mary Watson,

dauorhter of David W. Watson, at one time Sheriff of

Madison county. Two children have been born of this

union—Wade Hampton and Nellie. Wade died October

29, 1882. The death of this interesting child was deeply

lamented by all who knew him.

Mr. Forkner is a prominent Mason and a membe'- of

Anderson Commandery, No. 32, K. T. He belongs to the

Knights of Honor, and is also a member of Ononga Tribe

Independent Order of Red Men. Socially Mr. Forkner

las but few equals, and no superiors. He possesses a

21
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happy disposition, and is given to looking on the clieertul

side of life. His days upon the earth have not been en-
tirely devoid of sorrow, yet he has met every vicissitude of
life like a philosopher, and indulged in no idle repinings.
Generous always, without ostentation, charitable to the

faults of others, industrious, uprigln. sincere and honest,

he is a true triend and excellent citizen. He is a member
of no church, and believes that in Democracy there can be
found no fruile.

CHARLES A. HEXDERSOX.

The subject of this brief biographv was born in Dres-

den, Muskingum county, Ohio. January iS, 1S44. Here he

attended school until he was sixteen vears of age. his

teacher being Prof. Robert W. Stephenson, the present

(1888) Superintendent of the Columbus, Ohio, city schools.

Having a great desire to learn the drug business, he went

to Zanesville, Ohio, where he secured a position in a

wholesale and retail drug store, and remained three vears

learning pharmacy. He then went to Decatur, Adams
county, Indiana, and clerked seven months in a "general

store" for Joseph Crabb, a gentleman who subsequently

became his father-in-law. He afterward went to Kendall-

ville, Indiana, and clerked a short time. In the spring of

1864 he enlisted as a recruit for an old regiment, was mus-

tered in at Indianapolis b}- General Carrington, and served

one year on detailed service at headquarters. After leav-

ing the service he went to Huntington, Indiana, and

clerked in his brother's drugstore lor a while. Lea\ing

him, he went to Rochester in the fall of 1865, and engaged

in the diTig business for himself. He remained in bu>iness

two years, when he sold out and went to Indianapolis,

where he accepted employment in the wholesale drug house

-of A. Keiter, as traveling salesman. On the 12th of X"o-

-vember, 1868, he went to Anderson. Indiana, and engaged
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in the drug business with his brother, and has been en-

gaged in the business ever since, either as a proprietor or a

partner. In 1872 he was elected City Clerk, and tilled

that office two years. In 1S82 he was nominated for Clerk

of the Madison county Circuit Court by the Democratic

party, and was elected by a large majority. He ran as a

one-term man, made an acceptable and efhcientoflicer, and

at the expiration of his term of office would not permit his

friends to present hirh for a second term.

Mr. Henderson was married June i, 1S75, ^*^ Miss

Hattie E. Crabbs, of Wabash, Indiana. The results of

this marriage have been tour children, whose names and

dates of birth are as follows : Charles E., born December

16, 1876; Joe C, born June 8, 187S ; Bessie M., born De-

cember 28, 18S0, and Frederick A., born September 19,

1886. Politicall}' ]Mr. Henderson is an active, earnest

Democrat, and was chosen Chairman of the Democratic

Central Committee in 18S6. which position he ably tilled

for two years. While zealous in the interests of his partv,

he resorts to no methods that are ofiensi\e, and is respected

by all men for his conservatism. Modest and unpretend-

ing in his bearing, he is pcjpular with all classes. True to

his friends, candid with all men, accommodating and gen-

erous, he is the last man to point out a tault or make an

unjust imputation upon the motives of others. To know
him is to know a whole-souled gentleman and upright

citizen.

Dx\NIEL F. MUSTARD.

AmoniT the names recorded in ''Those I Have Met,"

none is more worthy of honorable mention than the one

that stands at the head of this sketch. Mr. Mustard, or

Dan, as he is familiarlv called, first saw the light on the

20th of October, 1844, in Lafayette township, Madison

county, Indiana. In 1S50 his lather, William >[ustard.
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moved to Anderson, Indiana, where the subject of this

sketch entered school, and remained until he was seventeen

years of age, when he commenced learning the shoemaker's
trade under the direction of his father, and worked steadilv

at the business up to 1863, at which time he enlisted in

Company 1,34th Indiana Volunteers. He was, however,

soon after detached, and served until the close of the war as a

musician in the re'nmental band. He was with his ren"i-

ment trom the historic siege of \'icksburg to the last battle

of the war at Palmetto Ranch, Texas. Returnino- home
he engaged with his father in the boot and shoe business

up to March "68, at which time he received the appointment

of Deputy Auditor ofMadison countv underJames M. Dick-

son. After working in that office some time, he retired

and accepted a position in the County Treasurer's office

under Dr. Joseph Pugh. where he remained a number of

months. He subsequently worked in the Recorder's office

six months, and left that position for one in the Countv

Clerk's office. Leaving the Clerk's office, he accepted a

position as book-keeper in the First National Bank of An-
derson, where he remained until August, 1873. Upon the

election of Weems Heag}' to the office of Count}- Treasurer.

he was appointed Deputy b}" that gentleman, and served

in that capacitv four vears. In consideration of his manv
worthy qualities, his known honor and tried integritv, his

excellent qualifications, and his sound Democracy withal.

he was nominated by the Democratic party in 1876 tor

Countv Treasurer, and elected and re-elected by highly

flattering majorities. After retiring from office Mr. Mus-

tard went into the banking business with the late Xeil C.

McCullouiih, and has been en^x^^ed in that business ever

since. He is at this time (188S) an officer and director of

the Citizens" Bank of Anderson, one of the soundest finan-

cial institutions in Central Indiana.

On the 2d of October, 187 1 , he was united in marriage

to Miss Ada Ethel, at Shellrock, Iowa. The t'ru its of this
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marriage have been two children—Fred and Mary. Mr.

Mustard belongs to several secret fraternities, and has

received all the honors a subordinate lodire of Odd
Fellows can bestow. Politically he is a Democrat from

*'away back," occupies a prominent place in the councils

of his party, and is regarded by many as one of the most

astute politicians in Indiana. Religioush' he is inclined to

the Christian faith, but is not a member of the Church.

Mr. Mustard possesses all of the elements which go to

make the successful man of business. Secrete, thouL:h

cordial, persevering and honest, cautious, prudent and in-

dustrious, he has accumulated a handsome competenc}' for

himself and family, which the writer sincerely trusts thev

may long live to enjoy.

DAVID X. BERG.

The subject of this sketch was born in Wayne countv,

Indiana, January 10, 1839. ^^^^ boyhood was passed upon

a farm, where he assisted in such labors during the summer
season as were suitable to his \ears. During the winter

he attended the common schools in his locality, and laid

the foundation for a practical education. He subsequenth'

attended what was then known as White Water College, at

Centerville, Indiana, where he remained during 185S-9.

At the acfe of eifrhteen vears he commenced teachinir in the

public schools, and continued in the profession up to July

31, 1861, when he enlisted as a private in the 3d Indiana

Battery, in which he served three years and one month.

During his term of service he was promoted to the position

of Corporal, Sergeant and Lieutenant, respectively, and

participated in manv of the hardest fought battles of the

great rebellion. Alter the war closed he resumed tlie pro-

fession of teaching. Going to Madison county in 1878. he

taught one 3'ear in Alexandria, and tVom 1874 to 1884, he

was Principal of one of the ward scIuk^Is in the city of
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Anderson, where his manner of imparting instruction to

pupils was imi\ersally commended. In Februar\ , 1884,

he resigned his position in the pubhc schools of Anderson,

and accepted the Chief Clerkship in the State Board of

Health, which position he now (18S8) holds. In 1882 he

had the £freat mistbrtune to lose his left hand while engaged

in work at a buzz-saw. This, together with general bad

health for the past few years, has great!}- reduced the

robust constitution and buoyancy of spirits which he

formerly possessed.

In September, 1866, he was married to Martha \'.

Bowen, of Dublin. Indiana, the tVuits o\ which marriage

have been three children, nameh' : Grace, Ethel and

Herbert. Mrs. Berg is an accomplished lady, and was

formerly a teacher. She is an active member ot the

Christian Church in Anderson, and a prominent worker in

the W. C. T. U.

Mr. Berg is a prominent Mason, and belongs to An-

derson Commandery, Xo. 32, K. T. Politically he is a

Democrat ; socially he is a prince of good tellows. His wit

is superb, and his mild sarcasms enjoyable. His tastes are

refined and his manners agreeable. He is steadfast in his

friendships, and true to his convictions—a proper man and

a good citizen.

WILLIAM CRIM.

Mr. Crim, one of the early citizens of Madison county,

Indiana, was born in Rockingham county. Virginia, on the

31st day of March, 182 1, and came to INIiddletown, Indiana,

in 1843 ; remained there five years, when he came to An-

derson in 1848, and at once became identified with its best

interests. Nor has that interest died out at this writing

(1888). But from first to last have his best interests been

put forth to further everything calculated to develop not

onlv the city and county, but the great State of Indiana.
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Mr. Crim was among the first to take an interest in the

county fairs, and gave of his time and means to or":anize

one in Madison county, being an active stockholder, and
for fifteen years tlie President of the coimtv societv. Also

an active member of the State Board of Agriculture, and
two years its President. He was two terms Countv Com-
missioner and served two terms in the Legislature. In 1S67

he started Crim's Exchange Bank at Anderson, of which

he was sole proprietor. He served two terms in the Citv

Council. He was for many years one of the principal

merchants of Anderson, and for many vears extensively

engaged in the grain business, up to the year 1S86. For
more than forty years he has been at the head and front

of most all the industries of the citv and county he has so

long lived in. In the railroad and turnpike interests he has

also taken great interest, and has lived to see Anderson

approached from almost every direction with railroads and

pikes. In July, and on the 15th day, 1S45, he was married to

Amelia Scott, v/ho was born in Monono-alia countv. \'ir-

ginia, Februan.-, 1S20. She is a worthy ladv, and well

has she filled her place in all the vicissitudes of the past

fifty years. She is a member of the M. E. Church. They
have succeeded in gaining a competency worthy the earn-

est struggle thev have so heroically made. Mr. Crim is a

sterling Democrat and as such he was elected to all the

offices above referred to. During the past t'orty years'

dealing with the people no one dare say he was recreant

or dishonest. The following are his children's names

:

Julliett S., married to A. J. Daniels, resides in Anderson
;

Norvil D. (deceased) buried at Anderson cemetery ; Ottis,

married to Minnie Baker, resides near Anderson, Indiana.

DR. JOHN S. GUYSIXGER.

Dr. Gu\singer was born in Westmoreland county,

Pennsylvania, on the 2d day of June, 1S16. Just the age
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of the great State of his adoption. At the age of seven

years his parents moved to the State of Ohio, where John

S. obtained, by hard study at night, a good common edu-

cation. In 1837 he was married to EHzabeth Schoperd,

who died soon after. He then read medicine with Drs.

Spencer & Dillon in Fullingham, Muskingum county,

Ohio. In 1844 he moved to Indiana, where he has since

resided. He first settled in Lewisville, Indiana, and re-

mained there one }-ear in the practice of m^edicine. In

1845 or '46 he moved to Middletown, Indiana, and com-

menced the practice of medicine, where he gained an ex-

tensive practice, and where he was identified with the peo-

ple of Henrs- county for over twenty-five years. He moved

to Anderson in 1863, where he resided a short time and

then moved to Elwood, same county, remaining there a few

years, when he moved to Florida, where he now resides.

Dr. Gu3'singer was the second time married to Cath-

arine Crooks ; the third time to Sidnie A. Williams, with

whom he is now living. Fitleen children have been born

to him, ten girls and five boys, four of whom are dead.

Those I am able to f{ive are married and located as follows :

Mrs. William J. Miner, Mrs. John Northlaue, Mrs. W. L.

Brown, Mrs. Eli Brown, Mrs. H. C. Brown, Mrs. Dr.

Vanmeter, Misses Nora and Amanda are single, and

are among the best teachers in the county. Frank resides

in Florida, and is associated with his father in the grocery

business, the doctor having abandoned his profession the

past eight or ten years. In 1844 he was examined to practice

by the following well known physicians of that day : J. H.

Cook, Pendleton ; Reed & Woodward, New Casde, In-

diana, and John Goodwin, Chesterfield, Indiana.

Dr. Guvsinger is a Jacksonian Democrat, well in-

formed on all subjects. He was a strong war man in 1862,

for under his "appeal to arms" I volunteered August i,

1862, in Company H, 69th Indiana Volunteers, at Markle-

ville, Indiana.
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Was born in Henry county, Indiana, March 24, 1S41. and

was raised on a farm there. Came to Anderson, Indiana,

in 1859. ^^'as married to Ang-eline Paul, daughter ot* the

late William Paul, at Anderson October 20, 1S64. She
was born in Dayton, Ohio, September 9, 1841. The tbl-

lovving are their children's names : Frank, born March

30, 1865, ^'^^^ '" Anderson May 11, 1873, and is buried

in Anderson cemeteiy ; William S., born June 22. 1S67 :

Charley D., born May 5, 1870, and ]Mattie, born March
1, 1873; all at home. Mr. Hunt, after marriage, was tor

a few years engaged in the dra\- business in Anderson :

then for four years drove the stage to Marion, Indiana
;

then for ten years United Stales expressman for -the citv of

Anderson. In 1882 he was elected City Treasurer, and

served six \-ears long and well ; he was elected as a Demo-
crat. He is now (1888) engaged in the liver\- business in

Anderson, Indiana, with his brother, Dick Hunt. Mr.
Hunt has filled all the above positions to the entire satis-

faction of all, thousands of dollars havmg passed through

his hands, and not a cent come up missing.

Mr. Hunt belongs to the K. of P. in the city of An-
derson. He does not belong to anv church, but vou will

find him on the side of moralitv all the time. Mrs. Hunt
is a christian lady, and is a member of the Christian

Church. She is known as a charitable worker, and is no

stranger in the sick room and the house of mourning. I

am glad to notice this wortlu* family in this work.

THOMAS AND SALLIE BRUNT,

Two grand old pioneers, who came to Madison count\-,

Indiana, at an early day, and settled in Boone township.

about the year 1846. They came from Rush count}-. In-
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diana, to the new settlement, where they at once became
identitied with all the interests of Madison countv. The
county then was new, with but few improvements, and their

neighbors were tew and far between. Mr. and Mrs. Pjrunt

were among the first to organize a Christian Church in the

North part of' Boone township, and all through life were
worthy members of that church, moetiniis often beini; held

at their house in early times. Mr. and Mrs. Brunt were
originally from North Carolina, but early in life came to

Rush county, Indiana, and then in their prime came to

Madiscm count}", where thev resided man\' years, and
where they died and are buried. Mr. Brunt was for many
years County Commissioner of Madison count}', and filled

that important place with credit to all. He was a Demo-
crat of the olden time. He was the father of William D.

and J. A. J. Brunt, well known men throughout the county.

\V illiam D. liyed many years in Boone township, and was

a preacher of some note. He went West in 1878. J. A.

J. Brunt is a resident a part of the time in Boone township

and a part of the time of Anderson. He is a Democrat of

note, owns one thousand acres of land, and is associated

in the Madison County Bank as a stockholder and director.

Does not belong to any church. He was born in Rush
county, Indiana, about the year 1838, and is not married.

\ ISAAC N. HODSON,

Son of the late Eli Hodson, one of the pioneers of Madi-

son county, Indiana, and at one time Associate Judge, and

several years County Commissioner, was born about the

year 1838, and is now (1888) about fifltv years of age.

Just on the hill-top of life

—

'"the morning past, the evening

just in view." Mr. I. N. Hodson is strictly a Madison

county boy, ha\'ing been raised and schooled here, and

afterward attendina" the Northwestern College at Indian-

apolis in i860 and '61. He taught school in the district
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schools of his county for several years. About the vear

1864 he was married to Miss Martha A. Seward. daui,fhter

of Samuel and Elizabeth Seward. She was born in Rush
county, Indiana, about the year 1840 or '41, and came
with her parents to Madison count\' in 1846. She is a mem-
ber of the Christian Church, and is a lady of man v vir-

tues, and attached to her home and family. Mr. Hodson
owns a fine farm on the banks of Fall creek, eight miles

Southeast of Anderson, Indiana. He takes special delight

in raising and training fine stock, and has on his tarm some
high steppers in the horse line. He has devoted much time

to raising fine sheep, attending fairs throughout the State

with different kinds of stock. He is by birth, education

and instinct a life-long Democrat, and a well informed

gentleman. I first met him in 1859.

LEVI RODGERS.

Mr. Rodgers was born in the State of Pennsvlvania,

but when quite young came with his parents to near Pen-

dleton, to what is known as the "Qiiaker settlement."

Here Levi was raised and went to school, receiving a good
common education. He learned the carpenter tirade, and

his time has been divided between it and farming. About
the year iS6o he was married to Emily Dobson, daughter

of Adam Dobson, one of the earl\- settlers of Madison
county, and at this writing (188S) in the ninety-fourth vear

of his age. Mr. Rodgers was raised a Qiiaker. but is not

strictly one in every respect. He is a Republican in faith,

and, an honest man. His wife is worthy of special notice,

being an accomplished lad}-, born about 1S35 ^" Madison
county. She is a member o( the M. E. Church, and her

daily walk gives evidence of her true worth. The tbllow-

ing are their children's names : Fanny, manned to George
Boram, resides near Markleville, Indiana; Marv. married

to Mr. Lukins, and a son aged sixteen years, who was ac-
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cidentally killed near Pendleton in 1885. Mr. Rodgers
owns and lives on a farm two and one-half miles South-

west of Pendleton, near the Bee Line railroad.

GEORGE COLLINS,

Son of Thomas Collins, one of the earlv and honored cit-

izens of Hancock county, Indiana, who settled on Sugar

creek, in Brown township, where George was born, about

the year 1838. He was raised on a farm, and farming has

been his occupation all his life. In 1872 he was married

to Alice Seward, daughter of the late F. L. Seward, who
died in Brown township in September, 187 1. Mr. Collins

resides near the old homestead where he was born and

raised, and where he owns a fine farm, which he takes

pleasure in cultivating, situated two miles Northwest of

Warrington. He is a brother of Jessie, William, Samuel

C Thomas, Mrs. Jacob Foust, Robert J. and James Col-

lins. Mr. Collins is a Democrat of long standino-. I first

became acquainted with him away back in the sixties,

when a boy of eighteen years of age. His wife (formerly

Miss Seward) is a lady of many virtues. The}' have sev-

eral children, whose names I do not know. His brother,

Thomas, was in the army, and died therein 1S63.

JAMES F. COLLIER

Was born in Ohio, April 13, 1801, and came to Madison

county in 1830. He was first married to Mary Hiza in

Virginia, about the year 1822. Children's names: Mary
M., born in Ohio, married to Lindell Judd (deceased), lived

in Grant county, Indiana ; Philip, born in Ohio, married

to Margaret Judge. Philip died, and is buried at the Col-

lier cemetery ; Amos, died at the age of thirteen years, and

is buried at the Collier cemetery, and the first one there
;

Susannah, born in Ohio, married to Daniel Ilankiiis, de-
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ceased, and buried at the Collier cemetery
; John, born in

Indiana, married to Louisa Polk, resides in Adams town-

ship ; Rebecca, born in Indiana, married to Joseph R.
Lakey. She is also deceased, and buried at Collier's cem-
etery in Adams township. Mr. Collier was a Baptist

preacher of note, and a man of great moral worth. Gave
much of his time and means to build up the church of his

choice, and for which he done so much. Hewasamoncr
the first to organize the church now known as the Union
Baptist Church on his farm, and for which he gave the land

and other means to help build the house, and where he

preached nearly fifty years, besides many other places. He
died February 15, 18S8, and is buried at Collier's cemeterv,

named for him and originally on his farm. He died tull of

years and honor, and he has a monument erected to his

memor}-. Mr. Collier was the second time married to

Margaret Blake, widow of Al^rahiinxJiliii;^ an early set-

tler of Adams township, who died March 31, 1852, and

was buried at Collier's cemetery. This marriage took place

November 28, 1S52. She is yet living. She was born

August 29, 1805. A grand old pioneer, who is well in-

formed on early events. She has attended the births of

over eight hundred children. The followincr are her chil-

dren's names, by her first husband, Abraham I^Uikjii Ma-
lissa, born July 20, 1826, married to Beniah Riggs. She
died February 28, 1862, buried at Collier's cemeterv

; John
W., born December 25, 1828, married first to May Frame,
second to Julia Hankins. He died April 2, 1875, buried at

Collier's cemetery : Ira W., killed at the age of ten vears,

bom October, 19, 1830, killed May 24, 1839. buried at Col-

lier's Cemetery ; William R., born April 14, 1831, married

Margaret L. Whitelock, resides in Anderson, Indiana

;

Joseph P., born November 25, 1832, married to Rohama
Williams, resides near Markleville, Indiana ; Andrew J.,

born July 30, 1833, married to Nancy J. Sloan, resides in

Markleville, Indiana. All the above children were born in
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Madison connt\-, Indiano, except Malissa, who was born in

Gallia county, Ohio, but was a little girl wiien her parents

came to Madison county, Indiana. John W., William R.,

Joseph P. and Andrew Blake were all Masons and Demo-
crats. I became acquainted with them at Markleville in

1859, '^"^^ about the same time with Mr. and Mrs. Collier,

who at that time resided two miles Southeast of Markle-

ville, where Mr. Collier died, and where he lived over

forty years. Following will be found a sketch of Elder

Collier, taken from the minutes of the Harmon}' Associa-

tion published shorth' after his death :

'•Elder Collier was born on the 2d diiy of April, iSor,

departed this life on the 15th of February, 18S1, aged

seventy-nine \'ears, ten months and thirteen days. Elder

Collier was one of the oldest ministers that compose the

Association, and in the death of Father Collier the Associ-

ation has lost one of its best advisers, and the church their

main leader. Elder Collier was born in Pittsylvania

countv, Virginia, and in ti\e year 1S03 he emigrated with

his father to Floyd county, Kentucky, where he remained

until the vear 1823, when he emigrated to the State of

Ohio, where he was united in marriage with his first wife,

who has passed over the river of death \'ears before him.

In the year 1830 he emigrated to the State of Indiana, and

located in Madison count}', where he remained until his

death. Elder Collier united himself with the Baptist

Church in the days of his youth in the State of Ohio, and

lived the life of a christian as recommended b}' letter from

his church when he first came to this State. When Elder

Collier first came he united with the Baptist Church at

Pendleton, Madison county. In the year 1836 he took a

letter from this church and organized the regular Baptist

Church, called Union, which was organized on the22dday

of October, 1836. In the year 1838, in December, this

church licensed him to preach the gospel. In the year

1840 he was honorably ordained as a gospel minister, at
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which time he was called i.s pastor of Union Church, and
remained pastor of this cliurch until his death, a term of

forty years or more. Many other things might be said of

this venerable old servant of God, but time and space will

not permit. Let it suffice to say, let all endeavor to follow

in his footsteps.''

ROBERT C. GLASCO.

This genial, whole-souled son of Adam was b()rn in

Charleston, Illinois, in 1S53. and attended school in Michi-

gan, where he received a good education at the school at

Ann Arbor. He resided several years at Greencastle, In-

diana, but in 1S76 he went to Texas, and tra\elcd exten-

sively over that State and Mexico, where he gained much
experience among the citizens of those countries, studying

the geography of the country and the habits of the people.

Returning via Cuba, Yucatan and New York City. In the

latter city he remained some time, when he came West,

selling goods on the road, travelinir all over the Western

and Middle States. In 1SS2, after long and extensi\e

travel, he was married to Miss Belle Bronnenberu", dauuh-

ter of Jacob Bronnenberg, of Anderson, Indiana, an ac-

complished lad}' of one of the th"st families of Madison
county. In the year 1SS5, in connecUon with his brother.

C. S. Glasco, he bought the Anderson Donocrat, where

R. C. Glasco stood at the mast nearly two vears, and

proved himself worthy the place as publisher of the Dem-
ocratic organ of Madison county.

C. S. Glasco retired in about a year after the partner-

ship was formed, and returned to Tuscola. Illinois, where

he now resides. His short stay among the people at An-
derson proved him to be a gentleman of the lirst order and

a good printer. His early departure was regretted by
many. Early in 1SS7 Mr. R. C. Glasco went into the

^ain business at Chestertield, Indiana, where he now re-
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sides. Soon atter his arrival there he was appointed rail-

road agent at that point, and elected Justice of the Peace

in iSSS; also, Postmaster, all of which he holds, and if

there was any other otllce vacant there he could get it, as

he could till at least a do;^en quite as well.

Mr. Glasco belongs to the Masonic order, and fills the

chair in the East with becoming dignity. In fact, Bro. G.

does nothing by halves. Socially, he is a host within

himself. A good talker, his extensive travels and close

observations have made him one whose company is sought

after. In 1882 I first met Mr. G. in the sanctum of the

Democrat^ and there as elsewhere found him a true gentle-

man. Long may he live and prosper.

D. E. R. THOMAS

First saw the light of day in the State of Kentucky, Lewis

county, February 20, 1828, and came with his parents to

Rush county, Indiana, when a lad six years of age, where

he received his education and helped his tather clear up a

farm in that then new country. In August, 1S44, he was

married to Josephine W. Milligoss, who was born in Brown

county, Ohio, in 1829. They moved to Madison county,

Indiana, in 1864, and settled in Lafayette township, where

they have ever since resided, and where they own a fine

farm and enjoy all the comforts of home life. Both Mr.

and Mrs. T. belong to the Christian Church, and have for

3'ears been worthy members, and their daily walk gives

evidence of their true worth as church members and citi-

zens. The following are their children's names : William

W., resides in Madison county ; Letha, Alonzo B., Daniel

A., Laura, Mary C, Clement V. (deceased), Amanda L.

and Allie E. All the children reside in Madison county.

Clement \". is buried at the Anderson cemetery. I first

met Mr. Thomas in 1874, at his pleasant home in Lafayette

township.
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HON. DAVID S. GOODING, Greenfield, Inu.
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JOHN W. KEXYOX,

A nati\e of Madison county, Indiana, was born near Alex-

andria April 20, 1S43. He has always resided in Madison
count}'. A part of the time Mr. Kenytni has worked on a

farm, but most of the time worked at his trade, black-

smithing, at Alexandria and Anderson. In March, 1S85,

he was selected by the County Commissioners to take

charge of the county inhrmary, and so well has he filled

the place that he has been retained up to this time (1SS8),

and be it said the choice was a good one. On the 15th day
of December, 1S78. he was married to Malissa Turner, 01

Delaware county, where she was born in 1852. The fol-

lowing are the names of their children : Lemuel (deceased),

Laura E., John J., Charles A., Harrison \V. and Berrv F.

The many friends of Mr. Kenvon are ^lad that he has

proved himself fully capable and qualified to have charge

of the unfortunate poor of the county.

ANDREW SIIAXKLIN,

One of the grand old pioneers of Madison county, was

born in Rockingham county, \'irginia, in 1S05. a son of

William Shanklin, of Scottish descent. When Andrew
was thirteen years of age, his fatiier came to Indiana, and

settled where the town of Centerville now is. About the

year 1826 Andrew Shanklin was married to Jane \'aw ter,

and in 1829 the\" came to the then new county—Madison,

three miles West oi Pendleton, where Mr. S. died in 1865.

Soon after Mr. Shanklin came to Madison county he became

identified with its best interests, both church and State.

iWas elected Justice of the Peace in 1840, and was a mem-
Iber of the constitutional convention oi 1850, and was elected

|to the State Legislature in 1852. In all the above he ser\ed

lirvith credit to all. He was a Methodist, and his house,
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time and means were ahva\s freeh' <;i\en to the turtherinir

of the societ}' of his choice. He at one time owned near

eighteen hundied acres of land, a part of which he en-

tered, cleared up and developed into a fine farm on Foster's

branch. He also erected a fine residence, where his life

terminated as above stated. Mr. Shanklin is buried at the

Pendleton cemetery.

I first met ^Nlr. Shanklin in 1856, at his home, where I

had went to meeting, and I think it was the first meeting I

ever attended in Madison coimty. The following are his

children's names : William V., born in 1829, married to

Sarah llenrv. daughter of the late Hon. George Henry,

resides in the cit\' of Anderson, Indiana
; Jane, died at the

age of twent\-two years; Annie E., married to Samuel

Hutton. resides on a part of the old tarm, two and one-half

miles Northwest of Pendleton ; Mary E., married to Dr.

Hamilton, resides in California ; Emily L., married toC. E.

Goodrich, resides on the old homestead: Charles H., de-

ceased: Alonz(), married Nettie Maul, daughter of the late

P. R. Maul, of Huntsville. Alonzo is also deceased, and

his wife resides at Knightst(nvn, Indiana. Of this interest-

ing and earlv famih' T was best acquainted with \\'illiam

v., of Anderson, who has spent most of his life in Madison

countv, and who, thou^rh somewhat unfortunate financialh-.

has filled an important place in his dav. Always to the

front in every adwance movement, building mills, churches,

school houses, roads, etc. He has in his day owned thou-

sands of acres of land. Foremost in all church matters.

President "of the Sundaj'-school Union of the county, and

its Secretary also for years. A Republican and a christian

gentleman. He was born in Virginia in 1829, and come to

Indiana at the age of one year. He was married to Miss

Henrv, daughter of the late George Henry, of Hancock

county, but later of Pendleton. I first met i\[r. Shanklin

away back in the fifties, and am glad to notice him in

*'Those I Have Met."
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FRANX'IS L. SEWARD.
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Mr. Seward, son of the late Oba and Polh' Seward,
and brother of Samuel Seward, Joseph I. Seward. Mrs.

John Vandvke, Mrs. Daniel Franklin, Mrs. Dr. Gvc^rr

Mrs. John Huston and William Seward, was born near

Cincinnati, Ohio, in 1820. and came with the familv when
a boy of three or four years old to Rush countw Indiana,

where F. S. Seward received his education in the schools

of that early day. About the year 1S44 ^^^ '^^'^^ married to

Phcebe Vand\"ke, of Rush county. About the vear 1S46

the famil}' of Oba Seward, almost entire, came to Hancock
county, Indiana, locating in Broun township, where the\'

resided until their death. Tlie tollowing- are the names of

F. L. Seward's children : Oba, married to Agnes Markle,

resides in Kansas; Aaron, married to Miss McDaniel, re-

sides in Madison county, Indiana; Claude B., married to

Martha Trueblood, resides in Anderson, Indiana ; Mary
Alice, married to George Collins, resides in Hancock
county, Indiana; David F., married to Rella Markle. re-

sides in Kansas; Hannah L., married to Christopher Zum-
molt, resides in Illinois ; Roscoe, married to Miss Boher.

resides in Kansas. Mrs. Pha'be Seward is living among
her children. Mr. Seward was a true gentleman, a zealous

Mason, a member of the Christian Church, an honest man.

a faithful friend and a noble husband and father. He had

the misfortune on the 7th of August, 187 1, to get a leg

broken, from the effects of which he died September 12,

187 1. He was buried by the Masonic order at the Harlan

cemeter}', in Hancock county, Indiana. Mr. Seward and

I became acquainted in 1S59, '^"*^ from Hrstto last I always

admired him, and am glad to notice him and his family in

this work. He was a Jacksonian Democrat. Peace to his

ashes.

All of this interesting family are dead except Joseph I.





34^ THOSE I HAVE MET,

and William. Samuel and Miis. Ruth Huston died in

Markleville ; Mrs. Dr. Gregg died in Anderson ; Mrs.
Franklin died near Middletown, Indiana; Mrs. John Van-
dyke died in Hancock county. Most, if not all ot' them,
are buried at the Harlan cemetery, near their old home.

ANDREW HAGEN.

Mr. Hagen was born on the 23d day of February,

1834, ^" Arnsberg, Prussia, and came to America in Novem-
ber, 1852. In December, 1856, he came to Fortville, Han-
cock county, Indiana, where he has since resided, and has

done much to advance the interests of that place. Fore-

most in all the improvements and progress. For man\-

years he was in the grain business, and built a flax mill

there, which was of great benefit to the people of that

place. In 1S76 he was elected Treasurer of Hancock
county, and re-elected in 1878, serving with entire satisfac-

tion to all. In 1885 he was appointed by Gov. Grav as

Inspector of Oils for the Staie, He has long been a Mason,
and has attained to the thirty-second degree in that ancient

and honorable order. On February 7, 1857, lie was mar-
ried to Elizabeth Newhouse, a very worthy huh', who has

shared his joys and sorrows the past thirty-one vears.

Their mansion at Fortville is always open to their friends,

who are legion, Mr. H. is a stalwart Democrat, and was
elected as such to the oflice above. I tirst met Mr. II. at

his pleasant home in Fortville in 18S1, and found him all

his friends claim of !iim— a polished gentleman.

JAMES ETCH ISON,

A native of Madison county, Indiana, was born January-

13, 1839, ^" Pipe-cret:k township, where he has since re-

sided, and where he owns a fine farm, four miles South of

Elwood and three miles West of Frankton. Mr. Etchison
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was first married to Marrett x\llen on the 2d dav of April,

1865. One child was born to them—Annie F. Mr. Etch-

ison was the second time married to Miss Margette Powers
February 25, 1877. Two children were born to them

—

Lulu and Nellie A., wlio are at home. The daughter by
his first wife was married to Mr. Houj^hbaw. Mr. Etch-

ison's first wife died in 1874, '^"*^ ^"^ buried in Tipton count\',

Indiana, ^^r. Etchison served four years as Trustee of

Pipe-creek township, and was elected County Sheritr No-
vember 6, 1S88. In 1874 ^ *^^"^^ "^'-'t ^Jf^- K. at his pleasant

home in Pipe-creek township, and tbund him a true gen-

tleman, a Democrat of the first order, and as such was

elected to the above otiices. He and his wife belong to the

Church of God. Mr. E. is a Mason, ha\ing joined at

EKvood in 1876. I am glad to notice Mr. Etchison among
"Those I Have Met.'"

ALBERT KRALL.

Mr. Krall, son of John Krall, was bom in the great

State of Pennsylvania, April 4, 1854, but did not get to

vote there, for in less than one vear he was a citizen of

Madison county, Indiana, coming with his parents to Adams
township at the close of 1854, ^^'l^ei'*^ Albert has since lived,

two miles South of New Columbus. At an early age he

became interested in stock, its diseases and treatment, and

at the age of twelve years read books and papers on that

subject, and to-day (1888) is an acknowledged expert in the

treatment of all diseases of stock ; and, as a veterinary

surgeon both skillful and careful, he has built up an ex-

tensive practice throughout tlie country. He was married

to Miss Sheets in February, 1877, She was born in 1849,

The following are their children's names: John A.,

Wretha E., Grace D, and one not named at this time. I

am glad to notice Mr, Krall as an acti\'e. practical young

man, with whom I have been acquainted the past fifteen

years. He is a Democrat, and of German descent.
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CHARLES A. MAUL,

Another Huntsville boy—born and raised there—a son of

that L^rand man, P. R. Maul, so well known in and about

that town for the past fifty years. "Gus," as we call him,

received his schooling at Huntsville, and at the aire of six-

teen went to learn his trade, shoemakinii, with E. G.

Mostler, of that town. About the time his apprenticeship

was out the war of 1 86 1-5 broke out, and he enlisted in

Company E, 8th Indiana Volunteers, in the three months'

service, x\pril 22, 1861, and was discharged the following

August. Soon at"ter his return to Himtsville he went to

California, and located at Bakerstield, where he has since

resided, where I am glad to learn he is doing well in the

fruit-growing business. Gus, in his make-up is jovial,

full of life and sunshine, or was so in boyhood when I was

best acquainted with him. He was born about the year

1845 or '46, which would make him now (1888) forty-two

vears of age, just in his prime, when the follies of youth

have passed, and the thoughtful hours are at hand.

GEORGE K. MAUL,

Son of the late Paul R. >Laul, an early and well known
citizen of Huntsville, Indiana, where George was born,

raised and received his education ; in fact, George is strictl}'

a Huntsville bo}'. In 1855, when I tlrst went there, he

was a little boy, six or eight years of age, and I have

known him ever since. In Februar}-, 1S62, he enlisted in

Company K, 8th Indiana Volunteers, and was wounded at

Pea Rid<ie, Arkansas. On returning home he went to

learn the brick and stone mason's trade, at which he has

worked most of the time since. About the year 1870 he

was married to Miss Lou Parsons, daughter of the late

James Parsons, of near Pendleton, Indiana. Mrs. Maul
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died very suddenly at Pendleton in 1885. Mr. Maul is a

good mechanic, and a hard-working man. lie has two

or three children, whose names I do not know. Since

his wife's death he has not kept house, as his work takes him
tirst here and then there. It seems but vesterdav since he

was a litde boy, playing in the streets of Huntsville.

WILLIAM SLOAX.

Mr. Sloan was born in Floyd county, Kentucky, Oc-
tober 7, 1801. When quite young he went with his parents

to Gallia county, Ohio, and was raised upon a farm in that

county. On the 2_j.th day of September, 1827, he was
married to Nancy McGrady. She was born in Mason
county, Virginia, January 24, 1S06, and died in Madison

county, Indiana, October 18, 1852. William Sloan and

wife came to Madison county, Indiana, in 1837, '^^^^^ ^*-'t-

tled on a farm one mile South of Markleville, where they

were pioneers, and where their best davs were spent and

where they made a farm and raised a large famih'. Mr.

S. died November 29. 18S0, and both he and his wife are

buned at the McAllister cemetery, in Adams township.

The following are their children's names: Sarah V.,

married to Daniel Seward, died in Illinois in 1S54 : Mary
C, married to Jacob Vandevender, who died October 4,

1871, and was buried at Anderson cemetery; John ^L,

married to Margaret Poindexter, resides near Alexandria,

Indiana; Nancy J., married to A. J. Blake, resides at

Markleville, Indiana; Francis M., married to Elizabeth

Adnev, resides in Blackford county, Indiana ; William II.,

married to Jane Hall, died in 1879, and ^^"^^ buried at

Hartford Cit\', Indiana : Margaret A., married first to John
Wilson, second time to Millard Flessinger, resides in Rush
county, Indiana; Elizabeth H., married to Thomas M.
Lewis, died near Markleville, Indiana, March 4, 1881, and

buried at McAllister cemetery.
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Mr. Sloan was a grand, good man, and a christian

gentleman whose memory I revere. He was a faithful

friend and a Democrat of the old school.

JOHN C. BURDEIT,

A resident of Green township, Madison count}', Indiana.

was born near Pendleton September 26, 1840, was raised

on a farm, and has been engaged in farming all his life.

On the 30th da\' of December, 1863, he was married to

Nannie E. Nicholson, daughter of the late Capt. William

Nicholson, one of the pioneers of Madison county, Indiana,

who was born in Ohio in 181 2, and came to Green to\\'n-

ship in 1S37, where he died. John C. Burdett's father was

Christopher Burdett, born in Virginia in 1812. John C.

Burdett's mother was born in Ohio in 1809. John C. Bur-

dett enlisted in Companv E, 39th Indiana Volunteers, Jan-

uary- 14, 1862, at Mumtbrdsville, Kentucky, and was dis-

charsed at Shelbvville, Kentuckv, October 2, 1862. Mrs.

Burdett was born in Fall-creek township in 1834. ^^'"- '^""^^

Mrs. John C. Burdett reside on a Hne farm, five miles

Southwest of Pendleton, Indiana, and four miles North-

east of Fortville, Indiana. Mr. Burdett is a Republican in

faith. His son, William C. Burdett, is one of the prom-

ising young men of Green township, and a first-class

teacher in the public schools of Madison county.

GIDEON E. MINOR.

Mr. Minor, the one whose name heads this sketch,

was born in Paris, Illinois, on the 17th day of February,

1847, He was raised on a farm up to the time he enlisted

in the late war of 1861-5, at Greensburg, Decatur count}',

Indiana, Februarv, 1863, in Company I, 123d Indiana

Volunteers. He was in the battles of Freeport and Duck
river, and was discharged on the Ohio river in June, 1865.
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In Angust, 1874, Mr. Minor was married to Miss Jennie

McGriff. Eight children have been born to Mr. and Mrs,

Minor, all deceased but two. Ida May and Harry are

living, Mr. Minor has been a resident of Anderson, In-

diana, the past ten years, and has been engaged in tiie

draying business most it not all of the time. Me is a mem-
ber of Major May Post G, A. R. at Anderson, Indiana,

and is not a member of any church. Resides on Pearl

street. Among all the jol]\- dra}men, Mr. Minor is seccmd

to none.

WELCOME GARRETT.

Mr, Garrett was born in Yorktown, Delawaie countw
Indiana, January 27, 1846, and is a son of that grand old

man, Luther Garrett, long a resident of Stonv-creek town-

ship, Madison county, and who died there about the ^ear

1876. Welcome was raised on a farm, and has ah\a\s

been a farmer. His school advantarjes were only moderate,

having to'assist in raising a large family under man\- dis-

advantages. Yet he received, by close application to

study, the rudiments vi a useful education, and he has

made the most of this stock possible tor him. Xaturcdl}'

inclined to books and study, he to-da\- (iSSS) has mastered

the scriptin-es, and is a ready speaker and teacher in the

Christian Church. In political matters he has no superiors,

if we take into consideration his advantasjes ; either on the

stump or in private conversation, he is ever ready to de-

fend his doctrine. He is a Republican by nature, instinct

and affiliation. In his township his influence and ad\iceis

at par, and iie is an acknowledged worker in the Repub-

lican ranks and in tiie Christian Church. A stricth' honest

man and christian gentleman. In 1S69 he was married to

Miss Margaret Gift. Two children have been born to

them—Frank, born in 1S70, and Luther, born in 1S74.

Mr. Garrett resides five miles West of Anderson, in
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Stony-creek township, wlicre he has resided nearly all his

life, and where he enjoys the esteem of all.

WILLIAM DUFFY.

Mr. Duffy was born in Logan countv, Ohio, ALiv 25,

1S-I.7, and came to Madison county in 1867, where he has

since resided, five miles Northwest of Pendleton, in Green
township. The past ten years he has given nearlv all his

time to ditching, contracting and road building, in which
he has gained a wide reputation as an expert and good
workman. Though scarceh' sixteen years of age he en-

listed in Company C, 19th Indiana Regiment at Indianap-

olis, and served about one year. He was also in the 15th

Indiana Battery, but being too young, his father had him
discharged. On the 4th day of November, 187 1, he was
married to Miss Swain, daughter of the late Lewis Swain,

of near Mechiinicsburg, Ilenry county, Indiana. She was
born there August 3, 185 1. The following are their chil-

dren's names: Gertrude, Victor IL, Edna and Etlie.

Mrs. Dufly was raised a Qiuiker, and b\- one of the first

families of Ilenry county. Mr. Dufly is a Republican of

the first order. lie does not belong to any church.

WILLIAM II. PRIGG,

One ot the substantial men of Madison coimty, Indiana,

whose name appears abo\e, was born in Madis(;n count}',

on Fall creek, two miles Northwest of Mechanicsburg, on

the line dividing the counties of Ilenry and ^Lldison. He.

was born on the old "Judge Prigg" t"arm, where he has

always lived in the same house where he was born July 20,

1835, '^^^ where he owns a fine farm, well cultivated, sur-

rounded with plenty, and devotes his time to thecultixation

of the soil and raising fine stock, in which he is deservedly-

rated amonif the best in Central Indiana. Mr. P. is a
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Republican, and well informLcI on all subjects. He is

pleasantly located on the South bank of the creek, o\er-

looking the valley and the border of Ileur}- countv, just East

of his house. On the 24th da\- of March, 1857, he was
married to Rachel lloel, daughter of G. \V. Hoel, a well

known citizen of Adams township. She was born March
5,1838. The following are their children's names : John
C, Parker L., Mary C, Ella B., M. May, Berry C, Char-

lotte, and Cora E., who died April, 1878, and is buried at

the Mechanicsburg cemetery.

GARY JESTER.

Mr. Jester was born in Clermont county, Ohio. Febioi-

ar\' 18, 1837, ^^'^^ came with his parents to near Mechanics-

burg, Henry county, Indiana, when a boy. He has worked
on a 'farm all his life, except three j-ears he was in the

military service. On the 14th day of x\ugust, 1S61, he

enlisted in Company E. 8th Indiana Volunteers, under

Capt. T}kle ; re-enlisted in the same regiment January i

,

1864, as a veteran. During his long and faithful service,

Mr. Jester was in the following battles : Cotton Plant,

Austin, Port Gibson, Jackson, Champion Hills, Big Black

River, Siege of Vicksburg, Atchafalaya, Opequan, Fisher's

Hill and Cedar Creek, in all thirteen battles, besides several

skirmishes. Mr. Jester was a gallant and taithful soldier

in the field, and at home is a quiet, industrious citizen. He
was discharged at Darien, Georgia, August 28. 1S65. tie

is a member of Georfre Rader Post G. A. R. at Middle-

town, Indiana. Mr. Jester is not a member of an\- church.

He resides near Mechanicsburjj. Henrv count\', Indiana,

and is engaged in farming pursuits. He is a Democrat.

? CURRAX BEALL.

Mr. Beall was born in Wayne county, Indiana, July

30, 1826, and came to Madison county in 1848. Was mar-
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ried to Jane Gunder June i, 1S53, in Madison county. Soon
after marriage Mr. Beall took up his abode where he now
(1SS8) resides, two miles Northeast of Anderson, on Kill-

buck, where he owns a fine farm and buildings, and where
he devotes his time to agricultural pursuits, in which he
takes special delight. Mr. Beall is a well-informed man
on all subjects, and a free thinker. lie does not belou"- to

any church or order. His father was born in Bourbon
county, Kentuckv. His mother was born in \'ir(nnia at

the beginning of the present century. There have been
bom to Cun-an Beall and wife two children, both boys. I

first met Mr. Beall in 1874 ''^^ ^^^^ pleasant home, and have
been quite well acquainted with him since. At this time

(October 10, 188S) he is interested in putting down a gas-

well near his home, and before this is in print, I hope he
may be toasdng his shins by a gas fire at home.

SAMUEL AXL) ELIZA TITUS.

When I write the above names mv mind <^oes back to

1859, ^vhen I first met Mr. and Mrs. Titus. Thev were at

that time living one and one-half miles Southeast of Mar-
kleville, Indiana, and were then in the prime of lite. Mr.
Titus was born in Hunterdon county. New Jersey, Januarv
2, 1814, and came to Hamilton county, Ohio, when quite

young, where he resided up to manhood, and where he

was married to Eliza Seward, daughter of James Seward,
in 1842. She was born in Hamilton county, Ohio, April

22, 1824. Soon alter the_\- were married the}' came to

Madison count}-, Indiana, and settled in the green woods,
or on a piece of land where but little was cleared, buving
out Daniel Hankins. Here an earnest stiiii^irle beiran.

Both were strong and hearty, and determined to make a

home if work and frugalit}- would obtain it. This was
about the year 1845 or '46, with one or two children, born

to them in Ohio. Little bv little this worthv and indus-
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trious couple progressed, the little clearing in the woods
widened out, neighbors came and settled here and there,
a school-house next appeared, and other conveniences came
as time passed by. Other children were born to them in

due time, and land was added until, at the time of Mr.
Titus' death, one thousand acres were added. About the
year 1850 they built a fine frame dwelling, one of the best
in Adams township at that time. Early in life thev botii

joined the Missionary Baptist Church, which was or^^anized
near their home in an early day. Mrs. Titus was a
splendid lady in all that term implies, and a true christian.
Her house was always open to their many friends. She
died January 15, 1870, and is buried at the Collier ceme-
tery, near where she lived so long, and was lollowed bv
Mr. Titus on the 9th day of June, 1886. After the deatli

of Mrs. Titus, he was again married to rvIaggieBromtield.
The following named children were born to Mr. and Mrs.
Titus

: Jane, married to Frank Little, resides in Tipton
county, Indiana; Charity, married to Hon. B. F. Ham,
resides in Clinton county, Indiana; Ann, manned to Mr.
Darrough, resides in Ilan^ilton county. Indiana: Ruth,
married to Joel McCart}-, resides in Hamilton county,
Indiana; Riley, married to Sarah J. Reeves, resides ^n
Tipton county, Indiana

; John, married to Lizzie Midkiff,
resides near Markleville

; Lyscom, married to Mattie Mc-
Daniel, resides near Markleviile, Indiana; Adelaide, mar-
ried to Hon. G. W. Ham, resides in Hancock county, In-

diana
; Lizzie, Clara and Charles are single, and are at

school at Spiceland, Indiana; Eddie and William (twins)
died when young ; Nora, born to the second marriage. In
all fifteen children ; fourteen by the first marria-e, and one
by the second.

SAMUEL A. TROY, M. D.

Dr. Troy was born in Batavia, Clermont county, Ohio,
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August 29, 1827. He was left an orphan at the age of

seven years, and at the age of thirteen years he was ap-

prenticed to learn the cabinet maker's trade, at whicli

business he worked up to 1847, at which time lie left

Batavia, Ohio, for Indiana, and in Januarv of that vear

landed at Anderson, Indiana, and worked with A. Siddall

nearly a year, when he went to New Columbus, Indiana, and

started up business for himself at his trade, and continued

up to April, 1849, ^^lien he was married to Elizabeth Cor\-,

daughter of the late Abner Corv, of that place. Soon after

his marriage he moved to Yorktown, Delaware county,

Indiana, where he again started up business at his trade,

and worked at it a year or two, when he commenced read-

ing medicine with Drs. Horn & Godwin, of that place.

About this time, his wite losing her health, he returned to

his former home at New Columbus, where he renewed his

medical studies with Drs. Cooper & Jones. Mrs. Trov
died at New Columbus in 1S52. He again married Martha

Mannering in 1853, and soon after moved to Huntsville,

where he read medicine with Dr. Joseph Weeks, of that

place. He attended Eclectic Medical College at Cincin-

nati, Ohio, up to the 19th of May, 1855, when he became
a resident of Hancock county, Indiana, and has e\'er since

lived there ; first at Willow Branch, next at Fortville, and

then at Milner Corner, where he now (188S) resides. In 187

1

he attended the Indiana Medical College at Indianapolis,

Indiana, where he graduated in 1872 with tuU honors. The
doctor is a hue practitioner, well informed, and his ex-

tensive practice in Madison and Hancock counties gives

evidence of his worth. During his long years of practice

he has been associated with the followinii well-known

doctors : A. B. Bundy, Joseph Pratt, George Tague, T. N.

Jones, J. G. Stewart, S. T. Yancey, T. K. Saunders and

C. C. Pratt. Dr. Troy has often been spoken of as a suit-

able person for the Legislature and other prominent places,

but his devotion to his profession has always deterred him
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from entering other fields of labor. He is a prominent

member of the Church of God and an able speaker and

defender of its doctrines. A Democrat of theolden time-.

A friend to the poor. A Mason of lonrr standin"-.' Dr.

Troy is well-known as a promin-jnt man throughout the

State. He is a member of all the medical societies of hi-

locality, and founder of the Trov brass band at Fortville

in 1868.

JOHN W. LEWARK.

Mr. Lewark was born April 20. 1S44. in the cit\- of

Anderson, Indiana. \\'hen a small boy he went with iiis

parents to Wabash, Indiana, whert; he remained up to the

year 1857, when he returned to Madison countv and settled

at Pendleton, where lie has since resided, except the time

he was in the army. He enlisted Auijust, 1861, in Com-
pany D, 34th Indiana Volunteers : re-enlisted as veteran

December 14, 1863, and w as finally discharged at Broun>-

ville, Texas, November 6. 1S65, serving over four years in

actual service, bein^^ in many hard-touiiht battles durin:!

the time. A <jood soldier who served his country loni:

and well. Just the right age to go out when his countr\-

called. After his return to Pendleton, at the close of the

war, he was married to Miss Emma Spattock, May 2. 1867.

She was born in the East and came to Pendleton in the

-capacity of a school teacher, in which calling she has had

considerable experience. A bom ladv, highly cultivated

and well intbrmed, and an incessant reader. She has m.uiy

friends in her adopted State. Mr. Lewark has been en-

gaged in the li\ery business at Pendleton the past eighteen

years, and knows a good horse when he sees him. John
is happy when behind one making 2 :30 time. Five chil-

dren have been born to them, four girls and one boy, the

latter deceased. Mr. Lewark is a Mason but not a mem-
iDer of church. Also, a member of Maj. Henry Post

•G. A. R. at Pendleton, Indiana.
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JOHN W. GOUL,

Son of the late John Goul, was born in Champai*^ countv,
Ohio, on the 20th day of May, 1840. At the age of" eleven
years he came with his parents to Madison countv, Indiana,
and has resided in it ever since, except the three years he
was in the army. Mr. Goul was raised on a farm and
has always lived and worked on a farm. On the 21st dav
of September, 1S61, he enlisted in Company D, 34th
Indiana Volunteers, and served just three years. Dis-
charged September 2r, 1S64, at Indianapolis. He was in

the following batdes : Champion Hills, Port Gibson,
Vicksburg, Jackson, and other battles and skirmishes.

On the i6th day of September, 186S, he was married to

Mary E. Bell, who was born in Cincinnati, on the 3rd dav
of May, 1846. Children's names : Lottie, Jessie L., and
Adam. Mr. and Mrs. Goul belong to the M. E. Church at

Pendleton. Mr. Goul is a member of Maj. Henry Post
G. A. R. at Pendleton. He resides one and one-half miles

Northeast of Pendleton. He is a Republican in faith.

JAMES F. MOFFITT.

This genial son of Adam (and son of Lambert Mofiitt,

one of the pioneers of Delaware county, Indiana), was
raised in Salem township, Delaware county, and went to

the schools in that locality of that early day, where he
received a good practical education, suflicient to enter the

role as teacher, in which line he was successfully enrra<'-ed

sixteen years, most of the time during the winter and farm-

ing in the summer. He was born about the year 1S40,

and was married to Miss Stewart, of Salem township,

Delaware county,, Indiana. This event occurred about

the year 1S62. The past ten 3-ears Mr. Mothtt has been
engaged in auctioneering throughout the State and has
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won an excellent reputation, and his presence and atten-

tion is in demand all over the country. He is a Democrat
of the Jacksonian kind. A polished gentleman of fine

appearance, for it is said he looks like the writer.

W. S. ELLIS,

One of the prominent young men of Madison count\-, and
son of Wilie Ellis, a prominent citizen of ]\[onroe township,.

Madison county, Indiana, where Mr. W. S. Ellis was
born on the 17th day of August, 1S61, and where he

attended the common schools of his township up to the iSth

year of his age when he began teachini^. and tauiflit in the

winter for eight years, attending school in the summer. He
attended the Normal at Terre Haute, Ind., for two vears

and the Central Normal at Danville ; also two years at the

State Universit}- at Bloomington, Ind., where he graduated.

In June, 1887, he was elected Superintendent of the schools

of Madison county, and at this writing ( 1888) is serxing

with great abilit\" and renderinii; j-eneral satisfaction. As
an educational man Mr. Ellis is p'eculiarh' qualified fi)r

teacher and superintendent. He joined the Masonic order

at Alexandria, Ind., in 1885, and is a devoted member of

that ancient order.

Mr. Ellis kindh' tendered his ofiice t'or the preparation

of this work, in which it was mosth' done, and for tiiis

acceptable offer and manv acts of kindness rendered on

many occasions I am thankt'id. Mr. Ellis is blessed with

a fine physical make-up, six feet high, fair complexion,

and a moral, polished gentleman.

WILLIAM II. FISHER.

Mr. Fisher was born in Fall-creek township, Madison

:ounty, Ind., on the i6thday of December, 1S33. He was

raised on a farm, and has been thus engaged nearly all his

23
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lite except the tour yeur. and better he was in the arm'
On the rjth of January, 1855, ^e was married to Mi;
thzabelh Davis, also of Madison countv. The ist of Sei
tember, 1S61, he enlisted in Company A, Eiuhth Indian
V olunteers, and was in the following battles : Pea Rid<.-,
Cotton Plant, Port Gibson, Ma-nolia HilKs, Jackson, Chan
pion Hills, Black River I]rid<,re, Winchester, sie-e (

\isksburg. and many other battles and skirmishes d'rin
the tour years and seven months' service. He is a men
l^er of Major Henry Post G. A. R., Pendleton. Ind., i

politics a Proliibitionist, and resides in Iluntsville, Madi
son county, Ind.

GEORGE M. BALLARD

Was born at Belpre, Washii.oton county, Ohio, Julv 14
1842. His boyhood was passed in empknments inJiden
to tarm lite and in attending the public sc'hools. In 1S6
he enlisted as a private in Company A, First Ohio Volun
teers, and was discharged December 25, 1S61, by reasor
of expiration of term of service. Subsequent tJ this ht
enlisted tive times before the close of the war and wa.^
rejected each rime on account of physical disability. Ir
October, 1S73, he moved to Elwood", Indiana, where ht
engaged tbr a short time in the drug business. The panic
of that year wrought sad havoc with his fortunes and lefl
him financially wrecked, but with courage adequate to the
emergency he went to uork and extricated himself from
his tinancial embarrassments, paying out nianv hundreds ot
dollars earned by his first etTorts'in the pracrice of the law.
In 1874 lie was elected Jusrice of the Peace of Pipe-creek
township, which ofilce he filled with marked ability for four
years. He commenced the study of law in IS74,^lnd was
admitted to the bar at Anderson, Ind., in 1S7S, to which
city he removed in April, 1SS6, and formed a partnership
with Judge E. B. Goodykootnz. Mr. Ballard was married
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to Celeste E. Barnes at Decatur, Ohio. January 30, 1S67.

the results of which union were two children—Orlo Otto

and Celeste. Mrs. Balhird was born at Athens. Athens
county, Ohio, July 25, 1846, and died at her home in An-
derson, February 2, 1888. She is buried in the cenrieter}-

at that place. Fler life was gentle, and her many christian

graces endeared her to a large circle of friends who deeply

mourned her untimeU' demise.

By strict attention to business, courteous treatment ot'

his associates in the practice of law and rtdelit\' to the inter-

ests of his clients, Mr. Ballard has attained a prominence

at the Anderson bar second to that of ncjne. lie is e;irn-

est, honest and able, and by patience and industry has

achieyed what he dcseiA-es—success. Mr. Ballard belongs

to the I. O. O. F. and is a member of Major May Post. G.

A. R. at Anderson. Politically he is a stalwart Republi-

can. Mr. Ballard to-day (1S88) ranks among the tbremo>t

young attorne\s at the bar of Anderson. His speech in

defense of xounir Oyeishiner was one of his best efforts

and won for him high encomiums. I tirst met Mr. B. at

EUvood soon at'ter he located there.

JOHN W. WESTERFIELD, M. D.

Among the many prominent citizens of the city of

Anderson. Indiana, whom I wish to kindly remember in

" Those I I ta\'e Met ""
is the gentleman whose name appears

aboye. He was born in Preble county, Ohit>,June i. 18 1 6,

and reared on a farm. In 1828 his father moyed to Fay-

ette county, Indiana, where he remained until 1834. when
he remoyed to Rush count\'. After studying medicine for

several years in Ruslnille the subject of this sketch went

to Anderson (in 1839) and entered upim the practice of his

profession. After practicing for seyeral } ears he was ct.>m-

pelled to abandon his protession on account of ill health.

He then engaged in the drug business, and started the first
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drug store ever in Anderson. In 1843 he was elected

School Commissioner, and in 1846 was elected Auditor of

^ladison countv, the term of which office at that time was

five vears. Retiring from office, he ajjain enijaired in the

drug business and continued in the same tor many years.

Dr. Westertield was married to Mary E. Russell in

Rush county in 1842, the fruits of which marriage has

been one child—^John, who died in his tourteenth year.

At one time Dr. Westerfield was interested in the An-
derson Foundry and Machine Works, and was Secretary

and Treasurer of that corporation for some time. He is

now (1888) Treasurer and Superintendent of the Anderson

Cemetery ^Association, and for the past six years has

devoted much time to the settlement of estates, as well as

actdng in other tkluciary capacities. Dr. Westertield be-

longs to the Independent Order of Odd Fellows and is a

Republican in politics. Thirty-eight years ago he embraced

Spiritualism, and has been a Hrm believer and advocate of

the doctrine ever since. He was instrumental in having

the State Spiritual Association organized, and has been its

honored President since its organization. Dr. Westerfield

is modest and retirinir in his manners and strong in his

convictions of right and wrong. His ways are pleasant,

and in all things he is temperate and honorable. When
he was in the dru<^ business in Anderson in 1S61 I first met

him.

GEORGE H. SWAIN,

Son ofJohn T. and Mary C. Swain, was born near Hunts-

ville in 1842. He worked on the farm of his parents up to

the time he enlisted in the army, which was April i, 186 1,

in Captain Robb's battery, vSecond Indiana. He served in

the Southwest department three years faithfully and was

honorabh' discharged at the expiration of his term of ser-

vice, April I, 1864. He returned to his tbrmer home, and
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was married November i8, 1866, to Miss Rachel L. Kirk,

of Hunisville, Ind. She wa.s born in Penns}lvania about

the year 1845 or "46. She came with her parents to Indi-

ana in i860. Soon after marriaire tliev moved to Missouri,

where the\' h\ed a feu \ears, then to their present homu at

Winsor, Ilhnois, where they own a farm near that town.

George II. Swain works at his trade, carpentering, m(jst

of the time since liis residence in IHinois. He is a member
of the G. A. R. at Winsor. where he and his estimable

wife enjoy the esteem of all. Mrs. Swain is an accom-

plished lady, of good education and good companion and

mother. The following are their children's names : Les-

ter (died at the age of about twelve years), Ethel, Orril

and Zetta. George H. Swain is a brother of Mrs. Harden,

and I have known him from boyhood and am glad to notice

him and Mrs. Swain here in this work.

MR. AND MRS. DANIEL NOLAND.

Mr. Daniel Noland was born in Wayne count\-, Ind.,

September i, 182 1. Came with his parents to Madison

countv, Ind., in 1823, where he has since resided. He
now lives two miles South of Chestertield, in Union town-

ship, where he owns a splendid tarm, in a high state (^f

cultivation, good buildings, surrounded with plenty, and

one of our prosperous farmers. He was married to Amanda
C. Dipbove August i. 1845. She was born in \'irginia in

1827, February 25th. The tbllowing are their children's

names: Lucinda, married to Joseph Smith, October 25,

1861, reside in Anderson; William A., married to Ella

Loman, reside in L'nion township. Two children Ikuc

been born to Mr. and Mrs. Joseph Smith. Altred C born

July 19, 1863. ^^^ J^'i^ been the past few years clerking in

E, H. Sew ird's grocery, Anderst)n. Ind. Laura L.. born

October 10, 1867, married to Charles W. East; reside in

Anderson. Joseph Smith. was born Ma\', 1827; is an en-
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gineer. Daniel Xoland's father was born in the State of

Kentucky in 1798; was married to Xanc}- x\dams, daugh-
ter of Abram Adams, one of the early settlers of Mason
county. She was born in Ohio in iSoo. Thev were mar-

ried in 1818 and came to Madison county, Ind., in 1823.

jMr. Noland is at this writing (188S) living. Mrs. Xoland
died in Mercer count}-, Ills., July 20, 1877. Mr. and Mrs.

Noland formerl}- belonged to the church near Chesterfield

till it went down, since which time they have not united

with any church. Mr. X'oland was formerly an active

Mason. He joined the lodge at Chesterfield. Ind. When
it disbanded he joined Mt. Moriah lodge at Anderson, Ind.

He is a Democrat of the old school. The Noland family

originally were early settlers in Wavne county, Ind., set-

tling on Nolaiid Fork, derivinir its name from the tamih'.

WILLIAM M. McAllister,

Another one of the "bo\s in blue," who went out when
voung—just enterini^ stronjj manhood. He is the son of

Garrett McAllister, one of the early settlers of Madison

countv. settling" iust West of N^ew Columbus, Ind. Wil-

liam M. was born tiiere April 14, 1845. On the 20th da\-

of August, i86i,he enlisted in Company K, 8th Indiana

Volunteers, and served throuii'h the war taithtulh' and well.

He was discharged the 2d day of September, 1862, tor

disability, at St. Louis, Mo., and returned home for a

period, but re-enlisted April 14, 1864, in the same company
and rei»;iment, and was finalh' discharj/ed bv order of the

War Department at Darian, Ga., the 20th day of August,

1865, and returned home. He was married on the 20th

day of March. 1873. Three bo\s and two girls ha\e been

born to them ; two boys deceased. About the year 1880

he started a restaurant in Fairmount, Ills., where he now

(1888) resides. In his earlier days he worked at painting.

He is <jn the pension roll at Chicago, Ills., certificate No.
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208,420. In person Mr. McAllister is of fine physical

make, dark hair, and will weigh about 1S5 pounds. lie

is a Democrat. He was in all the battles participated in

by his regiment during term of service.

ARTHUR E. IIARLAX. M. D.

Dr. Harlan was born in Clinton county, Ohio, on the

5th day ot December, 1S53, son of Alexander and Ellen

Harlan, the former born in 1815, the latter in iSiS, both at

this time (1888) living. Dr. Harlan's advantages in youth

were onlv moderate, attending the district school only three

months in the year and assisting his parents in duties at

home. In March, 1870, his parents moved to New Castle,

Ind., where the}' now reside. Here the Doctor renewed

his studies in the schools of that place. In May, 1S76, he

entered the dental office of Dr. W. F. Shelby, of New-

Castle, Ind. In March, 1879, he moved to Alexandria,

Ind., where he opened a dental office, and where he has

since practiced, de\oting his spare time to farming. The

Doctor has a fine practice in his profession, and has a cer-

tificate from a regnilar board of dental examiners as to his

qualifications as a dentist. On the 24th day of May, 18S2,

he was married to Laura E. Sherman, of Alexandria. To
them the following children have been born : Willard G.,

Sherman B. and Hugh. In 18S4 he joined the Masonic

order at Alexandria, Ind. He has served as W. M. of

Alexandria Lodge No. 235. On the 2d day of August,

1888, he was nominated for Joint Senator tor the counties

of Grant and Madison, and at this time without opposition.

He was nominated by the Republicans of the district at

Marion. A high compliment to one so young. At this

writing, October 21, 1888, he is making a canvass ot the

two counties. His opponent is C. K. McColIough. ot

Anderson, Ind., a worthy gentleman. Elected November

6, 1888.

'

.
.
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JAMES IIAZLETT.

Mr. Hazlett was born in Xichclas countv. K\ ., Sep-

tember 20, 1S09. and moved with his pan^nts to Indiana in

1816, just as the now great State was admitted intu our

glorious Union. His father died soon after their arrival,

and the family returned to Kentucky again, and here, in

1832, >rr. Hazlett cast his tirst vote, standing up and
naming out the candidates of his choice before the iud""e.

Mr. Hazlett decided soon after to make Indiana his future

home, and in October. 1S34, ^'i^n'? to Indianapolis and
engaged in the merchantile busine>s. In 1838 he moved
to Anderson, where he li\-ed so long and where he has been

so repeatedly honored, and where he has lived to see the

now thriving citv of 10.000 inhabitants i:row trom a few

little houses in the brush. What changes he has witnessed.

The railroads come, the telegi'aph. pikes, mills, manufac-

tories, and last, that wonderful development, gas. that is

to-day (iSSS) giving a new impetus to all things we hal•dI^

can estimate to what extent. Mr. Hazlett. soon at"ter his

arrival at Anderson, was elected Justice of the Peace, in

April, 1840. He ser\-ed one year, when he was appointed

County Commissioner to fill a \-acanc\-. and was elected to

the same office se\eral years after. In 1S44 he was elected

Clerk of the County Court, and served in all seven \ cars,

being re-elected to the same office. He also served a term

of years as County Treasurer. In M..v, 187S. he was

elected Mayor of the cit\" and served two years, re-elected in

1884 and served again two years. ser\ ing in all the above
offices with great ability and fidelitv. He was elected to

all the above offices as a Whig and Republican. He was
for many years an active member of Mt. Moriah Lodge of

Free and Accepted Masons. In tact. Mr. Hazlett. tor the

past forty years, has been identified w ith the best interests,

not onlv of the cit\-, but of the countv as well. On the 6th
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day of May, 1838, he was married to Elizabeth Jackson,

who was born in Mar} hind on the 6th day of December,

182 1. She is a worthy ladv who has also endeared herself

to the people of Anderson. Mr. and Mrs. Mazktt are

both members of the Presb}terian Church and have been

for years, and (jave much of their lime and means to build

up the church in Anderson ; gave the lot on which is built

the Presbyterian Church in Ander.^on. On account of the

health of Mrs. tiazlett they moved to Calitbrnia in 1SS7.

where thev now reside, and where their many friends wish

for them manv davs of happiness in their decline of lite.

Children's names: Emma, flattie and James C. ; one

daughter, the wife of Judge Good\koontz, of Anderson, a

lady of man\' Christian virtues and worth. James C. mar-

ried Miss Falkner, of Anderson, and resides in Calitbrnia.

JOHN \V. FiUXT, M. D.

Dr. Hunt is the son of Dr. AV. A. Hunt, of Anderson.

one of the grand men and doctors of the State. J. W .

Hunt was born in Wayne county, Indiana, January 20.

1850. Soon after he came to ?kIadison county with his

parents, wlsere he has since resided. He received a good,

pracdcal education at the schools of Anderson. At an

early da\- he determined to make the practice of medicine

•his vocation, and in the winter of 1S74-5 attended lectures

at Louisville, Kentucky. In 1S75 he attended a regular

course at Lousiville. when he graduated with honor. Soon

after he located at Alexandria, Indiana, and opened an

office, where he has since resided and built up a tine prac-

tice. In Januar\-, 1873, he was married to Etta L. RrickK',

daughter of Dr. W. P. and Julia Brickly, of Anderson, a

lady I have known since girlhood at Huntsville, Indiana,

where she and her parents li\-ed several years. The fol-

lowing are their children's names : Hugh, born December

23, 1873, died December 5, 1S77: Lee F., born May i.
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1877; Edna A., born November 21, 18.S2. Dr. Hunt \va:

made a Mason at x\nderson, Indiana, Lodge No. 114

June, 1875. ^^ ^*o^^' (i^^8S) a member of Alexandria Lodge
No. 235. He is a member of Alexandria Chapter No. 99
R. A. AL, also of the Commandery at Anderson, Indiana

No. 32 Knights Templar.

HON. CHARLES L. HENRY.

Mr. Henry was born one and a half miles South o

Eden, Hancock county, Indi.ma, on the ist day of Julv

1849. ^^^ '^^ ^^^ ^*'" ^^" ^^^^ ^'^^^ George Henr}-, at out

time a prominent citizen of Hancock county, and repre

sented it in the State Legislatiu'e, and was Associate Judgt

at one time. He was born in Sligo, Ireland, in 1804 anc

came to America in 1816. He died January, 1S56. Mrs

Henrv died October, 1862. Botii are buried at the Fall;

Cemetery at Peridleton. George Henry's father, Samuel

was also born in Ireland and came to America in i8i6, set-

tling in Switzerland county, Indiana, where he died at tht

advanced age of ninety-nine "\ears. George Henry, fathei

of C. L. Henry, was married to Leah Lewis in Greenbrie]

county, Virginia ; soon after came to Hancock count}"

Indiana. The following are their children's names : Eliza-

beth, Benjamin F., Sarah, Samuel, John. Artanjh anc

Alice; all dead except Sarah. Artaroh. Alice and Charle;

L. The subject of this sketch. C. L. Henry, received i

ijood education at the common school at Pendleton. Indi-

ana. At the a^re of sixteen \'ears he entered the college a

Greencastle, Indiana, where he made rapid progress witl

his studies. Here he formed the acquaintance of Miss Evc

N. Smock, daugiiter of the late William A. Smock, anc

to her he was married on the 2d day of September, 1873

Mrs. Henry is a lady of many Christian virtues and pos-

sesses a fine education, a devoted \vife and mother and ;

lover of home and donustic atTairs. ^Fr. and Mrs. IIenr\
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ire members of the M. E. Church ut Anderson. Mr. H.
las served as Superintendent of the Sundav-school in the

:ity of Anderson. Mr. Henry graduated at the law de-

sartment at Bloomington, Indiana, in 1879, '^^'^ '^^ once

mtered uptm the practice after being admitted to the bar

It Anderson. He first began the practice at Pendleton

,vith the late Hon. Henry Craven, his preceptor, with

vhom he continued as a partner up to 1875, ^^'hen he moved
Anderson and formed a partnership with Joseph T.

5mith, now of Kansas; afterwards with W. S. Diven, and

ater with H. C. R} an. This firm lasted several vears, and

hey built up an extensive practice, second to none irw the

:ity of Anderson. This firm was dissolved in 1SS8, when
Vlr. Henry opened up an office in the new Doxey building,

•Nlorthwest corner of the square, and in connection a real

estate office. About the first of 18S8 Mr. Henry became

)vvner, with others, in what was known as the ''Andrew

ackson " farm, one mile Southwest of Anderson, and near

he crossin^r of the Bee Line Railroad and the Midland.

iiere he platted what is known as Hazlewood. or Henry

ind Motter addition, and had caused many lots to be put

)n the market, makinir streets, erecting buildings, &c. He
)vvns a fine residence on Boliver street, where he enjoys

ife to the utmost, dividing his time to the law and real

estate business. I forgot in the right place to say he was

n the State Senate, representing the counties of Mason

md Grant. This place he filled with credit to all. In 18SS

le was sent as a lav delejrate to the annual M. E. Confer-

jnce which assembled in New York City. This trust was

illed with fidelit}- and ability. Mr. Henry is a Republican

md an able advocate of its doctrines, an able speaker on

he stump, and in e\erv way a worthy man. whose ac-

juaintance I highh- prize. I first met him at Pendleton back

n the fifties.
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HON. WILLIAM R. MYERS

Was born in Clinton county, Ohio, June 12, 1S36. Par

moved to Madison count}", Indiana, in Octobc-r, iJ

Worked on a farm until the a<re ot' twentv. Rece;

common school education. Tauiiht countr\- school at

a.<re of nineteen. Married at the ajje of t\ventv-t\v(

Mar\" F. Mershon, eldest daughter ot" Hon. William

Mershon. Went to Newton, Jasper countv. Iowa, in il

and clerked in postotTice under Col. Silsby from Jun

November. Returned to Anderson and attended pri

school for ten months. Elected county Surve}"or in O
ber, 1858, and served two years. Worked at h(

painting more or less of the time from 1S56 to 1861.

listed in Companv K. Stli Indiana, in April, j86i, and

-elected First Lieutenant. Went to Indianapolis and tl

being an overplus of men in the compan}- he joined ^

his overplus with Capt. Kibby, of Richmond, and ii

lying in camp two months the compan\- was not muste

into the service. In October, 186 1, he enlisted as a pri

in Companv G, under Capt. John T, Robinson (47th R
ment) and served as Orderly Sargeant, Second Lieuten

First Lieutenant and Captain. His company was

first to re-enlist in the veteran service, in December, i<

in the department of the Gulf. Served as Captaii

Company G from August. 1S63, to January 1S65, whei

was honorablv disciiarged by reason of expiralior

senice.

Taught school at"tt.-r he came out of the army, an

the years 1866 and 1S67 was Superintendent of the pu

schools of Anderson. Began reading law in the lal

1868 with Hon. J. W. Sansberry and Judge Goodykoo

Began the practice of law in the spring of 1S70, and

fairly successful until 187S, when he was nominated

the Democrats of the then Sixth Congressional Dist;
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md elected over Gen. William Gruse bv a majority of 619.

n 1879 the district was changed and he was thrown in the

listrict with Hon. Godlove S. Orth. and was beaten bv
hat gentleman for Congress in iSSo bv a majoritv of 521.

n 1882 he was nominated for Secretary of State by the

democrats and elected; re-elected in 1884. In 1887 he

•eturned to Anderson and purchased the Anderson Dcino-

rat, and in April, 18S8, was a prominent candidate f(jr

jrovernor and was defeated, and by the same convention

vas nominated for Lieutenant Governor, and made a \\<j--

)rous and satisfactory can\'ass of the State, &c.

In 1856 I first met the gallant Capt. Myers at Hunts-

'ille, Indiana. He was then in the school work, in which

le has done valuable service. I have known him quite

veil since, and am glad to give him a brief notice in this

vork. In all the relations of life he has proven himself

lonest, capable and industrious, worthv the confidence

ind support of all. In his Congressional service he repre-

ented his constituency with fidelity and ability, and as

Secretary of State he has had no superiors, and should he

»e successful in the canvass he is now making tor the

econd place in the great State of Indiana, I know he will

ill the Lieutenant Go\ernor"s chair with dignitv. On the

tump Captain Myers has but few equals and no superiors

n the State. Thousands ha^e gathered about him during

his year (1888) to hear him and to make his acquaintance.

'^o man in Indiana is more popular than he. He is of a

lisposition and make-up that draws his triends closer to

lim. Nature has been kind to him and endowed him with

'. splendid physique and commanding appearance. He is

tne of the finest readers and declaimers in the State.

lis wite, an accomplished lady, is worthv of special notice.

)he has a host of friends who admire her for her many
irtues and lady-like deportment. Hon. W. R. Mvers is

. son of Samuel Myers, an honored and early citizen of

i^adison countv.
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HON. MILTON S. ROBINSON,

Son of the late Colonel Joseph Robinson, was born at \'

sailles, Ripley counl_v, Indiana, April 20, iS^]2. In 18.

with his parents, he moved to Greensburg, Indiana. IN

Joseph Robinson in his day was a man of t^ne talent a
influence. He was born in Tennessee in 1796. He serv
as Sheriff' of Riply county, Indiana, and was also sent
the State Legislature from that county. He was marri
to Margaret Jar\is, in Tennessee, where she was be
about the close of the seventeenth century. Mr. Jose
Robinson was at one time a candidate for Congress on t

old Whig ticket, but was defeated. He was a member
the State Constitutional Con\-ention of 1850. He died
Greensburg, Indiana, January 31, 1854, ^u^^ of years a

honor. His wife died at the same place. June 10, i8^

The Hon. M. S. Robinson, the subject of this sketc
received a good education at the schools of Greensbur
and at the age of seventeen years (1849) he entered t

law office of his father, where he pursued his studi

several years. At about the age of twenty-one he was adm
ted to the bar, after having passed a tiiorough examinati(
by Attorneys Jeremiah Smith and W. W. Wick. So<
after he was admitted to practice in the Supreme Court
the State. In 185 1 he decided to locate at Anderson, Inc

which he did in November of that year, and where he h
resided ever since, and where he has by patient toil ai

hard labor attamed a high standing among the leadir

attorneys of the State. Soon after coming to Anderson 1

was admitted to the Madison county bar, and to-day (188
is one of the senior members of it. For a period of thirt

six years he has maintained a position as citizen and lawv
that none dare question. On July 8, 1856, he was marrit
to Miss Almira F. Ballard, of Knightstown, Indiana. ]

1861 he was elected one of the Directors of the State Prise
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(North), and filled that responsible place one year. About

this time, catching the war spirit that swept over the coun-

try, he tendered his country his service. He was appointed

Lieutenant Colonel of the 44th Indiana \'olunteers by Gov-

ernor Morton. Going" out with that regiment to the South-

west division, he was engaged in long marches and hard

fought battles in Missouri, Arkansas, Kentucky, &c. \\'hile

at Helena, Arkansas, without solicitation, he was appointed

Colonel of the 75th Indiana \"olunteers b\' Governor Mor-

ton, takins: command November, 1862, of the Second

Brigade, Third Di\ision, Fourth Arm\ Corps of the Army
of the Cumberland. . His regiment, the 75tiu was in many
battles in Kentucky, Tennessee and Georgia : also in the

batdes of Missioiuu-y Ridge and Chickamauga. In March,

1865, Colonel Robinson was brevetled Brigadier General

for (gallant conduct duriuif his service, and was olten per-

sonallv mentioned h\ Generals Reynolds, Palmer and

Th(Jmas. After the close of the war he returned home to

xAnderson and resumed his practice. About this time his

wife died, June, 1865. One child which was born to them

died in 1862. In 1866 Colonel Robinson was State Senator

from the counties of Grant and Madison, serving with great

credit to his constituenc\'. He was a member ot several

important committees w hile a member of the Senate. He
was elected as a Republican. In 1874 ^^^ ^^''"^ elected to

the Forty-fourth Congress (as a Republican) from the Sixth

District and re-elected in 1876, serving four years widi

signal ability. About the year 1874 ^^*^ associated with

him in the practice of the law Hon. John W. Lovett, of

Greensburg. Indiana. x\t this time (1SS8) the tirni con-

tinues. I am iilad to notice Colonel Robinson in this book.

I tirst met him in 1856, and shall always think of him as a

hi<;h-minded, honorable man. He owns a fine residence

on South Jackson street, Anderson, where in the goodly

city he has lived so long. In June, 1S76. he was married

to Louisa A. Branham. of Columbus. Indiana, with whom
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he is now living, one child having been born to ther

SAMUEL A. MITCHELL,

Son of the late Judge Charles Mitchell, of Henrv count
Indiana, was born in Middletown, Indiana, October i

1835. ^vhere he went to school in his early boyhood. Th
he went into the Swope grist-mill, where he was emplov
for seven or eight years. On the 5th day of Septemb<
1861 he enlisted in Company E, 8th Indiana Voluntee
Ser^-ed three years as a gallant soldier. Was in the u

lowing battles: Pea Ridge. Cott<:.n Plant. Port Gibso
Champion Hills, Jackson, seige of Mcksburg. Esporan
Texas, Baton Rouge, and other minor engagements ai

skirmishes during the war. Discharged at New Orlea
in 1S64, ^^ '^he expiration of term of enlistment. On I

return he engaged in tarming, buying the old tarm knov
as Samuel Huston's farm, two miles West of Mechanic
burg in Madison county, wi^ere he resided up to iSS

when he moved on a part of the old Andrew Brav far:

six miles Southeast of Anderson, where he owns a hi

farm and is sin"roimded with plentv. On the 13th dav
September, 1S60, he was married to Miss Swope. of Mi
dletown, Indiana, daughter of Jesse Swope. But one chi

was bom to them, now Dr. Walter P. Mitchell, of Cha
lottesville. Indiana. Samuel A. Mitchell is a good farmc

and at one time an ••honest miller." He is not a memb
of any church. He belongs to G. W. Rader Post G. A. R
at Middletown, Indiana. Mrs. Mitchell was born :

Henry county, Indiana. The date I do not know. Pe
haps about the year 1S36 or "37. Sam is a Republican.

JOHN D. HODSOX,

Son of the late Judge Eli Hodson, an earlv settler of Mad
son count\' and at one time one of its Comm'ssoners, w:





WILLIAM SLOAN, (Deceased.)
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born in Henry county, Indiana. June 9, 1S32. Was raised

on a farm and has followed that vocation most of his life.

He now lives on his farm in Madison countv. on Slvtork,

three and one-half miles Northv\est of Mechanicsbur^'-.

In 1854 he was married to Mary E. Judd. The followini^-

are his children's names: Emma, married to Solon Wal-
ker, Flora and Lewis. Lewis died in 18S8, and is buried

at the Tucker cemeter}' in Adams township. Mr. H. was
again married to Julia Lanham October iS, 1S69. In 1S61

he enlisted in Company E. 8th Indiana Volunteers, and

serv'ed three \ears. He was in the followini; battles : Port

Gibson, Black River Bridcre, seiire of Vicksburfj and other

battles and skirmishes. He was discharged April. 1864.

He is a member of G. W. Rader Post G. A. R.. at Mid-
dletown, Indiana, also a member of the Christian Church.

Is on the pension roll at Indianapolis, Indiana.

THOMAS M. SWAIN,

Son of the late Howland Swain, was born in North Caro-

lina, January 26, 1S36. Came with his parents to Indiana

in 1842, and settled in Greensboro. Ilenr}" county, where

Thomas M. was raised and went to school in his boyhood

days. I hardlv know what kind of a mechanic he is, for

he has worked at coopering, shoemaking. carriagemaking

stone and brick mason, &c., and good at all, so we will

put him down for general purposes. In April, 1853, he

was married to Mav Howarn, of Henr\ county, a \ery

worthy woman. She was born in North Ca'-olina about

the year 1837. She died in October. 1S63, and is buried

at the cemetery in Greensboro. The following are their

children's names: Emma, married to Theophilus Elliott:

reside in Newtocomo, Washington Territor\-. She was

man-ied November 30, 1874. Abaretta W., married to

Fremont Elliott, December 24, 1876, reside in Kokomo,

Indiana (railroad agent). Ella L., married to George

24
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Can-. He died in Tennessee about 1880. Thomas M

Swain was again married to Julia Swain, November i;

186^, She is the daughter of the kite John T. and Mar

C Swain and sister to Ehza Harden, George H. Swan

Su^an C. Ireland, Emsrillous M. Newby and Tude Cool

alUivino- but ^rrs.Irehmd, who died April 26, 1888. Thorn

M. Swain enhsted in 1861 in Company D, 34^^^ In^hai

Volunteers, acting duty Sargeant most of the time. I

^s-as in the following battles : Shiloh, Cormth and Sto:

River. He was wounded at Stone River, December 2

186- and was soon after discharged. June 13, 1863.

ao-ain enlisted in Company A, 139^1^ ^"^^'^^"^ Voluntee

• Went out as First Lieutenant June, 1864. and was d

charcred at Indianapolis, Indiana, September 29, i8(

Mrs^'Swain was born in Huntsville, Indiana, July 14, ib.

Two children have been born to them. Mmnie, be

Au^nist 12, 1867, married to Anson Bogue May, ibt

resi'^le in Spiceland, Indiana, and George H., born J-

14, 1876. Thomas M., as regards his residence, is like

trades, he has lived at several places, but now (iSbS)

sides at Spiceland, where he owns a handsome home.

is a member of the G. A. R. at Spiceland, and a stah>

Republican.

CAPTAIN L. D. McAllister.

The gallant Captain was born in Virginia, the e:

date I do not wish to state-back somewhere in the thirl

From some cause or other he has never found one to si

the iovs and sorrows ^vith him, and lest I might give

awav I will let the date go. He first looked out on the

world he ever saw in the mountains of \ irgmia, but ^^

quite young came with his lather, the late Garrett M^

lister/ who came early, and settled just \\ est ot .

/ Columbus, Indiana, on the South side of P all creek, w

vouncr Mack learned to swim in the well known - swim
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hole." L. D. worked on his father's farm in the summer
and in the winter went to the schools of that early day,

where he received a good business education. Always of

a studious nature, he has by close application to his books

and general reading made himself quite well acquainted

with the history of his country and others as well. His

chief occupation since manhood has been painting, which

he has followed continually for vears, except the time he

was serving his country in the army. He enlisted in Com-
pany K, 8th Indiana \'olunteers, earlv in 1861 : went out

as Lieutenant, served some time, and on the first of July,

1863, was promoted Captain on the death of Captain H.

Vandevender. In this capacit}" tiie gallant Captain ser\-ed

long and well. He was popular in the army as well as at

home with the "boys in blue." Captain was in all the

battles the 8th participated in during the long term of ser-

vice. He did not sa}' " go, bovs," but " come, bovs." was

his watch word. On his return home, after an honorable

discharge and term of service, he resumed his trade, mak-

ing his headquarters at Pendleton and Anderson, Indiana.

The social qualities of Mack are good, and I have ot'ten

wondered wh\' he did not iiet married. Galkmt to the fair

sex almost to a fault ; popular to an extreme ; a Democrat

of the olden type : liberal in his religious notions ; desires

to go to the happ}' land and has no desire to shut the door

on others when he gets there. See the gallant Captain's

portrait on another page of this work.

MRS. EMILY LEMON.

I first met this good woman at Iluntsville in 1857,

where she was then livinir with her husband, the late Edwin

Lemon, who died in Los Angeles, California, early in 18S8.

We lived nei<rhbors to them in Huntsvillo, Indiana, tor

many years ; have been quite well acquainted with and am
glad to notice them in this work. Mrs. Lemon was born





372 THOSE I HAVE MET,

in Virginia about the year 1830 or '31. Came with

father, the late Martin Broun, to Fall creek when she

quite young, possibly about the year 1836. Mrs. L(

was tirst married to ^Fartin Johnscm (son of the late

Johnson) about the year 1850 or '51, Mr. Johnson

about the year 1854. Three children were born to t

Wm. A., of Los Angeles, Cal., Jennie and Frank II. Jt

is married, but where she resides I do not know. J^

the vear 1855 Mrs. Johnson became Mrs. Lemon. T^

three children were born U> them. Ed, a briglit, y
artist of no ordinary note. lie died about the year

and Frank H., who also resides in Los Angeles, Califc

Mr. and Mrs. Lemon after marriage resided in Fis

burg ; then on their firm iust East of Huntsville : thi

Huntsville ; then at Indianapolis, when they mo\ed to

neapolis, Minnesota, then to Los Angeles, Cal. Mr. L(

worked a good portion of his life at blacksmithing.

was a Mason, and I am glad to recollect him in my 1

He was born about the year 1S28. Mrs. Lemon is a

of Dr. Martin Brown, of Summitville, Indiana, the

Garrett \V, Brown, of Anderson, Mrs. George Niche

of Anderson, Mrs. Lizzie Templin, of Anderson, M
D. Brown, of Illinois, and Mrs. Veach. Mrs. Lemo:

well-preserved lady, of a happy make-up and spar

vivacity, which renders her a desirable companion.

is blest with a line form and appearance. She owns

able property in ?^Iinnesota ; also in that well-know n c

Southern California, Los Angeles, where she now re:

and where, let us hope, she may be spared many 1

days as she passes down the slope of life. I am gl

remember her in my book.

WILLIAM COX, SENIOR.

Mr. Cox was born in Hamilton county, Ohio, Oc

7, 182 1, and moved to Crawfordsville, Indiana, wit
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parents in September, 1826. There were but two cabins

between these two points. William Cox remained at Craw-
fordsville only two years, when he returned to Hamilton
county, Ohio. He was married to Martha A. Preston,

January 19, 1845. by Rev. Eli HotTner. Mrs. Cox was
born in Hamilton county, Ohio, December 14, 1826. Thev
moved to Madis(^n count\-, Indiana. October 18, 1850. Mr.

Cox the previous year bought the farm known as the

"Samuel Jackson'" farm in Fall-creek township. Mr.
Cox has been ever since a resident ot'the county. He and

his worthy wife early in lite joined the Christian Church,

and have tor vears been active, worthy members, oivin"-

of their time and means to build up the church of their

choice. Soon alter their arrival in their new home in

Indiana they set about making them a splendid farm, at

first only a lew acres, but little b\- little additional land was

added, new and better buildings were erected, tields spread

out and grew larger and wider, till hundreds of acres were

theirs. It took time, work and self-denial to brinji about

these results, but our heroic couple were equal to task, and

I am glad to-da}' (iS8Sj to record them as among the

worthy and deser\ing of m\' acquaintances. They were

first to encourage schools, churches and roads, and in fact

everything to improve the countr\'. Mr. Cox was elected

to the important place of Counts' Commissioner of the

county b}' his fellow-citizens in November, 18S6, which

place he is now" (1888) tilling to the satisfaction of all. He
was elected as a Democrat, to which party he is strongly

attached. The following are the names of the cltildren and

grandchildren of Mr. and Mrs. William Cox : Tunis, born

January 5, 1846; married to Mary Cook, April 10, 1S73,

by J. T. Swain. Their children's names are Benjamin,

George and Martha F. Abijah, born December 4. 1847:

married to Ann McCart\'. Xo\ember 12, 18S1, by William

Roach, of Anderson. One child. Ourl\- E. William P.,

born September 23. 1849: married to Mar\- Iford, Decern-
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ber 31, 1868, by J. T. Swain. Children's names : CharL

E., Martha E.. Bertha E., John, Mary and Alice. Tl

last two are deceased, ^^art]la F., born January- 3, 185:

married to Davis Jones by R. E. Poindexter, April i

1868. No children. Mr. Davis Jones died October i

1886, and is buried at Anderson, Indiana. See his sketch (

page 148. Isaac W., born April 13, 1S54 ; t^i^d Augii

28, 1876: buried at Ovid cemetery. Jasper N., born Se

tember 29, 1856: married tlrst time to Ina Branson, Se

temter 30, 1876. Children's names are Robert W. ai

William R. Mrs. Ina Cox died April 17. 1880, and

buried at the 0\id cemetery. Mr. J. X. Cox was aga

married to Lillian M. Andrew, August 12, 1883, by Fn
Fesler. Robert, born May 1 1 , 1859 '

^^'""^^^ to Narcess

Whetstone, October 3, 1876, by William Roach. Ch
dren's names are Nellie, Davis J. and Harry E. Wesh
T., born December 5, 1863 ; married to Emma Riggs, Ja

uarv 28, 18S0, bv Benjamin Zion. One child, Allen ]

Of the family of William Cox, the one wliose name hea-

this sketch, Tunis, Abijah and William P. were born

Ohio. All the rest were born in Madison county, Indian

where they all now reside. I first met William Cox, Si

awav back in the fifties, and am glad to notice him ai

family in this work.

' JAMES W. McGRAW.

James W. McGraw was born in Lawrence count

Ohio, in 1835, and lived there and at Cincinnati, Ohio, t

the first sixteen years of his life, or up to 1851, when 1

came to Anderson, Indiana, where he has since resided 1

to this writing, October, 18S8, taking out the three yea

he was in the army. He enlisted in Company L, 8th Ca

airy, on the 12th day of December, 1863, and was in mai

of the battles that regiment was in. He was in the thr

months' service also. Soon after he went out he was in t!
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iich Mountain fight in \'irginia. Pulaski, Jonosboro and
)thers. He was discharged July 6, 1S65. Atter coming to

Anderson, in 185 i, he drove stage to Marion, Indiana, for

bur years. He also drove tlie 'bus, or rather the horses

hat pulled it, in Anderson tor several years. He has served

LS Constable and deputy Sheriti' of Madison count}-. He
s a Democrat and a worker in. the ranks ot that partv. He
s a son of Mrs. Martha Shinn and brother of the late

jeorge McGraw, Mrs. Tobin and Mrs. Callahan, all of

^.nderson, Indiana.

JOHN F. COOK.

)on of Joel Cock, one of the early settlers of Brow n town-

hip, Hancock county, Indiana, who came from \'irginia

.bout the year 1830. He was born October i. 1801, mar-

ied in the year 182 1, and died about the year 1870. John
''. Cook was born in \'irginia about the year 1829, and

vi\s quite young when he came t(^ Indiana. He is one ot

. larcje family. loel, his father, was married twice, having

ive children by his tirst wife and ten by his second wite.

lis first wife's name was Xancy Farley. She died April,

831. She is bvu-ied at the Gard cemetery in Hancock

ounty. His second w ife's name was Susan Rodgers. She

iied in 1879, and is buried at the Harlan cemetery. The
ollowin<r children were born in \'irginia : Mat F., Daniel,

Virginia, Angeline and John F. The second children's

lames are Sarah, Harrison, Martha E.,Clarinda,Lortn/o D.,

oel, Eli, Ella, Emilv and Mary. Mr. and Mrs. Joel Cook

vere Baptists, and grand old settlers of Hancock county.

ohn F. Cook, whose name heads this sketch, helped his

ather make a farm in the new country up to manhood,

vhen he was fu-st married to Mary Crouk. She died tliree

T four years after marriage. He was again married to

»Iiss S. A. Ham. daughter of \'ernon Ham, and sister of

Ion. G. W. Ham, Hon. B. F. Ham. Mrs. Daniel Markle.
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Caleb V. Ham and the late William J. Ham. Johr
Cook n()\v resides on the line dividini^ Hancock and M
son counties, but lives in Hancock countv, where he o

a fine tarmof three hundred acres of choice land, spier

brick duelling and other buildings, denutin"- thrift

enterprize. Mr. and Mrs. Cook belong to the Ba]

Church, and are in every way worthy members, and 1:

been for years. I tirst met J. F. Cook in 1S59. '^"*^^ ^

known him since ; have met him in the Masonic Lod"-t

church and at his elegant home in Brown township.

always tound him a clever, honest, high-minded man.
a Democrat of the old hickory stamp. Mat. F. Cook n

ried Sarah Pritchard. Angeline married B. F. McCa
and resides near Anderson, Indiana. Dr. Daniel C
married first to Miss Shelton, second to >riss Walker,
third to Eveline Ellison, and resides in Fishersbur-^. '

ginia married first to Mr. Thuma and second to Hav
Yetton. and resides in Henry count\-, Indiana. Sa
married W.J. Ham. He is deceased, and buried at h
Ian cemetery. She lives in Tipton c(,)untv. Indiana. Lore
married Miss Reger, and resides in Hancock countv. Ii

ana. Joel married Miss Reger, and resides in Hanc
county, Indiana. Martha E. married Albert Cochran. ;

resides in Howard county, Indiana. Eli. Emilv and M
live on the old I'arm. Clarinda married Robert Coll

Harrison married Miss Xoland.

MAT. F. COOK,

One of the honest and good men of Hancock countv, Ir

ana, is the one whose name appears abo\e. He was b

in Virginia in 1S22 and came with his parents when a 1

five or six years of age. and has li\'ed in the county sin

over fitty years. During this long time he has growi
manhood, raised a large family, mixed with the pec
socially and in a business capacity, and there is none to-c
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that dare say a \V(jrd against M. F. Cook. I tirst met him
in 1859, ^^^ have always regarded him as one of the most

conscientious men I ever was acquainted with. A plain,

unassuming gentleman. You always know how to take

Mat. There is no deception there. It" he don't like vou
he will tell }'0U so, and this is characteristic ot" the man
throughout. He was married to Sarah Pritchard about

the year 184 1. Several children ha\e been born to them.

Mrs. James Xoland and Levi Cook, of Warrington, Indi-

ana, Dr. Ben Cook, of Wilkinson, Indiana. John Cook
and two or three others, the names I do not know. Mr.

and Mrs. Cook belong to the Baptist Church, and are

worth}" members. They own a fine farin in Brown town-

ship, tour miles Southeast of Markleville, near where Mat.

was raised. He is a good farmer, and it is his pleasure to

cultivate the soil, and he has worked loni; and hard to get

a home and assist his children. In young manhood he

helped his father (Joel Cook) make a farm on Sugar creek

in earlv days. Mat. is a Democrat of the Jackson stripe,

but not an offensive partisan. He gives to others what he

takes for himself. I am <rlad to give Mat. F. Cook and

t'amily this poor, imperfect notice in my book and to record

them amons; "Those I Have Met.'" Mat. F. is a brother

of Mrs. Benjamin F. McCarty, Dr. Daniel Cook. John F.

Cook, Mrs. Hayden Yetton, and half brother of Mrs. Sarah

Ham, L. D. Cook, Joel Cook, Harrison Cook. Eli Cook.

Martha Ellen Cochran, and (»ne or two others, whose names

I can not call to mind.

JOHN D. JUDD

Was born in Wa\ ne count}', Indiana, July i, 1832. At the

age of two vears he came with his parents to Madison

county, where he has since resided, except two years spent

in Kansas in 1864-5. He was raised on a farm on Fall

creek, in Adams township. His time has been di\ided.
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part of which was spent at bhicksmithing in Markleville

the past twenty years. His father died in 1839, and is

buried at the Tucker cemetery. His mother died in Markle-

ville in August, 1886, and is also buried at the Tucker

cemeterv. John D. Judd was married to Mary J. Harlan,

October 22, 1854. She was the daughter of the late Hiram

Harlan, one of the early settlers of Hancock county, Indi-

ana. He died in Kansas about the year 187S. Mrs. Harlan

died in 1S49 or '50, and is buried at Harlan cemetery. The

following are the names of J. D. Judd's children : William

L., born August 25, 1855 ; married to May Rumels. Sa-

mantha L.. born May 30, 1S57 : died July 3, 1859. Francis

M., born July 30. 1859; married to Mrs. Ella Hickson
;

reside in Anderson, Indiana. Charles B.. born August 6,

1861 ; resides at home in Markleville. Emazetta, born

January 29. 1865 ; died September 29. 1865. Claretta,

born December 26, iS66;died February 12, 1868. John

A., born September 14, 187 1 ; died September 7, 1872.

All the family are buried at the Marian cemetery except

Emazetta, who is buried in CotTee cemetery, Kansas. Mrs.

Mary J. Judd was born November 7, 1836. She died in

Markleville, Indiana, in 1883. and is buried at Harian

cemeterv. She was a good woman, and tor many ^-ears

belonged to the Baptist Church. She had poor health the

last twentv years of her lite. John D. Judd was on the 4tli

day of October, 1S85, married to Mrs. Rachel Vandyke,

widow of die late John Vandyke, of Flancock county, Indi-

ana. She was born in Morgan county, Ohio, January i

1849. She, as well as J. D., belongs to the Baptist Church

In i860 I Hrst met J. D. Judd. A better friend I nevei

had, faithful and true. His friendship I highly prize. Ht

is a Republican, and one of the workers in his township

Thouifh David was deprived of education to a large extent

he makes it up in good, hard sense and judgment, and i;

well posted on things generally.
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Was born in Madison county, Indiana, and is a son of

William and Miriam Gra\-, early settlers of Adams town-

ship, coming from Pennsylvania in 1829. Mr. Grav died

in August, 1844, and is buried in Jackson cemetery in

Adams township. Mrs. Gray died in 1880. Samuel Grav
was first married to \'irginia Cline. She did not live long.

One child was born to them—Rosetta, now the wite of

Jacob Eckhart, of Anderson, Indiana. Mr. Grav was the

second time married to ^Nliss Fesler, dauuhter of the late

Jacob Fesler. who came to Madison county in 1843. This

marriage occurred on the 12th day of January-. 1861, since

which time they have resided in New Columbus, where

Mr. Gray is now (1888) engaged in general merchandising

and stock trading, associated with J. P. Monevhun. Mr.

Gray served several \ears as Trustee of Adams township.

where he has li\ed nearlv all his lite, and where his hon-

esty is never questioned. He is a Democrat of the old

school. He does not belong to anv church, but is a Mason

and a member of Ovid Lodge, No. 164. The tbllowing

are their children's names: Nellie, born May 29,1867.

She is an accomplished school teacher: William H.. mar-

ried to Miss McDaniel. daughter of Levi McDaniel. of

Markleville, Indiana. Mrs. Samuel Gray was born in

Pennsylvania March 12, 1829. and came witli her parents

in 1843. Her father died Marcli 5, 1882. Her mother

died Februarv 4. 1869. Both are buried at the cemeter}"

at Ovid, Indiana.

JAMES P. MOXEYHUX,

Son of Thoiuas and Mar\- Mi)neyluui. was born in Haw-
kins county, Tennessee. November 16. 1846. and came to

Madison countv, Indiana, in November, 1866. ^^r. M.
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was raised on a farm and received a good education in

Tennessee. He wtis first married to Catherine Keiclier, of

Madison count}", Indiana. She was born November i6,

1848, in Richland township. The}' were married February

26, 1871. She died June 22, 1886, and was buried at Ovid

cemeter}-. The tbllowing are their children's names:

Pheraba E., Carey F., Henry C. and George A. Mr. Money-

hun was on the 21st dav of March, 1SS8, married to Emma
Baker, daughter of the late John Baker. 'Squire Money-

hun, as we call him, has been an active, useful citizen of

Madison county, an extensive stock trader \\ith his partner,

Sam Gray, of New Columbus. He is also associated with

Mr. Gray at this time (18S8) in the mercantile business at

New Columbus, Indiana. He has served twelve years as

Justice of the Peace of Adams township, and four years as

Trustee, 2ivini£ irood satisfaction. He was elected as a

Democrat. He is a member of Ovid Lodge F. and A.

Masons, No. 164 at New Columbus, where he has served

as Master of the Lodge for many years, as \fell as all the

other offices in the lodge. He owns and resides on his

farm just Southeast of New Columbus, where his time is

divided between tarmini^ and trading. I first met Mr.

Moneyhun in 1865, and am glad to notice him among my
.

friends.

EDWIN TRUEDLOOD.

Mr. Trueblood, son of Edward and Mary Trueblood,

was bom in North Carolina, May 2, 1827, and came with

his parents to Madison county, Indiana, in 1833. Edwin

Trueblood was raised on a farm, and farming has been his

vocarion all through life, and to-day (18S8) has one of the

finest farms in Madison county, well cultivated and good

"buildings thereon. Here he is stronglv attached, and lias

plenty of all the home comforts of life. On the 8th day of

April, 1849, ^^ ^^'^-"^ married to Agnes Nelson, daughter of
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John G. and Man- Nelson. Mrs. Nelson's name before

marriage was Arbuckle. Mrs. Trueblood was born in

Mason county, Virginia, June 22, 1829. ^Tr. Nelson died

March, 1847. Mrs. Nelson died October i, 1847. Mr.
Edwin Trueblood's parents died many years ago, and are

buried at the Jackson cemetery in Adams township. The
following are the names of Mr. and Mrs. Edwin True-

blood's children : John D., born January 16, 1850 : died

in 1864; buried at Ovid, Indiana. William L., born Jan-
uary 20, 1853 ; married to Emma Swallow ; reside in x\dams

township. Alvira, bom April 13, 1855 ; married to E. M.
Cooper ; reside near Mechanicsburg. Indiana. Charles B.,

born October 31, 1857 : single and at home. Ematel, born

June 23, i860; married to Porter Copeland ; reside in Kan-
sas. May, born April 10, 1863 : married to George \V.

Hoel ; reside in Adams township. Louan, bom January 6,

1867 ; single and at home. Laura, born April 4, 1870

;

single and at home. Mr. and Mrs. Trueblood are both

members of the Christian Church, and have been tor the

past thirty years. Mr. Trueblood is a Democrat, and

quiet in his ways ; in this as in all other relations of lite.

A born gentleman, of whom I am iilad to notice amonir

those I have met.

PHILIP COLLIER,

Son of the late James F. Collier, was born in Ohio Decem-
ber 28, 1826, and at the age of seven years came to Mad-
ison county, Indiana, settling two miles Southeast of

Markleville, where he resided nearly all his lite, and where

he died on the 12th day of March, 1887, and was buried at

the Collier cemetery, near where he had lived so long. In

1852 he was first married to Amanda Judd, who died in

1854. ^" ^^'^y> 1S55, he was married to Margaret Judge,

who resides on the home farm. She was born in Ohio

September 5, 1832. The following are the names of the
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children : Almira, married to Levi Cook. She died June

i6, i8S8; Nancy J., married to Charles Jester, resides near

Markleville, Indiana; William H., married to Emma
Casey, reside in Henry county, Indiana

; Jasper N., mar-

ried to jNIiss Calahan, reside in Shermanville, Kansas ;

Geor('-e S., married to Margaret Blake, reside near Mar-

kleville ; John M., at home; Mary E., married to Ed. No-

land; Charles R., at home; Philip A., at home; U. S.

Grant and Clarence T., at home. Mr. and Mrs. Collier

have been members of the Baptist Church for many years

Mr. Collier was the past twenty years an invalid. Philip

Collier, in his make-up, was of a retiring nature, not making

much noise in the world, but that quiet way won for him

many friends, and I am glad to give him and family a

sketch in my book. Mr. C. was a Republican in politics.

But one child was born to Philip Collier by his his first

wife—Perry, born in 1853, resides in Cass county, Indiana.

JOHN COLLIER.

John Collier was born in Ohio in 1S31, and came with

his fiither, the late Rev. J. F. Collier, to Madison county,

'

Indiana, when a lad live or six years of age, and where he

has resided nearly all his life since. He assisted his father

in making a farm in the green woods and going to school

some sixtv days in the winter time. About the year 1853

he was married to Lyda L. Polk, daughter of t^ie late Hugh

Polk, an early cidzen of Henry county, Indiana. She was

born about the year 1835. The following are their chil-

dren's names: Samantha C, married to Ross Yonkm ;

reside in Markleville, Indiana. William L., married to

Florence Collins. Charles A., married to Catharine Blake.

Amos, deceased June 16, 1SS8. Martha J.,
married to

James Reeves ; reside in Anderson, Indiana. Emma, mar-

ried to Levi McDaniel. HizaB., single. Mary A., married

to Edwin Collins. Minnie A., Letha C. and Oran H. are
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at home. Mr. and Mrs. Collier are both members of the

Baptist Church, and are a worthy Christian couple. I am
glad to notice them in my book. John Collier is a Repub-
lican, not of the noisy kind, but a quiet voter, who goes to

the polls a free man that can not be bought, nor does he

wish to buy others. He owns a fine farm one and a half

miles Southeast of Markleville, with splendid dwelling and

other good surroundings.

CALVIX THORXBURG,

Son of Thomas and Mar^^aret Thornburir, was born in

Richland township, Madison county, Indiana, Xovember

9, 1844. "Cal," as we call him, was raised on a farm,

and that and trading has been his occupation nearly if not

all his life. The past ten or fifteen years he has been ex-

tensively engaged in trading and shipping all kinds of

stock East, and he is now (iSSS) reckoned among the best

stock men in the county. "Cal" has never in all his travels

found any of the fair sex to share his fortunes in this Hie,

but makes his home with his venerable parents five miles

Northeast of Anderson. Mr. and jNIrs. Thornburg, his

parents, are among the earlv and highlv respected citizens

of Madison county. They came from Xorth Carolina

many years ago. ''Cal" is a brother of Dick Thornburg,

Mrs. Sanford Moss, Mrs. Benjamin Lukens and Mrs. Ol.

Davis. "Cal" was in 1S75 engaged in the grain trade in

the city of Anderson, where he has manv friends, who
wish him sinfile if not double blessedness.

WILLIAM A. DOBSOX,

A native of ^Madison county, Indiana, was born near Sum-
mitville about the year 1S41, and is at this writing (1S8S)

just in his prime—forty-six or forty-seven }ears of age.

About the vear 1S72 he was married to Miss Allen, also a
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resident of that locality. She died several years ago. Mr.
Dobson was again married : the name I do not know. Mr.
Dobson was raised on a farm in Van Biiren township, and

has owned and resided on a farm most of his life. lie, in

1873, joined the Grange order, and was for several Nears

an active member, and in 1S74 ^^'^* '^ candidate for Sheritl

of Madison coimty. In 1SS4 he was in convention as a

candidate t'or Clerk of the ctnirt. The past ten years he

has been engaged in traveling extensively over the North-

west in the interest of farm implements and machinery,

and has acquired the reputation of being a fine salesman.

He is a prominent Mason and practices its many excellent

teachings. In 1S74 ^ ^^^'^'^ "^*^^ ^'"^ '"^^ Summitville. He is

a "tip top" gentleman. In person, fine looking, and withal

one whose acquaintance I highlv prize.

FRANK ETHELL.

Mr. Ethell was born in the city of Muncie, Indiana,

February 9, 1842, and is a son of V/illiam J. Ethell, of

Anderson. Frank was mostlv raised and went to school

at Muncie, but the past twenty years has resided in Ander-

son, where he has been engaged in painting and house

decorating, in which he has gained a wide-spread reputa-

tion. A fine mechanic and good designer. Frank at a

very early age enlisted in the 19th Indiana A^olunteers July

2, 1861, and was in the following battles: Potomac, lUill

Run, Fredericksburg, Antietam, Gettysburg, Richmond,

and many skirmislies. When Gen. R. E. Lee surrendered

he was discharged July 12, 1S65, serving four years and

ten days. He was not only the youngest but the smallest

soldier in the regiment. He was married Febiauuy 19,

1866. He has three children—two boys and one girl.

Resides in Anderson, Indiana. He is a brother of Lou

Ethell, Mrs. H. C. Ryan, and Mrs. D. F. Mustard, «ot

Anderson.





HON. JAMES L. MASON, Greenfield, Ind.
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JAMES M. DICKSON,

\nother son of the Emerald Isle, was born in the count\-

lyrone on the 31st day of July, 1826. Most of Mr. Dick-

ion's boyhood days were spent at school in his native land,

vhere he obtained a good education, fitting him for the

nany important high and responsible positions he in after

ife was called to fill. At the earlv ajre of eiirhteen vears

lis mind and heart was set ou America-^the land of the

ree and the home of the brave. He had, no doubt, in his

sarly training and reading, learned much of the home of

lis adoption. In 1844 he set sail for the land he had

Ireamed of, thought of and talked of, and late in that year

anded in the cit}' of New York. Here he stopped for a

hort time, when he came to Cincinnati, Ohio, where he

emained three or four months, when he commenced sell-

ncr notions over the countr\- and finally came to Anderson

n 1845, which became his home up to this time (18SS),

;xcept three years spent in California—trom 1S49 ^'^ ^^52.

Returning to Anderson, he was married to Caroline M\ers

>n the 4th of October, 1853. She was the daughter of

^^illiam and Julia Myers, of Anderson, well known as

:arly landlord and lad\-. Caroline Myers was born in

laysville, Indiana, in 1832, and came with her parents to

^.nderson about the year 1S40. She was an accomplished

ady of ten thousand virtues, loved by all and lamented in

leath. She is sleeping in the beautiful cemetery at Ander-

on. James M. Dickson was elected Auditor of Madison

ounty in 1862 over Isaac P. Snelson, served four years,

.nd was a<rain elected over Frank Sigler and served tour

'ears more, in all eight years, to the general satisfaction of

.11. He is a Democrat, and one of the best organizers the

ounty ever had. At one time perhaps he was the best

losted man in the county as to men and county atYairs gen-

rally. A good speaker and well informed gentleman. An
25
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inveterate reader of histor}- and also of current news of

the day.

He was one of the charter momhers of Anderson

Lodge I. O. O. F., No. 131 at Anderson, and for the past

thirty-five vears has taken great interest in the city of his

choice, where his best days liave been spent, where he

was married, where his cliikhen were born, wiiere his

wife is buried, and where he served the people so long

and well. The following are his children's names:

James M., resides in Kansas; Hilton T., resides in Kansas

City ; John, resides in Kansas City ; Jesse, resides in

Kansas. Mrs. Caroline Dickson died in Anderson on the

3d day of >ray, 1883, in the filtieth year of her age. She

was a member of the M. E. Churcii.

BENJAAHX F. xMcCARTY.

Mr. McCartv was born in the State of Tennessee on

the 20th day of May, 1820, and came with his parents to

Indiana in '1828, first settling in Fayette county, where they

remained two or three years, then to Henry county in 1833,

where thev remained for several years. B. F. McCarty,

soon after' becoming of age, became a citizen of Brown

township, Hancock count}', where he was married, Febru-

ary 26, 1843.10 Angeline Cook, daughter of Joel and Nancy

. Cook, earlV settlers of that locality. Mrs. McCarty was

born in ViVginia, October 15, 1843, and came with her

parents to Indiana in 1828 or '30. B. F. McCarty was ior

many years a prominent man in Hancock county, where he

ser\-ed' as Justice of the Peace thirteen years. He was

elected as a Democrat, to which party he now belongs^. He

and his wife were for many years members of the Baptist

Church. The following are their children's names, born

in Hancock county: Nancy, born November 26, 1843,

married to Nelson Wisehart ; reside in Henry county, Indi-

ana. John, born April 1 1 , 1846, married to Mary F. ^^lauzy :
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eside in Himcock countx , Indiana. Toel C. born Aufust

5, 1848, married to Rntli A. Titus; reside in Hamilton

onnty, Indiana. Jasper N., born Angust 31, 1S50, mar-

led to Angeline Trees. Itbamer \'., born October 2^,

853, married to Ella Whitinger. Ben F., born September

, 1856, married Laura Cummins. Saruh J., born Jiilv 23,

858, at home. Itbamer V. is a prominent minister in the

J. B. Churciu The McCarty family reside just North ot'

tie city of Anderson, Indiana. A good tamih', whose

cquaintance I highly prize.

MAJOR SAMUEL IIEXRV.

On another page will be found a portrait of Major

lenry, who was born near Eden, Hancock count\', Indiana,

1 the year 1838. Me was a son of the late George Henry,

f that county, who represented it in the State Legis-

iture. Youn<r Henry came to Pendleton, Indiana, in iS^2

nth his parents, and received a good education in the

chools of that town. About the year 1S58 or '59 he went

3 colle<re at Greencastle, Indiana, where he was in the law

epartment, as he had decided to make that his a\"ocation.

Vhen the war broke out \'Oung Henry enlisted in the 8th

ndiana Volunteers in the three miHiths' service. Serving

ut his time he again enlisted as a private in the 34th Indi-

na Volunteers, but was soon promoted Lieutenant and

tien Captain. On the death of his mother in 1863 he re-

amed home and remained a short time, when he assisted

n organizing the S9th Indiana \'olunteers—Colonel Cra-

ens' regiment. When organized he was appointed Major.

nd as such went out, entering that hostile State, Missouri,

Inhere he lost his life on the ist day of November, 1864,

lear Lexington in that State. He and Sergeant Porter and

^Quartermaster Ashly, it seem.s, had stopped tor dinner, the

ommand iioinii on. While at dinner the house was sur-

ounded by a party of guerrillas, and they were taken
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prisoners and shot without much ceremony. This terrible

loss to the regiment and command was irreparable, and

cast a gloom over them and all concerned for a lonrj time.

An effort was made to secure the guilty parties, but without

success. The news of Major Henry's tragic death was
received by hi$ thousands of friends at home with sorrow

and indignation, for he was a grand }'oung man, just enter-

ing into what promised to be a useful life ; well educated

and possessed with all the qualifications of a noble young

man. His remains were brought home for interment at

Pendleton, Indiana. iNIany years after, when the G. A. R.

organized a post at Pendleton, his former home, it was

named in honor of him, "Major Henry Post.'' This, with

other remembrances of his life and character, will keep his

memorv green for all time to come.

JUDGE HERVEY CRAVEN.

When I first came to Pendleton, Indiana, I first met

Mr. Craven, then just entering a useful life. He had not

been there ver}- long. Long enough, however, to have a

host of friends and a good practice in his profession, which

afterwards became of more than local fame. He was bom
in Franklin county, Indiana, February i, 1823. His father,

William Craven, was a naUve of Pennsylvania. His moth-

er's name before marriage was Jennette Selfridge, a native

of Ireland. Mr. Hervey Craven's early or boyhood days

were spent on his father's farm, where he assisted in the

earl}- struggle to make a farm in the then new countr}-. He
attended the common schools of that day, where he laid

the foundation for a useful and practicable life. He early

in life desired to obtain a better education than the common
schools afforded, and to this end every effort of his young life

was bent, determined to succeed if study and attention to

books would bring about the desired results. At the age

of about sixteen years he went to school at Beach Grove
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Seminary, in Union county, Indiana. Here, under his

lamented friend, tlie late William Houghton, he pursued

his studies with remarkable success. From this seminary

he entered Miami University at Oxtord, Ohio. Here for

two years he studied higher branches. In 1847 he entered

the law office of John S. Reed, of Libertv. Indiana. In

this office he remained two years under the tut(jrship of

that eminent lawyer. Here, as well as at other studies, he

progressed with great speed. On the i 2th of October, 1849,

he was examined by Hon. \V. W. Wick and J. T. Elliott.

two noted jurists of their day, and by them passed a rigid

examination, which enabled him to be admitted to the bar

at Connersville, Indiana, in June, 1851. Soon atter he

was also admitted to practice in the United States Courts.

Soon after he located at Pendleton, Indiana, and opened

an office, where he soon built up a fine practice. In 1S52,

on the 25th day of May, he was married to Leah M. Bond.

of Wayne county, Indiana. This union proved a happy

one till death dissolved it on the 13th day of April, iSSo.

In 1856 Mr. Craven was nominated by the Republicans of

Madison and Hancock counties tor Judge of the Common
Pleas Court, the majority, however, being against him, he

was defeated by Judge Richard Lake, of Anderson. In

1858 he was nominated for Joint Senator tor the counties

of Grant and Madison. In this race he was successful,

defeating the late Andrew Jackson. In the State Senate

he proved an able and faithful representative of the people

he represented. In 1S62, when the battle crv- went up,

Judge Craven responded to his country's call. He first

assisted in organizing Company G, 75th Indiana Volun-

teers. Later he assisted in organizing the 89th Indiana

Volunteers, going out first as Captain of Company B. He
was, soon at'ter going out. appointed Lieutenant Colonel ot

said reijiment, and ser\ed lono- and well. He was brevet-

ted Colonel tor gallant services. He was in many hard

fought battles, among which were Mumfordsville, Pleasant
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Hill, Bayou La More, Yellow Bayou, Tupelo, Fort Blakey,

Nashville, &c. In all the above he proved himself a soldier

worthy the place he tilled. In 1866 he was appointed

Assessor tor the Elex-entli Indiana District, in which he

served until the office was abolished. In 1872 he was
nominated as a candidate for Judge of the Circuit Court

for the counties of Howard. Tipton, Hamilton and Madi-

son, at first, but by an act of the Legislatiu^e his circuit

(twenty-fourth) was composed only of the counties of Ham-
ilton and Madison. This position he held for six years to

the entire satisfaction of all. He entered on his duties as

Judge October, 1873. Whether on the bench, in the field

or at the bar, Colonel Craven proved himself a good man,

and I am <rlad to notice him in mv book. He is buried at

the Falls cemetery at Pendleton, where he lived so long,

and where he was highly respected. In politics he was a

Republican, in religious matters a liberal, free thinker.

The following are his children's names : Evangeline, Jessie

P., Henry C, Jennette, Lizzie, Mar\-, Aleinda and Hervey.

Mrs. Craven is a lady of many virtues, long and well

known by all, a true friend of humanity, and devotes much
of her time to elevating her sex to a higher plain of lite.

She resides in Pendlet(jn, Indiana.

H. D. THOMPSON.

Howell D. Thompson was born on the 6th day of May,

1822, in Center county in the State of Pennsylvania. He
was a son of John L. and Sarah Thompson, who removed

from Pennsylvania to Clinton county in the State of Ohio

in the fall of 1829, and engaged in farming. He labored

on the farm until 1844, when the marriage of two of his

sisters broke up the parental home. In the winter of

1839-40 he taught, commencing as an assistant, his first

school. He afterwards taught school in Highland and

Green counties, Ohio, and in Delaware and Randolph
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counties, Indiana, doing manual labor in the summer
months, a part of the time on tlie farm and the remainder

at his trade, that of a carpenter. In the spring of 1847 he

entered as a Freshman in Farmer's College at Cincinnati,

Ohio, and graduated at that college in die fall of 1849. ^^

December of that 3'ear, Winburn R. Pierse, Esq., now
Judge Pierse, of Anderson, and he commenced the study

of law together under Judge Da\id Kilgore, now deceased.

And as a manner of makinfj a livinir. both beinjj almost

destitute of this world's goods, the\- engaged in teachinir a

select school at Pendleton, Madison county, Indiana. In

June, 185 1 , they, as partners, located as attorneys in Marion,

Grant county, Indiana. In December of that year their

partnership was dissolved b\' reason of the death of the

father-in-law of Mr. Pierse, and in the following month Mr.

Thompson formed a partnership in the practice of his pro-

fession with Asbury Stub, afterwards Colonel of the 34th

Regiment Indiana \"olunteers in the late war, which part-

nership continued till the breaking out of the rebellion in

1861, when Mr. Thom4^son entei-^d the service in that war

as Captain of Company I in the 12th Regiment of Indiana

Volunteers. In the fall of that year he resigned his com-

mand, on account of hemorrhage of the lungs, and in the

spring of 1862 he removed to Anderson, Indiana, and again

became the law partner of Mr. \V. R. Pierse, which part-

nership continued to March, 1873, when it was dissolved by

the appointment of Mr. Pierse to be Judge of the Twenty-

fourth Judicial Circuit of Indiana. Since then he has

continued in the practice of his profession. On the 5th

day of December, 1S52, he was joined in marriage with

Miss Eliza J. Butler, daughter of Curtis H. and Maria

Butler, of Marion, Grant county, Indiana. Both are now

living, and are die parents of two children—Mar\- E. New-

ton, wife of E. E. Newton, residing in Washington City,

and Nellie T. Sherman, wife of Charles L. Sherman, of

Anderson, Indiana.
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In May, 1S52, the subject of this sketch became a mem-
ber of the order of Free and Accepted INIasons, and after-

wards was given all of the degrees up to and including

those of Knight Templar. In 1S65 he and his wife became
members of the Presbyterian Church, of x\nderson, Indi-

ana,and soon afterwards he was chosen and ordained an elder

in the same, and has since served as such. He was the

son of a Democratic father, and has alwavs been a Demo-
crat in politics. Mrs. Thompson was born in Wabash
county-, Indiana, on July 29, 1S32. Mr. Thompson was a

member of the first City Council of Anderson, Indiana. In

1874 I first met Mr. Thompson, when I was writing up mv
first work. He gave me encouragement, and we have been

friends since. I always found him courteous and gentle-

manly. I have met him in the Sunday-school work in all

parts of the county, in which he is a valuable worker. At

the bar, where he has labored so loner and well, he is an

able and effective speaker. His strong appeals to a jury

are well known to be powerful. He has grown grav in the

vocation of his choice, and I belie\'e a true friend to his

clients. He is a sterlinfj Democrat, whose counsel is sought

after, especially in a heated canvass, when wise and good

advice is needful. I am glad to notice H. D. Thompson in

my work, and hope his declining days may be marked with

pleasure with his family, to which he is greatlv attached.

His home in the citv of Anderson is one of elegance and

comfort, where his accomplished wife presides—a lady

worthV the hifih standinff she has attained.

NATHAN T. CALL.

Mr. Call was born in Madison count}', Indiana, and

is, I think, the only person who has filled the Treasurer's

office who was born in the county. He was born July 27,

1849, ^"^ consequently is a forty-niner. He is a son ofJohn
and Mary Call, earl}- settlers of the Northern part of Mad-
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ison county. The}' came from North Carolina in 1S37.

"Nate," as we call him, was raised on a tarm, and he

knows all about pioneer life, the cabin in the woods, log

school-houses, etc. He went to the latter, and recei\'ed a

good, practical education tor those times. He was married

to Rebecca J. Cox, daughter of the late Isaac U. Cox and

Catharine Cox, of \'anBuren township. This event oc-

curred on the 3rst of December, 1S74. Mrs. Call was

born October 29, 1S54. Children's names: Mattie and

Gertie. Mr. Call served four years as Trustee of Boone

township, was elected County Treasurer in 1SS4. and

served two }'ears with great credit, every cent coming up

all right. He joined the Masonic Order (No. 235) at

Alexandria in 18S6. Nate is popular with the people, and

a whole-souled man, whom to know is to love and respect.

He is a brother of J. W. Call, Daniel Call. Mrs. W. A.

Hughes and S. C. Call.

CAPTAIN DAVID S. YOUNT.

I first became acquainted with Captain Yount at Mid-

dletown, Indiana, in July, 1S62, wiien the 69th Indiana

Volunteers was beinir orc;anized. He with others about

Middletown were making speeches with the view of getting

up a companv to form a part of what proved to be the 69th

Indiana, and the compan\- was Company H. I with others

joined this companv, which left Middletown late in July or

the first of Auiiust, 1S62. Mr. Yount was chosen or elected

First Lieutenant of s<iid company, and as such went out to

the field, serving in this capacity several months with great

satisfaction to all. He was afterwards appointed Captain

of Company Ix, and in tliis high position he served long

and well, participating in nearly all the batdes of the South-

west, and in all he proved himself a good soldier. The

"boys" all highly respected him as a brave Captain. Alter

three years' service he returned home to Middletown, where
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he was married and resumed business, that of merchandis

ing, in which he had been previously engaged. In al

(some ten vears) he was associated in and with others in

larffe and lucnitive business there. A (*;ood business mai

and popular behind the counter-—thoroughly trained ii

business from bovhood. He is the son of the late Josep!

Yount, so long and favorably known in Middletown, wher

David S. Yount was raised and schooled. Since 1878 h

has been engaged as a traveling salesman, in which capac

itv he has won for himself and employers a high place

Captain Yount is a Republican, and a moral, high-minde(

gentleman. It is now twenty-eight years since I first me

the gallant Captain, then young and active and ready fo

his country's call, which he filled with credit and honor

He was born about the year 1839 or '40, at Middletown,

think.

JOHN BLAKE, SENIOR.

This old pioneer of Madison county was born in th

State of Virginia, Greenbrier county, on the 4th day c

May, 1807, and is a son of John Blake,-one of the earl

families of that State. Mr. Blake, the one whose nam

appears above, came from Virginia to Galia county, Ohic

where he remained a few years. About the year 1829 h

came to Madison county, Indiana, where he has ever sine

resided—a period of sixty years. He came when he wa

just entering strong manhood, ready for life's work, stron

and active. And now, after sixty years' hard work, at th

age of eighty-two, he looks back over the past with a degre

of minified gladness and sorrow. He was married in 183

to Frances Allen, who was born February 7, 1813. Sh

was the daughter of Jeremiah Allen, who was an earl

settler in Indiana. The following are the names of Job

and Frances Blake's children : Lustacy, born April 2;

183 1, married to John J. Justice ; reside near Marklevillt

Indiana. William P., born July 24, 1833, married t
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label Williams ; reside near Alexandria, Indiana. Mary
., born August 7, 1845, married to William Cooper;
;side near Anderscm. Elisabeth S., born December 3,

^7, married to James L. Mitchell ; reside in Greentield.

idiana. Jane, born December 11, 1850, married to

leasant L. Hammers ; reside near Markleville. Cvnthia.

)rn March 25, 1853, married to Louis A. McCollough :

iside in Markleville, Indiana. George W., born August

J, 1855, died June, 1858; buried at McAllister cemeterv

. Adams township. All the above family were born in

dams township, where Mr. and jMrs. Blake commenced
seping house, just East of where Markleville now is. in

530. The county was new ; woods on everv hand, and no

•ads or school-houses or churches : but they went to work
the green woods happy and contented : had but little and

anted but little. They early joined the Baptist Church,

id for over fiftv years were exemplary members of that

lurch. Time, however, worked wonders, and they lived

see vast chan<res come—raised a larire famih'. made a

le farm, witnessed the advent of good roads, churches,

id other evidences of improvement in the county. The
d log house disappears and a better one takes its place,

ut this grand old couple, who have battled so long and

ell through privations and tcjil. must separate. Mrs. Blake

d adieu to things earthly August 28, 1SS3, and is buried

the McAllister cemetery. Mr. Blake was again married

Mrs. Martha Plunmer, December 28, 1SS5. She was

)rn in Franklin county, Indiana, May 21, 1815. They
side in Markleville, Indiana. Mrs. B. is the daughter of

e late Ralph W^illiams, Sr., and sister of Ralph Williams.
" Markleville, Indiana.

ft

WILLIAM P. BLAKE,

3n of John and Fannv Blake, was born near Markleville,

idiana, July 24, 1833. lie was married to Isabella Wil-
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liams, daughter of Huston and Kitty Williams, early set

tiers of Adams township. They were married August 12

1853, and now reside three miles Northeast of Alexandria

Indiana, where they own a farm, upon which they havi

been living since 1S65. Pnor to that the}- resided ii

Adams township, Madison county, Indiana. Mrs. Blak

was born May 10, 1S36. The tbllowing are their children'

names: John H., born September. 1S54. married to Ma_;

Casde ; Rozetta J., born March 29, 1S36. married to Dr

Joseph Hall, resides in Weeping Water, Nebraska ; Wil

Ham A., born July 11, 1S66 ; Percy A., born July 15, 1875

The following named are deceased, and all died young

Fannie C, Rudolph and Alonzo. The former is buried i

the McAllister cemeteiy, the last two at the Walker cem

etery in Monroe township. Mr. and Mrs. Blake ar

worthy members of the Baptist Church. I have know

them for the past thirty years, and have often broken brea

at their pleasant home. Long may they live.

DORY BIDDLE.

Son of Randall Biddle, one of the early settlers of Madiso

county, and ex-SheritT, was born in Adams township Av

gust 26, 185 1, where he was raised up to manhood on

farm. Here, in the winter time, he went to the commo

schools of the day, and received a good, practical educf

tion, and for several winters taught school in Adams towr

ship. The first time I recollect of meeting Dory was at

teachers' institute about the year 1874. I" ^^72, on the 1

day ofFebruary ,he was married to ?kliss Rosa Ifort. daughtt

of William Ifort, of near Pendleton, Indiana. On th

election of his father to the Sheriff's office he moved t

Anderson, where he has since resided. Sened as Deput

Sheriff and also as Deputy Recorder. In 1SS3 his newj

paper life began, first as reporter tor the Anderson Rcvic.

and Revicn'-Dcniocrat, in which capacity he proved hin
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elf able and worthy, and qualined him for higher and more
iseful fields of labor in newspaper work. In March, 1885,

,eeing the need and long felt want of a daily paper in his

idopted city, he, in connection with James \V. Knight and
I^harles R. Cravens, started the Anderson Daily Bulletin,

vhich, from a small beginning and under many disad-

vantages, has grown to be a full-fledged daily, sought after

md read by all classes of people throughout the country.

rhe venture has proven a success as a paper of general

md local news, and also financially, and to-day (18S8)

t is, I am glad to say, on a good foundadon. Thousands
ake it and read its interesting dailv news. In 1887 Mr.

>avens retired tVom the firm, and Biddle & Knight are now
he publishers. I hope it has come to stay, and battle in

he future as in the past in the interest of all, especiallv in

he interest of the city of Anderson. I certainly have a

jood word for the Bulletin and its publishers, for they have

)een friendly to me and this work, for which they have

ny thanks.

THOMAS W. GROXEXDYKE. M. D.,

A'^as born October 2, 1S39, in Delaware county, Indiana,

md was brought up on a farm. His education was received

n the common schools of his neighborhood. At the age

>f eighteen years he commenced teaching in the schools of

he neighborhood, and continued to teach in winter and

vork on the farm in summer until March, 1861, when a

)hysical disability compelled him to quit the t'ann. He
hen commenced the studv of medicine with Dr. William

nvain, then of Delaware county, and condnued with him

mdl the autumn of the same year. In January, 1862. he

esumed the study of medicine, reading with Joseph Weeks,

^I. D., of Mechanicsburg, Indiana. But in July of the

ame year he responded to his country's call and enlisted

IS a private in Company H, 69th Regiment Indiana \'ol-
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unteers Infiintry. He took part in the buttles of Richmon
Kentucky-, Arkansas Post, Arkansas, and Vicksburg, Mi
sissippi, but on account of failing health he was tin

discharged from the service. On his return home, as so(

as health was sufficiently restored, he again resumed t

study of medicine with Dr. Weeks. In August, 1863, 1

married Annie J. Swain, daughter of his first medical pr

ceptor. They have one child—Dr. O. J. Gronendvke, nc

of Spiceland, Indiana, who graduated from the Ohio Me
ical College in 1S85. Dr. T. W. Gronendyke complete

his course of medical study in the Physio-Medical Colle:

of Cincinnati, Ohio, in 1S66, and located in Randol]

county, Indiana, in the same year. At'ter two years

practice he abandoned the Physio-Medical s\'stem of me
icine. and has since been identified with tiie regular proft

sion. In 1869 he located in Mt. Summit, Henry count

Indiana, and in 1879 ^^*^ located in New Castle, Indian

where he still continues in the practice of his professio

He is a member of the Methodist Episcopal Church,

Mason and a member of the Chapter Council and Knigl

Templar orders of that bod}' ; is a member of George \

Lenard Post, G. A. R. ; is also a member of the order

Knifrhts of Pythias and Knights of Honor. I first met C

Gronendvke in August, 1862. We went out in the arn

in Companv H, 69th Indiana Volunteers, which compai

was formed at Middletown, Indiana. I have known hi

and his accomplislied wite ever since, and am glad

remember them in this work. Among my friends Dr. Gr

nendvke proved himself a worthy "messmate" in the arn

and a good soldier at the front—a born gentleman wherev

you find him, a splendid doctor, and I am glad to know 1

has a fine practice in New Castle, his home. His soci

qualities are good, and he has a good word for all, especial

for the "boys in blue." His worthy wife shares with hi

their social standing, and their pleasant home is open f

their manv friends. The Doctor is blessed with a fine phy
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ique, six feet high, and dark and flowing full beard. He
is a Republican of the solid kind that "votes as he shot."

CLEMENT L. CHAPELL,

Son of Joshua Chapell, was born in New Castle, Indiana,

Ion the nth day of November, 1842, and was raised on a

farm up to his majority. He came when a youth with his

parents to Madison county, just West of the citv of x\nder-

son, where they settled about the year 1847. Joshua
Chapell and wife were born in North Carolina about the

year 1800, married about the \-ear 1822, and soon after

came to Henry county, Indiana. Mr. Chapell died in

Madison county in April, 1872, and was buried m tlie

Anderson cemetery. Mrs. Sarah Chapell (ibrmerh- Sarah

Carter) died in April, 1873, and was also buried in the

Anderson cemetery. Two worthy pioneers, who went

through all the hardships incident to a pioneer life. "Clem,"
as we call him, was married to Miss Julia Ilazelbaker on

the 28th day of Ma}-, 1868. She was born in Delaware

county, Indiana, in 1846. They have but one child

—

Alice, born August 26, 1S69. For the past ten years

"Clem" has been following painting (his trade) tor a live-

lihood. He is a Democrat and a worker in the ranks.

Mrs. and Miss Chapell are members of the M. E. Church.

and "Clem" the big church. Mr. and Mrs. Joshua Chi^pell

were members of the New Light Church.

WILLIAM WOOLF,

Son of James Woolf, was born in Fayette county, Indiana,

in 1839, '^^^ came with his parents to Stony-creek town-

ship when the country was new. He assisted his father

in making a farm (where his father now lives) se\-en miles

West of Anderson. About the year 1868 or ^6g Wm. Woolf

was married to Isabella Gwinn, who was born in INIadison
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county, Indiana, about the year 1S41. The tollowing are

the names ot" their children : Viohi, Sarah A. (one ot' the

teachers of the county), James, William and Vernon L.

Viola is married to James Anderson. William Woolf is a-

Republican and quite prominent in his township ; a good
farmer and a courteous gentleman. He is not a member
of any church, but is upright and moral. He resides about

seven miles West of the city of Anderson, in Stonv-creek

township. He is a brother of Samuel Woolf, of Anderson,

Indiana, and Mrs. James Gwinn, spoken of in another

place in this work.

HENRY C. RYAN,

One of the prominent attornevs of Anderson, Indiana, is

the one whose name appears above. He was born in An-

derson in 1S55, went to school there, studied law there, was

admitted to the bar there and married there, and he cer-

tainly is an Anderson man. His father, the late Dr.

Townsend Ryan, was also a resident of this same city for

manv vears. When he first came to Anderson, awav back

in '43, it w^as but a Httle village, but he lived to see it an

incorporated city. He died in 1879, and is buried at An-

derson cemetery. He was among the pioneer doctors of

Anderson, and long and well did he pursue his chosen

profession. He was a well informed man, a splendid par-

liamentarian, had but few superiors as a stump orator, and

filled many offices of trust and profit. He was born in

Pennsylvania in 1813. He went out in the late war in

1862 as Lieutenant-Colonel of the 34th Indiana Volunteers,

and when Colonel Steele resigned he was promoted Colonel

of the re^nment. After serving several months he resigned

and came home, but soon went out to the front again as

Surgeon of the 32d Indiana Volunteers, and served in

the battles of Vicksburg, Champion Hills, Raymond and

Black River Bridge, serving up to the close of tl^' war,
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and was finally discharged at New Orleans, Louisiana.

He served one term in the Indiana State Le^nslature in

1844 and '45. He died December 29, 1879. ^^'^ son,

H. C. Ryan, whose name heads this sketch, was mar-
ried to Miss Ethell, daughter of W. G. Ethell, of An-
derson, She was born in Muncie about the year 1S58.

In 1888 Mr. Ryan built him a splendid dwelling on West
Anderson street, where he is pleasandv located, with all

the comforts of life. For several years Mr. Ryan was
associated with Hon. C. L. Henr^- in the practice of

law, when they built up a tine practice. Mr. Ryan has

served several years as Councilman from the Second Ward.
He is a Republican and a gentleman of tine presence, and

is a brother of Hon. J. W. Ryan, of Muncie, and Mrs.

Broadbeck, of Indianapolis, Indiana. Mrs. Townsend
Ryan was born in Ohio about the year 1815. She is living

(1888) with her daughter, Mrs. Broadbeck, in Indianapolis.

Mr. and Mrs. Dr. Ryan were married in the year 1836.

Her name was Susan Wilson.

JOSEPH A. HOLSTON.

Mr. Holston is a son of the late Joshua R. Holston,

who resided many years in Richland township, Madison

county, and who died there about the year 1878. "Ad"
Holston, the one whose name appears above, has long been

one of our active, progressive men. well informed on gen-

eral subjects, and resides just North of the old '•Holston"'

farm, six miles Northeast of Anderson, Indiana. I first

met "Ad" at his home in 1S74, ^^^ have known him since,

and am glad to notice him in my book, and am very glad

to publish a letter from his able pen, which speaks tor its

self.

LiNwooD, Indiana, October 22, iSSS.

J/r. SainHcl Harden, Anderson :

In compliance with \our re([ue<t I now give you a biiet

review of mv life, hopln^^ it niav he of some iaipoitance to^our

26
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work and of some value and interest to all who mav read it.

I was horn in Wayne countv, Indiana, five and a half niile;^

South of Cainbrid;j^e City, December 1 1, 1^36. In March, iS^t^,

my father moved to thi-, Madison county, Indiana, since which
time I have resided in the one neighborhood, having li\L'd with

and in my father's home till I was twentv one veais old, and
the remainder of m} life up to this date ( 1S8S) I have had a

continuous residence on the farm I now own, which is located

eight and one-half miles North of Anderson.

I well remember the old log school- house in which I first

and all my school da} s attended school. It was situated on my
father's farm, and was very much above the average country

school-house in structure, having a shingle roof, tongue-and-

groved floor and ceiling, nicely hewed logs for walls, and the

finishing work, laving floors, roofing, putting in wiiulows and

doors, being done bv a scientfic carpenter and joiner. I was

just about five years old when I first attended the first school

taught in this house, with the lime barrel standing near the door

and a nice pile of shavings compressed into the corner fur kind-

ling fires that winter. I attended school about forty days in

each vear until I wa- seventeen years old. Just at the begin-

ning of mv eighteenth \ ear I was called by one of my teachers,

Mr. Elisha Snodgra>s. to a>sist him in teaching a very large dis-

trict school in Delaware county, Indiana. Beginning in 1S55,

I taught four terms of school, '• boarding around" all except

one term I had a regular boarding place. A school term at that

time was sixtv-five d.iys. I had about the usual success ot the

average teacher of that day.

On the first day of April, 1S5S, I was joined in marriage

to Miss Lettitia L. Temple, my present helpmeet. Our union

has not been bles-ed with any ofi'spring, but by and through

divine Providence it has been our happy lot to give a home,

with its training and influence, to two orphan children— a boy

and girl.

In mv religious belief I have always been a Methodist,

rocked in the cradle of Methodism. In politics I was raised an

olddine Whig, and then Republican, casting my first vote for

Abraham Lincoln in 1S60. Then in 1S62 I seen fit to change

mv wav of votino", and have since then been acting with the
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Democratic party. I was drafted during the war of the rebel-

lion, but was so afflicted in body I could not go, and hired and
sent a substitute to take my phice. In 1S65, and for three suc-

cessive years, the citizens of Richhmd to•.vn'^hip seen fit to elect

me to the Trustee's office, and the first of J.-tiuiar\-, 1S72. I wa^
appointed by the Auditor, George Nichol, to fill a vacancv in

the Trustee's office, occasioned b\- the death of the Trustee. Mr.

A. Keicher. In October, 1^74, I was again elected to the Trus-

tee's office, and served three aiul one-half vears, till April. 1S7S,

when, by act of the Legislature, the election of Trustee was
changed from October to April. Again in April, 1SS6, I was,

by a vote of the people, placed in the office of Trustee, and am
now serving the second term, having been elected in April,

iSSS. When my present term of office is served, I will have

served in the capacity of Trustee of Richland township eleven

years and three months. Among my official acts was the l)uild-

ing' of four of our present school-house^, three of them wooden
and one brick, the brick costing about -f^.^oo.

In the church, I have been chosen to fill the responsible

position of Sunday-school Superintendent for eighteen vears.

Class Leader five years, antl Recc^rding Stewaid four vears,

and in the-^e offices I now stand to the cliurch.

During my life I have served as adtninistiator antl execu-

tor of several estates and as the guardian of several orphan

children. I was one of the twelve men summoned by the

Sherifl", James H. Sncll, to witness the hanging of Milton

White, the man who killed Daniel Hoppa>, in April, 1S67.

My life has been one of considerable sufi'ering, disappoint-

ment and bereavement. All my father's family except one

sister and one half sister ha\ e been called by death away. I

have never had much success as a money getter, } et I have

been blessed above manv of my fellows, t'or which I thank God.

The object uppormost in mv life has been to act and move and

w^alk in my sphere so that I would not biing reproach nor dis-

grace on my family name and character, and be able in some
small degree to lead others of my assv)ci.ites, acquaintatices,

neighbors and friends to higher, better and more useful lives

and characters. Always aiming to maintain a conscience void

of oftense toward God and man. Yours trulv,

JOSEPH A. IIOLSTOX.
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NOTED PERSONS.

In writing heretofore about persons I have referred to

those in the ordinary walks of hte—of local tame, yet none
the less worthy-. I will now refer to a few persons who
have to some extent a national tame or reputation, whom
I have met, not like those spoken or written about previ-

ously in this work, but by chance have saw them and lis-

tened to them in their varied public positions throughout

the country. I will begin at the top, or rather, refer to one

who has filled the highest place in America or the world :

This is Rutherford B. tiayes, the only person I have

ever saw who has filled this place. This was at Indianap-

olis during the campaign of 1S76. He appeared to me,

from my standpoint, to be a solid, substantial looking man,

of fine personal appearance, neither dark nor light, but

rather a compromise between the extreme temperatures :

lust in his prime, he must have been at that time fift3-five

years of age. I remember him more from the high place

he filled than from any peculiarity. It has been said of

him that he obtained his office through traud. Be this as it

may, he made an average President, and I believe the

future historian will so record him.

Governor Joseph A. Wright, whose memory is dear to

all Indianaians, I otten saw at the capital when he was

Governor in 1846 to '49. A grand, good man, loved at

home and respected abroad. Some fifteen or sixteen years

ago he died in Prussia, where he was a representative of

his country. Like President Hayes, he was neither light

nor dark complected, nor was he handsome only in one

way, and this was when he was thoroughly warmed up on

the rostrum, as he was the first time I ever saw him, which

was on the occasion of the visit of Gov. John J. Crittenden,

of Kentucky, and other dignitaries from that State, in

1849 I think it was.
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This leads me to speak also of that ^rand old Governor
Crittenden.. His personal appearance did not strike me
very favorably ; rather under the medium size, light hair

and complexion.

In striking comparison to Hon. John C. Breckinridge,

of the same State, who accompanied Gov. Crittenden on

this visit. He was, I think, among the most commandiii"-

men I ever saw. Nature certainh- had been kind to him.

And when we add to this his many accomplishments and

gifts, acquired or natural, we ma\' to some extent picture

John C. Breckinridge, of Kentuck} .

David Wallace, at one time Governor of Indiana, I

have often seen. He was a perfect tvpe of manhood

—

physical, I mean ; about five feet ten inches high, with

dark hair and black, piercing eyes. At one time, and I

might say all the time, one of Indiana's fivorite sons.

He was the father of Gen. Lew Wallace, and John Wal-

lace, of Indianapolis, and husband of Mrs. Z. Wallace,

well and favorabl}' know n all over the Union as a woman's

rights advocate.
Abram x\. Hammond, at one time Governor of the

State for two or three months to till out the time of the late

A. B. Willard. Gov. Hammond was also a splendid look-

ing man and a good law\er. He commenced the practice

of law at Columbus, Indiana. He has been dead some

eighteen years I think.

Governor Hendricks, so well known by us all, and so

recently deceased. I cannot tind words to say what I w ish

to about this good man. Abler pens than mine have tailed,

and why should I expect to halfway do his memory justice,

or even to give a pen and ink sketch of him. The Hrst

time I ever saw him was at the old Court-house at Indian-

apolis in 1850, when he was first nominated for Congress.

He was then young, just entering what proved to be a

splendid career, serving in Congress, then Governor, then

to the second place in the United States. like a brigiit

meteor passing liefore us.
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Governor O. P. Morton was another of the State's

gifted sons. I do not call to mind the tirst time I ever saw
him, but I do the last time. This was in Anderson, the

year I do not recollect. I had often seen him between
those times, when in Congress and while Governor. To
see Gov. Morton was to admire him. Gifted to that extent

given to but few. nature had been kind to him : also large

and strong, with dark hair and complexion. He will be

remembered by unborn children in time to come, as they

look at his monument erected at the capital, or as thev read

of his administration and political career.

John B. Gough, the great temperance advocate, known
and read of bv all men, and I mii^ht sa\' seen of all men.

I first saw him at the city of Indianapolis in 1S50. about the

time the first Masonic building was erected. It was then

the largest hall in the then small citw It was packed and

hundreds went awav unable to get in. I call him to mind

as one of the grandest speakers I ever listened to. eloquent

beyond description on his chosen subject, which he made
a life study.

While in California I saw the Hon. AVilHam M. Gwinn,

known as "Duke Gwinn." He was in the United States

Senate at the time I write (1854). He was a fine looking

man, but unfortunately not a popular one. His reported

conniving with other Go\ernments to the dishon<M- ot Amer-

ica branded his memory for all time to come.

Henry S. Foote I also met there. He alsii came out

to the Pacific slope during a recess of the Senate, ot which

he was Ions a member. He was awav up in the mountains

of the American river, speaking to us wild, uncombed

miners. I had read of him. and I think he was about the

first United States Senator I ever saw. He w as tVom Mis-

sissippi.

Governor Latham, of California, I call to mind also as

seeing up in the mines when he was running tor Congress

from the Golden State in 1852. He was afterwards elected
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to the Senate, and finally Governor. I mention him onlv

as an example of how it is possible to rise from an humble
position to the highest place in America.

D. W. Voorhees. The first time I ever saw the "Tall

Sycamore of the Wabash" was in 1S56, at Zionsville, In-

diana, when a candidate for Congrei«s, and I think the first

time he ran for that position. He was then young and enter-

ing on a brilliant political life. Nature has lavished her gifts on

this favorite son of Indiana. Of fine make up throughout,

gifted in speech as all will readily admit who have heard or

read his speeches in or out of Congress. The last time I

listened to him was at the fair ground at Anderi^on in 18S4.

Two hours I stood in the hot sun and never got tired.

The time seemed short to me, as a stream of eloquence

poured from his lips.

Benjamin Harrison, now a candidate for President of

the United States, I first met in the old Court-house at

Anderson in 1S76. He was counsel in a case and I was on

the jury, and for two da}s I had a good chance to see and

learn somewhat of this grand man and lawyer. He man-

ajjed the case for all that was in it, alwaNS treating the wit-

nesses and opposite attorne\s with the respect ciiaracter-

istic of the man. He proved himself to me then that he

was all that his friends now (188S) claim for him, an ac-

complished scholar, law} er and statesman.

His principal opponent on the occasion reterred to

above was the late Jonathan W. Gordon, another grand

man, soldier and attorney. Early in life he went out in the

Mexican war, and distinguished himself as a man ol cour-

age and fight. Later in life, in 1861-5. he again stepped

to the tront as a gallant soldier, when the light fires ot

youth had settled into a '"white heat," glowing with love

for his country. For the second time was he ready to

defend the errand old fiag of his countrv he loved so well.

The first time I ever recollect of seeing him was at the old

Court-house in Indianapolis, away back in the fillies. He
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was among the best attorneys in the State. He was often

in the State Legislatnre, and filled numerous places of trust

in the State. He began his professional career at Ver-
sailles, Indiana, where there were such men as Samuel
Spooner, Isaiah W. Robinson, Stephen Harding and
others. Later he came to Indianapolis, where he lived up
to 1887, when and where he died.

In 1849, when I went to Indianapolis to work, Gov.

A. G. Porter was reading law just across the street. I saw
him daily for three years. I did not then think of the

grand honors that were in store for iiim. He was then

young—about twenty years of age. He was even then a

a polished gentleman, went well dressed, with his hair

-combed to perfection. I have watched his rise and pro-

gress with delight all the time. First as an attoraev, then

to Congress, then to the Governorship of the great State of

Indiana. Fie is certainly one of the best men our State

has produced. There are manv others I have met and

would like to speak of, but space forbids. I write of those

above, as there will be in the future boys who will read of

them. Let them learn early in life to labor, and to know
the fields of honor are open alike to them.

P. S.—Since the above was written, Hon. Benjamin

Harrison has been elected President of the United States

(on the 6th of Xo\-ember, 1888). And should he live till

the 4th of March. 1889, I shall have looked upon two

Presidents.

WILLIAM RESIX. ^>95;^^i)

This jolly, good, whole-souled fellow was born in

Tennessee on the 25th day of August, 1826. Came to

Henry countv, Indiana, in 1847—^just at the time he was

of age. Here he was married the first time on the 17th ot

November, 1850, to Evaline Johnson, of Raysville, where

she was born February 22, 1832. The following are their
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children's names : Mary E., born in 1S55, married to John
Gore; reside in Iowa. John L., died when quite young.
Mrs. Resin died April 17, 1S55. Mr. Resin was married
the second time to Emily Day. She was born in North
Carolina April 28, 1S28. The following are their chil-

dren's names: Martha E.. married to William Ellis:

reside in Iowa. Almira M., married to Nathan Garrett

;

reside in Stony-creek township. Joseph T., married to

Matilda Perkins. Delboria B., married to John A, Haw-
kins. Malored A., married to John Lee; reside near

Anderson, Indiana. William O.. married to Alvira Shores
;

reside in Hancock county, Indiana. Ulysses G.. married

to Minnie Lain ; reside at home. This son is unfortunate,

being a mute. He attended the school for this class of

persons at Indianapolis, Indiana, tor two years, where he

learned to converse with those of that class with cjreat

success. Here he made the aquaintance of the one who
afterwards became his wife. She is a very intelligent lad\'

and well educated in all that goes to make a very accom-

plished mute. She was born in Montgomer}- count}', Ind.

This union proved to be a verv happv one. Schu\ler C,
deceased, aged twentv years : buried at the Woodard
cemetery, as also Mrs. Emilv Resin, who died, 1SS3 ; Sarah

E., at home. William Resin was the third time married to

Nancy C. Bolen October 8, 1SS5, who was born in Haw-
kins county, Tenn., June 25, 1S56. Three children have

been born to them, two of whom died in infanc}'. Mr.

Resin came to Madison county. Indiana, in 1S70, where

he has since resided and done his part, it will be noticed,

to increase the population and the Republican ticket. He
owns a fine farm eight miles West of Anderson on the

Midland railroad, where he is well located, and where he

and his pleasant wife are always ready to welcome their

many friends. He is a Mason, and, by the way. a good

fireside companion and christian gentleman.





4IO THOSE I HAVE MET,

JOHN II. FESLER,

Son of the late Jacob Fesler, one of the early settlers of

Adams township, was born in Pennsylvania about the vcar

1839, '^"^^ eame with his parents to near New Columbus,
Indiana, in 1S43, where he was raised and lived up to 18S4,

when he went to Iowa, where he now resides, x^bout the

year 1S66 he was married to Elizabeth Muncy, a lady who
was born in Iowa, and by whom he has several children.

All who are acquainted with John Fesler will admit that he

is one of the splendid men of Madison county—a true

Mason and a sound Democrat of the Jackson stripe. He
is a brother of Mrs. Samuel Grav, Mrs. George Gilmore,

Mrs. William Rumler, David Fesler, Hiram Fesler and

George Feslt-r, one of the larirest as well as one of the fore-

most families of Madison count}', Indiana. Mr. and Mrs.

Jacob Fesler died in Adams township, and are buried there,

Thev were born in Penns3'Ivania about the beginning of

the present century or close of the last.

. JAMES McAllister.

Well, I will call him Jim for short, but it has been a

lonir time since I first saw him in Huntsville, in I8^6. He
had just returned from bloody Kansas, and was telling the

denizens of that hamlet how it was that he and Cap Fussell

ifol in and out of trouble there. '"Mack," as we some

times call him, is the only original Jim McAllister I ever

knew, and will in all probability be the last one. Jack

Forkner savs when "Jim'' dies the tbllowing inscription

should be put on his monument: "J. McAllister died a

Democrat." Mr. McAllister was born in Indiana in the

year 1834. ^^'^ father came to the South part of Madison

county, where he settled in an early day, and where James

received a ("-ood education, fitting him for any ordinary
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business avocation. He was one of Anderson's prosperous

business men in the fifties, and I think in the dru"- trade,

and then in the clothing trade, in which he was an aclcnrnvl-

edged salesman. Besides being a good business man. he

was well informed, a good historian, and possessed of tine

social qualities—a Universahst of the tlrst water. He is

the son of John McAllister, one of tiie early settlers on

Lick creek, and at one time County Commissioner of the

county, a worthy man, whose memory is dear to manv of

the older citizens of Madison countv. He died in Ander-

son, and is buried at the cemetery there. His worthv uite

and widow died near Anderson, JuK', 18SS. James is a

brother of Mrs. Dr. John Hunt. A. S. McAllister, John
McAllister (both deceased), Mrs. James Jackson (deceased)

and I think others whose names I can not call to mind.

He was married about the } ear 1S60 to Miss Free, of Lata\'-

ette township, Madison count\', Indiana. The I'ollowing

are their children's names: Robert, Thomas, Harriet,

Carrie and Dal, a bright news bo}- of Anderson. Mr. and

Mrs. McAllister resided after marriage many years in

Lafayette township, but the past eight years have resided

in Anderson, Indiana.

JAMES W. SAXSBERRV.

Mr. Sansberrv is one of the early attorneys of Ander-

son, having located there in 1851, and where he practiced

law for a term of thirty years, and where he built up an

extensive and lucrative practice, not only at the bar at

Anderson, but throughout the State. The past tew years

he has withdrawn from the practice, and is devoting his

time to his real estate and banking interests, which ilemand

his entire attention. The last case of any impt)rtance at

the bar of Anderson in which he was counsel was that ot

young Overshiner, of Elwood, in his defense, in 18SS. and

it is said it was his best effort at litis bar. This etfort won
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for him the encomiums of all, and was certainly an effort

he may well feel proud of at the close of a long and hon-

orable practice. lie was born in Brown county, Ohio,

September S, iS2-|. At an early age he obtained a good

education in the schools of Muncie, and soon after entered

the office of Judge Buckles, of Muncie. Here he pursued

his studies, occasionally teaching school to make expense

monev to enable him to pursue them. In October, 1851,

he was examined and licensed to practice law by the late

Judges J. T. Elliott and Jerry Smith, two distinguished

lawyers of Indiana. Soon after he located in Anderson,

Indiana. In 1852 he was chosen as Prosecutor, which

place he filled with credit to all. He was elected as

a Democrat, a party he has always acted with, and he has

been an acknowledged leader and filled many places of

trust and profit, and has been repeatedly spoken of as a

suitable person to represent the people in Congress, a place

he is so eminently qualified to fill. He represented Madi-

son county, Indiana, in the State Legislature in the winters

of 1870-71. In 1864 he was chosen as one of the State

Electors on the Presidential ticket from his State. He

has been associated in the practice of law at Anderson with

Judge Eli Goodykoontz and M. A. Chipman. In 1856 he

was made a Master Mason in Mt. Moriah Lodge, Free and

Accepted Masons, No. 77, at Anderson, Indiana. On the

2d day of April, 1857, he was married to Nancy J. Jones,

a lady of many virtues and fine accomplishments. She

died January 10, 1868, and is buried at the cemetery in

Anderson, where Mr. S. has erected a monument to her

memory. On the 26th day of Febnuu-y, 1872, he was

married to Margaret L. Moore, another grand, good woman,

whose good name and christian works are imperishable m
Anderson and yicinity. Their beautiful home at the West

end of Boliver street is noted for its attractions. The taste

here displayed, both in and outside, gives evidence of the

refinement'of Mr. and .Mrs. Sansberry. The tollowing
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ire the names of Mr. Sansberry's children by his first wife :

Vlary L., James W. (married to Carrie Hayes), Annie and
2mma J. By his second wife, Charles T. and Lizzie.

JOHN C. JONES.

"Connor," as we all call him, was born in Rappahan-
lock county, Virginia, July 21, 1819. He was the son of

foseph and Ann Jones, who moved to Mason Citv in 1S35.

'Connor" was the third child of a small family of thirteen

bhildren. "Connor" was born near the Blue Ridge. He
A^orked on his father's farm until he was eighteen \-ears ot*

age, when he went on the Ohio river, serving in all the

:apacities, from an oarsman to Captain of a first-class

steamer, going several times to New Orleans with a flat-

boat. Here he must have obtained that inexhaustible sup-

ply of good humor he has ever since had, for if there is a

man in the State or Union who has a larger stock of humor
I

^
!on hand, I have certainly never met him. He came to

Indiana in the spring of 1854, and has resided in Madison

county ever since. In 1862 he was appointed Deputy

Sheriff of the countj^ under B. H. Sebrell, serving four

years, and under William Nelson one year. On the 24th

day of August, 1848, he was married to Narcissa Sebrell,

sister of the late B. H. Sebrell. She was born near Mason

City, Virginia. This grand, good woman, though she has

been afflicted for many years, has proven herself a true

christian lady, known as such tar and wide. As a lady of

more than ordinary virtues was demonstrated when they

occupied the jail during the five years Mr. Jones was

Deputy Sheriff'. Mrs. Jones proved herself a tnie cliristian

woman here ; her humanity was proven in her many acts

of kindness to prisoners during her stay in the county jail.

In 1866, May of that year, he was elected by the Demo-

cratic party as Mayor of the city of Anderson, serving two

years and giving general satisfaction to all. About the





4H THOSE I HAVE MET,

year 1872 he moved to his hirm in lioone towiKship, wliere
he has since resided, and served his fellow-citizens there
eight years as Assessor, giving the very best of satisfaction
in this office, as well as all others he has filled, about six-

teen years in all. "Connor" says he has always acted
with the Democratic party, but in the future will work with
the woman's rights cause, as he has always found the
women universally right. I tirst met Mr. Jones in Adams
township in 1S61, soon after he came to the countv, and
have always found him a good friend. May he and his

good wife live long and prosper.

DAVID HODSOX

Was born near Mechanicsburg, Indiana, about the year
1832. At the age of eighteen years he went to learn the

saddler's trade at Middletown, Indiana, which business he
has followed most of the time since. First carrving on
shop at Mechanisburg tor fitteen years, then at Anderson
about the same length of time with Alexander Clark.

This tirm was dissolved about the year 1S84, since which
time Mr. Hodson has discontinued working at his trade.

About the year 1S55 ^^^ ^'^'^^^ married to Miss Tarkerson,

of Middletown, Indiana, a christian woman and active

member of the Christian Church in Anderson as well as

Mr. Hodson also. I tirst became acquainted witli Mr.
Hodson, "a brother chip," at Mechanicsburg, in 1859, and
have tound him true and constant in friendship, a good
workman, and a gentleman throughout. He is a Repub-
lican, and it is whispered about that he voted for Ben
Harrison November 6, 18S8. He has been a resident of

Anderson since 1854, and Henry and Madison counties all

his lile. Children's names : Otto, resides in Middletown ;

Harry and Emma, reside in Anderscm, Indiana.
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This grand old preacher Hr.st saw the ligln of dav in

Monroe county. West Virginia, August 14, 1S20. Son of

the Rev. James Ellison, a Baptist minister, who died near

Fincastle, Virginia, in the year 1S34. 'T'^*^ Rev. James
E. Ellison, the one whose name heads this short sketch,

early, but through many disadvantages, received a good

English education, fitting him for the ministrv, his chosen

field of labor; and I think he was successful in his choice,

as he has labored long and well in his native State and

Indiana and many other parts of the country. He first

taught school a few months in X^irifinia prior to his mar-

riage to Miss Sarah Mitchell, ^ grand woman and chri>tian

worker. She died at Fishersburg, Indiana, in 1SS2. and

is buried at Mechanicsburg, Indiana. She was also born in

Monroe county, Virginia, April 9, 1819. Iler funeral was

preached by Rev. Simpson, October. 1SS2. Rev. J. E.

Ellison came to Indiana with his family in 1S60, first stop-

ping at Middletown, but I can not follow a preacher in his

different homes, for as a rule they are on the go. Suffice

it to say his labors have been since his removal to Indiana

extensivelv over the Stale, and he has given his time and

talents to the Baptist Church the past forty years. His first

tastes and inclinations were to the study of the law. but

this was abandoned early in life, and I am persuaded a

rather poor attorney was spoiled and a good preacher made

on this decision. Since his first wife's death he has been

married twice, but I am unable to give names or dates.

He is now (18SS) a resident of \'irginia. and I think the

last time married there, perhaps in 18S7 or iSSS. His

famil}', a verv large one, was born to him by his first wife.

I will try and give their names, or at least a part o{ them,

as I call to mind. xMrs. Ilesekiah Forest. Isaac, Floyd S.,

Evaline, William, Kate. Alfred and James. Besides the
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untold labor performed by Elder Ellison in his ministry, he
found time to prepare a work entitled, "A Living Soul,"

which he had published in book form in 1S87, containing

four hundred pages. This work was highly appreciated

by his numerous friends in Virginia and Indiana, where it

has had general circulation, mostly among Baptist people.

Some of his best sermons are in this work, besides an auto-

biographical sketch. This work will live long after Brother*

Ellison has gone to his rest, and will be read by unborn

children in the future. I first met Brother Ellison at Markle-

ville, Indiana, in 1S62, when he came to the vicinity of

Markleville, and have been intimately acquainted with him

and family ever since, and I am glad to give a page in mv
book to their memory ; also a portrait of Brother Ellison,

which will be found on another page of this work. When
you look upon this portrait vou will see the likeness of a

true Christian man, a devoted friend and lover of his fel-

low-mortals. I would gladly make this poor sketch longer,

but space forbids. Mrs. Hezekiah Forest resides near

Middletown, Indiana ; Evaline, the wife of Dr. D, Cook,

at Fishersburg, Indiana ; Floyd S. and Alfred at Ander-

son ; William in Wayne county, Indiana ; Kate at Wil-

kinson, Indiana
; James at Mechanicsburg, Indiana ; all

married.

JAMES W. KNIGHT,

Son of Joshua Knight, of Anderson, was born in Mt.

.Sterling, Illinois, on the 8th day of March, 1856, and came

to Muncie, Indiana, in 1S63, where he remained five years,

when the family came to the city of Anderson, where they

now reside. In 1872 James W. Knight went to learn the

printer's trade in Anderson with George D. Farrar, who

was then editor of the Plain Dealer, tiere he worked for

some time and learned his trade, at which he has worked

most of the time since. In March, 1885, he, with Dora

Biddle and Mr. Cravens, commenced the publication of
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the Anderson Daily Bulletin, and is now (1888), with Mr.
Biddle, still publishing it, Mr. Cravens retiring earlv in

1888. This enterprise by the boys has proven a success

beyond anticipation, and the Bulletin is to-day one ot' the

indispensable things of Anderson. Mr. Knight is an ac-

complished musician, and was a member of nearly all the

bands in Anderson. He is a Republican, and was readv

to "toot his horn" when it was announced that General

Harrison was elected President, November 6, 1SS8. Mr.
Knight is living in "single blessedness," the cause ot'

which I have never been able to find out.

PLEASANT L. HAMMERS

Was born in Henry county, Indiana, about the year 1850.

Worked on a farm, and that has been his avocation most of

his life. About the year 1870 he was married to Jane

Blake, daughter of John and Frances Blake, of near

Markleville. Mr. and Mrs. Blake were early settlers in

Adams township. But one child has been born to Mr. and

Mrs. Hammers—Cora, born about tiie year 187 1 or '72.

She is a bright young girl, well educated and possessed of

considerable artistic taste and ability. Mr. Hammers be-

longs to the I. O. O. F., and joined at Markleville, Indiana.

about the year 1876. Pie is a stanch Republican, and

loves the stars and stripes, thougii too young to go to the

late war in 1861-5. He is a good farmer and plows early

and late. He lives a short distance East of Markleville.

Don't fail to call on him when passing by, and you will

find a pleasant home with this interesting family. Thanks

to them for kindnesses received in the past.

DR. JOEL PRATT.

In 1874, when I published my history of Madison

county, Indiana (my first effort), I spoke of Dr. Pratt.

27
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Now, in 1888, I do not wish to forget him, and as this is

probably the hist chance I will ever have of writincr of

him, I wish to say a word to his memory. One who has

done his work, and is sleeping in the beautiful cemetery at

the "falls of Fall creek" beside his wife, who died a few

years previous to him. Dr. Pratt was born in the city of

Boston, Massachusetts, in the year 1S26, and came with

his parents to Madison county about the year 1S48, when
he was young, just entering manliood. Soon after coming
to the county he commenced the study of medicine at Pen-

dleton with Drs. Cook & Jones, two eminent physicians of

that place. i\fter he had finished his studies and attended

lectures at Cincinnati, Ohio, he located at New Columbus,
Madison county, where he soon gained an extensive prac-

tice, which he not only held, but increased all the time up

to his death, which occurred in 1872, at the age of tbrt\-

six years, just in the prime of lite and usefulness.

But few homes in Souchern Madison or Northern

Hancock counties that he has not visited, few bedsides but

what he has stood around and administered to the sick and

afflicted. What joy and frladness he has brought to man\-

households in his extensive visits throu<xhout his larsxe

practice. Dr. Pratt was one of the best doctors that ever

lived in the count}-, and was thoroughh- posted on diseases.

His practice was all the time more than he could attend to

and do himself justice. I have met him on his drives at

all hours of the day and night on the road to attend sick

calls. He was a Democrat, and one of the best local

workers in the county. A devoted Mason of Ovid Lodge,

No. 164. About the year 1S56 he was married to a

daughter of the late Palmer Patrick, of Pendleton. She

died in 1S58 or '59. But one son was born to them—Dr.

Charles Pratt, of New Columbus. He was born about tlie

year 1857 or '58, and to-day (1SS8) is li\ing in the same

house he was born in thirty years ago ; and he has a line

practice there, riding over the same ground his father did
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in years gone b}-. Dr. Charles Pratt is a graduate ot" the

best medical schools of the country, as the walls in his

office at New Columbus will attest. He was married in

1885 to Miss Jackson, ot' Hancock county, a worthv ladv,

who has a host ot' friends in both counties. Dr. Charles

Pratt, like his father, is a Democrat and is strongly at-

tached to that party. I have known Dr. Charles Pratt

from boyhood, have watched his career, and am glad to-da}'

to write of him, and to know that the many friends of his

father are his friends also, not only as a man, but as a

doctor; and to know that the mantle so justlv woni bv Dr.

Joel Pratt has fallen on a worthy son. Dr. Joel Pratt was

a brother of Mrs. Hiram Peden, of Anderson, and Dr.

George Pratt, a well read man and gentleman, whose de-

votion to his friends is untiring, who loves his friends, and

who will be the last man to desert one. He served in the

late war, and loves the dear old flag. He has traveled

extensivelv over the United States, and is a well informed,

companionable man. Also a brother of Dr. W. H. Pratt,

deceased, and Ben Pratt, also deceased.

GEORGE McCOLLOUGH

Was born in the State of Pennsylvania in the year 1S24 or

'25 ; was left an orphan when quite young, and was raised

by his step-father, John Slaughter, up to manhood. He
came to Madison countv, Indiana, when he was a youth,

and was raised and worked on a farm all his life. About

the year 1S50 he was married to Elizabeth Boram, daugh-

ter of the late Jacob Boram, and sister of George, John and

Gideon Boram. Mrs. McCollough was born in Virginia

in 1826, and came with her parents to Madison county,

Indiana, in 1836. Mr. McCollough enlisted in Company
K, 8th Indiana, in the spring of 1S62, and went to St.

Louis, where he was taken sick, and died there December

12, 1862, aged about thirty-eight years. He was among
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the cleverest men I ever met; would disoblige himself to
accommodate a friend. I first met George in 1S59. ^^e
was then in his prime, and owned a fine farm just South of
Markleville, where his family now reside. He was a Dem-
ocrat, but did not belong to any church or order. Tie is

buried at Collier's cemetery in Adams township. Chil-
dren's names: John, resides in Adams township; Jacob
H., resides in Huntington county, Indiana ; Mary, at home

;

Louis A., resides in Markleville, Indiana; Elizabeth, re-

sides near Markleville, Indiana.

EDWIN P. SCHLATER.

When I come to write of Mr. Schlater, I feel more
than ever my inability to acquit myself, and do him any-
thing like justice. It is like the weak writing about the
strong—the poor writing of the good, not only in his case,
but in many others whose names will be found in this

work. And sometimes I think I have presumed too much
in undertaking the self-imposed task of writing oC -nhose I

have met." More than ever now, in writing of Mr.
Schlater, I feel how incompetent I am for the task, for he
himself is one of the best writers in the State, havincr done
more than any man of his age in Indiana. The records
he has made, the pages he has filled, and done it so well

in all the various places he has filled, speaks and will speak
long alter both of us will have ceased to write. The
records will have been made up and signed. Mr. Schlater
was born in the Quaker city of Philadelphia on the 30th
of November, 1840, and received his education at the Cen-
tral high school in that city, which qualified him so well to

fill the many places he has occupied since. At the age of
sixteen years (1856) he came West (took the advice of
Greeley in advance). First came to Centerville, Indiana,

then the prosperous county seat of Wayne. He was not

long in finding a place, for his ever ready pen was spoiling
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for work. He entered the County Clerk's office, then

filled by Aaron F. Scott, and remained in that office until

the winter of 1859, when he entered as deputv in the Re-
corder's office witli Ximrod II. Johnson, who was then

County Recorder, and remained there up to i860. In

March, i860, he removed to Rushville. Indiana, where he

entered the Clerk's office when John S. Campbell was

Clerk, and remained up to 1863, when he was married to

Elizabeth C. Talbott, daughter of Brooks and Harriet

(Hildreth) Talbott, of Rushville, Indiana. In the winter

of 1864-5 Mr. Schlater was Reading and File Clerk in the

State Senate of Indiana.

In June, 1865, he came to Anderson, Indiana, where

he has since resided, and where his best interests, and I

might say his best days, time and talents have been spent,

and his ever readv pen has been kept biisv. On his arrival

at Anderson, just as the late war was closing, he entered

the Clerk's office under the Hon. W. C. Fleming, where

he remained up to 1S68, when he was elected Justice of

the Peace for Anderson, which place he filled tor one year,

when he resig^ned the offiice. Wliile in this office he acted

when the noted Milton White and Obadiah Stotter had

their preliminary trials. The former was hung at Ander-

son in 1S67 : the latter is serving a life sentence in the

Indiana penitentian. In 1869 he entered the Recorder's

office under James Mohan, who was then County Re-

corder, and remained up to 187 1. About this time he was

appointed Deput\" Treasurer vi' Madison county. In i86g

he was appointed Deputv Clerk under James M, Dickson,

who was then County Clerk. Here Mr. Schlater remained

up to 187 1. Soon at'ter he was appointed book-keeper in

the First National Bank of Anderson, where he remained

up to 1873, when its doors were closed. In 1874 he was

again called to the Clerk's offiice by Thomas J. Fleming.

who was then County Clerk. In the winter of 1S76-7 he

acted as Journal Clerk in the House vi Representatives in
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the State Legislature. Returning to Anderson he com-
menced the practice of huv, having been admitted to the

bar. For several years most of his time was taken up in

abstracting titles, real estate business, .etc. This was his

occupation up to 1SS7, when gas was found in Anderson,

and he was prompdy secured to act as Secretary and book-

keeper for the Anderson Gas Company, in which capacity

he now (18SS) is acting. During tiie time above he found

time to fill the place of Secretar}- of the Madison County
Agricultural Society, which place, as well as all others, he

has filled with credit to all, and left no blotcli on his records.

He also served six years as Chairman of the Madison
County Democratic Central Committee.

In 1862 he became a member of Franklin Lod^e I. O.

O. F,, where he yet (188S) holds his membership. In

1881 he joined the Masonic order, entering Mt. Moriah

Lodge, No. 77, at Anderson, and rising step by step until

he has attained a hifrh standinij in that ancient and honor-

able institution. In 1882 he became a Royal Arch Mason
in Anderson Chapter, No. 52. In February, 1882, he was

made a Roval and Select Master at Pendleton, Indiana, in

Fall-creek Council, Xo. 43. In May, 1SS3, he was

knighted in Anderson Commandery, No. 32, K. of T. It

is said that there is a point in every man's life when he

thinks he knows how to edit a newspaper. This was the

case with "Ed." at one time ; about the year 1868 he

started the Plain Dealer at Anderson, a Simon pure Dem-
ocratic paper, for, as I ought to have said before, he is a

Democrat. **Ed."" was raised a Presbyterian, but I belie^•e

is not identified with any church organization.

WILLIAM ROACH, ESQ.,

One of the grand old pioneers of Madison county, whose

name I write with veneration and respect, arid w hose sketch

I now try to write up, fully knowing it will be done very
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poorly, and will fall far below what it should be of one who
has been so long and intimately connected with the people

of Madison county the past half century or over, came to

the county when it was undeveloped ; nothing ver}- uncour-

aging for one to stop : but few houses ; no roads to amount

to anything save a few bridle paths here and there ; but Mr.
Roach came to stay, and is with us to-day (1888) in the

full vigor of mind, at least. He has watched with great

interest the growth of the county and State, step bv step,

till we now (1S88) think our county is about finished. We
have got our house built, fenced and warmed and lighted

with natural gas, and* roads, milk, churches and school-

houses on ever}' hand. One must almost think there is

nothintj more to do. Brother Roach has witnessed all the

above and has passed through the pioneer da3S of self-

denial and toil. He certainly has lived through an inter-

esting part of our history. Brother Roach was born in

Ohio in what is now St. Clair county, December 4, 1809,

when that now grand State was but five years old. Wil-

liam Roach, his father, was of Irish descent, and born in

the State of Virginia about the year 17S0. They came to

Ohio twenty years later, where they died when William

was quite young, or at least his father died when Mr. Roach

was quite young. His mother lived several years longer,

and was married to Robert Foster. About the year 18 18

Mr. William Roach, with his step-father and mother, came

to Darke county, Ohio, where they remained a few years,

when they removed to Paulding county, Ohio. Here Mr,

Roach assisted his step-tather in clearing up a tarm from

the "green woods." In 1826, at the age of sixteen years,

he returned to Darke county, Ohio, and commenced work

for Mr. McClure at six dollors per month. From this time

forward he relied on himself. He remained in Darke

county, Ohio, for six years, when he had completed his

majority. He was now a tree man, full of hope and vital-

ity, strong and determined to make a start in the world.
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In 1832, in company with the hite Benjamin Snod<^rass, he

started for the West, arriving in the town of Iluntsville,

Madison county, Indiana. Here Mr. Snodgrass entered

the mercantile field, with Mr. Roach as clerk, where he

continued four years in the then new town. On the 13th

day of September, 1833, Mr. Roach was married to Cyn-

thia A, Underwood, daughter of the late Enoch, who died

on Lookout Mountain in 181 2. At"ter four years spent with

Mr. Snodgrass in Iluntsville, Mr. R. commenced work at

the carpenter's trade. In this capacity he was engaged up

to 1845, when he moved to Perkinsville, Indiana, and

entered the store of the late Thomas Beckwith of that town

as a clerk. This relation continued up to 1849. -^^ Sheriff

and deputy Sheriff he served in all near eight \ears, in all

as deputy under Sheriffs B. Nelson and J. H. Snell. He
was, in 1855, appointed to till out the unexpired term of B.

Eads as Sheriff. In all the discharges of his office here,

as well as all others. Mr. Roach tilled to the entire satis-

faction of all concerned. In 1870 he was first elected

Justice of the Peace, and has filled that office in all some

fifteen years, and is to-day (1888) acting Justice of the

Peace. In 1872 he was elected Mayor of the city of Ander-

son, and served two years with credit to himself and the

people of the city. In all the above he was elected as a

Democrat, with which party he has aways acted ; staid

with it through its triumphs and defeat. For eleven years

he was in charge of the Poor Farm of Madison county,

and we all know how long and well he filled this place.

His Masonic record is long and honorable, and he has all

through life been strongly attached to that ancient order,

from the entered apprentice degree to the thirty-second K.

of T. In all his relations as a member of the subordinate

and ifrand lod<res he has worked for the good of the order,

and we feel to-day that he is the father of us all in his

Masonic relations, and whether in the ''East" or not, we

gladlv acknowledge his standing and teachings in the order.
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He was first made a Master Mason at Indianapolis, Indi-

ana, October 20, 1839, received the Royal Arch dei^^rees at

Muncie, Indiana, August, 1S59, ^"^^ ^^^^ degrees ot' Roval

and Select Master at Indianapolis, Council Xo. 6, Mav 30,

i860; the degree of A. and A. Scc»ttish Rites at Anderson.

Indiana, February, 1867 ; the degree of Knight Templar at

Knightstown, Indiana, June 22, 1867, and the order of

High Priest at Fort Wayne, Indiana, August 21, 1S6S.

He was a charter member of Madison Lodge Xo. 44 at

Pendleton, Indiana, and was its second Junior Warden.
He united with Mt. Moriah Lodge at Anderson soon after

it was organized, and has tilled for years the chair in the

East and represented it in the Grand Lodge manv vears.

Mrs. Roach was born in \'irginia September 2S, 18 13. and

died in Anderson on the 8lh day of December, 1878. She

is buried at Huntsville, Indiana, with other members of the

family. She was a grand woman, loved in lite and lamented

in death. She loved Masonrx , and was a member of the

Eastern Star de<rree at her death. Masonrv lost a good

friend and worker when she died. Xo Mason ever knocked

at the door of Brother and Sister Roach's house (worthily)

without <rainin<i admission. In this connection it mav not

be out of place to sav that Brother Roach !ias not only

.been faithful in healtii to his brothers, but in sickness and

death he has been more than faithful in his untiring taith

and zeal tor his distressed brothers, and the order owes

him that which it can not pay in full. The following are

his children's names: Hannah M., born June 13, 1834. at

Huntsville, Indiana ; died July 7, 1S36. Enoch M.. born

July 28, 1836, at Huntsville, Indiana: died in Cherokee

county, Kansas, August 30, 1875. He was a light man,

and was in the three months' service—Company K. 8th

Indiana Volunteers. He is buried in Osage county, Kan-

sas. He had many friends in Madison county who lament

his early death. Benjamin S., born August i, 1845 ; died

July 23, 1861. James S., born March 8, 1845. He was
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married to Charlotte Sears, July 25, 1872, and resides in
Anderson. Isaac A., born April 17, 1838; died Septem-
ber 7, 1838. Afartin V., born September 21, 1840; died
August 3, 1841. Nancy J., born May 25, 1842 ; married
to B. B. Campbell November 7, i860; resides in Ander-
son, Indiana. Martha E., born January i, 1853 : married
to A. A. Helnig, December 9, 1871 ; resides in Glovers-
ville, New York. Thomas C, a step-son, who now resides
in Idaho, was born about the year 1830. ^Nlr. Roach now
(1888) makes his home with Mr. B. B. Campbell in Ander-
son, Indiana.

THOMAS PAXSON

Was born in Wayne county, Indiana, August 3. 184 1, and
worked on his father's farm there up to the year 1857. At
the age of sixteen years he went to Muncie, Indiana, to

learn his trade—cabinet and chair-maker, which occupation
he has followed most of the time since. He served three
years apprenticeship at Muncie, and soon after his time was
out the late war of 186 1-5 broke out, and found Tom both
ready and willing to enlist. He enlisted in Company A,
8th Indiana Volunteers in 1861, and was in the following
battles: Pea Ridge, Cotton Plant, and many other battles

and skirmishes. He was discharged on account of disa-

bility February 20, 1863, and returned to Muncie, Indiana,
and worked at his trade for two years, when he went to

Winchester, Indiana, remained a short time, then returned
to Muncie and started a furniture store there. On the 31st

day of December, 1868, he was married to Hannah
Thomas, of Wavne county, Indiana. The followino- are

their children's names: Theodore A., born in 1870

;

Charles, born in 1874; Elmer O., born in 1876, and Leslie

M., born in 1882. In March, 1878, Mr. Paxson moved to

Kansas, remaining there a short time, when he moved to

Los Vegas, New Mexico, where he lived up to 1879, when
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he returned to Indiana, settling at Anderson, where he now
resides, and is engaged in the furniture business. Mr.
Paxson is a member of I. O. O. F. Lodge, No. 74, at

Muncie, Indiana, and G. A. R. Post, Xo. 230, at Anderson,
Indiana, and a Republican in politics.

JOHN WES. CALL.

I tirst met '"Wes," as we call him, at Rigdon in 1S74.

and have known him ever since. To know him is to know a

genial, clever gentleman and good business man—one
whose acquaintance I highly prize. He was born in Mon-
roe township, Madison county, Indiana, on St. Patrick's

Day, March 17, 1847. He was raised on a farm, and re-

ceived a good education in the schools of Monroe and

Boone townships, and taught school several terms from

1867 to 18S0. He was married December 29, 1S71, at

Alexandiia, Indiana. His wife was born November 26,

1850. In 1S72 Mr. Call moved to Boone township, and

resided there until January, 1874, ^^l^^ii I'^e went to Rigdon,

Grant conntv, Indiana, where he was in a drug store up to

1877, when he moved to his farm in Boone township. In

1883 he moved to Elwood, Indiana, where he now resides.

In March, 1S65. he enlisted in Company I, 154th Indiana

Volunteers, and served until the close of the war. Mr.

Call has been m.ore or less engaged in the stock trade

—

buying and shipping live stock East. His time has been

divided between this and farming the past ten years.

The following are his children's names : Herbert,

born Febniarv 3, 1874; H'^rry, bom January 5, 1876;

Ernest, bom May 9, 1881. Mr. Call is a brother of Nate,

Daniel and Sol tall, and Mrs. William A. Hughes, all of

Madison county. "Wes" is a Republican, but not a

member of anv church.
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JOHN R.PAGE.

Mr. Page was born in Clermont county, Ohio, on the

26th day of August, 1S50, and removed with his parents

to Darke county, Ohio, when quite young, where they built

a cabin in the woods in 1851. In 1865 the family moved
to near Union City, Indiana, where his mother died in

1868. Atler this John R. Page relied on himself, and his

best energies were put forth to make a start in the world.

He received a good, practical education in the common
schools of the day, and when about eighteen or nineteen

years of age learned telegraphing, and his first place was
at Muncie, Indiana, as night operator, then at Fortville,

Indiana, from June till December, 1872. Soon after he

was transfeiTed to Pendleton as day operator, and through

the influence of Qiiincy V'anwinkle was made agent there,

a place which he held up to June, 1SS8, when he resigned

to make the race for County Treasurer, to which office he

was elected November 6, 1888, over Henry C. Calawav,

after one of the hottest contests ever made for that office,

and over one of the best men in the county.

He was elected as a Democrat, and to tluit party he is

a devoted member. At this writing Mr. Page has not

taken his seat as County Treasurer. TudainLT from liis

past good record as an agent and business man, his nu-

merous friends predict for him an honorable term as County

Treasurer. During his agency at Pendleton I tirst met

him, and have had business with him as such, and I can

say he alwa\s filled that trying place, as far as I know,

with fidelity and ability. He was married to LillieModlin

November 23, 1875. There have been no little Pages

added to them, and their pleasant home consists of but two

Pages. Miss Modlin was raised near New Castle, Indiana,

and I but re-echo the sentiment when I say that she is a

true lady, whose friends are without number. Their friends
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have watched their progress with deh'ght, and none are

more glad of Mr. Page's election to the Treasurership than

some of his political opponents. By close application to

business, Mr. Page has gained a competency worthy the

effort to make it.

STANLEY W. EDWINS, M. D.

I first met Dr. Edwins at New Columbus soon after he

came there, away back in the sixties. He was then asso-

ciated with the late Dr. Joel Pratt in the practice of his profes-

sion. I have been well acquainted with him since, and am
glad to notice him here in m\- book. lie was among the

first to encourage me in the publication of this book, and I

esteemed it as a compliment to be thus encouraged b\' one

who at once comprehended the object and scope of "Those

I Have Met." Dr. Edwins was born in the city of New
Orleans on the 22d day ofFebruary, 1836. When quite young

he went to the State of Tennessee, and made that State

his home for several years. In his earlier days he worked

at ornamental painting, and from this source he obtained

means to enable him to attend school and pursue the stndies

of his profession—that of medicine—which he early chose

for his avocation, and which he has so long and success-

fiilly pursued. x\fter he had completed his studies in

Tennessee he then commenced the practice up to 1861,

when he removed to Randolph county, Indiana, and entered

upon the practice of medicine, but early in 1863 he received

a commission as Surgeon in the 124th Regiment, Indiana

Volunteers, and as such served up to the close of the war.

After the close of the war Dr. Edwins decided to remove

to New Columbus, Madison county, and early in 1865

became associated with Dr. Joel Pratt, of that place, in

the practice of medicine. Tliis partnership continued

several years, and, if I mistake not, till the deatli of

Dr. Pratt. Here at Columbus Dr. Edwins gained a large
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and extensive practice, and was well received all over the

county. He was elected to the State Legislature (lower

house) in the winter of 1S78-9 over Judge W. R. Pierse, of

Anderson, by a majority of eight hundred votes. This
attested his popularity in his county, as Judge Pierse stood

eminently high as a high-minded gendeman and politician.

He was re-elected in 18S0. It is conceded on all hands
that Dr. Edwins made one of the best Representatives

Madison county ever had in the Legislature. A hard

worker for the people, and I believe he forgot party lines

aad labored tor the good of the people. This, I think, is

not saying too much for him in his labors while a represen-

tative of the people of Madison county. He was re-elected

in the winter of 1S82 ; also served one term as Clerk of

the House in 1883, and here he displayed great ability, and
filled the place with dignity and to the entire satisfaction ot

all. About the year 1876 he removed to Frankton, Madi-
son county, where he now (1888) resides. Soon after

locating here he entered into a fine practice, which I am
glad to know he enjoys up to this writing (1S88). He is

an active member of society wherever his lot may be cast,

and always to the front in every good word and work. He
is now, and has been for some time, a member of the

Frankton School Board, and he takes special interest in

school matters. Larly in life he joined the Ma-sonic order,

and is to-day a devoted, earnest and active member of that

order. During his Legislative terms he was prominently

spoken of for Speaker of the House, and had man}- friends

who favored his election to that post of honor. He was

the author of the "Edwins Medical Bill," which occupied

the attention of the Legislature of the State for some time.

He was married March 11, 1857, to Mary Kitter, of Exeter,

New Hampshire, an accomplished lady and graduate, who
occupies a place in the best society wherever she is. She

has many admirers all over the State, and is worthy the

mistresship of the handsome house at Frankton, where
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their man}' friends are made welcc^me. Dr. Edwins is an

old-time Democrat, and a worker in the ranks wliether a

candidate or not, and when the part}- is defeated the doctor

takes matters like a man, and is no sooner defeated than

he begins to rally and work for another campaign. Dr.

Edwins in his social relations is all that could be desired,

and though a strong partisan, he between times forgets and

forgives, and has learned that he has kind friends on the

other side. Yes, I am glad to sa\- a word about Dr.

Edwins, and to think he is a good doctor and citizen—one

who looks to the interest of his fellows, and to think also

that the world is better for he ha\ing lived.

D. W. CAMPBELL.

"Wall," as we call him, is a Hunls\ ille boy, ha\ing

been raised, schooled, and first learned to play the violin

there. I first saw him in 1855. When I first went there

he was about ten years of age, living with his step-father,

Benjamin Snodgrass. "Wall"' must have been born in

the year 1847 or '48, which would make him now (18SS)

about forty years of age. I did not think then when he

wassawiniT on his two dollar fiddle that he would make one

of the foremost violinists in the country, but this only dem-

onstrates tJie Dutchman's idea when he said, '"You ca'nt

always tell sometimes how a fellow will tin-n out." "Wall"

received a good business education at HuntsviHe, and early

in life learned the fact that if you bu}- an article for one

dollar and sell it for two dollars you were doing well

enough. Mr. Campbell has certainly done well in his

mercantile career of fifteen }ears, and in 18SS retired from

an active business career in the city of Anderson. He was

associated for several years with Robert Grimes in the dry

goods business, in which tiiey had U splendid trade, and

built up a good reputation for the firm. I believe Mr. C. first

commenced at Iluntsville in a small wav, then at Pendleton
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a few years, then to Anderson, first by himself and then

with Mr. Grimes. About tlie year 1S70 lie was married to

Miss Diven, daughter of the late George R. Diven, of

Pendleton, whom to know is to admire. Mr. C, when he

retired from active business, bought a tract of land iust

West of Anderson, where he in 18S7 built a splendid

dwelling with all the modern attachments and improve-

ments. He has had it finished up, and the surroundings

beautified to a high point. It is the admiration of all, and

here let us hope he may live long and at his leisure, tune

his violin and play the fashionable airs of the dav, and

think of his Huntsville days when he plaved "Leather

Breeches" or "All hands 'round and back afjain." Mr,

C. is a brother of G. W. Campbell, of Pendleton, and

Mrs. Celia Rockenfield, who died at Huntsville, Indiana,

about the year 1S5S, and is buried there. Mrs. C. is a

sister to Dr. Charles Diven, \V. S. Diven, attorney at An-
derson, and James, Alice and Mattie Diven. Her parents

are both dead, and buried at the Falls cemetery at Pendle-

ton, Indiana.

LEVI COOK.

I have known Levi Cook since boyhood, away back in

the sixties, and have often handed him out mail matter

while Postmaster at Markleville. He is a "brother chip,"

and I gladly give him a notice in my book. About the

year 1875 he commenced learning the harness trade, and

has worked at it ever since, being located at Warrington,

Indiana, where he is, I am glad to know, doing well at his

trade. He is a son of Matt. F. Cook, of Brown township,

Hancock countv, Indiana, where Levi was b(M-n about the

year 1848. He was married to Almira Collier, with whom
he lived some sixteen years. She" died about the year

1887, and is buried at the Collier cemetery in Adams town-

ship. Levi is a brother of Dr. Ben Cook, of Wilkinson,
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Indiana, and John Cook, of the same place. A Democrat

by birthright and education. I hope his "\va.\" mav never

fly, and that he may live long to pull the "cords of atTlic-

tion."

DAVID FESLER, SENIOR.

Brother of Jacob and Peter Fesler, was born in the State

of Pennsylvania, about the year 1815 or '16, and is about

as old as Indiana, his adopted State, which he moved to in

1843, and where he has ever since resided. He tirst set-

ded in Adams township, where he lived for over twenty

years, and where he is well known as a man of honestv

and fidelity. Here he joined the Masonic order about the

year 1858, and he is strongly attached to that order, as

well as to the Democratic party, to which he is set down as

a life member. He was elected Land Appraiser for the

county in 1872, over m3-self, by the small majority of seven

hundred and eighty-five, which gives evidence of his im-

mense popularity in his county. He served as Township

Assessor in Adams for many }ears, alwa\'s with good sat-

isfaction to all. I hardly know how to classify "Dave" as

to avocation—plasterer, fisher or farmer. The past six-

teen years he has lived in Pipe-creek township, two miles

Northeast of Frankton, where he owns a fine farm and

stone quarry, situated on Pipe creek. Here I suppose

"Uncle Dave" will stay the remainder of his days, or at

least as long as there is any fish in Pipe creek. Thirty } ears

ago I 'first met Mr. Fesler, when a resident of New Co-

lumbus, have been well acquainted with him ever since.

and am glad to notice him in my work as a good triend,

an honest man and a iiood Democrat. When I first met Bro.

Dave at New Columbus in 1S59 ^'^^ ^"""'^^ ^^^^'" •'" ^'^'' prime,

just beginning to look over the other side from the summit

of life. Now he has grown gray, and his family married

and left the parental roof. Mrs. Fesler, who was also born

28
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in Pensylvania, is yet living, and has been a constant com-
panion through the trials that naturally come up m a wed-
ded life of nearly fit'ty years. This place she has tilled

with a devotion and constancy worthy of a crown that this

world cannot iiive.

JOHN CAMPBELL.

Mr. Campbell was born in Delaware countv, Indiana,

about the vear 1841, and has worked on a farm nearlv, if

not all the time. He received a good common education
in the country schools of his day, sufficient for the transac-

tion of any ordinary business. He has resided in the

vicinity of Yorktown, Chesterfield and Markleville, Indi-

ana, a good portion of his life, but at this writing (iSSS)

is a resident of Middletown, Indiana, where he is engaged
in the timber business. He resided man}- years in Union
township, Madison county, where he served two years as

Trustee of that t(nvnship—from 1SS2 to 1884—elected as a

Democrat. He was married at Chestertield to Miss Shroyer,

one of the pioneers of the county, a very worthy woman
;

has man\- friends in Henry, Delaware and Madison coun-
ties. Mr. Campbell is a Mason, having joined at Markle-
ville, Indiana, Rural Lodge, No. 324, about the year 1870.

In person John is good looking, near six feet high, good
features, and weighs two hundred pounds. John plays the

violin well, and can call a cotillion to perfection. I met
him at Markleville in 1S65, or about that time.

HON. CHARLES T. DOXEY

Was born in Tippecanoe county, Indiana, July 13, 1S41.

Father's name, William Doxey ; mother's name, Catherine

Doxe\'. Father died in 1S44. Mother moved to Avoca,
Illinois, about 1854, ^^here Charles bound himself, about

1856, as an apprentice to learn the cabinetmaker's trade
;
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worked one year; during good weather made rails, built

fences and drove oxen in breaking prairie ; rainv weather
worked in shop ; by mutual consent, apprenticeship released.

About 1S57 family moved to Goodhue county, Minnesota,

where he worked on a farm for thirteen dollars per month
in summer and in winter worked in a liverv stable in Zum-
brota. Went back to Illinois about 1858 ; went to school

at Avoca ; engaged board at two dollars and a half per

week; bought school books on time, and chopped wood at

fift}' cents per cord, nights and mornings, and in timber on

Saturdays, to pay board and expenses ; remained at school

nine months that vear. In iSsQ he succeeded in ffettin^i- a

situation doing chores, nights and mornings, at Fairburv.

Illinois, for board, with Judge W. C. McDowell ; remained

with McDowell for two years ; went to school nine months

each year ; during three months' vacation, usually done job

work or work bv the dav, cuttinjj saw loijs, dicr2"inir wells,

making rails, &c. Quit school to enlist; enlisted as a pri-

vate in Company A, 19th Indiana, at Anderson, Indiana
;

was made Orderly Sergeant a few days after enlistment

;

three months later was commissioned as Sergeant Major of

the 19th Indiana ; in February, 1S62, was commissioned as

Second Lieutenant in Company I, 19th Indiana ; on Febru-

ary- 28, 1862, resigned as Second Lieutenant and helped

recruit the 53d Illinois Regiment at Chicago, Illinois ; had

recommendations for Majorship of that regiment, but the

regiment was ordered to the field before filled and before

Major was commissioned ; was with that regiment in the

battle of Shiloh as a private soldier, though not at the time

enlisted. The regiment not being full, and no appointment

to be made as Major on that account, he returned to Attica.

Indiana, and hired to work in a grain warehouse at thir-

teen dollars per month ; worked about two months, and

received a commission from Governor Morton as Second

Lieutenant, and ordered to recruit a company for the 72d

Indiana. The companv was raised and Doxey elected
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Captain, and on going to camp the company was transfer-

red to the i6th Indiana, which made the regiment full, and
the regiment was then ordered to Richmond, Kentucky.
Ten days after leaving Indiana the battle of Richmond, Ky.,
was fought. Nearly one-third of the regiment were either

killed or wounded and a large number taken prisoners.

Captain Doxey being among the prisoners. The prisoners
were paroled the next day, and then returned to Camp
Morton, where they were regularly exchanged in about six

weeks. The regiment was then ordered to ^Memphis, Ten-
nessee, then to Vicksburg, and was engaged in Sherman's
first attack on Vicksburg and at Chickasaw Bluft'; next at

the battles of Port Gibson, Raymond, Laurel Hill, Cham-
pion Hills, Black River Bridge, May 22d, charge on
Vicksburg, and through the seige to the surrender of Vicks-
burg. During the seige, was detailed to organize the 4th

Mississippi colored regiment, and tendered the Colonel's

commission. He preferred to stay with his company as

Captain. In the fall of 1863 the regiment went to New
Orleans, and remained there during the winter. In the

spring it started on the Red River campaign. In the

absence and detail of field officers, Captain Doxey took

command of the regiment. About March 25, 1864, he was
ordered with the regiment to gain the rear of Munson's
Hill, where a camp of rebels was stationed, bv making a

night march ; succeeded in capturing the picket posts,

entered and surprised the camp, captured four hundred and
fifty men of the 2d Louisiana Regiment, the 4th Missis-

sippi Battery, camp supplies. Sec. The next engagement
of most moment was on April 8th at Sabine Cross Roads.

Was ordered to protect the right of the Federal line with

the i6th Indiana, 6th Missouri and a section of artillery-,

and held the position, repulsing a severe cavalry charge.

On the next day following, at the battle of Pleasant Hill.

he was wounded in the left knee earlv in the enijas-ement.

Later on he was wounded airain with a irun shot wound in
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the face with a Minie-ball. In this battle thev captured

the battle flag of the 19th Texas, with many prisoners. In

the account of the battle from the field to the New Orleans

Picayune, Captain Doxey was complimented as bein"" the

"young hero of the battle of Pleasant Hill."" The Con-
federate flag was presented to Captain Doxev bv the regi-

ment for his gallantry on that occasion. He was hauled

in an ambulance to the river, and then by boat to New
Orleans, where he remained in the hospital about thirtv

days, when he was sent home on leave of absence, totalh-

disabled for six months. He was then appointed upon

Court Martial at Indianapolis, and served on the Board tive

or six months, then discharged on account of disability,

his wound not permitting him to talk. For a year he was

compelled to communicate everything bv writing. In 1S65

he returned to Anderson and went into the brewery busi-

ness, then in the retail grocer}* business, and then in the

headinij and sta\'e business. He remained in the latter

business about ten years. He w^as commissioned in the

regular army in 1S65 by Secretary Stanton, but the honor

offered was declined. x\fter closing out the heading busi-

ness he engrailed in business in Cliicaifo for three \'ears ;

returned to Anderson, built the Opera-house, and engaged

in the banking business ; was elected State Senator tor the

counties of Delaware and Madison in 1S76 ; served six

years as a member of the City Council ; was elected to

Concrress in 1882 : eniraired in business in New York in

1885, and continued in the same for two years ; returned to

Anderson, and is still living there. He was married in

1864 to Clara, daughter of William and Margaret Cray-

craft ; wife died in September, 1S76 ; married again in 1S7S

to Minnie S., daughter of Thomas X. and Winnie C.

Stilwell ; resides on North Main street, in the city of An-

derson, where he has lived so long and done so much, tor

thousands and thousands of dollars has he invested here in

building up its interest. The Doxey music hall will long
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be an ornament to his enterprise, costing seventv-tive thou-

sand doHars, and built in 1SS2, whicli was burnt. Not
discouraged, he rebuilt it again, with great splendor, the

following year. All over the city may be found buildings

and evidences of his great enterprise. Thousands of men
all over the county willingly testify to his liberalitv as to

the wages he has paid to them in the varied pursuits. The
Doxey corner, corner of Meridan and Anderson streets,

built in 18S7, is another monument to his memon'. This

building is one hundred and fort\'-four feet bv thirt^--six, two

stories high, stone front, costing twenty-five thousand dol-

lars, and is acknowledged to be one of the finest business

rooms in the State. His residence is one of beauty and

comfort, where he and his accomplished wife delight to

welcome their many tViends. Mr. Doxey ranks among the

most successful business men in the West, and nowhere is

he more respected and prized than at his home in the city

of x\nderson. While his term in Congress was of short

duration, it was marked bv industry and fidelty, so much
so that he was renominated for a second term, with and

under £{reat odds asjainst him. He was defeated a few votes

by Thomas B. Ward, who he defeated a few months previ-

ous in the same district. He is at this writing (18SS)

engaged, with other capitalists, in piping natural gas from

Madison count}- to Richmond Indiana, requiring great

capital and labor. But this onl}- in part illustrates his

desire and abilitv not only to develop the resources and

interests of Anderson, but other parts of his country. On
the stump >Ir. Doxey is logical and deals with facts and

figures from a business standpoint, often eloquent, and is

listened to with great interest. Perhaps his best et^brt on

the rostrum was at the Doxey music hall, just belore the

election in 1S84, when thousands of his fellow-citizens

flocked to hear him on the eve of his second candidacy for

Congress. It is with great interest to me to thus notice

here, however poorly it may be, Mr. Doxey as a citizen.
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ex-soldier and statesman, and we are ^lad that the city of

Anderson has its " Doxey."

C. W. BENBOW.

Comrade Benbow was born in Henrv countv, Indiana,

on the 28th day of March, 1839, ^^^^ raised and schooled

in the city of New Castle. Here he worked at his trade

—

wagon-making, but for the past ten years has resided in

the city of Anderson, where he is identified with its best

interests. He enlisted in Company D, i ith Indiana Vol-

unteers, August 7, 1S61, at Terre Haute, Indiana, and

served in that regiment up to May 26, 1S62, when he was
discharged on account of disability. On re2;ainintr his

health he re-entered the service August 14. 1863, in Com-
pany G, 84th Indiana, ser\ing as Sergeant in thatcompanv

until June 27, 1864, when he received a commission tVom

the President in the 109th United States colored troops,

and acted as Adjutant in that regiment until December 8,

1864, w^hen he was appointed First Lieutenant, and served

until he was finally discharged fiom a long service, ^Nlarch

10, 1866, being at the time Adjutant of the regiment.

During his service he was in many hard-fought battles,

such as Fort Henry, Fort Donelson, Chickamauga, Mis-

sionary Ridge, Rocky Face, Resaca, and with Sherman to

Marietta, Georgia, where he was transferred trom the 84th

to the 109th, and was along with the army when Lee sur-

rendered at Appomattox Court-house. Returning to City

Point, Virginia, he received a thirty days' leave of absence,

returned home, and on the 28th of May, 1865, was mar-

ried. On his return to the front he went to Indianola.

Texas, and Port Lavaca and vicinity, where he remained

with his regiment until the close oi the war. Mr. Benbow

joined the I. O. O. F. February 5, 1868, and is a member

of Anderson Lodge, No. 131 ; joined the K. of H., May 26,

1876. He is a member ofMajor Henry Post, G. A. R., at An-
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derson,and also an active member of the Church of God at
Anderson, and Superintendent of the Sunday-school of
that church there. Mr. B. is a valuable citizen of Ander-
son, and an active and worthy member of all the above
societies.

JOSEPH SIGLER.

Mr. Sigler was born in Page county, Mrginia, on the
1 2th day of December, 1820. and at the age of seventeen
years came to Madison county, Indiana, with his father,
the late David Sigler, and family, where they settled on
Pipe creek in 1837, on the site of Frankton. "'The family
lived in a log school-house tor a few months after their
arrival, until a house could be built the next spring on a
piece of land bought by David Sigler, one mile South of
Frankton, where the family was raised, and where David
Sigler died. Mr. Joseph Sigler, at the age of seventeen
years, after having obtained, through many disadvantages
and privations, a good common education to enable him to

teach school, which he did for eighteen years. In the
spring of 1847 he was married to Margaret Canadav,
daughter of Cable and Martha Canaday, early and highly
respected citizens of near Frankton. Mrs. Sigler is an
active christian lady, and a member of the Christian
Church at Anderson, where she is held in high esteem bv
all. Mr. Sigler is also a member of the Christian Church,
having been an active member fw years, and he and his

wife have given of their time and means to build up the

church at Frankton and Anderson. Soon after Mr. Sigler
was married (in 1847) he moved on a piece of land one
mile Northwest of Frankton, and farmed for several years,
teaching in the wintertime, up to 1S55, when he was nom-
inated by the Democratic party of Madison county for

Auditor, elected in 1855, served four years, and was re-

elected for four years more, serving with great acceptabilitv
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for eight years. About, this time he built a brick dwelling

two miles North of Anderson, and to this he moved and

resided for several years, when he built a splendid brick

residence in Anderson, on Meridian street, where he re-

sided several years, when he sold it and built another just

North and adjoining, where he now ( iS88) resides. In his

dealings with his fellow-citizens, as an officer or private

man, he has always been courteous and affable. He is

now, in i8S8, agent for the sale of metallic monuments, and

is on the road much of his time.

JAMES L. MASON.

This t»-enial, companionable gentleman, now one ot

the prominent attorneys of Greenfield. Indiana, was born

in Union county, Indiana, on the 3d day of April, 1S34. ^

son of Robert Mason, a native of Scotland, who was among

the first settlers of Union county, Indiana, a few months

before James L. was born ; so it seems he was near being

a native of Scotland, the land of honest men and steady

habits. In the common schools of Union county, Indiana,

James L. received a good common education for that early

day of log school-houses, and at the age of fourteen years

he entered Farmer's College, near Cincinnati, Ohio. Here

he pursued his studies for several months, when he deter-

mined to attend the school at Bloomington, Indiana, where

he began a literary course of studies, and was an industri-

ous, c° reful student. Wiien he liad advanced through the

junior class he returned to Brownsville, Union county, his

native town, where he engaged in teaching for some time.

Soon at"ter he was chosen Surveyor of Union county. In-

diana, after which he entered the law office of the late

John S. Reid, of Connersville, Indiana, where he remained

for a term of months, when he re-entered the Bloomington

school, in the law department of that college. He subse-

quently taught school at Abington, Wayne county, Indiana.
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In 1857 he came to Greenfield, Indiana, and was Principal

of the schools of that place. During all the time he had

his tiiture a\'Ocation—the law—at heart, and his spare hours

were spent in reading up Blackstone. At the close of his

term at the Greenfield schools he entered the law office of

the late Thomias D. Walpole, of Greenfield, Indiana. Soon

after he commenced to practice by himself, and has, by

close attention to business, built up a fine practice, not only

at the Greenfield bar, but throughout Central Indiana, and

to-day (iS8S)stands deservedly high as an attornev, skillful

and reliable, as his clients will attest through his long prac-

tice at the bar. In 1862 he was elected Joint Representa-

tive of the counties of Hancock and Shelb}' to the State

Le""islature over the Hon. G. W. Hatfield hv seven hundred

and fifty votes, showing his great popidarity. In the House

he displayed great ability as a legislator, and was after-

wards elected to the State Senate over the Hon. E. H.

Davis, of Shelbvville, Indiana, and in the Senate he further

distinguished himself as an able representative of the people.

Mr. Mason was amonc; the first to m(>\-e to have an agri-

cultural societv formed in Hancock county, and was one of

the original members and stockholders. He is a Mason ot

high standing, and practices its noble teachings ; belongs

to the Presbyterian Church at Greenfield. In 1866 he de-

clined a nomination for Congress. August 12. i86i.he

was married to Emma R. Millikan, of Washington, Ohio,

who died September following. He was again married t<>

Rebecca Julian, December 12, 1867. She died October

22, 1877. In 1881 I first met Mr. Mason at Greenfield,

Indiana, and tbund him a social, high-minded gentleman.

a sound lawyer and christian gentleman, whom I am glad

to notice in "Those I Have Met."
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This old pioneer was born in Hamilton countv. Ohio,

February 6, 1823, and at the age of three years came to

the State of Indiana, setding- first in Wayne county, where

G. W. King resided up to the year 1836. when he came to

Pipe-creek township, Madison county, Indiana, where he

has since resided. On the 2d day of March, 1845. he was
married to Elizabeth Howard, who was born in North

Carolina July iS, 1825. They soon commenced keeping

house in the then new county in the woods, and carved out

a fine farm, which they lived on till the year 1S75, ^^'hen

they moved to Frankton, Indiana, where thev now (1S8S)

reside. Mr. King is a grand representative pioneer. Strong

and full of hope and determination, he came to the front

when there was plent^ of hard work to do, and has done

his part if there is a man in the countv that has. tie has

attended as many as eighteen "logrollings" in one spring,

and has never been broke down at the spike.

In 1859 ^^ joined the New Light Church, and in 1870

he united with the M. E. Church, and since that time has

been closeh' associated with that church, and is a speaker

and worker of note, and also a Sunday-school worker ot

whom the county is proud. A Republican of long stand-

ing—ever since 1S56. Before that he was a Whig. Mr.

and Mrs. Kino- stand hiirh in the countv, and e>peciallv at

their home, where thev delight to welcome their many

friends in their old age. Children's names: William D..

born August 6, 1847, died in infancy : OrindaJ., born April

12, 1849, married to Calvin King (she died January. 1879) *

Joseph J., born December 24, 185 1, died September 3.

1869; Sarah C, born May 5, 1853, married to Jesse Denny,

resides in Lincoln, Indiana: Franci-^ M., born May 19.

1855, married to Lvdia Cripe. resides in Madison county;

Mathias A., born M"a\- 19, 1855. married to Laura Hicks,
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resides in Madison county, Indiana
; Thomas J., born Jan-

uar\- 30, 185S, married to Eliza Johnson, resides in ^Tadison
county, Indiana; Margaret L.,-.born October 6, i860;
Jonathan C, born April 25, 1862, resides in Farragut,
Iowa, and is a teacher in the schools of that place ; Daniel
B., born October 8, 1864, married to Margaret Smithson.
is a teacher in the Elwood schools; Ozro S., bcrn Aucaist

25> 1867 (deceased). All the deceased members of this

family are buried at the Howard cemetery, nearFrankton,
Indiana. In 1859 ^^^'- G. \V. King joined the Masonic
order, Frankton Lodge, No. 290, and is an active, worthy
member of that ancient order, and no worthy member ever
knocked at Bro. King's door in vain.

SAMUEL B. ATKIXS.

This prominent citizen of Pendleton, Indiana, was
born in the year 1829, in the State of Maryland, and was
there raised and schooled, receiving a good practical edu-
cation in the schools of his day. He came to Pendleton,
Indiana, about the year 1865, engaged in the lumber trade.

and was for several years associated with James Whitnev
in the saw-mill business at Pendleton, where they had an
extensive trade, buying all the timber in the country, and
shipping lumber to Cleveland, Baltimore and Indianapolis,

besides supplying the home trade. In 1887 ^^r. Whitney
redred from the hrm, and Mr. Atkins has since that dme
been alone in the trade. Soon after Mr. x\tkins arrived at

Pendleton he became a member of the M. E. Church, and
was acdve for years in that church, but for the past few
years has been acting with the Church of God. He is a

good business man, and has done much for Pendleton, his

adopted home. He is a well-intormed, social gentleman,
and has a host of friends in Pendleton and vicinity, who
wish him success in all his undertakings. I have been
acquainted with him twenty years, and am glad to give

him a page in my book. He is a Republican in faith.
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JAMES MOHAN.

Mr. Mohan was born in Ireland in the year 1839, "^^^

at the age of nine (1S4S) years came with his parents to

America, first to the State of Michitran and then to Indi-

ana, where the famih' now mostly reside, his father and
one sister having died. James became a resident of Mad-
ison county about the year 1S5S, when he commenced
teaching school at the age of nineteen years. This occu-

pation he has followed most of the time since, and to-dav

(1888) is in the work, having grown gray in this honorable

calling. In 1866 Mr. Mohan was elected Countv Recorder
for Madison county, serving four years with credit to all.

He was elected as a Democrat, and is now acting with that

party. Mr. Mohan, during vacation, has been engaged in

abstractino- and the insurance business at Anderson. He
earlv received a irood education, and has ijiven his best

days to study and teaching. He is well informed on gen-

eral subjects, and a companionable gentleman. About the

year 1868 he was married to Miss Probasco, of Knights-

town, a christian ladv and member of the M. E. Church at

Anderson, Indiana. Children's names: Edgar and Hat-

tie. I am cjlad to ^ive this interestinij tamilv a notice in

this work.

JOHN ECKHARDT.

Mr. Eckhardt was born in Montgomery county, State

of Ohio, on the 20th day of October, 1859. ^^^^ parents*

names were Henrv and Rosannah Eckhardt, who were of

German descent, and who came from Montgomery county,

Ohio, to Hancock county, Indiana, in 1S64, and remained

there up to 1872, when they became residents of the city o(

Anderson, Indiana, where the family now live, except ^Fr.

Henry Eckhardt, who died about the year 1878. Since
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John Eckhardt came to Anderson he has been ens'ai'ed at

work most of the time with J. L. Kilgour. of the citv of

x\nderson, in the headini; factor\', and his integrity and

industr}' has gained him a good reputation in that extensive

factory. On the 14th day of October, 1SS3. he was mar-

ried to Nancy A. Swit't, daughter of the kite Ham Switl:,

formerly of Henry county, Indiana, where Mrs. Eckhardt

was born, August 28, 1S57. She came to Anderson with

her parents in 1861. She is a lady in all that word means,

and is a member of the Christian Church, where she stands

deservedly high, as well as Mr. John Eckhardt. Mabel L.

is their only child, born in 1884. Mr. E. is a Democrat in

politics. I am glad to devote a page in their remembrance.

• JAMES JUDD,

One of my messmates in Company H, 69th Indiana Vol-

unteers, whom I have known from boyhood, I do not wish

to forget in m\' book. He was left an orphan boy -when

quite young. He was the son of Linden Judd, who died

about the year 1S48 or '49, and a grandson of the late J. F.

Collier. He was about twenty years of age when he en-

listed in the late war—on the 17th of August, 1862. He
was a cjood soldier, and was in many hard fouirht battles.

He was wounded at Richmond, Kentucky, soon alter being

mustered in, to-wit : the 30th day of August, 1862. He
served in all the Southwest campaign, and was finally dis-

charged, July 5, 1865, '^^ Indianapolis, when he returned to

near Markleville, his old home, where he was born, about

the year 1S40 or '41. He was first married to Miss Mar^-

Welchons, of Tipton county, Indiana. This event took

place about the year 1S67. She died about t\\e years later.

when he married ?vliss Holliday, of Hancock county. Indi-

ana. William Judd, a son, was born to James by his first

marriage, in 1867 or '6S. He is one of the bright, young

teachers of Madison county. James Judd died about the
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/ear 1876. He was a good younj^^ man. and I kindlv

•emember him. He was a brother to Sarah A. Bhike.

Polly Vandyke, and John and William Jiidd. Sarah A.

ind John are deceased.

LEW ETHELL.

Mr. Ethell was born in the cit\- of Muncie, the exact

ime T do not wish to state, as he has not married, nor at

;his writing is there very much prospect of it : however, he

s on the bright and sunny side of life, and has plentv of

:ime yet to find some one to share its joys with. He came
rvith the family about the year 1862 from Muncie to Ander-

son, which has been his home ever since. He has followed

tainting and paper hanging most of the time, and is one

)f the best in the State. His work all over the countrv

jpeaks for itself, and he does some excellent work in de-

sifjninif and decorating. Lew was in the armv awhile.

\'here he served as musician. He went out when he was

juite young. Mr. Ethell is well known in the city of An-

ierson, is a general favorite among the ladies, and wh}- he

las never married is what puz/les his best friends. He is

1 brother of Frank Ethell, Mrs. H. C. Ryan and :Mrs. D.

F. Mustard, and son of W. G. Ethell, of Anderson, Indiana.

WILSON CORY.

5on of the late Abner Cory, one of the pioneers of Adams
:ovvnship, who came from North Carolina and died in An-

lerson about the year 1S7S. Wilson Cory was born in Adams
;ovvnship on the 4th day of March, 1841, was raised on a

"arm, and in the winter terms ot' school of that early day

•eceived a <rood common education, which bv industrv has

mabled him to succeed in life and accumulate a handsome

jroperty. Farming has been his chief occupation through

ife, and he now, in 188S, is one of our best, progressive
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farmers, and at the head and front of the Farmers' Horticul-

tural Association of the count}-, and long its Secretary and
President. He owns a fine farm four miles Southeast of

Anderson, where he has erected jjood buildinijs and has

his farm in a high state of cultivation, in which he takes

especial delight. On the 2d dav of March, 1S62, he was
married to Miss Koren McAllister, daughter of John Mc-
Allister, of Adams township. Mrs. Cory was a worthy

lady, who was loved in lit'e and lamented in death, which

occurred about 18S5, March 17th, and she was buried at

Anderson cemetery. He was the second time married in

1886, to Mrs. Man.' Giles, a sister of his first wite. Mr.

Cory is a well informed man, posted on matters generally,

and a strong Democrat, a temperance man. on the right

side of morality, and all in all a good citizen, who is pro-

gressive in all things.

JOHN W. LOVETT,

Son of David Lovett, one of the early and prominent men

of Greensburg, Indiana, was born there on the 2 2d day of

September, 1S47. and received a good education at the

schools of that town. Not satisfied with the education

atTorded there, he early entered the Asbury University at

Greencastle, Indiana, where he graduated three year-; later.

He is also a graduate of the law school at Washington,

D. C. From the common schools of his native town to the

capital of our nation. He was all the time a studious

scholar, and to-day (iSSS) ranks among the best educated

attorneys of Indiana. Soon after completing his studies

he was admitted to the bar at Greensburg, and also to the

bar of the Supreme Court. Later, when he decided to

locate at Anderson, where he now resides, he was admitted

to the Anderron bar, and became associated in the practice

of law with Hon. M. S. Robinson, with uhom he has built

up an extensive practice, not (mly at the bar ot Anderson.
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but throughout the State ;md at tlie bar of the Suprt-me

Court. Soon after Mr. Lo\ ett's arrival at the city of An-
derson he became identitled witii its best interests, socially,

morally and financially, and to-day (iS8S) is to the tVont

in the gas era, and has platted Lovett's addition to the citv

of Anderson, and is building houses and streets in a wav
that speaks out. His home on West Anderson street is

one of beauty and elegance, and highly creditable to that

fashionable street. Mr. Lovett at the bar ranks amoncj-the

best attorneys, at once logical and clear, stating his case

with accuracy and clearness attained by few. His defense

of young Brown for the murder of }'oung Cummins was
perhaps his best effort before the bar at Anderson, in iSS6.

In politics he is a Republican, and one of the best extem-

poraneous speakers in Central Indiana. In i8S6 he was
a candidate for Attorney General for the State of Indiana,

and was only beaten a few votes by James L. Michenerin

State Convention. As an orgnni/.er he has tew equals and

no superiors in the State. On the 2-j.th da\- of December.

1872, he was married to Miss Ella Cumback, of Greens-

burjj, Indiana, dauL^hter of Hon. Will Cumback. She is

a lady of fine attainments, apd is perhaj-is better acquainted

with men and women than -duy woman in Indiana. She is

well informed on the political atTairs of the State and

Nation, as well as local matters at home and the church.

She takes great interest in the M. E. Church, to which she

and Mr. Lovett both belonir in the citv of Anderson. Thev
are brilliant members of st>cietv, and their attractive home
is always open to their fViends. One child has been born

to them—Nellie, a bright girl of fifteen years of age—the

joy and pride of their home.

HON. DAVID KILGORE.

Judge Kilgore w as h(^rn in Harrison county, Kentucky.

on the 3d (lav of April, 1804, and is the second of a family

29
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-of four sons. His father, the hite Obed Kilgore. was a

native ot Pennsylvania, but was for inan\- \ears a citizen

of Kentucky. In 1S19 the family came to Franklin county,

Indiana. Mrs. Kiloc)i-e's name before marria<re was Re-
becca Cuzie. She died in Franklin count\', Indiana, in

1843. Mr. Obed Kilgore died at the age of eightv-two

years, in Delaware county, Indiana. Judge Kilgore earlv

in life obtained a good, practical education at the schools

in Kentucky and Indiana. At the a<>e of about ei<rhteen

or twentv ^ears he commenced readin<»; law without any

preceptor, }et under such leading and prominent attorneys

as James R. Ray and J. T. McWhiny, at'terwards on the

Supreme Bench of Indiana. In 1S30, having fortified

himself with a good supph' of legal information, he set

out for Muncie, Indiana, on foot. Here the earnest strug-

gle in life began, that ended so satisfactorily to himself

and many friends. Here, without friends oi' mone\', he

svvunjj out his shinjj^le as an attornew Soon clients came
and a thrifty future opened to him, which ended in his be-

coming one of the best att()rne}s and jurists in the State.

As early as 1832 he entered the political arena, being

nominated b_\' the Whigs for Representati^•e of Delaw are

county. He was elected and re-elected time and a^jain,

and was finally elected Speaker of the House in 1856. In

1839 ^^'"- Kilgore was elected Judge of the Judicial Dis-

trict composed of the counties of Randolph, Delaware,

Grant, Jay, Madison, Blackford, Wells and Adams. He
served seven years over this vast territory, which now (18S8)

makes five or six districts. In 1850 he was a member o(

the Constitutional Con\'ention of the State of Indiana, where

he displayed signal ability. He was elected a member of

theThirty-fifth andThirt\-sixth Congresses,where he served

four years and made a good record as a representative of

the people, being industrious and having the good of his

constituents at heart, not only in Congress but in all his

stations in life. On the bench he was fortified with a
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degree of sternness and ability that marked him as one
worth}' the high phice he was chosen to till. In 1S50,

when it was proposed to build tlie Bee Line R. R.. then

the Bellefbuntaine, he came to the front with time and
means to further the enterprise, nor stopped till the iron

horse came snorting past his home, miduay between York-
town and Muncie, where he spent tlie best part of his

active life, and where he owned near one thousand acres

of land. He was a Mason of high standing at Muncie
and at one time active in its workings. lie helped or was
at the forming of the Republican party and staid with it

all his life. On the 14th day of Juh-, 183 1, he was mar-

ried to Mary G. Vanmeter, of Virginia. Six sons were

born to them. Henry C, died in infanc\- ; Alfred, who
was well and favorabh- known in Indiana as a teacher, and

afterwards as a soldier in the 36th Indiana Volunteers and

a Captain. He was also in the State Legislature of Indi-

ana three terms. Tecumseh, who was also in the arm\- as

surgeon in the 13th Indiana Cavah^y. Obed, James and

David, the last two being soldiers in the noted igth Indiana

Volunteers. Jam.es serving as Lieutenant and Da\id as

Captain. Of this interesting famih' Alfred and Tecumseh
are deceased. David is now (in rSHS) a resident of the cit\'

of Anderson and a law\er of abilit\'. Has often beeri men-

tioned for high places of trust and h(nior, and at one time

was near beinof nominated lor Mavor of the citv of Ander-

son. He is a well-informed man, and is acting with tlie

Democratic partv. Resides on Ohio avenue. He is a

Mason and well informed in the work. Obed is a farmer,

and, I think, resides in Kansas. James died in the army.

Judge Kilgore died Januar}- 22, 1879. and is buried at the

Mt. Pleasant cemetery in Delaware county, Jndiana.

Captain David Kilgore was born in Delaware county, June

27, 1841 ; married 'to Ollie Sanders January, 1S62.
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RANDxVLL BIDDLE,

Is the son of Caleb Biddle, one of the earlv settlers of

Adams township, who came from North Carolina about the

year 1836, when the subject of this sketch was perhaps two

years of age. Ran, as we call him, has been in Madison
county ever since, with the exception of a year or two in

Missouri, and since iSSo a citizen of Anderson. He was
married in 1850 to Miss Sophia Clark, daughter of Barna-

bas and Nancy Clark, who also came from North Carolina

in an early day to Adams townsliip. Ran was elected

Sheriff in 1S80, and served four years with general satis-

faction. He served eight years as Tnistee in Adams town-

ship while a resident there. About the year 1862 he joined

the Masonic order at Ovid Lodge, No. 164, and was W.
M. many years. He is now (i8S8)on the night police in An-
derson. He is a Democrat, and as such was elected to the

offices above alluded to. Mrs. Biddle was a iirand, <rood

woman, and for years a member of the Regular Baptist

Church at New Columbus, where she is buried. She died

December 29, 1881. The following are their children's

names : Dory, born in 185 1 , editor Daily Bulletin^ Ander-

son ; married to Miss Iford. Ella, married to Elmer Markt

:

reside in Anderson, and in the furniture trade. Genetta,

married to Charles Ewers ; reside in San Francisco, Cali-

fornia. Lotta, single, and resides in Anderson.

BARTLETT H. CAMPBELL.

Mr. Campbell was born in Union township, Madison

county, Indiana, on the 14th day of April. 1862. He
attended the schools in Chesterfield and Anderson, and

graduated from the latter, with honors, in June, 1879, <'^^ter

which he taucrht school for several vears in Anderson town-

ship. He was married to Miss Louella Wright, of Ander-
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son, July 7, 1S83. ^lit' was also a teacher and well educated,

and a member of the Ciiristian Church, as is also Mr. Camp-
bell. He was Principal of the Second Ward school in the citv

of Anderson one year. In July, 1SS5, ^''^ ^^''^ appointed

Deputy Postmaster at Anderson under Postmaster J. W.
Pence, and served three sears with acceptation to the

patrons of said office. In November, 1S88, he was ap-

pointed Deputy SherifT of Madison county under James
Etchson, who took the office November 19, 1888. lie is

now (1888) serving on the School Board of the citv of

Anderson. Mr. C. is a good business man and well know n

by the people generally.

JAMES D. MARSH.

'Squire Marsh, as we call him, was born in Highland

county, Ohio, on the 22d day of September, 1823, and,

with his parents, came to Middletown, Indiana, in 1828,

where he remained up to 1833, when he has resided ever

since, first at Alexandria and then in Van Buren township.

in i860, where he now lives in the thriving town of Sum-
mitville. Mr. M. was the first druggist in that town, and

afterwards kept grocerv for several years. He was three

times elected Justice of the Peace for Van Buren township,

where he served till he would not act any more in that

capacity. On the 20th of December, 1847, he was mar-

ried to Elizabeth Davis, of Alexandria. Ten children were

born to them, six living and four dead. Mrs. Marsh was

born in jNIadison county, Indiana, in 1829. She died Sep-

tember 22, 1871, and is buried at Alexandria cemetery.

She, as well as Mr. Marsh, were members of the Christian

Church. During the late war Mr. Marsh served his coun-

try as engineer on the railroad in the Southwest tor four

years in transporting troops and supplies to the army. In

1874 ^ ^^i"*^ ^^^^ ^^''- '^^I'l''^!^ 'It Summitville, and found him

one of the " tip top" men of Madison county, a true friend
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and genial gentleman. He is a Republican of the tirst

water,

ENOS B. WRIGHT,

One of the grand old men and pioneers of Madison county,

was born in Stafford county, \'irginia, on the 4th dav of

March, 1804, the son of William Wright, of English de-

scent. His mother, formerly Susan Briddle, was born in

Virginia of German parents. At the age of two years E.

B. Wright, \yith his parents, came t(3 Galia county, (3hio,

where he worked on a tarm up to the age of eighteen years.

Here he went to school in the lo<f school-houses of that day

in the winter time, and thus by hard study and many hin-

drances he obtained a fair education for those times, wlien

light come in through greased paper on the spelling book

and other primary books. In 1S22 Mr. Wright commenced
teaching school himselt", and in this capacity seyeral win-

ters \yere spent in Ohio and Indiana. After he came to

Huntsxille, Indiana, m}' wife learned her letters b\' him, in

or about the year 1848. In 1827, on the 27th day of De-

cember, he was married to Nancy Taylor, ot Ohio, and

the follow inii year came to Madison county, Indiana, where

he has since resided, and for the past forty years a resident

of Anderson, where he has been engaged as a merchant,

either as proprietor or clerk, and without doubt has handled

more goods than any man in the county, if not in the State,

in a retail wa}-. For two years iie was in the employ of

Bazil Brightwell, of Richmond, Indiana. In 1845 he was

a partner of the late James Gray at Iluntsyille, Indiana,

for two years. On the death of Mr. Gray he bought his

interest, and continued the business up to 1870. Mr. Wright

was a Whig up to 1856. He has since that time been

acting wilii the Republican party, and during the canvass

just closed he was active and interested beyond many of

vouncrer years. Mr. Wright is a member of the Christian
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Church, and may be found in his chair everv Sundav, if

the weather is at all suitable. Mrs. Wright has been dead
about sixteen years. She was a good woman and a chris-

tian, who had many friends among the older citizens of

Huntsville and Anderson. Uncle Enos, as we call him,

has a host of friends throughout the countv who wish him
many years to come \et.

CAPTxVIX MORROW P. ARMSTRONG.

I first met Capt. Armstrong at Indianapolis in 1848,

when we were "cubs" at the same time; he at the shoe-

maker's trade, and nnself at the sadler's trade. lie was

then just beginning to prav and exhort in church, and I have

marked with interest his ad\'ance in this direction. From a

poor boy on the bench he has risen to be one of the foremost

preachers in the State. Below will be t'ound a short letter

from his able pen, which will, I know, be perused with

interest

:

New Castlk, Indiana. Julv i, 18SS.

My oldfricmf Ilardoi :

I was born June 20, 1830, in Bourbon county, Ken-

tucky. At the time I was in my third year my father,

James x\rmstrong, moved to Indiana to avoid rearing a

familv in the midst of slavery and its influences, and set-

tled in the vicinitv of Indianapolis. He was tor a number

of 3'ears one of the Associate Judges of the ?*Iarion county

Circuit Court, in the days when W. W. Wick was the

Presidinff ludire. and as I took him to court at the first of

the week and went after him at the close of it, I, in my
early boy life, became acquainted with the ci>urt and bcU\

and the people who did, tVom any cause, business with the

court, and remember many amusing tilings that occurred

in the court back in those days. I became acquainted not

only with the then members of the Indianapolis bar, but

with manv of the leading law\ ers o{ the State, who occa-
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sionally had business in tlie court. Such men as Caleb B.

Snnith, Rariden, Parker, Newsman, Julian and many
others. My father died at Allisonville, Marion county,
Indiana, in 1849. At'ter my father's death we moved to

Indianapolis, early in 1849, '^"<^ ^ entered the general store

of Willis W. Wright & Co. as clerk. Shortly after I en-

tered this store as clerk the company sold out. I refused to

continue as a clerk, though a position was offered me, and
entered as an apprentice to learn the trade of boot and
shoemaker with Wilkins & Xash, \\'ashington street, North
side, two or three doors West of Pennsylvania street.

Beatty Harden was an apprentice at the same time and his

brother George was an apprentice as leather currier with

Yandes & Co., one door West. In the year 1850 I was
married to Evaline Berry, a granddaughter of Israel Jen-
nings, and neice of William H. Lingentelter and Ilenrv

Tutewiler, Senior. Two children were born tons—Charles
Wesley and Russell Bigelow. I moved to Illinois in the

winter of 1S50-51, reaching Toulon, wStark county, on

Christmas diiv. I husked corn most of the remainin"-

winter, and in the spring and summer of 185 1 and '52 I

broke prairie with a team of five yoke of oxen, and became
an expert ox-driver. In the late spring of 1853 I returned

to Indianapolis and worked with my brother, A. F. Arm-
strong, in Millersville, a few miles trom the city, at mv
trade, my wite making her home with her grandfather Jen-
nings. I have known Indianapolis from m\- earliest recol-

lection, and up to 1850 I knew almcjst ever\- man in it. I

remember the city when the place where the Union Depot
stands was in the outskirts of the town. I saw the firijt

locomotive enter the city on the Madison and Indianapolis

railroad, and there was quite a large common between the

town and the Madison Depot South of Pogues Run. I

heard Gov. Porter make among his tlrst political speeches,

and can yet give the incidents and peroration of it. It has

been my fortune to know the earl\- settlers ot" Indianapolis
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and Marion county, and there were many grand men

amon^" them. I remember well when lion. Benjamin Har-

rison came to the city a young man to begin his professional

life. Mv lather being a Democrat, I got acquainted with

all the leading men of that party in the State. I have

known all of Indiana's Governors, from Noah Noble to the

present. My acquaintance also embraces nearly all the

pioneer ministers of all denominations. I was baptized

when three years old by Rev. Allen Wiley, was nursed by

Strange, Armstrong, Havens, HargTove, Beck, Smith.

Scott, Marsee, Goode. Stright. Brouse and others that

were eminent ministers in the M. E. Church, my father's

house for vears being a preaching place and the preacher's

home. >iy first vote was cast tor Franklin Pierce, but I

could not endorse the repeal of the Missouri Compromise

or the attitude of the Democratic party on the slavery ques-

tion, and would not be Bucked in 1S56, though I was

Pierced in 1852. I was trained to hate slavery from child-

hood, hence I entered the Republican party at its organiza-

tion, and I expect to die a full member of it. I have, with

all my ability, however small it may have been, maintained

and tried to advance its principles, am proud of its grand

record and untarnished glory, and hope not lO die under

Democratic Administration. Its history has been une-

qualled in grand achievements, incomparable in the accom-

plishment erf polidcal good for the people of this greatland,

and unapproachable in the sublime glory of its deeds as

recorded on the page of American history. It is political

glorv enough to have been a member of this grand old.^

loyal, heroic Republican party. Thank God no member of

it, in the davs of the bloody struggle for national existence,

ever had to place a prefix to his political name, such as

"War Republican." for loyalty to the old fag and hnc ot

Ubcrtx was the coherent power of its existence, and these

inspired it to accomplish its grand work, and give to Amer-

ican historv its most sublime and glorious page.
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I was converted and joined the M. E. Cluirdi in the

winter of 184S, under the ministry of Rev. John R. Birt.

I was licensed to preach by the Q^iarterlv Conference of

Roberts' Chapel, M. E. Church, Indianapolis (now Rob-
erts' Park), about the ist of September, 1853, and was
received into the North Indiana Conference a few da\s

afterward at Richmond. Indiana, and appointed to Cicero

Circuit, Hamilton county, succeedin<^ Rev. Thomas Stabler.

The year was one of toil, pleasure and success. In the

fall of 1854 I was apptjinted to Perkins\ille Circuit. Madi-

son county, a three weeks' circuit, preaching almost everv

day in the week and twice and three times every Sabbath.

The circuit extended tVom Strautown to Windfall North-

west, and Northeast to Wrirrht Smith's, some eiijht or ten

miles Northwest of Alexandria, and embraced Strawt<^wn.

Perkinsville, Hamilton, Monticello ( there was no Frankton j,

Qiiincy (now Elwood), New Lancaster and Windfall, and

numerous other preaching places in school-houses and cab-

ins ; and 1 ha\'e no hesitanc\' in sa\'ing that I splashed more

mud duriniT that year than any ^Methodist itinerant uill do

in Indiana in the next one hundred years. Think ot then

and now. It required a horseback ride ot one hundred

and eighty miles to go once aroimd this circuit, miles ot

which had to be made through swamps, mud, and water,

tfuided only b\' blazes on the trees, vet it was one ot the

happiest \ears of my lite, a year of success, and I made

the acquaintance of some of the grandest men and women
that God had in Indiana in those days. In memory they

come trooping up in crowds. Many have emigrated to the

"better country," a scattered tew only remain. I love to

think of that country and those blessed people—McClin-

tocks, Wises, Lees. Johnstons, Kemp, Shetterlys, Grubbs,

Pecks, Houses, Neese, Folands, Douglas, Dollarhide. Beck-

with. Cole, Zeller, Hollingsworth, Bird, Boydens, Harri-

man, Devitts, Simmons, Clift'ord, Armtields, Ridgeway,

Taylors, Wavmire, Havens, Minor, Andersons. Fish, and
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a long line ot worlhies come marching up in memerv.
Hail, grand, noblemen and women. Mav we meet "in
the sweet by and b}," and live together forever. God bless

old Perkinsville Circuit, though now divided up into several

circuits.

In the fall of 1855 T was appointed to La Gro Circuit.

Wabash county, which la\' principall\ along the Wabash
and Salamona rivers. I was there tiirough the campai^^m

of 1856, and was made tiie butt of abuse by many of the

Democratic speakers during the campaign. Once T otTered

their party committee ten dollars for the use of their plat-

form ten minutes to reply to a contemptible speech of

personal abuse, but was refused, though the committee

acknowledged the speech to be an outrage. This meetiu"-

was across the river, beyond the mill, in the bottom. At
the session of Conference at Marion, in the fall of 1856.

the time of the meeting of Conference was changed from

fall to spring, and I was rtMppointed to La Gro. While in

La Gro the church was \isited with the mo>t ofracious re\i-

val in its history, ninet_\-nine persons joining the church,

some of them being among those who hated and abused

me most during the campaign the year before. A great

many amusinir as well as serious things occurred while I

lived in La Gro. 'Die Hrst article that I wrote tor the

Republican paper at Wabash caused two of the most stal-

wart men of the town to tl<rht, in less than ten nimutes at'ter

the paper was delivered, in front of the post-otbce. I was

once, by dances in a part of the house in u hich I w as liv-

ing, the old two-storv brick on the principal street, built. I

think, tor a hotel, so annoyed by the rattling of the stove lids.

dishes, and t)ther articles in our part ofthe house. as to be com-

pelled to move out autl seek other (juarters tor residence.

Having sta\ed two confei-(.nce \ears in La Gro. in the

spring of 18^7 I w as appointed to Middlotow n Circuit, 1 leiuy

county. This was a three weeks' work, having twenty -one

preaching placts. I started to travel it on toot, but betore
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I had got once around it, some good sisters (God bless

them) had me a horse. Among my Hrst official acts on this

charge was to marry Rev. P. S. Stephens to the daughter

of Samuel Huston, three miles West of jVIechanicsburg,

walking from Middletown to perform the ceremonv, a dis-

tance of eight miles. A good brother, Thomas Wilhoit,

now of the Board of County Commissioners, having the

idea that a man ought "to earn his bread in the sweat of

his brow," had said he would not pay quarterage to a

preacher that did not sweat. He accompanied James M.
Small and Jonathan Lewis to Middletown to hear me
preach mv first sermon, and at the close of the service,

Brother Small asked Brother Wilhoit what he thought of

the preacher. He replied: "He'll do; he sweats. 1*11

pay my quarterage this year." It was a year ot battle

between ministers of the Christian (Campbellite) Church

and myself, and my recollection is that the campaign was a

warm one, but during the winter we had a gracious revival,

and the M. E. Church was at least advanced to a position

of equality with the Christian Churcli. Up to this time it

had been overshadowed, and had but little influence in the

communitv. I shall never forget that my reception in

Henrv countv was—well, a hot one. I now number many

amono- mv warm, steadfast friends, who were wondertullv

worked up in their feelings and " hot" against the " boy
'

in those earlv days of my history in Henry county. On

account of heavy and continuous labors I contracted what

is called " preachers' sore throat." For months my throat

was all blisters within, and the doctors kept it all blisters

without. During that year I tirst entered New Castle,

having previously made the acquaintance of Rev. James

Ferris. Calling on him in the Auditor's office, he intro-

duced me to Thomas Rodgers. who said: "You will go

with me to dinner." He introduced me to his father and

mother, of precious memory, and an attachment sprang up

between them and mvself that continued throughout their
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lives, thev always calling me " tlieir bov." Durincr tliis

visit I became acquainted with James McMeans, ITenn-

Shroyer, Dr. Ferris, Thomas Haley, Miles Murphy, Wif-

liam Grose, Judge Elliott and many others. The Hrst time

I preached in New Castle was in the old tVame church,

after it had been moved across the street from where it had

stood, to make room for the present church, with my throat

done up in wilted cabbage leaves, being raw within and a

solid blister without.

In the spring of 1858 I was appointed to Knightstown.

with Ogden attached. My throat gave me a great deal of

trouble during the year. Strange as it may appear, mv
after army life was the means of getting nd of the preach-

ers' sore throat ; have never been troubled with it since. I

had a pleasant year with the Knightstown and Ogden peo-

ple, making many friends whom I value very highly, manv
of w^iom have crossed over the river, among them Tud^e

Williams, who died a few vears ago in Anderson. Knights-

town is among the prettiest little cities in the State, and

there are no better people in Indiana than are found among
its citizens. It is "beautiful in situation," on the bank ot^

Blue river.

In the spring of 1S59 ^ ^^'^^ appointed to Dublin, Wayne
countv, the circuit embracing Lewisville and New Lisbon.

Was returned to this circuit in the spring of 1S60, the year

of the ever-memorable Lincoln campaign. After the cam-

paign was on and had become warm, some of my Demo-
cratic brethren of Lewisville did not like it because I was a

Republican and took the Cincinnati Gazcffc. Will Cum-
back and Judge Grose were to speak at Lewisville, and as

Cumback was to speak at Dublin at night, I drove over to

Lewisville and ti)ok him in my buggy to Dublin. This

displeased my Democratic brethren ver^- much, and when

the next Qiiarterly Conference met they entered complaint

against me for neglect of pastoral work, which was false.

the tnie animus being that thev did not like my politics. I
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wrote and handed the Presidini^r Elder my resignation, and
if there had come down the stove-pipe in that school-house
(Holland's) that clear day a streak of lightning thev would
not have been more surprised. One at'ter another of those

official (Democratic) brethren arose and alleged that there

was no foundation for complaint from anv worthv source,

and with tears on their cheeks requested me to take back
my resignarion. I said: "Brethren, you know that all

you have against me is my politics, and now after vou have
said that there is no foundation for the complaints that vou
have made against me, I would not hear vou pray the

balance of the year tor a thousand dollars in gold,'' and
that closed my connection with Dublin Circuit. I took out

a seat of work in the shoe shop of Orange Baird. in Dub-
lin, and went to work at my trade. Singing classes were
made up for me at Lewisville, Straughns, Centerville, and
Pearl Street Church, Richmond, and by mv schools and
mv work on the bench I had tlie means of a better livino-

than I hidierto had received in the ministry. I had, how-
ever, to meet the matter at the Conference in Xew Castle

in the spring of iS6i, which I did b\- stating all the facts

connected with the case, and •' that no man or set of men
should call in question m\- right to espouse and hold what
political sentiments I chose, or to dictate to me what politi-

cal paper I should take and read." Before I could walk
out of the Conterence room my character as a minister was
passed unanimousU' by the Conference, while some of my
Democratic friends, wlio had come to Conference to see

how the matter would be settled, stood in the rear of the

room and looked on.

The North Indiana Conference was in session in April,

1861, while the bombardment of Fort Sumpter was going

on, and on reaching Dubhn, after its adjom'nment, a com-

pany for the 8th Regiment, Indiana \'olunteei"s, three

months' service, was full to overllowing and ready to leave

for Indianapolis, and wanted me to go with tlum. but there





OK BOYS IX BLUE. a62

was no place for me. I had been appointed to Windsor
Circuit, Randolph county, embracing New Biulingtcjn,

Delaware county, and Blountsville. Henry countv. Durin"-

the campaign I had frequently said to Democrats that if

Lincoln was elected and the South rebelled, iis thev threat-

ened to do, we would whip them and compel them to

submit. After what iiad occurred with me at Dublin, I

had taken a full share in the campaign, and after the elec-

tion of Lane and Morton, at a jollification at Lewisville, I

had an opportunity to square accounts with mv Democratic

brethren. Thev had circulated a crreat manv false thin"-s

about me, such as that I had ''preached a political sermon

at Ball's School-house at a given date," and "that at the

Cumback meeting at Lewis\ille I had rode in a music

wagon, made up of drunk men," &c. The tacts were that

the very best citizens in that country were in that music

wagon, among them Re\'. Seth Bennett, of the Cliristian

Church, who was the titer in the martial band. M\- mem-
orandum showed that the time the\- accused me of preach-

ing a " political sermon," I had preached a plain sermon

on Refjeneration, and at'ter the "''Wide Awakes" had

paraded, a goods box was placed out on the street, and I

was called on tor a speech. B. S. Parker assisted me to get

upon the box and stood by me, and there was lots of fun.

I told the crowd that ever\ Democrat was sensible of the

fact that he needed to be regenerated, and because I was

preaching about sometldng that every Democrat needed,

they thought I was preaching politics. That I heard Old

Father Havens once sa\' that he could never draw a right

tine bead on the Devil but that a Democrat would get

between him and the Devil and get hit, and that this was

the case the dav I preached at Ball's Scool-house. The
truth had hit them, and they cried out, " he is preaching-

politics."

I moved to Windsor and entered upon my work, but

I could not preach witho*.it referring to the war and urging
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the people to stand by the Government, and to do all thev
could toward crushing the rebellion. Finallv one Sabbath
near the middle of August, iS6i, while preachin-^ in Xew
Burhngton, T said: "This is my last sermon to%ou. K
I live till to-morrow I shall enlist and do all I can ti uphold
the old flag/' Jont Ross came to me when the con-re"-a-
tion was dismissed and said : - There are a number of^us
at Blountsville that are going to volunteer: let us all (tq

together." It was agreed that I should be at BlountsviHe
on Monday evening. When I got there I found the boys
had determined that I should raise a companv. That com-
pany was raised, and become Company K, 36th Regiment
Indiana Volunteers. Lieutenant Colonel O. H. P.^Carev
was sent to Farmland, where the company was organized',
with orders for us to come into camp by the first train.
We went to Camp Wayne, Richmond, by first train, via
Anderson, and were mustered into the United States ser-
vice, September 17, 1S61. Three times I was elected
Captain of this company. Milton Peden was First and
John M. Way Second Lieutenants. Our regiment was
sent to the front soon after camping for a short time at Jef-
fersonville, Indiana, then moving to New Maven, Kenuickv,
then to Camp Wickliffe, Kentucky. We remained at
Camp Wicklifi:e until about the last ofJanuarv, 1S62, mov-
ing farther on to Camp Mart, Kentucky. While on picket
duty, about the ist of January, 1S62, from exposure for
thirty-six hours in a rain and snow storm, I took pneumo-
nia, and lay on a little straw inside a cloth tent, snow on
the ground some six inches deep, for some two weeks, and
during this time my spine become diseased below the loins,

but I did not entertain the idea that there was anvthino-
serious connected with it until just before the close "of the
third day's march from Camp Hart to the Ohio river, and
near West Point. I lost the use of both my legs, and in this

condition I was carried aboard the steamer Woodford,
where the command embarked. Tiiis steamer landed us
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in Nashville, Tennessee, where we encamped in the Fair

Ground. In March, 1862, we started on the march across

the State for Pittsburg Landing. We went into camp at

Savannah, Tennessee, a few miles below Pittsburg Land-
ing, on Saturday afternoon before the battle of Shiloh. On
this march we had waded Duck river at Columbia, Tennes-

see, it taking us to the chin, and several smaller streams,

and for the last three da\-s of this march had no use of mv
legs, and was hauled in an ambulance. On Saturdav

evening I was attacked with pleurisy, and Sundav about

noon, when the command was ordered to Shiloh. the sur-

geon sent the assistant surgeon to my tent with orders tor

me to remain in my quarters. This was within hearing of

the battle. Lieutenant Peden formed the companv. and

when ready to march to their place in the regimental line,

I took my place. After we had gone some three-fourths of

a mile. Colonel Grose told me to fall out of line and ride

one of his horses at the rear of the regiment. This brought

me face to face with the surgeon, who called me a damned
fool, the tirst and last time he ever spoke unpleasantly to

me. On reaching the river I dismounted and took mv place

at the head of my companv, and led them through the

battle of Shiloh. At'ter the battle was over I was drugged

with opium for the pleuris\', and for da\ s lay in a semi-con-

scious condition. I had been blistered on the breast and

side, which was drawn by cloths wrimg out of hot water

and were allowed to dry, and in pulling them off, ti\e holes

had been pulled to the breast-bone and ribs. By dressing

the blister and these holes with captured hair o\l, the whole

had been poisoned, and such \\ as m\ condition when I

awoke to consciousness. Some twenty da}s afterward I

resiii'ned and came home. Soon m\' health seemed to im-

prove somewhat, and I employed myself in recruiting men

for the service, helping to raise the 69th and S4th Regi-

ments at Indiaiuipolis. I was gi\en the choice ot being

Lieutenant Colonel of the 69th or Colonel of thV S4th by

30
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Governor Morton, and while the 69th hiv on the common.
West of the Union Depot, awaiting the train to take thm:
to the Iront, I met Governor Morton on the sidewalk, ir

front of the Surgical Institute, on Illinois street. Colone'

Bickel having resigned, he otTered to make me Colonel ol

the 69th Regiment.

Near this time General Grose came home, and meet-

ing with him, he insisted on my returning to the 36th

Regiment as its Chaplain. My health having somewhal
improved, he and I both thought that I could stand the

service if I was on horseback. I told him I had no tastt

or desire for the position of Chaplain. He said that tht

Chaplainc}' was the only vacant position in the regiment,

but that he reallv wanted me for somethincr else. I tolr

him that I uould not consent to be a Chaplain to an\- regi-

ment unless elected by the men of the regiment. At'ter ht

returned to the command in Alabama, he told the men 01

the regiment that he had seen me, and if thev wanted me foi

their Chaplain he believed that I would return to the regi-

ment. They elected me Chaplain. Colonel Carev ther

had made out a \\ arrant of appointment, and ordered me
to report to the regiment as soon as I could. I went tc

Indianapolis, and there learned that I could not get througi:

to Nashville on account of the tunnel near Gallatin bein^j

injured. There I met Colonel John T. Wilder. He ha\in^j

some three hundred recruits for the 17th Indiana Regiment,

said that if he could not f^et to Nash\ille an^- other wav ht

would march through from Louisville. It was arrangec

that I should meet him at Indianapolis the following Mon-

day. I did so, and on reaching Louisville he reported mt

with his command to General Bovle, the commander of tht

post. He was ordered to report ti) General Ward at Mimi-

fordsville, Kcntuck}-, and we went down to Green river.

After being there for some time. General \\ ard was relieved,

and the command \\as turned o^er to Colonel Wilder. Ir

that command there were not more than eight or ten mtM"
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that had been under fire, and I served on his staff as aid

through both the battles there, in the first ot" which we
whipped most splendidly the Chalmers division ot" Bra^-o's

army. These troops were (»n]\- a tew davs from the State,

and their uniforms were yet unsoiled, but thev fou-dit,

behind the breastworks and in the redoubt and stockade,

like the grand, brave men they were, and we were 'dori-

ously victorious ; and didn't the boys rejoice when the

Johnnies turned their backs on us and marched awav.

Some two or three days afterwards, Bragg's whole arm\'

surrounded us, and we were suiTendered. I got awa\- from

them before we, under their escort, reached BuelTs lines.

I passed through Buell's picket line and breakfasted with

Cox's Battery boys just about daylight, not having eaten

anything but Kentucky crab apples for seventj-eight hours.

and was in as fine a whistling condition as ever a Iloosier

was seen to be in Dixie land, and joined mv regiment as its

Chaplain that afternoon East of Cave City, Keniuckv.

That night, at'ter consultation with Generals Grose, W. S.

Smith, Rousseau, Wood and Crittenden, I was mounted,

and, with an Orderh-, was sent to General Buell, se\eral

miles in the rear, with McCook"s division. I passed out of

the lines of Crittenden on the pass-word or countersign,

and after goincr some three to five miles, over hills and

across deep hollows. do\\ n in a deep hollow s(3 dark that

the onh' wav vou could see an\ thing was to look toward

the sky, and then catch onl\' a laint shimmer, there rang

out on the niifht air a startlini: voice, "Halt ! Who comes

there?" I replied: •• Friends with the countersign."

"Dismount; one advance and give the countersign,"" was

commanded. I gave mv bridle rein to the Orderly, dis-

mounted, and, talking t(^ the picket, groped my way toward

him. When within a few feet of him I heard the trigger

of his gun click, antl, bringing his gun down. I caught a

faint shimmer of light rellected from the barrel and ba\o-

net, and stooping over that cocked gun, the bayonet ot
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which was against the pit of my stomach, I gave the coun-

tersign of Crittenden's division, and was told that it was
not correct. I cried out: ''Don't shoot, but call vour

officer, ril not move ; keep }'our gun just where it is until

he comes. I'm on my way to General Buell, and have

given you the countersign ot" Crittenden's dix'ision."" The
officer was called, and there I stood with that bavonet

ajjainst mv stomach until the officer came one hundred

yards with a light and ordered the guard to take down his

gun, and no man, never placed in such a positi(m, can know
what my feelings were when I was thus relie\ed. I was
allowed to proceed to General Ikiell's headquarters, and.

after giving him all the information I had as to the enemy,

their number, their artillery, their position, the surround-

ings of Mumfordsville, roads and ways of approach, show-

ing him a map of the place, giving the position of the rebt-l

artiller}' and ways of approach, offering to act as guide to

his advance, and receiving no thanks and m\' otTer not

accepted, I asked tor the countersign of McCook's divis-

ion, that I might return, telling him of my peril at the

picket post. He called General Frye, iVdjutant General,

asking what this meant, and then himself giving me a

countersign, I left, passing with this countersign out through

the picket post of McCook's division, and then with the

other in through the picket post of Crittenden's division,

reaching mv regiment near three o'clock in the morning.

There were two countersings in that army that night. I

testified to the tbregoing tacts atterward before the Military

Court that inquired into the conduct of this campaign, over

which General Lew Wallace presided, in Nashville, Ten-

nessee, in the presence of General Buell, and for an hour,

like a lawyer. General Buell tried to break the force of my
testimony, or to trap me into contradicting m}-selt. Gen-

eral Wallace saw that I had tair play. The next day after

joining my regiment. General Grose sent for me to come to

his headquarters, and requested me to servo on his statl as
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his aid. This I did, performing also my dutv as Chaplain

of my regiment while I remained in the service. Durinc-

the battle of Stone River, through the dav I was at the

front as his aid, and at night with the surgeons at the ampu-
tation table and caring for the wounded at our brigade

hospital, working till almost morning, or until exhausted, I

would lie down on the gTound in the rain and sleep. This

I did several nights with Assistant Surgeon Basev. of the

36th Indiana—glad to get any sleep, in any wav. As the

result of this exposure I lost the use of my legs for some
twenty-one days. At a conference over mv case bv the

surgeon of my regiment and two others at the headquarters

of General Grose, the conclusion was reached that I must

leave the service or become a permanent cripple. I resigned

and returned home, and my army lite and service was

ended.

While the battle of Shiloh was being tought the North

Indiana Conterence was in session at Fort Wavne, and

under the decision of Bishop Simpson I was located. After

leaving the arm\', in January, 1863, I was, in the spring.

readmitted in Conference and appointed to Kokonio. The
next year I was appointed to Pendleton, and during this

year, 1864, Mafbr Hemy was brought home for burial,

having been murdered h\ bushwhackers in Missouri. His

furneral was the largest ever held in Pendleton up to this

time. In preaching his t'uneral I made a great many Cop-

perheads and rebel sympathizers mad, some of whom have

never got in a 2:0od humor with me.

The following year I was stationed at Noblesville.

Here I led a fight against the liquor traffic, which was the

hottest that ever occun-ed in the State, and resulted in

cleaning the town entirely of saloons. The people who

were living there at that time will never tbrget this tight

against the saloons, and the sweeping victory obtained.

The followino- year I was an agent for the Indiana

Soldiers" Home, my appointment having been made by
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Governor Baker, through the recommendation of General
Grose. I traveled througli the North part of the State,

soliciting tunds. as this institution at this time was supported

by the voIuniar\- contributions of the patriotic people.

Everywhere I went I put the matter to a vote whether the

Home should be supported by a tax le\ ied bv the State.

The other agents did the same thing, and this is the wav
this matter was brought about. I helped to raise the monev
that supported the institution and which bought the Knights-

town Springs property, where it is located. This was a

year of hard work, but I enjcned it greath .

x\t the close of my connectiim with the Soldiers' Home
I took a transter from the North Indiana Conterence to that

of Central Illinois, and ser\ed as pastor of the M. E.

Church at Millersburg, Preemption, El Paso, Wvoming,
Toulon, Kewanee and Canton. In the fall of 1S75 I

returned to Anderson, Indiana, and lived there till the

spring of 1S76. when I mo\ed to Cadiz, IIenr^• count\',

becoming the pastor of Cadiz Circuit for one }'ear, and

continued to live thereuntil February, 1SS5, when I mo\-ed

to New Castle, where I presume I shall li\e imtil ''called

hence to be no more among men," and where my old,

wrecked bodv will " sleep until the great resurrection da\'."

From mv resignation, January 22, 1S63, as Chaplain of

the 36th Regiment, Indiana \\)lunleers, at Murtreesboro,

Tennessee, to April 7, i8<S6. the disease in my spine grew

gradually worse, when at the latter date I reached the point

where I no longer could control or use m}' lower limbs, and

have continued in a condition of paialysis, from my loins

down, to the present time, June, iSSS. I have been a con-

stant sutler Irom January, 1S62, to the present time, and

for ten years, before taken otl'my feet, I walked wholly by

sight, being unable to put my teet down by sensation or

feelini£ and wholly unable to take a step in the dark.

I have been a great sufferer, but also a happy man

through it all. Throuuh lite I have hail warm, strong
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friends, and as warm enemies. 1 am so constituted and so

guided in my actions by a sense of right, and so decided

in my position on all questions that arise and require that a

position be taken in regard thereto, that I make botii warm
triends and enemies. I accept tiie ine\itable without a

murmur or complaint ; am cheerful and happv, and, look-

ing back over the past, I can most cheertully and truth-

fully say, I have "charity for all ami enmity toward none."

I look upon the future in the light of christian philosophv.

I bow in submission to Di\ine Pro\idence, accepting that

which is allotted to nie, whether of pain or jov, and expect

to await the time of my demise, "joyful through hope,

patient in tribulation." And when released from this

wrecked, surtering body, I expect to "see the King in his

beauty," and to li\e with the [nne and the good in immor-

tal youth and vigor forever. And when I go hence, what

a vast number oT friends I shall meet and greet in oiu"h(mie

with the great Father abcjve. In patience and with joy I

await that day.

I am in the decline of life }<)ur friend, as I was in the

days of our 3outh. RespectfulK',

MORROW P. ARMSTRONG.

CHARLES II.JOXES,

Son of Enoch and Catharine Jones, was born in the city of

Anderson July 26, 1S56, and is just the age of the Repub-

lican party, and one of its sons. He has alwa\s resided in

Anderson, learned the caipenter trade there, and has

worked at it most of his lite. He was married to ^Taggie

C. Fitts on the 26th tlay ol November, 1876. Miss Fitts

was born in Chesterfield, Indiana, on the 4th day of April,

1859. She has also resided in the city of Anderson all of

her life thus far. The\ ha\e one child—Enoch Clifton,

born on thj.^ 22d day of August, 1S7S. Mr. Jt)ues is a

member of the Carpenter's Union ol Anderson. They
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both belong to the Christian Church. Mr. Charles H.
Jones' father is an old pioneer of Madison county, and has
resided in it over fifty years. His motlier, formerly Cath-
arine Bates, who was also an old resident, died in the cit\-

of Anderson about the vear 187^, >rrs. Ma^o-ie Tones'

parents are both deceased.

JAMES W. BOOXE.

Mr. Boone was born in Wayne county, Indiana, in the

year 1828. He is the son of Ovid Boone, who served in

the war of 1812, and grandson of Ovid Boone, who was in

the Revolutionary- war of 1776, and himself served as

Captain in the war of 1861-5, together with one brother

and two half brothers. So it will be noticed that Boone
comes from fighting stock. James W. Boone served three

years faithfully, and was in many battles. He came to

near Fishersburg about the year 1854, on the countv line

dividing Hamilton and Madison coimties, where he owns
a fine farm of near lour hundred acres of choice land,

where he has lived many vears and raised his family, and

where his wife died March 31, 1884, and is buried at No-

blesville, Indiana, where Mr. Boone now resides. Mrs.

Boone, formerlv Pauline Lennen, daughter of the late

Peter Lennen, was married to Boone about the }ear 1854.

The following are the names of their cidldren : Andrew

J., Annie, Philip, Jennie, Lenia, Alwilda, Frank, Arley,

B. Pomeroy, and two or three deceased.

Mr. Boone was the second time married to Mrs. David

Jackson, of Anderson, Indiana, in March, 18S7. Mr. Boone

is a Mason of high standing, practices its many noble

teachings, and his latchstring is alwa3's out to all worthy

brothers. He is also a member of the G. A. R. Post at

Fishersburg, Indiana, and a live Republican. He has al-

ways been a farmer, and a good one at that, as his farm on

the countv line denotes. His wife, who is sleeping in the
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beautiful cemetery at Noble.sville, Indiana, was a <n-and,

good woman, loved in life and lamented in death. When
Mr. B. was near death's door in the army, she heroicallv

went through the lines to see him and minister to his wants.

This was a grand victory, and better than one (faincd bv
bullets. I am glad to notice this good woman and her de-

votion to her husband in a trying hour.

ENOCH M. JACKSON,

Son of the late Andrew and Amelia Jackson, was born in

Preble county, Ohio, on the 3d day of Januarv, 1S26. and at

at the age of four }ears came to Pendleton with his parents,

where they remained only a short time, when the family

came to Anderson, w here the}' became identified with the

best interests of the county, and where the subject of this

sketch spent the greater part of his life, and was in business

for many years. He recei\'ed a fjood education at the

schools at Anderson, and in 1840 he attended college at

Greencastle, Indiana, and a tew \-ears later graduated there

with full honors. Returning home to Anderson he read

law for several months, and intended to make it his chosen

avocation, but the shuffling cards of time directed different,

and he engaged with his father in the milling business tor

several years Avith ordinary results. He was at'terward

extensively enixaa'ed in the monument business, first with

Hathaway and then with Holloway. The latter firm was

of long standing and quite extensive, annually turning out

thousands of dollars worth of tomb stones. At one time

Mr. Jackson was in the liverv business in the city of Ander-

son. This was about the year 1S64. On the i6th day of

December, 1S50. he was married to Mary J. Hilman.

daughter of the late D. J. Hilman, of Huntsville, Indiana.

She was a good woman, and died lamented by all. Her

death occurred September 2j, 1861, at Anderson. Mr.

Jackson was the second time married to Fanny I)urns. in
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October, 1S67. She died January 31, 1876. lie was a<<-ain

married, this time t(3 Sallie Boone, on the 16th dav of De-
cember, 1S7S, who sur\ives liim. Mr. Jackson died March
29, 18S8, and is buried at the Anderson cemetery. At the

time of his death he was acting Justice of the Peace for

Anderson. At one time in lite 'Sir. Tackson was on<'-a""ed

in the manufacture of patent brick in Anderson. Early in

life he joined the Masonic order, to which he was stron<Tlv

attached through life, and in death was buried bv that order.

He was also a member of the M. E. Church tor Nears

before his death.

It will be noticed tliat Mr. Jackson had no children bv

either of his \\i\es.

Mrs. Sallie Jackson, who is left a widow bv the death

of Mr. J., is a lady of many virtues, and worthy of special

mention. She was strong \\hen Mr. Jackson was weak,

a stav in his declining days, a shelter in the storm, and he

certainly appreciated this stay and support. In his last

sickness she was constantlv at his bedside, and w"hen human
hands could do no more in lit'e, she laid his remain:^ to rest

with more than ordinary care and affection.

Mr. Jackson was a warm-hearted man, loved his

friends, and could not do enough for them. Of a happy

make-up that made him constant friends on every hand.

He lived at Anderson nearly all his life, and though I do

not claim he was without faults, he had virtues that covered

them all, and we can but say 'Squire Jackson was a good

man. In life he encouraged me in this work, and now he

is sleeping in the beautiful cemetery at Anderson, uncon-

scious (it may be) that this poor, weak pen is picked up to

say a word in his memory.

ANDER E. VANDYKE.

Mr. Vandvke was for many years a resident of Madi-

son countv, Indiana ; also of Hancock county, working at





OR BOYS IN BLUE. 475

lis trade, blacksmithing, at Warrington, Indiana. lie

earned his trade at Rushville, Indiana, where he worked

vith his brother, John Vandyke, many years ago—away

)ack in the forties. He was born in Ru.><hville, Indiana,

ibout the year 1825 or '26, and died near Markleville,

ndiana, April i, 1867, and is buried at the Collier ceme-

erv, in Adams township, as is his wite, who died in Cen-

erton, Mor^-an county, Indiana, about the year 187S. She

vas born in Hamilton county, Ohio, about the year 1826

)r '27. Her name before marriage was Sarah Seward,

iauo-hter of the late James Sew ard, and sister of the late

Mrs. Eliza Titus and E. H. Seward, of Anderson, Indiana.

VIr. V. was a Mason, and I think became one at Warring-

on, Indiana ; a fine mechanic and of high sense of honor,

cind and generous almost to a fault. The following are

:heir children's names : Marshall, who was in the late war,

n Company F, 57th Indiana Volunteers. He was seriously

.vounded in one eye, from which he has been greatly

Toubled. He was married to Miss Carlton, of Hancock

:ounty, Indiana, about the year 1866 or '67, and moved to

Rice county, Kansas, where he owns a large tract of land.

He was at one time Ccnmty Commissioner of Rice county.

James, born in Rush county, but came when quite young

to Hancock county. He is a blacksmith, and resides in

Anderson, Indiana. He was married about the year 1863

to Fanny Padgett, of near Markleville, Indiana. John,

born, l"'think,^in Rush county, is also a blacksmith,

and resides in Markleville. He was married about the

year 1868 to Polly Judd, daughter of Linden Judd. Wal-

lace W. and Bruce, twins, were born in Rush c unity.

Indiana, and are both blacksmiths, and if there had been

any more bovs, they would have learned the same trade.

W. W. resides in Linwood, Indiana, and at this time ( 1S88)

is engaged in the grocery business. His wife died there in

July, 1S88. Bruci resides in Anderson, and is now ( 1888)

janitor of the court-house. Mrs. Vandyke, formerly Sarah
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Seward, was one of nature's noble women, and belon<>-ed

to the Christian Church. I am ghid to notice this family

among those I have met. Mr. and Mrs. \\'ind\-ke resided

several years in Huntington countv, Indiana, where 'Sir. V.

worked at his trade. Mr. V. was born June 12, 1825. Mrs.

v., born Feb. 9, '26
; died Feb. 9, '80

; married June 10, '42.

C. K. McCULLOUGlI.

One of the enterprising young men of x\nderson is the

one whose name appears above. He is the son of N. C.

McCullough, one of the active men of his day. who started

the first bank in x\nderson in 1855. The famih-came from

Oxtbrd,Ohio, about tlie year 1S50, and N. C. McCullough
at once became identified with the best interests of Ander-

son and Madison count}'. Foremost in all public impro\e-

ments, such as roads and ditches, and was for years at the

head of the Madison County x\gricultural Societ\-. He
owned at the time of his death, early in 188S, nearh' one

thousand acres of land, which had his personal attention,

as well as the numerous other branches of business he was

engaged in. A strict business man, careful and prudent in

all his dealings with the people. His residence on Ander-

son street, where his widow now resides, is one of beaut}'

and taste, and tells of refinement and comfort.

Mr. McCullough is buried in the Anderson cemetery.

In 18S2 he was a prominent candidate for County Auditor,

but was defeated by a few votes. He was a Democrat in

politics, and liberal in religious matters.

C. K. McCullough, the one whose name heads this

sketch. I think was born in Ohio, and was quite }oung

when his parents came to Anderson. He received a good

educadon in the schools of that city, and afterwards at-

tended the higher schools and graduated, which fitted him

for any business in life. On the death of his fither he

proved himself able to take charge, not only of his own

affairs, but of his father's large estate, and earl}- in 188S
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endeared himself to the public by e.stabli.shini,^ what is

known as the "Riverside Park," adjoining the citv on the

East. This park he has fitted up and improved so as to

give it a high reputation. With its stands, lights, seats,

trees, boats, etc., it is one of the Hnest resorts in the State.

Near it, I neglected to say, is located the famous McCul-
lough gas well, named after N. C. McCullough, who was
first to take steps to develop the gas interests of Anderson,

and also to manufacture artificial gas in his adopted citv.

C. K. McCullough was married to Miss Black, daughter

of McFarland Black, a prominent farmer of near Ander-

son. In July, 1888, Mr. C. K. McCullough was nominated

by the Democratic party for Joint ^Senator for Grant and

Madison counties, but was defeated bv a few votes by Dr.

A. E. Harlan, of Alexandria, in November, 1888. He
was also a candidate for Councilman in his ward—a strong

Republican ward, and came within seven votes of being

elected. He had for his opponent Hon. H. C. R\an.

Mr. McCullough is a Mason, has taken the higher

degrees in the order, and I think has served in the East in

Mt. Moriah Lodge, No. 77, in Anderson. Mr. McCul-

lough served several \ears as Secretary of the Agricultural

Society of Madison count}', and has also been connected

with the fire department for se\eral years.

JOSEPH O. n^ELAND,

Of Pendleton. Indiana, was born near Anderson, October

24, 1841. He is the son of D. A. Ireland, also of Pendle-

ton. Joseph resided with his grandfithtM-. Aaron Shaul, for

several years after his mother's death, which occurred,

March, 1847. When about ten or twelve years of age he

went to Illinois'with his father, and there he received his

education mostlv. Here in Illinois b.o worked on a farm

in the summer season and attended school in the winter,

and thus acquired a practical education. When the war
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broke out in iS6i he enlisled in an Illinois regiment, and
served two years, when he was dischar^^ed. About this

time the family removed back to Pendleton, when D. A. Ire-

land and J. O. Ireland commenced business in the 'nocer\-

line. This continued several years, when J. O. eni,^a"ed

in the hardware business witli S. F. Tvler and John C,
Manning. This firm was kept up for two or three \ears,

when Mr. Manning retired, and the firm lo-dav (iSSSj is

Tyler & Ireland. This hrm is among the strongest in Pen-
dleton, and their stock and trade is second to none in the

county. In November. iSS6, J. O.. Ireland was married to

Susan C. Swain, daughter of the late J. T. Swain, of

Huntsville. Mrs. Ireland died at Pendleton, April 26.

18S8, and is buried at the Falls cemetery. Pendleton. Indi-

ana. She was born at Huntsville in 1S46. She was loved

in life and lamented in deatli—a true christian ladv. I

have known her from girlhood. She was a sister to Mrs.
Harden, and I cheerfully and gladh- remember her in mv
work. The follow ing are the names of their children :

Harry, Edwin, Walter. Oscar and Bessie, all born in Pen-
dleton, Indiana. Joseph O. Ireland is a member of the I.

O. O. F. at Pendleton ; also a charter member of Major
Henry P(^st. G. A. R., and for many vears its presiding

officer. Joseph is thought to be a Republican, and a \\ orker

in the ranks. J. O. Ireland is a good business man and
attends strictly to his business, and is kept busw Jo Ire-

land is a man you may rely on—is no two-faced man.
What he professes, he is and nothing else.

HON. WINBL'RN R. PIKRSE.

Mr. Pierse was born in Northampton count\'. North

Carolina. November 25. i$2_j.. His parents immigrated to

Clinton county, Ohit). in the year 1828, where they resided

up the year 1S35, ^^'b^n the family came to Grant county,

Indiana, and located on eiL'"ht\' acres of land, then in the
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vvildeniess, a short distance Soutli oi Marion. Winbiirn

R. being the only son, it dc\ol\c(l upon him to assist his

father (John Pierse) to clear up the tarm and make it readv

for cultivation. The opportunities in that new countr\- tor

obtaining an education were not of the best kind, but Mr.

Pierse early in life determined on having a good education,

and to this end his best energies were bent. At the age of

twenty years, by industry and economy, Mr. Pierse had

saved up quite a snug little sum of money, and about the

year 1847 he launched out in lite for himself. He went to

Delaware count}', Indiana, and entered the academv su-

perintended by James S. Ferris, one of the pioneer teachers

of that county, and remained nearl\- three years, a part of

which time he taught school, and in this manner sought to

pay his way, and it is to his credit to-day that he did so.

In 1849 he commenced reading law with the late Judge
Kilgore, and continued reading and teaching alternateh'

up to 185 I, when he was married to Marv x\. Bell, daugli-

ter of James L. Bell, one of the pioneers of Pendleton, and

who was an active and influential man there tor man\-

years. He died in February, 1852. Mrs. Pierse is an

accomplished lad}', and is worth}' of special mention here.

alwavs ready to share the jo}'s and disappointments of

life. Soon after his marriage Mr. Pierse commenced the

practice of law at Marion, Indiana, and swimg out his

shinfjle and waited for his tlrst client. Here he gained a

fair practice that promised to be a lucrative one, but owing

to the death of James L. Bell, he only remained at Marii>n

eight months, when he went to Pendleton to settle up Mr.

Bell's estate. He remained there up to 1S59, '^""-^ hulh up

a large practice, and was at one time a partner of the late

Judge Craven, of Pendleton. In iS59Mr. Pierse removed

to Anderson, where he has e\'er since resided, and where

he has built up an extensive practice. He now ranks as

•one of the senior members of the bar at Anderst)n, ot which

he has been an honoretl member tor o\er thirt\' \'ears. His
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practice extends over all Central Indiana, and is a practi-

tioner at the bar of the Supreme Court of the State, and at

one time Judge of the Probate Court. When on the bench
he won tor himself the highest honors. As a sound lawyer
Mr. Pierse stands at the head of the attorneys of the State.

He enters his case with zeal and determination, is method-
ical, has the points at hand, and uses them to the best ad-

vantage. He was associated in the practice with H. 1).

Thompson, of Anderson. This tirm lasted seyeral years.

Judge Pierse is a successful attorney, and his powerful ap-

peals to juries are well known throughout Central Indiana.

About the \ear 1870 or '71, he became interested in the

building of the St. Louis and Lebanon railroad (now the

^lidland), and his best energies were put forth to further

this work, and much of his time and means were spent in

the building and equipping of this road. About the \ear

187S he became associated in law with C. B. Gerard, and

the firm to-day (1S8S) is Pierse (S: Gerard, Anderson,

Indiana.

In 1856 I tirst met Judge Pierse at Pendleton, when

he and Judge Craven were partners, and ha\'e ever since

been acquainted with him, and ha\'e been on iui"ies when

he was in his zenith of power, and when his best endeavors

were put forth for his clients. Mr. Pierse is a Democrat,

and one of its strong pillars. On the stump he has tew

equals and no superiors in the Slate. He has made the

race for Representative in the Slate Legislature once or

twice, and has been often mentioned for Congress, a place

he is well qualified to till. Four children have been born

to Mr. and Mrs. Pierse: Elden P>., married to Miss

Deering, resides in Anderson, Indiana, and is engaged in

the saw-mill business ; Hortense, an accomplished singer ot

more than local note, her voice having gained nol(jriet}- in

New York city, where, as elsewhere', she appear^'d on the

sta^-e and san^r in the choirs of the churches; Hinda and

Peache, both of whom are singers of more than ordinary
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note. Mr. Pierse resides on South Main street, Anderson,
Indiana.

GEORGE R. GRIFFITH

Was born in the State of New Jersey in the year 1834. but

resided mainly in Dover, Delaware. He learned the shoe-

maker's trade, and worked at it for several years. He
came to Anders(jn when a young man, and worked at his

trade fifteen or twenty years, when he entered the hotel

business, which he has followed for the past fifteen vears,

first at the Ross House, and then at the Doxev for .six-

years, taking charge of it soon after it was built, in icS^i
;

and here he established his reputati(»n as a hotel keeper

that has a wide notoriety, and the thousands who have been

guests at his houses ^vill readil\- attest. In 1S84 he built

the Griffith House, corner of Meridian and B()li\ er streets,

which he now occupies, and which he has titled up in grand

style, from cellar to garret, and to-da\- (1888) his house is

well and favorably known as one of the best in the country.

Georcre has many of the essential inialities tor a ••landlord."O - 1

which has made him popular with the traveling public,

assisted b\' his wife and daughters, w ho know how to assist

in this business. This house, with all its outtit, cost Mr.

Griffith ten thousand dollars, and it is his pride to know it

is appreciated throughout the country. Mr. Gritlith was

married in September, 1S55, ^^^ Miss Hulda Miller, of Mad-

j

ison count\', Indiana, she being born there. Three children

have been born to them, now living, as follows : Elizabeth

J., married to Jesse L. Henry, formerh" County Clerk of

Madison county. Ella, married to Frank Speer. the hatter.

Calvin, manned to Laura Stephenson. Mr. Gritlith is a

Democrat, but quiet, and alU)WS to others what he takes tor

himselt'—the riirht to vote as he choses. I have been

acquainted w ith Mr. Griffith i'ov the past twenty years, and

know him to be a gentleman and landlord of the first water.
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His wife and daughters are well known as charitable, chris-

tian women.

WILLIAM O. TERRY,

Son of William Terry, was born in Fa^•ette cottnt\-, Vir-

ginia, June 25, 1837. His mother's name before marriage
was Ann Carnefix, also born in Virginia. W. O. Tern'
worked on his father's farm up to his twentieth year, when
he commenced for himself, blacksmithinir beino- his choice

or vocation, which he has followed most of the time since.

His first work was in \'irginia, then in Cincinnati, Ohio.

This was in 1858. Then at Cannelton, \'irginia, where he

worked some time. In ^Ia^•, 1861, he hrst came to Indiana,

setding at Ualeville, where he worked at carpentering a

year or two. Then he went to Chestertield, Indiana, where

he was extensively engaged in \\agon-making and general

blacksmithing for fourteen years, and where he annualh'

turned out one hundred and fift\- wagons, besides doinfj

other work for the count\' for miles around. On the 21st

day of November, 1867, he was married to Margaret Xent-

zenholser at Chesterfield, Indiana. She was born at Con-

nersville, Indiana, December 5. 1841. No children have

been born to them. Mr. W. O. Terrv, on fust coming to

Anderson, kept the United States Hotel for twenty-two

months ; also worked on the Pan-Handle railroad as a car-

penter and bridge builder. He was a charter member of

the Daleville Lodge of I. O. O. F., No. 309. Mr. T. is a

tine mechanic in either wood or iron, and of fine form and

build, and an ad\-anced free thinker on all subjects. His

shop on South Main street he has occupied since 1874,

known as the old brick shop.

JESSE T. NEFF.

Mr. Neff was born in Preble county. Ohio, October

16, 1834, and is a son of Josephus and Fanny (Tona) NefT.
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In the year 1850 the family removed to Randolph countv,
Indiana, where Jesse T. learned the tailor trade with G.
W. Hill, of Winchester. In 1852 he came to Anderson,
and worked about one year with the late G. W. Boen. of

that city. About this time he abandoned the tailor trade,

and commenced work at plastering- witli his brother. A. D.
NefJ', and Mr. Resnor. which business he has followed all

the time since, and to-day (1888) is actively at work at it.

He is a fine workman, and has done a good deal of work
in Anderson and Pendleton, and in fiict all overthe countv.

About the time he was twent}-one \'ears of age he joined

the M. E. Church, and has been a faithful member ever

since. On the 30th da}- of September, 1S55, he was mar-

ried to Sarah \'. Ulen, daughter of Absalom Ulen. one of

the pioneers of Madison county, near Pendleton, where

Mrs. NetTwas born on the 23d dav of January, 1S34. She

was a grand, good woman, and a member of the M. E.

Church from 1852 up to her death, which occurred on the

30th day of April, 1SS5. She died at Anderson, and is

buried in the Falls cemetery at Pendleton. She died full

of hope of a better life, and no person ever had a brighter

prospect of a life be\ond than she. The following are their

children's nam.es : Mar}' A., born December 28, 1S56,

near Pendleton. Mollie is a bright girl, a music teacher,

and a member of the M. E. Chin-ch at Anderson : Charles

H., born March 19, 1861, received a good education at the

schools of Anderson, and graduated at Grecncastle, Indi-

ana, in 1SS4, studied law, is a member of the Anderson

bar, and has taught school several years in the schools of

his countv, and is also a member of the M. E. Clnu'ch.

He is single, as. is Mollie, and resides on Ohio avenue, in

the city of Anderson. Mr. Netl'was made an Odd Fellow

at Pendleton Lodge, Xo. 88, in 185S. Me now has his

membership at Anderson Lodge, Xo. 131, at Anderson.

Indiana. One child—Martha A., is deceased. She was

born April 19, 185S, died May 26, i860, and is buried at

the Falls cemetery, near Pendleton.
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W. H. H. QLTICK

Was born about the year 1S36. Me has been a resident of

Frankton, Indiana, the past twenty-five years, where he
now (188S) resides. He has nearly, it" not all the time,

been in the mercantile business, associated in the firm ofC.
Quick & Co., so long and well known in P'rankton. On
the dissolution of said firm he engaged in the sale of farm

implements extensively throughout the county. He is now^

(1888) clerking for Shoemaker & Co. at tlie old stand of C.

Quick. iMr. W. H. H. Qiiick has been twice married.

The first wite died at Elwood, Indiana, in 1875. ^ ^^r name
was Elizabeth Douglass, daujjhter of Dr. R. Douiflass.

The second wife he married about the year i<SS3—Miss

Grass, a daughter of Dr. Grass, of Charlottesville, Han-
cock county, Indiana, an accomplished lad\' and christian,

and a member of the M. E. Church and choir in F'rank-

ton. On the loth of October, 1S61, he enlisted in Conipan\-

E, 34th Indiana Volunteers, and acted as Sergeant. He
was discharged January 20, 1S63, after serving two years

and having been in several battles. He was discharged

for disability. Returning home, he entered again the mer-

cantile business. Harrison is one of the genial men in the

county, social, and his elegant home in Frankton is open

to receive his friends. I first met him in 1872, when I

served on the Countv Central Committee with him, and

then learned that he was a wise, prudent advisor and a relia-

ble Republican, awake to the best interests of his party.

He has a hearty grip for the soldier boys, and is at home

at the reunions of the '*boys in blue." But few^ men have

had more extensive business with the people than Mr.

Qiiick. I hardly know what Frankton would do without

Mr. Qiiick. I am glad to notice him and his wife in my

work, and call to mind how pleasantly I was entertained at

their home recently. Mr. Qiiick is a charter member ot
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the I. O. O. F. at Frankt(m, and has filled the chairs in

that lod<re. He is also a Mason of hiuh standin'^ havin'--

received nearly, if not all, the degrees in that ancient order.

He was first made a Master Mason in Frankton Lod<'-e,

No. 290.

B. F. DAVIS.

One of the substantial men of Frankton and Madison

county is the one whose name appears above. In the

year 1864 he came tVom Laurel, Ind., to Frankton, started a

small blacksmith shop, and went to work to build up a

trade with the people of Pipe-creek township. This lie has

done, and to-day (1888) he has one of the best shops in the

county. Ab(jut ten years after locating here, he com-

menced making wagons and bugiries quite extensiveh', and

now annually manufactures them by the quantit\', besides

doing a large amount of work in general blacksmithing.

Socially Mr. Davis and famih' luue a standing at home
that any one might be proud of. The}- are members of the

church, and one or two of his daughters are among the

best teachers in the count\ . One son resides in Oregon.

Mr. Davis is a Republican, and while he did not go to the

late war of 1861-5, his best wishes and means were for the

"boys in blue." I tirst met Mr. Davis in 1874. and have

ever since numbered him as a ''tip-top'" man. Mr. Davis

was born about the year 1834, and to-day is just beginning

to look over on the other side of life. Up to the noon of

life he has made a successtul tight, and, though sometimes

things looked dark and gloomy, he lias been equal to all

emerjrencies thus far. Mr. Davis was formerly a member

of Frankton Lodge of Masons, No. 290. and Secretary a

number of years.
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SAMUEL D. VAXPKLT.

Mr. Vanpeh was born in Prt-ble county, Ohio, Sep-
tember 28, 1S32. lie is the son of tlie hite Judge Uriah
Vanpelt, one of the pioneers of Madison countv, Indiana,

who came to Madison count}- in 183J. His mother's name
before marriage to Uriah Vanpelt was Amelia Dcnighertv

(afterwards Mrs. Smith), and is yet li\ing(i88S) in Ander-
son, Indiana. Mr. Unah Vanpelt died in Lafa3ette town-
ship, Madison county, Indiana, in 1846. on the 4th dav of

June. S. D. Vanpelt has resided in Madison county since

he was one year old, first at IIunts\i]le and then at Ander-
son, where he now (188S) resides. lie learned the carpen-

ter's trade, and has worked at it most of his lite, and is a

splendid wood workman. In July, 1861, he enlisted in the

19th Indiana \'olunteers (Colonel Sol Meredith). Iron Brig-

ade, served sixteen months as musician, and was discharged

September, 1862. at Washington. D. C. He was married

to Frances \V. Bonner, December 9, 1862. She is the

daughter of the late Rev. Charles Bonner, who held tlie

first camp meeting in Madison county, near Pendleton.

He died in California, August 31, 1856. He was born in

Pennsvlvania about the year iSoo. Mr. C. Bonner's wife

(mother of Mrs. S. D. Vanpelt) was born in Utica, Indiana,

about the same time. She died May 16, 1844. Her name
before marriage was Sarah Lake. S. D. \'anpelt and wife

have an onlv son, Frank B.. expressman at this time in

Anderson. He was born on the 27th da\' of Januarw 1864.

S. D. Vanpelt joined the Masonic order, Mt. Moriah

Lodge, No. 77, at Anderson in 1877, and the Anderson

Lodge of I. O. O. F. in 1888. I am glad to speak of Mr.

and Mrs. Vanpelt in my work. Their parents, who figured

in our early history, were well and favorably known in

their time and were useful citizens. Mrs. S. D. Vanpelt

is a true ladv, and knows all about earlv life, and does not





OR BOYS IN r.r.L'i:. 487

despise the da}- of little things. She is a sister of Mrs.

"George Kline, of Anderson, anotlu-r woman who to know
lis to respect and admire.

JAMES CARPENTER.

Mr. Carpenter was horn in the State of Virginia on

the 28th day of December, 1S28, and on the 27th day of

June, 1849, ^^''^''' 'Ti^^i'i'i^f^ to Allienasa Hartley, who was
also born in Virginia, January 6_ 1834. Thev resided in

that State up to 1857, when the}- came \\'est. first settling

^at New Castle, Indiana, where they resided up to 1863,

when the family came to Anderson, where thev now (i888j

reside. Mr. James Carpenter has been engaged in the

tombstone or monument business tor the past thirt\- \-ears,

having engaged in that avocation on his arrival in Ander-

son, and to-day has an extensi\e trade all over Central

Indiana. Mr. Carpenter is a Mason of long standing, and

now a member of Mt. Moriah Lf>dge, No. 77, in the city

of Anderson. He is a Democrat of the olden school, and

has several times been fa\orabl\- spoken of for SheritT of

Madison county. About the year 187S he associated his

son, C. xA. Carpenter, in the business, and the hrm is now-

James Carpenter & Son, South Main street, Anderson.

Indiana. The following are their chihlren's names : Sallie

M., married to Joseph Funk, resides in Anderson ; Charles

A., married to Ella Woodward, resides in Anderson;

Elizabeth x\., married to Allen Hunsinger : Warren B.,

married to Belle Harden, who died October 8, 1888, and

is buried at the Anderson cemeter\- ; Hattie B.. Ellis C,
[John P. and James W. Joseph died in inhmcy. The

I

three first named were born in \'irginia, and the others in

I

Indiana. If the name of Carpenter shcnild be lost in the

i future, it will not be James Carpenter's fault. Mr. and

i
Mrs. Carpenter reside on Ohio avenue in the city of An-

I

derson, where thev stand deservcdlv high among tho>e
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who know them best, and though members of no church,
they are moral, high-minded citi/.ens, and I ghidlv ^rjve

them a sketcli in mv bo(jk.

SEWARD \'AXDYKE,

Son of the late John Vand}ke,\vas born in Rusli countv,
Indiana, June 9, 1845, and came to Brown township, Han-
cock county, Indiana, witii his parents in 1853. where he
worked on the farm and in his father's blacksmith shop
alternately. In the spring of [862 lie enlisted in Companv
B, 99th Indiana \'olunteers (Capt. Carr's compan\

) tor

three years, and was a good soldier for that time. He was
in several hard-fought battles. Shordy at'ter his return

home, he was married to Miss Marv A. Havs. of Madison
county. In the spring of 18S0 he moved to Anderson,
where they now reside. Mr. Vandvke has most of the

time since worked for J. L. Kilgore in the heading factory,

and is a steady, industrious hand, as the time he has so

been engaged would indicate. He is a Democrat, but does

not belong to any church. His mother's name before mar-
riage was Mahala Seward, daughter of the late Obed and
Polly Seward, of Hancock county. Seward \'and3ke's

parents are both deceased, and are buried in the Harlan

cemetery, in Hancock county, Indiana. Mrs. \^andvke

died in I877, and Mr. John Vandyke in 1881. Both were
members of the Christian Church. John \'and\ke was
one of Hancock county's best men, a Mason of high

standmg, and a brother of A. E. Vandyke.

DANIEL W. CROSSLEV,

Son of the late Conrad Crossley, one of the pioneers of

Madison count}", was born four miles Southwest of Pendle-

ton, April 4, 1850. He was raised on a farm, and that has

been his chief business in life. Eor the past fi\e or six
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years he has resided in Pendleton. On the 5th ofjanuarv,

187 1, he was married to Pandora Parsons, dau"-hter ol

Robert Parsons, who came from North CaroHna in 1S65.

He is deceased. Her mother was born in Pennsylvania.

Her name before marriage was Sarah Parker. She is now
(1888) living. Mrs. Pandora Crossley was born in X(jrth

Carolina, January 13, 1852, and came with her parents, in

1865, to Madison county. vShe is a lady of manv most

excellent qualities and christian virtues, and a member of

the Methodist Church at Pendleton, Indiana. Mr. Crossb\-

is a member of the I. O. O. F. at Pendleton Lodge, No.

88. But one child has been born to Mr. and Mrs. Crosslev

—William, born March 18, 1872. Mr. D. W. Crosslev's

father died, March, iSjo, and is buried on the old tarm,

four miles Southwest of Pendleton, where he entered his

land about the year 1824. His mother is vet living, at the

advanced age oi eightv-si\ vears. I am iilad to notice

this worth}- family in this work.

JEESZREELL WENE.

Mr. Wene was born in Morrowtown, Ohio, (ni the 14th

day of February, 1844, '^^^ came to Madison county, In-

diana, when quite \oimg. and was raised on a farm in

Stony-creek township, where he now resides and owns a

farm, four" miles Northwest of Pendleton, Indiana. In

July, 1862, he enlisted at Noblesville, Indiana, in Company
1,75th Indiana \'olunleers (Col. Robinson), under Captain

Elijah Williams. Mr. Wene was in many hard-fought

battles during the three years he was out, among which

were Missionary Ridge. Chickamauga, Resacca, Ken-

esaw Mountain, .Vtlanta and Jonesboro. He was dis-

charged June 8. 1865. On November 26, 1867, he was

married to Amantla \'alentine, of Stony-creek township.

She was raised there. The following are their children's

names: Nellie. Lee, Aita and Verlov. Mr. Wene is a
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reliable Republican, and is among- the substantial men of
his township. He is a member of Major Ilenrv Post,
G. A. R., at Pendleton. Indiana. I first met Mr. VVene in

the year 1874.

THOMAS Hn:)AY.

Mr. Hiday is one of the '-boys in blue,'" who in earlv

manhood went out in earnest to defend his country, and
one of the best soldiers, it is said, that ever went to the fnmt,
and one of the best shots also, and was detached on special

duty often when good shooting was to be done—a trusted,

tried, faithful soldier of three long years. He was born in

Madison county, Indiana, November 29, 182S. His father,

Henry Hiday, was a pioneer of Green township, Madison
county. Thomas Hiday was raised on a farm, and to-day

(1888) owns a splendid farm on Lick Creek, near where
his father first built his cabin, away back in the twenties.

He was married to Sarah J. Doty. October 17. 1850. Chil-

dren's names: Charles, born October 14, 185 1; married

to Effie Da\ is. She is deceased. The second time mar-
ried to Jane Flunter ; reside in Green township. Angeline,

born September 23, 1853, married to John F". Cottrell
;

reside in Green t(nvnship. Thomas Hidav enlisted in

Compan}- G, r2th Indiana Volunteers (Colonel Link),

August, 1862, and was in twenty-two hard-fought battles

during the three wears' service, such as Richmond, Ken-
tucky, Jackson, Missionary Ridge, Resacca, Ezras Church,

Jonesboro, Bentonville, Dallas, &c. He was discharged at

the city of Washington, June, 1865. Mr. Hidav is a Re-
publican that votes as he shot—center all the time.

THOMAS J. DOTY,

Another one of the " boys in blue," who went out in earl}'

manhood to befend the <^rand old fJaL*". He enlisted in the
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2d Indiana Cavalry in August, 1862, served near three

years, and was in several hard-fought battles durin--- his

term of service. On his return home he was married to

Sarah A. Davis, daughter of Bailtw Davis, one of th.e sub-

stantial farmers of Madison county. Mr. Doty owns a tine

farm on Lick creek, in Green township, where he was born

in 1836. His parents were among the pioneers of Lick
creek, and have been dead several years. Thev are buried

on the creek at the cemetery- known as the Dotv cem.eterv.

Mr. Thomas J. Doty is a good farmer, has a pleasant home,

good buildings, and well surrounded with plentv on all

hands. He is glad to live in such a grand countrv, and

glad he was born at the right time to go out to help perpet-

uate it, and to-da}- (1S8S) to see things prosperous, and to

hope n(^ rebel will ever lift a tinger against as good a coun-

try as ours.

GEORGE A. PHIPPS.

Mr. Phipps was born in Montgomery county, Penn-

sylvania, on the 4th da\" of January, 1842. His father's

name was William and his mother's name Margaret.

George A. was raised on a t"arm in Pennsylvania, and

received an ordinary education there. He came to Hunts-

ville, Indiana, where he now resides, in Xo\'ember, 1870,

and at once entered the well-known mills at Hunts\ille.

known as B. F. Aimen Mills, and now has been there sixteen

years, and there never has in all that time a man that came

after his o;rist but at least got his sack. He was married

to Minta Alfont, daughter of William Altbnt. of Alfont, on

the 7th day of November, 1872. The tbllowing are their

children's names: >Liggie, Benjamin A., Claud, >[ary

M., Sallie and Nell. Mr. Phipps joined the >Lisons in

Pennsylvania in 1868, and is now a member of >radison

Lodge, No. 44, at Pendleton. He is a Royal Arch Mason,

and has taken nearlv all the higher degrees in that order.
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He is a Democrat first, last and all the time. Mrs. Phipps
is a member of the M. E. Church.

GEORGE W. DAMS

Was born in Fayette county, Indiana, Auijust 9, 1822, son
of George Davis. His mother's name betore marrige was
Miss McCorkle, born in North Carolina. Tiiey weit^ mar-
ried in 1814. George W. Davis came to MadLon county,
Indiana, in 1843, first settling in Jackson township, and
resided there up to 1874, ^'^l^t^n ^^e moved to Green town-
ship, where he now (r88S) resides. On tlie 31st dav of
January, 1843. he was married to Harriet Hollcroft. Siie

was born April 19, 1826, in Scott county. Kentucky. Her
mother's name before marriage was Pollv Utter, born in

Kentucky. Her father, Seely Hollcroft, was born in Penn-
sylvania. The tbllowing are the names of George W.
Davis' children: Louisa, born November 19. 1844, mar-
ried to Peter Epperly on February 17, 1S59; i"eside in

Jackson township. Mariah C, born September 22, 1845,
married Abraham Nicholson, Februarv 4. 1862 ; reside in

Green township. Mr. G. W. Davis joined the ^Masonic
order in Fortville, Indiana, in 1S64, and the I. O. O. F. in

1868. Mr. and Mrs. Davis are among the most worthy
people in Madison county. I am thankful tor kindness
received at their pleasant home.

JOHN A. SMETHERS.

Mr. Smethers was born in the State of Tennessee,

March 28, 1844, '^"<^ '^^ ^^^^ '^^e of five years (1S49) *^'^^^^^

with his parents to Madison county, Indiana, where he has

resided all tlie time since except three years" temporary stay

in the State of Florida. He was raised on a farm, and that

has been his chief oocupation, and to-da\' (1888) he owns
a fine tarm ot one hundred and twent\' acres in Green
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township, near the Hamihon county line, six miles West of

Pendleton and eight East of Xoblesville, Indiana. In

August, 1862, he enlisted in Company B, Spth Indiana

Volunteers, and served two years in the armv. He was
discharged in 1S64. In March, 1S69. he was married tf>

Lyda J.
White, daughter of Wesley White, an earlv and

highly respected citizen of Green township. The tbllow-

ing are the names of Mr. and Mrs. Smethers' children :

Willard E., Edgar, Letta, Leroy. Margaret, Elnora and

Resale. The following are deceased and buried at Pleas-

ant View cemetery, in Green township : Edgar, aged

seven years ; Letta, four years ; Rosale, three years (buried

in Florida) ; Lero^-, two years.

ALEXANDER C. RUMLER,

Son of the late Peter Rumler. was born near IIunts\ille,

Indiana, February, 1846. He was raised on a farm, and

that has been his chief occupation. In February, 1S62, he

enlisted in the 2d Indiana Battery (Captain Whicher),

served three years, and was a faithful soldier during the

three years. He was in man\" of the hardest fought battles

of the war. He was discharged Jul\- 3. 1S65, on the expira-

tion of term of service. February 29, 1862, he was mar-

ried to Almira Nicholson, daughter of the late Samuel

Nicholson, one of the pioneers of Madison county, who

died in the spring of 18SS. The following are the names

of Mr. and Mrs. A. C. Rumler"s children: Laura L.,

married to G. Miller, September 7, 18S6. Almeda A., at

home. Samuel C, deceased, March 2, 1874, ^5^<^ ^^'^^

months. Mr. Rumler resides in Green township, Madiscm

county, Indiana, five miles A\'est of Pendleton. He is a

member of the G. A. R. at Pendleton. Mrs. Rumler is a

member of the Christian Church. I have known Ban. as

we call him, from boyhood, and am glad to notice lu'm

among those I liave met.
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ANTHONY WILSON.
,

:

Mr. Wilson was born and raised in Madison countv,

Indiana. His father died when he was voun"-, and his

mother lived until she was near sixtv-five vears of a<>e.

She died in Adams township, Madis<jn countv, about the

year 1SS2. She was born in Virginia about the vear 1S15.

Her name before marriage was Mariah Hardman, daucrh-

ter of Jacob Hardman, who came to Madison county,

Indiana, in an early day—about the vear 1S30. Anthonv
Wilson was born about the year 1846, and now (iSSS) just

in his prime. He deserves great credit for his rise in the

world. From a poor, orphan bo\- he has gro\vn to be one

of the solid men of the countv. A (jood farmer and owns

a good farm in Adams township, adjoining the Hancock
county line, foiu" miles Southwest of Markleville, Indiana.

About the year 1S70 he was married to Miss Keller, daugh-

ter of Madison Keller, an early settler of the county.

Anthonv Wilson and myself first met at Markleville in

1859, when he was a bov fourteen or fifteen years of age.

I have known him well since, and in his dealings with me

found him honest, truthful and reliable, and am glad to

note his success in the world, and to know that he is pleas-

antly located on his tarm, where he enjoys life. He is a

Democrat of the Jackson stripe. He does not belong to

any church, but is a moral and law-abiding citizen, and I

am flad to note him among m\' friends in this book.

JAMES VALENTINE,

Another one of the " boys in blue," resides in Green town-

ship, Madison county, Indiana, where he was raised and

has lived most of his life. In July, 1863. he enlisted in

Company H, 105th Indiana Volunteers, and served to the

close of the war, in 1S65, when he received an honorable
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discharge, and he was known to be a good soldier during

his term of service. He belongs to the G. A. R. at Pen-
dleton, Indiana, is a Republican (A the stalwart kind, and

votes the wa}- he shot in 1S61-5. He owns a tami in Green
township, and has worked on a tarm nearly, if not all, his

life. He is now just in his prime—about fifty vears of a'^'-c

I have been acquainted with him fifteen years, and take

great pleasure in mentioning him as an ex-soldier and

"tip top" citizen, and worthy to live in one of the best

countries the sun ever shone upon, and which he helped

defend and save. He has an interesting familv that I have

broken bread with in days past. He resides four miles

Northwest of Pendleton, North of the pike leading from

Pendleton to Noblesville, Indiana.

JEREMIAH WHITINGER

Was born in Union countv. Indiana, on the Slh da}- of

March, 182 1. He is of German descent, his great grand-

father havinif emi<j:rated from German\' and settled in

Pennsylvania. The name was formerly spelled Wydinger.

Henry Whitinirer, his <>-randfather, was born in Pennsvl-

vania, and spent his boyhood days in that State, and

afterwards moved to Southern Ohio. His father, John

Whitinger, was born in Ohio, February 5, 1791- Soon

after Grandfather Whitinger moved to Indiana, and settled

on the East fork of White Water, where he erected and

operated a flouring mill, six miles below Richmond, in the

early settlement of Wayne county. John Whitinger, Sr.,

and Elizabeth Abram were married on the 17th of May,

1810. This union was blessed with nine children. All

still survive but two. He entered a tract of Government

land in Union county, and settled there and lived there, and

there the subject of this sketch worked on the farm until he

become of age, and then lived in Wa} ne county, Indiana.

a short time, when he took up his residence in South Bend,
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Indiana, where he resided some nine or ten years, en-^a'^ed
in various pursuits. He and ^^iss Sarali G. Willis were
married at La Porte. Indiana, August i, 1854, =i"<^l came
to Anderson, where they have resided to the present dav,
both in the city and on the farm, two miles Northwest of
the city. The family of Whitingers have all been of an
independent turn of mind, and in the main have en^rurred

in farming, tew having engaged in trade and entered the
professions. They have been pioneers in preparing the
way for the school-house and the cliurch ; have lived in and
some of them have been born in forts, while their sires were
defending the early settlers from Indian depredations. Mr.
Whitinger has been blessed with three children, one son

and two daughters. His oldest child, Willis Whitinger,
was married to Miss Clara Raper. His second. Miss Etta,

was married to Mr. Ithamer McCarty, and the third. Miss
Bertha, was married to Mr. E. X. Hill. All are residents

of Anderscm township. I am very glad to notice Mr.
Whitinger in m\- work as one of our best men and citizens.

He has spent nearly a life-time here in Madison countv.

and in all the relations of lite he has proven himself an

upright citizen. I first met him in 1874, when he bought

one of my histories of Madison county. I have known
him since, ^ and my first impressions of him were good, and

to-day (18SS) they have not lessened. His wit'e is also

worthy of special notice. Through prospcritv and adver-

sity she has been a worth}- helpmeet, and I am glad that

this worthy couple have come to Anderson to rest up in the

evening of life, where their many friends wish them pleas-

ant da3-s in the future.

W. P. BRICKLY, M. 1).

Dr. Brickh- was born in Preble county. Ohio, in the

year 1828, son ofJohn F. Prickly, an early settler of Ohio.

W. P. Bricklv came with the familv to Randolpji count\-.
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Indiana, where the subject of this sketch was raised and
went to school. Here he road mt-dicine, and at'ter attend-

ing lectures at Cincinnati. Ohio, commenced the practice

at Winchester, Indiana. He was associated with Dr.

Packet, of that place, a year or two. In 1S54 ^^'^ ^^'^^ mar-
ried to Julia Hull, who was raised near Winchester, Indi-

ana, and born in 1829. wShe is a worthy ladv, who has

many friends in Indiana, and especially in Randolph and
Madison counties, where her life has thus far been spent.

Dr. and Mrs. Brickly came to Huntsville, Indiana, in 1855.

and here I tirst met them in the tall of that year, and have

known them well ever since, and cheerfullv bear testimony

of their worth as citizens and neighbors. The Doctor built

up an extensive practice in Southern Madison countv during

the fifteen years he practiced there. He has been a resi-

dent of Madison county since 1S54. except two or three

years spent in Iowa, about the years 1875-6-7. He owns

a fine farm three miles East of Pendleton, where the tamilv

resided a tew years. The past fit"teen vears the\- ha\e

resided in the city of Anderson. Indiana, where he has

built up a fine practice. He resides on West Anderson

street, where he and Mrs. Brickly are ever ready to wel-

come their many friends. The tollowinir are the names c>f

their children : Euirene. associated in the druir store w ith

Mr. Buck in Anderson, Indiana. Etta, married to Dr. J.

W. Hunt; reside in Alexandria. Indiana. Elizabeth, mar-

ried to Charles Johnson : reside in Danville, Illinois. Rosa,

at home. Frank, at Danville, Illinois. The children were

born in Madison county, except possibly Eugene. Mrs.

Brickly is a member of the M. E, Church at Anderson.

The Doctor is a Democrat of the olden type. I am glad to

give Dr. and Mrs. Brickly a notice in "Those I Have

Met."

32
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AMOS T. DAVIS.

This moLlest gentleman first saw the h'ght in F'axette

county, Indiana, in the year 1852. In 1S55 he went with

his father, Eli Davis, to a farm near Alexandria, Madison
county, Indiana, where he was reared. He remained upon
the farm until 1870, when he determined to educate him-
seh. Tliis hiudahle determination was carried out, and for

three years he devoted himself to study during the summer
nnd to teaching school during the winter months. In the

fall ot 1876 Mr. Da\is accepted a position as deput\- Sheriff

of Madison count}', imder Tiiomas J. McMahaii, uhich

position he held for four years under that gentleman, and

continued in the same place for two \ears imder his suc-

cessor. While serving in the capacit^• of deputv SheritV,

Mr. I)a\is was faithful, efhcient and accommoding in the

discharge of his c^thcial duties, therebv increasing largely

the number ot' his friends. Heing popidar in his own party,

and standing well in the general esteem, he received the

Democratic nomination foi* the otlice of Recorder in the

spring of 1882, and was elected in November of that year.

He served (Hit his term acceptably to the people : was

re-elected in 1SS6. and is now (1888) serving his second

term. The large majorities recei\ed by Mr. Davis for the

office he so worthily tills are sufficient commentaries on

his popularitv with the people. It is sate to say that no

man has ever held the office of Recorder in Madison county

who has discharged its duties more taith.f'u!]} or given

greater satisfaction.

Mr. Davis was united in marriage July 12. 1882, to

Miss Mar\- C Moore. The results of this union ha\e been

three children—Alton M., Herman R. and Nellie. Amos,

as he is familiarly called, is a prominent member of Ononga

Tribe of Red Men at Aiulerson, and also belongs to the

Kni<dits of Pvthias. He belongs to no church, but inclines
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his religion to the Presbyterian faith. In poHtics he is an
uncompromising DemDcrat, and believes that the world
would be better if governed by the principles of Democ-
racy. Socially he is a genial companion, forbearing- in his

disposition and temperate in all things. Strictlv honest,

industrious and generous, he possesses manv of tlie char-

acteristics of "the man \ou don't meet everv daw"
I have been acquainted with Mr. and Mrs. Davis sev-

eral years, and it affords me genuine pleasure to note them
here in my work, and to know thev are pleasanUv located

in their new home on \\'est Anderson street, just hni>hed

(1888), and to wish them many happ\ vears.

DALE J. CRITTEXr.KRGER.

The subject of this sketch was born December 31 . 1855,

near Harrisonburg, Rockingham countv, \'irginia, and

came to Ilenry coiuit\', Indiana, in 1856. where he was

reared on a farm. Blessed with a tine mind, and pos>ess-

ing the habits and disposition of a student, he i.ttended the

countv schools of his peii-hborhood. and made such rapid

progress in his studies that at the early age of sixteen he

received a license as a teacher, ami taught liis tirst public

school. Desiring, above all things, to receive a collegiate

education, he husbanded the means obtained b\- teaching

and matriculated in the Indiana State University at Iiloom-

ington at the age of nineteen. Here he remained four

years, his college course being conspicuous for its brilliancy

and zeal. He was acti\e in college society atlairs, and

graduated in 1S7S with a class-standing and prominence

among his fellow-students of which any young man could

feel justly proud. After quitting the University he went to

Anderson, Indiana, where he entered the law otllce ot Hon.

Charles L. Henr\- and commenced the stud\- ot law. He

remained with Mr. Ilenry three years, during a part <n

which time (18S1-2) he served the city of Andersi>n accept-
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abl}' as City Attorney. On the ist of Januiiry, 1S83, he

received the appointment of deputv Secretarv of State

under lion. \V. R, Myers. This position he resii^ned,

however, to accept the highly honorable and important

office of Superintendent of the Madison countv pubHc

schools, to which he was elected on the ist of Januarv,

1884. At the expiration of his term of office he was re-

elected, and could doubtless have held the position indeti-

nitelv had he not desired to enter the field of journalism.

His adminstration of the office was eminently successful

and an honor to the count}-. •

^[r. Crittenberi4-er was married on the 2d of June, 1884,

to Miss Effie Daniels, daughter of Mr. H.J. Daniels, cashier

of the Citizens' Bank of Anderson. The results of this

happv union have been two interesting children—^John and

Juliett.

Upon retiring from the Superintendency of the public

schools, Mr. Crittenberger purchased an interest in the

A?i(h'rso>i Democrat^ the organ of the Madison coimty

Democracv, and is now (1SS8) filling the position of editor

of that able and popular i(^urnal. Mr. Crittenberger is an

accomplished scholar, and withal an able and versatile

wTiter. Through his effi)rts the declining fortunes of the

Dfiiiocrat have been revived and its standard elevated to

a position of prominence among the leading journals of

the State. Being a true son of the Old Dominion, he is

fearless and constant in his advocacy of Democratic prin-

ciples as expounded by Jeflerson. It is safe to assert that

the readers of the Democrat will never have occasion to

complain of its lukewarmness in advocating Democratic

principles as long as Mr. Crittenberger presides over its

columns or directs its course. He is earnest, honest and

sincere, and hence is true to ever\- cause he advocates. He

is a member of no religious denomination, but is prominent

in Masonic circles, being a Royal Arch Mason and Knight

Templar. Unaflected in his bearing toward others, genial
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and gentle in disposition, steadfast and generous in his

friendships, his companionship is elevating and his morals
above criticism.

SAMUEL LVST.

Comrade Samuel Lyst was born in Initler countw Ohio,

December 7, 183S, and at this writing is just tiftx' years of

age. He learned the plastering business, and has worked
at it most of the time since he was twentv-one \ ears of a^-e.

He came to Madison county m 1S59, first settling at Elwood,
where he lived several years with other members of his

family. He was a resident of Kokomo, Indiana, for twelve

years, when, in 1SS4, ^"'^ became a resident of Anderson,

where he ncnv (18S8) resides. Mr. Lyst entered in the war
of 1861-5 in 1862 in Company G, 75th Indiana Volunteers,

and served three years, first as private, then as Corporal,

then as Sergeant, and as such was mustered out. He was
in seventeen engagements during his term of service, and

was a i^ood soldier, as liis comrades well know. Follow-

incT will be found the names of some of the memorable

battles Mr. Lyst was in: Talahoma, Missi(jnar\' Ridge,

PeachTree, Dalton, Chickamauga. Buzzard Roost, Atlanta,

Goldsboro, Renton\ille, Jonesboro, \"icksburg, and Kene-

saw Mountain. Mr. L. has been twice married, tirst to

Sarali Johnson, in 1868. She is deceased. The second

time to Rebecca Smith (daughter of John Smith) on the

19th day of April, 1884. She was born in Dayton, Ohio,

April 9, 1845, and came to Madison county. Indiana, with

her parents in 1852. Mr. Samuel Lyst is a brotht-r of

Thomas Lvst, spoken of on antither page of this wt>rk.

He also had one or two other brothers in tlie army.

JOHN r>. TAYLOR.

Comrade Tavlor was born in Hendricks county. Indi-

ana, February 9, i8,^. He is the son of the late Bryant





$02 THOSE I HAVE MET,

Taylor, an early settler in Hendricks county, Indiana

(1830). He was born May 5, 1805, in North Carolina, and
married to Margaret Fox in 1832. She died Alarch 14,

1858, in Hendricks county. Mr. Iiryant Taylor came to

Madison county, Indiana, in i860, and died Xoyember 19,

18S8, aged eiglily-four years. He was a member of Com-
pany G, 17th Indiana \'olunteers several months. He had
tive sons in the army at one time. One, James I). ]M. Tay-
lor, was killed in the war at Plantersyille, Alabama, x\pril

12, 1865. He was Captain of Company G, 17th Indiana

\ olunteers. David A., another son, now a resident of

Anderson, was a member of Company G. 17th Indiana

\ olunteers. John I>. Taylor, whose name heads this sketch,

enlisted in July, 1862, in Company K, i6th Indiana Volun-

teers. He went out as a private, but was soon after pro-

moted to Second Lieutenant of said companw J. B. Ta\lor

was a good soldier, sei"\"ed three years, and was in ukuu- of

the hardest fought battles of 1861-5, such as Richmond,
Kentuck\-, \'icksburg. Black River Bridge, Chamj->ion

Hills and Jackson. He was discharged at New Orleans

in July. 1865. He was married to ^Margaret \^an Nort,

August 23. i860. She \yas born in Chesterfield, Indiana,

December 26, 1839. Thev have resided in Anderson the

past twent\-two \ears. where thcv stand deservedly high

among their numerous friends. Mr. Ta\lor joined the

Masons at Anderson in 1866 and the I. O. O. F. in 1867.

He was a member ol tb.e City Council (in 1S82 and 1886)

four years. He is a member of the G. A. R. at Anderson.

He is by trade a plasterer, and one of the finest workmen

in the State. He is a Republican in politics. Tliey haye

an interesting family, but the names I do not know.

MORTIMER ATHERTON,

Son of Willis G. Atherton, was born near Indianapolis

about the year 1827 or '28. but came with his parrnts to
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Anderson when quite young, and has resided here ever

since, a period of near fifty years. He has seen Anderson
grow out of the luizel buslies to be a citv of near ten thou-

sand inliabitants. For the past twenty vears Mr. Athert(jn

has been enjj^aged in the hiinber trade, and quite latelv he

has built in connection with his lumber vard a nlaniu"- niill

and to-day (iSSS) is well established and to ti;e front in all

that pertains to building material. His long residence here

has proven him to be a first-class business man, and '-Mort,"

as we call him. is one of the substantial men of Anderson.

About the year 1850 he was married to Matilda Van Xort,

who was born in \'irginia about the vear 1828 or '29, and

came with her parents to Madison county in 1836. Her
mother is yet living, aged eighty-three vears. Mort Ather-

ton joined Mt. Moriah Lodge of Masons, Xo. 77. in Ander-

son, many \-ears ago. and has been one of the taithful tew

who, through thick and thin, has attended anything like

regular. Mr. Atherton is a strong Republican, and was at

the horning of that party after seeing the old Whig party

decentlv interred in 1856. I do not think he belongs to

any church, unless it is the "big one." but liberal in his

notions. He wishes to go to the happy hunting groiuuls. but

has no incliniition U) shut the door on others when he gets

there. I first met Mr. A. in 1864 at Anderson, and the past

twentv-four vears" acquaintance assures me that he is all his

friends claim for him—an industrious, honest man and

Mason. He is the father of U. Atherton, of Anderson, and

other children, their names and whereabouts I do not

know.

SAMUEL WOOLF.

Mr. Woolf was born in Fayette county. Indiana, on

the 4th dav of November, 1844. son of James G. ^^ oolt,

one of the earlv settlers of Madison comity, in Stony-creek

township. whJre he now (1888) resides. Samuel Woolf
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came with his parents to Madison couniv, Indiana, in

1855, and has been a resident ever since, except the tlu'ee

years he was in the army. He enHsted in Companv L,
8th Indiana Cavalry, in December, 1S63. ^^ ^vas insrv-
eral hard-fouglit battles, and was wounded at Pulaski,
Tennessee, September, 1864. He was in Slierman's march
to the sea. Taken prisoner and was confined a short time
in the rebel prison at Salisbury, North Carolina. He was
discharged at Lexington, Xortji Carolina. Soon after his

return from the arm.y to Madison count}-, he was married
to Mary F. Huntsin-:er, daugliter of th.e late David Hunt-
singer, an early setter of Madison count\-, Indiana. She
was born in Madisc n county in 1S45. She is a worth \-

lady and is a member of the M. E. Church at Anderson,
Indiana. They have been residents of Anderson since

1878. Five children have been born to them, all of whom
are deceased. Mr. Woolf is a member of the G. A. R.
at Anderson, and a Republican in faith. Has served on
the police force of Anderson several years, and now(iSS8j
is in charge of the school buildings of Anderson.

CALEB liROWX.

Mr. Brown was born in Wavne count^, Indiana, Sep-

tember, 1827, where he received his schooling and resided

up to marriage (about the }"ear 1S52 or '53) to Miss Su>an

Crow, when they became residents of Henry count^, Indi-

ana. In 1862 Mr. Ijrown enlisted in the 9th Indiana \'ol-

unteers, and ser\'ed near three years, when he, soon alter

his discharge, became a citizen of Madison count}', Indiana,

where he has resided ever since. The tirst ten } ears he

lived in Lafivette township, then mo\ed on the McCollough

farm, four miles South of x\nderson, on the Pendleton road.

Here he lived about twelve years, when, in 1886. he bought

one himdred acres of land one and a halt miles Southwest

of Anderson, where he now resides. He is a member ot
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the I. O. O. F. at Anderson. No. 131. and is well known
in Madison county as an upriirht man. Me is a Republi-

can in politics, but not a member of any church. Xo
children have been born to Mr. and Mrs. Brown, but thev

have raised trom youth two worthy children—Fred Snirk

and Elsworth Stuck—which speaks well for Mr. and ^Trs.

Brown. Mr. B. is a good tanner, and has a tine farm just

outside the city limits.

PROF. II. M. LA FOLLETTE.

Mr. La Follette was born near Madison, Wisconsin.

September 8, 1858, son of Harry and Susan La Follette.

At the age of two years he came with his parents to Boone

count}-, Indiana, near Thorntown. where Harrv M. recei\ed

his first lessons in the scliools of that town. Early in life

he, under manv disadvantages, decided and determined on

a good education, and e\erv effort was put torth to this end.

At the age of nine vears he entered the academy at Thorn-

town, and at the age of fourteen years had passed through

the primarv grammar grades, tinishing Rav's higher. Alge-

bra, and studving Geometrv and Latin. His summt-r

vacations were spent on a tarm and in a stave factttr}' of his

villa<re. From the fourteenth to the seventeenth vears of

his VLiie he was taken out of school, owing to ill health.

durino- which time he read extensivelv from the librarv at

Thorntown, laving the foundation tor a higher education.

Every dollar he could command was spent tor books. In

1874 he entered ^'^''^' '^ ^'"^^^ ihe Friends' School, just A\ est

of Thorntown, Indiana, known as "Sugar Plain." In

1876 he entered the college at Crawfordsville, Indiana.

Scarcely had he entered till b.e was threatened with a relapse

of his disease. Then it was decided to seek a milder cli-

mate, where his health might be restored, and at the same

time have the ad\antage of travel and better advantages ot

schools, and obtain a knowledge of other languages, since
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which he has been so successful in obtaining. He went to

FVance, and at the age of eighteen years sought the hmd
of his forefathers. Witii little means and but few triLiuls,

he landed on the sunny siiore of France. This was a great

undertaking, and but illustrates the deterniinatinn he vavIv

had to succeed. Early in 1S77 this journev was com-
pleted. On his arrived in Paris he entered the college therr,

where he spent two years. Here he distinguished himself

as a studious and apt scholar. Mere he mastered meta-

physics and the languages under Laboulage Franck and
Guillanume Qiiizot at the College of France. To assist

him in his expenses, he taught at night in the International

School of Languages. x\t the expiration of two vears he

had advanced beyond measure in his studies, especiallv in

mastering the French, which in alter life has been of gnat
value to him. He spent some time at the universitv at

Gottingen and passed six months at Rome attending lec-

tures and stud\ ini: the Latin tongues, fie tra\eKd exten-

sively through Germany, Bohemia. Ilungarv. Austria,

Switzerland. Itah-, the Netherlands, France and iMigland.

thus giving him lessons in geograplu' which can not be

obtained otherwise so well. In 18S0 he returned to his

native land, and the following \ear taught in the In ion

High School at Westtield. Indiana. In the spring of 1SS2

he was elected Count}- Superintendent of Boone countw
Indiana, and re-elected in 1884. Here he disphued great

qualifications for an educational life. He at once put the

schools of the count}' in tine ordei" and selected good teach-

ers, and at the close of his tour years he left the Superin-

tendent's office with credit to all to enter a higher place in

the educational department. In 1886 he was nominated

and elected by the Republican part}' to the State Superin-

tendenc\', and re-elected in X(j\ember. 1888, and will soon

enter upon his second term as State Superintendent. His

administration has been successt'ul, and the State has IkuI

no better man at the helm than Prof La Follette. In 1886,
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when I went to Boone counl\- to write up "Tlie Eurlv

Times," I first met Mr, La Follette, who was then County

Superintendent. He tendered me his office in which to

write up the county, and in which it wa.s dcjne. lie not

only fjave his office, but his assistance in the preparation of

mv work. I am glad ot his acquaintance, and am also

glad to give him this poor, imperfect sketch in this work.

See his portrait on another page.

GEORGE FESLER.

Brother George Fesler was born in the State (jf Penn-

sylvania about 1826 or '27, and is a little pi;st the meridian

^nife now (18S8). lie is a son of Jacob Fesler, wiio

:ame with his family to Madison count}-. Indiana, in 1S43.

md setded one mile South of New Columbus, where the

"amilv lived manv vears. George, or as we sometimes

:all him, '"Dobin," was married about the year 1850 to

Marv Davis, daucrhter of the late Ira Davis, who was an

?arly setder of Adams township, and I think W came h'om

Morth Carolina. Mrs. Fesler was born there and was a

^irl eight or ten years of age w lien she came tt) the county.

She must have been born in 1828 or "29. George has

vorked at plastering most of his life, and he is a good

vorkman, but his hard work is done. George Fesler has

esided in Madison county ever since he came in 1843.

md tor the past fit\een years in New Columbus. He joined

he Masons at Ovid Lodge, No. 164. in i860, and has been

I faithful member of that lodge, never missing ;i meeting

fin his power to be present. He has been treasurer ot

he lodge t'or years. He is the most c<nsistent Mason I

!ver met. Its teacliings he practices in his daily dealings

vith all, and he and ttie order ha\e both been protiietl by

lis being a member. Dobin is an honest man. IK- has

vorked for me in times past and did his work well a> he

loes f(^r all. He is a Democrat, if there is such a being
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on earth. He will not scratch his ticket for the hest friend

he has, unless he is a Dem(;crat. George is a "wheel
horse," so to speak, of the Democracy of Adams, and I

hardly know what they would do without him wlu-n the

campaign comes around. James M. Fesler, his eldest son,

also a resident of New Columhus, was born about the ^•ear

185 1 or '52
; is a carpenter, and also a Mason, and a good

one, too, following in the tbotsteps of his tather. He has

been twice married—the tirst time to Cornelia Collis,

daughter of Orison Collis, of Anderson. She died about

the year iSSo, and is buried at New Cf^lumbus. She was

a lady well known and respected. James M. Fesler is a

Democrat, and member of Ovid Lodge, Xo. 164, F. and

A. M. His second wife I do not know. I tirst met George
Fesler in 1859 '^^^^ have known him since, and I have

known James ^l. from bovhood.

THOMAS C. DAVIS,

Son of Columlnis Davis, of Green township, Madison

countv, was born about the \ear 1865, in that township.

His mother's name before marriage with Mr. Da\ is was

Miss Scott, daughter of the late Thomas Scott, one of

the earlv pioneers of Green, who died about the year iS8_j.

at an advanced age. Thomas C. Da\is, the subject ot

this sketch, early in life decided on obtaining a good edu-

cation and his school adxantages of the common schools

of the countv have been very good, and before he attained

his majoritv he had acquired a sufficient education to teach

school and at once entered the role as a teacher. He has

taught in the township he was born and educated in, and

to-day (18SS) is teaching at Xo. 2 in Green township.

This speaks well for one so }-oung to be employed suc-

cessively in his own township. Mr. Davis was recentl}-

married and has settled dow n in life comparati\ely young.

I have been acquainted with him several years, and pre-
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lict for him a bright future as a teacher wherever his lot
nay be cast.

JOHN L. JONES.

One of the proniinent men of .Madison county, Indi
na, is tlie one whose name heads this sketch. He wa^
orn in Virginia about the year 1827 or "28, and when coml
aratively young came West, first setthng in Henn- county,
ndiana, where he resided several years. The last tweniv
ears he has been a resident of Madison countv, Indiana,
ear Florida, in Lafayette township, and I think near the
eographical center of Madison county, where he owns a
ne farm of three hundred acres of choice land and fine

uildings and surroundings. He is a good farmer, as his
irm tells its own story. He is identified with his countv's
est interest and broad and liberal in his views in oeneral.
[e has served eight or ten years as Township Tnistee well
nd to the general satisfaction of the citizens there. In

386 he was elected County Commissioner for the middle
istrict, and to-day (iSSS) is serving his first term. He
as elected Trustee and Commissioner as a Democrat, to

hich party he is strong!}- attached, and never scratches.

(e has been twice married, and I think both of his wi\es
ere born in Mrginia. He has traveled extensively all

ver the country, and has been across the continent, in the
old fields of Calitbrnia. This makes him a desirable

reside companion. Should you pass b\- chance that wav»
ill and see him, for I believe the latch-string is on the

itside, or at least I have found it so.

GIDEON BORAM.

Mr. Boram was boin in the State of Mrginia in 1S19

20. He is a son of Jacob and Elizabeth Boram, who
Uh other members of the lamily—George R., John and
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Mrs. McColloiigh, in 1S36 settled in Adams township.

Gideon's fatlier died there about the year 1S50; his motlu>r

about tlie year 1873, aged ninety-one vears. George R.,

a well-known man, died near Iluntsville at the age of tiftv

years. John died near ATarkleville in 1883, aged sixtv-

seven years. Gideon was a young man when he came to

Madison county, a poor boy or voung man, but b\' hard

work and t'rugality has become one of the solid men of the

county, owning over four hundred acres of land in Adams
township, near the Hancock comity line, two miles Soutii

of Markleville. where he lived oxer thirty yeais. About

the vear 1S72 he mcjved to Anderson, where he now (1888)

resides, and where he owns Hue property on Ohio avenue.

He was married in \'irginia about the year 1847 to Cynthia

]McCo\-, who was also born in \'irginia. Mr. and ^^rs.

Boram commenced in the i^reen woods and know all about

hard times. They have raised a large family, of whom
John and Sarah Goodykoontz are deceased. Gid. is not a

member of anv church or order. He is an old \ irginia

Democrat and a high-minded, honorable gentleman. I

have known the family thirty years and cheerfully record

them in my book.

MICHAEL DALL.

Just w here and when Mr. Dall was born I do noi know,

but I think, like all other great men, it was in Ohio, and it

must have been back in the twenties, for ^^ike is silvered

over somewhat, and he must have past eight or ten years

down on the shady side of life—I mean in age, but in regard

to activitv and cheertulness, and "get up" generally, he is

about tiftv. Mike learned the cooper's trade, and wcM'ked

at it over thirtv years, and it was said at his best days he

could make a barrel that would hold "shucks," at least.

He canu' to Anderson about the year i860, and the first

ten vears af"ter worked at coopering, doing a large busi-
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less, since which time he has kept stoiv. made hmiher bv

he milHon, and to-da}- (i8S8) is engaged in making patent

encing, milling, &c. lie was married to Raciiel Medcalf

iboiit the year 1849. •^'^ children have been born to them,

mt they have raised two or three for others. Mrs. Dall is

I true lady, and she as well as Brother Mike belong to the

Jhrisdan Church in Anderson. Mr. 1). is a Republican,

ind a "stalwart" at that. I am glad to remember Mr. and

virs. Dall.

JAMES L. MITCHELL

s the son ot" John and Amio (Lemon) Mitchell, earl\- sel-

lers near Pendleton, Indiana, where James L. was born,

Vugust 31, 1839. He in early lift- received a good educa-

ion, and before he was twent}-one years of age he had

:ntered the role as school teiicher. lollowing this \ocation

or sixteen vears. In Jidv, 1861, he enlisted in Company
\., 19th Indiana \'olunteers, served three years, and has

he reputation of being a gallant soldier. He served in the

Vrmv of the Potomac in what was known as the '-Iron

brigade,'* General Sol Meredith. Mr. Mitchell was mar-

ied to Elizabeth C. Blake, July 4, 1865. She is the

laughter of John and Fannie Blake, pioneers of Adams
ownship, where Mrs. Mitchell was born, December 3,

847. Mr. Mitchell since marriage has been engaged in

arming most of the time in Hancock county, Indiana, tirst

n Jackson tf<wnship, then since 1878 in Green tcjunship,

ust South of Eden, where he owns a line tarm and where

le resided up to 1887. In 1886 he was elected Audil^M- oi

lancock countv, Indiana, on the Republican ticket, but,

>wing to a miscount, he was kept out of the otlice till 18SS,

everal months after he should have had it. The higher

:ourt finally o-ave it to him, and at this writing (1888) ho is

erving in that otlice. I have known Mr. Mitchell that}

^ears ; also his wife, and am glad to notice them here among
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those of my friends. James L. Mitchell is a born gentle-
man, and a member of the Christian Church for the past
thirty years. Children's names: Lauren, born i\ugust 7,

1866; Minnie, born July 24. 1S74: Ida, born October 28,

1878; all in Hancock coimtv, Indiana.

JASPER HL'FFMAX

Was born in Clermont county, Ohio, in 1834, ^^^^ '^t the

age of one year came to Indiana with his parents, settling

in Madison count} , where Jasper has since resided, except

the four vears he was in the armv. He has been encra<Ted

in agricultural pursuits and has to-day (1S88) a fine farm

three miles South of Lapel, in Stony-creek township, where
he is well and lavoralily known as one of the enterprising

mien of his day. His farm tells its own stor\-—ever\thing

in good order, good buildings and fine stock. He enlisted

in Company E, 34th Indiana X'olunteers, October 10, 1861 :

discharjjed Februar\- ^5, 1S66, and was amoncr the last to

be mustered out of an\- of the troops. He was a good

soldier as well as a gootl farmer, and always at his post of

duty, and in manv ^^i the ju'ominent battles of the war. A
live Republican that \(jtes as he shot. A member of the

M. E. Church at Fishersburg, Indiana. A born gentle-

men, whom to know is to admire. He has an interesting

familv. His oldest son is a scbool teacher of more than

ordinafA' promise. I have been well entertained at their

pleasant home and am glad to remember the family- as

am(~)ng the best in M.idison count}'.

HARVEY GWIXN,

One of Stony-cret>k township. Madison county's best men,

was bom about the year 1S34. just in time to make a good

soldier, which he was, and I am glad to record him as such,

as well as a "-ood firmer and gentleman. He owns a fine
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farm two miles Northeast of Fishersburg. Indiana, where
be has resided nearl\-, if not all, his life, except four vears

ne was in the army. He enlisted in Company E, 34th

[ndiana Volunteers, October 10, 1861, and was dischar^'-ed

February 3, 1866, with the regiment—a term of <n-eat

ength, it will be noticed. Mr. Gwinn has served three

:erms as Township Trustee of Ston\-creek. and to the

entire satisfaction of the people there. A man of "-(^nd

jusiness qualifications, honest and capable: a Republican.

and as such was elected Trustee. He is a member of the

G. A. R. at Fishersburg, and also of the M. E. Church,

,vhere he is one of the pillars of that societv. Mr. Gwinn
!s a good farmer, and has erected good buildings on his

farm. He delights to raise good stock. I have often been

It his pleasant home in Stony-creek and partaken of his

hospitalities, tor which he and family have mv thanks.

Long may he live and prosper.

WILLIAM C. BARNARD.

Mr. Barnard, one of the prominent men of Hancock

:ounty, Indiana, was born in said county May 31, 1843.

He was the third son of the late Reuben Barnard, an early

md prominent citizen of Hancock county, Indiana. Wil-

liam C. Barnard received a good, practical education in

:he schools of his native county, and he has been con-

nected actively with the schools of his township and county.

He has served six years as Trustee of Sugar-creek town-

ship to the general satisfaction of the people ; elected as a

Democrat to that place. In November, 18SS, he was

elected County Treasurer by the same party he has acted

with, and to-day (18SS) is holding the cash of his native

:ounty.- It is an honor to Mr. Barnard to hold this trust.

On the 29th day of Mav, 1867, he was married to Amanda

Gibson, of Marion county, Indiana. Mr. Barnard is one

of the proirressive farmers of the countv, owns and ope-

33
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rates a good farm South-west of Palestine, wliere I Hrst
met h,m in 1881, while oathering material for the history
ot Hancock county, Indiana. I am glad to speak of himm these pages as a gentleman of high standing. See his
portrait on p.igc 426. He entered Butler University in
1862 for three years. Also, in 1863 he attended Brvant's
Commercial College, at Indianapolis, and completed a
course of book-keeping'.

NOBLE WARRUM.

When gathering material for the history of Hancock
county, Indiana, in 1881, I first met Mr. Warrum at his
home in Jackscn township, six miles East of the citv of
Greentield, Indiana, where he owns a fine farm of six or
eight hundred acres of choice land, and where he has
resided many years, coming there when quite voun"-. He
was born in Wayne county, Indiana, Julv 8, 1818, son of
the late Herman Warrum, one of the pioneers of Hancock
county. Noble Warrum commenced life apoorbov. De-
termined to make a start, his be.st efforts were put forth to

this end, and he has, under nvun- unfa\orabIe surroundin'^s,

succeeded be\ ond what he no doubt expected. He has
been identiHed with his county's best interest from bovhood,
taking an interest in schools, roads, churches, mills, and in

fact has "been an encourager of all that goes to make up a

good, useful citizen. Four times has he been called upon
to represent his fellow-citizens in the State Len-islature,

first in i860 and last in 1888. In the Legislature Mr. War-
rum represented his party, and in fact the people, with

ability and fidelitv, as his return so often drives evidence of.

In 1839 ^'^^ ^^'^^^ appointed Collector for the county. He
filled the office ofCounty Commissioner when quite \oung,

soon after gaining his majority. In 1856 he joined the

Masonic order, and since that time has received the

higher degrees in that ancient order. He appreciates its
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many noble teachings. Mr. Wanum's educational ad\ an-
tages were only moderate, as the schools of his dav were
not noted for imparting a good education. He went to the

rude log school-house in the wo(jds of Hancock, county,
and looked through the greased paper window lights as he
deciphered Ray's up to the '• Rule of ThreL-." But he has
made much out of the primary schooling, and add to this

a close application to the alTan-s surrounding him, he is

to-da}' a good, practical business man, and as such is held

in high esteem among his fellow-citizens. He is a Demo-
crat of the Jacksonian school. Mr. W'arrum has been
thrice married, first to Rose A. Williams, Februarv i6,

1842. She died August 27, 1862. One son, Richard H.,

was born to them. The second marriaire was to Maria A.

Wood, April, 1863. She died December 27, 1873. Three
sons were born to them—Noble, Henry and Mack, and

one daughter, Rosa A. The third marriage was to Mary
T. Cory, daughter of the late Abner Cory, of Madison

county, Indiana. He is a tree thinker, and desires to go to

the happy hunting grounds, and wishes others to go there

also. I am \'er\' glad to give Mr. \Varrum a short and

imperfect sketch in m\- work, and also to present his portrait

on another page .For the past six or eight years Mr. War-
rum has resided in the city of Greenfield, Indiana.

JOHN H. HAYS.

Mr. John I>. Havs, one of Hancock's best men, son

of the late John C. Hays, was born in Brown township,

: Hancock county, Indiana, April 7, 1839. His tather, John

I C, was one of the pioneers of Brown township, coming

in 1832. He was raised b\- ex-President Jackson in the

State of Tennessee. He married Miss Blakely, both now

deceased. Mr. John B. Havs has resided all his life in

his native county and been engaged in farming, and owns

and resides on a farm near Milner Corner at this time
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(i88S). He received 0013- an ordinary education, enough,
however, to quality him for the ordinary business of Ihe.
He has served several years as Trusted of his township,
and in 1884 was elected County C(;mmissioner for his dis-
trict, and is now (1888) serving- in that capacitv. He was
elected as a Democrat, of which party he is a devoted
member. He joined the I. O. O. F. at Warrino-fon, Indi-
ana, about the year 1876 and is an active member now.
He was married to Barbara J. Perkey November 13, 1862.
She was born in Tippecanoe county, Indiana, in 1837.
Children's names : Elizabeth, (deceased), Mary B., Edith
M., John A. (deceased), and Ada May. I first met Mr.
Hays in 1 88 1.

CHARLES II. FORT,

Son of James and Malintha (Burch) Fort, who came to

Jackson township, Hancock county, Indiana, in 1S2S,
where Charles H'. was born October 11, 1836. He has
resided in Hancock county ever since, except die three
years and three months he was in the army. He owns a

tine tarm in Jackson township, two miles North-west of

Charlottesville, where he is surrounded with plentv. On
the 1st of September, 1857, he was married to Definda J.
Addison, daughter of John Addison, of Jackson township.

Mrs. Fort was born in Rush county, Indiana, December
27, 1840. and came when quite young to Hancock countv
with her parents. Nine children have been born to them.
In November, 1861, he enlisted in Company A, 57th

Indiana \'olunteers, Col. McMullen's regiment, afterward

Hardin's, and later Hine's. He served three years and
three months, and was in many if not all the battles his

regiment was in, among which were Stone River, Mission-

ary Ridge, Shiloh, Franklin, Nashville, Tennessee, etc.

Discharged at Huntsville, Alabama. In 1SS4 he was
elected Comity Treasurer over A. J. Jackson, and re-
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elected in 1886 over Mr. Binford, of Blue-river township,
making four years he served as Countv Treasurer. Every
cent was rightfully accounted for and he went out of office

November, 18S8, with the good wishes of all. Rejoined
the Masonic order at Greenfield in 1886, and the I. O. O. F.
at Charlottesville in 1878.

JOHN ADDISON.

Another one of Hancock's popular and honorable men
is the one whose name appears above, and now and the

past thirty years a resident of Jackson township, a short

distance North-west of Charlottesville, Indiana. Mr. Ad-
dison was born in Preble county, Ohio, Januarv 22, 1S20.

Son of John and Sarah Addison, formerly of Randolph

county, North Carolina. John Addison, Sr,, came to the

State of Indiana to Rush county, in 1827, where young

Addison helped de\elop a farm of his father from the na-

tive green. Remaining witli his parents till he had gained

his majority, wlien lie was shortly married and came to Han-
cock county, Indiana. In the tall of 1861, he was elected

from Hancock count\' to the State Legislature, and re-

elected in 1866, where lie represented the people with

idelity. In 1868 he was elected Countv Commissioner of

he county, and re-elected in 1874, ser\ing six years in

hat trying place. He was elected to the above otTices as

I Democrat, and has acted witii that party all his life, to

vhich he is stronglv attaciied, casting his first vote in 1844

or James K. Polk for President. He belongs to the Chris-

ian Church, and a taitiiful member for years, and his

lailv walk aives evidence of his sinceritv. He is at the

ead and front of all impro\enunts in his county, such as

chools, roads, agriculture, etc.. and no man in Hancock

ounty stands higher than John Addison. I first met him

1 1881, while gatiiering material for the first history of the

ounty, at his pleasant home in Jackson township, and he





5^^ THOSE-: I HAVE MKT,

gave me a hearty welcome and encouraged me in my
work. lie was rirst married to Nancy Hall, Februarv i ^
1840. She died November 26, 1866/ He was the second
time married to Ellen

J. Coltrain, of Henry countv. Indi-
ana, on the 9th day of January, 1868. Ten children haxe
been born to him, nine by the tirst wife and one bv the
second.

CHARLES LEE ARMINGTON, M. D.

The subject of this sketch tirst beheld the light of dav,
February 23, 1846. in Mount Sterling, amongst the hills of
Switzerland county, Indiana. He belonged to a tamilv of
doctors, his father and '-several of his uncles and cousins"
having chosen this honorable and usetul profession.

Charles was the second son and fourth child of Dr. John
L. and Eliza Lee Armington. His father married the onlv

daughter of Charles Lee, of \'evay, an officer of the reg-

ular army, who was related to t'le Lees and Commodore
Decatur, of military fame. He also truthfully claims -"kin"'

to Benjamin West, the noted artist, and Robert Fulton, of

steamboat tame, but, as the Doctor good naturedlv re-

marked when giving us these facts, "they need no f>aFc-

gon'c from me. 'Every tub must stand upon its own
bottom,'

"

\\ hen scarce a year old his parents moved to Greens-

burg, Decatur county, Indiana, where his father practiced

medicine until Charles was ten \ears of age, when another

move was made to Minnesota, then the far North-west.

Until sixteen \ears old an alternation of physical and men-

tal training ensued, working on farm in summei- and going

to school in winter. At this age he entered the Miruiesota

Central Uni\ersit\\ where he remained three years, utter

which he transferred his student's course to Ann Arbor,

Michigan. Adopting the profession of his tather. he at-

tended two c(jurses of medical lectures at the Michigan
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University. Shortly after hi;; return trom college he was

appointed assistant physician at tiie Hospital for the Insane,

,vhere he remained for three years, satisfactorily to all

:oncerned. In the report of the Superintendent following

lis appointment upon his staff, he thus compliments the

young doctor

:

"Since my report for 1870. Dr. C. L. Armington has

Deen appointed to till the position of assistant physician. He
IS a young man of more than ordinary promise in the med-

ical profession, and thus far his hearing and conduct have

3een entirely satisfactory to me."

Also, at the close of three vears' successful service at

:he hospital, the Superintendent again takes occasion to

notice favorably Dr. Armington :

" Dr. Charles L. Armington, after three years" service,

:endered his resignation and let't the hospital on the 13th ot

October, 1873. He quits the speciality for the more conge-

nial field of general practice, where we wish him the tull

meed of success which his qu;difications merit.

October 14, 1873. he was united in marriage at Bloom-

ington, Illinois, to Miss Emma A. Taflee, and returned to

Minnesota to en<rao-e in the ireneral practice ot medicine.

A "big blaze," destro\ing the major part of his ettects

50on after locating in the North Star State, determined his

return to Hoosierdom. After three years of rather uncer-

tain success at the capital city, anotlier change was made.

this time to the shades of Chesterfield, where he has

acquired the soubriquet of •' Dr. Chesterfield from Arming-

ton." Here he has continuously resided for the past ten

years. In 18S6 he took a degree trom the Central College

3f Physicians and Surge(^ns, of which class he received

the honors by being unanimously selected as the valedic-

torian. In politics the Doctor has always been a consistent

Democrat, casting his first vote for Horatio Seymour tor

President. His religious tendencies are of the extreme

liberal kind, and if I am allowed to classify him. it will be
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as a modern Spiritualist, and is a bright light and able

defender of that faith, and none get closer to the vail that

divides us from our friends than the Doctor. Upon attain-

ing the age of twenty-one years he was inducted into the

mvsteries of Masonrv, and verv soon attained the highest

round in the xMasc nic ladder by being constituted a

Knight Templar, the rite being conferred by Raper Com-
mandery, No. i, Indianapolis, Indiana, to be a member of

which is an honor and passport to any Mason.

The Doctor's marital union has been blessed with three

children—two daughters and one son, whom we have met
and unhesitatmgly pronounce bright and interesting, and

wonder not at all that they are dearly beloved by their

parents. I am glad to remember the Doctor and his family

in •'Those I Have ]Met."

JOHN H. TRIMBLE.

John II. Trimble was born in Harrison township, Del-

aware county, Indiana, his parents living at the time at

their pleasant farm home near Muncie. His early }'outii

was passed at Bethel, but at the age of ten }ears another

move was made to Muncie, where he entered the graded

school. Here he continued his studies until he attained

the a<'"e of ei<>"hteen, when he entered the college at Leba-

non, Ohio, remaining- a vear, when he concluded to trv

business pursuits for a time. He selected as his location

the ancient and sequestered village ot Chesterfield. He
went on duty at the gent-ral store of Dusang & Trueblood.

Mercantile life did not suit in all respects his youthful

taste and inclinations. The next thing on the ••lapis"

was a trip to Old \'irginia, combining business with pleas-

ure. The love of home and its associations soon turned

his face toward "Hoosierdom" again. There was still

another attraction "nearer and dearer than all others,'" tor

in March, 1875, he was married to Mary Shro\er, of
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Chestertield. He immediately resumed business croin-'-

into brick-makmg on a somewhat extensive scale, sup-

planting the same by running a lumber jard. Frequent
change of occupation seemed to be his tactics, for we next

find him in the role of a traveler and speculator, selecting

Texas and Arkansas as the scene of operations. Havinc
no tastes in common with the average Mexican, he bid

adieu to their domains and returned to ''dear old In-

jianny," remaining this time about six weeks when word
from a sick brother in Nevada determined him to make a

trip to that tar away country. While in Nevada he con-

cluded to continue his journey to the sunset land of Cali-

fornia. A sad, sad mission was his U) assist home a dear

brother upon whom the dreaded disease, consumption, had

ifasted its unrelenting grasp : a brother who had passed

nearly the whole of his best and strong manhood among
the mines, and awa\- from the comforts and enjoyments of

home. He did not expedite his steps homeward any too

soon, t'or a brief sojourn with father, mother, brother and

'sister, and then the last farewell was spoken and his task

was finished ; his brother was no more on earth.

In the year 1S83 Mr. Trimble changed his location to

Winchester, where he remained in business tor five \"ear,

eturning immediately af'ter the election of the present

/ear to the old home at Chesterfield, where he is at present

engaged in the drug and grocer}- business.

Durinji the session of the last General Assemblv, Mr.

Trimble was Assistant Journal Clerk, acquitting himself

jvith honor and [H-rfect satisfaction to his chief". In politics

ohn (as he is familiarlv called) is a stanch Democrat. In

eligion liberal, and socially a capital good fellow, genial

nd companionable. In business matters, as in social, he

5 reliable, and whene\ er and wherexer you meet hnn he

! the same jovial friend. Of tme thing his friends nia\-

e assured, he will succeed.
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AUGUSTUS s. McAllister.

Perhaps no vouiiij" man in Madison and adioininir

counties was better known or more hiiihlv esteemed in his

dav than the subject of this sketch. lie was the son of

John and Hester McAlHster, well-known and honored

pioneer citizens of Madison county, and was born in 1S47,

in Fall-creek township, where he passed his boyhood until

1S56, when his parents mo\'ed to Anderson, Indiana.

Here Gus, or Mac, as he was known and familiarly called

by everybody, attended the public schools for several }ears.

In 1S60 he attended Franklin College at Franklin, Indiana,

and in 1S61 entered the law othce of Uavis & Goodykoontz,

Anderson, where he remained for two years engaged in the

studv of the law. At the expiration of that time he entered

Ann Arbor Universitv, where he subsequently graduated in

the law with the highest honors. At the time he was attend-

ing the University, Hon. C. L.\'allandingham was banished

from the State of Ohio and the nation, and was sojourning

in exile at Windsor, Canada. The students of the law

department resolved to make him a visit and tender their

svmpathv in a public address. On account of his eminent

abilitv as an orator, his great admiration for the man. and

his pronounced sympathy for the principles for which ?vlr.

Vallandingham was compelled to sutler, Gus was chosen

by his fellow-students t(^ deliver the address. This he did

w-ith such signal dignitv and ability that it excited wide-00-' -^

spread comment in the public press throughout the country.

Mr. Vallandingham was so highly gratified with the

address that at the National Democratic Convention ot

1S64, in the city of Chicago, he introduced him to one ot

the largest out-door political meetings ever held in that

citv, and paid him compliments such as few young men

ha've merited or received from so distinguished a source.

After fTi-aduatin-'- Mac returned home and entered upon the
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practice of hi. profession. lie subsequently purchased an
mterest m the Dcuocratic Standard -.xn.X edited that paper
sometime. With everythin^r to enc<.urage him and sur-
rounded by admiring friends, Mac had a future before him
ol honor and influence which few young men have enjoved
But he, like man^-, had a fault—a grievious one. which
cost him much of sorrow and disappointment. He went
West where he met with inditlerent fortune, and after an
absence of years returned to his old home, where he was
again installed in the atlections of the people. Tiiev
elected him to the oflice of Prosecuting Attorney as well
as City Attorney of Anderson, the former of which he
resigned. He again uent West and for several vears was
connected in an official capacity with the Southern Pacific
Railroad. At"ter a brief illness he died in 1885, '" t'le city
of Memphis, Tennessee. Much of praise could be said
of Mac, but "praises sooth not the dull cold ear of
death.'' He was generous, brave and brilliant. Possessing
'rare wit and fine colloquial powers, liis conversation wa's
sparkling, crisp and entertaining. His sense of propriety
ivas very fine, and woe to the man who went beyond its

rounds! His powers of sarcasm and ridicule were devel-
oped in an extraordinary degree, but were seldom exer-
cised, so generous was he to the faults and foibles of
nhers. He was a versatile writer and wielded a facile pen
I—his literary efforts possessing rare merit. As an orator.
jiis native county has not produced his like. He was a

pemocrat by inheritance, education and inclinaticm. and
jOved the history ami traditions of his partv. Ills tearless

iidvocac}- of his principles when a mere boy in --the davs
!hat tried men's souls," will not be forgotten by his tViends

jind admirers. His death caused profound sorrow among
jhose who knew hiiTi best,

'•For of all sad word-^ of tongue or pen

The sadiicst are these: it mi^ht have been."

To your memor\- hail ! and farewell, Mac!
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JOHN FORXK^'.

Mr. Forney was born in the State of Penns\lvania,
February 28, 1840. Son ot'Jacob and Margaret Forney,
who were also born in Pennsylvania, and came to Indiana
about the year 1865. Mrs. Forney died about the year

1882. Mr. F. is yet living. John Forney came to Indi-

ana in 1S69. Setded near Columbus, where he has since

resided. He enlisted in Pennsylvania in Companv II,

I52d Regiment, October 22, 1861. Served three years

as blacksmitli, and was disciuu-ged July 25, 1865. He
was married to Mrs. Mary Hess, of Adams township,

Madison county, Indiana, Januarv r, 187 1. She was born in

Virginia, in 1834. Mr. Fornev is a member of the 0\'id

Band, and brother of Adison Forney. Mr. John Forne\'

has been encj^2;ed in the saw-mill business most of the

time since he has been in New Colnmbus. A Republican

and a man that attends strict]}- to his own affairs. I am
glad to give John a sketch among "Those I Have Met."

Mr. F. is of German descent.

ADISOX FORXEV,

Son of Jacob and Margaret Forney, was born in Pennsyl-

vania, about tlie vear 1842. Came to Indiana in 1862 or

1863, and located in Adams township, where he has since

resided. He owns a farm in the South-west part of it,

two miles South-west of Xew Columbus, where he is pleas-

andy located. He was elected To\\nshi[) Trustee, April

1888, and is now serving in that capacity, and promises to

make one of the best Trustees Adams ever had, and he is

said to be the first Trustee in the county to put gas in a

school-house. He served three years in the army and

made a good soldier. He was married to Kitty Stohler,

dauirhter of Michael Stohler, of Adams township. Adison
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Forney is a member of the Ovid Brass Band. He was
elected Trustee as a Democrat, over James F. Mauz\-, one
of the "tip-top" men of Adams townsliip, showin;:,^ his pop-
ularity in his township. I hope "Ad" ma}- hve \on<r and
prosper, and go up yet higher. Adison Forney is of Ger-
man descent. His mother (hed about the year 18S2. His
father resides with him, aged seventy-tlve years.

HIRA>[ J. DAXHCLS.

One of the prominent men of Anderson and Madison
count}', is the one whcjse name heads this sketch. He
was raised in or near Anderson, and has been closely as-

sociated witli the cit}' and county's best interest for years.

He is now (18S8), and has been for years, connected with

the Madison County Bank, iis cashier and I think one of

the directors and stockholders. A splendid business man,

thoroughly capable and reliable in all his business affairs.

He enjoys the utmost conhdence oi' the people at large-

He enlisted in Company G, 17th Indiana \'olunteers, April

24, 1861, and was elected Secoiul Lieutenant, and ser\ed

in that capacity till he resigned, January i, 1S62. He
was married to Juliett S. Crim, daughter of William Crim.

of Anderson. She is a christian lady, who to know is to

admire and respect. They are residents of West Ander-

son street, where they own a handsome residence, which

tells of refinement and taste. Mrs. Daniels is a member of

the M. E. Churcli in Anderson. Mr. Daniels is a Republi-

can of the right kind, libi-ral in his religious notions, and

withal a born gentleman, of whom it is a pleasure to write.

ISAAC D. r,OSWORTH.

Mr. Bosworlh was born in Massachusetts, in i''^o4.

where he resided up to manhood, where he received a

good education fittiiT*- him for an active life. About the
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year i860, he came to Madison county, and at once be-
came identified with the county's best interests, and soon
after became a citizen of Anderson, where he has since re-

sided and is to-day (iSSSj one of its soHd business men.
On arriving here he embarked in tlie hmiber trade and
planing mill in a small way with his brother, who re-

tired in 1SS5, since which time Mr. B. has enlarged and
extended his facilities on South ?^Ieridian street, to one of

the largest establishments of the kind in the State, amount-
ing in the aggregate to seventy-five thousand dolhirs per

annum in business. He employs about fifteen hands and
has a capital ofthirt}' thousand dollars invested. lie was
married about the year 1S65 to Miss Wvnn, a daughter of

the late Thomas Wynn, one of the pioneers of Madison
county. Mr. Bosworth served three years in the war of

1861-5, and he is proud of his record as a soldier boy, and

I am glad to remember him as such. He and his wite are

members of tiie ^I. E. Cliurch and are held in iiigh esteem

in Anderson. He owns and controls the electric light

plant-in Anders(m, Indiana.

A. B. THOMAS,

Son of John Thomas, of Brown townsliip. Hancock county,

Indiana, where A. B., or Bruce, as we call him, was born

in or about 1846. and where he has always lived. He was

the tirst merchant of Willow Branch, where lie has been

in business the past twenty years, and has won for himself

a large trade. He was postmaster at that place for years,

and for the past ten years has devoted much time and ex-

perience in the poultry business, and perhaps no nian in

the State has done more to improve and develop this

worthy department than Mr. Thomas. He annually at-

tends the fairs througliout Central Indiana, and brings

home his share of ribbons. He has several acres at his

home in Willow Branch fenced, and suitable houses built
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for hatching and raising poultry, and is to tlie front with
the very best stock that he can produce. lie and his wife

formerly Julia A. Darrett. are members of the AT. E.

Church, and are valuable members as well as <'ood citi-

zens. The Branch C(»uld hardly do without Bruce and wiU.-.

SILAS WILLIAMS,

Son of the late Caleb and Hannah \\'illiams, earlv settlers

of Madison county, Indiana, and grandson of William

WiUiams, one of the llrst settlers on Fallcreek, three miles

East of Pendleton, where Silas Williams now resides, and
where the late John Hardin resided many years. This is

one of the finest farms in the county, and where the first

fruit trees in this part of the county were planted. Silas

has it in a fine state of cultivation, and about the vear 1876

built a fine brick dwelling and fine barn upon it. Silas is

one of the progressi\e farmers in the count\'. A Republi-

can, but does not belong to aru' church, I belie\e. lie

was raised a Qiuiker. and is a moral good citi/en. He
was born in Madison countv, Indiana, March 26, 1838.

Married February 19, 1863. to Sallie Cook. She was
born in Pennsylvania, in 1840. Februar\' 28. Childrens

names: Williaui A., a school teacher of the public schools

of the countv ; Elizabeth, Caleb and Emma. I am ij^lad

to notice this tamiK' in m\ work.

BYROX H. DVSOX.

Before I close the leaves of ''Those I Have Met,"

this loth day of December, 1888, I want to write a tew

ines about m\- friend. 15. H. Dyson. When I had my ma-

terial well under headway lor this book, I looked o\er the

field for some one to hel[i me. Boone, Hamilton, Han-

cock, and Madison counties were canvassed in every

town in all the abo\e territory The law ofiices, doctors'
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offices, attorneys' oHices, work-shops, highways, byways,
and all, and from them and out of them all, B. H. Dyson
was chosen. With his ever ready pen and well trained

mind that so well fitted him for such a task, he stepped to

the front. And now at the close, when the last line is

written, when the '• returns arc all in," I cheerfully ac-

cept his assistance in makin-r up and arrancnn"- out of

chaos, this work soon to go before the people. I am glad

I have met '• Byron," and that fate pointed him out as a

suitable one to do what he has done so faithfullv and well.

He was born in what our mutual friend, F. T. Luse, was
pleased to call, the "Pittsburgh of White River," (An-

derson), on the 6th day of February, 1S49, '^^ ^'^^ '^'"'"^

when thousands were (locking to the then new gold fields

of California. B. H. Dyson is the son of St. Clair and

Eliza Dyson. lie attended tlie common schools of An-
derson up to early manlun»d, when in 1S65, he decided to

obtain a better educati(;n than the schools of his native

town afforded. lie went to a high school at Augusta for

nearlv three vears, when he further sought instructions in

the Lexington, Kentucky, University. Here tor three

vears he steadilv advanced in ids studies, keeping step

with his classmates in tiiat institution so well and jusdy

known throughout the countr}-. Here he won high en-

comiums tVom the professors and classmates lor his stud-

ous habits and well prepared lessons. At the end of his

colegiate lite, he quitted the walls and returned to Ander-

son, where he entered the well known law oflice of Pierce

& Thompson, wiien Blackstone and other authorises were

devoured by him. This was in the year 1S72. Soon

after he was admitted to the bar as a full-fledged lawyer.

In 1S76, he received the nomination f)r Mayor of his native

citv-, and in May of that year, was elected at the age of

twentv-lour vears, a compliment bestowed upon few. His

administration was marked witii signal ability, and An-

derson has never had a better Mayor. He served two
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years with acceptability with the citizens generallv.

i\.bout the year 1S69, he was chosen deputy clerk b\-

rhomas J.
Fleniinij^, and served three or four vears in that

)ffice, and at various times tilled as deputy all the county

)ffices in the county. Byron did not escape the idea tatal

all. It is said, •' There is a time when they think thev

mow how to edit a paper," and he at one time was as-

istant editor of the Rciicz.-IJoiiocrat at Anderson, and

ditorofthe Daily Rciiczc in 1885. He had previously

ad much experience as a correspondent and reporter to

lany ofthe best journals of the country, and I do not won-

er at him catching the malady, if I am allowed the term,

le has a well trained mind backed up with a well bal-

nced brain, to tell what he know s. On the rostnjm he is

t home, and as an extemporaneous speaker has tew

|uals in the State. •' Selah."

34
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CORRECTIONS.

Following will be found some corrections to errors that
have crept in, which I very much regret. As far as these
errors have been detected, "I have c<^rrected, which will in
part at least be accepted. The Publisher.

On page 8i, Charles I. Hilliguss' birth should be 1870
in place of 187 1.

On page 23S, read Margaret Hedrick.
On page 150, Mr. and Mrs. Rozelle married in 1859

in place of i860.

On page 23S, read Jane in place of James.
On page 240, read Albert G. Lewis in place of Albert

Lewis.

On page 247, Mr. and Mrs. John Huston married in

1S50 in place of 1854.

On page 268, read George K. Shoul.

On page 303, read Margaret Redding in place of
Elizabeth.

On page 383, read William H. Dobson in place of

W. A.

On page 201, read Aaron Gregg in place of Adam.
On page 288, Susie Johnson should be Sallie Johnson.
On page 416, E. P. Schlater should read Deputy

Auditor in place of Deputy Clerk.

On page 303, should read born in \'irginia, and died

February, 1880, in place of [888.

On page 150, M. ]NL Rozelle should read Henry county

in place of Delaware, wliere he was born.

On page 45, read Maggie Hardy died in 1885 in

place of 1 868.
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^GEORGE mCHOL>
_ ^A. I. MAKEPEAGE>

NIGHOLX MAKEPEACE.

DEALERS IN

HARDWARE
WEST SIDE PUBLIC SQUARE,

ANDERSON, INDIANA.

O'jr Hojse is of loqg standing, and vve a^e determined to pushi fartf^er to t\\3

front v/th our already large aqd gro.ving trade. We keep any-

th\:rig in tF^e Hard'Aa'e line from a Needle to a

Trashing Maci^in^e. A ful' l;qe of

STOVES, TINWARE, NAILS, GLASS, DOORS,

SflSH, CUTLERY, TABLE WARE, SPADES AND FORKS,

Kept in Endless Varety and at Prices

THAT Defy Cc/petion.

Gas FittkrsSuppliks Always ox Hand.

BUILDING MATERIAL OF ALL KINDS.

OUR STORE IS IM.V.EDiATELY '.VEST OF THE COURT HOUSE.





J. 0. IRELAND. 8. F. TYLER.

J. 0. IRELAHD k CO.,

PENDLETOX, IXDL-VXA

Our Well Kqouun House is to ihe front in a'J Vat goes

to make up a No. 7

iBBDllBE HJIfl TIJllSE USE.

I

,

WE KEEP ON HAND WITH A THOUSAND OTHER ARTICLES

\m, GLASS, urn, mm, i fii mushi

I Of all kinds. We are FJaily Receivins: Fresli
Supplies Avliicli enables lis to compete

witli any House in tlie State. We
most respectfully ask yon to
call and look tliroiijili our

Rooms and be con-
\

vinced.

'mtural gas fittings and roofing

is^>cvede: /k iP=>H:cziAi_-rY-





IKK BROWN,

THE GROCER!
BRONNENBERG BLOCK, NORTH ROOM,

ANDERSON INDIANA.
Kno\T all men, and women, too, that I have the best room in the Pittsburgh of

Wkite river (Anderson), and not only the best room, but

THE LARGEST STOCK
OF

Well Selected Groceries

EVER KEPT IN THE CITY.

This is so well known th;U the little children, as they p.iss by, say,

"There Is Where We Trade!"

Mv room is 20\i2O. with cellar under all, and I am sometimes puzzled to kno-.v

where to sit a haSKet or any small vessel down, so full are my rooms. And
not with old last year's goods, but fresh from the markets.

A DELIVERY WAGON ALWAYS DN HAND

To Deliver Goods to Any Part of the City. If you want to do the

Brown Thing, Call on

£i IKR."





EOBGE BODENHORN. GEORGE DUNHAM.

BODENHORN & DUNHP,

• F18HER8BURG. INDIANA.

THIS WELL KNOWN

General mid I

Oli
]' Store

Needs hardly to he mentioned; hut we stop the press to say, "We are not dcid
yet," but alive bodilv, >piriti;:illy, ;ind, best of all, tinancialh ; so we are able

to keep abreast of ihe times with iine of the

IBEST STDREB IN THE EDUNTY!

Time is too short to say what we keep. Siithte it to s.iy tli.it we seek to keep

EVERniiiNG orR crsioiRS w.in

!

And at Prices to Suit the Times.

COUNTRY PRODUCE
Taken in Exchange for Goods at a Living Rate.

CALL ON the:-two GDORGES,

AND GO AWAY HAPPY.





JOe FADLEY,
Doxcy House Shoe Store

o
w
Q
I—

t

CO

CO

<

G
W
r
o
CO

(O

>

ANDERSON, - - INDIANA
Go Barefooted no Longer, When at Such

ASTONISHINGLY LOW PRICE

You Can Buy

BOOTS AND SHOES!

An Immense Stock of Goods kept Constantly on Hand.

RUBBER GODDS IN ENDLESS VARIETY!
At prices that will surprise the oldest citizens, and (Inmbfomid the young ones. My
stcck will be found complete, .ind "fre-h ;is a new blowr; ru~e." So call and examiiie

b«fore purchasing.





PETE BLIVEN. TOM STEPHENS.

BLIVEN & STEPHENS,

[tie Onlf Reliable Clofting Hoose

IN THE CITY OF

iLNIDERSON, INEIiLlsriL.
I

j

Where your hoy ten ye.irs of age can bviy as cheap as the oldest man in the county.

I

iWE ARE HERE TO STAY!
AND PROPOSE TO

.LOT?HR THEl PROPLR
On the Best Possible Terms.

Having been in the trade the past twenty years enables us to know what the

^ people want and our goods are bought with this in view. No shoddy
clothing is found on our shelves.' ^^"e keep a very large stock of

fi.ll Kinds of Clothing!

GENTS' FURNISHING GOODS,

iCS SL"fi;^ ^30.^ (^ ^Ij'SP ^^9

And in Fact Everything in the Clothier's Line.

DON'T PASS US BY.
35





W. A. WISE.

GROCER,
TWO DOORS NORTH OF THE PERRETT HOUSE.

MAIN STREET.

ANDERSON INDIANA.
H.iving rc-enib;irked in the tmde I am as formerly at

the head ot one of the

iiosi nnm ^r
inr

u uu

I do not want the earth nor the business thereof, but I do want
my share of the trade, and if

My Fair Dealing \\ ith the People

Will bring it I am there now.

MY STOCK WILL BE FOUND COMPLETE
SUGARS, TEAS, COFFEES,

Canned Goods, Glassware, Flour,
AND AN

«<]E1NDLESS VARIRTYt>
Of other articles kept in stock «n J i^M at prices that will astonish

the people hereabouts. A PeliN erv Wagon kept in

readiness to deliver g^ods. 1 will pay the

highest prices for

Butter, Eggs, Ghickons, Turkeys, Dressed or Alive.

Call and see me '"And to see is to buy.'"





ARRY HOLLENBECK. PHILIP MAY.

HOL.LRXBRGK & MAY,

WILKINSON, INDIANA.

(ESTABLISH Kl) iS<5
)

We liave come to stav, ;incl !n\ c at gnat expense title. i up our rooms, and have
in stock all the irticlcs u-vualiy ke|it in that line.

FARM IMPLEMENTS!

Nails, Glass. Table Cutlery. Spades. Forks,

Plows I Harrows
'FIjWZ/lRH I\ HXDLESS VARIETY.

\nd win besoM on terms that will •jive satisfai tion. Give u- a .all and we will

{uarantee satisfaction.





KEY- STONE BLOCK."

C. n. HGNDERSON,

DRUGGIST,
CORNER MAIN AND WASHINGTON STREETS,
SOUTH-WEST CORNER PUBLIC SQUARE,

ANDERSON, - - INDIANA.
A full line of :ill kiivls of Druars kept constantly on hand,

such as is iisu.illy kept in a

Well Reo'iilated Driio- Store,

WHICH WILL BE SOLD AT LOW PRICES.

ALL KINDS OF

PATENT MEDICINES!
KEPT IS STOCK.

Oils, Varnishes, Lamps, Books, Stationery, Fancy Articles,

Toys and Wall Paper in Endless Variety, and a Thou-

sand Other Articles Kept Constantly on Hand.

PRESCRIPTIONS CAREFULLY COMPOUNDED

JZDJ^^^ CDF? r^i(3i-i"r-





'HEVALLEYGROGERY!
Anderson, Indiana.

.M.COOK, PROPRIETOR.

[ am now to the front in this well-known grocery house. South Main street.
nearly oppo>ite First AV:ird >ch(Xi!-hou>e, where niv friends mav find nie

ana one of the besi selected stocks of

^RESH Groceries
EVER BROUGHT TO THIS MARKET.

I keep in stock the following, beside many otiier articles:

)ffees, Teas, Sugars and Fruits!

CANNED GOODS, STATIONERY,

'ABLEWARE, TINWARE, GLASSWARE!

TTOBAGGO. GIGARS,

and in fact and at once a general variety, which I ;un deterniined to

ELL AT AS LOW PRICES

ou can ohtain the same for in the citv. I.ive and let live is mv motto. Call at the

ey and be convinced. All kinds of country pro hice taken in exchanu^c.





A. B. BUCK. E. T. BRICKLEY.

BUCK & BRICKLEY,

DRU&G18T8!
AKDRRSON, INDIANA.

At lie old reliable drug- corner, Southwest corner of Public Square, our well
kno-vrs house, iilwavs full of the choicest assortment of drugs, is now more
than ever t"ull to overflowin<j. We intend to be :it the head of all houses

of this kind in the county. Besides

A Full Line of Drugs !

WE KEEP A L.-\RGE STOCK OF

FANCI ARTICLES, STATIONERY, TOTS,

BOOKS, SCHOOL SUPPLIES IN ENDLESS VARIETY!

PAINTS, OILS, VARNISHES, BRUSHES!

Wall Paper by the Million.

PRESCRIPTIONS COMPOUNDEDDAY OR NICHT.

Come to the Old Corner, and you will go away Contented.





THE OLD RELIABLE

iROCERY HOUSE!
OF

L M. ©RWARD,
T^J\1K[

NDERSON, INDIANA.
ESTABLISHED IN 1869.

ake this method to say to my customers that I nm vet on deck with a spler.J.id

assortment of all kinds ot

^resh Groceries

!

V GANNRD FRUITS,

bleware, Glassware, Cutlery, Etc., Etc.

ALSO, A FULL LINE OF HOSIERY.

Vly customers will always find my -touk complete in all t!ie varied br;inc!ie<,

HIGH WILL BE SOLD AS LOW
AS ANY HOUSE IN THE CITY.

Farm Products Taken in Exiiiange For Goods

!

irhich a fair market price will be given. Call And see Uncle "Lias, and go awxy





R. C. GRIMES & CO.

m ARE HOW LOCATED IN

NORTHV/!ST CORNER PUBLIC SQUARE,

ANDERSON, - - INDIANA,
OUR NEW ROOr./I, THE PRIDE OF ANDERSON,
20 X 140 FEET, TWO STORIES, IS PACKED

IN EVERY AVAILABLE SPOT WITH THE

1 p

UJj IJmi
Ever brouglit to the cit\

WE KEEP FROM 10 TO 12 CLERKS
TO WAIT UPON OUR CUSTO'.'ERS. A^;D THE RUSH HAS BEEN SO

GREAT AT TIMES THEY V/ERE UNABLE TO ATTEND;^R0MPT-
LY TO ALL. V/E H-VE DETERMINED FURTHER TO

INCREASE OUR HELP AND IF P0SS!3LE lO

ADD TO OUR STOCK, WHICH WAS
FROM THE FIRST THE

MOST COMPLETE
Ever attempted to be kept in this market. Come an.l see us arnl

look through o-.;r room and ynii will be surprised

and bewildered ;it

THE FABRICS AND STOCK KEPT III US.





CK HUNT. DICK HUNT

.ivr

HUNT & BRO/S

M St itii

WEST
/ASHINGTON
STREET,

WEST OF

THE
DOXEY HOUSE

We niiw liave one of tlic best iippoiiiteJ stables in the State, amply

ipplied With All Kinds of Buggies and Garriagos,

GOOD, GENTLE HORSES WITH OR WITHOUT DRIVERS,

At all times day or night.

'UNERALS SUPPLIED
WITH ONE OR TWENTY VEHICLES.

ORSES KEPT BY THE DAY OR WEEK AT
BOTTOM PRICES.

ORSES BOUGHT | SOLD OX GOOD TERMS

CALL AND SEE

ICK AND JACKJHE LIVERY MEN.





H. F. DJLITIS,

WapD aitMm Her

!

FRANKTON, INDIANA.

bo

S
xn

o

Pi

o
CD

t/3

O

ALL KINDS DF REPAIRING DONE!

Or New Work Done on Short Notice.

HORSE-SHOEING f GAS-FITTING!

GAS SUPPLIES KEPT ON HAND.

After twenty years expcrknoe in Frankton, I am yet on hand, ready and willing to

do anything in my line at th- lowest liwng price. So bring along your work, and pa-

tronize home tratle. ,





-i. C OARRIOITT",
AA/'ILKINSON, INDIANA.

A GENERAL ASS(JRTMENT KF.PT. SLXH AS

5DRY GOODS,s=-
Boots and Shoes,

Sugar,

Coffee,

Teas,

Glass,

Tinware,

Hosiery

IN ALL ITS VARIETIES,

tiling, Gents' Fiiriiisliing Goods,

TABLE CUTLERY,

In fact everything you could ;isk tar. AUo, duplicated at

0K£ \\\ WAKKlNQfoN, I No.

I will take in exchange at either store

COUrSTRV PRODUCe,
which I will pay the highest market price. Give ine a call and be convinced.





JAMES M. OVERSIIIXTR'S

t'aiiiiiio (ira

ELWOOD, INDIANA,

ESTABLISHED IN 1874.
Ami now ;icUi)\vledj;t;d to lie liv f;ir

THE LARGEST HOUSE
Of the kind in tiie State, and ytarlv increasing;, I ini dctfrniincd to kec))

to the front, as I know no s'ucli word as rL-tnigrade. My three rooms
20 X 1 20 are packed t'roni top to bottom with an

^lENDLESS VHRieiY-K^
Of Hardware, Stoves, Carriagss, Wagons, Nails, Glass, Table Cutlery,

Wire Fencing and Pumps. But why particularize ; there

is nothing in daily use but what may be

found in my store.

BUILxDINO MATERIAL
In large and small quantities kept on Iiand at any and all time.,.

Call and see

OVERSHINER,
ELWOOD, IND.





JAMES R. SILVER,

The ^sBorn ^lercliant

PENDLETON, INDIANA.

I take this medium to say to my old customers, th.it after tliirtv-five years in the
traile at Pendleton, Indiana, that I am yet on deck, loaded to the guards

with one of the best assortments of

DRY GOODS!!
AND

General Merchandise

!

EVER BROUGHT TO THE COUNTY,

AND DONT FORGET IT!

I am determined more than ever not to he undersold, nor outdone in keeping a

supply on hand. I keep everythinu; in the line of dry goods,

Groceries, Hats, Caps, Boots and Shoes 1

HOSIERY IN ENDLESS VARIETY.

A Fair Price Paid for All Kinds of Country Produce. Don't Wait for

the Second Invitation, but Come.





Office and Laboratory of

Dr. S. B. McCrillus,

ANDERSON, IND.

The Acknowledged Exxelsior Svsteiii Renovator.

This B.iUaiti, composed cxclu-^iselv of
VcjjL-table in:itttjr. lias attained for itself
an almost cosmopolitan celebritv, in its
successful treatment oT all the tli5ea.-.es of
a, nervous ami intlammatorv nature, and
tor a weak state of the ^ysten'\. It heals the
lungs, strentfthens tlie 'stomach, rec'itie^
its disorders and refjulatetes the howeU.
It allays inrtammatioa externallv and in-
ternally. Dissolves t!ie secretiiins of tlie
urinary glands, and cures gravel and
weakness of the kldnevs.

It cures Bronchitis, Palpitation of the
Heart, Laryngitis, Sore Tlircjat,'Phthisic,
Weak Brea''>t. Coughs anil Colds, Female
Complaints, Liver Complaints, Dv^pepsia,
Chronic Rheumatism, etc.

Sold by all Druggists.
PKrCPAHFO OXI.V B^'

L'} Dr. S. B. McCrillus,

ANDERSON, INI).

To whom all order> should be addressed.

It-iT" Re' ware of all Counterfeits an,l

Imitations

To My Patrons, Friends, and the Public Generally.

I <:ouId give you thousands of geninne certificates, but I have modestly refrained

from all exaggcralion concerning t!ie merit- of n'.y

POPULAR §XAiSI>ARD REMEDIES
Willing to leave the great public to judge of their worth and merits; I aspire to rival no

medicine; inv aim is to excel all, anil while I believe in competition, I in no stn^e fear

anv oppo<itio'n. I have adopted for mv special use a TRADi; Makk, whereby my go.nls

ma'v be distinsuished, a"d the people protected against fraud and opposition, thus being

assured of getting a genaine article. Envious people are always jealous of the pro.-<-

peritv of others, and would gladtv detract from their reputation. Even some physicians,

not all, whose patients have been cured hv mv remedies, administered by their own
hands, would not be willini,' to admit the fact, but would claim the credit anil lionor t()

themselves. -'Honestv is the best policy." Keiief has been obt.iincii by tliousands ot

sufferers bv the use of'inv remedies, and thcv in return have recommended them toother

sufferers. 'In this way I' au constantly maUing living advertisements tor my ~elt and

medicines.
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